FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT



HERTZ SYSTEM, INC. 8501 Williams Road Estero, Florida 33928 (239) 301-7894 www.hertz.com franchisesales@hertz.com

You will operate a business that rents cars under the "Hertz" name within a designated territory. Under certain circumstances, you may be offered the opportunity to enter into a Multiple Brand Franchising Addendum to operate additional car rental businesses under other brands.

The total investment necessary to begin operation of a Franchised Business (excluding real estate) is \$879,300 to \$15,839,000. For new franchisees, this includes \$25,000 to \$100,000 that must be paid to the Franchisor or its affiliates. For any franchisee that is purchasing from the Parent or its affiliates the assets of certain existing car renting business locations, the investment may include a franchise fee of several hundred thousand dollars or more that must be paid to the Franchisor or its affiliates.

This Disclosure Document summarizes certain provisions of your franchise agreement and other information in plain English. Read this Disclosure Document and all accompanying agreements carefully. You must receive this Disclosure Document at least 14 calendar-days before you sign a binding agreement with, or make any payment to, the Franchisor or an affiliate in connection with the proposed franchise sale. **Note, however, that no governmental agency has verified the information contained in this document.**

You may wish to receive your Disclosure Document in another format that is more convenient for you. To discuss the availability of disclosures in different formats, contact our Franchise Department, at 8501 Williams Road, Estero, Florida 33928, or by telephone at (239) 301-7894.

The terms of your contract will govern your franchise relationship. Do not rely on the Disclosure Document alone to understand your contract. Read all of your contract carefully. Show your contract and this Disclosure Document to an advisor, like a lawyer or an accountant.

Buying a franchise is a complex investment. The information in this Disclosure Document can help you make up your mind. More information on franchising, such as "A Consumer's Guide to Buying a Franchise," which can help you understand how to use this Disclosure Document, is available from the Federal Trade Commission. You can contact the FTC at 1-877-FTC-HELP or by writing to the FTC at 600 Pennsylvania Avenue, N.W., Washington, D.C. 20580. You can also visit the FTC's home page at www.ftc.gov for additional information. Call your state agency or visit your public library for other sources of information on franchising.

There may also be laws on franchising in your state. Ask your state agencies about them.
Date of Issuance: March 30, 2023
Control Number:

THE STATE OF MICHIGAN PROHIBITS CERTAIN UNFAIR PROVISIONS THAT ARE SOMETIMES IN FRANCHISE DOCUMENTS. IF ANY OF THE FOLLOWING PROVISIONS ARE IN THESE FRANCHISE DOCUMENTS, THE PROVISIONS ARE VOID AND CANNOT BE ENFORCED AGAINST YOU:

- (A) A PROHIBITION ON THE RIGHT OF A FRANCHISEE TO JOIN AN ASSOCIATION OF FRANCHISEES.
- (B) A REQUIREMENT THAT A FRANCHISEE ASSENT TO A RELEASE, ASSIGNMENT, NOVATION, WAIVER, OR ESTOPPEL WHICH DEPRIVES A FRANCHISEE OF RIGHTS AND PROTECTIONS PROVIDED IN THIS ACT. THIS SHALL NOT PRECLUDE A FRANCHISEE, AFTER ENTERING INTO A FRANCHISE AGREEMENT, FROM SETTLING ANY AND ALL CLAIMS.
- (C) A PROVISION THAT PERMITS A FRANCHISOR TO TERMINATE A FRANCHISE PRIOR TO THE EXPIRATION OF ITS TERM EXCEPT FOR GOOD CAUSE. GOOD CAUSE SHALL INCLUDE THE FAILURE OF THE FRANCHISEE TO COMPLY WITH ANY LAWFUL PROVISIONS OF THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT AND TO CURE SUCH FAILURE AFTER BEING GIVEN WRITTEN NOTICE THEREOF AND A REASONABLE OPPORTUNITY, WHICH IN NO EVENT NEED BE MORE THAN 30 DAYS, TO CURE SUCH FAILURE.
- A PROVISION THAT PERMITS A FRANCHISOR TO REFUSE TO RENEW A FRANCHISE WITHOUT FAIRLY COMPENSATING THE FRANCHISEE BY REPURCHASE OR OTHER MEANS FOR THE FAIR MARKET VALUE, AT THE TIME OF EXPIRATION, OF THE FRANCHISEE'S INVENTORY, SUPPLIES, EOUIPMENT, FIXTURES, AND FURNISHINGS. PERSONALIZED MATERIALS WHICH HAVE NO VALUE TO THE FRANCHISOR AND INVENTORY, SUPPLIES, EQUIPMENT, FIXTURES, AND FURNISHINGS NOT REASONABLY REQUIRED IN THE CONDUCT OF THE FRANCHISED BUSINESS ARE NOT SUBJECT TO COMPENSATION. THIS SUBSECTION APPLIES ONLY IF: (i) THE TERM OF THE FRANCHISE IS LESS THAN 5 YEARS; AND (ii) THE FRANCHISEE IS PROHIBITED BY THE FRANCHISE OR OTHER AGREEMENT FROM CONTINUING TO CONDUCT SUBSTANTIALLY THE SAME BUSINESS UNDER ANOTHER TRADEMARK. SERVICE MARK. TRADE NAME. LOGOTYPE. ADVERTISING, OR OTHER COMMERCIAL SYMBOL IN THE SAME AREA SUBSEQUENT TO THE EXPIRATION OF THE FRANCHISE OR THE FRANCHISEE DOES NOT RECEIVE AT LEAST 6 MONTHS ADVANCE NOTICE OF FRANCHISOR'S INTENT NOT TO RENEW THE FRANCHISE.
- (E) A PROVISION THAT PERMITS THE FRANCHISOR TO REFUSE TO RENEW A FRANCHISE ON TERMS GENERALLY AVAILABLE TO OTHER FRANCHISEES OF THE SAME CLASS OR TYPE UNDER SIMILAR CIRCUMSTANCES. THIS SECTION DOES NOT REQUIRE A RENEWAL PROVISION.
- (F) A PROVISION REQUIRING THAT ARBITRATION OR LITIGATION BE CONDUCTED OUTSIDE THIS STATE. THIS SHALL NOT PRECLUDE THE FRANCHISEE

FROM ENTERING INTO AN AGREEMENT, AT THE TIME OF ARBITRATION, TO CONDUCT ARBITRATION AT A LOCATION OUTSIDE THIS STATE.

- (G) A PROVISION WHICH PERMITS A FRANCHISOR TO REFUSE TO PERMIT A TRANSFER OF OWNERSHIP OF A FRANCHISE, EXCEPT FOR GOOD CAUSE. THIS SUBDIVISION DOES NOT PREVENT A FRANCHISOR FROM EXERCISING A RIGHT OF FIRST REFUSAL TO PURCHASE THE FRANCHISE. GOOD CAUSE SHALL INCLUDE, BUT IS NOT LIMITED TO:
- (i) THE FAILURE OF THE PROPOSED FRANCHISEE TO MEET THE FRANCHISOR'S THEN CURRENT REASONABLE QUALIFICATIONS OR STANDARDS.
- (ii) THE FACT THAT THE PROPOSED TRANSFEREE IS A COMPETITOR OF THE FRANCHISOR OR SUBFRANCHISOR.
- (iii) THE UNWILLINGNESS OF THE PROPOSED TRANSFEREE TO AGREE IN WRITING TO COMPLY WITH ALL LAWFUL OBLIGATIONS.
- (iv) THE FAILURE OF THE FRANCHISEE OR PROPOSED TRANSFEREE TO PAY ANY SUMS OWING TO THE FRANCHISOR OR TO CURE ANY DEFAULT IN THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT EXISTING AT THE TIME OF THE PROPOSED TRANSFER.
- (H) A PROVISION THAT REQUIRES THE FRANCHISEE TO RESELL TO THE FRANCHISOR ITEMS THAT ARE NOT UNIQUELY IDENTIFIED WITH THE FRANCHISOR. THIS SUBDIVISION DOES NOT PROHIBIT A PROVISION THAT GRANTS TO A FRANCHISOR A RIGHT OF FIRST REFUSAL TO PURCHASE THE ASSETS OF A FRANCHISE ON THE SAME TERMS AND CONDITIONS AS A BONA FIDE THIRD PARTY WILLING AND ABLE TO PURCHASE THOSE ASSETS, NOR DOES THIS SUBDIVISION PROHIBIT A PROVISION THAT GRANTS THE FRANCHISOR THE RIGHT TO ACQUIRE THE ASSETS OF A FRANCHISE FOR THE MARKET OR APPRAISED VALUE OF SUCH ASSETS IF THE FRANCHISEE HAS BREACHED THE LAWFUL PROVISIONS OF THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT AND HAS FAILED TO CURE THE BREACH IN THE MANNER PROVIDED IN SUBDIVISION (C).
- (I) A PROVISION WHICH PERMITS THE FRANCHISOR TO DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY CONVEY, ASSIGN, OR OTHERWISE TRANSFER ITS OBLIGATIONS TO FULFILL CONTRACTUAL OBLIGATIONS TO THE FRANCHISEE UNLESS PROVISION HAS BEEN MADE FOR PROVIDING THE REQUIRED CONTRACTUAL SERVICES.

* * * *

THE FACT THAT THERE IS A NOTICE OF THIS OFFERING ON FILE WITH THE ATTORNEY GENERAL DOES NOT CONSTITUTE APPROVAL, RECOMMENDATION, OR ENDORSEMENT BY THE ATTORNEY GENERAL.

* *

*

IF THE FRANCHISOR'S MOST RECENT FINANCIAL STATEMENTS ARE UNAUDITED AND SHOW A NET WORTH OF LESS THAN \$100,000.00, THE FRANCHISOR MUST, AT THE REQUEST OF THE FRANCHISEE, ARRANGE FOR THE ESCROW OF INITIAL INVESTMENT AND OTHER FUNDS PAID BY THE FRANCHISEE UNTIL THE OBLIGATIONS TO PROVIDE REAL ESTATE, IMPROVEMENTS, EQUIPMENT, INVENTORY, TRAINING, OR OTHER ITEMS INCLUDED IN THE FRANCHISE OFFERING ARE FULFILLED. AT THE OPTION OF THE FRANCHISOR, A SURETY BOND MAY BE PROVIDED IN PLACE OF ESCROW.

* * * *

THE NAME AND ADDRESS OF THE FRANCHISOR'S AGENT IN THIS STATE AUTHORIZED TO RECEIVE SERVICE OF PROCESS IS: MICHIGAN DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE, CORPORATION AND SECURITIES BUREAU, 6546 MERCANTILE WAY, P.O. BOX 30222, LANSING, MICHIGAN 48910.

ANY QUESTIONS REGARDING THIS NOTICE SHOULD BE DIRECTED TO:

DEPARTMENT OF THE ATTORNEY GENERAL'S OFFICE
CONSUMER PROTECTION DIVISION
ATTN: FRANCHISE
670 G. MENNEN WILLIAMS BUILDING
525 W. OTTAWA STREET
LANSING, MICHIGAN 48913

NOTE: NOTWITHSTANDING PARAGRAPH (F) ABOVE, WE INTEND TO, AND YOU AGREE THAT WE AND YOU WILL, ENFORCE FULLY THE PROVISIONS OF THE ARBITRATION SECTION OF OUR AGREEMENTS. WE BELIEVE THAT PARAGRAPH (F) IS UNCONSTITUTIONAL AND CANNOT PRECLUDE US FROM ENFORCING THE ARBITRATION PROVISIONS.

HOW TO USE THIS FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT

Here are some questions you may be asking about buying a franchise and tips on how to find more information:

QUESTION	WHERE TO FIND INFORMATION
How much can I earn?	Item 19 may give you information about outlet sales, costs, profits or losses. You should also try to obtain this information from others, like current and former franchisees. You can find their names and contact information in Item 20 or Exhibit H.
How much will I need to invest?	Items 5 and 6 list fees you will be paying to the franchisor or at the franchisor's direction. Item 7 lists the initial investment to open. Item 8 describes the suppliers you must use.
Does the franchisor have the financial ability to provide support to my business?	Item 21 or <u>Exhibit G</u> includes financial statements. Review these statements carefully.
Is the franchise system stable, growing, or shrinking?	Item 20 summarizes the recent history of the number of company-owned and franchised outlets.
Will my business be the only Hertz, business in my area?	Item 12 and the "territory" provisions in the franchise agreement describe whether the franchisor and other franchisees can compete with you.
Does the franchisor have a troubled legal history?	Items 3 and 4 tell you whether the franchisor or its management have been involved in material litigation or bankruptcy proceedings.
What's it like to be a Hertz franchisee?	Item 20 or Exhibit H lists current and former franchisees. You can contact them to ask about their experiences.
What else should I know?	These questions are only a few things you should look for. Review all 23 Items and all Exhibits in this disclosure document to better understand this franchise opportunity. See the table of contents.

WHAT YOU NEED TO KNOW ABOUT FRANCHISING GENERALLY

<u>Continuing responsibility to pay fees.</u> You may have to pay royalties and other fees even if you are losing money.

<u>Business model can change</u>. The franchise agreement may allow the franchisor to change its manuals and business model without your consent. These changes may require you to make additional investments in your franchise business or may harm your franchise business.

<u>Supplier restrictions</u>. You may have to buy or lease items from the franchisor or a limited group of suppliers the franchisor designates. These items may be more expensive than similar items you could buy on your own.

<u>Operating restrictions</u>. The franchise agreement may prohibit you from operating a similar business during the term of the franchise. There are usually other restrictions. Some examples may include controlling your location, your access to customers, what you sell, how you market, and your hours of operation.

<u>Competition from franchisor</u>. Even if the franchise agreement grants you a territory, the franchisor may have the right to compete with you in your territory.

<u>Renewal.</u> Your franchise agreement may not permit you to renew. Even if it does, you may have to sign a new agreement with different terms and conditions in order to continue to operate your franchise business.

<u>When your franchise ends.</u> The franchise agreement may prohibit you from operating a similar business after your franchise ends even if you still have obligations to your landlord or other creditors.

SOME STATES REQUIRE REGISTRATION

Your state may have a franchise law, or other law, that requires franchisors to register before offering or selling franchises in the state. Registration does not mean that the state recommends the franchise or has verified the information in this document. To find out if your state has a registration requirement, or to contact your state, use the agency information in <u>Exhibit J</u>.

Your state also may have laws that require special disclosures or amendments be made to your franchise agreement. If so, you should check the State Specific Addenda. See the Table of Contents for the location of the State Specific Addenda.

SPECIAL RISK(S) TO CONSIDER ABOUT THIS FRANCHISE

Certain states require that the following risk(s) be highlighted:

- 1. THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT REQUIRES YOU TO RESOLVE DISPUTES WITH THE FRANCHISOR BY ARBITRATION AND LITIGATION ONLY IN THE STATE IN WHICH OUR THEN-CURRENT HEADQUARTERS IS LOCATED, CURRENTLY FLORIDA. OUT-OF-STATE ARBITRATION AND LITIGATION MAY FORCE YOU TO ACCEPT A LESS FAVORABLE SETTLEMENT FOR DISPUTES. IT MAY ALSO COST YOU MORE TO ARBITRATE OR LITIGATE WITH THE FRANCHISOR IN FLORIDA THAN IN YOUR HOME STATE.
- 2. THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT STATES THAT FLORIDA LAW GOVERNS THE AGREEMENT, AND THIS LAW MAY NOT PROVIDE THE SAME PROTECTIONS AND BENEFITS AS LOCAL LAW. YOU MAY WANT TO COMPARE THESE LAWS.
- 3. THERE MAY BE OTHER RISKS CONCERNING THIS FRANCHISE.

Certain states may require other risks to be highlighted. Check the "State Specific Addenda" located in Exhibit L to see whether your state requires other risks to be highlighted.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ITEM 1 THE FRANCHISOR AND ANY PARENTS, PREDECESSORS, AND AFFILIATES	1-1
ITEM 2 BUSINESS EXPERIENCE	2-1
ITEM 3 LITIGATION	3-1
ITEM 4 BANKRUPTCY	4-1
ITEM 5 INITIAL FEES	5-1
ITEM 6 OTHER FEES	6-1
ITEM 7 ESTIMATED INITIAL INVESTMENT	7-1
ITEM 8 RESTRICTIONS ON SOURCES OF PRODUCTS AND SERVICES	8-1
ITEM 9 FRANCHISEE'S OBLIGATIONS	9-1
ITEM 10 FINANCING	10-1
ITEM 11 FRANCHISOR'S ASSISTANCE, ADVERTISING, COMPUTER SYSTEMS, AND	
TRAINING	11-1
ITEM 12 TERRITORY	12-1
ITEM 13 TRADEMARKS	13-1
ITEM 14 PATENTS, COPYRIGHTS, AND PROPRIETARY INFORMATION	14-1
ITEM 15 OBLIGATION TO PARTICIPATE IN THE ACTUAL OPERATION OF THE FRANC	CHISE
BUSINESS	15-1
ITEM 16 RESTRICTIONS ON WHAT THE FRANCHISEE MAY SELL	16-1
ITEM 17 RENEWAL, TERMINATION, TRANSFER, AND DISPUTE RESOLUTION	17-1
ITEM 18 PUBLIC FIGURES	
ITEM 19 FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE REPRESENTATIONS	19-1
ITEM 20 OUTLETS AND FRANCHISEE INFORMATION	20-1
ITEM 21 FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	21-1
ITEM 22 CONTRACTS	22-1
ITEM 23 RECEIPTS	23-1

EXHIBITS

Exhibit A: Franchise Agreement

Exhibit B: Confidentiality Agreements

Exhibit B-1: Confidentiality Agreement (Prospective Franchisees)

Exhibit B-2: Confidentiality Agreement and Non-Competition Agreement (Owners)

Exhibit B-3: Confidentiality Agreement (Managerial Employees and Agents)

Exhibit C: Multiple Brand Franchise Addendum

Exhibit C-1: Multiple Brand Franchising Addendum (New Franchisees)

Exhibit C-2: Multiple Brand Franchising Addendum (Existing Franchisees)

Exhibit D: Franchisee Rate Management Support – Master Services Agreement and Addenda

Exhibit D-1: Franchisee Rate Management Support – Master Services Agreement

Exhibit D-2: Revenue Management Reporting System Software Addendum

Exhibit D-3: Automated Rate Collection Addendum

Exhibit D-4: Automated Rate Recommendation and Placement Addendum

Exhibit D-5: Analyst Support Addendum (Full Analyst Support, Partial Proactive Analyst Support, Partial Reactive Analyst Support)

Exhibit E: Used Vehicle Sales Addendum

Exhibit F: Guarantee of Performance

Exhibit G: Financial Statements

Exhibit H: List of Current and Former Franchisees

Exhibit I: Sample General Release Language

Exhibit J: List of Administrators

Exhibit K: Agents for Service of Process

Exhibit L: State-Specific Disclosure Addenda

Exhibit M: State Effective Dates

Exhibit N: Receipts

ITEM 1 THE FRANCHISOR AND ANY PARENTS, PREDECESSORS, AND AFFILIATES

The Franchisor

Hertz System, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("Hertz," "we", "us" or "our"), was formed on January 19, 1925. We conduct our business under the name "HERTZ®", and we maintain our principal place of business at 8501 Williams Road, Estero, Florida 33928. Our agents for service of process are listed on Exhibit K to this Disclosure Document. We grant franchises for businesses that rent cars under a franchise agreement (the "Franchise Agreement") the form of which is attached to this Disclosure Document as Exhibit A. We previously referred to our franchisees as "licensees" and that term may appear in this Disclosure Document; where the term "licensee" appears, it has the same meaning as "franchisee."

Previously, we offered licenses for the business of renting, or renting and leasing, both cars and trucks. We also offered licenses for the business of renting, or renting and leasing, only trucks. As of December 31, 2022, we had 1 license issued and outstanding for the business of renting, or renting and leasing, cars and trucks, 0 licenses issued and outstanding for the business of renting, or renting and leasing, only trucks and 38 licenses were issued and outstanding for renting, or renting and leasing, only cars.

We have neither conducted, nor offered franchises in, any other line of business. Also, we do not operate any businesses of the type being offered; however, our Parent and our affiliates do operate such businesses.

Parents

We are a wholly owned direct subsidiary of The Hertz Corporation (the "**Parent**"), which was incorporated in Delaware in 1967. Our Parent is a direct wholly owned subsidiary of Rental Car Intermediate Holdings, LLC ("**RCIH**"), a limited liability company formed in Delaware on July 14, 2014. RCIH is wholly owned by Hertz Global Holdings, Inc. ("**Hertz Holdings**"), a Delaware corporation formed on August 15, 2015, and which is a successor to a prior Delaware corporation of the same name, formed on July 15, 2005. Hertz Holdings is the top-level holding company for the consolidated Hertz businesses. Our Parent, RCIH and Hertz Holdings all maintain their principal places of business at 8501 Williams Road, Estero, Florida 33928.

As of December 31, 2022, our Parent (itself or through our affiliates) operated approximately more than 5,580 Vehicle Rental Businesses (defined below) worldwide. Other than as indicated below, our Parent has never offered, and its current affiliates do not offer, franchises in any other line of business.

Our Parent also provides to our franchisees, as well as franchisees of Dollar and Thrifty, certain support services on our, or Dollar and Thrifty's, behalf, including, for example, information technology, accounting, legal, audit and risk management. Furthermore, as stated below, our Parent has the right to grant Dollar, Thrifty, and Hertz franchises or licenses in Canada. As of December 31, 2022, our Parent operated 0 standalone Dollar corporate locations, 11 standalone Thrifty corporate locations, and 35 cobranded Dollar/Thrifty corporate locations. Also, as of December 31, 2022, our Parent had 1 standalone licensed Dollar locations and 19 licensed Thrifty Car Rental locations, of which 7 are co-branded.

Affiliates

The following entities are affiliated with us and have offered franchises or licenses or provide products or services to our franchisees. We also have affiliates that operate under the Marks (as defined below) or franchise or license others to do so outside of the United States:

DTG Operations, Inc. From August 1991 to January 1, 2003, our affiliate, DTG Operations, Inc. ("DTG Operations") and its predecessors, offered and sold licenses for the establishment and operation of vehicle rental, leasing and parking businesses under the marks "Dollar®" and "Dollar Rent A Car®." (It previously operated under the name "Dollar Rent A Car System, Inc.") DTG Operations no longer offers licenses, and never offered licenses in any other line of business. As of January 1, 2003, all Dollar licenses were assigned to, and all subsequent Dollar licenses were offered and sold by Dollar Rent A Car, Inc. (see below). As of December 31, 2022, DTG Operations or its affiliates had in operation 198 corporate Thrifty Businesses (as defined below) and 178 corporate Dollar Businesses (as defined below) in the United States. DTG Operations' principal place of business is located at 8501 Williams Road, Estero, Florida 33928.

Dollar Thrifty Automotive Group Canada Inc. and DTG Canada Corp.. Our affiliate, Dollar Thrifty Automotive Group Canada Inc. ("DTAGC"), was incorporated under the laws of the Province of Ontario as Thrifty Canada, Ltd. on June 1, 1985 and has its principal place of business located at 2 Convair Dr. E., Etobicoke, Ontario, Canada M9W 7A1. Thrifty Canada, Ltd. was the former licensor of the "Thrifty Car Rental" system in Canada, and in May 2001, assigned all of its existing license agreements to DTAGC's wholly-owned subsidiary, DTG Canada Corp. ("DTG Canada"). In addition, DTAGC was granted an exclusive license to franchise Thrifty Car Rental businesses in Canada, and assigned those rights to DTG Canada. In February 2003, DTAGC purchased the master license rights to the "Dollar Rent A Car" system in Canada, and assigned such rights to DTG Canada. As of the date of this Disclosure Document, DTAGC no longer offers licenses in any line of business and DTG Canada is the non-exclusive licensor of Thrifty Car Rental and Dollar Rent A Car licensed businesses in Canada (as stated below). The form of the Thrifty and Dollar Car Rental license agreements offered by DTG Canada differs from the franchise agreements offered by Thrifty and Dollar in the United States.

Our affiliate, DTG Canada, was incorporated as TRAC Canada Corp., under the laws of the Province of Nova Scotia as an unlimited liability company on May 22, 2001 and has its principal place of business located at 2 Convair Dr. E., Etobicoke, Ontario, Canada M9W 7A1. As of the date of this Disclosure Document, DTG Canada is licensed to use and license others to use the Dollar and Thrifty trademarks for Dollar Rent A Car and Thrifty Car Rental businesses in Canada but is no longer offering renewals or new licenses in any line of business under this entity. DTG Canada began offering Thrifty Car Rental licenses in May 2001 and Dollar Rent A Car licenses and/or co-branded Thrifty Car Rental and Dollar Rent A Car licenses in February 2003. As of February 7, 2003, DTG Canada was licensed to operate both Thrifty Car Rental and Dollar Rent A Car corporate locations in Canada. DTG Canada has not offered licenses in any other line of business.

The Hertz Corporation was granted in 2015 the right to grant franchises under the Hertz trademark in Canada and to be the exclusive franchisor for Hertz franchises in that country. In addition, pursuant to certain inter-company license agreements, The Hertz Corporation was granted in 2017 the right to grant franchises under the Dollar and Thrifty trademarks in Canada. All franchises in Canada under the Dollar and Thrifty trademarks will be granted by The Hertz Corporation, as well as any renewal license agreements previously entered into with DTG Canada.

As of December 31, 2022, DTG Canada operated 0 standalone Dollar corporate locations, 11 standalone Thrifty corporate locations, and 35 co-branded Dollar/Thrifty corporate locations. Also, as of December 31, 2022, DTG Canada had 1 standalone licensed Dollar location and 19 licensed Thrifty Car Rental locations, of which 7 is co-branded.

Hertz International, Ltd. Our affiliate, Hertz International, Ltd. ("Hertz International") offers franchises (in a few countries, through subsidiaries) outside of the United States for businesses that rent and/or lease cars and/or trucks and has granted such franchises since the late 1950's. Hertz International was incorporated in Delaware on November 7, 1957. Its principal place of business is located at 8501

Williams Road, Estero, Florida 33928. Hertz International has never offered franchises in any other line of business. As of December 31, 2022, Hertz International's franchisees and affiliates operated rental locations in approximately 158 countries and jurisdictions.

Other Brands Operated by Our Parent

Our Parent and its affiliates operate the "Firefly®" brand, which was launched in Europe in March 2013. Firefly is a "deep value brand" for price conscious leisure travelers. As of December 31, 2022, there were 0 Firefly locations in the United States and 211 Firefly locations internationally. Neither our Parent nor its affiliates has offered franchises under the Firefly brand in the United States.

Our Parent has operated the "Hertz Car Sales Business®" for many years. The Hertz Car Sales Business has corporate locations in several states within the United States, sells vehicles at a fixed price, and every car sold has a 12 month/12,000 mile Limited Powertrain Warranty. Extended Service Agreements are also available at an additional cost, and financing to qualified buyers is also offered. As of December 31, 2022, our Parent operates 82 62 Hertz Car Sales Business locations in the United States. As of December 31, 2022, franchisees operated Hertz Car Sales Business locations in approximately 12 locations within the United States and 1 in Canada. Our Parent reserves the right to offer franchises to operate Hertz Car Sales Businesses and may do so in the future.

Our Parent and/or its affiliates also operate Hertz "Rent2Buy®." "Hertz Rent2Buy" is a way to buy a used rental car and the program operates in 35 states in the United States and 0 European countries as of December 31, 2022. Our Parent plans to expand the program to other states. "Rent2Buy" customers have an opportunity for a three-day test rental of a vehicle in which they are interested. If the customer purchases the car, he or she is credited with up to three days of rental charges, and the purchase transaction is completed through the Internet and by mail (in those states where permitted). If the customer decides not to buy the car, the car is returned to the renting location and the transaction is treated like a standard rental. In some states, "Rent2Buy" transactions are completed at Hertz franchised locations.

* * *

From time-to-time our Parent may offer for sale the assets of certain company-owned Vehicle Rental Business locations in conjunction with a Franchise Agreement for the operation of a Hertz Business (defined below) at such locations. Prospective buyers of these locations must enter into a Confidentiality Agreement (Prospective Franchisees) in order to receive information about the assets of the company-owned Vehicle Rental Business location being offered, a copy of which is attached to this Disclosure Document as Exhibit B-1.

The System and Franchise Offered

We conduct and franchise others to conduct "Vehicle Rental Businesses" (and each a "Vehicle Rental Business") which provide a vehicle for hire without a driver for a period of 365 days or less, whether on one or more rental agreements for: (i) transient rental purposes; and (ii) insurance and mechanical related vehicle replacement purposes (including those rentals that are billed to or reimbursed by another party or are the result of a referral for such purpose). Such Vehicle Rental Businesses are conducted (or are franchised to be conducted) under a plan or system (the "System"), which is identified by the "Hertz" marks and other related Marks (defined below) ("Hertz Businesses" and each a "Hertz Business"). In this Disclosure Document, we may refer to your Hertz Business as "Your Franchised Business." The distinguishing characteristics of the System include: uniform methods of conducting operations, accounting for business finances and procuring customers, advertising and publicity; insurance programs, and uniform style and character of equipment, furnishings and appliances used in the conduct of such businesses; the programs and services, all of which may be changed, improved and further developed by us.

The System is identified by certain trademarks, service marks, trade names, logos, emblems and other commercial symbols, including, but not limited to, the marks "Hertz" as are now designated for use with the System and may, in the future, be designated by us in the Operations Guide (the "Marks"). We have proprietary rights to a number of trademarks used in this Disclosure Document. We have included the "®" symbol for some trademarks named in this Disclosure Document, and the lack of any such reference should not be construed as any indicator that we do not own, and will not assert our rights to, these marks to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law. Our Operations Guide contains each published document or collection of documents, whether provided electronically or in hard copy, made available to the Franchisee by us and contains the guidelines for the use of the Marks in Your Franchised Business, as supplemented and revised by us from time to time.

If approved by us, you will have the right to sign a Franchise Agreement for the establishment and operation of a Franchised Business within the franchised territory designated in the Franchise Agreement (the "Territory"). Your Franchised Business will be located at a site, which may be at an airport or in a location near hotels, offices and highways, at a specified address (the "Location") within your Territory. The Franchise Agreement may also include a schedule describing additional Franchised Business locations that must be opened and in operation by specified dates. We also reserve the right to require you (by written notice) to open additional Franchised Businesses within your Territory to serve customer or market demand. If you are a corporation, limited liability company or partnership, certain provisions of the Franchise Agreement will also apply to your owners. These will be addressed in this Disclosure Document where appropriate.

After the acquisition of DTG by Hertz Holdings, we began to consider a variety of System modifications that may result in the combination of certain aspects of the Hertz, Dollar and Thrifty systems, while keeping separate other aspects of these systems. This process is continuing and ongoing. It may result in the combination of certain departments or of the services provided by those departments. It may also result in the sharing of the resources and in the combination of the responsibilities of certain personnel. This means that certain services that we may provide to you may be provided by departments or personnel who simultaneously provide the same or similar services to the franchisees and licensees of our affiliates (including Hertz, Dollar and Thrifty franchisees), company-owned vehicle or car rental and leasing businesses, and/or business systems. In addition, these services may be provided on a combined basis (including, for example, utilizing the same or shared personnel) or in conjunction with the performance of the same, similar or different services on behalf of our or our affiliates' company-owned, company-operated, licensed or franchised businesses.

In addition to operating company-owned vehicle or car rental businesses, we and our affiliates may also provide services and programs to our franchisees, and to our affiliates and franchisees, and/or their licensees and franchisees. Many of the same corporate personnel responsible for the provision of services to our licensees and franchisees are also involved in the operation of company-owned businesses and may provide services and programs not only to our licensees and franchisees, but also to us and/or our affiliates, and/or their licensees and franchisees.

Our affiliates, Dollar and Thrifty, separately offer franchises for businesses consisting of vehicle rental and leasing which operate under the Dollar and Thrifty brands, respectively. The franchise offered under this Disclosure Document is for the establishment and operation of a Franchised Business under the System and the Marks disclosed herein. The Dollar and Thrifty franchise offerings are made under separate franchise disclosure documents that pertain solely to those offerings. A Vehicle Rental Business operated under any mark used by us or our affiliates, including Dollar and Thrifty, is referred to as an "Affiliate Branded Business."

Multiple Brand Franchising

We and our affiliates, Dollar and Thrifty, in certain markets, offer prospective and existing Dollar and Thrifty franchisees the opportunity to purchase from Dollar and/or Thrifty a franchise to operate a Dollar Business and/or a Thrifty Business in the same geographic territory as Your Franchised Business. Likewise, prospective and existing franchisees of Dollar and/or Thrifty may be offered the opportunity to purchase from us a franchise to operate a Dollar Business and/or a Thrifty Business in the same geographic territory as the Hertz Business.

If you request to operate, in addition to Your Hertz Business, a Dollar Business and/or a Thrifty Business, Dollar and/or Thrifty, as applicable, will provide you with a separate Disclosure Document which contains information about Dollar and the Thrifty franchise program. If we grant you the right to have one or more multiple brand locations, you will be required to sign, in addition to the Franchise Agreement, Dollar's, and/or Thrifty's then-current form of franchise agreement, and a Multiple Brand Franchising Addendum for either new franchisees (attached as <u>Exhibit C-1</u> this Disclosure Document) or existing franchisees (attached as <u>Exhibit C-2</u> this Disclosure Document).

The Multiple Brand Franchising Addendum addresses certain aspects of operating more than one brand, including: the use of the Hertz Marks, Dollar Marks, and/or Thrifty Marks; the prohibition against combining or using the Hertz Marks, Dollar Marks, and or/Thrifty Marks together; the cross-default of the Multiple Brand Franchising Addendum, our Franchise Agreement and the Hertz, Dollar and/or Thrifty Franchise Agreement; the cross-collateralization and cross guarantee of obligations under our Franchise Agreement and the Hertz, Dollar and/or Thrifty Franchise Agreement (as applicable); and confidentiality.

If you operate more than one brand, you may form a separate entity to own the Hertz Business, Dollar Business and/or Thrifty Business (as applicable), but the ownership and control of the entity must be identical to the ownership and control of the entity owning your existing entity. Alternatively, the same entity may own Your Hertz Business, Your Dollar Business and/or Your Thrifty Business. However, you should be aware that certain airport authorities may require separate entities to make in-terminal bids and that certain anti-collusion requirements may be applicable.

If you operate more than one brand, you may combine certain back office functions and facilities of Your Hertz Business, Your Dollar Business and/or Your Thrifty Business. As to other functions and facilities, and absent express written permission from us:

- You must operate Your Hertz Business, Your Dollar Business and/or Your Thrifty Business from separate rental counters and separate off-airport facilities, and you may not "co-brand" in any manner.
- You must have brand-specific dedicated employees in all areas where customer contact occurs.
- You must have each brand independently staffed by brand-specific employees at all times.
- Employees who come in contact with customers must always be uniformed in the attire of the brand they are representing and must wear authorized Hertz, Dollar or Thrifty uniforms and nametags, as applicable.

General Market Conditions and Competition

The Hertz Business is characterized by intense competition, including competition in price, service levels, the convenience and condition of rental locations, and the availability of quality vehicles under

competitive purchase and financing or lease arrangements. Depending on the car rental market in which Your Franchised Business is located, different competitive factors could affect Your Franchised Business. Some of those factors include the following:

- 1. You will not receive an exclusive territory. We may use, or license others to use, the System and the Marks within and outside your Territory in connection with the sale, rental, lease or other use of the same, similar or different products and services.
- 2. If Your Franchised Business is located at an airport or other major transportation facility, you will have to compete at the same facility with businesses offering the same or similar services as you are offering, including Affiliate Branded Businesses.
- 3. Your Franchised Business may compete against other Vehicle Rental Businesses in your Territory, including (i) Affiliate Branded Businesses operated by our affiliates under the "Dollar" and/or "Thrifty" proprietary marks; and (ii) Affiliate Branded Businesses operated by franchisees of our affiliates under the "Dollar" and/or "Thrifty" proprietary marks. In your Territory there may also be corporate and/or affiliate owned or licensed or franchised locations that sell vehicles including Thrifty Car Sales locations and Hertz Car Sales Business locations.
- 4. As a result of the increased use of the Internet as a travel distribution channel, pricing transparency has increased. Our competitors, some of which may have access to substantial capital or may benefit from lower operating costs, may seek to compete aggressively on the basis of pricing. Such price competition may also come from the Vehicle Rental Businesses described in Paragraph 3, immediately above. To the extent that you match downward competitor pricing without reducing your operating costs, it could have an adverse impact on your results of operations. To the extent that you are not willing to match or remain within a reasonable competitive margin of your competitors' pricing, it could also have an adverse impact on your results of operations, as you may lose market share.
- 5. In the United States, our unaffiliated principal car rental industry competitors are Avis Budget Group, Inc., which currently operates the Avis, Budget, Payless and Zipcar brands and Enterprise Holdings Inc., which operates the National Car Rental, Alamo, Enterprise Rent-A-Car, Enterprise Car Sales and Enterprise CarShare brands. Other competitors include ACE Rent a Car, Rent-a-Wreck, Sixt Car Rental, UhaulCarShareTM, and other car rental and car sharing brands.
- 6. In your Territory, Your Franchised Business may compete against certain Transportation Network Company ("TNCs"), which services connect paying passengers with drivers who provide such passengers with transportation in the driver's non-commercial vehicle or may provide paying customers with the ability to rent vehicles directly from vehicle-owners in a car-share system. Examples of such TNCs are: Gett, Uber, Lyft, Turo (formerly Relay Rides), Via and Wingz.
- 7. Historically, automobile manufacturers (primarily Stellantis, Ford and General Motors) have made fleet programs available to Vehicle Rental Business operators. These programs included a discount on the purchase price of the vehicles and/or an agreement to guarantee the residual value of the vehicles or to repurchase the vehicles under certain conditions (e.g., where the vehicle's condition, age and mileage met the manufacturer's requirements). These programs may be subject to volume and timing adjustments by the manufacturers, and in the past some manufacturers have cancelled or delayed fleet orders. For the current

model year, Vehicle Rental Business operators who have existing relationships with the manufacturers may be eligible to purchase vehicles under these manufacturer fleet programs, and operators without existing relationships may not be eligible to participate in the programs.

- 8. We, our Parent and our affiliates, intend to continue the current practice of operating the largest U.S. airport vehicle rental markets, key U.S. leisure destinations and other selected U.S. markets, as company-owned locations, when available. We and our affiliates may also do so in smaller markets.
- 9. We and our affiliates continue to monitor other related lines of business for the purpose of offering separate franchises under the Marks, or otherwise.

Industry Specific Laws and Regulations

The Vehicle Rental Business is heavily regulated. In addition to laws that impact businesses generally, you will be responsible for understanding and complying with federal, state and local laws, rules and ordinances that apply to Your Franchised Business. For example, federal, state and local environmental laws and regulations include, but are not limited to, requirements for registration and testing of underground storage tanks, the disposal of hazardous waste, control of service bay drainage and storm water permitting. Other laws, regulations and ordinances may affect signage, advertising, location and hours of operation, permitted ages of renters, credit policies and rental transaction surcharges assessed against the charges on the rental agreement.

In addition, the following federal, state, local and municipal laws apply to the car rental industry:

<u>Federal</u>

- In 2005, the Transportation Equity Act of 2005 was signed into law, which included the "Graves Amendment" (49 U.S.C. §30106). The Graves Amendment generally eliminates the imposition of vicarious liability as imposed by state law on the owner of a motor vehicle that rents or leases the vehicle to a person by reason of being the owner of the vehicle (or an affiliate of the owner) for harm to persons or property that results or arises out of the use, operation or possession of the vehicle during the rental or lease period. The pre-conditions for this elimination of vicarious liability are: (1) the owner (or an affiliate) must be engaged in the trade or business of renting or leasing vehicles; and (2) there must be no negligence or criminal wrongdoing on the part of the owner (or an affiliate of the owner).
- If Your Franchised Business is located at an airport, Section 117 of The Airport and Airway Safety, Capacity, Noise Improvement, and Intermodal Transportation Act of 1992 may require you to procure a certain percentage of the products and services used in Your Franchised Business from Disadvantaged Business Enterprises ("DBEs").
- The federal Environmental Protection Agency requires underground storage tanks to have a method of leak detection and to be upgraded to include corrosion protection and spill and overflow controls. Otherwise, these storage tanks are to be replaced or closed.
- The U.S. Department of Transportation has issued regulations requiring motor carriers to conduct pre-employment, random, reasonable suspicion and post-accident drug and alcohol testing of employees who operate commercial vehicles, as defined in the regulations. These regulations may govern the operation of shuttle buses used to transport

1-7

customers to and from airport rental locations.

- Permits and licenses may be necessary for purchasing fuel, picking up customers from an
 off-airport location, operating a concession on the airport and transporting customers in
 commercial vehicles.
- If you operate more than one brand (Hertz, Dollar and/or Thrifty), anti-collusion laws and/or airport authorities may require that you form separate entities to bid for in-terminal airport rental car concessions, and otherwise separate bidding efforts.
- You may need to provide accommodations to comply with the Americans with Disabilities Act ("ADA") or the Occupational Safety & Health Administration ("OSHA") requirements. The ADA and federal regulations require that hand controls, and other accommodations, be made available for disabled customers.
- You are required to assure and must represent and warrant to us that none of your property or interests is subject to being "blocked" under any of the Anti-Terrorism Laws and that you are not otherwise in violation of any of the Anti-Terrorism Laws. "Anti-Terrorism Laws" are U.S. Executive Order 13224 issued by the President of the United States, the USA Patriot Act, USA Freedom Act, and all other present and future Federal, state and local laws, ordinances, regulations, policies, lists and any other requirements of any governmental authority addressing or in any way relating to terrorist acts and acts of war. The of the USA Freedom Act is available https://www.congress.gov/114/plaws/publ23/PLAW-114publ23.pdf and the text of U.S. Executive Order 13224 is available at http://www.state.gov/j/ct/rls/other/des/122570.htm. You also may be required to institute policies and procedures to comply with the Executive Order.
- You must comply with all applicable laws pertaining to the privacy of consumer, employee and transactional information, including the "Standards for Safeguarding Customer Information," dated May 23, 2002, issued by the Federal Trade Commission (the "Safeguards Rule"). The Safeguards Rule applies to businesses, regardless of size, that are "significantly engaged" in providing financial products or services to consumers. This includes non-bank lenders such as car sales businesses. In addition to developing their own safeguards, covered entities are responsible for taking steps to ensure that their affiliates and service providers safeguard customer information in their care. The Safeguards Rule is posted at www.ftc.gov/privacy/glbact.
- The National Association of Attorneys General issued a final report containing guidelines and recommendations regarding car rental industry advertising and practices on March 14, 1989 ("NAAG Guidelines"). Although the NAAG Guidelines are not statutory or regulatory in nature, the NAAG Guidelines explain in detail how existing state laws apply to car rental advertising, the sale of collision damage waiver and other business practices of a Hertz Business.
- The Safe Rental Car Act, effective as of June 1, 2016, requires car rental companies with fleets of 35 or more rental vehicles, in the event of safety recall, to cease rental of the affected vehicles within 24 hours of receipt of the safety recall notice and to not re-rent such vehicles until the required repairs are completed. If the car rental company receives a safety recall notice covering more than 5,000 vehicles in its fleet, the car rental company must cease rental of the affected vehicles within 48 hours of receipt of the safety recall

notice.

State

- Many states have laws dealing with your financial responsibility as the owner of the
 vehicles to be rented and the types and proofs of financial responsibility which must be
 maintained for the benefit of third parties injured or damages caused by the use of your
 owned vehicles.
- Many states regulate the sale of collision or loss damage waiver ("CDW" or "LDW"). CDW and LDW are not insurance, but an optional waiver of the renter's responsibility to pay for damage to or loss of the rented vehicle, including loss of use and any related costs and expenses resulting from collision, theft or vandalism. Typical statutes require car rental companies to disclose the terms of the waiver on the front of the rental agreement form, some statutes require disclosures as to possible duplication of coverage through the renter's automobile insurance policy or credit card coverage, regulate the content and price of the waivers, limit coverage exclusions, provide a cap on the price a rental company can charge, or define the age and driver authorized to drive the car.
- Many states have environmental protection laws and restrictions, including regulations for the methods of disposal of used oil filters, used oil and other environmentally sensitive materials, as well as laws requiring underground storage tanks to have a method of leak detection and to be upgraded to include corrosion protection and spill and overflow controls.
- Many states have data and customer privacy laws which may apply to your operation of the business, including specific notification requirements in the event of a breach.
- State motor vehicle codes and regulations govern the title and registration of vehicles and other state laws impose property and excise taxes.
- State financial responsibility laws determine minimum automobile liability limits and priority of coverages.
- Most states have licensing requirements for car rental companies to offer ancillary optional
 coverages such as supplemental liability insurance and uninsured motorist protection as
 supplements to the rental contract.
- Certain states also have laws:
 - o Requiring that vehicles only be rented to licensed drivers;
 - o Prohibiting age discrimination in car rental and discrimination in renting terms;
 - Requiring availability of child seats;
 - Restricting certain surcharges and allowing for pass-through to customers with proper disclosure of certain airport fees and vehicle licensing fees;
 - Restricting certain rental requirements for cash customers;
 - Requiring primary insurance liability for third party claims;

- o Requiring limited licensing for the retail sale of insurance products;
- Permitting immobilization or seizure of vehicles for certain actions associated with felonies, drug dealing, soliciting prostitution or other criminal acts and unlicensed commercial use;
- Requiring certain disclosures to be made on vehicle rental agreements and/or in connection with vehicle rental advertisings;
- o Prohibiting electronic surveillance of rental vehicles for the purposes of imposing penalties for contract violations or restricting such electronic surveillance; and
- Regulating the rental and leasing of vehicles to schools for the transportation of schoolchildren.

Local and Municipal

- Certain local governmental and municipal authorities may have vehicle registration and tax laws applying to the car rental industry and may impose or require collection of surcharges.
- Certain local governmental and municipal authorities may have parking ticket laws and moving traffic violation laws holding the registered owner and not the renter or operator responsible for fines, penalties and interest.
- If you operate at a consolidated rental car facility at an airport, you may be subject to an agreement and consolidated facility charges covering common operations of the consolidated rental car facility, bussing of rental car customers, monorail service, maintenance and the financing of construction costs. If you elect not to participate in a consolidated rental car facility, your customers may be transported to the consolidated rental car facility, where you will then bus them to your facility, which may affect your transportation costs and levels of customer satisfaction.

* *

The preceding description is not exhaustive, and you should consult with your attorney for a full understanding of the laws, rules, regulations and ordinances that may apply to the operation of Your Franchised Business.

ITEM 2 BUSINESS EXPERIENCE

Unless otherwise specified, the location of each employee is Estero, Florida.

Stephen Scherr

<u>Chief Executive Officer – The Hertz Corporation</u>

Effective February 28, 2022, Mr. Scherr joined The Hertz Corporation as its Chief Executive Officer (CEO). Prior to joining The Hertz Corporation, Mr. Scherr was the Chief Financial Officer (CFO) of Goldman Sachs, a leading global financial institution, where he held that position from November 2018 to December 2021. CFO was only one of the many positions Mr. Scherr held over his 28 years at Goldman where he was also the CEO of Goldman Sachs Bank USA, Head of Goldman's Consumer and Commercial Banking Division, Chief Strategy Officer and Firmwide Head of Latin America Business.

Paul E. Stone

Director, President and Chief Operations Officer – The Hertz Corporation

Mr. Stone has served as President and Chief Operations Officer and as a director of The Hertz Corporation since October 2021. Mr. Stone previously served as President and Chief Executive Officer and as a director of The Hertz Corporation from May 2020 to October 2021 and Executive Vice President and Chief Retail Operations Officer North America of The Hertz Corporation from March 2018 to May 2020. From November 2015 to December 2017, Mr. Stone served as the Chief Retail Officer at Cabela's Inc., an outdoor outfitter retail company. Prior to joining Cabela's Inc., Mr. Stone spent 28 years growing his career with Sam's Club, a retail warehouse subsidiary of Walmart Inc., a multinational retail corporation. His most-recent position with Sam's Club was as Senior Vice President - West Division from 2007 to 2015, where he led operations upwards of 200 locations with more than 30,000 employees.

Colleen Batcheler

Director, Executive Vice President, General Counsel and Secretary – The Hertz Corporation

Ms. Batcheler has served as Executive Vice President, General Counsel and Secretary since May 2022. She also serves as a Director for Dollar Rent A Car, Inc and Hertz System, Inc. She has more than 15 years of experience as a business-oriented general counsel and senior leader and more than 20 years of experience advising public companies. Previously, Ms. Batcheler served as Executive Vice President, General Counsel and Corporate Secretary at Conagra Brands, Inc., one of North America's leading branded food companies, where she oversaw all legal and governmental affairs for the company. Prior to joining Conagra, Ms. Batcheler was Vice President and Corporate Secretary at Albertson's, Inc., Associate Counsel with The Cleveland Clinic Foundation and an Associate with the law firm of Jones Day. She earned her J.D. from Case Western Reserve School of Law, and a Bachelor of Arts degree in political science from the State University of New York College at Fredonia, NY.

Wavne Davis

Executive Vice President and Chief Marketing Officer

Mr. Davis has served as Executive Vice President and Chief Marketing Officer since January 2023. He is responsible for leading the Hertz, Dollar and Thrifty brands and shaping the company's marketing strategy to drive effective brand reach and customer engagement. Prior to joining Hertz, Mr. Davis led the Café brand for GE Appliances, the sales of which tripled under his leadership. Mr. Davis serves on the board of Big Brothers Big Sisters of Kentuckiana, Amplify Louisville and Fund for the Arts. He holds a bachelor's degree in mathematics from Morehouse College and an MBA from Xavier University.

Laura Smith

Executive Vice President, Global Sales and Customer Experience – The Hertz Corporation

Ms. Smith has served as Executive Vice President, Global Sales and Customer Experience since December 2020. Ms. Smith has more than 20 years of expertise in the travel industry and customer experience. She joined The Hertz Corporation in 2002 in Dublin, Ireland where she held various leadership roles at the company's international customer contact center. In 2013, she relocated to the United States to lead Hertz's Customer Care team and contact center in North America. In 2019, she was promoted to Senior Vice President of Customer Experience, overseeing the company's global Customer Care and Customer Experience organizations.

Mark E. Johnson

Senior Vice President and Treasurer

Mr. Johnson has served as a Senior Vice President & Treasurer of Dollar, Thrifty and The Hertz Corporation since January 2023. Previously Mr. Johnson served as a Vice President & Interim/Assistant Treasurer of Dollar, Thrifty and The Hertz Corporation from September 2013 to January 2023, while simultaneously serving as a Vice President & Treasurer of Donlen Corporation, a former subsidiary of The Hertz Corporation over the same period. Prior to joining the company, Mr. Johnson was a Principal at Larkspur Advisory Services where he was involved in transactions including the upgrading of Hertz's \$1.1 billion commercial fleet leasing facility making it a rated ABS facility. Mr. Johnson holds an M.B.A from the University of Michigan and a B.A. in Economics and a B.S. in Finance from the University of Pennsylvania.

Darren Arrington

Executive Vice President, Revenue Management & Fleet Acquisition - The Hertz Corporation

Mr. Arrington has served as Executive Vice President, Revenue Management & Fleet Acquisition of The Hertz Corporation since September 2020. He previously served as Senior Vice President, Fleet Management Planning of The Hertz Corporation since from November 2013 to September 2020. Mr. Arrington has also served as a Vice President of Dollar Rent a Car, Inc. since January 2012 and a Vice President of Thrifty Rent-A-Car System, LLC since November 2012.

Robert M. Barton

President

Mr. Barton has served as our President since October 2020 and President and Director from October 2017 to March 2019. Mr. Barton served as our Vice President from November 2013 until October 2017. Mr. Barton has also served as Senior Vice President of Global Franchise Operations of The Hertz Corporation since October 2020. From November 2013 until October 2017, he served as Vice President Thrifty, TCS, Thrifty, LLC, Dollar, and DTAG Canada, and Vice President of Hertz International, Ltd. and Hertz Local Edition Corp. Mr. Barton served as Vice President, Franchise Operations and Leisure Brands, RAC Americas for The Hertz Corporation from November 2013 to December 2015. From July 2004 to November 2013, Mr. Barton served as President and Chief Operating Officer of Franchise Services of North America, Inc. in Jackson, Mississippi. Mr. Barton also serves as Director of Dollar and Hertz since October 2020.

Kenny Cheung

Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer – The Hertz Corporation

Mr. Cheung has served as Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of The Hertz Corporation since October 2020. He previously served as Executive Vice President of Finance, Chief Operational Finance and Restructuring Officer of The Hertz Corporation since August 2020. He previously served as Senior Vice President of Global Financial Planning and Analysis and Chief Financial Officer of North America at The Hertz Corporation. He joined the Company in December 2018. From 2007 to 2018, Mr. Cheung held a variety of financial leadership roles with Nielsen Holdings, PLC, an information, data and measurement firm, most recently as Global Chief Audit Executive, and prior to that as a regional Chief Operating Officer after holding the position of regional Chief Financial Officer. Prior to Nielsen, Mr.

Cheung worked for General Electric in various roles across Supply Chain, Operations and Financial Planning & Analysis.

Matthew Potalivo

Vice President Corporate Law and Associate General Counsel – The Hertz Corporation

Mr. Potalivo has served as Vice President Corporate Law and Associate General Counsel since August 2020. He previously served as Assistant General Counsel and Assistant Secretary from March 2017 to August 2020. Mr. Potalivo served as Assistant Secretary and Senior Counsel for The Hertz Corporation from July 2014 to March 2017. In addition to his role with The Hertz Corporation, Mr. Potalivo has served as the Assistant Secretary of DTG Canada Corp. since April 2015. Previously, Mr. Potalivo was an Associate Attorney at Ballard Spahr LLP from September 2005 to July 2014. He has been engaged in the line of business associated with the franchise since 2014.

John A. England

<u>Director of Licensee Rate Management – The Hertz Corporation</u>

Mr. England has served as the Director of Licensee Rate Management for The Hertz Corporation since June 2013. From August 2003 to June 2013, Mr. England was Manager, Licensee Rate Management for DTG. Mr. England performs his duties in Tulsa, Oklahoma.

Michael J. Diederich

<u>Director of Franchise Operations – The Hertz Corporation</u>

Mr. Diederich became Director, Franchise Operations for The Hertz Corporation in April 2016. Prior to that, Mr. Diederich was Manager, Central Franchise Operations, North America for The Hertz Corporation from January 2014 to March 2016. From June 2011 to January 2014, Mr. Diederich was our Manager, Central Franchise Operations. Mr. Diederich is located in Des Plaines, Illinois.

Gael Alarcon

Director, Franchise Operations and Analytics - The Hertz Corporation

Mr. Alarcon has been employed by The Hertz Corporation in the Franchise Department since June 2007 where he has been strategizing and analyzing the parameter for Franchise Operations. Over the last 14 years Mr. Alarcon's responsibilities have included providing ongoing support, communications, operational assessment, business analysis, administration, and ensuring compliance to system standards.

Alicia Foster

Director of Franchise Operations - The Hertz Corporation

Ms. Foster joined The Hertz Corporation in May 2018 and rose through the ranks from Associate to Operations Analyst, to Operations Manager and ultimately Director in the Franchise Team in March 2022. As one of the Directors in Franchise Operations, she oversees franchise renewals, application training and support, fleet support, and site visits. Prior to joining The Hertz Corporation, she was involved in the health care and customer service industries.

Robert G. White

<u>Director of Franchise Operations - The Hertz Corporation</u>

Mr. White has served as a Director of Franchise Operations for The Hertz Corporation since March 2022. Prior to that, he served as a Manager, Franchise operations since. July 2016. His management responsibilities involve franchise communications, operational support, renewals and new franchise agreements. Prior to joining The Hertz Corporation in 2016, he was the Assistant Manager of Citadel Federal Credit Union from March 2011 to July 2016.

Roman Lewchyshyn

<u>Franchise Operations & Business Development Director – The Hertz Corporation</u>

Mr. Lewchyshyn has served as our Franchise Operations & Business Development Director since May 2013. In addition to his role as Franchise Operations & Business Development Director, Mr. Lewchyshyn has held a variety of positions within the Dollar Thrifty Automotive Group, Inc. family of companies, including, but not limited to, the position of City Manager – Toronto. In his more than 30 years of experience in the car rental industry, Mr. Lewchyshyn has worked for several companies, including Rentway, Hertz and Budget. Mr. Lewchyshyn has been engaged in the line of business associated with the franchise since 1992.

Eric Somodio

<u>Franchise Operations Manager – The Hertz Corporation</u>

Mr. Somodio has served as our Manager, Franchise Operations since August, 2022. Prior to working for the company, Mr. Somodio was an Order Management Analyst for Murad, LLC from 2016 to 2022. He has also been a Director of Ecommerce and Wholesale for Gracie Jiu-Jitsu Academy where he coordinated with franchisees to develop marketing strategies and new business processes in supporting affiliate and wholesale programs. He has been engaged in the line of business associated with the franchise for 5 months.

ITEM 3 LITIGATION

Pending Actions - Hertz

None.

Prior Actions – Hertz

None.

<u>Pending Actions</u> – Parent Entities (The Hertz Corporation, Hertz Global Holdings, Inc., Rental Car Intermediate Holdings, LLC and subsidiaries)

Arquipélago Turismo S/A v. Car Rental Systems do Brasil Locação de Veículos Ltda. (Case No. 1022844-28.2017.8.26.0002). Arquipélago filed suit in May 2017 in the 18th civil court in the city of São Paulo/ State of São Paulo, seeking damages in connection with the acquisition of the Hertz Brazilian operations by Localiza. Arquipélago alleges it is owed certain moneys under its license agreement and compensation for contracts allegedly terminated due to the acquisition, lost investment costs, vehicle sales losses, lost profits and other damages. Car Rental Systems filed a counterclaim on July 4, 2017 alleging, among other claims, that Arquipélago violated the license agreement by unilaterally terminating. Arquipélago presented its reply and defense of the counterclaim on August 4, 2017. On November 28, 2017, Car Rental filed its reply on the counterclaim. The case is currently pending a conciliatory hearing. The hearing was held on March 23, 2018, but no agreement was reached. On 29 November 2018, the defendants were summoned to review the new documents presented by Arquipélago and to file a response within 10 business days. On 13 December, we filed our response and we requested the withdrawal of such documents, which were filed after the due deadline. We also requested the rejection of the claim. On January 17, 2019, the court files were handed to the judge for a decision. On September 9, 2020, the Court Expert submitted a motion to the judge and requested the summoning of Car Rental to present the requested documents within the deadline of 20 business days. On October 7th, 2020, the court files were handed to the judge for a decision. On October 16th, 2020 (decision published in the Official Gazette of October 23, 2020), the judge determined the summoning of Car Rental to present the requested documents, within the deadline of 15 business days. On November 17, 2020, we submitted a motion to the judge informing that Car Rental's Assistant Expert delivered to the Expert part of the requested documents and requesting the additional deadline of 15 business days to present the missing information. On November 30, 2020, the Expert submitted a motion to the judge requesting the summoning of Car Rental to present the missing information, within the deadline of 15 business days. On January 7, 2021, the court files were handed to the judge for a decision. On January 28, 2021, the judge determined the summoning of Car Rental to present the missing information by February 23, 2021. On 23rd February 2021 we submitted on behalf of Car Rental the missing information requested by the expert. On March 21, 2021, the expert submitted a motion to the judge confirming (i) receipt of the missing information/documentation; and (ii) the beginning of the expert examination for April 6, 2021, at 9am. On May 26, 2021, the expert submitted a motion to the judge and requested the additional deadline of 60 days to present the expert report. On July 12, 2021, the judge accepted the request made by the expert (decision published in the Official Gazette of 15th July 2021). On 13th October 2021, the expert submitted a motion to the judge informing that the expert report will be presented soon. The expert submitted to the judge the report on November 8, 2021. On December 14th, 2021, Arquipélago submitted its response to the export report. On December 14th, 2021, Car Rental submitted its response to the export report. On December 15th, 2021, the judge rejected the request for clarification made by Arquipélago and determined the summoning of the parties to present its closing arguments, within the deadline of 15 business days, starting by Arquipélago. On February 10th, 2022, Arquipélago presented its closing arguments. On March 7th, 2022, we submitted Car Rental's closing arguments. On March 8th, 2022 (decision published on April 6th, 2022), the judge of the 18th Civil Court of São Paulo (i) dismissed the court action filed by Arquipélago against Car Rental, seeking the payment of compensation of more than BRL 30 million, for the alleged breach of the franchise agreement, and (ii) partially accepted our counterclaim, to order Arquipélago to pay compensation to Car Rental in the amount of BRL 247.068,28 (approximately USD 53,000). On April 13th, 2022, Arquipélago filed a motion for clarification against the judge's decision. On April 14th, 2022, the judge rejected the motion for clarification. On May 12th, 2022, Arquipélago filed an appeal against the lower court's decision. On the same date (decision published in the Official Gazette of May 17th, 2022), the judge determined de summoning of Car Rental to present its rebuttal arguments to the appeal. On June 7th, 2022, we filed Car Rental's rebuttal arguments to the appeal filed by Arquipélago. On June 21, 2022, the appeal filed by Arquipélago was distributed to the 2nd Private Chamber of Business Law of the São Paulo State Court of Appeals, Reporting Justice Ricardo Negrão.

2. DRAC Systems Corporation v. Dollar Thrifty Automotive Group Canada Inc. and The Hertz Corporation. On February 21, 2020, Dollar Thrifty Automotive Group Canada Inc. ("DTAG") and The Hertz Corporation acknowledged service of a Statement of Claim by DRAC Systems Corporation ("DRAC") with respect to the termination of the Area License Agreement (the "ALA") between DTAG and DRAC. DRAC alleges DTAG breached the ALA by unilaterally terminating payments allegedly owed thereunder and by subsequently terminating the ALA, and alleges DTAG repudiated the ALA by doing so. DRAC claims unspecified damages against DTAG and/or The Hertz Corporation (as applicable) for breach of contract, inducing breach of contract, unlawful interference with economic interests, breach of the duty of good faith and unjust enrichment. DTAG and The Hertz Corporation deny all liability and intend to vigorously defend the action. The parties are finalizing a stipulation to liquidate the claims in Canadian court, which once approved by the Bankruptcy Court, will cause the action to be litigated in the Saskatchewan Provincial Court in Canada.

Pending Actions – Actions Brought By Parent

Car Rental Systems do Brasil Locação de Veículos Ltda. and Hertz System, Inc. v. Pimentel & Pimenta Ltda. (Case No. 1082415-24.2017.8.26.0100). An inhibitory action, with injunction request, was filed in the 8th Civil Court of the Santo Amaro District, São Paulo on August 20, 2017 against the undue use of the "HERTZ" brand and name, trade dress, etc., by former Hertz Subfranchisee in Brazil Pimentel & Pimenta. On September 5, 2017, Judge Adriana Marilda granted the injunction requested and ordered the immediate ceasing of use of the Hertz System, the "HERTZ" brand and the like, by any means, under penalty of paying a daily fine of R\$ 1.000,00, initially limited to 90 days. The judge also determined the summoning of the Defendant to take notice of the injunction and to present its defense to the complaint, under penalty of a default judgement. On October 25, 2017, the Defendant filed its defense and requested the rejection of the claim. On December 8, 2017, Hertz filed its rebuttal arguments against this defense and emphasized that Pimentel's Answer was presented after the deadline. On December 15, 2017, the judge determined the summoning of the parties to present any additional evidence to the case. On January 29, 2018, Hertz filed a motion and requested the early judgement of the case, in view of the late filing of Pimentel's defense. The court files were submitted to the judge for a decision. On October 15, 2018, the judge accepted the claim and condemned Pimentel: (i) to cease any use of the HERTZ mark, by any means; and (ii) to pay indemnification for moral damages in the amount of R\$20.000,00 (for each plaintiff) and material damages to be calculated at the execution phase. On October 25, 2018, Pimentel filed a motion for clarification against this decision. On December 13, 2018, we were summoned to present our response to such motion for clarification. On January 21, 2019, we filed our response. On August 12, 2019, the Reporting Justice, in a singular decision, dismissed the appeal filed by Pimentel. On September 10, 2019, the court files were returned to the lower court for execution; and the judge's decision became final and binding upon the parties. The court files were returned to the

lower court for the judge's decision concerning moral damages. On October 30 2019, we requested the judge the performance of the decision (concerning moral damages) and the summoning of Pimentel to effect payment of the due amount with a deadline of February 10, 2020). On August 6, 2020, we requested the judge to order the attachment of the vehicles found in Pimentel's name. On October 14, 2020, the judge determined the summoning of Car Rental and Hertz to inform, within the deadline of 15 business days, the location of the vehicles found in Pimentel's name, to perform the requested attachment. On November 5, 2020, we submitted a motion to the judge and requested the additional deadline of 15 business days to present the necessary information. On February 18, 2021, the judge accepted our requests. On May 10, 2021, the defendant's name was included in the register of defaulter. Considering that the search did not disclose any assets subject to attachment, the proceedings have been suspended temporarily and shelved, until it becomes possible to collect any new amount from the Defendant. As of February 19, 2022, there has been no change.

Localiza Car Rental Systems S.A. and Hertz System, Inc. v. Rovema Locadora de Veículos Ltda. (Case No. 1016477-51.2018.8.26.0002). An inhibitory action, with injunction request, was filed in the 4th Civil Court of the Santo Amaro District, São Paulo on April 6, 2018 against the undue use of the "HERTZ" brand and name, trade dress, etc., by Defendant, a former Hertz Subfranchisee in Brazil. The court files were submitted to the judge for a decision. On May 15, 2018, Judge Eduardo Palma Pellegrinelli granted the injunction and determined the immediate ceasing of use of the HERTZ brand, by any means, and of the domain name www.hertzlocadora.com.br. In addition, the judge determined the summoning of the defendant to present its defense. On May 25, 2018, the defendant filed its answer and requested the rejection of the claim and the remittance of the court files to the Court of Porto Velho, Rondônia (Porto Velho is the city where the defendant is headquartered). Despite the "venue clause" of the Subfranchisee Agreement, establishing the Court of São Paulo for any dispute related to the Agreement, the defendant informed that they filed a lawsuit, in December 2017, against Car Rental, before the 6th Civil Court of Porto Velho, seeking: (i) an injunction to allow Rovema to continue using the HERTZ brand and the domain name; and (ii) a compensation due to the early termination of the Subfranchisee Agreement. On May 25, 2018, the judge determined the summoning of the plaintiffs to present its response to the defendant's answer. On June 25, 2018, response filed. On July 27, 2018, we submitted a motion to the judge of São Paulo informing that the judge of Porto Velho has accepted our plea of lack of jurisdiction and has determined the remittance of the files to the Court of São Paulo. On September 6, 2018, the judge of São Paulo determined the summoning of the parties to confirm the status of the lawsuit filed before the judge of Porto Velho and to confirm whether the court files were already remitted to the Court of São Paulo. On September 17, 2018, we filed a motion in compliance with the judge's order, informing the status of the case, and requesting the applicable fine, in view of the fact that Rovema did not comply with the injunction granted, which is in full force, and requesting the issuance of a court order to the Brazilian domain name Registrar (Registro.br), to freeze the domain name www.hertzlocadora.com.br. On November 26, 2018, the judge accepted our request and has fixed a daily fine of R\$ 5.000,00, due as from the publication of this decision, in case of non-compliance with the judge's order, and has determined the freezing of this domain name. Court order to Registro.br issued on December 6, 2018. On December 6, 2018, Royema filed a Bill of Review against the judge's decision. On December 14, 2018, the Reporting Justice suspended the daily fine and determined the summoning of Car Rental to file its rebuttal arguments to the appeal, within the deadline of February 7, 2019. On May 14th, 2019, the judge determined the summoning of Rovema to comply with the Court's decision (to stop the undue use of the HERTZ mark under penalty of paying a daily fine of R\$ 5.000,00). On May 17th, 2019, Rovema submitted a motion to the judge and presented documentary evidence confirming the cease of use of the HERTZ brand. On November 29th, 2019, the judge determined the summoning of the plaintiffs to take notice of the motion submitted by Rovema on May 17th, 2019. On January 14th, 2020, we submitted a motion to the judge and requested the early judgement of the case. On June 29th, 2020, the judge of São Paulo determined the remittance of the court files of the lawsuit filed by Rovema against Car Rental before the judge of Porto Velho (the case records of this lawsuit was remitted to the

judge of São Paulo because the judge of Porto Velho has accepted our plea of lack of jurisdiction) for a joint decision with the lawsuit filed by Car Rental and Hertz against Rovema. On December 4, 2020, the court files were handed to the judge for a decision. On March 11, 2022, the judge of São Paulo determined that Rovema take the necessary measures so that the case records of the lawsuit filed by Rovema against Car Rental before the judge of Porto Velho are sent to the judge of São Paulo for a joint decision with the lawsuit filed by Car Rental and Hertz against Rovema. On April 6th, 2022, Rovema requested an additional deadline to comply with the judge's order. On May 19, 2022, the judge of São Paulo determined the summoning of Rovema to inform about the remittance of the case records of the lawsuit filed before the Court of Porto Velho to the Court of São Paulo. On May 27, 2022, Rovema submitted a copy of the court files of the lawsuit presented before de judge of Porto Velho. On July 4, 2022, the court files were handed to the judge for a decision. On December 7, 2022, we filed our closing arguments. On January 24, 2023, the court files were handed to the judge for a final decision.

- 3. Premium Mobility Group (PMG) is a former Hertz franchisee for Russia. They executed the franchise agreement in December 2017 and terminated, allegedly for Hertz's breach of contract, in December 2018. PMG failed to make money in the first few months of operations in the latter half of 2018 and sent a letter before action in June 2019 claiming (i) damages for misrepresentation (alleged misleading information in pre-contractual statements that they say they relied on, ultimately causing losses) valued at \$1,000,000; and breach of contract (alleged failure to provide accurate or timely advice, procedures, actions) currently unquantified. We have investigated the claims and do not believe them to have merit, although we are have not yet entered into any formal discovery process (given that no claim has been filed). PMG have since gone into liquidation. A company called Mobility Asset Management LLC claim to have been validly assigned this claim by PMG which we have not accepted and have made two further attempts to make claims relating to PMG's period as franchisee, the first ending in January 2021 with a short without prejudice call at which it was made clear that Hertz did not accept any liability, and the second from December 2022, claiming \$1.6m under a number of heads of claim. Hertz has again pushed back on all claims raised, which we believe to be without merit.
- Dollar Rent A Car Incorporated and Thrifty Rent-A-Car System Incorporated v. Yunus 4. Moolla, Imraan Moolla, The Trustees Of Safy Trust and Springs Car Wholesalers (Pty) Ltd (Case No: 3536/2022) pending in the High Court of South Africa. The first three respondents were franchisees of the Dollar and Thrifty brands for the territories of South Africa, Botswana, Namibia and Mauritius. Whilst Mauritius was removed from the scope of the franchise agreement in ~2020, the remaining territories were operational until the end of the franchise agreement in December 2021. The fourth respondent is an entity used by the franchisee for billing purposes and was therefore included in the action. As of January 2022, the franchisee had failed to cease operations and informed the franchisor that it would continue to operate as it believed a renewal was in place (which the franchisor contests). In January 2022, it was brought to the franchisors' attention that: (i) the franchisee had been continuing to operate in Mauritius, despite the territory being removed from the franchise agreement scope; (ii) the franchisee was continuing to operate in South Africa, Namibia and Botswana; and (iii) the franchisee had started dual branding all Dollar and Thrifty physical locations and websites with 'Sani Rental' and had also created affiliations on related websites. The franchisor wrote to the franchisee requiring undertakings that the activity would cease, which the franchisee declined. Consequently, the franchisor then commenced proceedings for an urgent interdict in South Africa for relief against the competing activity and dual branding/misuse of IP. The franchisor successfully obtained the order. The franchisee has subsequently appealed the order, and, as of March 2023, the parties are awaiting the appointment of the appeal hearing date, as the judge requested additional records from the franchisee.

<u>Prior Actions</u> – Parent Entities (The Hertz Corporation, Rental Car Intermediate Holdings, LLC and Hertz Global Holdings, Inc.)

- Robert Abrams, et al., v. The Hertz Corporation (Index No. 44481/88) filed in the Supreme Court of New York in and for the county of New York on July 21, 1988. The action was instituted by Attorneys General of New York, Iowa, Kansas, Massachusetts, Missouri, and Texas and alleged violations of the consumer protection statutes of their respective states with regard to the manner in which certain former Hertz employees formally documented claims asserted against customers and third parties for physical damages to rented Hertz vehicles. The Attorneys General sought an order: (i) enjoining The Hertz Corporation from asserting such claims against customers and third parties; (ii) directing The Hertz Corporation to make restitution to persons from whom it recovered amounts for repair of physical damage to its vehicles in excess of the actual cost of repairs, in the amount of such excess; (iii) directing The Hertz Corporation to refund certain administrative fees collected by The Hertz Corporation; and (iv) directing The Hertz Corporation to pay the six named Attorneys General \$15,000 each for their costs. On August 4, 1988, the court entered a Final Consent Judgment, based upon a stipulation and consent of the parties, under which The Hertz Corporation entered into a related consent agreement with the six named Attorneys General, and Attorneys General from 35 other states and one territory that also approved the terms of the final consent agreement. Although under the Final Consent Judgment the court made no findings of fact or rulings of law that The Hertz Corporation, or any of its officers, directors or employees, violated any law (and nor was there any admission of liability for violation of any law), The Hertz Corporation nonetheless consented to a judgment under which The Hertz Corporation: (i) is prohibited from asserting or collecting any claim for physical damage to its vehicles for more than the estimated actual cost of repair including all anticipated discounts or price reductions; (ii) refunded to all persons any excess of the amount The Hertz Corporation recovered from such persons for repair to its vehicles over the amount of its actual costs; (iii) refunded certain administrative fees collected; and (iv) paid the six named Attorneys General \$15,000 each for their costs. The Hertz Corporation also agreed to modify the manner in which Hertz documents and processes claims for physical damage to its vehicles.
- 2. Ryan King, et. al. v. The Hertz Corporation (CV 09 705526) was commenced in the Court of Common Pleas, Cuyahoga County, Ohio, on October 16, 2009. Plaintiff purported to bring a class action on behalf of persons who were incorrectly charged a "Fuel and Service" fee upon return of a vehicle rented from The Hertz Corporation with at least as much fuel in the vehicle as when the customer received it. The complaint alleged separate causes of action for unjust enrichment, breach of contract, and fraud. Plaintiff sought certification to proceed as a class, compensatory and punitive damages, reasonable costs and attorneys' fees. The Hertz Corporation removed the case to the United States District Court for the Northern District of Ohio (Eastern Division) as Ryan v. The Hertz Corporation (1:09CV02674) on November 16, 2009, and on December 11, 2009, filed a motion to dismiss the case. In April 2011, the trial judge dismissed the causes of action for unjust enrichment and fraud, but did not dismiss the cause of action for breach of contract. On April 7, 2011, and on March 21, 2012, Plaintiff filed motions for leave to file Amended Complaints, which sought to reinstate the fraud claim. The Hertz Corporation opposed the motions. The parties then entered into a settlement agreement, which included no admission of liability, and pursuant to which The Hertz Corporation paid \$15,000. The court then entered an order dismissing the action on May 31, 2012, and Plaintiff filed a joint stipulation of dismissal with prejudice on June 7, 2012.
- 3. Michael Shames, Gary Gramkow, on behalf of themselves and on behalf of all persons similarly situated v. The Hertz Corporation, Dollar Thrifty Automotive Group, Inc., Avis Budget Group, Inc., Vanguard Car Rental USA, Inc., Enterprise Rent-A-Car Company, Fox Rent A Car, Inc., Coast Leasing Corp., The California Travel and Tourism Commission, and Caroline Beteta (3:07-cv-02174) was commenced in the United States District Court for the Southern District of California on November 14, 2007. Shames purports to be a class action brought on behalf of all individuals or entities that purchased rental car services from a defendant at a California airport after January 1, 2007. The Amended Complaint alleges that Defendants agreed to charge consumers a 2.5% California tourism assessment, and not to compete amongst each other with respect to this assessment, while misrepresenting that this assessment is owed by consumers, rather than the rental car defendants, to the California Travel and Tourism

Commission, or the "CTTC." The Amended Complaint also alleged that defendants agreed to pass through to consumers a fee known as the Airport Concession Fee, which fee had previously been required to be included in the rental car defendants' individual base rates, without reducing their base rates. Based on these allegations, the Amended Complaint asserted violations of 15 U.S.C. § 1 and California's Unfair Competition Law, False Advertising Law and Consumers Legal Remedies Act, and seeks treble damages, disgorgement, injunctive relief, interest, attorneys' fees, and costs. In July 2008, the court dismissed all claims except for the federal antitrust claim against the rental car defendants. In May 2012, the court issued an order preliminarily approving the settlement of this action; certifying a settlement class; certifying a class representative and lead counsel; and providing for class notice. In October 2012, the court held a final approval hearing. In November 2012, the court issued an order of final approval of the settlement of this action. The approved settlement includes the election by plaintiffs of an option for a cash payment of the greater of \$5.00 or \$2.00 per day for each day that an applicable rental was made from a rental car defendant, or a voucher redeemable for free time and mileage for car rentals. In addition, the rental car defendants agreed to pay attorneys' fees and expenses, and to pay the representative plaintiff \$2,000 plus interest. On November 20, 2013, as a result of the settlement, free-day rental vouchers and cash claims totaling \$422,522 were mailed to Hertz class members and free-day rental vouchers and cash claims totaling lesser amounts were mailed to Dollar and Thrifty Car Rental class members. An order of dismissal was entered by the court on November 5, 2012.

- Susan Doherty, on behalf of herself, and all others similarly situated v. The Hertz Corporation, American Traffic Solutions, Inc. and PlatePass, LLC (Case No. 1:10-cv-00359-NLH-KMW) filed in the New Jersey Superior Court in December 2009. Defendants removed the case to the United States District Court for the District of New Jersey. Plaintiff filed an Amended Complaint in March 2010. Through the Amended Complaint, Plaintiff sought to represent two classes: (1) "all persons who rented a vehicle from Hertz and were charged tolls or administrative fees by ATS and/or PlatePass from September 23, 2003 and the date judgment enters in this case"; and (2) "all persons who rented a Hertz vehicle in New Jersey and were charged tolls or administrative fees by ATS and/or PlatePass from September 23, 2003 and the date judgment enters in this case." The Amended Complaint alleged that defendants charged certain Hertz rental car customers administrative fees for the use of PlatePass, an electronic toll payment service, and toll charges greater than those charged to the rental vehicle, allegedly without adequately disclosing either. Based on these allegations, the Amended Complaint alleged claims for breach of contract, unjust enrichment and conversion on behalf of the putative national class, consumer fraud in violation of N.J.S.A. 56:8-1 et seq., and civil conspiracy. The Amended Complaint sought actual, consequential, punitive and treble damages; disgorgement; attorneys' fees and costs; and injunctive relief. Subsequently, the court consolidated the case and the Simonson case discussed below in Susan Doherty and Dwight Simonson, on behalf of themselves and all others similar situated v. The Hertz Corporation, American Traffic Solutions, Inc., and PlatePass LLC (1:10-cv-00359-NLH-KMW). On July 27, 2011, Plaintiffs filed a consolidated complaint seeking to represent a nationwide class of "[a]ll natural persons and business entities who rented vehicles enabled with PlatePass from any rental store location owned or operated by Hertz or its licensees who were charged administrative fees in connection therewith." The consolidated complaint alleged claims for breach of contract, consumer fraud in violation of N.J.S.A. 56:8-1 et seq., unjust enrichment, conversion and civil conspiracy. Plaintiffs sought injunctive relief; actual, consequential, punitive and treble damages; and their attorneys' fees. The parties entered into a settlement agreement on May 29, 2013. Pursuant to an Order dated June 25, 2014, the settlement was approved by the court. The settlement included the establishment of a \$11,004,000 fund to pay claims of class members, as well as the payment by Defendants of attorneys' fees of \$3,026,000, costs of \$100,000 and \$5,000 each to the two representative plaintiffs. On June 26, 2014, the case was closed by the court.
- 5. <u>Dwight Simonson, individually and on behalf of all others similarly situated v. The Hertz Corporation, American Traffic Solutions, Inc. and PlatePass LLC</u> (Case No. 1:10-cv-01585-NLH-KMW) filed in the United States District Court for the District of New Jersey in March 2010. Through the

complaint, plaintiff sought to represent a class of "[a]ll natural persons and business entities who rented vehicles enabled with PlatePass from any rental store location owned or operated by Hertz or its licensees and who were charged administrative fees in connection therewith . . ." The complaint alleged that defendants charged certain Hertz rental car customers administrative fees for the use of PlatePass, an electronic toll payment service, allegedly without adequately disclosing that such fees would be charged. The complaint alleged claims for breach of contract, unjust enrichment and consumer fraud in violation of N.J.S.A. 56:8-1 *et seq.* The complaint sought actual and treble damages; disgorgement; attorneys' fees and costs; and injunctive relief. Subsequently, the court consolidated the case and the <u>Doherty</u> case discussed above in <u>Susan Doherty and Dwight Simonson</u>, on behalf of themselves and all others similar situated v. <u>The Hertz Corporation</u>, <u>American Traffic Solutions</u>, <u>Inc.</u>, and <u>PlatePass LLC</u> (1:10-cv-00359-NLH-KMW). The consolidated case is discussed at the Doherty case above.

- 6. Paul Ansfield v. The Hertz Corporation, et al. (Case No. 2:33-av-0001) filed in the United States District Court for the District of New Jersey. On June 13, 2014, Plaintiff, on behalf of himself and other purchasers of Hertz securities between February 22 and June 6, 2014, filed a class action suit against The Hertz Corporation, Hertz Global Holdings, Mark Frissora, Thomas Kennedy and Elyse Douglas (collectively referred to in this summary as "Hertz"), alleging violations of Sections 10(b) and 20(a) of the Exchange Act and Rule 10(b) promulgated by the SEC. Plaintiff alleges that Hertz made materially false and misleading statements and/or failed to disclose: that Hertz had accounting errors; that, as a result, Hertz's revenue and financial results were overstated; that Hertz's financial statements were not prepared in accordance with GAAP; that Hertz lacked adequate internal and financial controls; and that Hertz's financial statements from 2011 to June 6, 2014 (the date Hertz issued a press release regarding the financial statements) were materially false and misleading. Plaintiff seeks an unspecified amount of compensatory damages, costs and expenses, including attorneys' fees and expert fees, and rescission. Plaintiff filed a notice of voluntary dismissal, without prejudice, on August 13, 2014. Since that time, Plaintiff has taken no action to re-file the case.
- 7. Frederick Cohen, individually and on behalf of all others similarly situated v. The Hertz Corporation, Hertz Global Holdings, Inc. and Rental Car Intermediate Holdings, LLC (Case No. 13 CIV 1205) filed in the United States District Court for the Southern District of New York on February 22, 2013. The complaint alleged that our Parent miscalculated taxes on rentals that involve promotional coupons and on fuel charges and that our Parent did not give customers the full discount that is available to members of certain associations. The Complaint alleged eight causes of action; (1) fraud; (2) false advertising; (3) fraud in the inducement; (4) intentional misrepresentation; (5) negligent misrepresentation; (6) breach of fiduciary duty; (7) conspiracy to commit fraud and misrepresentation; and (8) negligence. In addition, Plaintiffs sought punitive damages and attorney fees. The court granted Hertz's second motion to dismiss in November 26, 2014, and entered an order dismissing the complaint and closing the case. Pursuant to a settlement agreement entered into prior to the court's decision, Hertz agreed to pay \$50,000 to Plaintiffs.
- 8. <u>Darius Ogloza v. The Hertz Corporation, et al.</u> (Case No. 3:14-cv-02103) filed in the United States District Court for the Northern District of California. On May 7, 2014, Plaintiff, a Dollar rental car customer, filed suit against The Hertz Corporation, Dollar Thrifty Automotive Group, Inc. and DTG Operations, Inc. (collectively referred to in this summary as "Hertz"), alleging violations of California's Consumer Legal Remedies Act and Unfair Competition Law, violation of the Florida Deceptive and Unfair Trade Practices Act, breach of contract, breach of the covenant of good faith and fair dealing and negligent misrepresentation. Plaintiff alleges that Hertz engaged in unfair, unlawful and deceptive acts in connection with charges, including "loss of use" charges, for accident damages to a Dollar rental car rented by Plaintiff. Plaintiff seeks damages in excess of \$195,000, punitive damages, costs and fees and an injunction. Plaintiff dismissed the case with prejudice on January 23, 2015, pursuant to a settlement agreement whereby Hertz paid Plaintiff the sum of \$15,000.00.

- Ride Share Systems, L.L.C. v. Hertz Global Holdings, Inc., et al. (Case No. MRSL-0059-14) filed in the Superior Court of New Jersey, Morris County. On January 10, 2014, Plaintiff, a Dollar licensee in New Jersey and a dual-brand Dollar and Thrifty Car Rental licensee in Pennsylvania, filed suit against Hertz Global Holdings Inc., Rental Car Intermediate Holdings, LLC and The Hertz Corporation (collectively referred to in this summary as our "Parents"), alleging unfair competition, tortious interference with prospective economic advantage and violation of the New Jersey Consumer Fraud Act. Plaintiff alleges that our Parents have unfairly competed against Plaintiff in connection with the operation of company-owned Thrifty Car Rental and/or dual-branded Dollar and Thrifty locations within Plaintiff's territories. Plaintiff seeks an unspecified amount of compensatory damages, treble damages, attorneys' fees and an injunction against the continued operation of the company-owned locations within Plaintiff's territories. In June 2014, following a motion to dismiss filed by Parents, the claim for violation of the New Jersey Consumer Fraud Act was dismissed. In March 2015, the parties entered into an agreement pursuant to which DTG Operations, Inc., our affiliate, agreed to acquire certain assets of Plaintiff's licensed businesses for approximately \$1,250,000, subject to certain post-closing adjustments. In connection with the acquisition, Plaintiff's license agreements were terminated, the parties executed mutual releases, and Plaintiff agreed to dismiss all claims with prejudice. On April 6, 2015, a stipulation of dismissal of all Plaintiff's claims was filed with the court.
- 10. Sicily by Car S.p.A. v. Hertz Global Holdings, Inc., et al. (Case No. 14-6113 (SRC)) filed in the United States District Court for the District of New Jersey. On October 1, 2014, Plaintiff, a former Dollar and Thrifty Car Rental licensee in Italy, filed suit against Hertz Global Holdings, Inc. and The Hertz Corporation (collectively referred in this summary as our "Parents"), alleging tortious interference with contract, misrepresentation and unjust enrichment. Plaintiff alleges that our Parents misrepresented their intention to not change the existing franchise rights of Dollar and Thrifty Car Rental licensees in Europe following the acquisition of the Dollar and Thrifty Car Rental systems, and that reservations in Italy through Dollar and Thrifty Car Rental were intentionally diverted to Hertz's website and reservation system. Plaintiff seeks an unspecified amount of damages, as well as punitive damages and attorneys' fees. On May 20, 2015, the court granted our Parents' motion to compel arbitration, or in the alternative, to dismiss the complaint, holding that the dispute is subject to the alternative dispute resolution procedure in the license agreement, which requires mediation followed by arbitration. To date, Plaintiff has not pursued mediation or arbitration.
- 11. <u>Elizabeth Patrick v. The Hertz Corporation</u> (Case No. 13CH19179) filed in the Circuit Court of Cook County, Illinois on August 19, 2013. Plaintiff, on behalf of herself and all other similarly situated Hertz customers, filed a class action complaint against The Hertz Corporation, alleging violations of the Illinois Consumer Fraud Act related to taxes on customer facility charges and airport concession fees assessed to Hertz customers renting vehicles at airports in Illinois. Plaintiff alleges that Hertz improperly taxes the charges and fees causing customers to overpay. Plaintiff seeks an unspecified amount of damages, injunctive relief and attorneys' fees. In April 2015, Plaintiff's counsel proposed a settlement on a non-class basis. In January 2016, the parties entered into an agreement to settle the matter on a non-class basis, and Hertz agreed to pay Plaintiff \$23,000. On March 28, 2016, a stipulation of dismissal of the case was entered by the court.
- 12. <u>Matthew Letang</u>, et al. v. Hertz Canada Limited and The Hertz Corporation (Case No. CV-10-412496) filed in the Ontario Superior Court of Justice on October 18, 2010. Matthew Letang and his company, 2213922 Ontario Inc. o/a Peninsula Rentals, filed a civil claim against our affiliate Hertz Canada Limited and our Parent (collectively referred to as "Hertz") related to the termination of an alleged preliminary agreement, lease agreement, and agency agreement among Plaintiffs, their affiliates, and Hertz. Plaintiffs claim that Defendants breached their responsibilities under the preliminary agreement, lease agreement, and agency agreement by failing to enter into franchise agreements with Peninsula Rentals, failing to fulfill the lease terms, and failing to provide the allegedly agreed-upon support to Peninsula

Rentals in its role as agent. Under the original complaint, Plaintiffs sought damages of approximately CAD\$700,000 for breach of contract and unjust enrichment as a result of the expenses they incurred preparing for franchises that were not granted, damages to Letang's reputation in the car rental business, termination expenses to end their prior lease, money owed to Peninsula Rentals, and lost profits. In April 2012, Plaintiffs amended their claim to add Hertz International, Ltd. to the case and to increase the amount of damages sought to approximately CAD\$3.5 million. On January 12, 2015, a trial began and on January 18, 2015, the parties settled all claims. Hertz agreed to pay Plaintiffs CAD\$900,000 and the parties entered a mutual general release. On April 2, 2015, the court entered an order dismissing the case.*As of April 2, 2015, the rate of exchange was CAD\$1.00 to USD \$0.81.

- 13. Anthony Oliver v. The Hertz Corporation and Citicorp USA, Inc. (Case No. C20161989) filed in the Superior Court of the State of Arizona in and for the County of Pima. On April 28, 2016, Plaintiff filed an action in a Tucson, Arizona state court seeking \$150,000 in compensatory damages and \$350,000 in exemplary damages, from each named Defendant, alleging breach of contract and negligent misrepresentation relating to alleged fraudulent rental charges. Hertz reached a settlement with Plaintiff on May 18, 2016 for \$1,500.
- 14. Rebecca Reilly v. The Hertz Corporation (Case No. 16CV924) filed in the Quincy District Court of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts. Plaintiff brought suit in July 2016 claiming that Hertz failed to submit the rental invoice to the customer's insurance carrier as agreed and rather made fraudulent charges in violation of the Massachusetts Consumer Protection Law, Chapter 93A, in the amount of \$4,004.23. Pursuant to Chapter 93A, Plaintiff demanded treble damages totaling \$12,012.69. Hertz reached a settlement with Plaintiff on November 1, 2016 for \$3,000.00.
- Liberty Representacoes e Servicos Ltda. V. Car Rental Systems do Brasil Locacao de Veiculos Ltda. (Case No. 0643614-93.2015.8.04.001) filed in the Ninth Civil and Work Related Court of the District of Manaus/AM, Brazil on December 18, 2015. Plaintiff, the Thrifty licensee in Brazil, filed suit against Car Rental Systems do Brasil Locacao de Veiculos Ltda. ("Hertz Brazil"), a subsidiary of The Hertz Corporation, alleging violations of a sales agent agreement and a license agreement, neither to which Hertz Brazil is a party. Plaintiff alleges that its Thrifty business has been undermined due to competition by Hertz Brazil, a refusal to approve sub-licensees, the improper sharing of confidential information and other bad faith conduct on the part of Thrifty Rent-A-Car System, Inc. ("Thrifty") and its affiliates. Plaintiff seeks an injunction against the alleged conduct and damages of 50 million Brazilian real. In January 2016, Thrifty and DTG Operations, Inc., the party to the sales agent agreement, filed a challenge to venue in Manaus. After initially granting a preliminary injunction, on February 29, 2016, the court issued an order removing the injunction. In November 2016, the case was settled with the reacquisition by the franchisor entities of the Thrifty licensee's master franchise rights in Brazil for approximately 7 million Brazilian real (USD \$2 million).
- 16. People of the State of California acting by and through San Francisco City Attorney Dennis J. Herrera v. The Hertz Corporation, American Traffic Solutions, Inc., ATS Processing Services, L.L.C., American Traffic Solutions Consolidated, L.L.C., and PlatePass, L.L.C. (Case No. CGC-17-557336) filed in the Superior Court of the State of California, County of San Francisco. On March 1, 2017, the City of San Francisco filed suit against Hertz and American Traffic Solutions, Inc. alleging that both entities fraudulently and deceptively induced Hertz customers who drive across the Golden Gate Bridge in San Francisco to purchase PlatePass. These actions were purportedly undertaken without proper disclosure and without customer consent. Defendants filed a Motion to Strike portions of the complaint which was largely denied after argument in July 2017. On October 26, 2017, the City Attorney's Office, Hertz, and ATS attended mediation in San Francisco. In the City Attorney's mediation brief, for the first time, Deputy City Attorney Matt Goldberg demanded \$17.4 million in restitution and penalties. This is in addition to significant modifications to Hertz's disclosure materials. The mediator essentially characterized the City

Attorney's case as misguided and disingenuous and repeatedly opined that the City Attorney's demand was "immoral." While the parties made progress on the disclosure front, the mediation reached impasse on the financial component. Following the mediation, Hertz responded to extensive discovery requests propounded by the City Attorney's Office in January 2018. Depositions proceeded throughout much of 2018 and the parties worked with their respective experts to address critical issues in preparation for trial. During Q3 2018, the parties re-opened settlement discussion channels. The parties have reached an agreement in principle and expect to formalize settlement during Q1 2019, with both Hertz and ATS agreeing to allocate fifty percent (50%) of the final settlement amount. Hence, Hertz's allocated portion of the settlement payment to the City Attorney is \$1,825,000. In addition to the payment, Hertz and ATS agreed to several operations-focused mandates including maintaining specific training requirements and ensuring proper customer disclosures for eighteen (18) months. This matter is now considered closed.

- Mark Stich and Kristina Stich vs. The Hertz Corporation d/b/a Hertz Car Sales (Superior Court of the State of California, County of Santa Clara, Case No. 17CV305776). In January 2017, Plaintiff filed a civil suit alleging violation of the Consumers Legal Remedies Act, Civil Code § 1750 *et seq.*, Violations of Cal. Bus. & Prf. Code §§ 17200, *et seq.*, Common Law Fraud, Breach of the Implied Warranty of Merchantability (California Commercial Code §2314), and violation of the Song-Beverly Consumer Warranty Act for Breach of Express Warranty and Implied Warranty of Merchantability (California Civil Code §§ 1791.1, 1791.2, 1792 and 1793.2(D)), relating to an alleged lack of disclosure in connection with the sale of a vehicle which Plaintiffs allege was previously in an accident and suffered structural damage. The parties settled the claim for \$17,500 on July 13, 2017.
- Jenhanco, Inc. v. The Hertz Corporation, et al. (Case No. 2:15-cv-04191-ODW) pending in the United States District Court of the Central District of California. On April 23, 2015, Plaintiff, a Dollar licensee at the Salt Lake City airport, filed suit against Hertz Global Holdings, Inc. and The Hertz Corporation in the Superior Court of California, County of Los Angeles (Case No. BC579568). The Hertz defendants removed the case to the United States District Court. Plaintiff filed an Amended Complaint adding as defendants Dollar Rent A Car, Inc. and Dollar Thrifty Automotive Group, Inc. (collectively referred to with The Hertz Corporation in this summary as "Hertz") and subsequently dismissed without prejudice Hertz Global Holdings, Inc. Plaintiff alleges breach of contract, breach of the covenant of good faith and fair dealing, promissory fraud, tortious interference with prospective economic relations and tortious interference with contract in connection with Hertz's acquisition of an existing Thrifty Car Rental location at the Salt Lake City airport and the subsequent bidding of the Thrifty and Firefly brands by Hertz at the airport. Plaintiff alleges that it should have been given the opportunity to acquire the Thrifty Car Rental location, to dual brand the Dollar and Thrifty brands at the airport and to acquire the Firefly concession at the airport. Plaintiff also alleges that Hertz failed to adequately support it. Plaintiff seeks injunctive relief requiring Hertz to grant Plaintiff the right to acquire the Thrifty and Firefly concessions at the airport. Plaintiff also seeks an unspecified amount of damages, lost profits, restitution, punitive damages, costs and interest. The court denied a motion by Plaintiff to remand the matter to the Superior Court. The court also denied a subsequent motion by the plaintiff for reconsideration of the order denying the motion to remand. On December 15, 2016, the court denied both parties' Cross-Motions for Partial Summary Judgement. The parties are currently engaged in discovery. Effective as of October 31, 2017, the parties resolved this dispute in a settlement involving the re-acquisition of the territory rights for the Dollar brand in Utah, the assignment of the agreements relating to the Salt Lake City Airport, and the acquisition of certain vehicles and other fixed assets, for an aggregate acquisition price of approximately \$9,225,000. On November 14, 2017 the case was dismissed with prejudice.
- 19. <u>Robert Spotswood v. The Hertz Corporation</u> (Case No. 2:15-cv-03518 (ES/MAH)) pending in the United States District Court for the District of New Jersey. On April 6, 2015, Plaintiff, on behalf of himself and all other similarly situated Hertz customers, filed suit in the Superior Court of New Jersey, Bergen County (Case No. L-3190-15). Hertz removed the case to the United States District Court.

Plaintiff alleges breach of contract, violations of the New Jersey Consumer Fraud Act, injunctive relief, and unjust enrichment in connection with certain fees imposed by Hertz on rental car customers who suffer loss or damages to rental vehicles. Plaintiff seeks an unspecified amount of damages, an injunction against the continued imposition of the fees and attorneys' fees. On June 26, 2015, Hertz moved to dismiss Plaintiff's claims for violation of the New Jersey Consumer Fraud Act and for injunctive relief. In October 2015, the court granted a motion by Hertz to transfer venue to the United States District Court for the District of Maryland. In November 2016, the court ruled on Hertz's Motion to Dismiss the Amended Complaint – granting the motion in part and denying the motion in part. The court's order dismissed the Plaintiff's Maryland consumer fraud statutory claim, the negligent misrepresentation claim and the unjust enrichment claim, and denied the motion as the Plaintiff's single remaining claim – breach of contract. The parties are currently engaged in discovery. Hertz intends to vigorously defend against Plaintiff's claims. On August 21, 2018, the Plaintiff filed his Motion for Class Certification. Hertz subsequently filed its Opposition to Class Certification and, on October 12, 2018, the Plaintiff filed his Reply Memorandum of Law in Support of Class Certification. In the latest filing, the Plaintiff downsized his requested class from a nationwide class to a class composed of certain rentals that took place in seven states, or an alternate class of only Maryland renters. On October 25, 2018, Hertz filed for leave to file a Surreply to correct Plaintiff's "striking mischaracterization of the record." On February 7, 2019, the U.S. District Court denied Plaintiff's Motion for Class Certification. The case was dismissed by a Stipulation of Voluntary Dismissal of Action on February 28, 2019.

- John Ellis, at al. v. Dollar Thrifty Automotive Group, et al. (Circuit Court for the Thirteenth Judicial Circuit, Hillsborough County, Florida, Case No. 13-CA-015274). On December 18, 2013, John Ellis on behalf of himself and all other similarly situated customers, filed a class action complaint against The Hertz Corporation ("Hertz") and Dollar Thrifty Automotive Group, Inc. ("DTG") (collectively referred to in this summary as "Defendants"), alleging violations of the Florida Deceptive and Unfair Trade Practices Act and unjust enrichment related to pre-paid fuel charges. Plaintiff originally named Hertz as a defendant in his complaint, but dismissed all claims against Hertz pursuant to a stipulation. Mr. Ellis alleges that DTG overcharges customers for pre-paid fuel by billing for an amount of fuel greater than the fuel tank capacity of the rental vehicles. Mr. Ellis seeks compensatory damages, injunctive and declaratory relief and attorneys' fees. In July 2014, Defendants filed an Answer and affirmative defenses. In February 2016, the parties agreed in principle on a possible resolution to this matter. A low end settlement was effectuated in 2018 and 2019 with claimants receiving refunds totaling less than \$4,000. The matter is now closed.
- 21. <u>Catalan Consumer Agency Sanction Procedure number SAN/66987/2015</u>. The Catalan Consumer Agency in Spain initiated a proceeding in 2015 alleging that the Firefly operations of Hertz de Espana, S.L.U. engaged in deceptive consumer practices relating to fuel charges, super cover charges, charges for additional drivers, GPS, child seats, unauthorized drivers, pre-paid and non-pre-paid reservations, deposits and methods of payment, business hours, and other similar matters. This case has settled.
- 22. <u>Vizant Technologies, LLC v. Hertz Global, Inc., The Hertz Corporation, Hertz Australia PTY Ltd., Hertz New Zealand, and Car Rental Systems Do Brasil</u> (Case No. 17202265-3) pending in the Superior Court of the State of Washington, in and for the Court of Spokane. On June 9, 2017, Plaintiff filed a lawsuit against Defendants The Hertz Corporation and certain affiliates alleging, among other claims, breach of contract, statutory and tort claims, unjust enrichment and fraud relating to payment processing consulting services provided by Plaintiff in Australia, New Zealand and Brazil. Specifically, Plaintiff alleges that Defendants failed to pay Plaintiff for the consulting services and committed other payment obligation-related breaches, and improperly shared Plaintiff's services with other Hertz affiliates. On January 11, 2019, Vizant's outside counsel abruptly filed a Notice of Intent to Withdraw as Counsel. Hertz filed a Motion for Summary Judgment, and to pursue recovery of its attorney's fees. On April 16, 2019 Vizant voluntarily dismissed the action against Hertz. On February 11, 2020, Hertz obtained an award of

attorneys' fees in the amount of \$472,762.63. Vizant is now dissolved and Hertz does not expect to collect on that award.

- 23. <u>Dawn Cooks</u>, et al. v. The Hertz Corporation (Case No. 3:15-cv-00652-NJR-PME) pending in the United States District Court for the Southern District of Illinois. On May 1, 2015, Plaintiff, on behalf of herself and all other similarly situated Hertz customers, filed suit in the Circuit Court, St. Clair County, Illinois, related to certain energy surcharges and vehicle license cost recovery fees charged by Hertz. Hertz removed the case to the United States District Court. Hertz moved to compel arbitration and dismiss the complaint. On August 5, 2015, Plaintiff filed an Amended Complaint alleging violations of the Illinois Consumer Fraud Act and the Missouri Merchandising Practices Act in connection with the surcharges and fees. Plaintiff seeks actual and punitive damages, attorneys' fees, an injunction against the continued imposition of the charges, and a declaration that the arbitration provision in the rental agreement is unconscionable. In August 2015, Plaintiff filed an Amended Complaint and Hertz filed motions (i) to compel arbitration of Plaintiff's claims, and (ii) to dismiss those claims. In an order issued on April 20, 2016, the Court granted Hertz's Motion to Compel Arbitration as to Dawn Cooks, but the motion was denied as to the three (3) remaining Plaintiffs. On January 20, 2017, Plaintiffs filed their Second Amended Complaint which significantly expanded the scope of the lawsuit. Two (2) of the former class Plaintiffs were dropped and a new Plaintiff, Dan Roehrs, was added. Illinois, Missouri, California, Colorado, Georgia and Michigan were added under the vehicle license fee allegations. On February 24, 2017, Hertz filed a Motion to Dismiss the Second Amended Complaint, along with a Motion to Compel Arbitration as to Dan Roehrs. The Court issued an Order on September 29, 2017, granting Hertz's Motion to Compel Arbitration as to Dan Roehrs, significantly reducing the scope of this matter and removing the added claims from the Second Amended Complaint. Concurrently, the Court denied Hertz's Motion to Dismiss as to the one (1) remaining plaintiff Emma Bradley. The two (2) remaining causes of action relate to purported violations of the Missouri Merchandising Practices Act by means of unfair and deceptive practices. The parties agreed at an October 13, 2017 Status Conference with the Magistrate Judge to continue the current schedule, with plaintiff's motion for class certification due in November 2017. Hertz filed its Answer to the remaining Missouri claim on October 31, 2017. On November 17, 2017, Plaintiff Emma Bradley on behalf of herself and all others similarly situated, filed a Motion for Class Certification. On December 22, 2017, Hertz filed its lengthy opposition to Plaintiff's Motion for Class Certification, along with a separate Motion for Summary Judgment. With leave of court, Plaintiff filed its Third Amended Complaint on June 27, 2018, partially revising its strategic approach. Following this, Plaintiff re-filed its Motion for Class Certification on September 17, 2018. Hertz, in turn, re-filed its Motion for Summary Judgment on November 9, 2018, which the court granted in part. On September 24, 2019, Hertz filed a Motion for Reconsideration of the summary judgment decision and an updated memorandum in opposition to plaintiff's Motion for Class Certification. The class certification motion was fully briefed as of October 24, 2019. This matter was mediated on February 22, 2021 and the parties came to a tentative settlement wherein for a cash payment of \$150,000 by Hertz, plaintiffs will dismiss with prejudice the Class Proof of Claim and the underlying putative class action. The settlement was approved by the Bankruptcy Court and was implemented.
- 24. <u>Daniel Margulis v. The Hertz Corporation</u> (United States District Court for the District of New Jersey, Case No. Case No. 2:14-CV-01209-WJM-MF). On February 25, 2014, Daniel Margulis, on behalf of himself and all other similarly situated Hertz customers, filed a class action complaint against The Hertz Corporation, alleging breach of contract, violation of the New Jersey Consumer Fraud Act, unjust enrichment and fraud related to currency conversion fees charged to Hertz customers renting vehicles abroad. Plaintiff alleges that The Hertz Corporation engaged in deceptive and fraudulent practices by charging allegedly unauthorized and inflated currency conversion fees in connection with the conversion of credit card charges for foreign vehicle rentals into United States currency. Plaintiff seeks an unspecified amount of compensatory and statutory damages, attorneys' fees and an injunction against continued violation of the New Jersey Consumer Fraud Act. The Hertz Corporation filed an Answer and Affirmative Answer in June of 2014. Thereafter, in August of 2014, The Hertz Corporation

filed a Motion to Dismiss for failure to include indispensable parties – Hertz UK and Hertz Italiana – in this litigation. The court granted the plaintiff limited "jurisdictional" discovery which was taken in the fall of 2014, and plaintiff responded to the motion in January of 2015. The Hertz Corporation's reply was filed in February 2015, and on April 30, 2015, the judge denied the Motion to Dismiss. The parties engaged in mediation in September 2015, but a difference of opinion between the two attorneys for the Plaintiff prevented a complete discussion of a conceptual resolution within our anticipated costs of defense. Thereafter, discovery proceeded. A second mediation – this time conducted in March 2016 by a magistrate judge at the courthouse in Newark, New Jersey – was unsuccessful. Discovery continued, with depositions of four UK-based employees completed in March of 2017. In January 2018, Hertz filed a Motion for Summary Judgment, but was asked to withdraw the motion while a dispute over privileged documents was resolved. In August 2019, Hertz refiled its Motion for Summary Judgment. As part of the Bankruptcy Mediation Process, this matter was mediated on February 11, 2021, and the parties came into a tentative settlement wherein, for a cash payment of \$150,000.00 by Hertz, plaintiffs agreed to dismiss with prejudice the Class Proof of Claim and the underlying putative class action. This settlement was approved by Bankruptcy Court and was implemented.

In Re: Hertz Global Holdings, Inc. Securities Litigation (United States District Court for the District of New Jersey, Case No. 2:13-CV-07050-SRC-CLW). On November 20, 2013, Pedro Ramirez, on behalf of himself and all others similarly situated, (collectively referred to in this summary as "Plaintiffs") filed a class action complaint against Hertz Global Holdings, Inc. and Mark Frissora and Elyse Douglas (collectively referred to in this summary as "Defendants"), alleging violations of federal securities laws in connection with Hertz common stock purchased between February 25, 2013 and November 4, 2013. Plaintiffs allege that Defendants withheld information from the public regarding airport market shares losses, the value of the Hertz fleet and disputes with the new owners of Advantage Rent A Car. Plaintiffs seek an unspecified amount of damages, as well as costs and expenses. On May 7, 2014, an Amended Complaint was filed, alleging violations of the securities laws in connection with purchases of Hertz stock between the shortened period of March 4, 2013 and September 25, 2013. Defendants moved to dismiss, and on October 8, 2014, the court dismissed the Amended Complaint without prejudice. On November 7, 2014, a Second Amended Complaint was filed, shortening the putative class period to between May 18, 2013 and September 25, 2013. Defendants moved to dismiss the Second Amended Complaint on December 19, 2014. In late December 2014, the case was transferred to a new federal judge – Judge Madeline Cox Arleo. Plaintiffs filed their Opposition to the Motion to Dismiss on January 13, 2015 and – on February 20, 2015 – Defendants filed their Reply in Support of the Motion to Dismiss. On July 22, 2015, the Second Amended Complaint was dismissed. On August 21, 2015, Plaintiffs filed a Third Amended Complaint, which, among other things, expanded the putative class to purchasers during the period from February 14, 2013 to July 16, 2015, and adding as defendants Thomas Kennedy, David Rosenberg, and Jatindar Kapur and focused in large part on allegations of "tone at the top" and internal control deficiencies. Defendants again moved to dismiss and supporting briefs were filed in November 2015. On March 3, 2016, Plaintiff filed the Fourth Amended Complaint to which Plaintiff filed its opposition on May 6, 2016. On June 13, 2016, Hertz Global Holdings, Inc. and the individual defendants filed their reply briefs in support of their motions to dismiss. On April 28, 2017, the Fourth Amended Complaint was dismissed with prejudice. On May 30, 2017, the Plaintiffs filed a Notice of Appeal with the appeal to be heard by the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Third Circuit. Plaintiffs/Appellants filed their Opening Brief on November 29, 2017. Two of the individual defendants - Thomas Kennedy and David Rosenberg - were then dismissed from the appeal. Hertz Global Holdings, Inc. and the remaining individual defendants filed Briefs for the Appellees on January 16, 2018. The Appellants filed their Reply Brief on February 13, 2018. On September 20, 2018, the Third Circuit affirmed the dismissal of the complaint with prejudice. The Plaintiffs have not sought further appellate review of the affirmance, however on February 5, 2019, the Plaintiffs filed a motion asking the federal district court to exercise its discretion and allow Plaintiffs to reinstate their claims to include additional allegations from the administrative order entered by the SEC with respect to the Company on December

- 31, 2018. On September 30, 2019, the federal district court of New Jersey denied the Plaintiffs' motion for relief from the April 27, 2017 judgment and motion to allow the filing of a proposed fifth amended complaint. On October 30, 2019, the Plaintiffs filed a motion to appeal the order issued on September 30, 2019 by the Federal District Court of New Jersey. The initial brief of the Plaintiffs was filed in January 2020. A settlement in principle reached in a bankruptcy-related mediation on February 3, 2021. This settlement was approved by the Bankruptcy Court and was implemented.
- Enrico Moretti v. The Hertz Corporation, et al. (Superior Court of California, San Francisco, Case No. CGC-13-531701). On May 24, 2013, Enrico Moretti, on behalf of himself and all other similarly situated consumers, filed a class action complaint against The Hertz Corporation and Hertz Global Holdings, Inc., Dollar Thrifty Automotive Group, Inc. and Hotwire, Inc., alleging false advertising, violations of the California Consumer Legal Remedies Act, unfair business practices and fraud, deceit and/or misrepresentation. Plaintiff alleges that The Hertz Corporation and Hertz Global Holdings, Inc., Dollar Thrifty Automotive Group, Inc. and Hotwire, Inc. charge undisclosed arbitrary and inflated exchange rates on rentals made in the United States and completed in Mexico. Plaintiff also alleged that The Hertz Corporation and Hertz Global Holdings, Inc., Dollar Thrifty Automotive Group, Inc. and Hotwire, Inc. failed to disclose that insurance advertised and sold as optional was mandatory. Plaintiff seeks an unspecified amount of actual and compensatory damages, punitive damages, restitution, injunctive relief and attorneys' fees. On June 27, 2013, the case was removed to the United States District Court for the Northern District of California (Case No. 3:13-cv-02972-JSW). In August 2013, The Hertz Corporation and Hertz Global Holdings, Inc., Dollar Thrifty Automotive Group, Inc. and Hotwire, Inc. moved to transfer the case to the United States District Court for the District of Delaware. That motion was granted in April of 2014, and the Dollar-Thrifty and Hertz defendants, and Hotwire, filed separate motions to dismiss in May 2014. Thereafter, the plaintiff filed an Amended Complaint and, in June of 2014, Defendants renewed their Motions to Dismiss. In March 2015, the court granted Defendants' alternate request for a more definite statement and denied as moot and without prejudice the Motion to Dismiss. In April 2015, the plaintiff filed a Second Amended Complaint. In May 2015, Defendants filed a Motion to Dismiss the Second Amended Complaint, which was denied on March 29, 2016. On March 17, 2017, the Court issued an Opinion and Order denying Hotwire's Motion for Judgment on the Pleadings and directing the Plaintiff to file an Amended Complaint. On March 31, 2017, Plaintiff filed its Third Amended Complaint adding allegations relating to Hotwire's alleged conduct. Both Hertz and Hotwire filed answers to the Third Amended Complaint on April 28, 2017. Following depositions of Hertz corporate representatives in November 2017, the Court held a hearing on December 18, 2017 to address a discovery dispute relating to access to rental records maintained by the applicable Mexican franchisees. Hertz took Enrico Moretti's deposition on January 11, 2018. The parties have continued to work with the Court throughout 2018 to address the discovery issue that is critical to Plaintiff's ability to meet class certification requirements. Without rental documentation details, which are exclusively retained by our Mexican Hertz and Dollar Thrifty licensees, this case cannot proceed to the class certification stage, which is why this critical issue has taken over a year to resolve. The Court held several status conferences throughout 2018 with directives that Hertz push its licensees to produce the rental documentation. This remains an active issue that is briefed and before the court for a decision. The parties have held parallel settlement discussions for at least six (6) months but are still significantly apart. As of December 13, 2019, Hotwire's Motion for Leave to File a Pre-Class Certification Motion for Summary Judgment has been fully briefed and is before the court for a decision. The court has not issued a hearing date or timeline for ruling(s) on the pending motions nor set a briefing schedule for class certification. This matter was mediated on February 19, 2021, but the mediation resulted in an impasse. Informal settlement discussions are ongoing, however, Hertz plans to proceed with filing a formal objection to Plaintiff's time-barred bankruptcy claim(s) and related Rule 7023 Motion for Class Certification filed with the U.S. Bankruptcy Court for the District of Delaware on November 25, 2020. On March 5, 2021, Hertz filed its Objection to Moretti's Motion Seeking Entry of an Order Applying Bankruptcy Rule 7023 to Class Proofs of Claim and Certifying Purported Class for Purposes of the Claims Administration Process.

The motion is scheduled for a hearing before the Bankruptcy Court on April 16, 2021. After engaging in the Bankruptcy Mediation Process, on May 10, 2021, a term sheet was executed confirming a \$20 million settlement in exchange for dismissal of the underlying putative class action and Class Proof of Claim. The final settlement agreement was executed on September 3, 2021, and the 9019 Motion for an Order Approving the Settlement Agreement was filed with the Bankruptcy Court on the same day. Following the passage of the Objection period, the Bankruptcy Court signed the preliminary approval order on September 21, 2021. Class notice was distributed during October. The final approval was handed down on December 1, 2021.

- 27. Kathryne Anne Kurth v. The Hertz Corporation (Case No. 2018-CH-02994, Circuit Court of Cook County, Illinois, Chancery Division). On March 6, 2018, Plaintiff filed a purported class action in the Circuit Court of Cook County, Illinois alleging Hertz unlawfully imposes a ten percent (10%) concession fee recovery charge on car rentals at locations where Hertz incurs no such concession fee. Kathryne Anne Kurth, on behalf of herself and others similarly situated, claims that Hertz improperly assesses a concession fee at agency rental locations, violating the Illinois Consumer Fraud and Deceptive Business Practices Act and the various state consumer protection laws of other impacted states. Plaintiff sought to create a national class for all individuals who paid a concession fee recovery charge at Hertz, Dollar or Thrifty car rental facilities where no such concession fee is incurred. On May 7, 2018, Hertz filed two (2) motions - Defendant's Motion to Compel Arbitration and Dismiss or Stay Action and Defendant's Partial Motion to Dismiss Counts II and III of Plaintiff's Complaint Pursuant to Rules 12(b)(1) and 12(b)(2). On October 24, 2018, the Court granted Hertz's Motion to Compel Arbitration and Partial Motion to Dismiss, with prejudice, as to Kurth's fifth transaction with Hertz. The remaining four (4) transactions were compelled to arbitration. On March 4, 2019, plaintiff's counsel sent a demand for arbitration for the four (4) remaining transactions. Arbitrator Stanley E. Kravit was appointed by the American Arbitration Association ("AAA") on May 3, 2019. On November 8, 2019, Arbitrator Kravit issued a final award following an October 3rd evidentiary hearing, dismissing the claim and finding in Hertz's favor. Following AAA's ruling, plaintiff filed a Motion to Vacate Arbitration Award in the U.S. District Court for the Northern District of Illinois, Eastern Division, where the case was removed to on April 19, 2018. The Court will hold an in-person hearing on June 3, 2020 to decide the motion. This matter was mediated on February 5, 2021 and the parties came to a tentative settlement. The settlement was approved by the Bankruptcy Court and implemented.
- 28. Emy Johnston v. The Hertz Corporation, et. al. (Case No. 2:17-CV-01966-JAM-EFB). On August 23, 2017, a former employee filed suit in California seeking to represent a class of California current and former location managers on allegations of misclassification, with derivative meal and rest break claims, paystub claims and failure to reimburse personal use of cell phones, and derivative PAGA claims. This matter has not been certified as a class action and no class certification motion is pending. No adverse finding was made against the Company, but to avoid protracted litigation and potential risks associated with class certification, the Company reached an agreement to settle the case for \$550,000.00. That agreement was approved by the Bankruptcy Court and has been implemented. The case was dismissed with prejudice on June 23, 2021.
- 29. Hertz España, S.L. v. Autored, S.L. (Juicio Ordinario 43/2015) Hertz España filed suit on January 19, 2015 in Juzgado De Primera Instancia Nº 1 De Arrecife (Lanzarote) against the former Canary Islands franchisee for the Hertz brand alleging failure to make required payments upon termination of the franchise agreement on December 31, 2013. A trial was called for January 21, 2016 but the parties jointly agreed to suspend the trial during 60 days in order to be able to reach a settlement agreement. After unsuccessful settlement negotiations, Autored asserted a criminal claim against Hertz España alleging failure to return certain taxes. Therefore the civil proceeding was suspended until the criminal claim brought by Autored against Hertz España was resolved. Hertz España prevailed in the criminal proceeding. A trial was held on November 28, 2018, and a sentence favorable to Hertz was

issued on December 12, 2018, condemning Autored to pay Hertz €127,355.65 plus interest. Autored did not appeal, and paid the judgment on March 20, 2019.

- 30. Hertz vs Autored Civil (2) (Proc. Ordinario 74/2019) Lawsuit filed by Autored, the previous Franchise in the Canary Islands against Hertz for illegal charges of the IGIC-Canary Indirect Tax (VAT). Lawsuit notified on 13/11/18 from the court of First Instance No.47 from Madrid. Proc.Ordinary 939/18. Claim for Euros 614,233.72. Finally there has been a change of court from Madrid to Majadahonda. We sent to the court the statement of defence on 28/3/19. Pre-trial was on 16/9/2019. Trial will be on 16th March 2020. Trial suspended by Covid-19, waiting for a new trial date. The new date for the trial will be on 09/11/2020 at 10:30 a.m. On 03/12/2020 we received the court judgment favorable to Hertz. Autored did not appeal, and paid the judgment on March 20, 2019.
- 31. Localiza Car Rental Systems S.A. and Hertz System, Inc. v. B Noronha Locadora de Veículos Eireli (Case No. 1015655-62.2018.8.26.0002). An inhibitory action, with injunction request, was filed in the 9th Civil Court of the Santo Amaro District, São Paulo on April 3, 2018 against the undue use of the "HERTZ" brand and name, trade dress, etc., by Defendant, a former Hertz Subfranchisee in Brazil. The court files were submitted to the judge for a decision. On May 28, 2018, the judge denied the injunction request and determined the summoning of the defendant to present its defense. According to the judge, it is advisable to wait for the defendant's answer to clarify the allegations contained in the complaint. Defendant's answer filed on July 25, 2018. On August 2nd, 2018, the judge determined the summoning of the plaintiff to file its rebuttal arguments. On August 23, 2018, we filed our rebuttal arguments. On December 17, 2018, the lawsuit was rejected. On January 21, 2019, the judge's decision was published in the Official Gazette. On February 5, 2019, our motion for clarification was rejected. On March 8, 2019, the defendant filed a motion requesting the summoning of the plaintiffs to effect payment of the amount of R\$20,000.00 (attorney's fees of the adverse party), considering that no appeal has been filed against the judge's decision. We did not appeal because Noronha is no longer using the brand. This case is now closed.

Injunctive Orders

- 1. Federal Trade Commission. (File No. 8923190). On December 18, 1991, Dollar signed an agreement which was filed with, and accepted by, the Federal Trade Commission on March 29, 1993. The agreement contains an Order to cease and desist certain acts and practices which occurred during 1989, before the purchase of Dollar by Pentastar Transportation and before the present management of Dollar was installed. The allegations contained in the Complaint include the failure to disclose, in advertisements and computer-accessed data bases, certain mandatory charges relating to the price of renting a car. The Order requires Dollar to disclose to customers the amount of all mandatory charges, not reasonably avoidable, in connection with any representation relating to the price of contemplated rentals. Dollar's agreement to the Order was for settlement purposes and does not constitute an admission by Dollar that the law has been violated as alleged in the Complaint.
- 32. The Hertz Corporation v. Art Shaban, individually, and d/b/a Westheimer Paint & Body, Inc. (Harris County, Texas County Civil Court). In March 2016 Hertz filed suit seeking to stop defendant from continuing to operate a Hertz-branded rental business in Houston after the termination of the agency agreement. Defendant countersued alleging, inter alia, fraudulent failure to pay hundreds of thousands of dollars in commissions. Shaban's first attempt to transfer the case to District Court was denied by the court on March 10, 2017. The County Civil Court granted Hertz's request for a permanent injunction against Shaban on May 22, 2017, and plaintiff's countersuit was dismissed for failure to prosecute. Shaban has since filed suit in District Court (replicating the County Court counterclaim) with a corresponding motion to transfer and consolidate the underlying action brought by Hertz. The appellate court reversed and has permitted Defendants to proceed with their District Court action. Plaintiff removed to the District Court,

where Hertz filed an Answer and Counterclaim. Hertz filed a Motion for Summary Judgment on Plaintiff's claims on November 6, 2019. On June 1, 2020, Hertz filed its Notice of Suggestion of Bankruptcy, staying the case. On October 7, 2021, the District Court granted Hertz's motion dismission Shaban's claims with prejudice due to the bankruptcy and closed the case.

2. <u>In Re: Franchise No Poaching Provisions</u>, State of Washington. (File No. 19-2-29646-1 SEA). On November 8, 2019 The Hertz Corporation cooperated with the Attorney General of the State of Washington to submit an Order Approving an Entry of Assurance of Discontinuance in connection with the use of "No Poaching Provisions" in Franchise Agreements.

* * *

Except for the cases described above, no litigation is required to be disclosed in this Item.

ITEM 4 BANKRUPTCY

On May 22, 2020, the Franchisor, its Parent, and certain of its U.S. and Canadian affiliates filed voluntary petitions for reorganization under Chapter 11 in the U.S. Bankruptcy Court for the District of Delaware. The principal place of business of Dollar Thrifty Automotive Group Canada, Inc. is 2 Convair Drive E., Etobicoke, Ontario Canada M9W 7A1. The principal place of business of all other entities listed below is 8501 Williams Road, Estero, Florida 33928.

All of Hertz' businesses are open and serving customers. All reservations, promotional offers, vouchers, customer and loyalty programs, including rewards points, are expected to continue as usual. Hertz' franchised locations, which are not owned by the Franchisor, are not included in the Chapter 11 proceedings and are continuing normal operations.

The case numbers for Franchisor and the Parent and Affiliates identified in Item 1 are:

Debtor Name	Case No.	Filing Date
Hertz System, Inc.	20-11240	May 22, 2020
The Hertz Corporation	20-11218	May 22, 2020
Dollar Thrifty Automotive Group, Inc.	20-11222	May 22, 2020
DTG Operations, Inc.	20-11233	May 22, 2020
Dollar Rent A Car, Inc.	20-11226	May 22, 2020
Thrifty Rent-A-Car System, LLC	20-11220	May 22, 2020
Thrifty Car Sales, Inc.	20-11242	May 22, 2020
Dollar Thrifty Automotive Group Canada Inc.	20-11227	May 22, 2020
Hertz Local Edition Corp.	20-11237	May 22, 2020

Updated information related to the above-referenced bankruptcy filings is available at https://restructuring.primeclerk.com/hertz/.

On June 30, 2021, we, our Parent, Hertz and our affiliates, successfully completed its restructuring process and emerged from bankruptcy

ITEM 5 INITIAL FEES

Initial Franchise Fee

You will be required to pay us an initial franchise fee which will vary as determined by us depending on a number of factors including the following: (1) potential car fleet size; (2) potential area population growth; (3) potential area economic growth; (4) existing and potential for future growth of hotel accommodations; (5) existing Hertz national account customers located in the area; (6) existing and potential for future growth of local airport passenger traffic; and (7) extent of the recreational or regional markets. The range of the initial franchise fees will vary extensively.

The minimum initial franchise fee that will be required for a new franchisee (a franchisee who is not an existing Hertz franchisee) is \$25,000. We estimate the initial franchise fee will range from \$25,000 (except in certain circumstances) to \$100,000 based on a starting fleet of 30 to 300 rental cars. Initial franchise fees may vary, based on the factors described above. For existing franchisees, we estimate that the initial franchise fee may be as low as \$25,000.

If you are a transferee or an existing Franchised Business, we may, in our discretion, charge a transfer fee under certain circumstances. The transfer fee could range from \$0 to the amount of the initial franchise fee currently being charged to new franchisees (currently \$25,000-\$100,000). In 2022, a transfer fee of \$25,000 was charged in connection with a transfer.

The initial franchise fee (or transfer fee, if applicable) is payable in a lump sum, or in our discretion, we may allow a portion of the fee to be paid in installments over a period not to exceed three years. Interest will not be charged on the deferred portion of the fee. The initial franchise fee is not refundable under any circumstances.

You may be required to have "Courtesy Vehicles" to transport customers to and from their rental vehicles. The type of Courtesy Vehicle may be determined in part by airport and/or governmental requirements, such as those found in the ADA, and must be approved by us. You must paint all Courtesy Vehicles to conform to the specifications outlined in our Operations Guide and remove this trade dress when you cease to use the Courtesy Vehicle in Your Franchised Business and before returning the Courtesy Vehicle to the lessor or a third party. The number and size of Courtesy Vehicles needed will vary based on the size of the market served, the layout of the airport, the location of the rental facility and similar factors. If you have more than one brand, and unless we otherwise authorize, your Courtesy Vehicles cannot be branded with the Marks of more than one brand. That is, unless we otherwise authorize in writing, you must maintain Courtesy Vehicles branded only with the Hertz Marks to transport Hertz rental customers; and if you operate multiple brands under a Multiple Brand Addendum, you must maintain Courtesy Vehicles branded only with the Hertz Marks to transport Hertz customers, Courtesy Vehicles branded only with the Dollar Marks to transport Dollar customers or Courtesy Vehicles branded only with the Thrifty Marks to transport Thrifty customers, depending on the brands you operate from your location.

From time-to-time our Parent or our other affiliates may offer for sale the assets of certain company-owned Vehicle Rental Business locations in conjunction with a Franchise Agreement for the operation of a Hertz Business at such locations. If you purchase one of our Parent's or affiliates' existing businesses, your initial franchise fee may be substantially higher than the initial franchise fee described above. There is a broad range of initial franchise fees for these locations, based upon the factors described above, the revenue generated from the location, the fleet size, the value of the assets, and other factors, all of which will depend upon the particular facts and circumstances related to the location and transaction.

Except as otherwise described above, all fees are payable in a lump sum.

ITEM 6 OTHER FEES

Type of Fee ¹	Amount	Due Date	Remarks
Franchise Fee ²	Ranges from 6% to 9% of Gross Receipts derived from Your Franchised Business, subject to a minimum annual amount determined by us based on various factors including, without limitation, market size, and number and type of locations.	Payable within 10 days after receipt of the statement of payment obligations ("Statement") which is typically received on the 5th business day of each month for the preceding month	See Footnote 2.
Program Assessments ³	Will vary.	As required by us.	Amounts will vary depending on the Program.
Insurance	Cost of procuring insurance for you.	As billed	the Hogiani.
Reservation Charges ⁴	Fee is assessed for each reservation made through our Reservations System. The reservation charge is estimated to range from \$3.84 to \$6.30 per passenger car reservation.	Payable on the 10th day after receipt of the statement for the preceding month	Charge will vary based on aggregate estimated costs incurred in operating reservations facilities divided by estimated number of reservations to be made.
Rate Management Services	Estimated to range from \$100 to \$6,000 per location per month depending on the level of service, number of users, location and fleet size and whether it is a multiple brand location and the complexity of the market.	On or before the first day of the month during the term of the agreement	The Rate Management Services are offered to our franchisees on an optional menu basis. Those services include the availability of rate management software, competitive rate surveys, and demand analysis reports for managed locations. We also offer analyst support for rate management and availability maintenance for our franchisees in the Global Distribution Systems (SABRE, Galileo, Amadeus and Worldspan), and on the Internet. We also offer you remote access to your location rate and reservation information.
Travel Industry Commissions ⁵	0-30% of gross rental charges	Payable on the 10th day after receipt of the statement for the preceding month	We negotiate rates with travel agents, airlines and other travel industry members; these rates will vary.

Type of Fee ¹	Amount	Due Date	Remarks
Travel	Service fee presently	Automatically	See Footnote 6.
Vouchers ⁶	equal to 5% of Net Proceeds of the voucher	deducted from payment to you by us for vouchers accepted as payment from customers	
EDI Cost ⁷	\$6.50 for TSD and \$1.50 for OKC Administration for a total of \$8.00 per reservation	As billed.	Insurance Replacement reservations charge and processing fee. See Footnote 7.
Rental Processing Fee	2.5% for Auto Feed; 4.6% for manual feed for Insurance and Service Replacement customers	As billed.	Processing fee for insurance and service replacement customers.
Guaranteed Charge Cards - Service Fees ⁸	Currently between 1% and 5% of gross rental charges.	Automatically deducted from payment to you for gross rental charges less fees deducted by card issuer	Service fees for processing and collecting for car rentals charged on required charge cards. See Footnote 8.
Charge Cards Guaranteed by Parent - Service Fees	See sub-categories below	May be a periodic monthly invoice or on a per transaction basis	Our Parent issues a charge card which franchisee must honor. Our Parent currently bills these cards to the holder of the cards or to the employer of the holder either on a monthly basis or on a rental transaction basis.
a) Central Bill Charge Card Service Fees ⁹	May range from 2.5% to 6% of gross rental charges	Automatically deducted from payment to you with payments by centrally billed charge cards	The service fee will vary based on our Parent's costs of administering the central billing operations. See Footnote 9.
b) Direct Bill Charge Card Service Fees ⁹	May range from 3% to 6% of gross rental charges	Automatically deducted from payment for rentals charged on direct billed charge cards	The service fee will vary based on our Parent's cost of administering the direct billing operations. See Footnote 9.

Type of Fee ¹	Amount	Due Date	Remarks
Inspection Fee ¹⁰	Cost of Inspection	As incurred	If you wish to purchase or lease from an unapproved supplier, we may inspect the supplier's facilities and take samples for testing. We may assess a reasonable charge for the inspection and for the actual cost of testing. See Footnote 10.
Reservation Assignment Fee	Range of \$3 to \$7 per reservation made through the Reservation System	As incurred	
Interest and Late Fees ¹¹	Interest at the lesser of the rate we prescribe, or the maximum rate allowed by law, plus a late fee of not less than 5% of the total amount overdue.	Upon demand	Payable on all overdue amounts. See Footnote 11.
Supplier Testing ¹²	Will vary under circumstances	As incurred	You or the supplier must pay a charge not to exceed the reasonable cost of any inspection conducted and the actual cost of any testing undertaken. See Footnote 12.
Liquidated Damages for Non- Compliance	\$100 per day that the breach persists; additional \$5,000 if violation still persists after ninety (90) days.	If incurred	In addition to other remedies available to us.
Renewal Fee	\$5,000 to \$10,000	Upon renewal	
Transfer Fee ¹³	Five percent (5%) of the average annual gross sales for the three (3) years immediately preceding a transfer by you.	Upon transfer of Your Franchised Business	In our discretion, we may designate such a transfer fee payable by the transferee. See Footnote 13.
Holdover Fees ¹⁴	The then-applicable Franchise Fee and other such fees and assessments being charged by us.	If applicable, payable within 10 days after receipt of the Statement, which is typically received on the 5th business day of each month for the preceding month or as required by us	See Footnote 14.

Type of Fee ¹	Amount	Due Date	Remarks
Security Deposit ¹⁵	Will vary under the circumstances	Upon demand	See Footnote 15.
Early Termination Fee – Liquidated Damages ¹⁶	Will vary under the circumstances	When you provide your Notice of Termination	See Footnote 16.
Audit Fee ¹⁷	Cost of the audit if we discover you have underreported by two percent (2%) or more or we discover you have failed to comply with any provision of the Franchise Agreement or any other agreement between you and us or our affiliate(s).	Upon demand	If the audit or any other inspection should reveal that any payments to us have been underpaid, then you shall immediately pay to us the amount of the underpayment plus interest at five percent (5%), or, if less, the maximum rate allowed by applicable law.
Value Proposition Services ¹⁸	\$0 - \$150,000 depending on your selection of optional products and services offerings	As billed	The Value Proposition products and services are offered to our franchisees on an optional menu basis. The products and services are offered by third party vendors and by The Hertz Corporation. See Footnote 18.

Notes:

- 1. Except as described in footnote 2, all fees are uniformly imposed by us. All fees are payable to us, and are non-refundable, except that the Travel Industry Commissions may be collected by us or an affiliate on behalf of a third party. We may apply any payments you or your affiliates make to any amounts you or your affiliates owes us or our affiliates even if you have designated the payment for another purpose or account.
- 2. The Franchise Fee is based upon Gross Receipts from Your Franchised Business. "Gross Receipts" means and includes the gross amount of all sums, whether such sums are cash or credit, billed or charged by you (whether or not the same shall have been paid or collected, and including for purposes of clarity amounts received in connection with prepaid reservations for which a rental does not actually occur) as time mileage or use charges, intercity charges or revenue splits or reimbursements, loss and collision damage waiver charges or fees, insurance charges such as personal effects coverage, personal accident insurance, supplemental liability insurance or uninsured or underinsured motorist protection (with no deduction for any premium paid to the insurance company in connection with any of the foregoing insurance products), vehicle licensing fees, prepaid fuel, charges for services such as cellular phones, GPS, wi-fi, tablets, baby seats, ski racks and other special equipment or any other products or services rented, leased or sold by Your Franchised Business, additional and/or underage driver charges, drop charges (one-way), parking fees, and transportation fees, and all other charges and fees and all other income of every kind and nature derived from Your Franchised Business or any business operated in violation of Section 11.18 of

your Franchise Agreement; but shall not include the amount of any federal, state or municipal sales or other similar taxes separately stated and collected from customers and paid to government entities as a result of such collection, concession or consolidated facility fees or charges to the extent paid to a third party, any refueling service charges separately stated and due as a result of the vehicle being returned with less than the fuel required upon return by the rental agreement, any parking violation fees and administrative charges associated with the processing and collection of fines, impound fees, receipts from sales of used vehicles, nor any sums received as insurance or otherwise to reimburse you for damage to your vehicles or other property or to reimburse you for the loss, conversion or abandonment of such cars or the costs to return the vehicle to the designated location in rentable condition (but inclusive of proceeds of any business interruption insurance policies maintained by you), or any fees collected as a result of disposal of a vehicle no longer deemed to be rentable.

The minimum annual Franchise Fee that you must pay to us will be determined based upon an assessment by us of a variety of factors, which may include the following: (1) the total car rental market, according to publicly-available data; (2) the percentage of that total car rental market of the Hertz brand; (3) your anticipated fleet size; (4) the anticipated average revenue per vehicle per year, based on your anticipated fleet mix (that is, the mixture of compact, mid-sized, full-sized and other vehicles); and (5) the applicable Franchise Fee percentage (that is, the Airport Rental percentage of 9%, and the Non-Airport Rental percentage of 6%). Other factors that may also be taken into account include (a) the area population and population growth trends; (b) the area economic strength and growth trends; (c) existing national account customers located in the area; (d) existing and potential future growth trends for local airport and off-airport passenger traffic in the area; and (e) our experience in the area and in other similar areas. The minimum annual Franchise Fee will be presented to you, and you will be provided with any explanations related to it as you may reasonably request, before you sign the Franchise Agreement.

If you are a transferee of an existing Hertz Business, your monthly franchise fee may be different than the fee described above, and other fees (as well as other terms and conditions of your Franchise Agreement, such as its duration) may also be different.

- 3. We may decide to initiate an assessment (a "**Program Assessment**") related to any "**Program**." Such Programs could relate, for example, to advertising, sales promotion, marketing, reservations, centralized billing, charge cards, travel industry commissions or tour arrangements, operating programs, customer satisfaction programs, account programs, coupon programs, experimental or test programs, and such other programs that we may prescribe in the Operating Guide. Such Programs may be modified, replaced or instituted by us from time to time in the Operations Guide or otherwise in writing. We are currently not charging any Program Assessments to new franchisees, although we reserve the right to do so in the future. We reserve the right to allocate a portion of the Franchise Fee to assessments related to Programs. If all other Hertz franchisees are required to participate in, support and service a Program, then the expenses incurred by you will be on the same basis as other Hertz franchisees.
- 4. We have the right to suspend your access to our Reservation System and your listing at www.hertz.com if you do not pay your reservations fees timely. These procedures are described in our Operations Guide and may be revised or revoked by us at any time. If a reservation is canceled by a prospective customer, the reservation charge is not made. If the prospective customer does not rent the car, and does not cancel the reservation (*i.e.*, is a "no show"), the reservation charge will still be made.
- 5. We may implement programs for set periods of time which may include a bonus to a travel industry member who attains a set level of cumulative regular commissions (including commissions paid on travel vouchers issued by us). Commissions may also be payable to two different travel industry members on the same transaction, for example, if a travel agent were to place a reservation for an airline ticket and a rental

car with an airline and then the airline were to place the car reservation with our Reservations System, both the airline and travel agent would receive a commission.

- 6. Our Parent issues travel vouchers for use by customers for payment of car rental charges. Vouchers are typically issued by travel agents or other travel industry members who collect the face amount of the voucher from the customer and send the proceeds to our Parent, less their applicable travel agent or other commission (the "Net Proceeds"). The vouchers are issued for rentals from a franchisee or from our Parent and the Net Proceeds for all vouchers are remitted to our Parent. When a customer presents a voucher to a franchisee as payment for a rental at franchisee's location, the voucher will be processed by us. We will send payment to the franchisee for the Net Proceeds less a 5% service fee.
- 7. This is reservation system for third-party delivered reservations. EDI is a web-based system for receiving reservations and managing the rental transaction through the life of the rental. TSD is the system distributor that provides software and system technology in the form of applications, interfaces, web services, and hosting services, and provides Hertz with development and support services for products (including EDI) and new interfaced development.
- 8. Certain issuers of required charge cards and credit cards will not deal directly with franchisees. We will process and collect these charge rentals and send payment to you for the charges less our service fee and less the fee deducted by the charge card issuer. In some cases, franchisees may request that we handle the processing and collection of rentals charged on other required charges. In this case, we will charge a service fee in addition to the fee imposed by the card issuer.
- 9. Payment of all rentals charged on centrally billed or direct billed charge cards and credit cards are guaranteed by our Parent. Our Parent's agreement to pay is subject to certain restrictions which you will be made aware of through updates to our Operations Guide. If you fail to comply with restrictions in effect, you will be responsible for collection of the entire amount charged without our guarantee.
- 10. If you desire to purchase or lease from an unapproved supplier, you must first submit to us written request for approval, together with such information and samples as we may require. We have the right to require periodic inspections of the items and/or supplier's facilities and that samples from the supplier be delivered for testing, at our option, either to us or to an independent certified laboratory we designate. You must pay a charge not to exceed the reasonable cost of any evaluation and testing. We will notify you of our approval or disapproval within ninety (90) days after our receipt of your request and completion of such evaluation and testing (if required by us). We may deny such approval for any reason, including our determination to limit the number of approved suppliers. We may from time to time revoke our approval of particular items or suppliers if we determine that the items or suppliers no longer meet our standards, or we determine that the item is no longer appropriate for Your Franchised Business. We reserve the right to designate a single supplier for any required purchase, and such supplier may be us or an affiliate.
- 11. You must pay us interest on any unpaid obligations. All unpaid obligations will bear interest from the date due until paid at the lesser of the interest rate prescribed by us in writing from time to time, in our sole discretion, or the maximum rate allowed by applicable law. You must also pay us a late fee of not less than 5% of the total amount overdue. If we incur costs and expenses due to your failure to pay amounts when due or to submit any reports, information, or supporting records, you must reimburse us for all of the costs and expenses that we incur, including reasonable accounting, attorneys', arbitrators' and related fees.
- 12. If you desire to purchase or lease from an unapproved supplier, you must submit a written request for authorization to purchase items, together with such samples and information as we may require. We may require that our representatives be permitted to inspect the supplier's facilities and that samples from the supplier be delivered for testing, at our option, either to us or to an independent certified laboratory we

designate. You must pay a charge not to exceed the reasonable cost of any inspection conducted and the actual cost of any testing undertaken. We reserve the right to designate a single approved supplier for any required purchase, and such supplier may be us or an affiliate.

- 13. If you transfer Your Franchised Business, you may be required to pay a transfer fee, which we have the right to require in our sole discretion, in an amount equal to five percent (5%) of the average annual gross sales for the three (3) years immediately preceding the transfer.
- 14. If you continue to operate Your Franchised Business after the end of your Initial Term (and, as applicable, after the end of your first and second renewal period) without having renewed pursuant to the terms of your Franchise Agreement, including without having executed our then-current form of Franchise Agreement, we may, at our option: (1) upon thirty (30) days' written notice to you, deem you to be operating on a month-to-month basis under: (a) the terms of our then-current Franchise Agreement; including the then-applicable Franchise Fee, and any other fees and assessment then being charged by us or (b) the terms of your Franchise Agreement; or (2) deem the Franchise Agreement terminated. If we exercise options (1)(a) or (b), we may, subject to applicable law, terminate without cause the then-current form of Franchise Agreement or your Franchise Agreement, as applicable, at any time upon at least thirty (30) days' notice of termination, without providing any opportunity to cure.
- 15. We may require you to post a deposit in the form of cash or a non-revocable letter or credit or other form of security acceptable to us, to secure your or any of your affiliates' obligations to us and our affiliates, whether under the Franchise Agreement or otherwise. The initial amount of such security deposit, if required, will an amount determined by us in our sole discretion, provided, that we may increase such amount from time to time, in our sole discretion, based upon a change in the revenues or the financial condition of you or any guarantor or Your Franchised Business. If such security is deposit is drawn upon to satisfy any obligation of yours or your affiliates, you will be obligated to reinstate the full amount of such security deposit within five (5) days and failure to do so will be deemed a breach of your Franchise Agreement.
- Agreement with us, with or without cause, at any time upon giving not less than 180 days' written notice to us. If you terminate your Franchise Agreement pursuant to Section 18.1 of your Franchise Agreement, you must pay to us, in addition to any other amounts due, as liquidated damages for the future franchise fees we will lose, an "Early Termination Fee" calculated by multiplying the minimum amount per year set forth in Attachment A to your Franchise Agreement (or, if no minimum amount is specified, the average annual franchise fee paid by you to date during the Term) by the number of years remaining on the term of the Franchise Agreement as of the date of termination (adjusted in each case on a pro rata basis for partial years and for partial terminations if applicable). The Early Termination Fee is due when you provide to us your notice of termination. The Early Termination Fee is intended to compensate us only for the value lost in future franchise fees pursuant to Section 5.1 of the Franchise Agreement as a result of the early termination of the Franchise Agreement, and you remain liable for all other obligations under the Franchise Agreement, including the "Obligations After Termination or Expiration" as described in Section 18.6 of your Franchise Agreement and liabilities arising out of your breach or default.
- 17. We may set off against any money owed to us or our affiliate(s) by you or your affiliate(s). This right of set off will continue until you have paid, satisfied or discharged all monies, debts or liabilities due or owing to us and our affiliates. If in your jurisdiction set-off is not possible due to the local laws we or our affiliate(s) will hold monies due to you or your affiliate as a lien, free from interest, until such time as you or your affiliate(s) have paid all monies owed by you or your affiliate to us and our affiliate(s).

18. The Value Proposition products and services are offered to our franchisees on an optional menu basis. These services are offered by third party vendors and The Hertz Corporation. The Value Proposition products and services may include, among other offerings: (1) Lighthouse, a service provided by the Hertz Corporation, which provides process improvement evaluation of operations and locations, at a cost of \$100,000 to \$150,000 based on the size of the operation; (2) Lean Six Sigma training, an on-site training program in efficient and collaborative team operations, at a cost of \$20,000 to \$60,000 depending on the franchisee's selection of a basic, standard, or plus programs; (3) Business/Fleet Planning, the fee for which will vary based on the cost of administering the service; (4) Operational Profitability Consulting, the fee for which will vary based on the cost of administering the service; and (5) Fleet Procurement Services, the fee for which is \$200 per vehicle. Other products and services such as car wash cleaning products and office supplies may also be offered as part of the Value Proposition. We may enter into arrangements with third party providers of goods and services pursuant to which we or our affiliates may be compensated by such third parties for participation in the Value Proposition and/or for purchases made by you or other franchisees, including without limitation fees, bonuses, and commissions. We had one such arrangement in place in 2018 but received no compensation during the calendar year.

ITEM 7 YOUR ESTIMATED INITIAL INVESTMENT

Type of expenditure	Amount	Method of payment	When due	To whom payment is to be made
Initial Franchise Fee ¹	\$25,000 to \$100,000	Lump Sum or Installments	Execution of Franchise Agreement or as otherwise agreed to by us; if installments, within three years	Us
Training Expenses ²	\$3,000	As Arranged	As Arranged	Suppliers
Passenger Cars ³	\$750,000 to \$15,000,000	As Arranged	As Arranged	Automobile Dealers
Courtesy Vehicles ⁽⁴⁾	\$55,000 - \$350,000 per location	Purchased	At Time of Purchase	Automobile Dealers
Equipment and Supplies ⁵	\$5,000 to \$20,000	Lump Sum	Prior to Opening	Suppliers or Us
Insurance ⁶	\$5,000 to \$40,000	As Required	As Required	Insurance Company
Real Estate & Improvements ⁷	(see footnote)	As Required	As Required	Seller or Landlord
Professional Fees ⁸	\$3,000 to \$10,000	As Required	As Required	Professionals
Computer System, Hardware and Software ⁹	\$11,500 to \$250,000	Cash or Financed	As Required	Suppliers (including approved suppliers, where required)
Optional Software ¹⁰	\$1,500 - \$15,000	As Required	Lump Sum or Deposit and Monthly	Suppliers or Us
Business License ¹¹	\$100 to \$500	Lump Sum	Before Commencing Business	Governmental Authorities
Miscellaneous Installation Fees ¹²	\$200 to \$500	As Arranged	As Needed	Utility Companies
Additional Funds – 3 months ¹³	\$20,000 to \$50,000	As Incurred	As Incurred	Employees, Suppliers
Total (excluding Real Estate & Improvements) ¹⁴	\$879,300 to \$15,839,000			

Notes:

- 1. The initial franchise fee is payable in a lump sum or, in our discretion, we may allow a portion of the fee to be paid in installments over a period not to exceed three years. Interest will not be charged on the deferred portion of the fee. The initial franchise fee is not refundable under any circumstances. Existing franchisees who either purchase a new franchise or purchase an existing company-owned location from our Parent or an affiliate may have initial investments that vary from this chart for new franchisees. For an existing franchisee, we estimate that the initial franchise fee will range from as low as \$25,000 to \$100,000, for any franchisee (new or existing) that is purchasing assets owned by the Parent or an affiliate that constitute an existing Vehicle Rental Business, several hundred thousand dollars.
- 2. Prior to opening Your Franchised Business, you, your manager and key employees must, at your sole expense (including all travel and living expenses), attend and complete such initial training programs and courses that we require.
- 3. You must have current model cars to operate Your Franchised Business. The present cost of current model cars typically ranges from \$25,000 to \$75,000 per car. If you offer larger types of vehicles, such as sport utility vehicles ("SUVs"), or luxury cars, your costs could be higher. The range in the table is based on a starting fleet of 30 to 300 cars. You must maintain at least, as shown on Attachment D to your Franchise Agreement: (i) the minimum number of vehicles required for each calendar month during the term of the Franchise Agreement; or (ii) the minimum average number of vehicles for either 6 consecutive months or 9 months out of any 12 consecutive months. You may purchase cars with financing provided by banks or finance companies and the terms and amount of financing will vary depending on credit conditions and your financial position. You will make all arrangements for the purchase of the cars. The information provided in the preceding chart does not include an estimate for the inventory of rental vehicles to be used for multiple brands. If you have more than one brand, you may establish one fleet of rental vehicles that services your Hertz Business, your Thrifty Business and/or Dollar Business, as long as you are in compliance with the fleet inventory requirements under your Franchise Agreement. However, you must not identify or brand any rental vehicle you use interchangeably between your car rental businesses.
- 4. Airport Rental Locations must have a Courtesy Vehicle or shuttle bus, as applicable, to transport customers to their rental vehicles. The number and size of Courtesy Vehicles or shuttle buses will vary based on the size of the market, the layout of the airport, the location of the rental facility and similar factors. The purchase price for Courtesy Vehicles ranges from approximately \$55,000 to over \$350,000 per vehicle. Depending on your credit and other factors, you may finance the purchase of such vehicles with local banks, vehicle manufacturers or other lending institutions. The information in the preceding chart does not include an estimate for the inventory of Courtesy Vehicles to be used for multiple brands. Unless we otherwise authorize, if you have more than one brand and your territory includes an airport, you will have to use separate Courtesy Vehicles for each brand. You may not transport rental customers of one brand using a Courtesy Vehicle branded with the Marks of another brand.
- 5. You will need certain equipment and supplies, including uniforms, office equipment, a telephone system, desks, files, car rental agreements, accounting forms, and similar items. Some of these items such as rental agreements, uniforms, accounting forms, and signage may be purchased from approved suppliers for non-refundable prices or, in some cases, you may purchase them from any capable source in accordance with our specifications.
- 6. Initial insurance deposits for Your Franchised Business will depend on the insurance carrier, size of fleet, and any additional insurance requirements imposed by the owner or lessor of the vehicles, or lending institution if the vehicles are financed. All franchisees must obtain and maintain the minimum level

of insurance coverage specified in the Franchise Agreement and Operations Guide and any landlord requirements, if applicable (See Item 8). Other lessors or financing institutions may require additional insurance (e.g., comprehensive and/or collision). The deposit and the annual insurance fees will vary based on your territory, fleet size, vehicle rental experience of management, revenue generated from the location, previous loss experience and the carrier. The amount of the initial deposit generally ranges from \$5,000 to \$40,000 depending on the items stated above. As a general rule, deposits are made in the form of cash, the amount of which may increase or decrease occasionally. Other lessors of rental vehicles may have similar requirements. If you have more than one brand, you must include Hertz, Thrifty and/or Dollar, their affiliates, and their franchisees and subfranchisees as additional insureds.

- 7. The cost of facilities required to operate Your Franchised Business is subject to numerous variables, including factors such as the particular locality, local labor rates, and location of property (*i.e.*, an airport, highway, downtown, or remote facility). Accordingly, it is not possible to estimate the initial investment required for real estate and related facilities. Information on key facilities considerations is included below.
 - (a) Parking area of approximately 175 square feet per car you expect to be idle on average at a given time. Overflow parking may be needed during certain periods for peak demand, returns, and/or idle vehicles.
 - (b) A car wash bay of approximately 512 square feet (*i.e.*, 16' x 32' in dimensions). Required infra-structure for a car wash bay will vary depending upon the sophistication of car wash equipment which may be used by you. Automatic car washing equipment is presently estimated to cost approximately \$20,000 to \$25,000. In a small operation, manual car washing can be performed, or use of a local car wash can greatly reduce costs. A storage area of approximately 50 square feet is also required to keep drums, containers, soap, and other items associated with the washing of cars.
 - (c) You might consider a service bay for maintenance of cars. This requires approximately 550 square feet. Related infra-structure includes a lift and lubrication drums. More sophisticated equipment at greater cost would include automatic lifts and overhead reels. Alternatively, maintenance work can be vended to local dealerships/service providers.
 - (d) Two toilet facilities (approximately 40 square feet each), one for employees and one for customers.
 - (e) A parts area of approximately 150 square feet (if maintenance is to be performed onsite).
 - (f) A general office area of approximately 150 square feet for a manager. If you need additional managerial personnel, you should have approximately 100 square feet for each additional manager, 25 square feet for a secretarial area, and 50 square feet for a file area.
 - (g) With respect to public areas, you will need a minimum area of 75 to 100 square feet to accommodate at least one rental representative, a counter, and space for the public.
 - (h) Facility requirements may also include fueling areas, including a fuel island and underground storage tanks. The fuel island should accommodate two cars at a time and the underground storage tank should accommodate a minimum of 3,000 gallons of storage. Depending upon weather factors, you may want to consider a canopy to cover parking areas. Alternatively, you may use a local gas station.

In analyzing your needs, you will need to consider the projected scope of your operations. The above square footage recommendations pertain to a planned forty (40) car operation. You may dispense with the

car washing, maintenance, and fueling facilities if you are prepared to have these services performed by third parties. With any reasonably sized operation, use of third parties, unless geographically very close, is likely to be inconvenient and create operating problems. Nevertheless, if you dispense with them, you will deal with independent firms who wash cars and maintain cars, as well as fuel cars.

You must use Hertz signage at facilities and we estimate that these signs will cost approximately \$3,500.

It should be noted that many car rental facilities are located at or adjacent to airport locations. In the event that your facility is at an airport, you would be subject to various requirements that the airport may impose concerning the design of facilities and placement of facilities. For example, at large airports, parking areas may be located at a distance from the customer counter, in which event Courtesy Vehicles or shuttle buses or other means of transportation will be necessary in order to transport customers from the counter to their rented cars. Usually, airports charge a concession fee of at least 10% (and sometimes higher) but with a minimum guaranteed fee of a fixed number of dollars and which may contain built-in escalation factors on a periodic basis. For downtown locations, you should consider that zoning regulations may be a factor and you should ascertain zoning requirements prior to purchasing, constructing, or leasing any facility.

- 8. You may wish to employ an attorney, accountant or other consultant in connection with Your Franchised Business. These fees may vary, depending on the locality, the extent of the review required and the local circumstances (for example, whether an application for rezoning is necessary).
- 9. Your "Computer System" will consist of such computer system hardware, software, required dedicated telephone and power lines, modems, printer(s), other computer-related accessories or peripheral equipment, and systems and devices to monitor vehicle telematics, geolocation, and/or other information (which you may be required to install in every Vehicle utilized in Your Franchised Business), in each case as we specify in the Operations Guide or otherwise in writing. Your Computer System shall have the capacity to electronically exchange information, messages, and other data with other computers, by such means (including but not limited to the Internet), and using such protocols (e.g., TCP/IP), as we may reasonably prescribe in the Operations Guide or otherwise in writing. Your Computer System must be able to interface with our data transfer and acquisition systems via a dedicated telephone line modem or dedicated network connection, if we require it.

You must also obtain a "counter automation system" for Your Franchised Business. A counter automation system is a software system that maintains "ready to rent" information of cars in each category, provides a preferred customer database to facilitate reservation and rental processing, as well as rate and rental information. You must pay for any fees or expenses associated with any third-party software agreement and comply with the terms of any such agreement. Currently, there are 6 counter automation systems approved for use with your "Approved Counter System" (which we define as your hardware and software, including the counter automation system).

The cost of the Approved Counter System will vary substantially depending on size and number of customers served at each location, the number of locations and, the type of hardware obtained. The figure shown in the low estimate of the fees is for a 1-user system, which is the minimum size system used at a non-Airport Rental Location. The higher estimate assumes a 30-user system for servicing multiple locations or a high-volume Airport Location. Actual costs may vary depending on the number of workstations and the vendor(s) from which you choose to purchase your computer hardware and software. The amounts shown include the estimated purchase price for the Approved Counter System, excluding taxes, shipping and handling, which may be purchased directly from an approved supplier, mandatory training and installation, excluding travel expenses for trainers and technicians and the cost of required software from

approved suppliers and support and maintenance fees. With approved credit, this may be financed or leased through an approved supplier. In some limited cases, the counter automation system license will not be immediately required. This may be the case when an existing territory, which is operating under a sublicense from us, is transferred to a new owner. If you have more than one brand, your counter automation system must also be capable of electronically interfacing with data transfer and acquisition systems and reservation link hardware and software required by our affiliate and us.

We reserve the right to amend the list of Approved Counter Systems, including the right to approve only a single system, which might be offered only by us or our affiliate. We are in the process of developing a new Computer System which we may require you to purchase. As of the date of this Disclosure Document, we have not set a date to launch the new Computer System. Any franchisee using a Computer System provided by us or our affiliate will be required to sign an agreement specifying the terms on which such system will be provided. At any time and from time to time, we may revise the list of Approved Counter Systems to Computer Systems meeting our specifications and compatible with our proprietary Computer System or we may require you to purchase our proprietary system, even if you are utilizing a previously approved system. Any third-party provider of a Computer System will be required to execute an agreement with us or our affiliate to ensure compliance with our standards and specifications prior to any API connection to our systems.

- 10. You may wish to obtain other software to computerize other functions in Your Franchised Business, such as your accounts receivable, accounts payable, general ledger, payroll and credit card processing. You may purchase this software directly from approved suppliers. The current suppliers of counter automation systems may offer optional software packages to perform these accounting functions. You may also purchase similar software from other approved suppliers. The lower figure is an estimate for a complete accounting software package for a 5-user system. The higher estimate is for a 15-user system. You may purchase this software directly from approved suppliers, some of which may offer financing terms with approved credit. All optional software that will be installed on the Approved Counter System must be approved by Dollar or its affiliates in advance of the purchase. We reserve the right to amend the approved list of counter automation systems and software programs and providers, or to require you to purchase our proprietary system from us or from our affiliate.
- 11. Local, municipal, county and state regulations vary on what franchises and permits you must have to operate a Vehicle Rental Business. Such fees are paid to governmental authorities when incurred before commencing business.
- 12. Utility installation fees may be for gas, electric, water, sewer and telephone service.
- 13. You will need additional funds (working capital) to support ongoing expenses if they are not covered by the cash flow of the business. The range in the table assumes a 30 to 300 car location and is designed to cover the possible costs and expenses for staffing; the first month's facility rental; a possible deposit required on facilities; operating supplies; franchise fees and assessments; and fuel. The ongoing expenses also include the fees imposed by the required charge cards issuers, which currently range between 1% and 10%. We estimate that the amount stated will be sufficient to cover ongoing expenses for the initial phase of business which we calculate to be 3 months. This is only an estimate, however, and there is no assurance that additional working capital will not be necessary during this start-up phase or after. We relied on our past experience with franchisees and our Parent's and affiliates' company-owned businesses when preparing this figure.
- 14. The initial investment estimates described above, including the type and estimated amounts of expenditures, and the related footnotes pertain to the establishment of a new Franchised Business. From time-to-time our Parent or an affiliate may offer for sale the assets of certain existing company-owned

Vehicle Rental Business locations in conjunction with a Franchise Agreement for the operation of a Franchised Business at such locations. If you purchase one of our Parent's or affiliate's existing businesses, your estimated initial investment may be substantially higher than the estimated initial investment described above. The estimated initial investment will vary depending upon a variety of factors, including purchase price for the assets, fleet size, and other factors, all of which will depend upon the particular facts and circumstances related to the location and transaction.

The following fees are non-refundable: Initial Franchise Fee; Professional Fees; Computer Systems; Hardware and Software Fees; Accounting or Optional Software or Manual Accounting Package Fees, and Additional Funds. The following fees are refundable: Utility Deposits. The remainder of the fees may be refundable, depending on your negotiations with the supplier of these items.

ITEM 8 RESTRICTIONS ON SOURCES OF PRODUCTS AND SERVICES

Standards and Specifications

To ensure that the highest degree of uniformity and quality is maintained throughout the System, as well as in our Parent's and affiliate's company-owned operations, and for audit purposes, we may require you to purchase or lease all cars, equipment, signs, uniforms, rental agreements, Computer System, furnishings, accessories, supplies, and other products and materials used in the operation of Your Franchised Business according to standards and specifications that we may specify from time to time, and/or from suppliers that we designate from time to time, including us and our affiliates. These standards and specifications may include minimum standards for modernity, quality, performance, warranties, designs, appearance, and other factors (which you will receive at the time of or shortly after the signing of the Franchise Agreement). You must also meet the key performance indicators (KPIs) included in your Franchise Agreement.

Reservation Charges

You are required to subscribe to, participate in and promote our reservation system (the "Reservations System"). If a customer makes a reservation for a vehicle rental through Your Franchised Business, you will be assessed a fee (currently between \$3.84 to \$6.30) per passenger car reservation. The actual charge may vary based on aggregate estimated costs incurred in operating reservations facilities, divided by the estimated number of reservations to be made. If a reservation is canceled by a prospective customer, the reservation charge is not made. If the prospective customer does not rent the car, and does not cancel the reservation (*i.e.*, is a "no show"), the reservation charge will still be made. We estimate that the vast majority of vehicle rentals at Your Franchised Business will result from reservations made through the Reservations System, and that 1% to 3% of your cost of doing business (including all expenses except taxes) will result from reservations that you obtain through the Reservation System. During our last fiscal year, our Parent derived approximately \$6,334,605.90 from reservation charges from Hertz, Dollar, and Thrifty franchisees, which was 0.0729% of our Parent's total revenue of \$8,685,251,337.02.

Credit Card Service Fees and Centralized Billing Charge Cards

You must accept the credit card services of certain designated credit card issuers. The guaranteed charge cards that you must accept will be listed in our Operations Guide. These services need not be purchased from us or our affiliate, except to the extent that certain credit card issuers presently will not deal directly with our franchisees, and therefore, we must process the charge receipts for you. In this case, we will derive income from the processing and handling of the charges for rentals. These service fees will range from 1% to 5% of gross rental charges. We presently estimate that approximately 2% to 5% of your cost of doing business (including all expenses except taxes) will result from the use of third-party credit card services. The exact amount will vary depending on factors such as the number of rentals and the extent to which various credit cards are used. These costs do not occur prior to the establishment and commencement of the operation of Your Franchised Business. We reserve the right to require you to purchase these services from us or our affiliate in the future.

You must accept the processing and central billing services of our Parent for rentals charged on the centrally billed charge card issued by our Parent. Our Parent derives revenue from rentals which it processes and bills and may also derive revenue from rentals charged on direct bill charge cards which it processes and bills at your election. We estimate that approximately 3% to 6% of your cost of doing business (including all expenses except taxes) will result from the acceptance of our Parent's charge card services. The exact amount will depend on the extent to which our Parent's charge cards are used and the amount of

the purchases. The required acceptance of the processing and billing services does not occur before the establishment and commencement of operation of Your Franchised Business.

During our last fiscal year, our Parent or its affiliates derived approximately \$1,025,913.54 from credit card service fees, centrally billed charge card fees, and other back-office services provided to our franchisees, which amounts to 0.0118% of our Parent's total revenue of \$8,685,251,337.02.

Fleet Purchases

Rental vehicles cannot be older than the current model year plus two (2) model years. Currently, we do not enforce a mileage cap on rental vehicles; however, we reserve the right to enforce mileage caps on prior written notice to you. Fleet size will vary, but in any event a minimum fleet size will be outlined in the Franchise Agreement. There is no maximum fleet size. If you have more than one brand, you must comply with the fleet inventory standards and specifications that are contained in your Franchise Agreements, and you may establish one fleet of rental vehicles that services the franchised businesses, so long as you meet the fleet inventory requirements of each brand, and you do not identify or brand any rental vehicle you use interchangeably among the franchised businesses with our Marks and their marks.

From time to time, we may make available to you the opportunity to purchase vehicles through a Vehicle Purchase Program that we use to acquire fleet from Original Equipment Manufacturers (each, an "**OEM**"). For every such vehicle purchased by a franchisee, an additional \$250 is added to the OEM's purchase price. During our last fiscal year, our Parent or its affiliates derived approximately \$803,250.00 due to fleet purchases made by franchisees (and franchisees of our affiliates), which amounts to 0.0092% of our Parent's total revenue of \$8,685,251,337.02.

Rate Management Services

Our Parent or its affiliates currently provide Rate Management Services for our franchisees (and franchisees of our affiliates). These offered services may be limited (e.g., providing revenue management software, or surveying competitive on-line rates), or more extensive (e.g., assisting with rate strategy, and adjusting rates). Rate Management Services are an optional offering and, if you choose to receive Rate Management Services, you will sign a Master Services Agreement and, depending on the types of service you choose, one or more of the following addenda: (1) Revenue Management Reporting System Software Addendum; (2) Automated Rate Collection Addendum; (3) Automated Rate Recommendation and Placement Addendum; (4) Partial Proactive Analyst Support Addendum; (5) Partial Reactive Analyst Support Addendum; and/or (6) Full Analyst Support Addendum. The current versions of the Master Services Agreement and these addenda appear in Exhibit D to this Disclosure Document.

We may require you to purchase Rate Management Services from us or our affiliate in the future.

During our last fiscal year, our Parent or its affiliates derived approximately \$780,213.15 from providing Rate Management Services to our franchisees (and franchisees of our affiliates), which amounts to 0.0089% of our Parent's total revenue of \$8,685,251,337.02.

Program Assessments

If we require, you must pay any Program Assessments related to our Programs (as those terms are defined in Item 7, above), including advertising, sales promotions and marketing, on the same pro rata bases as other System franchisees. We will from time to time determine and inform you of the amount of such Program Assessments, and the time and manner of payment. We have the right to allocate all or a portion of the franchise fees you pay to us to any assessments you otherwise are required to pay to us (for example, for advertising and sales promotion programs) in such amounts, for such purposes (for example, pro rata

basis determinations), and for such periods as we determine. We are currently not charging any Program Assessments to new franchisees, although we reserve the right to do so in the future. If all other franchisees are required to participate in, support and service a Program, then the expenses incurred by you will be on the same basis as other franchisees.

Value Proposition

Our parent or its affiliates currently provide Third Party and In-house products and services for our franchisees (and franchisees of our affiliates). These offered products and services may be limited (e.g., Car Wash cleaning products, Penske Truck Rental Agency, or office supplies), or more extensive (e.g., Lighthouse consulting or Lean Six Sigma training). The Value Propositions products and services are an optional offering, and if you choose to receive a product or service form the Value Proposition, you will sign a Master Services Agreement with either the Franchisor or a Third-Party vendor. The current versions of the Master Services agreement appear in Exhibit D to this Disclosure Document. During our last fiscal year, our Parent or its affiliates derived approximately \$0 from providing the Value Proposition products and services to our franchisees, which amounts to 0.0% of our Parent's total revenue of \$8,685,251,337.02.

Insurance

You must obtain, before beginning any operations under your Franchise Agreement, and must maintain in full force and effect at all times during the term of the Franchise Agreement and at your own expense, an insurance policy or policies protecting you, us, and your and our shareholders, affiliates, officers, directors, partners and employees, and other franchisees of ours and our affiliates against claims, loss, liability, personal injury, death, property damage, loss of business income, or expense arising or occurring upon or in connection with your operation of Your Franchised Business. If you have more than one brand, you must provide insurance coverage for each Franchised Business and your insurance policies must include Hertz, Thrifty and/or Dollar, their affiliates and their franchisees and subfranchisees as additional insureds; include a waiver of subrogation against Hertz, Thrifty and/or Dollar, their affiliates, and their franchisees and subfranchisees; and provide that such policies are primary. Your insurance policies must provide coverage for all renters, their employees, employers and immediate family members whom they authorize to use the rented vehicle, even though we may restrict the extent and to whom coverage will apply by the rental agreement. Policies must also provide for uninsured/underinsured motorist coverage and personal injury protection only as required by the laws of the state in which the vehicle was rented, or as required for certain corporate account renters with whom Hertz has corporate or special account agreements in accordance with the terms of the Master Agreements for those corporate or special accounts.

In general, the insurance must contain a waiver of subrogation by you and your insurance carrier against us and must include, at a minimum, the following:

- 1. Automobile liability insurance covering the death of or injury to third parties and damages to third party property. Unless we provide differently in the Operations Guide, minimum automobile liability coverage must be in force for all owned, hired and non-owned Vehicles used in Your Franchised Business and must:
 - a. provide for coverage of \$1,000,000 combined single limits per occurrence for you, us, our affiliates and all other franchisees;
 - b. provide coverage for certain corporate account renters with whom we have corporate or special account agreements in accordance with the terms of the Master Agreements for those corporate or special accounts; and

- c. provide for all other rental customers minimum statutory limits coverage, as required by the laws of your state.
- 2. Public liability insurance including commercial general liability, garage liability and garage keeper's legal liability. The insurance must protect yourself, us, your and our shareholders, affiliates, officers, directors, partners and employees, and other franchisees against any claims, loss, liability, personal injury, death, property damage, loss of business income, or expense whatsoever arising or occurring upon or in connection with Your Franchised Business. At minimum, the policies must include the following (additional coverages, higher policy limits and other provisions may from time to time be prescribed in the Operations Guide):
 - a. Commercial general liability insurance (occurrence type, which must include personal injury and advertising liability insurance) with limits of not less than one million dollars (\$1,000,000) combined single limit per occurrence; and automobile and truck liability coverage for all owned, non-owned, and hired vehicles, covering bodily injury, including death, and property damage with limits of not less than one million dollars (\$1,000,000) combined single limit per occurrence. This insurance must be primary and non-contributory.
 - b. Workers' Compensation and Employer's Liability insurance as well as such other insurance as may be required by statute or rule of the state in which Your Franchised Business is located or operated. Employer's Liability insurance shall have limits of not less than five hundred thousand dollars (\$500,000).
 - c. Excess liability insurance with a combined single limit of not less than four million dollars (\$4,000,000) per occurrence in excess of the underlying liability insurance requirements set forth in (a) and (b), above.
 - d. Commercial property insurance for all real and personal property owned by you and used in Your Franchised Business, including business interruption insurance.
 - e. Data privacy and security insurance covering negligent acts and omissions in connection with your Franchised Business, in such amounts as we may prescribe in the Operations Guide.
 - f. Garage liability and garage keeper's legal liability insurance.

We may also require you to carry comprehensive and collision insurance if you purchase or lease your vehicles from us, or we require it in the Operations Guide or otherwise in writing. Certain states require Vehicle Rental Businesses to carry uninsured motorist and personal injury protection policies.

All required insurance must be obtained from a casualty insurance carrier which meets the minimum standards set forth in the Operations Guide and must be in a form satisfactory to us in accordance with the standards and specifications set forth herein and in the Operations Guide.

Computer System

Your Computer System, as further described in Items 7 and 11, will consist of such hardware, software, dedicated telephone and power lines, modems, printer(s) and other computer-related accessories or peripheral equipment that meet our standards and specifications as we may describe in the Operations Guide or otherwise in writing. Your Computer System must also include an approved "counter automation system," of which there are currently six approved suppliers. We may designate other suppliers of computer automation systems in the future in our Operations Guide. We and our affiliates are neither approved suppliers, nor the only approved supplier, of the Computer System or of any counter automation system.

We may revise the list of Approved Counter Systems to Computer Systems with certain specific compatibilities with our proprietary Computer System or we may require you to purchase our proprietary system, even if you are utilizing a previously approved system.

Purchasing from Approved Suppliers

We may specify some items that must be purchased or leased from approved suppliers that meet our standards and specifications. For example, you must purchase from our approved suppliers the hard copy form of Hertz System Standard Rental Agreements that meet our then-current specifications, and you must acquire software for your computer system from an approved supplier as we may from time to time prescribe in the Operations Guide or otherwise in writing. To obtain approval as a supplier of particular items, the supplier must demonstrate to our reasonable satisfaction that it has the ability to meet our current reasonable standards and specifications for such items, possesses adequate quality controls, and has the capacity to supply your needs promptly, economically, and reliably. We will designate approved suppliers for particular items through updates to the Operations Guide or otherwise in writing. We reserve the right to designate a single supplier (which may be us or our affiliates), and to require you to purchase exclusively from such an approved supplier, for any required purchases.

If you desire to purchase or lease from an unapproved supplier, you must submit a written request for approval to us, together with such information and samples as we may reasonably require. We may require that our representatives be permitted to inspect the supplier's facilities and that samples from the supplier be delivered for testing, at our option, either to us or to an independent certified laboratory we designate. You must pay a charge not to exceed the reasonable cost of any inspection conducted and the actual cost of any testing undertaken. We reserve the right, at our option, to periodically inspect the facilities and products of any such approved supplier.

We will advise you in writing of the approval or disapproval of a proposed supplier within ninety (90) days of your request and our completion of the evaluation and testing (if required by us). We may deny approval for any reason, including that we have determined to limit our number of approved suppliers. We may from time to time revoke our approval of particular items or suppliers. If we do revoke our approval of items or suppliers, you must, within thirty (30) days, cease to sell or use any disapproved item, and cease to purchase from any disapproved supplier.

Except as indicated above, neither we nor our Parent nor any of our affiliates is currently the approved supplier (or the only approved supplier) for any item or service to be purchased or leased by our franchisees. None of our officers owns a material interest in any approved supplier. We and our affiliates may provide Your contact information to suppliers or other third parties.

Except as indicated above, neither we nor our Parent nor any of our affiliates will or may derive any revenue from the sale of any item or service to our franchisees, including from any item or service required to be purchased or leased by you from suppliers approved by us or in accordance with the standards or specifications prescribed by us.

At present, and as we do not currently require the purchase or lease of cars of particular makes or models, or from particular approved suppliers, we estimate that the proportion of the purchases and leases that you will make in accordance with standards and specifications (including from approved suppliers), compared to all purchases and leases that you will make, approximates fifteen percent (15%) in connection with establishing Your Franchised Business, and ten percent (10%) in connection with operating Your Franchised Business.

We have negotiated purchase arrangements with suppliers, including price terms, for the benefit of our franchisees. We do not have purchasing or distribution cooperatives. We have no policy concerning

receipt of volume rebates, commissions, payments, or other benefits as a result of purchases of goods and services by Franchisees ("Allowances"). As a result, there is no restriction on our right to receive Allowances.

We do not consider your purchases from us, our Parent, our affiliates, or other approved suppliers when determining whether to extend or grant additional franchises..

ITEM 9 FRANCHISEE'S OBLIGATIONS

This table lists your principal obligations under the Franchise Agreement and other agreements. It will help you find more detailed information about your obligations in these agreements and in other items of this Disclosure Document.

Obligation	Section in Agreement	Item in Disclosure Document
a. Site selection and acquisition/lease	Sections 11.3, 12.5, 16.1 and 16.2 of Franchise Agreement	Items 6, 8 and 11
b. Pre-opening purchases/leases	Sections 11.4, 11.10, 11.19, 11.21, 11.25, 12.6, 12.9, 15.1, 15.2, 15.3 and 15.4 of Franchise Agreement	Items 5, 7, 8 and 11
c. Site development and other pre- opening requirements	Sections 11.3, 11.10, 12.5, 16.1 and 16.2 of Franchise Agreement	Items 8 and 11
d. Initial and ongoing training	Section 10 of Franchise Agreement	Item 11
e. Opening	Section 11.1, 11.3, and 12.5 of Franchise Agreement	Item 11
f. Fees	Sections 4, 5, 6.1, 6.2, 9, 10.1, 10.2, 10.3, 10.4, 11.23, 12.1, 12.11, 14.1, 14.2, 15.4, 20.3(g), and 29.1 of Franchise Agreement	Items 5, 6, 7 and 17
g. Compliance with standards and policies/Operations Guide	Section 9.1, 11, 30.5 and 30.6 of Franchise Agreement; Sections 5, 6, 7 and 11 of Multiple Brand Franchising Addendum	Item 8
h. Trademarks and proprietary information	Sections 11.7, 11.14, and 17 of Franchise Agreement; Sections 5, 6 and 7 of Multiple Brand Franchising Addendum	Items 13 and 14
i. Restrictions on products/services offered	Sections 2.1, 3.2, 11.4, 11.7, 11.9, 11.19, 11.20, 11.21, 11.23, and 11.26 of Franchise Agreement; Section 6 of Multiple Brand Franchising Addendum	Items 8, 11 and 16
j. Warranty and customer service requirements	Sections 11.4, 11.5, 11.11, 11.12 11.21, and 11.22 of Franchise Agreement	Items 11 and 16
k. Territorial development and sales quotas	Sections 11.1 and 11.4 and Attachments A, B, and D to Franchise Agreement	Item 12
1. Ongoing product/service offered	Sections 9, 11.4, 11.5, 11.10, 11.19, 11.20, 11.21, 11.22, 11.23, 11.25, 12.6, 12.11 and Attachment E to Franchise	Items 5, 6 and 8

Obligation	Section in Agreement	Item in Disclosure Document
	Agreement	
m. Maintenance, appearance and remodeling requirements	Sections 11.3, 11.4, 11.5, 11.9 and 11.10 of Franchise Agreement	Items 6 and 17
n. Insurance	Section 15 of Franchise Agreement	Items 5, 6, 7 and 11
o. Advertising	Sections 7, 8, 11.15, 11.16, 11.17, and 11.31 of Franchise Agreement; Section 5 of Multiple Brand Franchising Addendum	Items 6 and 11
p. Indemnification	Section 24.2 of Franchise Agreement and Attachment F to Franchise Agreement and Used Car Sales Addendum	Item 17
q. Owner's participation/ management/staffing	Section 11.2, 23.7 and Attachment C to Franchise Agreement	Item 15
r. Records and reports	Sections 11.21 and 13 of Franchise Agreement	Item 17
s. Inspections and audits	Section 14 of Franchise Agreement	Item 6
t. Transfer	Sections 19, 20, 21, and 22 of Franchise Agreement	Item 17
u. Renewal or Extension of Rights	Sections 6.1 and 6.2 of Franchise Agreement	Item 17
v. Post-termination obligations	Sections 18.1, 18.6 and 18.7 of Franchise Agreement	Item 17
w. Non-competition covenants	Sections 11.18 and 23 of Franchise Agreement	Item 17
x. Dispute resolution	Section 29 of Franchise Agreement	Item 17
y. Other	Not applicable	Not applicable

If you qualify for and utilize certain optional services that we may offer from time-to-time, such as our fleet leasing, courtesy vehicle leasing and rate management services, you may incur other obligations under the terms of those optional agreements in addition to your obligations under the Franchise Agreement.

ITEM 10 FINANCING

We do not offer direct or indirect financing. We will not guarantee your note, lease, or obligations.

ITEM 11 FRANCHISOR'S ASSISTANCE, ADVERTISING, COMPUTER SYSTEMS, AND TRAINING

Our Assistance

Except as listed below, we are not required to provide you with any assistance.

Pre-Opening Obligations

- 1. We will make available to you one copy of the Operations Guide, in a form of our choosing (whether printed, digital, a combination thereof, or otherwise) as described in this Item. (Franchise Agreement, Section 12.4.) From time to time, amendments or supplements to the Operations Guide may be sent to you. We may require you to exchange your copy of the Operations Guide at our request in the event we update the form or substance of the Operations Guide.
- 2. As described below, we provide site selection assistance.

Continuing Obligations

- 1. We will, upon your reasonable request, consult with you concerning advertising, sales and publicity, and promotion of Your Franchised Business. (Franchise Agreement, Section 7.)
- 2. We will, upon your reasonable request, furnish guidance, make recommendations and generally give you the benefit of our knowledge and experience in establishing, managing and operating Your Franchised Businesses. To the extent that such request for consultation exceeds that customarily provided by us to franchisees in general, we may charge a reasonable fee. (Franchise Agreement, Section 12.1.)
- 3. We will publish and keep up to date a directory of our Locations on our Website. Each of your locations shall be listed in the directory provided you are not in default of your Franchise Agreement. We will distribute this publication to selected travel agents, corporate travel managers and others who purchase vehicle rental services. (Franchise Agreement, Section 12.2.)
- 4. We or our affiliate will maintain a Reservations System. Your use of the Reservations System is subject to the limitations described in your Franchise Agreement. (Franchise Agreement, Section 12.3.)
- 5. We may, but are not obligated to, make available to you, materials, forms, supplies and signs bearing our Marks for use in Your Franchised Business, at the price, terms and conditions as we may determine. (Franchise Agreement, Section 12.6.)
- 6. We will, as we determine, include on our Website such information with respect to rates, equipment and conditions under which vehicles may be rented from System franchisee. (Franchise Agreement, Section 12.7.)
- 7. We will assist you, to the extent practical, in locating stolen or converted vehicles, and shall cooperate with you in effectuating an economical and advantageous disposition or return of such vehicles. (Franchise Agreement, Section 12.8.)
- 8. We will, at our sole discretion, make available to you, upon such price, terms and conditions as we may determine, and to the extent permitted by law, such facilities as we may from time to time develop for Your Franchised Business, including for the purchase by you of vehicles through manufacturer purchase programs, and for the purchase of various materials such as lubricating oils and greases, tires, parts and accessories, antifreeze and other automotive products. (Franchise Agreement, Section 12.9.)

Site Selection

You shall open Your Franchised Business to the public no later than the date(s) provided in Attachment A to your Franchise Agreement. If you fail to begin operating Your Franchised Business at one (1) or more locations within the time periods designated and at the sites specified in Attachment A to your Franchise Agreement, you will be deemed in default of the Franchise Agreement (Franchise Agreement, Section 18.4(c)). The Location Opening Date will be set forth in Attachment A of the Franchise Agreement and, depending upon the time that we anticipate you will need to acquire or lease a location and commence active operation, will be on or after the date on which the Franchise Agreement is entered into. We will review and approve your site selection within thirty (30) days from our receipt of your notice (Franchise Agreement, Section 11.3, 12.5). Our approval will be dependent on the site being adequate to meet our standards for proximity to facilities and businesses such as hotels, offices, airports and highways. In the event that we do not approve your site, you may submit additional sites for approval, so long as you are able to commence active operation of Your Franchised Business as provided in Attachment A to your Franchise Agreement. If we do not approve of a site such that you cannot open Your Franchised Business by the Location Opening Date, we have the right to terminate the Franchise Agreement. If the Franchise Agreement is terminated, all non-refundable fees that you have paid to us (such as the initial franchise fee) will be forfeited by you.

We estimate the typical length of time between the signing of the Franchise Agreement and the opening of Your Franchised Business is 10 to 90 days. Factors which may affect this time period include: identifying a site, obtaining acceptable financing arrangements, remodeling, decorating, purchasing and installing equipment, fixtures and signs, hiring employees, and similar factors.

Advertising

We will, upon request, consult with franchisees concerning advertising, sales and publicity, and promotion of their Franchised Business. We may also conduct advertising that benefits our franchisees. We typically disseminate advertising through the internet, mobile, print (newspaper and magazine), radio, social media, television, and through participation in various frequent flyer programs. We use in-house, national, and regional advertising agencies. We will direct all advertising and sales promotion programs, with sole discretion over the planning and media placement of the programs, the creative and strategic concepts, materials and media used in the programs, and the territorial placement and allocation.

Under certain conditions, you may use your own advertising material. All advertising and promotion you use must be in the media (such as placement channel) and of the type and format that we approve. You must conduct the activities in a dignified manner, and they must conform to our standards. You must not use any advertising or promotional materials until you receive our written approval. You must submit samples of all advertising and promotional plans and materials (including electronic media and press releases) to us for our prior approval (including as to prices you charge, to the extent allowed by applicable law), if we have not prepared or previously approved the materials. If you do not receive written notice of disapproval within 30 days of mailing, you may assume that we have approved them.

We have the right to establish, for periods of time that we deem appropriate, regional and/or national advertising and sales promotion funds for the System. We may discontinue any national or regional fund that we may have established. If regional funds are established applicable to Your Franchised Business, or if national funds are established, you must make contributions to the funds as required, and we or our designee will maintain and administer the funds. You will not be required to participate in a local or regional advertising cooperative.

If established, we do not plan to use any money from the fund for advertising that is principally a solicitation for the sale of franchises. If established, third parties may also contribute to the fund based on our agreement to feature the products or services of the third parties in our advertising. Although new franchisees are not currently required to contribute directly to a fund, we reserve the right to allocate all or a portion of the franchise fees you pay to us to any assessments you otherwise are required to pay to us (for example, for advertising and sales promotion programs) in such amounts (for example, pro rata basis determinations), and for such purpose and periods as we determine.

While our Parent's audited financial statements may show the net advertising and sales promotion expenses incurred by our Parent, our Parent does not plan to audit or prepare separate financial statements for the funds, if established. As a result, neither the financial statements nor an accounting of the funds would be obtainable for review by franchisees. Any administrative expenses that we and third parties may incur will be charged to the fund at cost, if funds are established.

If established, the funds may be used to meet any and all costs of maintaining, administering, directing and preparing sales promotion activities. We may use the sums you pay to the funds to defray any of our operating expenses and overhead reasonably related to the administration, direction or operation of the funds, programs, and activities.

Website and Electronic Advertising

We may include information on our Website (as defined below) and in such other electronic and other sales promotion material as we deem appropriate about your and other Thrifty franchisees. Such information may relate to the rates, equipment and conditions under which cars may be rented from franchisees. "Website" means any interactive electronic document, contained in a network of electronic devices linked by communications software that we operate or authorize others to operate and that refers to the Franchised Business, the Marks, or the System.

Our Website is the only Website authorized for advertising Your Franchised Business. You may not, without our prior written approval, advertise Your Franchised Business on any website other than our designated Website. You must cooperate in the preparation, development and maintenance of an interior page on our Website, which will contain such information about Your Franchised Business as we deem necessary or appropriate. We will approve all such information, and any proposed revisions to the information prior to posting or use. We shall have sole discretion and control over our Website design and content.

You may not develop, create, generate, own, license, lease or use any computer medium or electronic medium (such as an Internet home page, e-mail address, social or other media profile or listing. Website or display, bulletin board, newsgroup, mobile application or other Internet related medium) which in any way uses or displays, in whole or in part, the Marks without our written consent, and then only in such a manner and in accordance with such procedures, policies, standards and specifications as we may establish from time to time. For example, you may not use the Marks (in whole or in part): (1) as part of an Internet domain name; (2) as, or a part of, a URL (at any level or address) or email address; (3) on or in connection with any Internet home page, Website, bulletin board, newsgroup, social or other media profile or listing, chat-group, buddy list, instant messenger, mobile application, meta-tag or other Internet-related activity, without our prior written consent.

Program Assessments

We may decide to initiate a Program Assessment related to any Program. Such Programs could relate, for example, to advertising, sales promotion, marketing, reservations, centralized billing, direct

billing, charge and credit cards, debit cards, cash deposit ID cards, cards issued by us or our affiliates, travel industry commissions or tour arrangements, customer satisfaction, operations, account programs, coupon programs, experimental or test programs. The Programs may include participation by Vehicle Rental Businesses owned, operated, franchised, or licensed by our affiliate(s) which are identified by trademarks, trade names, service marks, logos, emblems, and other indicia and origin different and distinct from the Marks, including Vehicle Rental Businesses that may compete with Your Franchised Business. You agree to fully and completely participate in such Programs, as required by us, regardless of whether all other franchisees are also required to participate in, support and service the Programs. If all other franchisees are also required to participate in, support and service a Program, then the expenses incurred by you will be on the same basis as other franchisees. Programs may be modified, replaced, or initiated by us from time to time as in the Operations Guide or otherwise in writing.

We are currently not charging any Program Assessment to new franchisees, although we reserve the right to do so in the future. We reserve the right to allocate a portion of the franchise fees to assessments related to Programs. Program Assessments are not refundable.

Program Assessments may, for example, be used by us to defray our operating expenses and overhead reasonably related to the administration, direction or operation of such Programs. We will from time to time determine and inform you of the amount of such assessments, and the time and manner of payment for such purposes (for example, pro rata basis determinations) and for such periods as we determine.

Advisory Council

There is an Advisory Council (the "Council") that currently consists of nine (9) franchisee members. The franchisee members are appointed by us based on a number of factors, including diversity of experience, geography and airport versus local markets.

The Council serves in an advisory capacity only. We have the power to form, change, or dissolve the Council.

Computer System

At your expense, you must purchase or lease, and maintain, a Computer System. As described in Item 7 (note 9), your Computer System shall have the capacity to electronically exchange information, messages, and other data with other computers, by such means (including but not limited to the Internet), and using such protocols (e.g., TCP/IP), as we may reasonably prescribe in the Operations Guide or otherwise in writing. We shall have the right from time to time, and at any time, to retrieve data and information from your Computer System, by modem or other requested means, and use it for any reasonable business purpose both during and after the term of this Agreement. We may, from time to time, specify in the Operations Guide or otherwise in writing the information that you shall collect and maintain on the Computer System installed at Your Franchised Business (including rental transactions, Vehicles, reservations, customer profiles and other pertinent information relating thereto), and you shall provide to us such reports as we may reasonably request from the data so collected and maintained. The information so obtained by us shall be in addition to and not in lieu of the reporting requirements set forth in Section 13 of your Franchise Agreement. In accordance with Section 11.18 and 11.19 of your Franchise Agreement, we reserve the right to require you to acquire the Computer System (and each part of the Computer System) from an approved supplier as we may from time to time prescribe in the Operations Guide or otherwise in writing. We may designate ourselves or an affiliate as an approved supplier (and may be the sole approved supplier) for the Computer System (or any part of the Computer System). You shall keep the Computer System in good maintenance and repair and, at your expense, shall promptly install such additions, changes, modifications, substitutions, and/or replacements to the Computer System, as We direct. We cannot predict the cost or frequency of required modifications of the Computer System; however, we estimate that the costs of any updates or upgrades will range from \$0 to \$500 per year. You cannot deviate from the specifications without our previous written consent. (Franchise Agreement, Section 11.19.)

Your hardware and software that is part of the Computer System must be able to interface with our data transfer and acquisition systems via a dedicated telephone line modem or dedicated network connection (if we require), including any data transmission or retrieval system, capable of handling rental check-in and check-out, office administrative functions, reservations, customer profiles, intercity transactions and other pertinent information. You may be required to pay for (or the hardware or software provider may be required to pay for) any costs or expenses required by us, whether on our end or at the provider's end, to interface with our system. The hardware and software that you use in connection with the counter operations for Your Franchised Business, including your "counter automation system" software is referred to in this Disclosure Document as the "Approved Counter System." The Approved Counter System will support multiple offices and rental fleets, print rental agreements, handle multiple deposit and payment methods, and prepare numerous reports concerning the operation of Your Franchised Business, among other things.

You must purchase and utilize a "counter automation system" for Your Franchised Business. Counter automation systems are software systems that maintain "ready to rent" information of cars in each category, provide a preferred customer database to facilitate reservation and rental processing, as well as rate and rental information. You must pay any fees or expenses associated with any third-party software agreement and comply with the terms of any such agreement. We use these systems to transmit reservation information to you in a format that we require and to collect and monitor closed rental agreement information from Your Franchised Business by electronic polling.

The following counter automation software systems are currently the only software approved for use as part of your Approved Counter System:

- (i) Cars Thermeon Corporate Services, Santa Ana, California;
- (ii) Bluebird Auto Rental Systems, Dover, New Jersey;
- (iii) The System Distributors, Inc., North Andover, Massachusetts;
- (iv) Fourth Tier Solutions, Hertfordshire, United Kingdom;
- (v) Karz Systems, Inc., Evans, CA; and
- (vi) Capture (Overland West, Inc.), Ogden, Utah.

We reserve the right to change the counter automation software systems, in which case you must, at your expense, purchase new software licenses.

As of the date of this Disclosure Document, you must lease or purchase the counter automation software systems from the approved suppliers as listed in the above paragraph, or other suppliers as we may designate in the Operations Guide. You must purchase software support from the approved suppliers (if offered by them). A counter automation software system is licensed to you and the license is not transferable.

We estimate that the costs for your Approved Counter System, which consists of the hardware and software, will be between \$11,500 to \$250,000, depending on the number and extent of the Approved Counter Systems that you choose to install. If you wish to have the approved supplier provide maintenance and equipment support services, you will sign an agreement with the supplier. The number of computer

workstations you will need will vary depending upon the number of cars in your rental fleet or your own requirements. For example, for fleets of up to 100, 200 and 300 rental cars, we estimate you will need 2, 3 and 4 computer workstations, respectively. You may also purchase your computer hardware from the approved supplier (if offered by them).

You shall provide us or our affiliate access to retrieve electronic data recorded in your computer system on a 24-hour, seven days a week basis. Such data will include, but will not be limited to, files that contain information pertaining to rental transactions, Vehicles, reservations, customer profiles and data files that are part of your general ledger. (Franchise Agreement, Section 13.4.)

You agree to give us, and acknowledge that we shall have, the free and unfettered right to retrieve any data and information from your computers as we deem appropriate, including electronically polling the daily information and other data of the Franchised Business, such as customer interactions. There are no contractual limitations on our independent access to the information and data stored on the required cash register / computer system. You must obtain, provide to us, and maintain an email address in order to allow us to communicate with you electronically and you must immediately advise us of any change in your email address.

All data that you provide, that we download from your system, and that we otherwise collect from you, including customer data, is owned exclusively by us, and we will have the right to use that data in any way that we deem appropriate without compensating you.

In the event we or an affiliate offers a counter automation system to franchisees, you may be required to purchase it from us or our affiliate.

We reserve the right to require you to acquire, and thereafter use and maintain, the Computer System (and each part of the Computer System) from an approved supplier as we may from time to time designate in the Operations Guide or otherwise in writing. We may designate ourselves or an affiliate as an approved supplier (and we or an affiliate may be the only approved supplier) for the Computer System (or any part of the Computer System).

We may revise the list of Approved Counter Systems to Computer Systems with certain specific compatibilities with our proprietary Computer System or we may require you to purchase our proprietary system, even if you are utilizing a previously approved system.

You must maintain a Payment Card Industry ("PCI") compliant security service subscription to protect the confidentiality of information gathered from guests' credit cards and other payment cards. We will designate the PCI compliant vendor that you must use and the security service subscription that you must subscribe to in the Operations Guide.

The Franchise Agreement requires that you agree that you are responsible for any and all information security incidents involving customer data that is handled by you. You shall notify us (including both the Franchise Department and cert@hertz.com) in writing immediately (and in any event within twenty-four (24) hours) whenever you reasonably believe that there has been an unauthorized acquisition, destruction, modification, use, or disclosure of, or access to, customer data ("Breach"). After providing such notice, you will investigate the Breach, take all necessary steps to eliminate or contain the exposures that led to such Breach, document all information collected as part of its investigation of the Breach, and keep us advised of the status of such Breach and all matters related thereto. The Franchise Agreement requires that you further agree to provide, at your sole cost, reasonable assistance and cooperation requested by us or our designated representatives, in the furtherance of any correction,

remediation, or investigation of any such Breach and/or the mitigation of any damage, including, without limitation, any notification that is appropriate to send to individuals impacted or potentially impacted by the Breach, and/or the provision of any credit reporting service appropriate to provide to such individuals. Unless required by law, you shall not notify any individual or any third party other than law enforcement of any actual or potential Breach involving customer data provided to you by us without first consulting with us, and obtaining our permission In addition, within 30 days of identifying or being informed of a Breach, you shall develop and execute a plan that reduces the likelihood of a recurrence of such Breach. You will agree that we may at our discretion immediately suspend or terminate the transfer of customer data or connection to our systems without penalty if a Breach occurs.

Operations Guide

We will provide a prospective franchisee with the opportunity to view our Operations Guide prior to purchasing a franchise. The Operations Guide includes the brand partner code of conduct, one-way / intercity rental policies, and frequent renter loyalty and reward policies, in each case as amended or updated from time to time. Prior to viewing our Operations Guide, you will be required to sign a Confidentiality Agreement (Prospective Franchisees), a copy of which appears as Exhibit B-1 to this Disclosure Document.

Delegation of Performance: Performance on Combined Basis

We may delegate the performance of any service, program or obligation to our affiliates, or to third parties and such delegates will have the right to perform any such obligations on a combined basis, utilizing the same or shared personnel, or in conjunction with the performance of the same, similar or different services for or on behalf of our or delegate's company owned, company-operated or franchised businesses, which may be in competition with Your Franchised Business. We will have the right, in our sole discretion, to allocate costs, personnel and other resources among any combined programs. (Franchise Agreement, Section 12.10). If you qualify for certain optional services we or our affiliates offer, like rate management, you may incur other obligations under the terms of those agreements.

Training

Prior to opening Your Franchised Business, you, your manager and key employees must, at your sole expense (including all travel and living expense), attend and complete, to our satisfaction, all required initial training programs and courses. In addition, we may require that you, at your expense (including all travel and living expense), attend remedial training programs and courses as we deem necessary to improve the operation of Your Franchised Business. You, your manager, and key employees may, at your option and sole expense (including all travel and living expense, and the payment of associated training fees, if any), attend and complete other optional additional training programs and courses that we offer from time to time. You must also implement a training program for all employees of Your Franchised Business for the operation of Your Franchised Business in compliance with our then-current standards and procedures. We may also provide you and your employees with the option of attending training programs conducted by our Parent for employees at one of its company-owned operations.

We maintain no formal training staff for the above training. Our representatives who provide onsite training assistance are employees of us or our Parent and include Franchise Operations and other personnel with extensive (at least three years') experience in field location management techniques, revenue management, and selling at the rental counter. Training classes will be held at the home office, zone training facility, franchisor-owned store and online. The instructional materials will consist of printed materials, PowerPoint® presentations, videos, training outlines, etc. (see the above paragraph regarding trainers).

TRAINING PROGRAM

	Hours of	Hours of	
	Classroom	On-The-Job	
Subject	Training	Training	Location
			Franchisor's Headquarters
	4		or at your designated
Onboarding Orientation	4		location.
			Franchisor's Headquarters
Introduction to the brand	1		or at your designated location.
Pre-Opening Procedures	<u>4</u> 1		Online
1 0			
Fleet Programs	1		Online
Privacy Policy	1		Online
Facility Guidelines	1		Online
			Franchisor's Headquarters
36.1.2.01	1		or at your designated
Marketing Sales	1		location.
			Franchisor's Headquarters
D	1		or at your designated
Revenue Management	1		location.
Airport, Off-Airport Counter		8	Airport and Off-Airport
Observation		8	Location
Supplies, Required			
/Forms/Rental Agreements	1		Online
Privacy Training	1		Online
Facility Requirements,			
Fixtures, Signage			
Requirements	1		Online
Employee Appearance			Online
Uniform Standards	1		
Daily Operating Procedures	2		At your designated location.
Counter Procedures	3		At your designated location
Brand Service and Programs	3		At your designated location
Reservations	4		At your designated location
Fleet Operations	8		At your designated location
			Franchisor's Headquarters
Customer Service/Sales			or at your designated
Training	20		location.
Accident Reporting	4		Online
			Franchisor's Headquarters
			or at your designated
Back Office	8		location.

^{* &}quot;Franchisor's Headquarters" means our headquarters located at 8501 Williams Road, Estero, Florida 33928.

ITEM 12 TERRITORY

You will not receive an exclusive territory. You may face competition from other franchisees, from outlets that we own, or from other channels of distribution or competitive brands that we control.

You will be granted a non-exclusive, geographic Franchised Territory in which you will operate Your Franchised Business. The Franchised Territory varies from franchisee to franchisee, and will be identified by, at a minimum, the name of a city or other political subdivision(s) in Attachment A to your Franchise Agreement. We retain and reserve all rights not expressly granted to you in the Franchise Agreement. We retain, for ourselves, and our parents, subsidiaries, and affiliates the right, among others, to use, and to franchise others to use, the System and the Marks within and outside of your Franchised Territory, and to develop, use and franchise the use of other proprietary marks within and outside of your Franchised Territory in connection with the sale, rental, lease, or other use of the same, similar or different products and services, on any terms and conditions that we deem advisable, and without granting you any related rights. We also retain the right to sell our assets, engage in a public offering or private placement of ownership interests, merge with or acquire other companies or to be acquired by another company (including in each instance a company that may own or operate systems or chains that may be competitive with the System). We and our affiliates may develop, use and franchise methods, plans, programs or procedures for the operation of Vehicle Rental Businesses which are not part of the System (for example, the use of electronic kiosks for reservation and customer service functions) and you will have no rights to those methods, plans, programs or procedures unless we expressly make them part of the System franchised to you.

Due to the non-exclusive nature of your territory, we may use alternative distribution methods, including the Internet, within your Franchised Territory, whether using the Marks or other proprietary marks. We are not required to pay any compensation to you for soliciting or accepting reservations from within your Franchised Territory. Additionally, neither the use of Vehicles in the Franchised Territory that are rented from, and delivered to customers by us or other franchisees of the Franchised System outside the Franchised Territory, nor the delivery to customers or the use or return by customers of Vehicles in the Franchised Territory, that are leased from us or leased from other franchisees of the Franchised System outside the Franchised Territory, nor Vehicles to others within and outside the Franchised Territory including Your customers, competitors and commercial fleet operators by us or our affiliates shall be deemed an infringement of your rights in the Franchised Territory.

There are no restrictions on you from accepting reservations from outside of your Franchised Territory; however, you may not solicit reservations from customers (either through advertising or through any website, including through our designated Website) from outside of your Franchised Territory without our prior permission.

If you are unable to provide any product or service from Your Franchised Business (for example, a particular vehicle model, rental rate, pick-up location or any other customer preference), you must use all reasonable efforts to refer the customer to another Hertz business. Also, we may, in our discretion, refer the customer to another car renting, car leasing, car sales, car self-service/sharing, or truck rental business of ours, our affiliates, or our or our affiliates' franchisee that rents or leases the desired product or service.

If, at the time of signing of the Franchise Agreement, it is determined that additional locations are required to be opened within your Franchised Territory, such additional locations will be noted on Attachment A of your Franchise Agreement. You must open the additional locations by the date specified on Attachment A. Failure to meet the schedule set forth on Attachment A may result in termination of the Franchise Agreement, or may result in the reduction, modification, revision or the reclamation of the

Franchised Territory upon notice to you. If, during the term of your Franchise Agreement we determine that you must open an additional location within your Franchised Territory, we will provide notice to you and you will have 60 days to provide your intent to open the additional location; you will then have 180 days from the date of our notice to you to commencing operating Your Franchised Business from the additional location. If you fail to timely provide notice of your intent to open the additional location, or if you fail to commence operations within the required time period, we may operate, or franchise others to operate, a Vehicle Rental Business or other similar business using the Marks in the Franchised Territory.

You will not have any options or rights of first refusal to acquire additional franchises within the Franchised Territory or any contiguous geographic areas.

If you wish to relocate Your Franchised Business within the Franchised Territory, you will be required to follow the same procedure for approval of a new location. We will review and approve your site selection. We are not obligated to do so within a specific timeframe but anticipate that we will do so within 5 days after the site is identified. Our approval will be dependent on the site being adequate to meet our standards for proximity to facilities and businesses such as hotels, offices, airports and highways.

We estimate the typical length of time between the signing of the Franchise Agreement and the opening of Your Franchised Business is 10 to 40 days. Factors which may affect this time period include identifying a site, obtaining acceptable financing arrangements, remodeling, decorating, purchasing and installing equipment, fixtures and signs, hiring employees, and similar factors.

As described above in Item 1, Our affiliates operate Dollar Businesses and Thrifty Businesses, using both franchised and company-owned outlets. These affiliates may operate or offer franchised businesses in your Franchised Territory that compete with Your Franchised Business, including Vehicle Rental Businesses that offer both the Dollar and Thrifty brands. Neither we, nor any of our affiliates, including our affiliates described above in Item 1 (including Dollar and Thrifty), have any established procedures for resolving conflicts that may develop among Hertz franchisees, Dollar franchisees, Thrifty franchisees, DTG Operations, DTG, our other affiliates, and us. In the event such conflicts were to arise, however, we would seek to resolve them through discussions among the affected parties.

Our Parent, or one of its subsidiaries or affiliates, may operate and offer franchised businesses within your Franchised Territory which rent cars by the hour, week or month as part of "Hertz 24/7®" car sharing services or as part of another program.

Our Parent, or one of its subsidiaries or affiliates, may operate and offer franchised businesses within your Franchised Territory which sell used vehicles.

Our Parent, or one of its subsidiaries or affiliates, may operate and/or offer licensed or franchised businesses within your Franchised Territory which rent vehicles other than cars.

Our Parent, or one of its subsidiaries or affiliates, may operate and offer franchised businesses within your Franchised Territory which sell used rental cars through Hertz's "Rent2Buy" program.

You may not advertise Your Franchised Business outside your Franchised Territory without our prior written consent.

You must pay other Hertz (and possibly Dollar and Thrifty) franchisees (or our affiliates) in accordance with the "Rent It Here-Leave It There" Manual, as revised, when you rent cars owned by such franchisees or our affiliates to customers on a "local" or "inter-city" basis.

ITEM 13 TRADEMARKS

Under the Franchise Agreement, you will have the right to operate a car renting, or renting and leasing, business under the name and mark "HERTZ," or other form of words featuring the name and mark "HERTZ" as we may periodically require or approve. The following principal trademarks and service marks, which we own and authorize you to use, are registered on the Principal Register of the United States Patent and Trademark Office ("USPTO").

Name	Registration	Registration
	Date	Number
HERTZ	October 11, 1955	0614123
	Renewed May 21, 2015	
HERTZ	April 6, 2004	2830130
	Renewed April 6, 2014	
HERTZ (rounded font)	February 2, 2021	6262281
in black with yellow underline logo		
Hertz.		
HERTZ (Stylized)	February 11, 2020	5985289
Hertz		

We have timely filed, and intend to timely file, with the USPTO all required affidavits of use and renewal applications, when due, for the Marks. Except as described below, there are no presently effective determinations of the USPTO, the trademark trial and appeal board or the trademark administrator of any state or any court; no pending infringement, opposition or cancellation proceedings; nor any pending material litigation involving the Marks that are relevant to their use by you.

We know of no superior prior rights or infringing use that could materially affect your use of the Marks except as noted above. There are no agreements currently in effect that significantly limit our rights to use or license the use of the Marks in any manner material to the license.

You must immediately notify us of any apparent infringement of the Marks or challenge to the Marks or claim by any person of any rights in any of the Marks. We have the exclusive right to take the action we, in our sole discretion, deem appropriate in response to any infringement or challenge. We have the right to exclusively control any litigation or USPTO or other administrative or agency proceeding caused by any infringement of or challenge to the Marks. You must sign any documents, and do what may, in our counsel's opinion, be necessary to protect our interests in any litigation or USPTO or other administrative or agency proceeding or to otherwise protect and maintain our interests in the Marks.

We are not obligated by the Franchise Agreement or otherwise to protect your rights to use the Marks and are not obligated to protect you against claims of infringement or unfair competition. However, we are obligated to take such action as we deem appropriate to preserve our rights to and interest in the Marks and our right to sublicense them to other parties. We are obligated to take such action as we deem appropriate to protect and defend our right to the Marks against infringement, confusion, tarnishment, dilution or other diminution or loss. We have full discretion to elect the specific measures, if any, to be taken to fulfill our obligations under the Franchise Agreement, and are obligated to take only those actions we reasonably determine to be necessary and appropriate.

You must use all names and Marks in full compliance with rules we establish and as identified in the Operations Guide, as amended. You are prohibited from using any Mark or the word(s) "HERTZ" or any similar name as part of any corporate name or with any prefix, suffix or other modifying words, terms, designs or symbols. You may not use any name or Mark in connection with the sale of any unauthorized product or service (e.g., the sale, leasing or parking of vehicles). You may only use the Marks in advertising featuring the products we approve in our national advertising.

You must at all times identify yourself to the public as an independent Franchisee of the Hertz System. You may not register or assist others in registering the Marks or variations of them, or any name or mark in which we have an interest, with any domain name registrar that has the authority or ability to allocate or assign Internet domain names on either the international, national, regional, or local levels.

When the Franchise Agreement terminates or expires, you must stop using our Marks. We have exclusive rights to our Marks. We also have the right to monitor, supervise and control the use of our Marks by our franchisees and the nature and quality of the goods and services provided under the Marks.

We have the right to modify or discontinue the use of any of the Marks and you must comply with our standards for their use as modified, at your expense and within a reasonable period of time.

If you have more than one brand, you are strictly prohibited from co-branding and you must conduct your operations, and comply with the image and standards requirements, according to the franchise agreements, the Multiple Brand Franchising Addendum, and the Operations Guide, including separate off-airport facilities, rental counters, and uniforms, and compliance with other guidelines so that it is clear to the public that the Dollar Business, the Thrifty Business, the Firefly Business and/or the Hertz Business are separate and distinct businesses.

ITEM 14 PATENTS, COPYRIGHTS, AND PROPRIETARY INFORMATION

Patents and Copyrights

We do not own any rights in or to any patents or registered copyrights that are material to Your Franchised Business; also, we have no pending patent applications material to Your Franchised Business.

Operations Guide

You must operate Your Franchised Business in accordance with the standards, policies, and procedures specified in the Operations Guide, and you will receive access to the field bulletins through our Intranet. You will also receive updates to the field bulletins through our Intranet. You must treat the Operations Guide, and the information contained in it, as confidential, and must use all reasonable efforts to maintain this information as confidential. You must not reproduce the materials, in whole or in part, or otherwise make them available to any unauthorized person. The Operations Guide will at all times remain our sole property and must be kept in a secure place.

We may revise the contents of the Operations Guide, and you must comply with each new or changed standard. You must ensure that the Operations Guide are kept current at all times. If there is a dispute as to the content of the Operations Guide, the terms of the master copies which we maintain at our home office will control

Confidential Information

You will (and you will cause your affiliates, employees, representatives and agents to), during or after the term of the Franchise Agreement, treat and maintain information concerning the System and procedures, operations and data used in the System, including but not limited to, customer lists, operating methods and techniques, marketing programs, and commercial account information and material. You will (and you will cause your affiliates, employees, representatives and agents to) divulge confidential information only to those employees, representative and agents who are directly connected with the performance of work which requires knowledge, and you must advise the employees and agents of the confidential nature and the requirements for non-disclosure. You and all persons to whom you disclose any of this information will be required to sign nondisclosure and/or noncompetition agreements, the forms of which are attached to this Disclosure Document as Exhibit B-2 (Confidentiality Agreement and Non-Competition Agreement for Owners) and Exhibit B-3 (Confidentiality Agreement for Managerial Employees and Agents).

Information or techniques prepared, compiled or developed by you, your employees or agents during the term of the Franchise Agreement and relating to performance or operation of the System or Your Franchised Business will be considered as part of our confidential and proprietary information.

ITEM 15 OBLIGATION TO PARTICIPATE IN THE ACTUAL OPERATION OF THE FRANCHISE BUSINESS

You must devote a significant amount of personal time, energy and direction, and your best efforts, to developing, conducting, managing and operating Your Franchised Business and to encouraging the use of our world-wide car renting services. You must employ (or you may serve as) a manager who must: (i) be disclosed to us; (ii) complete required training; and (iii) have sufficient Vehicle Rental Business experience to manage and operate Your Franchised Business; and (iv) devote full time to the management and operation of Your Franchised Business. An employed manager is not required to have an equity interest in Your Franchised Business. You may disclose to your manager the confidential, proprietary information we give to you, but only to the extent necessary for operation of Your Franchised Business. We require your manager to sign a Confidentiality Agreement (Managerial Employees and Agents), the form of which is attached to this Disclosure Document as Exhibit B-3. You must sign our Confidentiality and Non-Competition Agreement (Owners), which is attached to this Disclosure Document as Exhibit B-2. As stated in this agreement, you agree that for 12 months after the Franchise Agreement is transferred, is terminated or expires, you and your owners may not:

- (a) Employ or seek to employ any person who is at that time employed by us, our affiliates, or by another of our or our affiliates' franchisees, or otherwise directly or indirectly seek to induce such person to leave his or her employment; or
- (b) Own, engage in, be employed by, advise, assist, lease or sublease to, invest in, franchise, lend money to, agree to sell or sell all or substantially all the assets of the Franchised Business to, or have any other interest in, whether financial or otherwise, any Vehicle Rental Business:
 - (i) Within the Territory;
 - (ii) Within one hundred (100) miles of the border of the Territory;
 - (iii) Within the territory of any other Hertz franchisee;
 - (iv) Within a ten (10) mile radius of the border of the territory of any other Hertz

franchisee; or

(v) Within a ten (10) mile radius of any Hertz Business operated by us or our affiliate.

You and your shareholders, members or partners must also sign the Confidentiality Agreement (for Prospective Franchisees) attached as <u>Exhibit B-1</u> before the receipt of any confidential proprietary information, including our Operations Guide.

ITEM 16 RESTRICTIONS ON WHAT THE FRANCHISEE MAY SELL

You must rent only cars which meet our standards and specifications (including, the types, quality, fuel source, emissions profile, size, mileage, model year or age, and brand of cars) as we may from time to time prescribe in the Operations Guide or otherwise in writing. Each vehicle rented must be a motor vehicle designed and used primarily for transporting people (including sport utility vehicles of any size, passenger vans of any occupancy, and smaller than medium duty pick-up trucks). You also must operate Your Franchised Business in conformity with such standards, specifications and procedures as we may from time to time determine and prescribe, including with regard to the products and services authorized to be used and rented at Your Franchised Business. The cars must be rented on a standard form which we provide.

We reserve all rights not granted to you, and (by way of example) you may not: (1) sell any vehicles under the Marks or otherwise from or in connection with Your Franchised Business; (2) lease any cars under any lease agreements (even though other franchisees operating under the System may be permitted to do so); (3) rent cars in connection with or through any self-service program or car-sharing service; (4) rent, lease or sell any vehicles that are determined by us to be primarily designed, used or maintained for the transportation of property or goods; or (5) rent, lease or sell any form of aerial, materials handling, earthmoving, construction, industrial, marine, or other machinery or equipment, whether or not the same is self-propelled.

You must subscribe to and fully and completely participate in any and all Programs, campaigns or activities. Such Programs, campaigns or activities could relate, for example, to advertising, sales promotion, marketing, reservations, centralized billing, direct billing, charge cards, credit cards, debit cards, cash deposit ID cards, any cards issued by us or our affiliates, travel industry commissions or tour arrangements, customer satisfaction, operations, account programs, coupon programs, experimental or test programs. Such Programs may be initiated, modified or replaced by us from time to time in the Operations Guide or otherwise in writing. Some of these programs, campaigns and activities may also be undertaken separately from or together with programs, campaigns and activities of our affiliates and their franchisees including operations in the Dollar and Thrifty systems.

In addition, you must subscribe to, participate in and promote our (or our affiliate's) reservation program or system (the "Reservations System"), and pay related assessments and contributions as we prescribe on the same basis applicable to other System franchisees. You must participate in and promote any Reservations System that we now maintain or may later establish or designate. You must comply with all of the terms, conditions and procedures of the Reservations System, must accept and service all reservations received through the Reservations System, regardless of the medium by which the reservation is received (e.g. telephone, central reservation system, global distribution systems, Internet, or other collection or distribution systems) and may pay to us or our designee the fees and other charges imposed by us, and/or due under the Reservations System. In addition, you must accept and service all reservations for your services which are received from other franchisees of Hertz and us and must transmit all reservations which you are requested to place by any customer to the appropriate Hertz franchisee without charge to the customer and without fee to the receiving franchisee or us, other than as may be specified in the Operations Guide. You must not establish or utilize a system for collecting and distributing reservations, either separately or in combination with other travel services, which in our sole determination, competes with or is duplicative of a reservation, collection or distribution system we establish or under our authority, including, any telephone, computer or Internet reservation system. A reservation center for local rental business, which is neither promoted nor advertised outside of the Territory or to airport customers, is not a violation of this provision.

You must also offer customers the option of purchasing loss or collision damage waiver, honor certain charge and credit cards, solicit applicants for charge and credit cards, process reservations for car renting services and refrain from engaging in practices which mislead the public. You must operate Your Franchised Business in accordance with the System and may operate and conduct Your Franchised Business and provide services only within your Franchised Territory and only from the Franchised Premises.

You are not limited by the terms of the Franchise Agreement, any other agreement, or any practice in the customers to whom you may offer the services of Your Franchised Business.

If we permit you to have more than one brand, you must (1) submit commercially reasonable bids for the right to operate separately, your Hertz Business, your Dollar Business and/or your Thrifty Business from an in-terminal location at the airport within the Territory; (2) comply with all image and standards requirements for the operation of multiple brands, including potentially separate off-airport facilities, rental counters, and uniforms, and compliance with other guidelines so that it is clear to the public that your Hertz Business, your Dollar Business and/or your Thrifty Business are separate and distinct businesses; and (3) conduct your operations according the Multiple Brand Franchising Addendum and the Operations Guide, which generally will prohibit co-branding in conjunction with Your Franchised Business.

If permitted by us, a franchisee with more than one brand may service its customers using a combined vehicle rental fleet for use in the operation of its Franchised Business as long as the vehicle identification is neutral, unbranded and in compliance with required image standards. However, unless we otherwise authorize, you will not be allowed to co-brand your Courtesy Vehicles.

If we allow you to you have more than one brand, you must use a counter automation system that is compatible with the specifications of Hertz, Dollar and/or Thrifty, and which is capable of sending and receiving data from Hertz, Dollar and/or Thrifty.

If we authorize you to have more than one brand, you must have brand-specific dedicated employees in all areas where customer contact occurs. Sharing of counter employees across brands at the same time is strictly prohibited, unless we otherwise approve. Customer contact employees must always be uniformed in the attire of the brand they are currently representing and must wear authorized Hertz, Dollar and/or Thrifty uniforms and nametags. Common or neutral customer contact employee uniforms are not allowed, unless specifically permitted by us.

We, and our affiliates, retain the right, in our sole discretion, to unilaterally make changes to the operating requirements and procedures for operating multiple brands, to maintain the goodwill associated with the Hertz Marks, the Dollar Marks and the Thrifty Marks, to meet customer satisfaction demands and to meet competition. There may be variations in customer-based performance standards between the brands as set forth in the applicable Operations Guide and operating guides..

ITEM 17 RENEWAL, TERMINATION, TRANSFER, AND DISPUTE RESOLUTION

This table lists certain important provisions of the franchise and related agreements. You should read these provisions in the agreements attached to this Disclosure Document.

THE FRANCHISE RELATIONSHIP

FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

Provision	Section in Franchise Agreement	Summary
a. Length of the	2.2	The term of each franchise given in the Franchise Agreement shall
franchise term		begin on the Effective Date and end on the expiration date set forth in
		Attachment A thereto.
b. Renewal or	6.1	The Franchise Agreement may be renewed, provided (i) you are not
extension of the		then in default of any provision of your Franchise Agreement, any
term		amendment thereof or successor thereto, or any other agreement
		between you or your affiliates and us or our affiliates, (ii) have not
		failed at any time to make any payment owed to us or our affiliates in a timely manner and (iii) have at all times been in compliance or
		material compliance with all the terms and conditions of the Franchise
		Agreement and all such other agreements during the terms thereof,
		you may, at your option, renew the franchise granted to you under the
		Franchise Agreement for such number of successive renewal periods
		("Renewal Periods"), if any, set forth in Attachment A to your
		Franchise Agreement, provided that in advance of each such renewal,
		you execute a new franchise agreement and pay a renewal fee in the
		amount set forth in Attachment A to the Franchise Agreement.
c. Requirements	6.1	In addition to the requirements set forth in "b." above the following
for you to renew		conditions must also be met before and at the time of each renewal:
or extend		(a) you have given us written notice of your election to renew not more
		than 12 months nor less than 9 months prior to the end of the term (and, as applicable, the end of the Renewal Periods); (b) you have paid
		all amounts owed to us on or before the dates on which they are due;
		(c) you have complied with our then-current qualification and training
		requirements; (d) you have paid our out-of-pocket costs relating to
		your application for a renewal franchise; (e) you and your owners must
		execute a general release, in a form then prescribed by us, of any and
		all claims against us, our Parent and affiliates and their respective
		officers, directors, members, shareholders, and employees, in their
		corporate and individual capacities, including claims arising under the
		Franchise Agreement or under federal, state or local laws, rules,
		regulations or orders; (f) you must refurbish, repair, replace or obtain,
		at your expense, such equipment, computer systems, signs, interior
		and exterior decor items, fixtures, furnishings, supplies and other
		products and materials required for the operation of Your Franchised
		Business as we may reasonably require and must otherwise modernize
		Your Franchised Business to reflect the then-current standards and

Provision	Section in Franchise Agreement	Summary
		image of the Franchised System as specified in the Operations Guide; (g) you shall have achieved during the term of the Franchise Agreement the performance requirements set forth and described in Attachment B hereto (and, with respect to any applicable renewal periods, such performance requirements as may be designated by us with respect thereto); and (h) we have a continuing program for the conduct and operation of a Franchised Business and are offering new franchises to conduct a Franchised Business at the time of such election by you and upon each renewal.
d. Termination by you	18.1	With or without cause with not less than 180 days prior written notice to us; payment of an "Early Termination Fee" (liquidated damages), calculated by multiplying the minimum amount per year set forth in Attachment A (or, if no minimum amount is specified, the average annual franchise fee paid by you to date during the Term) by the number of years remaining on the term of your Franchise Agreement as of the date of termination (adjusted in each case on a pro rata basis for partial years and for partial terminations if applicable).
e. Termination by us without cause	Not Applicable	We may not terminate your Franchise Agreement without cause.
f. Termination by us with cause	18.2, 18.3, and 18.4	We have the right to terminate your Franchise Agreement for cause.
g. "Cause" defined –curable defaults	18.4	Your Franchise Agreement may be terminated if you: fail to pay us or our affiliate any monies due under the Franchise Agreement or any other agreement with us or our affiliates within 30 days after delivery of notice to you; fail to maintain the required insurance coverage and you do not correct this failure within 10 days after delivery of notice to you; fail to comply with Section 11.22 of the Franchise Agreement regarding your pricing and you do not correct this failure within 30 days after delivery of notice to you; use any of the Marks in a manner not permitted by the Franchise Agreement and you do not correct this un-permitted use within 30 days after delivery of notice to you; fail to comply with any other provision of the Franchise Agreement, any other agreement with us or our affiliates, or any provision of an airport concession or lease agreement, and you do not correct this failure within 30 days after delivery of notice to you; or fail to furnish us access to conduct the inspections and examinations contemplated by Section 14.1 of the Franchise Agreement, and you do not correct such failure within 3 days after notice to you.
h. "Cause" non- curable defaults	18.3, 18.4	Your Franchise Agreement will terminate automatically if you: are adjudged bankrupt, become insolvent, are dissolved, make an assignment for the benefit of creditors, are unable to pay debts as they come due or a petition under any bankruptcy law is filed against your; attempt during the term of your Franchise Agreement to make arrangements for or to effect (i) a Transfer without complying with the transfer provisions of the Franchise Agreement, or (ii) a transaction comparable to a Transfer that will take place after termination or

Provision	Section in Franchise Agreement	Summary
		expiration and is in violation of Section 23.1(b) of the Franchise Agreement; or upon the death, disability or dissolution of you or an owner; discontinue the active conduct of Your Franchised Business for more than 5 consecutive days, unless performance is rendered impossible by fire, flood, earthquake or other natural disaster, governmental acts, orders or restrictions or any other reason where failure to perform is beyond Your control and not caused by your negligence; you or any owner makes any material misrepresentation or omission of a material fact in the information furnished by you to us in connection with our decision to enter into a Franchise Agreement with you, on the franchise application for the Franchise Agreement or in any agreement between you or your affiliates and us or our affiliates; fail to begin operating Your Franchised Business at 1 or more locations within the time periods designated and at the sites specified in Attachment A to your Franchise Agreement, or after beginning operations fail to continue operating at any such location without our consent; submit any report to us which understates your Gross Receipts by more than 3%; fail to complete our initial training program as set forth in Section 10.1 to the Franchise Agreement to our satisfaction; fail to comply with the procedures for acquiring an Airport Rental Location as set forth in Section 16.2 of your Franchise Agreement; you or any Owner are: (i) convicted of, or plead guilty or no contest to, any reliminal offense related to Your Franchised Business, other than minor traffic violations; or, (iii) convicted of, or plead guilty or no contest to, any rime or violate Anti-Terrorism laws or commit any act within or without Your Franchised Business that, in our sole opinion, could tend to reflect poorly upon the goodwill of our name or any of our Marks or upon Your Franchised Business; engage in any conduct or practice that is a fraud upon or an intentional deeption of us or our affiliates; violate the exclusive dealing covenant f

Provision	Section in Franchise Agreement	Summary
		the extent that we deem (in our discretion) there to be an adverse impact on your continued financial stability or operations; or fail to maintain in Your Franchised Business, as set forth on Attachment D to your Franchise Agreement: (i) the minimum number of vehicles required for each calendar month during the term of the Franchise Agreement; or (ii) the minimum average number of Vehicles for either 6 consecutive months or 9 months out of any 12 consecutive months.
i. Your obligations on termination/non-renewal	18.6	Upon termination or non-renewal, you must: immediately pay all franchise fees, reservations fees, interest, late fees and other charges to us or to our affiliates or franchisees of us of our affiliates; return all copies of the Operations Guide; cancel all assumed name registrations or other registrations relating to the use of, or including, the Marks; return to us or destroy, according to our direction, all literature, signs, unused Rental Agreements or other forms used in Your Franchised Business, promotional material and any other material identifying you with the Franchised System or containing the Marks and certify in writing the destruction of such materials; removal of all signs, including directional signs, and detailing and trade dress displaying the Franchised System name, logo, or symbol that implies a connection to the Franchised System, from all buildings and vehicles; stop all use of the Marks or any colorable imitation of them in any business; continue to comply with the covenant not to compete of the Franchise Agreement; execute all documents necessary to effect the transfer of all telephone numbers and directory listings with which any of the Marks are associated and notify your telephone company and all listing agencies of the termination of your right to use any telephone numbers, listings and yellow pages advertising relating to Your Franchised Business; immediately cease identifying you or Your Franchised Business as a Franchised Business or as formerly associated with the Franchised System; execute, at our request, all documents necessary to assign to Franchisor or its designees the leasehold interests in real property at which Your Franchised Business is operated; notify lessors of real estate and airport entities/representatives that the Franchise Agreement has been terminated and that Franchisor or its designee has the right to succeed to your status as tenant and airport concessionaire; allow us, at our option, to audit Your Franchised Business; and immediately advise us of all invent
j. Assignment of contract by us	19.1	There are no limits on our right to assign the Franchise Agreement.
k. "Transfer" by you – defined	19.2 and 19.3	You shall not Transfer any interest in You, the Agreement, Your Franchised Business, any Location, the Franchised Territory or the franchise. Upon notice of termination by you pursuant to Section 18.1 of your Franchise Agreement, your Franchise Agreement and the franchise it grants to you may not be transferred.

Provision	Section in Franchise Agreement	Summary
Our approval of transfer by you m. Conditions for our approval of transfer	20.2 and 20.3 20.1 and 20.2	In the event you or any owner proposes to make a Transfer, you shall give written notice of such proposed Transfer to us. We will either approve or disapprove the proposed Transfer and so notify You. Prior to any lifetime Transfer, you must: be in full compliance with your Franchise Agreement and any other agreement between us, our affiliates or any other franchisee of ours or our affiliates and you; be current in all ascertainable obligations to us, our affiliates and other franchisees of ours and our affiliates; fully comply with the notice requirements set forth in Section 20.2 of the Franchise Agreement; demonstrate to our satisfaction that a bona fide written offer has been made for a proposed Transfer; that the proposed transferee has the business knowledge, experience, good reputation, and the financial resources to own and operate Your Franchised Business and will agree to the conditions of approval provided in Section 20.3 of the Franchise Agreement; and make a deposit with our Credit Department in the form and amount requested by the Credit Department to cover
n. Our right of first refusal to acquire your business	21	accounts receivable and incidentals accrued by you or any owners through the date of Transfer. During the Review Period, we have the right to exercise our right of first refusal to purchase from you the interest that is proposed to be transferred, for the same price and upon the same terms and conditions as stated in the Notice of Transfer and acquisition agreement. We have an additional 60 days after the Review Period, plus any additional time needed to obtain consents or other closing conditions, to complete the transaction.
o. Our option to purchase your business	18.7	Upon expiration or termination, within 30 days (or within 120 days after our receipt of a notice from you that you are terminating the Franchise Agreement), we may elect to purchase from you, and to require you to sell to us or to our nominee, some or all (at our option) of the assets employed in Your Franchised Business.
p. Your death or disability	22.1, 22.2	Upon your death or the death of any owner, the Franchise Agreement and the franchise granted thereunder shall terminate unless we approve in writing a successor to such interest within 90 days of such death.
q. Non-competition covenants during the term of the franchise	23.1	For a period commencing upon the Effective Date and expiring 12 months after (i) a Transfer permitted by Section 20, or (ii) the date of termination or expiration of your Franchise Agreement for any reason (including due to nonrenewal) or the date on which you cease to operate Your Franchised Business, whichever is later, you and your owners shall not, directly or indirectly, for yourselves or for any other person or entity, alone or through or on behalf of others: (a) own, engage in, be employed by, advise, assist, lease or sublease to, invest in, franchise, lend money to, or have any other interest in, whether financial or otherwise, any Vehicle Rental Business (except under a franchise from us or our affiliate) within: (i) the Franchised Territory; 100 miles of the border of the Territory; (ii) the territory of any other System franchisee; (iii) a 10 mile radius of the border of the territory

	Section in	
Provision	Franchise	Summary
	Agreement	·
		of any other System franchisee; or (iv) a ten (10) mile radius of any Franchised Business operated by us or our affiliate; or (b) engage in a transaction that would have been a Transfer had it occurred during the term of the Franchise Agreement or is comparable to a Transfer (as a post-termination or post-expiration transaction), and is to an entity that will operate a Vehicle Rental Business.
r. Non-competition covenants after the franchise is transferred, terminated, expires or is not renewed	23.1	For a period commencing upon the Effective Date and expiring 12 months after (i) a Transfer, or (ii) the date of termination or expiration of your Franchise Agreement for any reason (including due to nonrenewal) or the date on which you cease to operate Your Franchised Business, whichever is later, you and your owners shall not, directly or indirectly, for yourselves or for any other person or entity, alone or through or on behalf of others: (a) own, engage in, be employed by, advise, assist, lease or sublease to, invest in, franchise, lend money to, or have any other interest in, whether financial or otherwise, any Vehicle Rental Business (except under a franchise from us or our affiliate) within: (i) the Franchised Territory; 100 miles of the border of the Territory; (ii) the territory of any other System franchisee; (iii) a 10 mile radius of the border of the territory of any other System franchisee; or (iv) a ten (10) mile radius of any Franchised Business operated by us or our affiliate; or (b) engage in a transaction that would have been a Transfer had it occurred during the term of the Franchise Agreement or is comparable to a Transfer (as a post-termination or post-expiration transaction), and is to an entity that will operate a Vehicle Rental Business.
s. Modification of the agreement	23.5	Must be in writing and executed by both parties.
t. Integration/ merger clause	27	Only the terms of the Franchise Agreement are binding (subject to state law). Any representations or promises outside of this Disclosure Document and Franchise Agreement may not be enforceable.
u. Dispute resolution by arbitration or mediation	29	Prior to the initiation of any arbitration proceeding, any dispute shall first be discussed in a face-to-face meeting between you and a corporate representative of ours, each authorized to make binding commitments on behalf of their respective parties.
v. Choice of forum	29.7	Arbitration will be held in the state where our headquarters is then located (currently, Florida) (subject to state law)*. For matters not covered by arbitration, litigation will be held in the state where our headquarters is then located (currently, Florida) (subject to state law).*
w. Choice of law	29.6	Florida (subject to state law)*

^{*} Please refer to the disclosure addenda and contractual amendments appended to this Disclosure Document for additional terms that may be required under applicable state law.

MULTIPLE BRAND FRANCHISING ADDENDUM

Category	Section in Multiple Brand Franchising Addendum	Summary
a. Termination by Franchisor with cause	8	See Franchise Agreement summary. In addition, under the Multiple Brand Franchising Addendum, we can terminate if there is an event of default under the Hertz, Dollar and/or Thrifty franchise agreement(s) or if you give notice to terminate the Hertz, Dollar and/or Thrifty franchise agreement(s).
b. "Cause" defined – curable defaults	8	See Franchise Agreement summary. In addition, under the Multiple Brand Franchising Addendum, you will be given at least 20 days from the date of delivery of written notice to cure any breaches, to the satisfaction of Hertz, Dollar and/or Thrifty, if (i) you combine, display or use the Hertz Marks, Dollar Marks and/or Thrifty Marks in violation of the Hertz Franchise Agreement, the Dollar Franchise Agreement, the Thrifty Franchise Agreement and/or the Multiple Brand Franchising Addendum (as applicable); (ii) any advertising, marketing or promotion combines, displays or uses the Hertz Marks, Dollar Marks and/or the Thrifty Marks in violation of the Hertz Franchise Agreement, the Dollar Franchise Agreement, the Thrifty Franchise Agreement and/or the Multiple Brand Franchising Addendum (as applicable); or (iii) you fail to comply with any provision of the Multiple Brand Franchising Addendum.
c. "Cause" defined – non- curable defaults	8	See Franchise Agreement summary. In addition, under the Multiple Brand Franchising Addendum, if you transfer, sell or otherwise dispose of Your Hertz Franchise Agreement, Your Dollar Franchise Agreement and/or the Thrifty Franchise Agreement (as applicable) without the express written consent of Hertz, Dollar and/or Thrifty, as applicable.

All other items of the Multiple Brand Franchising Addendum, which must be disclosed in this Item 17, are substantially similar to those contained in the Franchise Agreement.

ITEM 18 PUBLIC FIGURES

We use Tom Brady who is considered a public figure, to promote the System.

ITEM 19 FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE REPRESENTATIONS

The FTC's Franchise Rule permits a franchisor to provide information about the actual or potential financial performance of its franchised and/or franchisor-owned outlets, if there is a reasonable basis for the information, and if the information is included in the Disclosure Document. Financial performance information that differs from that included in Item 19 may be given only if: (1) a franchisor provides the actual records of an existing outlet you are considering buying; or (2) a franchisor supplements the information provided in this Item 19, for example, by providing information about possible performance at a particular location or under particular circumstances.

We do not make any representations about a franchisee's future financial performance or the past financial performance of company-owned or franchised outlets. We also do not authorize our employees or representatives to make any such representations either orally or in writing. If you are purchasing an existing outlet, however, we may provide you with the actual records of that outlet. If you receive any other financial performance information or projections of your future income, you should report it to the franchisor's management by contacting Robert M. Barton, Senior Vice President, Global Franchise Operations, The Hertz Corporation, at 8501 Williams Road, Estero, Florida 33928, Robert.Barton@hertz.com, (239) 301-7718 the Federal Trade Commission, and the appropriate state regulatory agencies.

ITEM 20 OUTLETS AND FRANCHISEE INFORMATION

Table No. 1 Systemwide Outlet Summary For Years 2020 to 2022

Outlet Type	Year	Outlets at the Start of the Year	Outlets at the End of the Year	Net Change
	2020	275	282	7
Franchised	2021	282	343	61
	2022	343	389	46
	2020	3536	3426	-110
Company Owned	2021	3426	3232	-194
	2022	3232	3202	-30
	2020	3811	3708	-103
Total Outlets	2021	3708	3575	-133
	2022	3575	3591	16

Table No. 2
Transfers of Outlets from Franchisees to New Owners (other than the Franchisor)
For Years 2020 to 2022

State	Year	Number of Transfers
	2020	0
Alaska	2021	1
	2022	0
Nebraska	2020	0
	2021	1
	2022	0

State	Year	Number of Transfers
	2020	0
North Dakota	2021	1
	2022	0
	2020	0
Wisconsin	2021	3
	2022	0
Total	2020	0
	2021	3
	2022	0

Table No. 3 Status of Franchise Outlets For Years 2020 to 2022

State	Year	Outlets at the Start of the Year	Outlets Opened	Terminations	Non Renewals	Reacquired by Franchisor	Ceased Operations other Reasons	Outlets at End of Year
	2020	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
AK	2021	1	6	0	0	0	1	6
	2022	6	0	0	0	0	1	5
	2020	5	5	0	0	0	2	8
AL	2021	8	0	0	0	0	0	8
	2022	8	0	0	0	0	0	8
	2020	26	1	0	0	0	1	26
AR	2021	26	0	0	0	0	1	25
	2022	25	0	0	0	0	0	25
AZ	2020	1	0	1	0	0	0	0

State	Year	Outlets at the Start of the Year	Outlets Opened	Terminations	Non Renewals	Reacquired by Franchisor	Ceased Operations other Reasons	Outlets at End of Year
	2021	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2020	6	0	0	0	0	0	6
CA	2021	6	0	0	0	0	0	6
	2022	6	0	0	0	0	0	6
	2020	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
FL	2021	0	3	0	0	0	0	3
	2022	3	1	0	0	0	0	4
	2020	15	3	0	0	0	2	16
GA	2021	16	0	0	0	0	1	15
	2022	15	13	0	0	0	1	27
	2020	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
GU	2021	0	4	0	0	0	0	4
	2022	4	0	0	0	0	0	4
	2020	15	6	0	0	0	3	18
ID	2021	18	1	0	0	0	1	18
	2022	18	0	0	0	0	2	16
	2020	6	1	0	0	0	1	6
KY	2021	6	0	0	0	0	0	6
	2022	6	0	0	0	0	0	6
	2020	10	0	0	0	0	0	10
KS	2021	10	9	0	0	0	0	19
	2022	19	0	0	0	0	0	19
LA	2020	2	1	0	0	0	1	2
LA	2021	2	0	0	0	0	0	2

State	Year	Outlets at the Start of the Year	Outlets Opened	Terminations	Non Renewals	Reacquired by Franchisor	Ceased Operations other Reasons	Outlets at End of Year
	2022	2	0	0	0	0	0	2
	2020	0	3	0	0	0	0	3
MA	2021	3	0	0	0	0	0	3
	2022	3	0	0	0	0	0	3
	2020	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
MI	2021	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2022	1	0	1	0	0	0	0
	2020	3	0	0	0	0	0	3
MN	2021	3	1	0	0	0	3	1
	2022	1	0	0	0	0	1	0
	2020	9	1	0	0	0	1	9
MO	2021	9	0	5	0	0	1	3
	2022	3	0	0	0	0	0	3
	2020	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
MP	2021	0	5	0	0	0	0	5
	2022	5	0	0	0	0	0	5
	2020	10	0	0	0	0	1	9
MS	2021	9	0	0	0	0	0	9
	2022	9	0	0	0	0	0	9
	2020	22	2	0	0	0	2	22
MT	2021	22	0	0	0	0	0	22
	2022	22	0	0	0	0	0	22
	2020	3	0	0	0	0	0	3
NC	2021	3	0	0	0	0	0	3
	2022	3	19	0	0	0	0	22

State	Year	Outlets at the Start of the Year	Outlets Opened	Terminations	Non Renewals	Reacquired by Franchisor	Ceased Operations other Reasons	Outlets at End of Year
	2020	13	2	0	0	0	0	15
ND	2021	15	0	0	0	0	0	15
	2022	15	1	0	0	0	0	16
	2020	4	0	0	0	0	0	4
NE	2021	4	12	0	0	0	1	15
	2022	15	0	0	0	0	0	15
	2020	3	2	0	0	0	2	3
NJ	2021	3	0	0	0	0	0	3
	2022	3	0	0	0	0	0	3
	2020	3	1	0	0	0	1	3
NM	2021	3	0	0	0	0	0	3
	2022	3	0	0	0	0	0	3
	2020	8	0	0	0	0	0	8
NY	2021	8	0	0	0	0	3	5
	2022	5	0	0	0	0	0	5
	2020	40	2	0	0	0	3	39
ОН	2021	39	0	0	0	0	2	37
	2022	37	0	0	0	0	0	37
	2020	6	2	0	0	0	2	6
OR	2021	6	0	0	0	0	0	6
	2022	6	0	0	0	0	0	6
	2020	15	1	0	0	0	0	16
PA	2021	16	0	0	0	0	1	15
	2022	15	0	0	0	0	1	14
PR	2020	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
ľΚ	2021	0	4	0	0	0	0	4

State	Year	Outlets at the Start of the Year	Outlets Opened	Terminations	Non Renewals	Reacquired by Franchisor	Ceased Operations other Reasons	Outlets at End of Year
	2022	4	1	0	0	0	0	5
	2020	0	1	0	0	0	0	1
SC	2021	1	38	0	0	0	0	39
	2022	39	9	0	0	0	0	48
	2020	7	0	0	0	0	0	7
SD	2021	7	0	0	0	0	1	6
	2022	6	0	0	0	0	0	6
	2020	6	1	0	0	0	1	6
TN	2021	6	0	0	0	0	0	6
	2022	6	10	0	0	0	0	16
	2020	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
TX	2021	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2022	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2020	2	0	0	0	0	0	2
UT	2021	2	0	0	0	0	0	2
	2022	2	0	0	0	0	0	2
	2020	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
VI	2021	1	2	0	0	0	0	3
	2022	3	0	0	0	0	0	3
	2020	5	1	0	0	0	1	5
WA	2021	5	0	0	0	0	0	5
	2022	5	0	0	0	0	0	5
	2020	17	5	0	0	0	8	14
WI	2021	14	3	3	0	0	3	11
	2022	11	0	0	0	0	1	10

State	Year	Outlets at the Start of the Year	Outlets Opened	Terminations	Non Renewals	Reacquired by Franchisor	Ceased Operations other Reasons	Outlets at End of Year
	2020	1	0	0	0	1	0	0
WV	2021	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2020	8	0	0	0	0	0	8
WY	2021	8	0	0	0	0	0	8
	2022	8	0	0	0	0	0	8
	2020	275	41	1	0	1	32	282
Total Outlets	2021	282	88	8	0	0	19	343
	2022	343	54	1	0	0	7	389

Notes: (1). States not listed had no franchised outlets for the time periods indicated.

(2). The figures set forth in this Item 20 are based upon reports generated by data systems of the franchisor and reasonable calculations derived from those reports

Table No. 4 Status of Company-Owned Outlets For Years 2020 to 2022

State	Year	Outlets at the Start of the Year	Outlets Opened	Outlets Reacquired from Franchisee	Outlets Closed	Outlets Sold to Franchisee	Outlets at End of Year
	2020	44	0	0	7	0	37
AL	2021	37	0	0	1	0	36
	2022	36	3	0	4	0	35
AK	2020	11	1	0	3	0	9

State	Year	Outlets at the Start of the Year	Outlets Opened	Outlets Reacquired from Franchisee	Outlets Closed	Outlets Sold to Franchisee	Outlets at End of Year
	2021	9	0	0	0	9	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2020	1	0	0	0	0	1
AR	2021	1	0	0	0	0	1
	2022	1	0	0	0	0	1
	2020	74	4	0	7	0	71
AZ	2021	71	7	0	3	0	75
	2022	75	11	0	13	0	73
	2020	604	24	0	95	0	533
CA	2021	533	9	0	35	0	507
	2022	507	20	0	29	0	498
	2020	79	6	0	8	0	77
CO	2021	77	0	0	3	0	74
	2022	74	7	0	9	0	72
	2020	60	6	0	5	0	61
CT	2021	61	4	0	3	0	62
	2022	62	0	0	2	0	60
	2020	7	7	0	0	0	14
DC	2021	14	0	0	0	0	14
	2022	14	1	0	2	0	13
	2020	20	1	0	2	0	19
DE	2021	19	0	0	3	0	16
	2022	16	5	0	4	0	17
	2020	375	35	0	55	0	355
FL	2021	355	2	0	25	0	332
	2022	332	21	0	26	0	327

State	Year	Outlets at the Start of the Year	Outlets Opened	Outlets Reacquired from Franchisee	Outlets Closed	Outlets Sold to Franchisee	Outlets at End of Year
	2020	87	27	0	16	0	98
GA	2021	98	4	0	7	0	95
	2022	95	12	0	30	0	77
	2020	46	1	0	4	0	43
HI	2021	43	0	0	3	0	40
	2022	40	0	0	1	0	39
	2020	38	10	0	9	0	39
IA	2021	39	0	0	5	0	34
	2022	34	3	0	1	0	36
	2020	2	2	0	2	0	2
ID	2021	2	0	0	0	0	2
	2022	2	0	0	0	0	2
	2020	138	20	0	29	0	129
IL	2021	129	0	0	5	0	124
	2022	124	22	0	8	0	138
	2020	41	18	0	15	0	44
IN	2021	44	4	0	5	0	43
	2022	43	5	0	4	0	44
	2020	37	0	0	7	0	30
KS	2021	30	0	0	0	9	21
	2022	21	0	0	1	0	20
	2020	32	0	0	6	0	26
KY	2021	26	1	0	6	0	21
	2022	21	3	0	2	0	22
LA	2020	64	3	0	8	0	59
LA	2021	59	3	0	11	0	51

State	Year	Outlets at the Start of the Year	Outlets Opened	Outlets Reacquired from Franchisee	Outlets Closed	Outlets Sold to Franchisee	Outlets at End of Year
	2022	51	7	0	1	0	57
	2020	114	9	0	12	3	108
MA	2021	108	5	0	8	0	105
	2022	105	14	0	3	0	116
	2020	47	17	0	6	0	58
MD	2021	58	4	0	7	0	55
	2022	55	7	0	6	0	56
	2020	13	1	0	1	0	13
ME	2021	13	0	0	2	0	11
	2022	11	4	0	1	0	14
	2020	98	3	0	17	0	84
MI	2021	84	6	0	0	0	90
	2022	90	8	0	1	0	97
	2020	24	6	0	7	0	23
MN	2021	23	0	0	4	0	19
	2022	19	8	0	4	0	23
	2020	42	8	0	5	0	45
MO	2021	45	0	0	2	0	43
	2022	43	6	0	3	0	46
	2020	17	0	0	1	0	16
MS	2021	16	0	0	4	0	12
	2022	12	0	0	1	0	11
	2020	1	0	0	1	0	0
MT	2021	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0
NC	2020	88	5	0	8	0	85

State	Year	Outlets at the Start of the Year	Outlets Opened	Outlets Reacquired from Franchisee	Outlets Closed	Outlets Sold to Franchisee	Outlets at End of Year
	2021	85	0	0	1	0	84
	2022	84	0	0	17	2	65
	2020	11	1	0	0	0	12
NE	2021	12	1	0	1	12	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2020	17	3	0	1	0	19
NH	2021	19	1	0	1	0	19
	2022	19	8	0	5	0	22
	2020	91	20	0	10	0	101
NJ	2021	101	13	0	7	0	107
	2022	107	0	0	10	0	97
	2020	25	2	0	1	0	26
NM	2021	26	0	0	1	0	25
	2022	25	1	0	0	0	26
	2020	44	15	0	7	0	52
NV	2021	52	6	0	5	0	53
	2022	53	12	0	17	0	48
	2020	238	14	0	24	0	228
NY	2021	228	12	0	7	0	233
	2022	233	33	0	12	0	254
	2020	58	13	0	4	0	67
ОН	2021	67	0	0	3	2	62
	2022	62	6	0	6	0	62
	2020	38	2	0	1	0	39
OK	2021	39	1	0	3	0	37
	2022	37	1	0	2	0	36

State	Year	Outlets at the Start of the Year	Outlets Opened	Outlets Reacquired from Franchisee	Outlets Closed	Outlets Sold to Franchisee	Outlets at End of Year
	2020	37	9	0	5	0	41
OR	2021	41	0	0	4	0	37
	2022	37	1	0	5	0	33
	2020	104	30	0	11	0	123
PA	2021	123	6	0	5	0	124
	2022	124	11	0	17	0	118
	2020	7	0	0	0	0	7
PR	2021	7	0	0	0	7	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2020	18	5	0	4	0	19
RI	2021	19	0	0	3	0	16
	2022	16	3	0	0	0	19
	2020	89	0	0	23	0	66
SC	2021	66	0	0	15	42	9
	2022	9	9	0	5	8	5
	2020	62	4	0	4	0	62
TN	2021	62	4	0	0	0	66
	2022	66	4	0	18	0	52
	2020	281	17	0	52	0	246
TX	2021	246	25	0	11	0	260
	2022	260	10	0	8	0	262
	2020	31	2	0	3	0	30
UT	2021	30	0	0	2	0	28
	2022	28	2	0		0	30
VA	2020	65	38	0	13	0	90
VA	2021	90	3	0	4	0	89

State	Year	Outlets at the Start of the Year	Outlets Opened	Outlets Reacquired from Franchisee	Outlets Closed	Outlets Sold to Franchisee	Outlets at End of Year
	2022	89	1	0	7	0	83
VI	2020	1	0	0	0	0	1
	2021	1	0	0	0	1	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0
VT	2020	7	0	0	1	0	6
	2021	6	1	0	0	0	7
	2022	7	0	0	1	0	6
	2020	51	15	0	10	0	56
WA	2021	56	0	0	6	0	50
	2022	50	0	0	2	0	48
WI	2020	38	3	0	6	0	35
	2021	35	0	0	2	0	33
	2022	33	0	0	3	0	30
WV	2020	14	1	1	1	0	15
	2021	15	0	0	6	0	9
	2022	9	2	0	0	0	11
WY	2020	5	2	0	1	0	6
	2021	6	1	0	6	0	1
	2022	1	0	0	0	0	1
Total Outlets	2020	3536	410	1	518	3	3426
	2021	3426	123	0	235	82	3232
	2022	3232	271	0	291	10	3202

Notes: (1). States not listed had no franchised outlets for the time periods indicated.

(2). The figures set forth in this Item 20 are based upon reports generated by data systems of the franchisor and reasonable calculations derived from those reports

Table No. 5
Projected Openings as of December 31, 2022

State	Franchise Agreements Signed but Outlet not opened	Projected New Franchised Outlets in The Next Fiscal Year	Projected New Company Owned Outlets in the Next Fiscal Year
TX	0	2	0
OK	2	0	0
IA	1	0	0
FL	0	1	0
Total	0	3	0

Note: States not listed have no projected openings as of December 31, 2022.

List of Current Franchisees

The names, addresses and telephone numbers of all U.S. franchisees and their locations As of December 31, 2022, are attached as Exhibit H to this Disclosure Document.

List of Former Franchisees

A list of the names, last known addresses and telephone numbers of every franchisee who has had a Franchise Agreement terminated by us, who had a Location canceled or not renewed, or who otherwise voluntarily or involuntarily ceased to do business under their Franchise Agreement or who closed a Location through December 31, 2022, is contained in Exhibit H. Dollar franchisees are granted the right to operate their Dollar Businesses from Rental Locations within a Territory and may at times close one Location and open others.

If you buy this franchise, your contact information may be disclosed to other buyers when you leave the franchise system.

Purchase of Previously Owned Franchise

If you are purchasing a previously-owned franchise, we will provide you additional information on the previously-owned outlet in an addendum to this Disclosure Document.

Confidentiality Clauses

In some instances during the past three years, current and former franchisees may have signed provisions restricting their ability to speak openly about their experience with the Dollar System. You may wish to speak with current and former franchisees, but be aware that not all franchisees will be able to communicate with you.

Trademark-Specific Franchisee Organizations

Other than the Committee described in Item 11 above, there are no trademark-specific franchisee organizations associated with the franchise system being offered that: (1) we have created, sponsored, or endorsed; or (2) are incorporate or formed under state law and have asked to be included in this Disclosure Document.

ITEM 21 FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Our Parent, The Hertz Corporation, absolutely and unconditionally guarantees the performance of our obligations under the Franchise Agreement. Our Parent has executed a Guarantee of Performance of our financial obligations under the Franchise Agreement to the extent such is required under U.S. federal and state franchise laws. A copy of this Guarantee of Performance is attached to this Disclosure Document as Exhibit F.

Audited consolidated balance sheets of Hertz Global Holdings, Inc., and The Hertz Corporation as of December 31, 2021, and December 31, 2022, and the related consolidated statements of operations, changes in equity, and cash flows for Hertz Global Holdings, Inc., and The Hertz Corporation for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2022, are included in this Disclosure Document by reference. See Exhibit G.

The financial statements of The Hertz Corporation are presented with the financial statements of Hertz Global Holdings, Inc., because that is how they are reported in the consolidated 10-K. However, Hertz Global Holdings, Inc., does not guarantee the performance of our obligations under the Franchise Agreement or otherwise. The performance of our obligations under the Franchise Agreement is only guaranteed by The Hertz Corporation.

ITEM 22 CONTRACTS

The following contracts are attached as Exhibits to this Disclosure Document in the following order:

Exhibit A:	Franchise Agreement
Exhibit B-1:	Confidentiality Agreement (Prospective Franchisees)
Exhibit B-2:	Confidentiality Agreement and Non-Competition Agreement (Owners)
Exhibit B-3:	Confidentiality Agreement (Managerial Employees and Agents)
Exhibit C-1:	Multiple Brand Franchising Addendum for New Franchisees
Exhibit C-2:	Multiple Brand Franchising Addendum for Existing Franchisees
Exhibit D-1:	Franchisee Rate Management Support – Master Services Agreement
Exhibit D-2:	Revenue Management Reporting System Software Addendum
Exhibit D-3:	Automated Rate Collection Addendum
Exhibit D-4:	Automated Rate Recommendation and Placement Addendum
Exhibit D-5:	Analyst Support Addendum (Full Analyst Support, Partial Proactive Analyst
	Support, Partial Reactive Analyst Support)
Exhibit E:	Used Vehicle Sales Addendum

ITEM 23 RECEIPTS

The last two pages ($\underline{Exhibit\ N}$) of this Disclosure Document are identical pages acknowledging receipt of this entire document (including all exhibits). Please sign and return to us one copy; please keep the other copy along with this Disclosure Document.

EXHIBIT A FRANCHISE AGREEMENT





FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

TABLE OF CONTENTS

			Page No.
1.	INTR	RODUCTION	4
2.	GRA	NT AND TERM OF FRANCHISE	4
	2.1.	Grant	4
	2.2.	Term	
	2.3.	Change of Location	
3.	TERRITORY AND COMPETITION		5
	3.1.	Territory	5
	3.2.	Competition	5
	3.3.	Reversion of Territory	6
4.	FRA	NCHISE FEE	6
5.	FRA	NCHISE AND OTHER FEES	6
	5.1.	Amount and Payment	6
	5.2.	Program Assessments	
	5.3.	Other Fees	7
	5.4.	Manner of Payment; Past Due Payments; Interest and Late Fees	7
	5.5.	Mailing and Freight Charges	7
	5.6.	Application of Payments	7
	5.7.	Set Off Option	7
6.	OPTI	ION TO SIGN NEW FRANCHISE AGREEMENT	8
	6.1.	Option	8
	6.2.	Form of New Agreement	9
	6.3.	Operation After End of Term	9
7.	ADVERTISING		9
	7.1.	Advertising by You	9
	7.2.	Advertising by Franchisor	10
	7.3.	Internet and Mobile Advertising; Intranet	10
8.	TELI	EPHONE BOOK ADVERTISING	11
	8.1.	Telephone Number	
	8.2.	Telephone and Electronic Listings	
	8.3.	Authorization	11

	8.4.	Advertising Outside of the Territory	11
9.	RESE	RVATIONS SYSTEM	11
	9.1.	Participation in the Reservations System	11
	9.2.	Responsibility for Reservation Information	12
10.	TRAII	NING	12
	10.1.	Initial Training	12
	10.2.	Remedial Training	13
	10.3.	Employee Training	13
	10.4.	Additional Training	13
11.	YOUR	R OPERATING REQUIREMENTS	13
	11.1.	Location Opening	13
	11.2.	Location Supervision	
	11.3.	Location Site	13
	11.4.	Vehicle Condition, Inventory and Classification	13
	11.5.	Customer Service and Image Standards	14
	11.6.	Operations Guide	14
	11.7.	Trade Secrets and Proprietary Information	14
		agree that, as a franchisee of the System through Your operation of Your Franchised Business, You will not at any time during the Term of this Agreement and for twelve months thereafter make, publish, or communicate to any person entity or in any public forum, including on social media, any defamatory or dispersing remarks, communicate to any person dispersion remarks.	n or
		disparaging remarks, comments, or statements concerning Us, Our Affiliates, any Affiliate Branded Business.	
	11.9.	Procedures and Rules; Government Regulations	
		Signage, Fixtures and Furnishings	
		Rental Agreement Forms	
		Assistance to Us and Other Franchisees	
		Referral of Customers	
		Trade Name and Service Marks	
		Domain Names.	
		Franchisee Identification.	
		Public Figures	
		Exclusive Dealing	
		Approved Supplier	
		Computers and Data Transmission	
		Use of Customer or Other Data	
		Franchisee's Prices.	
		Campaigns	
		Programs	

	11.25. Rebates	24	
	11.26. Corporate Rate Programs	24	
	11.27. Net Promoter Score		
	11.28. Reservations	24	
	11.29. Rental Qualifications	24	
	11.30. Participation in Travel Programs	25	
	11.31. Social Media		
	11.32. Security	25	
	11.33. Liquidated Damages for Non-Compliance		
	11.34. Data Security Breach		
12.	OPERATING ASSISTANCE AND DELEGATION OF SERVICES		
	12.1. Consultation	26	
	12.2. Location Directory	26	
	12.3. Reservations System	26	
	12.4. Operations Guide	26	
	12.5. Site Selection and Approval	26	
	12.6. Supplies	27	
	12.7. Web site	27	
	12.8. Stolen Vehicles	27	
	12.9. Purchase Programs	27	
	12.10. Delegation and Combined Performance of Obligations	27	
	12.11. Customer Service Program	27	
13.	RECORDS AND FINANCIAL REPORTS		
	13.1. Forms and Records	28	
	13.2. Financial Reports		
	13.3. Monthly Operating Reports		
	13.4. Electronic Data Access	28	
	13.5. Disclosure to Third Parties	28	
	13.6. Management		
	13.7. Financial Condition	28	
14.	AUDIT AND INSPECTION		
	14.1. Right to Audit		
	14.2. Resolution of Discrepancies	29	
15.	INSURANCE	30	
	15.1. Automobile Liability Insurance		
	15.2. Automobile Comprehensive and Collision Insurance		
	15.3. Other Liability Insurance		
	15.4 General Insurance Provisions	31	

16.	REAI	L ESTATE	32
	16.1.	Leases with Franchisor	32
	16.2.	Airport Concession Agreements	33
17.	TRADEMARKS		34
	17.1.	Ownership and Usage	34
	17.2.	Infringement	34
	17.3.	Protection of Marks	34
18.	TERMINATION		35
	18.1.	Termination by You	35
	18.2.	Termination by Us	35
	18.3.	Grounds for Termination of this Agreement in its Entirety Without Notice	35
	18.4.	Grounds for Termination of this Agreement in its Entirety or as to any Sub-	
	10.5	Territory With Notice	
	18.5.	Rights to Cure	
	18.6.	Obligations After Termination or Expiration	
	18.7.	Option to Purchase	
	18.8.	No Interest After Termination or Expiration	
	18.9.	Effect of Partial Termination	41
19.	TRAN	NSFER	42
	19.1.	Transfer by Franchisor	
	19.2.	Transfer by You	42
	19.3.	Definition of Transfer	42
20.	TRAN	NSFER PROVISIONS	42
	20.1.	Transfer Procedures	42
	20.2.		
	20.3.	Approval of Proposed Transfer	44
	20.4.	Requirement to Maintain Voting Control	46
	20.5.	Family Transfer	46
21.	OUR	RIGHT OF FIRST REFUSAL	46
22.	DEAT	TH, DISABILITY OR DISSOLUTION	47
	22.1.	Transfer Caused by Death	47
	22.2.	Disability	48
	22.3.	Dissolution	48

23.	COVI	ENANT NOT TO COMPETE	48
	23.1.	Covenant Not to Compete	48
	23.2.	Injunction for Violation	
	23.3.	No Defense	49
	23.4.	Severability	49
	23.5.	Right to Modify	49
	23.6.	Applicability	49
	23.7.	Owner Commitment	49
24.	INDEPENDENT BUSINESS, INDEMNIFICATION; TAXES		49
	24.1.	Independent Business	
	24.2.	Indemnification of Franchisor	
	24.3.	Taxes	50
25.	APPR	ROVALS AND WAIVER	51
	25.1.	Approval by Franchisor	
	25.2.	Waiver	51
26.	NOTI	ICES	51
27.	ENTI	RE AGREEMENT	51
28.	SEVERABILITY AND CONSTRUCTION		52
	28.1.	Severability	
	28.2.	Construction	
	28.3.	Use of Franchise Includes License	
	28.4.	No Third-Party Beneficiaries	52
	28.5.	Successors	
	28.6.	Survival of Obligations	
	28.7.	Events Excusing Our Performance	52
29.	DISPUTE RESOLUTION		
	29.1.	Costs of Enforcement	
	29.2.	Good Faith Efforts to Resolve Dispute	
	29.3.	Arbitration	
	29.4.	Beneficiaries	55
	29.5.	Unfair Competition	55
	29.6.	Governing Law	
	29.7.	Consent to Jurisdiction and Venue	
	29.8.	Waiver of Punitive Damage	56
	29.9.	Waiver of Jury Trial	56
	29.10	. Limitations of Claims	56
	29.11	. Rights of Parties are Cumulative	56

	29.12. Limitation of Your Remedies29.13. Additional Remedies of Franchisor	
30.	WHEN BINDING	57
	ment A – Franchised System, Commercial Terms, Locations and Term	ritory
	ment B – Performance Requirements ment C – Franchisee Information	
	ment D – Vehicles	
Attach	ment E – Telephone Numbers ment F – Personal Guaranty Agreement ment G – State Addenda	

FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

This Franchise Agreement is entered into between the entity identified on <u>Attachment A</u> hereto ("**Franchisor**", also referred to as "**We**," "**Us**" and "**Our**"), and the entity identified on Attachment C hereto ("**Franchisee**", also referred to as "**You**" and "**Your**").

Definitions --Words and phrases used frequently in this Franchise Agreement shall have the meaning indicated:

- "Affiliate" means any person, company or other entity which controls, is controlled by or is under common control with another person, company or entity.
- "Affiliate Branded Business" means a Vehicle Rental Business operated under any mark used by Us or Our Affiliates other than the Marks.
- "Agreement" or "Franchise Agreement" means this document, all its attachments, exhibits, amendments and modifications whenever made, the Operations Guide and the Identification Standards Manual, as amended or modified from time to time, all of which are incorporated herein and made a binding part of this Agreement.
- "Airport Agreements" includes the licenses, concession agreements, leases and permits required by an airport or an airport trust authority to operate Your Franchised Business at an airport.
- "Airport Rental Location" means a Location of a Vehicle Rental Business that (i) is located within a radius of 5 miles of an airport, (ii) is located at a facility such as a consolidated rent a car center, (iii) is accessible to or from an airport by means of a shuttle bus, tram, or similar service operated or authorized by the airport, (iv) is connected to an airport by use of an airport phone board or the like, or (v) otherwise services patrons of an airport.
- "Effective Date" means the date so designated in Attachment A.
- **"Franchised Territory**" or "**Territory**" means the specific geographical area, described in <u>Attachment A</u> to this Franchise Agreement, to which the franchise granted by this Franchise Agreement applies.
- "Franchised Business" means a Vehicle Rental Business operated using the Marks and/or the Franchised System.
- "Franchised System" or "System" means the systems, procedures, trade secrets, know-how, copyrighted and un-copyrighted materials, goodwill, plans, unpatented ideas, and all other methods developed and/or utilized by Us or our Affiliates in the conduct of Vehicle Rental Businesses, including uniform methods of conducting operations, accounting for business finances and procuring customers, advertising and publicity service; identification and credit card service; insurance programs; and uniform style and character of equipment, furnishings and appliances used in the conduct of such businesses; and including this Agreement and the Operations Guide.

"Gross Receipts" means and includes the gross amount of all sums, whether such sums are cash or credit, billed or charged by You (whether or not the same shall have been paid or collected, and including for purposes of clarity amounts received in connection with prepaid reservations for which a rental does not actually occur) as time, mileage or use charges, one-way rental or intercity charges or revenue splits or reimbursements, loss and collision damage waiver charges or fees, insurance charges such as personal effects coverage, personal accident insurance, supplemental liability insurance or uninsured or underinsured motorist protection (with no deduction for any premium paid to the insurance company in connection with any of the foregoing insurance products), vehicle licensing fees, prepaid fuel, charges for services such as cellular phones, GPS, wi-fi, tablets, baby seats, ski racks and any other special equipment or any other products or services rented, leased or sold by Your Franchised Business, additional and/or underage driver charges, drop charges (one-way), parking fees, and transportation fees, and all other charges and fees and all other income of every kind and nature derived from Your Franchised Business or any business operated in violation of Section 11.18 of this Agreement; but shall not include the amount of any federal, state or municipal sales or other similar taxes separately stated and collected from customers and paid to government entities as a result of such collection, concession or consolidated facility fees or charges to the extent paid to a third party, any refueling service charges separately stated and due as a result of the vehicle being returned with less than the fuel required upon return by the Rental Agreement, any parking violation fees and administrative charges associated with the processing and collection of fines, impound fees, receipts from sales of used vehicles, nor any sums received as insurance or otherwise to reimburse You for damage to Your vehicles or other property or to reimburse You for the loss, conversion or abandonment of such cars or the costs to return the vehicle to the designated location in rentable condition (but inclusive of proceeds of any business interruption insurance policies maintained by You), or any fees collected as a result of disposal of a vehicle no longer deemed to be rentable.

"Identification Standards Manual" means each published document or collection of documents, whether provided electronically or in hard copy, made available to the Franchisee by Us that contains the guidelines for the use of the Marks in Your Franchised Business, as supplemented and revised by Us from time to time.

"Location" means a site, approved by Franchisor, at which Your Franchised Business is operated and "location" means a site which has not yet been approved by Franchisor.

"Marks" means whether registered on the Principal Register of the United States Trademark and Patent Office or not, the Trade Names, any design used with or near the Trade Names; the look, colors, graphics, format, design, trade dress and commercial impression of the Franchised System's internal and external premises; signage, advertising, promotional materials, business stationery and other written and visual media as prescribed by Us; or any domain name registered by Us; and any other words, symbols or slogans currently used, or developed in the future by Us for use in connection with the Franchised System, including any words, symbols, marks or other intellectual property which may be licensed or otherwise obtained by Us from third parties and which We authorize for use in connection with the Franchised System.

"Operations Guide" means each published document or collection of documents, whether provided electronically or in hard copy, made available to the Franchisee by Us that contains the required policies and procedures for the operation of Your Franchised Business and each

publication to which they refer, as supplemented and revised by Us from time to time including any letter, bulletin or other thing in writing delivered by Us to You containing instructions, directives, requirements or standards pertaining to the Franchised System generally applicable to all franchisees or designated groups of similarly situated franchisees of the Franchised System, all of which shall be deemed part of the Operations Guide, regardless of whether consistent with the format of the Operations Guide or expressly designated for inclusion in the Operations Guide. The Operations Guide specifically includes, among other things, the brand partner code of conduct, the Identification Standards Manual, one-way / intercity rental policies, and frequent renter loyalty and reward policies, in each case as amended or updated from time to time. We may provide a copy of the Operations Guide or any part thereof in the form of Our choosing (whether printed, digital, a combination thereof, or otherwise) and may require You to exchange Your copy of the Operations Guide or part thereof upon Our request in the event that We update the form or substance of the Operations Guide.

"Owners" mean all Persons having any direct or indirect legal or beneficial interest in You (as indicated on Attachment C to this Agreement for corporate, limited liability company and partnership franchisees) and any legal or equitable rights relating to such interests.

"Persons" mean all natural and juridical persons including individuals, corporations, limited liability companies, societies, partnerships, sole proprietorships, joint ventures, other business associations, trusts or government entities.

"Rental Agreement" means the forms used in Your Franchised Business for the rental of Vehicles to Your customers.

"Reservations System" means the system designated and/or operated by Us, Our Affiliates, or Our Delegates, at any time during the Term, that allows customers to book Franchised System Vehicle rental reservations, including by using the Franchised System toll free number, by accessing Our Web site on the Internet, by using other Web sites linked to the Franchised System's reservations system, through a smartphone or other technology-based application, or by accessing and/or using global distribution systems by and through travel agents.

"**Trade Names**" means the words or names identified on <u>Attachment A</u> or any other words, symbols or slogans used, developed, or so designated in the future by Us for use in connection with the Franchised System.

"Vehicle" means any motorized means of transportation which requires a license to operate and in which or on which persons or goods may be carried except for airplanes, snowmobiles, motorcycles, all-terrain vehicles, boats, trains, tractors and larger than medium duty pick-up trucks, *i.e.*, a gross vehicle weight rating (GVWR) of greater than 14,000 pounds or such other standard as may be prescribed in the Operations Guide.

"Vehicle Rental Business" means a business of providing a Vehicle for hire without a human driver for a period of 365 days or less.

"You" or "Your" means the Franchisee, all Persons signing this Agreement on behalf of a corporate, partnership or limited liability company Franchisee, and all Persons who guarantee the performance of the Franchisee's obligations under this Agreement.

"Your Franchised Business" means the Franchised Business operated by You, whether pursuant to this Franchise Agreement, any predecessor agreement, or any other agreement or understanding between Us and You concerning the operation of a Franchised Business.

There are other words and phrases not included in the above list that are defined within this Franchise Agreement. Those terms shall have the meaning given to them in this Franchise Agreement.

1. INTRODUCTION

We have developed a method of operating Franchised Businesses. We have the right to use the Marks in any Franchised Business and the right to license the Marks to others.

You understand that We may from time to time offer different services, utilize new business methods and develop new Marks for the Franchised System including the introduction of new Marks, services or business methods through any combination of franchising, co-branding and/or other arrangements with third parties.

You have applied to Us for a franchise to operate a Franchised Business. We have relied upon all of the acknowledgments and representations made by You in this Agreement, other agreements between You and Us or Our Affiliates and in Your franchise application, including those about Your financial resources and the manner in which You propose to own and operate Your Franchised Business.

You acknowledge that You have read and understand this Agreement and You have been given the opportunity to clarify any provision that You do not understand. You further acknowledge that We reserve the right to decline to franchise the operation of a Franchised Business to any Person at any time whether initially or upon any proposed transfer. The terms, conditions and promises contained in this Agreement are necessary to maintain Our high standards of service and to maintain the uniformity of those standards within the Franchised System.

2. GRANT AND TERM OF FRANCHISE

- 2.1. <u>Grant</u>. Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, We grant You a franchise or franchises to operate a Franchised Business or Businesses in the Franchised Territory described in Attachment A to this Agreement at the Locations shown in <u>Attachment A</u> to this Agreement. You shall operate Your Franchised Business(es) only from the Locations shown in <u>Attachment A</u> to this Agreement, and You shall not operate any other business from those Locations. Except as expressly permitted under this Agreement, You shall not have the right to use the Marks in connection with any retail offer of any vehicle for sale, lease or otherwise.
- 2.2. <u>Term.</u> Subject to termination as provided herein, the term of each franchise given in this Agreement shall begin on the Effective Date and end on the expiration date set forth in <u>Attachment A hereto</u>.
- 2.3. <u>Change of Location</u>. You shall not relocate any part of Your Franchised Business to a new location without Our prior written consent. Our consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, but Our approval is not a guaranty or warranty as to the suitability or profitability of the location.

3. TERRITORY AND COMPETITION

- 3.1. <u>Territory</u>. Your Franchised Territory is described in <u>Attachment A</u> to this Agreement. You may serve any customer without regard to the domicile of the customer, but shall not operate Your Franchised Business or any part thereof to or from a permanent or temporary location outside the Locations shown in <u>Attachment A</u> to this Agreement. To this end, it is understood and agreed that neither:
 - (a) the use of Vehicles in the Franchised Territory that are rented from, and delivered to customers by Us or other franchisees of the Franchised System outside the Franchised Territory, nor
 - (b) the delivery to customers or the use or return by customers of Vehicles in the Franchised Territory, that are Leased from Us or leased from other franchisees of the Franchised System outside the Franchised Territory, nor
 - (c) offer, sale or lease of Vehicles to others within and outside the Franchised Territory including Your customers, competitors and commercial fleet operators by Us or Our Affiliates
 - (d) shall, in any case (a)-(c), be deemed an infringement of the rights granted to the Franchised Business in the Franchised Territory as granted in this Agreement.
- 3.2. Competition. Provided You are in full compliance with and not in default of this Agreement, We shall refrain from operating or granting a right to any third party to operate a Franchised Business from a location within Your Franchised Territory. We retain all rights not expressly granted herein. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, absent Us requiring or permitting You to participate in any of the following businesses, You shall not have the right to utilize the Marks, or the Franchised System in connection with (i) the sale, or offer for sale, of any vehicle, including the sale of Your rental fleet Vehicles, including sales of Vehicles at auction, retail or wholesale sales, sales through the Internet, donations or the operation of a facility for vehicle sales (a "Car Sales Business"); (ii) the leasing of vehicles under any lease agreements for more than 365 days (a "Vehicle Leasing Business"); and (iii) the rental of vehicles in connection with or through any self-service program, 24/7 program, car-sharing service, ridesharing service, or any other business model for loaning, sharing, renting, or leasing vehicles other than a Vehicle Rental Business (a "Car Self-Service/Sharing Business") without an express granting of the right by Us to You. In addition, (i) We and Our Affiliates shall have the right to utilize and to license others to utilize the Marks or the Franchised System in connection with the Car Sales Business, Vehicle Leasing Business or Car Self-Service/Sharing Business, or offer franchises for these purposes, both within and outside the Franchised Territory, including sales to Your customers, competitors and commercial fleet operators, regardless of proximity to or competitive impact upon Your Franchised Business and without Your consent and without providing any rights or compensation to You; and; (ii) We and Our Affiliates shall have the right to operate and to grant franchises to others to operate Affiliate Branded Businesses both within and outside the Franchised Territory, regardless of proximity to or competitive impact upon Your Franchised Business and without Your consent and without providing any rights or compensation to You.

3.3. Reversion of Territory. Attachment A to this Agreement describes Locations and/or locations which must be in operation by specified dates described in the attachment. Your failure to meet the schedule for opening Locations and/or locations constitutes grounds for termination of this Agreement as described in Section 18.4(c). Instead of termination, We may, at Our option, reduce, modify or revise and reclaim the Territory without notice to You except for the area within a three (3) mile radius of any Location then being operated by You pursuant to this Agreement. We may determine, in Our sole discretion, that one or more additional Locations and/or locations must be opened by You in the Territory to serve customer demand. In the event We determine that You must open an additional location from which You must operate Your Franchised Business in the Territory, We will send You written notice setting forth that portion of the Territory in which You must open and operate a Location. You must provide Us with written notice of Your intent to open such Location and/or location within sixty (60) days from the date of Our written notice and commence to operate Your Franchised Business from such Location and/or location no later than one hundred eighty (180) days from the date of Our written notice. If You fail to timely provide Us written notice of Your intent to open a Location and/or location, or You fail to timely commence operations of Your Franchised Business at such Location and/or location, in addition to any other remedies available to Us under this Agreement or otherwise, at Our option, that portion of the Territory shall revert to Us without notice and We may grant a franchise to others to operate a Franchised Business or We or Our Affiliates may operate a Franchised Business in the reverted portion of the Territory, including if such Franchised Business operates within a three (3) mile radius of one of your Locations. As described in Attachment A, You will be considered to be operating at a Location and/or location if You are conducting a Vehicle Rental Business from such Location and/or location.

4. FRANCHISE FEE

Upon signing this Agreement, You have paid Us a non-refundable franchise fee in immediately available funds in the amount set forth in <u>Attachment A</u> hereto. The franchise fee shall be deemed fully earned and nonrefundable upon receipt by Us in consideration of the grant of rights to use the Marks and the administrative and other expenses incurred by Us in granting the franchise and for Our lost or deferred opportunity to grant the franchise to another party.

5. FRANCHISE AND OTHER FEES

- 5.1. <u>Amount and Payment</u>. During the term of this Agreement, You agree to report to Us as provided in <u>Section 13</u> and pay Us on the tenth (10th) day of each month, non-refundable franchise fees based on a percentage of the Gross Receipts derived from Your Franchised Business for the prior month as set forth in Attachment A hereto; provided, however, that in no event shall the aggregate fees contemplated by this <u>Section 5.1</u> and paid with respect to any anniversary year be less than the applicable minimum annual fee amount set forth in <u>Attachment A</u> hereto. The payment of such minimum amount, to the extent not paid as a result of the aggregate monthly payments for the anniversary year, shall be paid to Us within sixty (60) days after the end of the anniversary year.
- 5.2. <u>Program Assessments</u>. In addition to the payments made pursuant to <u>Section 5.1</u> above, if required by Us, You shall pay any assessments related to Our Programs (as defined in <u>Section 11.24</u> below). Such assessments may be used by Us to defray any of Our operating expenses and

overhead reasonably related to the administration, direction or operation of such Programs. We shall from time to time determine and inform You of the amount of such assessments, and the time and manner of payment thereof by You. You acknowledge and agree that We shall have the right to allocate all or a portion of a payment made pursuant to <u>Section 5.1</u> above to the payment of any assessments otherwise payable under this <u>Section 5.2</u> in such amounts and for such periods as We determine.

- 5.3. Other Fees. You agree to pay Us or Our Affiliates any amounts incurred by You and due to Us or Our Affiliates from the operation of Your Franchised Business whether incurred directly pursuant to this Agreement or as a result of goods or services provided to You by Us or Our Affiliates and any fees paid by Us or Our Affiliates, directly or indirectly, on Your behalf; provided however that this section shall not in any way obligate Us or Our Affiliates to pay any such amounts on Your behalf.
- 5.4. Manner of Payment; Past Due Payments; Interest and Late Fees. All payments required by this Agreement to be paid to Us shall be due in such manner (including by direct debit from Your account) and at such times (which may be on a monthly or other periodic basis) as may be prescribed by Us from time to time, in Our sole discretion. In the event We prescribe that payments be made by direct debit from Your account, You shall authorize Us and Our bank to debit Your account directly for all payments required by this Agreement by signing and delivering an Authorization Agreement for Preauthorized Payments in a form from time to time specified by Us. Any payment, or any report or statement required under any other section of this Agreement, not actually received by Us on or before the date on which it shall be due shall be deemed overdue if not postmarked at least three (3) days prior to the date it was due. Unless a different date is specified by Us in writing, any payment not actually received by Us within ten (10) days after the invoice date shall be deemed overdue. You shall pay to Us interest on any unpaid obligations. All such unpaid obligations shall bear interest from the date due, or such other date as We may specify from time to time, until paid at an interest rate of twelve (12%) percent per annum, compounded monthly, or such other interest rate specified by Us in writing, or, if less, the maximum rate allowed by applicable law. Any report or statement required under any other section of this Agreement not actually received by Us on or before the date on which it is due shall be deemed overdue.
- 5.5. <u>Mailing and Freight Charges</u>. You shall reimburse Us for the cost of shipping and mailing to You supplies and materials used in Your Franchised Business.
- 5.6. <u>Application of Payments</u>. When We receive any payment from You or any of Your Affiliate(s), We have the right to apply it in Our chosen manner to any amounts You or Your Affiliate(s) owe(s) Us or Our Affiliate(s) under this Agreement or any other agreement between You or Your Affiliate(s) and Us or Our Affiliate(s), even if You have designated the payment for another purpose or account. We may accept any check or payment in any amount from You without prejudice to Our right to recover the balance of the amount due or to pursue any other right or remedy. No endorsement or statement on any check or payment or in any letter accompanying any check or payment or elsewhere shall constitute or be considered as an accord or satisfaction.
- 5.7. <u>Set Off Option</u>. We may set off against any money owed by Us or Our Affiliate(s) to You or Your Affiliate(s) pursuant to this Agreement or otherwise, including any monies, debts, obligations, or liabilities relating to the operation of Your Franchised Business arising prior to the

date of this Agreement. This right of set off will continue until You or Your affiliates have paid, satisfied or discharged all monies, debts or liabilities due or owing to Us and Our Affiliates. You hereby irrevocably authorize Us or Our Affiliate to deduct from any monies payable by Us or Our Affiliate to You or Your Affiliate(s) pursuant to this Agreement or otherwise any monies due or owing to Us or Our Affiliates by You or Your Affiliate(s) from time to time. If in Your jurisdiction set-off is not possible due to the local laws We or Our Affiliate(s) will hold monies due to You or your Affiliate as a lien, free from interest, until such time as You or Your Affiliate(s) have paid all monies owed by You or your Affiliate to Us and Our Affiliate(s). You may not deduct, set off, holdback or otherwise reduce in any manner any amount that You allege that We or Our Affiliates owe against any amounts owed by You under this Agreement.

6. OPTION TO SIGN NEW FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

- 6.1. <u>Option</u>. On the expiration of this Agreement, provided (i) You are not then in default of any provision of this Agreement, any amendment hereof or successor hereto, or any other agreement between You or Your Affiliates and Us or Our Affiliates, (ii) have not failed at any time to make any payment owed to Us or Our Affiliates in a timely manner and (iii) have at all times been in compliance or material compliance with all the terms and conditions of this Agreement and all such other agreements during the terms thereof, You may, at Your option, renew the franchise granted to You under this Agreement for such number of successive renewal periods ("Renewal Periods"), if any, set forth in <u>Attachment A</u>, provided that in advance of each such renewal, You execute a new franchise agreement and pay a renewal fee in the amount set forth in <u>Attachment A</u>, and provided further that the following conditions be met before and at the time of each renewal:
 - (a) You have given Us written notice of Your election to renew not more than twelve (12) months nor less than nine (9) months prior to the end of the term (and, as applicable, the end of the Renewal Periods);
 - (b) You have paid all amounts owed to Us on or before the dates on which they are due;
 - (c) You have complied with Our then-current qualification and training requirements;
 - (d) You have paid our out-of-pocket costs relating to your application for a renewal franchise;
 - (e) You and Your Owners must execute a general release, in a form then prescribed by Us, of any and all claims against Us, Our parent and Affiliates and their respective officers, directors, members, shareholders, and employees, in their corporate and individual capacities, including claims arising under this Agreement or under federal, state or local laws, rules, regulations or orders;
 - (f) You must refurbish, repair, replace or obtain, at Your expense, such equipment, computer systems, signs, interior and exterior decor items, fixtures, furnishings, supplies and other products and materials required for the operation of Your Franchised Business as We may reasonably require and must otherwise modernize Your Franchised Business

to reflect the then-current standards and image of the Franchised System as specified in the Operations Guide;

- (g) You shall have achieved during the term of this Agreement the performance requirements set forth and described in Attachment B hereto (and, with respect to any applicable renewal periods, such performance requirements as may be designated by Us with respect thereto); and
- (h) We have a continuing program for the conduct and operation of a Franchised Business and are offering new franchises to conduct a Franchised Business at the time of such election by You and upon each renewal.
- 6.2. <u>Form of New Agreement</u>. If You sign a new franchise agreement as provided in <u>Section 6.1</u>, You shall sign Our then-current form of franchise agreement and all other agreements that We customarily require for the granting of franchises. Our then-current form of franchise agreement may provide for different franchise fees, advertising contributions, fees not included in this Agreement and other terms and conditions materially different from the terms of this Agreement. Your Territory may be reduced, severing the parts that have not been developed during the term of this Franchise Agreement.
- 6.3. Operation After End of Term. If You continue to operate Your Franchised Business after the end of the term (and, as applicable, the end of any Renewal Periods) without having renewed the franchise in accordance with Sections 6.1 and 6.2 above, including by having executed the then-current form of franchise agreement, We may, at Our option: (1) upon thirty (30) days' written notice deem You to be operating Your Franchised Business on a month-to-month basis under (a) the terms of the then-current form of franchise agreement, including the then-applicable franchise fees, and any other fees being charged by Us, or (b) the terms of this Agreement; or (2) deem the Franchise Agreement terminated, in which event You must fully comply with the post-termination obligations set forth in Section 18 below. If We exercise options (1)(a) or (b), We, subject to applicable law, may terminate without cause the then-current form of franchise agreement or this Agreement, as applicable, at any time upon at least thirty (30) days' notice of termination, without affording You any opportunity to cure, in which event You must fully comply with the post-termination obligations set forth in Section 18 below.

7. ADVERTISING

7.1. Advertising by You in any medium shall be conducted in a dignified manner and shall conform to such standards and requirements as We may from time to time designate in the Operations Guide or otherwise in writing. You shall submit to Us for Our prior approval (including with respect to prices to be charged, to the extent allowed by applicable law) samples of all advertising and promotional plans and materials (including Web sites and press releases) that You desire to use and that have not been prepared or previously approved by Us. The approval procedures are set forth in the Operations Guide. If written disapproval thereof is not received by You within thirty (30) days of receipt, We shall be deemed to have given the required approval. You shall not advertise Your Franchised Business outside Your Territory without Our prior written consent.

7.2. <u>Advertising by Franchisor</u>. This Agreement does not create an obligation on Our part to advertise or promote the Marks or to advertise or promote Your Franchised Business. We may do so, however, at Our sole discretion.

7.3. <u>Internet and Mobile Advertising; Intranet</u>

- (a) You shall not develop, create, generate, own, license, lease or use in any manner any computer medium or electronic medium (including any Internet home page, e-mail address, Web site or display, bulletin board, newsgroup, social or other media profile or listing, mobile application or other Internet-related medium) which in any way uses or displays, in whole or part, the Marks, or any of them, or any words, symbols or terms confusingly similar thereto without Our express prior written consent, and then only in such manner and in accordance with such procedures, policies, standards and specifications as We may establish from time to time. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, You shall not cause, permit or allow the Marks, or any of them, or any words, symbols or terms confusingly similar thereto, be used or displayed in whole or part: (1) as, or a part of, an Internet domain name; (2) as, or a part of, a URL (at any level or address) or email address; or (3) on or in connection with any Internet home page, Web site, bulletin board, social or other media profile or listing, newsgroup, chat-group, buddy list, instant messenger, mobile application, meta-tag (or the comparable identifier in any future technology) or other Internet-related activity, without Our express prior written consent, and then only in such manner and in accordance with such procedures, policies, standards and specifications as We may establish from time to time. You shall not link to or frame in to the Web sites (including any interior page) or mobile application, any other Web site or authorize any third party to link to or frame in the Web site (including any interior page) or mobile application without Our express prior written consent, and then only in such manner and in accordance with such procedures, policies, standards and specifications as We may establish from time to time.
- (b) We currently operate a Web site on the Internet. You must develop and maintain an interior page on Our Web site containing information about Your Franchised Business at Your sole expense. All such information will be subject to Our approval prior to posting. Our Web site is the only authorized Web site for advertising Your Franchised Business and, except as provided in this Section 7.3, absent Our prior written approval, You are strictly prohibited from advertising Your Franchised Business on any Web site other than Our Web site. We have sole discretion and control over the Web sites' design and content. We have no obligation to maintain the Web sites indefinitely, and may dismantle it or them or alter their form or content at any time without liability to You. We may also engage third parties to develop, administer or otherwise service such Web sites.
- (c) We also may (but are not required to) develop an Intranet network through which We and Our franchisees can communicate by e-mail or similar electronic means. If We develop such an Intranet network, You agree to use the facilities of the such Franchised System Intranet in strict compliance with the standards, protocols and restrictions that are set forth in the Operations Guide and the Identification Standards Manual (including standards, protocols and restrictions relating to the encryption of confidential information

and prohibitions against the transmission of libelous, derogatory or defamatory statements).

8. TELEPHONE BOOK ADVERTISING

- 8.1. <u>Telephone Number</u>. You shall obtain a separate telephone number for each Location You operate. You shall not transfer, disconnect, or assign any telephone number used in Your Franchised Business or advertised in association with the Marks to any person or entity without Our prior written consent. By signing this Agreement and <u>Attachment E</u>, You hereby authorize assignment of any telephone numbers used in Your Franchised Business to Us or Our designee and You appoint Us as Your attorney-in-fact to transfer the telephone numbers. We shall not act on the telephone number assignment (<u>Attachment E</u>) unless and until this Franchise Agreement expires or is terminated for any reason. However, when this Agreement expires or this Agreement is terminated for any reason, You hereby agree and acknowledge that <u>Attachment E</u> will operate as Your assignment to Us of all telephone numbers used in Your Franchised Business. You shall execute any additional documents required to transfer such telephone numbers and directory listings to Us whether before or after termination or expiration of this Agreement.
- 8.2. <u>Telephone and Electronic Listings</u>. You agree to obtain a telephone listing or otherwise list Your Franchised Business, as directed by Us, in all paper and electronic directories applicable to the Franchised Territory, including but not limited to the white pages telephone directory, yellow pages telephone directory, and all primary and competitive secondary utility directory listings in the Location's surrounding area. If Your Location is in the same primary utility directory area or secondary directory area as another franchisee location or a Franchised System rental location, You must collaborate with such other location to place a joint advertisement in the applicable directory and submit the same to Us for final approval on the content and size of the advertisement. In the event that You and the other franchisee and or Franchised System party cannot agree on placement of the joint advertisement, We will make the final decision on the size and content of the joint advertising.
- 8.3. <u>Authorization</u>. You authorize Us, at Our discretion, to appoint any qualified agent or agency to place telephone directory or electronic listings, at Your expense, in the uniform manner prescribed by Us.
- 8.4. <u>Advertising Outside of the Territory</u>. You shall not purchase or place advertising in any telephone book or similar book that is circulated wholly outside the Territory without Our prior written consent. You shall submit Your proposed advertisement copy along with the names and circulation areas of the proposed telephone books to Us for approval in the manner contemplated by Section 7.1.

9. RESERVATIONS SYSTEM

9.1. <u>Participation in the Reservations System</u>. You shall participate in and promote any Reservations System that is now maintained or may hereafter be established or designated by Us. Such Reservations System may, at Our option, be combined with reservations systems which service vehicle rental, leasing and sales systems other than the Franchised System (including vehicle rental, leasing and sales systems owned or operated by Our Affiliates) or may otherwise

service vehicle rental, leasing and sales systems other than the Franchised System. You shall comply with all of the terms, conditions and procedures of the Reservations System, shall accept and service all reservations received through the Reservations System, regardless of the medium by which the reservation is received (e.g. telephone, central Reservations System, global reservation systems, Internet, or other collection or reservation systems) and shall pay to Us or Our designee the fees and other charges imposed by Us, and/or due under the Reservations System. In addition, You shall accept and service all reservations for Your services which are received from other franchisees of the Franchised System and Us and shall transmit all reservations which You are requested to place by any customer to the appropriate franchisee of the Franchised System or Us without charge to the customer and without fee to the receiving franchisee or Us, other than as may be specified in the Operations Guide. You shall not establish or utilize a system for collecting and distributing reservations, either separately or in combination with other travel services, which in Our sole determination, competes with or is duplicative of a reservation, collection or distribution system established by or under Our authority, including, but not limited to, any telephone, computer or Internet reservations system. A reservation center for local rental business, which is neither promoted nor advertised outside of Your Territory or to airport customers, is not a violation of this provision. In addition to all rights and remedies available in this Agreement, at law and in equity, if You are in breach of any of the obligations under this Franchise Agreement or any other agreement with Us or Our Affiliates, We shall have the right to remove, suspend or block Your Locations as well as locations operated pursuant to any other franchise agreement with Us or Our Affiliates from all Reservations Systems until such breach has been cured to Our satisfaction.

9.2. <u>Responsibility for Reservation Information</u>. The Reservations System benefits Franchised System franchisees by providing quick access to information pertaining to rates and availability of Vehicles. Information for each franchisee, including You, is input into the Reservations System for access by others. Because this information must be input by data entry operators, the possibility of error exists. BY EXECUTION OF THIS AGREEMENT, YOU AGREE THAT FRANCHISOR, OUR AFFILIATES, AND THE DIRECTORS, OFFICERS, EMPLOYEES AND AGENTS OF US OR OUR AFFILIATES SHALL NOT BE RESPONSIBLE FOR ANY DAMAGES, DIRECT, INCIDENTAL, OR CONSEQUENTIAL, RESULTING FROM DATA ENTRY ERRORS OR OTHER ERRORS IN THE RESERVATIONS SYSTEM. By execution of this Agreement, You also agree that in submitting information to Us for input, You assume full responsibility for assuring that the information is correctly input by checking the information online after submission to Us.

10. TRAINING

10.1. <u>Initial Training</u>. You or Your full-time manager (as defined in <u>Section 11.2</u>) shall participate in and complete to Our satisfaction the initial training program for all Franchised Businesses conducted by Us or Our Affiliates prior to the opening of Your Franchised Business. This training may be conducted at Your location or at another site that We designate. There is no separate charge for this training program, but You shall be responsible for travel, living expenses and wages that You or Your employees incur during the training period. Unless You obtain written permission from Us to postpone training, Your failure to complete the training to Our satisfaction is a breach of this Agreement and shall constitute a default pursuant to <u>Section 18.4(e)</u> for which We can terminate this Agreement.

- 10.2. <u>Remedial Training</u>. We may require You, at Your sole expense (including all travel and living expenses) to attend such remedial training programs and courses as We deem necessary to improve Your operation of Your Franchised Business.
- 10.3. <u>Employee Training</u>. You shall implement a training program for all employees of Your Franchised Business for the operation of the Franchised Business in compliance with Our thencurrent standards and procedures.
- 10.4. <u>Additional Training</u>. We or Our Affiliates may provide periodic training for franchisees that is designed to supplement and update the initial training. You may be required to attend such additional training programs at Our discretion. You shall be responsible for all travel, living expenses and wages that You or Your employees incur during the training period. Fees may be charged for additional training done at Your request.

11. YOUR OPERATING REQUIREMENTS

- 11.1. <u>Location Opening</u>. You shall open Your Franchised Business to the public no later than the date(s) provided in <u>Attachment A</u> to this Agreement.
- 11.2. <u>Location Supervision</u>. Your Franchised Business shall be under Your direct, day to day supervision or under the supervision of a full-time manager: (a) whose identity has been disclosed to Us, (b) who completes Our training program to Our satisfaction, (c) who has sufficient Vehicle Rental Business experience to manage and operate Your Franchised Business, and (d) who devotes his or her full time to the management and operation of Your Franchised Business. The manager(s) who shall supervise Your Franchised Business is (are) named on <u>Attachment C</u> to this Agreement. You shall inform Us promptly in writing of any change of manager(s).
- 11.3. <u>Location Site</u>. You shall notify Us in writing of the proposed address of each of Your locations, and We shall inform You in writing of Our approval or disapproval of the site within thirty (30) days from Our receipt of Your notice. Our approval is not a warranty or guaranty as to the suitability or profitability of the site. You shall maintain each Location in clean and attractive condition, and You shall keep each Location open the hours and days specified in the Operations Guide. We have the right to require You to periodically refurbish Your Locations at Your expense to ensure that it meets Our then-current standards for trade dress, appearance, colors, logo style, and cleanliness.
- 11.4. <u>Vehicle Condition, Inventory and Classification</u>. You shall own, use or keep for use in Your Franchised Business at least the minimum number of Vehicles shown on <u>Attachment D</u> to this Agreement. You shall maintain all Vehicles used in the conduct of Your Franchised Business in safe, efficient, clean and presentable condition, in first class mechanical and running order, and in conformity with all applicable safety and operating laws, regulations, rules and standards as may be promulgated by governmental authorities or contained in the Operations Guide. Vehicles shall, at a minimum, be maintained in accordance with manufacturers' recommendations. You shall promptly respond to manufacturer's vehicle recalls and comply with the manufacturer's instructions related thereto, and promptly comply with Our procedures and instructions related to vehicle groundings. You shall offer for rental or lease only such Vehicles as comply with the standards prescribed in the Operations Guide from time to time, including standards regarding

type, mileage, and model year of each Vehicle, and shall refrain from offering for rental or lease any Vehicle not expressly approved or required by Us or in the manner and style or under any methods prohibited by Us. If no contrary standards are prescribed in the Operations Guide, You shall not keep any Vehicle in Your inventory of Vehicles for rental (a) later than the greater of twenty-four (24) months after first driven on public streets or roads the then-average age of Our Affiliates' U.S. rental fleet, or (b) which have been driven more than forty thousand (40,000) miles or the then-average mileage of Our Affiliates' U.S. rental fleet. The classification of Vehicles used in Your Franchised Business (such as economy, compact, intermediate, standard, premium, luxury) shall be formulated by Us from time to time and listed in the Operations Guide, and You agree to adhere to such classifications.

- 11.5. <u>Customer Service and Image Standards</u>. You covenant and agree that You shall conduct business in conformity and compliance with the image, integrity, quality, cleanliness and product and service standards as described in the Operations Guide from time to time. You acknowledge and agree that strict adherence to the standards provides the basis for the goodwill associated with the Marks and the Franchised System. Your failure to comply with the standards referenced in this <u>Section 11.5</u> will constitute a breach of this Agreement, for which We shall have the right to terminate according to <u>Section 18.4</u> hereof.
- 11.6. <u>Operations Guide</u>. The Operations Guide is Our property and shall be immediately returned to Us whenever this Agreement expires or is terminated for any reason. We have the right to add to or modify the Operations Guide from time to time to change operating procedures, maintain the goodwill associated with the Marks and to meet competition. You shall comply with the terms of all additions and modifications to the Operations Guide. You shall keep the Operations Guide in current and up-to-date condition. If there is a dispute about the contents of the Operations Guide, the terms of the master copy at Our offices shall control. The entire contents of the Operations Guide, plus Our mandatory specifications, procedures and rules prescribed from time to time shall constitute provisions of this Agreement just as if they were written on these pages. You acknowledge that prior to executing this Agreement; You have reviewed and understand the requirements imposed by the Operations Guide and the specifications, procedures and rules contained in the Operations Guide. We can provide the Operations Guide in electronic or other format.
- 11.7. <u>Trade Secrets and Proprietary Information</u>. The contents of the Operations Guide and all of the operating procedures, standards and rules for Your Franchised Business are confidential trade secrets and proprietary information. You shall maintain, and You shall cause Your Owners, Affiliates, employees, representatives and agents to maintain, both during and after the term of this Agreement, the absolute confidentiality of the Operations Guide and all other confidential or proprietary information disclosed to You. Confidential or proprietary information includes the terms of this Franchise Agreement and any other agreements between You or Your Affiliates and Us or Our Affiliates as well as all information obtained by You relating to Franchisor or its Affiliates or the Franchised System that is not publicly available. You shall give this information to Your employees, representatives and agents only to the extent necessary for the operation of Your Franchised Business in accordance with this Franchise Agreement. You shall not, and You shall cause Your Owners, Affiliates, employees, representatives and agents to not, use this information in any other business or in any other way not authorized in advance by Us in writing. You hereby acknowledge that the Operations Guide and any other information We provide about

the Franchise System has material commercial value for the operation of a Vehicle Rental Business or any other business that offers the sale, lease or other use of vehicles and cannot be readily obtained elsewhere. You shall advise Your Owners, Affiliates, employees, representatives and agents of the confidential nature of this information and the requirements for non-disclosure thereof. Your Owners, managerial employees and agents shall execute a confidentiality agreement in a form and manner approved by Us.

You will be entrusted with trade secrets, which are protected under the Defend Trade Secrets Act. An individual shall not be held criminally or civilly liable under any Federal or State trade secret law for the disclosure of a trade secret that is made in confidence to a Federal, State, or local government official or to an attorney solely for the purpose of reporting or investigating a suspected violation of law. An individual shall not be held criminally or civilly liable under any Federal or State trade secret law for the disclosure of a trade secret that is made in a complaint or other document filed in a lawsuit or other proceeding, if such filing is made under seal. An individual who files a lawsuit for retaliation by an employer for reporting a suspected violation of law may disclose the trade secret to an attorney of the individual and use the trade secret information in the court proceeding, if the individual files any document containing the trade secret under seal; and does not disclose the trade secret, except pursuant to court order.

- 11.8. <u>Non-Disparagement</u>. The Marks and the System, and the goodwill associated thereto, are valuable and, in entering into this Agreement, You acknowledge and agree that, as a franchisee of the System through Your operation of Your Franchised Business, You will not at any time during the Term of this Agreement and for twelve months thereafter make, publish, or communicate to any person or entity or in any public forum, including on social media, any defamatory or disparaging remarks, comments, or statements concerning Us, Our Affiliates, or any Affiliate Branded Business.
- 11.9. <u>Procedures and Rules; Government Regulations</u>. You shall comply fully with all standards, operating procedures and rules that We prescribe from time to time, including, but not limited to, those included in the Operations Guide and the Identification Standards Manual. You shall secure and maintain in force all government-required licenses, permits and certificates. You shall operate Your Franchised Business in compliance with applicable Federal, state, and local laws and regulations. You shall promptly notify Us in writing if You are: (a) charged or convicted of, or plead guilty or no contest to, any felony; or (b) charged or convicted of, or plead guilty or no contest to, any criminal offense related to Your Franchised Business, other than minor traffic violations; or (c) convicted of, or plead guilty or no contest to, any crime or commit any act within or without Your Franchised Business that could tend to reflect poorly upon the goodwill of Our name or any of Our Marks or upon Your Franchised Business.

Without limitation of the foregoing, You and Your Owners agree to:

(a) comply with all applicable state and federal laws, requirements, regulations, statues, codes, rules, standards and guidelines, now in place or which may be put in place, relating to persons with disabilities, including but not limited to, the Americans with Disabilities Act, 42 U.S.C. § 12181, et. seq. (the "ADA") (collectively, the "**Disability Laws**"). We are a franchisor that does not own, control or operate Your Franchised Business or Your Locations. It is Your sole responsibility at Your sole expense to ensure

that Your Franchised Business, Your Locations and Your businesses, operations, practices and procedures, are in full compliance with any and all Disability Laws. You agree that for purposes of liability and responsibility under the Disability Laws, You are in control of (i) any modifications undertaken to improve accessibility at Your Franchised Business or Your Locations, (ii) any modification undertaken to improve accessibility as to Your businesses, operations, practices and procedures, and (iii) the construction design process for any new construction for Your Franchised Business or Your Locations or alterations to Your Franchised Business or Your Locations. You hereby certify that You designed, constructed or altered or will design, construct or alter Your Franchised Business or Your Locations in accordance with the Disability Laws.

In the event a third-party brings a legal proceeding arising out of any of the Disability Laws, You shall be solely responsible to defend against such action and to undertake, at Your sole expense, any necessary remediation, barrier removal or other activity necessary to make You, Your Franchised Business, Your Locations and Your businesses, operations, practices and procedures, in compliance with the Disability Laws. You shall be solely responsible at Your sole expense (i) to perform any actions necessary, including any actions ordered by any court to make Your Franchised Business and/or Your Locations in compliance with the Disability Laws and (ii) for the cost of any such legal proceeding, including the payment of any fines, damages, special damages, losses, costs, expenses, attorneys' fee, arbitrators' fees, mediator's fees, expert fees, litigation or other costs. In the event any Indemnitee (as defined at Section 24.2 below) is named as a party in any such legal proceeding, the indemnification obligations set forth in Section 24.2 below shall apply.

comply with all applicable laws pertaining to the privacy of consumer, employee, (b) and transactional information ("Privacy Laws"). You shall comply with Our standards and policies pertaining to privacy information as set forth in the Operations Guide or otherwise in writing by Us. If there is a conflict between Our standards and policies and the Privacy Laws, You shall: (a) comply with the requirements of the Privacy Laws; (b) immediately give Us written notice of such conflict; and (c) promptly and fully cooperate with Us and Our counsel in determining the most effective way, if any, to meet Our standards and policies pertaining to privacy information; and (iii) comply with and/or to assist Us to the fullest extent possible in Our efforts to comply with Anti-Terrorism Laws (as defined below). In connection with such compliance, You and Your Owners certify, represent and warrant that none of Your property or interests is subject to being "blocked" under any of the Anti-Terrorism Laws and that You and Your Owners are not otherwise in violation of any of the Anti-Terrorism Laws. "Anti-Terrorism Laws" means Executive Order 13224 issued by the President of the United States, the USA Patriot Act, the USA Freedom Act, and all other present and future federal, state and local laws, ordinances, regulations, policies, lists and any other requirements of any governmental authority addressing or in any way relating to terrorist acts and acts of war. Any violation of the Anti-Terrorism Laws by You, Your Owners, or Your employees or any "blocking" of Your assets under the Anti-Terrorism Laws shall constitute grounds for immediate termination of this Agreement and any other Agreement You have entered with Us or one of Our Affiliates, in accordance with the termination provisions of this Agreement.

- (c) Comply with Our anti-bribery and anti-corruption compliance requirements and standards, and You shall:
 - (i) comply with all applicable laws, statutes, regulations and codes relating to anti-bribery, anti-money laundering and anti-corruption including but not limited to the Bribery Act 2010 of the United Kingdom, the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act 1977 of the United States of America, and local laws ("Relevant Requirements");
 - (ii) comply with Our brand partner standards of business conduct and any updates to this policy as We may issue from time to time ("Relevant Policies");
 - (iii) have and shall maintain in place throughout the Term Your own policies and procedures, including adequate training and due diligence to ensure compliance with the Relevant Requirements, the Relevant Policies and Section 11.9(c)(i), and will enforce them where appropriate;
 - (iv) promptly report to Us any request or demand for any undue financial or other advantage of any kind received by You in connection with the performance of this Agreement;
 - (v) ensure that neither You nor any person or entity acting for or on behalf of You shall make any expenditure for any unlawful purposes in the performance of Your obligations under this Agreement and in connection with Your activities in relation thereto;
 - (vi) ensure that neither You nor any person or entity acting for or on behalf of You, shall make any offer, payment, request, or promise to pay, authorize the payment of any money, or offer, promise, request or authorize the giving of anything of value, to any Government Official, any Government Entity, any political party or official thereof, or any candidate for political office, or any other person or entity while knowing or having reason to know that all or a portion of such money or thing of value will be offered, given, or promised, directly or indirectly, to any such official, to any such political party or official thereof, or to any candidate for political office for the purpose of:
 - a) influencing any action or decision of such official party or official thereof, or candidate in his or its capacity, including a decision to fail to perform his or its official functions, or
 - b) inducing such official party or official thereof, or candidate to use his or its influence with any governmental authority to effect or influence any act or decision of such governmental authority,
 - (vii) hereby represent and warrant to Us that You have conducted appropriate due diligence and that no Government Official or any candidate for political office has any direct or indirect ownership or investment interest in the revenues or profit of Your and Our Vehicle Rental Business, and that You have been in full compliance with all Relevant Requirements;

- (viii) immediately notify Us in writing if a Government Officer becomes an officer or employee of You or acquires a direct or indirect interest in You, and You warrant that you have no Government Officials as officers, employees or direct or indirect owners at the date of this Agreement; and
- (ix) within one month of the Effective Date, and annually thereafter, certify to Us in writing signed by an officer of Your business, compliance with this <u>Section 11.9(c)</u> by You and all persons associated with it. You shall provide supporting evidence of compliance as We may reasonably request. For example, You will provide and respond to anti-bribery and anti-corruption questionnaires, background checks, and will submit to audits by Us, Our auditor and Our representatives, at your expense, to ensure compliance with the Relevant Requirements, Relevant Policies, and this Agreement.

For the purpose of this Section 11.8, the meaning of adequate procedures, Government Official, and whether a person is associated with another person shall be determined in accordance with the Relevant Requirements, Relevant Policies, and this Agreement. "Government Official" shall mean anyone, regardless of rank or title, who works for or on behalf of a Government Entity, or their close relatives. "Government Entity" shall mean any local, provincial, state or national government; wholly or partially government-owned or government-controlled business or company; public international organization; any department, agency, or instrumentality of any such government or organization; any political party or candidate; or any company, entity, or organization owned or controlled by, or acting in an official capacity on behalf of, any of the above. Examples include, but are not limited to: parliament, police, tax authorities, customs inspectors; state-owned utilities, universities and hospitals; the United Nations, Olympic Committee, International Red Cross, or World Bank.

In the event of differing requirements, the strictest requirements shall apply. For the purpose of this <u>Section 11.8</u>, a person associated with You includes but is not limited to any agent, delegate or subcontractor of Yours. Breach of this <u>Section 11.8</u> by You shall be deemed a material breach of this Agreement. We reserve the right to terminate this Agreement if We reasonably suspect or believe that a breach of the Relevant Requirements has occurred.

11.10. <u>Signage, Fixtures and Furnishings</u>. You shall purchase and install, at such locations in such manner as We shall designate, such signs, fixtures, furnishings, kiosks, appliances and equipment as We may direct from time to time; and refrain from installing or permitting to be installed any signs, fixtures, furnishings, appliances or equipment not meeting Our standards and specifications. You agree to refurbish and upgrade the Locations as may be reasonably required by Us to maintain or improve the appearance of the Locations, to accommodate new or additional car or car-related requirements, and to conform to Our current standards and specifications as We may from time to time prescribe in the Operations Guide, Identification Standards Manual or otherwise in writing. You agree to display, at Your expense, the then current Marks on all signage, forms, uniforms, stationery and any other items that We designate for display of the Marks. In the event that We change the Marks, or trade dress, You shall have a reasonable period of time (as We may in our discretion from time to time prescribe in the Operations Guide, Identification Standards Manual or otherwise in writing) to make such modifications pursuant to this Section.

- 11.11. <u>Rental Agreement Forms</u>. You shall purchase from Our approved suppliers Our form of Rental Agreement that meets Our then current specifications. You shall use this form for all of Your Franchised Businesses and no modifications, alterations or additions shall be made to the form without Our prior written consent.
- 11.12. <u>Assistance to Us and Other Franchisees</u>. You shall cooperate with and assist Us and other members of the Franchised System when our or their Vehicles need service or repair, when a replacement Vehicle is needed or when a Vehicle must be returned to its owner as prescribed in the Operations Guide.
- 11.13. <u>Referral of Customers</u>. If You are unable to rent or lease under the System any product or service desired by an actual or prospective customer (including as a result of vehicle or model availability, vehicle rental rate, vehicle pick-up location or other customer preference), (i) You shall use all reasonable efforts to refer that customer to another Franchised Business, or to a Car Sales Business, Vehicle Leasing Business, Car Self-Service/Sharing Business or Truck Rental Business operated under the Marks, which rents or leases the desired product or service, and (ii) We, in Our sole discretion, may refer that customer to another (x) Franchised Business, or to a Car Sales Business, Vehicle Leasing Business, or Car Self-Service/Sharing Business operated under the Marks, or (y) Affiliate Branded Business, or to a Car Sales Business, Vehicle Leasing Business, or Car Self-Service/Sharing Business of Ours, Our Affiliates or a franchisee of Ours or Our Affiliates operated under any mark used by Us or Our Affiliates other than the Marks.
- 11.14. <u>Trade Name and Service Marks</u>. You shall operate Your Franchised Business only using the Trade Names or under other Marks that We may authorize and specify from time to time. You shall not use the Marks as part of any legal entity name. Prior to applying or filing for any fictitious or "doing-business-as" name, You shall notify Franchisor and comply with any instructions of Franchisor relating thereto, including with respect to the addition of words before or after the Marks that reflect Your name, geographic location or other information. The Marks shall not be used in association with any business, product or service not specifically authorized by this Franchise Agreement.
- 11.15. <u>Domain Names</u>. You shall not register or assist others in registering the Marks or variations thereof, or any name or mark in which We have an interest, with any domain name registrar that has the authority or ability to allocate or assign Internet domain names on either the international, national, regional or local levels.
- 11.16. <u>Franchisee Identification</u>. You shall clearly identify Yourself by Your corporate, limited liability company or partnership trade name and as an independent franchisee of Franchisor in Your contracts and agreements of every kind, on and in all e-mail and other forms of electronic communication, in advertising, including yellow pages advertising, on Rental Agreements, checks and negotiable instruments, and all other forms and documents used in Your Franchised Business. You must hold Yourself out to the public as an independent contractor and each Location shall display a sign that identifies You as "an independent franchisee" of the Franchised System or similar language approved by Us in writing in advance. We may specify in writing the content, form and placement of the notice.

- 11.17. <u>Public Figures</u>. You shall not use a public figure to promote or advertise Your Franchised Business without Our prior written consent.
- 11.18. Exclusive Dealing. During the term of this Agreement, You shall deal exclusively with Us, Our Affiliates or a third party designated by Us to perform Our obligations hereunder (collectively and individually referred to as "Delegates"). You shall not, directly or indirectly, for Your own or others' benefit, alone, or in conjunction with any other person or entity: (1) own, engage in, be employed by, advise, assist, lease or sublease to, invest in, franchise, lend money to, agree to sell or sell all or substantially all the assets of Your Franchised Business to, or have any interest in, whether financial or otherwise, any other Vehicle Rental Business, except under a franchise from Us or Our Affiliate; or (2) divert or attempt to divert any actual or prospective business or customer of the business franchised hereunder, or of any other Franchised Business, to any competitor, by direct or indirect inducement or otherwise. Any failure to comply with the requirements of this Section 11.18 will constitute an event of default under this Agreement, a violation of the terms of this Section 11.18, and would result in irreparable injury to Us for which no adequate remedy at law may be available. Accordingly, You consent to the issuance of an injunction prohibiting any conduct in violation of the terms of this Section 11.18, without the necessity of showing actual or threatened harm and without being required to furnish a bond or other security. You agree to pay all court costs and reasonable attorneys' fees incurred by Us in the enforcement of this Section 11.18, including payment of all costs and expenses for obtaining specific performance of, or an injunction against violation of, these requirements. This Section 11.18 shall apply to any and all vehicle rental operations of You or Your Owners, unless franchised by Us or Our Affiliate separately from this Franchise Agreement, whether operated independently or in connection with other businesses in which You or Your Owners, are directly or indirectly interested as Owner, operator, manager or agent, in whole or part, except for passive investments of less than one percent (1%) of the outstanding equity interest in a publicly-traded company in the business of vehicle rental. Your Owners shall execute a non-compete agreement in a form and manner approved by Us.
- 11.19. Approved Supplier. We reserve the right to require You to purchase all vehicles, equipment, fixtures, furnishings, signs, décor items, parts, forms, supplies and other products, services and materials used in the operation of Your Franchised Business from an approved supplier as We may from time to time designate in the Operations Guide or otherwise in writing. We shall have the right to designate, at any time and for any reason, a single approved supplier and to require You to purchase exclusively from such approved supplier, which exclusive approved supplier may be Us or Our Affiliate. We and Our Affiliates may provide Your contact information to suppliers or other third parties. We and Our Affiliates may receive payments or other compensation from suppliers on account of such suppliers' dealing with Us and other franchisees. We may use all amounts so received for any purpose We and Our Affiliates deem appropriate. If You desire to purchase items used in the operation of Your Franchised Business from suppliers other than those previously designated or approved by Us as the only approved suppliers, You shall first submit to Us a written request for authorization to purchase such items, together with such information and samples as We may reasonably require. We shall have the right to require periodically that Our representatives be permitted to inspect such items and/or supplier's facilities, and that samples from the proposed supplier, or of the proposed items, be delivered for evaluation and testing either to Us or to an independent testing facility designated by Us. Permission for such inspections shall be a condition of the initial and continued approval of such

supplier. A charge not to exceed the costs of the evaluation and testing shall be paid by You. We shall, within ninety (90) days after Our receipt of such request and completion of such evaluation and testing (if required by Us), notify You in writing of Our approval or disapproval. We may deny such approval for any reason, including Our determination to limit the number of approved suppliers. We may from time to time revoke Our approval of particular items or suppliers. Within thirty (30) days after receipt of notice of such revocation (or, for failure to meet health or safety standards, immediately upon receipt of notice), You shall cease to sell or use any disapproved item, and cease to purchase from any disapproved supplier.

11.20. Computers and Data Transmission. You are required, at Your expense, to purchase or lease, and thereafter use and maintain, such computer system hardware, software, required dedicated telephone and power lines, modems, printer(s), other computer-related accessories or peripheral equipment, and systems and devices to monitor vehicle telematics, geolocation, and/or other information (which you may be required to install in every Vehicle utilized in Your Franchised Business), in each case as We specify in the Operations Guide or otherwise in writing (collectively, the "Computer System"). Your Computer System shall have the capacity to electronically exchange information, messages, and other data with other computers, by such means (including but not limited to the Internet), and using such protocols (e.g., TCP/IP), as We may reasonably prescribe in the Operations Guide or otherwise in writing. We shall have the right from time to time, and at any time, to retrieve data and information from Your Computer System, by modem or other requested means, and use it for any reasonable business purpose both during and after the term of this Agreement. We may, from time to time, specify in the Operations Guide or otherwise in writing the information that You shall collect and maintain on the Computer System installed at Your Franchised Business (including rental transactions, Vehicles, reservations, customer profiles and other pertinent information relating thereto), and You shall provide to Us such reports as We may reasonably request from the data so collected and maintained. The information so obtained by Us shall be in addition to and not in lieu of the reporting requirements set forth in Section 13 hereof. In accordance with Section 11.19 above, We reserve the right to require You to acquire the Computer System (and each part of the Computer System) from an approved supplier as We may from time to time prescribe in the Operations Guide or otherwise in writing. We may designate Ourselves or an Affiliate as an approved supplier (and may be the sole approved supplier) for the Computer System (or any part of the Computer System). You shall keep the Computer System in good maintenance and repair and, at Your expense, shall promptly install such additions, changes, modifications, substitutions, and/or replacements to the Computer System, as We direct.

11.21. <u>Use of Customer or Other Data.</u> You shall not use customer or other data (including in marketing programs) in a manner which violates the terms of this Agreement, any applicable law or any privacy, spamming or security policies that We establish from time to time in the Operations Guide or otherwise in writing. We reserve the right to introduce contact management policies from time to time. On termination of this Agreement customer data shall be assigned to Us or at Our direction where permitted. After the assignment such customer data must be deleted from Your records.

We shall have the right to obtain data regarding customer interactions ("Customer Interaction Data") from You via the point of sale system, Computer system, or through other manners such as devices or surveys, the specifications of which may be included in the Operations Guide or

otherwise in writing by Us. Customer Interaction Data may include data relating to customer interactions such as, without limitation, transaction data, customer satisfaction data, incident reports, customer survey results, any of which may identify the Franchised Business and/or Your employee(s). You acknowledge that We may share Customer Interaction Data with our Affiliates and with other franchisees or licensees of Us or Our Affiliate(s).

You shall, in relation to personal data processed in connection with this Agreement ("Franchise Data") (a) process the Franchise Data in a manner consistent with Directive 95/46/EC of the European Parliament and the Council on the protection of individuals with regard to the processing of personal data and on the free movement of such data, as applicable, and in accordance with standards set forth in the Operations Guide, and/or any other applicable data protection legislation ("Data Protection Requirements"); (b) process the Franchise Data only so far as is necessary for the purpose of performing its obligations under this Agreement; (c) not disclose Franchise Data or allow access to it other than by employees or third parties engaged by You to perform the obligations imposed on the Franchisee by this agreement, and ensure that these employees or third parties are subject to written contractual obligations concerning the Franchise Data which are no less onerous than those imposed on the Franchisee by this Agreement; (d) assist Franchisor to comply with any obligations as are imposed on the Franchisor by the Data Protection Requirements; and (e) maintain technical and organizational security measures sufficient to comply at least with the obligations imposed on the Franchisor by the Data Protection Requirements.

You shall ensure that Your hardware, software, business practices, and information security program are consistent with the PCI Standards, if You have access to, process, store, or otherwise handle Cardholder Data. "Cardholder Data" means: (i) with respect to a payment card, the account holder's name, account number, service code, card validation code/value, PIN or PIN block, valid to and from dates and magnetic stripe data; and (ii) information relating to a payment card transaction that is identifiable with a specific account. "PCI Standards" means the security standards for the protection of payment card data with which the payment card companies require merchants to comply, including, but not limited to, the Payment Card Industry Data Security Standards currently in effect and as may be updated from time to time. If any audit or inspection conducted pursuant to this Agreement reveals a material technical issue, security problem, or other non-compliance with any applicable Data Protection Requirement(s) and/or the PCI Standards, You will pay Our costs for conducting such audit and/or inspection and will propose an appropriate written response, including a plan for the remediation of the problem, within the time reasonably requested by Us. Upon Our approval of such plan, You will remedy the problem according to the plan. We will not be responsible for any additional costs or fees related to such remedy.

You shall indemnify Us, Our Affiliates, and each of Our and Our Affiliate(s) respective current and former officers, directors and employees ("Franchisor Indemnitees") against all claims and proceedings and all liability, loss, costs and expenses incurred by Franchisor Indemnitees as a result of any claim made or brought by an individual or other legal person in respect of any loss, damage or distress caused to them as a result of the Your unauthorized processing, unlawful processing, destruction of and/or damage to any Franchise Data or Cardholder Data processed by You, Your employees, or Your agents. In this clause, personal data and processing shall have the same meanings as set out in the Data Protection Requirements or PCI standards, and process shall be construed accordingly.

- 11.22. *Franchisee's Prices*. You agree to comply with all applicable laws relating to pricing as well as any and all policies We prescribe from time to time in the Operations Guide or otherwise in writing relating to permissible charges beyond time, mileage and usage charges which may be charged by You to the customer, and We may revoke or alter such permission at any time. You shall disclose all charges, whether relating to fuel, airport surcharges, airport concession fee recoveries, reimbursement fees, the age of the driver, additional drivers or any other additional charges which cannot reasonably be avoided by the customer, as well as any applicable taxes, and You shall also include a description of any geographical restrictions and mileage charges applicable to the rental. You agree not to use any rates or engage in any false or misleading advertising, pricing, invoicing or billing practices, which violate any applicable law, rule, ordinance, regulation or other valid governmental pronouncement or which are detrimental to Our image or which tend to mislead the public in any way. You further agree to file with Us in a manner and form as We direct prior to the commencement of operations a complete schedule of Your charges and rates and thereafter You agree to adopt, maintain and comply with all procedures necessary to give Us notice of any proposed changes thereto in accordance with the requirements contained in the Operations Guide. We may from time to time advertise suggested rental charges, and, to the extent allowed by applicable law, We may from time to time promote or prescribe types and levels (maximum or minimum) of rates which, in Our sole discretion, and business judgment, We determine best serve the competitive and other business interests of the System. You agree to maintain the types and levels (maximum or minimum) of such prescribed rates. In Our sole discretion, such rates may include or exclude a separate charge or charges for mileage, insurance, gasoline, oil, maintenance or any other item.
- 11.23. <u>Campaigns</u>. You shall subscribe to and fully and completely participate in any and all programs, campaigns or activities, regular or special, relating to advertising, sales promotion, marketing, reservations, centralized billing, direct billing, charge cards, credit cards, debit cards, cash deposit ID cards, any cards issued by Us or Our Affiliates, travel industry commissions or tour arrangements, or any other program, campaign or activity which We may from time to time engage in, conduct or prescribe, in Our sole discretion, for Our benefit and the benefit of Franchised System franchisees.
- 11.24. *Programs*. You shall subscribe to, fully and completely participate in, and comply with any and all operating programs, customer satisfaction programs, account programs, coupon programs, marketing and sales programs, experimental or test programs, and such other programs that We may from time to time prescribe in the Operations Guide or otherwise in writing, including, but not limited to any (i) one-way rental program, (ii) frequent renter, loyalty and/or rewards program(s), (iii) Corporate Rate Programs (as defined in and in accordance with and subject to Section 11.26 below); and (iv) any programs involving a Car Sales Business, Vehicle Leasing Business or Car Self-Service/Sharing Business in which we require you to participate as contemplated by Section 3.2, as all such programs and additional programs may be modified, replaced or instituted by Us from time to time and as may be specifically identified in Attachment A hereto (together with all programs, campaigns, and activities described in Section 11.23 above, the "Programs"). The Programs may include participation by Vehicle Rental Businesses owned, operated, franchised, or licensed by Our Affiliate(s) which are identified by trademarks, trade names, service marks, logos, emblems, and other indicia and origin different and distinct from the Proprietary Marks, including Vehicle Rental Businesses that may compete with Your Business. You agree to fully and completely participate in, support and service the Programs, and to incur

the expenses, if any, of doing so, in accordance with the relevant provisions of the Programs, as required by Us, regardless of whether all other System franchisees are also required to participate in, support and service the Programs. If all other System franchisees are also required to participate in, support and service a Program, then the expenses incurred by You will be on the same basis as other System franchisees. You understand and agree that You may be required to enter into participation or other agreements, which shall contain such terms and conditions as We shall determine to be appropriate, to evidence Your participation in such Programs.

- 11.25. <u>Rebates</u>. We and/or Our Affiliates may and are entitled to earn revenue from and to receive and retain for Our and/or their own credit, without accounting to or sharing with You, all payments, profits, rebates, discounts, bonuses, advantages, goods, commissions, incentives, or other allowances or benefits whether by way of cash, kind or credit (collectively, "**Rebates**") which We and/or Our Affiliates may earn or be provided by sources, manufacturers or suppliers whether or not on account of purchases made by Us or an Affiliate, for its own account or for the account of You, or whether or not related, directly or indirectly, to the sale or leasing of products or services to You or any other franchisees. You acknowledge that We and/or Our Affiliates owe no fiduciary, trust or other duty to You and are under no such duty to account or disclose to You for such Rebates, and may retain such Rebates entirely for Our and/or their own account.
- 11.26. <u>Corporate Rate Programs</u>. We and Our Affiliates may enter into contracts throughout the term of this Agreement with commercial entities, membership associations, governmental agencies and departments, and other groups and organizations under which the contracting party or others (e.g., customers of the contracting party) receive contracted rates, discounts or other benefits ("Corporate Rate Programs"); You agree to fully and completely participate in, comply with, and adhere to, all such contracted rates, discounts or other benefits as We may from time to time prescribe in the Operations Guide or otherwise in writing, except as may otherwise be required by applicable law. Further, You agree to comply with all of the terms and conditions of all Corporate Rate Programs as We may establish and modify them from time to time, including rebates and liability insurance coverages. You may not enter into any Corporate Rate Program or similar program other than those prescribed by Us except with Our written consent.
- 11.27. <u>Net Promoter Score</u>. You shall carry out and report to Us such customer satisfaction tracking techniques as We require and achieve a satisfactory Net Promoter Score, as set forth at <u>Attachment B</u> or as otherwise reasonably determined by Us from time to time, in comparison to the scores obtained by, as selected by Us: (1) Franchised Businesses operated by Us or Our Affiliates; and/or (2) Franchised Businesses operated by Our franchisees. For the purposes of this Agreement, "**Net Promoter Score**" or "**NPS**" shall mean the customer loyalty metric, designated by Us from time to time, which is designed to measure levels of customer satisfaction.
- 11.28. <u>Reservations</u>. You shall register each of Your Locations with the Reservations System and pay the then-current fee imposed by Us, and/or due under the Reservations System. Your use of the Reservations System is subject to the limitations described in <u>Section 9</u> of this Agreement.
- 11.29. <u>Rental Qualifications</u>. All customers shall meet the rental qualifications mandated by Us except in states where Our restrictions are void by law.

- 11.30. <u>Participation in Travel Programs</u>. You shall fully and completely participate in and fully honor any and all of the terms of frequent flyer, frequent renter or other travel incentive programs which We may designate from time to time in the Operations Guide.
- 11.31. <u>Social Media</u>. You shall comply with the standards and procedures developed by Us for the Franchised System, in the manner directed by Us in the Operations Guide or otherwise, with regard to Your authorization to use, and use of, blogs, common social networks (such as Facebook), professional networks (such as Linked-In), live blogging tools (such as Twitter), virtual worlds, file, audio and video sharing sites and other similar social networking media or tools (together, "Social Media") that in any way references the Marks or involves the Franchised System or Your Franchised Business. Without limiting the foregoing, Franchisor shall at all times have administrator rights over all Social Media used by You, and Franchisor may, at its option and without notice or limitation, assume administration and control over any such Social Media platforms relating to the Franchised Business.
- 11.32. <u>Security</u>. We may require You to post a deposit in the form of cash or a non-revocable letter of credit or other form of security acceptable to Us, to secure Your or any of Your Affiliates' obligations to Us and Our Affiliates, whether under this Agreement or otherwise. The initial amount of such security deposit, if required, will have been provided to you before you sign this Agreement. Thereafter, we may increase such amount from time to time, in Our sole discretion, based upon various relevant factors, such as a change in the revenues or the financial condition related to You, any guarantor or Your Franchised Business. For purposes of clarity, if such security is drawn upon to satisfy any obligation related to You or Your Affiliates as provided in the first sentence of this <u>Section 11.30</u>, You shall be obligated to reinstate the full amount of such security deposit within five (5) days and failure to do so will be deemed a material breach of this Agreement.
- 11.33. <u>Liquidated Damages for Non-Compliance</u>. The parties acknowledge and agree that quantifying losses arising from Your breach may be inherently difficult but such breach could impact Our reputation, as well as, Our intellectual property rights; and the parties further stipulate that the agreed upon sums are not penalties, but rather a reasonable measure of damages based on the parties' experience in the vehicle leasing and rental business and given the nature of the losses that may result from a breach. Consequently, in the event that You breach any provision of this Agreement, any material provision of the Operations Guide, or any other agreement between Us or our Affiliate and You or your Affiliate, You will be liable for liquidated damages and pay Us in the amount of one hundred dollars (\$100) for each day that such non-compliance is in effect. If the violation is not corrected within ninety (90) days of Our notice, You will be liable for liquidated damages and pay Us the amount of Five Thousand Dollars (\$5,000) in addition to any per diem non-compliance fee amounts that have been or shall be incurred. The foregoing liquidated damages shall be in addition to Our termination rights and any other remedies available to Us under this Agreement or applicable law.
- 11.34. <u>Data Security Breach</u>. You are responsible for any and all information security incidents involving customer data that is handled by You. You shall notify Us (including both our franchise department and cert@hertz.com) in writing immediately (and in any event within twenty-four (24) hours) whenever You reasonably believe that there has been an unauthorized acquisition, destruction, modification, use, or disclosure of, or access to, customer data ("**Breach**"). After

providing such notice, You will investigate the Breach, take all necessary steps to eliminate or contain the exposures that led to such Breach, document all information collected as part of its investigation of the Breach, and keep Us advised of the status of such Breach and all matters related thereto. You further agree to provide, at Your sole cost, reasonable assistance and cooperation requested by Us and/or Our designated representatives, in the furtherance of any correction, remediation, or investigation of any such Breach and/or the mitigation of any damage, including any notification that is appropriate to send to individuals impacted or potentially impacted by the Breach, and/or the provision of any credit reporting service appropriate to provide to such individuals. Unless required by law, You shall not notify any individual or any third party other than law enforcement of any actual or potential Breach involving customer data provided to You by Us without first consulting with, and obtaining Our permission. In addition, within 30 days of identifying or being informed of a Breach, You shall develop and execute a plan that reduces the likelihood of a recurrence of such Breach. You agree that We may at Our discretion immediately suspend or terminate the transfer of customer data or connection to Our systems without penalty if a Breach occurs.

12. OPERATING ASSISTANCE AND DELEGATION OF SERVICES

- 12.1. <u>Consultation</u>. We agree, upon Your reasonable request, to furnish guidance, make recommendations and generally to give You the benefit of Our knowledge and experience in establishing, managing and operating Franchised Businesses. To the extent that such request for consultation exceeds that customarily provided by Us to franchisees in general, We may charge a reasonable fee.
- 12.2. <u>Location Directory</u>. We shall publish and keep up-to-date a directory of Our Locations on Our Web site. Each of Your Locations shall be listed in the directory provided You are not in default of this Agreement. We shall distribute this publication to selected travel agents, corporate travel managers and others who purchase vehicle rental services.
- 12.3. <u>Reservations System</u>. We or Our Affiliate currently maintain a Reservations System. Your use of the Reservations System is subject to the limitations described in <u>Section 9</u> of this Agreement. If You are in breach of any of Your obligations under this Agreement or any other agreement with Us or Our Affiliates, Your access to the Reservations System may be discontinued.
- 12.4. <u>Operations Guide</u>. We shall make available for Your use during the term of this Agreement, one (1) copy of the Operations Guide, which we may issue in any format (paper or electronic) that we choose. We may supplement the Operations Guide by periodic operating bulletins and similar memoranda that contain mandatory and suggested procedures, specifications and rules that We prescribe and which, when issued, shall be considered to be incorporated into the Operations Guide, whether or not updated into the Operations Guide document that we provide you.
- 12.5. <u>Site Selection and Approval</u>. Although the primary responsibility for selecting a site for Your Franchised Business shall be Yours, We and Our Affiliate shall review Your selection and inform You of Our approval or disapproval prior to the opening of Your Franchised Business as set forth in <u>Section 11.3</u>. Our approval of Your selection is not a guaranty or warranty as to the suitability or profitability of the Location.

- 12.6. <u>Supplies</u>. We and Our Affiliate may but are not obligated to make available to You, materials, forms, supplies and signs bearing Our Marks for use in Your Franchised Business. All such materials, forms, supplies and signs bearing the Marks shall be purchased from Us or from Our approved supplier.
- 12.7. <u>Web site</u>. We shall, as We may deem appropriate, include on Our Web site such information with respect to rates, equipment and conditions under which vehicles may be rented from System franchisee.
- 12.8. <u>Stolen Vehicles</u>. We shall assist You, to the extent practical, in locating stolen or converted vehicles, and shall cooperate with You in effectuating an economical and advantageous disposition or return of such vehicles.
- 12.9. <u>Purchase Programs</u>. We shall, at Our sole discretion, make available to You, upon such price, terms and conditions as We may determine, and to the extent permitted by law, such facilities as We may from time to time develop for Your Franchised Business, including for the purchase by You of vehicles through manufacturer purchase programs, and for the purchase of various materials such as lubricating oils and greases, tires, parts and accessories, antifreeze and other automotive products.
- 12.10. <u>Delegation and Combined Performance of Obligations</u>. We shall have the right to delegate Our performance of any obligation hereunder (including the provision of any service and the operation of any program) to an Affiliate or Our Delegate. You agree and acknowledge that We may, or such Delegate may, simultaneously perform the same, similar or different service for or on behalf of Our or such Delegate's company-owned, company-operated or franchised businesses or for or on behalf of businesses owned or operated by third parties, which businesses may be competitive with Your Franchised Business and the Franchised System and which may be located in the Franchised Territory. We and Our Delegates shall have the right to perform any such obligations on a combined basis (including utilizing the same or shared facilities, equipment, software and personnel) or in conjunction with the performance of the same, similar or different services for or on behalf of Our or such Delegate's company-owned, company-operated or franchised businesses or for or on behalf of businesses owned or operated by third parties, which businesses may be competitive with Your Franchised Business and the Franchised System and which may be located in the Franchised Territory. We shall have the right, in Our sole discretion, to allocate costs, personnel and other resources among any combined programs.
- 12.11. <u>Customer Service Program</u>. We shall have the right to develop, from time to time, a Program for customer service including, but not limited to a customer dispute resolution program. Under any such customer service Program(s), We shall have the right to resolve disputes between You and customers of the System who have rented from You at Our discretion and shall have the right to charge You up to the amount of the total rental charged to the customer by You plus a handling fee as may be prescribed in the Operations Guide from time to time. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, We shall have the right to offer to franchisees discounts and incentives and impose additional charges on products and services supplied by Us based on the level of performance or participation in (to the extent participation in such Program is optional) any customer service Program developed by Us.

13. RECORDS AND FINANCIAL REPORTS

- 13.1. <u>Forms and Records</u>. You are required to use in Your Franchised Business the forms and records specified in the Operations Guide. You must maintain and make accessible to Us and Our Affiliate for Our and Our Affiliate's review all forms and records of the transactions conducted by Your Franchised Business for a minimum period of six (6) years from the date of each such transaction.
- 13.2. <u>Financial Reports</u>. You shall send to Us and/or Our Affiliate quarterly or more frequently if We request, statements in a form satisfactory to Us that show the true financial condition and results of operations of You and of Your Franchised Business. We may require that you maintain financial information in a shared online system which we may access. Quarterly financial reports attested to and certified by You, are due within forty-five (45) days after the end of each of Your fiscal quarters during the term of this Agreement. We may require that the statements be audited annually at Your expense.
- 13.3. <u>Monthly Operating Reports</u>. You shall send Us or Our Affiliates, on forms or in formats specified by or deemed acceptable to Us, daily (or on such other frequency as we may specify) operating reports of facts and events in Your Franchised Business, such as the number of Vehicles held and available for rental, number of closed Rental Agreements, the amount of Your Gross Receipts and other information descriptive of Your Franchised Business.
- 13.4. <u>Electronic Data Access</u>. You shall provide Us or Our Affiliate access to retrieve electronic data recorded in Your Computer System on a 24-hour, seven days a week basis. Such data will include, but will not be limited to, files that contain information pertaining to rental transactions, Vehicles, reservations, customer profiles and data files that are part of Your general ledger.
- 13.5. <u>Disclosure to Third Parties</u>. You agree that during the term of this Agreement and upon termination or expiration of this Agreement, We may disclose to third parties Your credit history, business experience and other matters relating to Your operation of Your Franchised Business or Your status under this Agreement or any other agreement with Us or Our Affiliates. You agree to hold Us and any third parties harmless for the disclosure or use of such information.
- 13.6. <u>Management</u>. You shall report to Us the names and addresses of all of Your officers, directors and managers and report to Us immediately the changes in any such positions, including organizational documents executed to effect or approve such change.
- 13.7. <u>Financial Condition</u>. You recognize that Your ability to operate Your Franchised Business successfully on a day-to-day basis and to effectively perform Your other obligations under this Agreement depends to a great extent upon Your financial condition, including Your maintaining sufficient vehicle financing capacity as well as net working capital, liquidity and net worth and employing the same in Your Franchised Business. You shall at all times maintain and employ such amount and allocation of vehicle financing, net working capital, liquidity and net worth as will enable You to fulfill all of Your responsibilities under this Agreement, as we may determine necessary in Our discretion.

14. AUDIT AND INSPECTION

14.1. <u>Right to Audit</u>. We have the right at any time during reasonable business hours and without prior notice, during the Term and for six (6) years thereafter, to inspect Your Franchised Business, audit Your business methods, business records and computer systems and to take a physical inventory of Your rental fleet and other assets. You shall make space available to Us and Our Affiliate at Your Franchised Business to conduct such inspections and audits. If these inspections are made necessary by Your failure to comply with this Agreement or any other agreement with Us or Our Affiliates or if You deny Us access to Your Franchised Business or otherwise take action that results in the audit not proceeding satisfactorily, We have the right to charge You for the costs of making inspections, including charges for Our employees' or agents' travel expenses, room, board and compensation, and costs of enforcement of these provisions. The foregoing remedies shall be in addition to any other remedies We may have.

You will provide Us, or Our authorized representative, with full access to Your Franchised Business and will provide all assistance necessary for Us to conduct such audit. We are also entitled to inspect, take copies of, and audit Your books of account and all supporting documentation relating to the Your Franchised Business including records of Vehicles owned, rented, leased, operated, or kept for use in Your Franchised Business and the revenues therefrom for the entire period in which you operated a Franchised Business whether under this Agreement or otherwise..

Such inspection or audit shall be during reasonable business hours and within thirty (30) days of Our request for an audit; provided, however, that if We, in Our sole discretion, deem that a security breach with respect to data has or might have occurred, We may schedule such audit within one (1) day of providing notice. You will provide promptly and fully to Us and/or auditor and/or Our authorized representative all access (including to people), facilities and information requested by Us, Our auditor or authorized representative.

Without limiting Our rights under this Agreement in connection with a default, You will provide Franchisor a written report outlining the corrective actions that You have implemented or propose to implement with the schedule and current status of each corrective action, within thirty (30) days of receipt of any audit report, and shall implement all corrective actions within ninety (90) days of Your receipt of the audit report, or in either case shorter period of time as may be specified by Us in our sole discretion. You shall update such report to Us as necessary every thirty (30) days reporting the status of all corrective actions through the date of implementation.

14.2. <u>Resolution of Discrepancies</u>. If the audit (or any other periodic inspection not being a full audit) shows that Your accounting as to the calculation of the payments due under this Agreement, and/or any other financial matter is incorrect as a result of misreporting by You either with respect to the number of Vehicles owned, rented, leased, operated or kept for use in Your Franchised Business, You shall promptly rectify the defect in the amount accounted for and/or the accounting system defect as the case may be, including all interest owed under <u>Section 5.4</u> of this Agreement. If the audit reveals that You have failed to comply with any provision of this Agreement or any other agreement between You or Your Affiliate and Us or Our Affiliate, or if the sums due to Us are found to be insufficient by a figure equivalent to two percent (2%) or more of the sum due, or if You deny Us access to the books and records of You and/or Your Business or otherwise take

action that results in the examination or audit not proceeding satisfactorily, We shall have the right to charge You for all of Our costs of conducting the audit, including Our employees' or agents' travel expenses, room, board and compensation and costs of enforcement of these provisions, and reasonable accounting and legal fees. The foregoing remedies shall be in addition to any other remedies We may have. If an audit reveals an overpayment by You to Us, We shall promptly refund the overpayment or, at Our option, apply the overage to any outstanding amounts owed by You or Your Affiliate to Us or Our Affiliate.

15. INSURANCE

- 15.1. <u>Automobile Liability Insurance</u>. You shall have in force at all times such policies of automobile liability insurance as are prescribed from time to time in Our Operations Guide, including but not limited to automobile liability insurance covering death of or injury to third parties and damage to property of third parties. Unless different provisions are contained in the Operations Guide, minimum automobile liability coverage shall:
 - (a) be in force for all owned, hired and non-owned vehicles used in Your Franchised Business;
 - (b) provide coverage of One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000) combined single limits per occurrence for You, Us, Our Affiliates, franchisees of Our Affiliates, and all other Franchised System franchisees;
 - (c) provide coverage for certain corporate account renters with whom Franchisor has corporate or special account agreements in accordance with the terms of the Master Agreements for those corporate or special accounts; and
 - (d) provide minimum statutory limits coverage, as prescribed by the laws of Your state for all other rental customers.

Insurance policies must provide coverage for all renters, their employees, employers and immediate family, if any, authorized by the renter to use the rented Vehicle, even though We may restrict by the terms and conditions of the Rental Agreement the extent to which and the persons to whom such coverage shall apply. Policies shall also provide for uninsured/underinsured motorist coverage and personal injury protection only as required by the laws of the state in which the Vehicle was rented or as required for certain corporate account renters with whom Franchisor has corporate or special account agreements in accordance with the terms of the Master Agreements for those corporate or special accounts.

- 15.2. <u>Automobile Comprehensive and Collision Insurance</u>. You may be required to carry comprehensive and collision insurance, if We so require in the Operations Guide or otherwise in writing. You may be required to carry such insurance as a condition to Your purchase or lease of Vehicles from Us or Our Affiliates.
- 15.3. <u>Other Liability Insurance</u>. You shall obtain and keep in full force and effect at all times during the term of this Agreement policies of insurance applicable to all Your Franchised Businesses which cover public liability (including comprehensive general liability, garage liability and garage keepers legal liability). Such insurance shall include an endorsement protecting You

and Us, and Your and Our Affiliates, shareholders, officers, directors, partners and employees, and other franchisees of Ours and Our Affiliates from any claims, loss, liability, personal injury, death, property damage, loss of business income or expense whatsoever arising from their handling of Your business or equipment in the course of activities related to Your Franchised Business or Franchised System. The policies shall include at a minimum (except as additional coverages, higher policy limits and other provisions may from time to time be prescribed in the Operations Guide):

- (a) Commercial general liability insurance (occurrence type, which shall include personal injury and advertising liability insurance) with limits of not less than one million dollars (\$1,000,000) combined single limit per occurrence; and automobile and truck liability coverage for all owned, non-owned, and hired vehicles, covering bodily injury, including death, and property damage with limits of not less than one million dollars (\$1,000,000) combined single limit per occurrence. The aforesaid insurance shall be primary and non-contributory.
- (b) Workers' Compensation and Employer's Liability insurance as well as such other insurance as may be required by statute or rule of the state in which Your Franchised Business is located or operated. Employer's Liability insurance shall have limits of not less than five hundred thousand dollars (\$500,000).
- (c) Excess liability insurance with a combined single limit of not less than four million dollars (\$4,000,000) per occurrence in excess of the underlying liability insurance requirements set forth in Section 15.3(a) and (b) above.
- (d) Commercial property insurance for all real and personal property owned by You and used in Your business, including business interruption insurance.
- (e) Data privacy and security insurance covering negligent acts and omissions in connection with Your Franchised Business, in such amounts as we may prescribe in the Operations Guide.
- (f) Garage liability and garage keepers legal liability insurance.

At Our request, all the foregoing provisions of <u>Section 15.3</u> shall also be written for the benefit of Our Affiliates.

- 15.4. <u>General Insurance Provisions</u>. The insurance coverage required under <u>Sections 15.1</u>, <u>15.2</u>, and 15.3 above shall:
 - (a) name Us as a loss payee on the commercial property policy and as an additional insured on the liability policies with respect to liability arising out of Your operations under this Agreement;
 - (b) waive subrogation against Us and all other Franchised System franchisees regardless of any insurance that may be procured by Us or any other franchisee and regardless of the effect of any co-insurance provisions and deductibles;

- (c) provide that it shall be considered primary and non-contributory and that any insurance that may be procured by Us, by other Franchised System franchisees, or by any customer, shall be considered excess, except as may from time to time be prescribed by the Operations Guide;
- (d) not in any way, either by policy or by separate agreement impose customer qualifications or eligibility standards for determining eligibility of a customer to rent a Vehicle. Such rental qualifications shall be as prescribed from time to time in the Operations Guide; and
- (e) be obtained from a casualty insurance carrier which meets the minimum standards set forth in the Operations Guide and be in a form satisfactory to Us in accordance with the standards and specifications set forth herein, or in the Operations Guide, and in the Operations Guide.

Franchisee further agrees to keep on file with Us at all times during the term of this Agreement current certificates and, upon issuance, policies evidencing the insurance coverages required to be obtained by this Agreement. These certificates and policies shall provide that no cancellation or modification of the policies evidenced thereby may be made without at least thirty (30) days prior written notice to Us, unless the termination is for nonpayment, in which case the minimum notice to Us shall be ten (10) days. You must also provide such notice to Us of any termination or alteration of insurance required by this Agreement.

Your obligation to obtain and maintain the foregoing policy or policies in the amounts specified shall not be limited in any way by reason of any insurance which may be maintained by Us, nor shall Your performance of that obligation relieve You of liability under the indemnity provisions set forth in <u>Section 24.2</u> hereof.

Should You, for any reason, fail to procure or maintain the insurance required by this Agreement, as revised from time to time for all franchisees in writing, We shall have the right and authority (without, however, any obligation to do so) to (1) procure such insurance and to charge same to You, which charges, together with a reasonable fee for Our expenses in so acting, shall be payable by You immediately upon notice, or (2) terminate this Agreement as provided in <u>Section 18.4(p)</u> hereof.

You waive any claims for loss against Us to the extent You receive insurance proceeds with respect to your loss.

16. REAL ESTATE

16.1. <u>Leases with Franchisor</u>. If You operate Your Franchised Business from a site leased from Us or one of Our Affiliates, Your lease may be terminated at Our option upon termination of this Franchise Agreement, whether or not such termination clause appears in Your lease. Termination shall not discharge any rent or other charges owed under Your lease as of the time of termination, nor excuse rent for the unexpired term if We do not place a Franchised Business at such site following termination. If You are in default of Your lease and fail to cure the default within the time allowed in the lease, You are in default of this Franchise Agreement.

16.2. <u>Airport Concession Agreements</u>

- (a) If the concession or right to operate a rental car business in connection with any airport within the Franchised Territory becomes available by bid, a request for proposal or otherwise by the governing body or authority for such airport, or if such concession or rights comes up for renewal or extension, You shall give Us and/or Our Affiliates the first right, without any obligation, to become the concessionaire or lessee of the applicable operating space. If We so elect, We shall sublet the concession and the leased premises to You, subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement.
- (b) If We permit You to become the airport concessionaire and/or lessee, You shall:
 - (i) make every reasonable effort to obtain and maintain the Airport Agreements required to operate Your Franchised Business at the airport;
 - (ii) provide Us or Our Affiliate with a copy of the bid package and bid or request for proposal for any Airport Agreement upon the earlier of its completion or ten (10) days prior to its submission and We may approve or disapprove the bid and/or proposal; and
 - (iii) bid or submit a proposal according to rules of the airport authority or other applicable entity.
- (c) if You fail to comply with (b) above, We shall have the right to:
 - (i) submit a bid or proposal on Our and/or Our Affiliate's behalf for the Airport Agreements under which You shall be obligated to perform;
 - (ii) sever the airport location from Your Franchised Territory and establish Our own operation at such site; or
 - (iii) terminate this Agreement.
- (d) At Our option, the Airport Agreements shall be approved by Us prior to Your execution of the Airport Agreements. In all cases, the Airport Agreements or any renewals or extensions thereof shall provide that Franchisor and/or its Affiliate is allowed to succeed to Your status under the Airport Agreements in the event You fail to cure a default or are terminated under the Airport Agreements, or You fail to cure a default or are terminated under this Agreement.
- (e) You shall satisfy all of Your obligations under all Airport Agreements.
- (f) You shall notify Us whenever any Airport Agreement is opened to bid or proposal and You shall provide Us with copies of all notices related to the bidding or proposal process.
- (g) You shall provide Us with copies of all executed Airport Agreements within thirty (30) days of Your receipt of such Airport Agreements.

(h) If during the term of this Agreement, a material Airport Agreement comes up for renewal for a term extending beyond the term of this Agreement, upon your request We will consider in good faith replacing this Agreement with our then-current form of franchise agreement for an initial term corresponding to the proposed term of such Airport Agreement; provided that all of the conditions for renewal described in Section 6 of this Agreement are satisfied.

17. TRADEMARKS

- Ownership and Usage. You acknowledge that as between You and Us We have a right to use the Trade Names, all designs used with or near the foregoing and all other Marks that We license to You in this Agreement. Your right to use these Trade Names and Marks arises solely from this Agreement and You may only use the Trade Names and Marks according to the rules that We prescribe from time to time. You shall not use the Trade Names and Marks as part of any corporate name, domain name or trade name or with any prefix, suffix or other modifying words, terms, designs or symbols other than logos which We have licensed. You shall not use the Trade Names and Marks to offer or advertise any services not authorized by Us in writing (such as the retail sale of new and/or used Vehicles or the repair and maintenance of Vehicles for others), or in any other way not specifically provided in this Agreement, unless We have given You prior written permission to do so. If We deem it advisable to modify or discontinue use of any Marks, You shall do so at Your expense within a reasonable period of time after notice. You represent, warrant, and agree that You shall not contest at any time during or after the Term of this Franchise Agreement, in any manner, the validity of Our or Our Affiliate's exclusive ownership of and rights to or in any of the Marks or Our or Our Affiliate's right to any copyright, patent, trade secret or other element of the Franchised System, including any Internet designation or domain name, whether now existing or hereafter created or obtained.
- 17.2. <u>Infringement</u>. You shall notify Us immediately in writing if You become aware of any infringement of, or challenge to, Our rights to the Marks. However, You shall not be deemed to be Our agent for the purpose of Our receipt of notice of infringement of the Marks. You shall not communicate on this subject directly or indirectly with anyone other than Us or Our attorneys. We have the sole right to take whatever action We deem appropriate and We have the exclusive right to control any litigation or other proceeding concerning the Marks. You shall execute all instruments and documents, render assistance and do all things that in Our opinion or the opinion of Our attorneys are necessary and advisable to protect and maintain Our interests in the Marks.
- 17.3. <u>Protection of Marks</u>. We shall take such action as We deem appropriate to preserve Our rights to and interest in the Marks as they are from time to time in use and Our right to license the Marks to others, and shall take such action as it deems appropriate to protect and defend Our right to and interest in the Marks against infringement, confusion, tarnishment, dilution or other diminution or loss. We shall have full discretion to elect the specific measures, if any, to be taken pursuant to Our obligations under this <u>Section 17.3</u> of this Franchise Agreement and shall be obligated to take only such action as We reasonably may determine to be necessary and appropriate.

18. TERMINATION

- Termination by You. You may terminate this Agreement and your franchise rights, entirely or with respect to any Sub-Territory, with or without cause, at any time upon giving not less than one hundred eighty (180) days' written notice to Us. Upon notice of termination by You, this Agreement and the franchise rights it grants to You may not be transferred pursuant to Section 19.2 herein. You agree to continue to operate Your Franchised Business during this notice period, comply with all the terms of this Franchise Agreement, and pay all fees and charges during the notice period. Upon notice of termination, We may attempt to re-franchise Your terminated Franchised Territory, but We are under no obligation to do so and, if we do so, you will derive no benefit therefrom. If You partially terminate Your Franchised Territory, our refranchising of the terminated Franchised Territory may impact your remaining Franchised Territory. You agree that if You terminate this Agreement or any Sub-Territory pursuant to this Section 18.1, or otherwise, You shall pay to Us, in addition to any amounts due under Section 18.6(a), as liquidated damages for the future franchise fees We will lose pursuant to Section 5.1, an "Early Termination Fee" calculated by multiplying the minimum amount per year set forth in Attachment A of this Agreement (or, if no minimum amount is specified, the average annual franchise fee paid by You to date during the Term) by the number of years remaining on the term of this Agreement as of the date of termination (adjusted in each case on a pro rata basis for partial years and for partial terminations if applicable). You shall pay the Early Termination Fee with Your notice of termination. The Early Termination Fee is intended to compensate Us only for the value lost in future franchise fees pursuant to <u>Section 5.1</u> as a result of the early termination of this Agreement, and You agree that You remain liable for all other obligations under this Agreement, including the obligations set forth in Section 18.6 of this Agreement and liabilities arising out of Your breach or default.
- 18.2. Termination by Us. We may terminate this Agreement and your franchise rights, entirely or with respect to any Sub-Territory to which a breach relates, at any time during the initial five (5) year period or any Renewal Period of this Agreement for any breach by You of this Agreement or by You, Your Owners or Your Affiliates of any other agreement between You, Your Owners or Your Affiliates and Us or Our Affiliates, for cause, which includes, but is not limited to, the specific defaults listed in Sections 18.3 and 18.4 below, effective immediately upon expiration of the cure period unless such breach is cured within the cure period prescribed or if no cure period is prescribed, effective immediately upon receipt of the notice. We will hold You solely liable and responsible for any breach of this Agreement or failure to follow our System by any of Your employees. In order to terminate this Agreement pursuant to this Section 18.2, We shall notify You in writing of one or more breaches of this Agreement or any other agreement between You, Your Owners or Your Affiliates and Us or Our Affiliates. The failure by You to strictly comply with any provision of this Agreement or the Operations Guide or by You, Your Owners or Your Affiliates to strictly comply with any provisions of any other agreement between You, Your Owners or Your Affiliates and Us or Our Affiliates is a breach of this Agreement. The written notice shall specify the time period within which such breach must be cured, if applicable.
- 18.3. <u>Grounds for Termination of this Agreement in its Entirety Without Notice</u>. This Agreement shall terminate automatically and without notice to You if:

- (a) You are adjudged bankrupt, become insolvent, are dissolved, make an assignment for the benefit of creditors, are unable to pay debts as they come due or a petition under any bankruptcy law is filed against You ("Insolvency Proceeding"). You agree that this Agreement involves the license of trademarks, that the identity of the franchise is crucially important to the Us under federal trademark law, and that therefore that section 365(e)(1) of the United States Bankruptcy Code does not apply to this Agreement and that this Agreement may not be assigned without Our consent, in Our sole discretion;
- (b) You attempt during the term of this Agreement to make arrangements for or to effect (i) a Transfer without complying with the transfer provisions of this Agreement, or (ii) a transaction comparable to a Transfer that will take place after termination or expiration and is in violation of <u>Section 23.1(b)</u> of this Agreement; or
- (c) Upon the death, disability or dissolution of You or an Owner, as more particularly set forth in Section 22 of this Agreement.
- 18.4. <u>Grounds for Termination of this Agreement in its Entirety or as to any Sub-Territory With Notice</u>. This Agreement shall terminate with respect to all Franchised Territory or (in Our discretion) as to any Sub-Territory We deem (in Our discretion) affected by the breach upon delivery of such notice to You, if:
 - (a) You discontinue the active conduct of Your Franchised Business for more than five (5) consecutive days, unless performance is rendered impossible by fire, flood, earthquake or other natural disaster, governmental acts, orders or restrictions or any other reason where failure to perform is beyond Your control and not caused by Your negligence;
 - (b) You or any Owner makes any material misrepresentation or omission of a material fact in the information furnished by You to Us in connection with Our decision to enter into this Agreement with You, on the franchise application for this Agreement or in any agreement between You or Your Affiliates and Us or Our Affiliates;
 - (c) You fail to begin operating Your Franchised Business at one (1) or more Locations within the time periods designated and at the sites specified in <u>Attachment A</u> to this Agreement, or after beginning operations fail to continue operating at any such Location without Our consent;
 - (d) You submit any report to Us which understates Your Gross Receipts by more than three percent (3%);
 - (e) You fail to complete Our initial training program as set forth in <u>Section 10.1</u> to Our satisfaction:
 - (f) You fail to comply with the procedures for acquiring an Airport Rental Location as set forth in Section 16.2 of this Agreement;
 - (g) You or any Owner are: (i) convicted of, or plead guilty or no contest to, any felony; (ii) convicted of, or plead guilty or no contest to, any criminal offense related to Your Franchised Business, other than minor traffic violations; or, (iii) convicted of, or plead

guilty or no contest to, any crime or violate Anti-Terrorism laws or commit any act within or without Your Franchised Business that, in Our sole opinion, could tend to reflect poorly upon the goodwill of Our name or any of Our Marks or upon Your Franchised Business;

- (h) You engage in any conduct or practice that is a fraud upon consumers, or is an unfair, unethical, or deceptive trade, act or practice;
- (i) You engage in any conduct or practice that is a fraud upon or an intentional deception of Us or Our Affiliate.
- (j) You violate the exclusive dealing covenant found in <u>Section 11.18</u> of this Agreement;
- (k) You or any Owner attempts to revoke any guarantee to Us or Our Affiliates;
- (l) a payment default occurs under any guaranty of this Agreement or any other existing or future agreement by You, Your Owners or Your Affiliates with Us or Our Affiliates;
- (m) You fail to comply with any obligation contained in <u>Section 23</u> herein;
- (n) You fail on three (3) or more separate occasions, during any twelve (12) month period, to comply with provisions of this Agreement, including Your obligation to pay when due the franchise fees, reservations fees or other payments owing to Us or Our Affiliates or other franchisees of Ours or Our Affiliates, even though the defaults were cured after notice to You:
- (o) You place advertising using the Marks not in compliance with Our Operations Guide and without Our prior written approval on three (3) or more separate occasions;
- (p) Your vehicle financing capacity, liquidity and/or net worth materially decrease to the extent that We deem (in Our discretion) there to be an adverse impact on your continued financial stability or operations; or
- (q) You fail to maintain in Your Franchised Business, as set forth on Attachment D to this Agreement: (i) the minimum number of vehicles required for each calendar month during the term of this Agreement; or (ii) the minimum average number of Vehicles for either six (6) consecutive months or nine (9) months out of any twelve (12) consecutive months.

We have the further right to terminate this Agreement with respect to all Franchised Territory or (in Our discretion) as to any Sub-Territory We deem (in Our discretion) affected by the breach effective upon expiration of the cure period if:

(r) You fail to pay Us or Our Affiliate any monies due under this or any other agreement with Us or Our Affiliates within thirty (30) days after delivery of notice to You;

- (s) You fail to maintain the required insurance coverage and You do not correct this failure within ten (10) days after delivery of notice to You;
- (t) You fail to comply with <u>Section 11.22</u> of this Agreement regarding Your pricing and You do not correct this failure within thirty (30) days after delivery of notice to You;
- (u) You use any of the Marks in a manner not permitted by this Agreement and You do not correct this un-permitted use within thirty (30) days after delivery of notice to You;
- (v) You fail to comply with any other provision of this Agreement, any other agreement with Us or Our Affiliates, or any provision of an airport concession or lease agreement, and You do not correct this failure within thirty (30) days after delivery of notice to You; or
- (w) You fail to furnish Us access to conduct the inspections and examinations contemplated by <u>Section 14.1</u>, and You do not correct such failure within three (3) days after notice to You.

The description of the default in any notice provided by Us to You shall not preclude Us from specifying additional or supplemental defaults in any action, hearing or suit relating to this Agreement or the termination thereof.

- 18.5. <u>Rights to Cure</u>. Any cure by You of a default under <u>Section 18.4(r)</u> through <u>(w)</u> of this Agreement or any other agreements with Us or Our Affiliates will not be recognized by Us unless and until all Your defaults under this Agreement or such other agreements have been cured. In addition to all other remedies described in this Agreement, if You default in the performance of any of Your obligations or breach any term or condition of this Agreement or any related agreement involving third parties, We may, at Our election, immediately or at any time thereafter, without waiving any claim for breach of this Agreement and without notice to You, cure such default for Your account and all costs or expenses incurred by Us including attorney's fees must be paid by You to Us on demand.
- 18.6. <u>Obligations After Termination or Expiration</u>. Upon termination or expiration of this Agreement, You shall:
 - (a) immediately pay all franchise fees, reservations fees, interest, late fees and other charges to Us or to Our Affiliates or franchisees of Us of Our Affiliates; this shall include all damages, costs and expenses, including reasonable attorneys' fees, incurred by Us as a result of any default by You (including amounts incurred by Us in connection with obtaining any remedy available to Us for any violation of this Agreement and, subsequent to the termination or expiration of this Agreement, in obtaining injunctive or other relief for the enforcement of any provisions of this Section 18.6). Until paid in full, this obligation shall give rise to and remain a lien in Our favor against any and all of the personal property, furnishings, equipment, signs, fixtures, and inventory owned by You and on the premises of Your Franchised Business at the time of default;
 - (b) return all copies of the Operations Guide;

- (c) cancel all assumed name registrations or other registrations relating to the use of, or including, the Marks;
- (d) return to Us or destroy, according to Our direction, all literature, signs, unused Rental Agreements or other forms used in Your Franchised Business, promotional material and any other material identifying You with the Franchised System or containing the Marks and certify in writing the destruction of such materials;
- (e) removal of all signs, including directional signs, and detailing and trade dress displaying the Franchised System name, logo, or symbol that implies a connection to the Franchised System, from all buildings and vehicles;
- (f) stop all use of the Marks or any colorable imitation of them in any business;
- (g) continue to comply with the covenant not to compete found in <u>Section 23</u> below;
- (h) execute all documents necessary to effect the transfer of all telephone numbers and directory listings with which any of the Marks are associated and notify Your telephone company and all listing agencies of the termination of Your right to use any telephone numbers, listings and yellow pages advertising relating to Your Franchised Business. We have the sole right and interest in all telephone numbers and directory listings with which any of the Marks are associated. If You do not transfer these numbers and listings, the telephone company and all listing agencies may accept this Agreement, Your acknowledgment in Section 8.1, Attachment E and Our direction as evidence of Our exclusive rights to the telephone numbers and directory listings and of Our authority to direct their transfer:
- (i) immediately cease identifying You or Your Franchised Business as a Franchised Business or as formerly associated with the Franchised System;
- (j) execute, at Our request, all documents necessary to assign to Franchisor or its designees the leasehold interests in real property at which Your Franchised Business is operated and all airport concession agreements covering airports or other sites at which Your Franchised Business is operated;
- (k) notify lessors of real estate and airport entities/representatives that this Agreement has been terminated and that Franchisor or its designee has the right to succeed to Your status as tenant and airport concessionaire;
- (l) allow Us, at Our option, to audit Your Franchised Business pursuant to Section 14.1; and
- (m) immediately advise Us of all inventory or other items (excluding those items described in <u>Sections 18.6(b)</u> and <u>(d)</u> hereof) bearing the Marks. We shall have the right (but not the duty), to be exercised by written notice of intent provided to You within thirty (30) days after termination, to purchase any of such items at Your cost or fair market value, whichever is less. If the parties cannot agree on fair market value within a reasonable time, an independent appraiser shall be designated by Us, and his determination shall be binding.

If We elect to exercise any option to purchase herein provided, We shall have the right to set off all amounts due from You under this Agreement, and the cost of the appraisal, if any, against any payment therefor.

- 18.7. Option to Purchase. Without limiting any of Our other rights under this Section 18, We shall have the option (but not the duty) upon written notice to You no later than (i) one hundred twenty (120) days after Our receipt of notice under Section 18.1 hereof, (ii) thirty (30) days after We learn of the termination of this Agreement under Section 18.3 hereof, (iii) thirty (30) days after termination of this Agreement under Sections 18.2 or 18.4 hereof, or (iv) thirty (30) days after expiration of this Agreement, to elect to purchase from You, and to require You to sell to Us or to Our nominee, some or all (at Our option) of the assets employed in Your Franchised Business (or portion thereof in the case of a partial termination), on the terms and conditions hereinafter contained:
 - (a) The purchase and sale shall be implemented by a formal contract containing warranties and representations by the seller at the time of sale with respect to full ownership and transferability of the assets to be sold, the absence of liens and encumbrances thereon, the seller's full authority to effect such sales and transfers, the working condition and repair of physical assets, and such other warranties, representations and agreements as shall be appropriate in a transaction of such nature.
 - (b) The closing date for the purchase and sale shall be no later than the ninetieth (90th) day after Our written notice of intention to purchase.
 - (c) The assets to be sold or transferred shall include, at Our discretion, the selected items of personal property owned and employed by You in Your Franchised Business (including leased property and excluding such personal property that We specifically decline to purchase) together with other assets used by You in connection with the conduct of Your Franchised Business, including all real property, leases, and tenancies (including airport concession agreements), vehicle rental agreements in which seller is the lessor, other contracts and agreements (except employment agreements) to which the seller is a party, all leasehold improvements, furniture, fixtures, machinery, equipment and signs, inventories of tires, fuel, supplies and parts on hand, all of which shall be determined by Us or Our nominee on and after the closing date.
 - (d) The seller's transfer and conveyance shall be free and clear of all liens, claims, and encumbrances and seller shall obtain and deliver to Us or Our nominee on or before the closing date any and all consents of third parties to the assignment or transfer of leases and contracts where such consent is required to effectuate a valid transfer or assignment as aforesaid.
 - (e) You and We agree to negotiate in good faith to determine the purchase price and other terms of the purchase. If the parties cannot agree on fair market value within fifteen (15) days after Our written notice of intention to purchase, then within five (5) days thereafter You and We will each select an independent appraiser, who in turn will mutually select a third independent appraiser within ten (10) days of the last of their appointments. The parties will share equally in the cost of the appraisal. The purchase price for the assets

of Your Franchised Business will be established by the third appraiser in accordance with this Section 18.7(e), customary valuation methodologies and generally accepted accounting principles, and will be binding upon the parties. In determining such purchase price pursuant to this Section 18.7(e), the physical assets shall be depreciated at rates and in accordance with standard accounting methods employed by Us or Our successor at the time We or Our nominee shall purchase the same, provided that such methods are in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. In making any calculations of net tangible asset value as of the date of sale, vehicles and other physical assets which have been fully depreciated shall be valued at the fair market value thereof as of the date of sale. The value, before depreciation, assigned to the vehicles to be sold and transferred hereunder, shall not exceed prices which were paid or which would have been paid by Us or Our nominee in accordance with Our customary business practices for the same or comparable assets at the time and place when purchased by You. All other physical assets to be sold and transferred, except real estate, shall be valued for the purposes hereof at seller's cost less depreciation calculated at rates as above set forth. Real estate, if any, shall be valued at the fair market value thereof, as of the date of sale. No value or payment shall be attributed to intangible assets, such as leases, tenancies (including Airport Agreements), reservations, vehicle rental agreements, or any other contracts or agreements. Notwithstanding anything herein contained, if any asset to be sold and transferred to Us or Our nominee pursuant hereto shall then be subject to a right of purchase by Your customer thereof, the price to be paid by Us or Our nominee therefor shall in no event exceed the price at which such customer is entitled to purchase the same. Notwithstanding any provision hereof to the contrary, no payment shall be made for the transfer of Airport Agreements or for any goodwill. The purchase price for the assets of Your Franchised Business will be paid in cash on the closing date. If We elect to exercise Our option to purchase, We will have the right to set-off all amounts due Us or any of Our Affiliates against payment of the purchase price.

18.8. <u>No Interest After Termination or Expiration</u>. If this Agreement expires without renewal or is terminated by You or Us, You shall not retain any material incorporating the Marks or any telephone number used or advertised in association with the Marks. You acknowledge that no goodwill pertaining to Your Franchised Business exists apart from goodwill associated with the Marks and You further acknowledge and agree that goodwill associated with the Marks belongs to Us. Therefore, We shall not make any payment to You for goodwill associated with Your Franchised Business upon termination of this Agreement or upon resale of Your Franchised Business by Us. We shall not rebate to You any portion of the franchise fee or monthly franchise fees. If Your Franchised Business is wound down, You are responsible for the costs associated with cessation of the business.

18.9. <u>Effect of Partial Termination</u>. In the event of any partial termination of this Agreement with respect to any Sub-Territory, Attachment A will be deemed amended to remove such Sub-Territory immediately upon the effectiveness of the termination without the need for either Party to execute a written amendment to this Agreement.

19. TRANSFER

- 19.1. <u>Transfer by Franchisor</u>. This Agreement, Our System, the Marks and the right to license others to use Our methods and the Marks are fully transferable by Us to any person or legal entity without Your consent. Upon any such transfer or assignment, the transferee or assignee shall be solely responsible for all of Our obligations arising under this Agreement subsequent to the transfer or assignment. Nothing contained in this Agreement shall require Us to remain in the business of operating or licensing the operation of Your Franchised Businesses or other businesses or to offer any services or products to You, whether or not bearing the Marks, if We transfer or assign Our rights in or obligations under this Agreement. We and Our Affiliates shall have the right to sell any assets, engage in a public offering or private placement of ownership interests, merge with or acquire other corporations or entities, or be acquired by another corporation or entity (including, in both instances, a corporation or entity which may own or operate systems which may be competitive with or similar to the Franchised System).
- 19.2. <u>Transfer by You</u>. This Agreement and the franchise it grants are personal to You and We entered this Agreement with you in reliance upon Your experience, expertise, financial resources, and good reputation. You shall not Transfer (as defined below) any interest in You, the Agreement, Your Franchised Business, any Location, the Franchised Territory or the franchise except in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement. Upon notice of termination by You pursuant to <u>Section 18.1</u> herein, this Agreement and the franchise it grants to You may not be transferred.

19.3. *Definition of Transfer*. "**Transfer**" shall mean:

- (a) Any transaction by You or any Owners whether lifetime or testamentary, that results in the sale, transfer, conveyance, give away, pledge, or mortgage, or otherwise disposes of or encumbers any direct or indirect interest in whole or in part, of (i) this Agreement or any right herein; (ii) Your Franchised Business, including any transfer of assets not in the ordinary course of business; (iii) the Franchised Territory; (iv) any Location or Airport Agreement or (v) Your capital stock or ownership interests; and
- (b) The death of You or any of the Owners regardless of whether Your interest or the interest of any Owner is transferred by devise, trust instrument, operation of law or contract.

20. TRANSFER PROVISIONS

- 20.1. <u>Transfer Procedures</u>. Prior to any lifetime Transfer, You must:
 - (a) Be in full compliance with this Agreement and any other agreement between Us, Our Affiliates or any other franchisee of Ours or Our Affiliates and You;
 - (b) Be current in all ascertainable obligations to Us, Our Affiliates and other franchisees of Ours and Our Affiliates, whether arising out of this Agreement, Your Franchised Business or otherwise:
 - (c) Fully comply with the notice requirements set forth in Section 20.2 below;

- (d) Demonstrate to Our satisfaction that a bona fide written offer has been made for a proposed Transfer; that the proposed transferee has the business knowledge, experience, good reputation, and the financial resources to own and operate Your Franchised Business and will agree to the conditions of approval provided in <u>Section 20.3</u>; and
- (e) Make a deposit with Our Credit Department in the form and amount requested by the Credit Department to cover accounts receivable and incidentals accrued by You or any Owners through the date of Transfer.

The burden of establishing satisfactory compliance by You and by the proposed transferee with Our criteria shall be upon You. Pursuant to <u>Section 13.5</u>, You agree We may disclose to and discuss with third parties Your credit history, business experience and other matters relating to Your operation of Your Franchised Business or Your status under this Agreement or any other agreement with Us or Our Affiliates in connection with Your proposed Transfer. You agree to hold Us and any third parties harmless for the disclosure or use of such information.

- 20.2. <u>Notice of Proposed Transfer</u>. In the event You or any Owner proposes to make a Transfer, You shall give written notice of such proposed Transfer ("**Notice of Transfer**") to Us. The Notice of Transfer must include each of the following in written form:
 - (a) The full and complete name of the proposed transferee, including the state of its organization if the proposed transferee is a corporation, partnership or limited liability company;
 - (b) A copy of the definitive purchase, sale or other agreement by which the proposed Transfer shall be consummated ("Acquisition Agreement"), fully signed by all of the parties to the Acquisition Agreement, and including (i) any and all exhibits, schedules, form agreements, documents or other instruments attached or to be attached to the Acquisition Agreement; and (ii) copies of all other agreements, documents or instruments executed or to be executed in connection with the closing of the transaction contemplated by the Acquisition Agreement. A non-binding letter of intent or term sheet will not be considered an Acquisition Agreement. The Acquisition Agreement must contain the following provision:

"Buyer and Seller acknowledge and agree that the closing of the proposed Transfer contemplated by this Acquisition Agreement is subject to [Franchisor]'s prior approval and the full and complete satisfaction of the transfer provisions of that certain Franchise Agreement between Seller and Franchisor by Seller, any of Seller's principals and as applicable, the Buyer. Further, Buyer and Seller acknowledge and agree that Franchisor has the right of first refusal to acquire the interest to be transferred as set forth in the Franchise Agreement."

In the event the foregoing provision is not included in the Acquisition Agreement, You agree to execute an amendment to the Acquisition Agreement to include such a provision. Otherwise, We may, in Our discretion, deem the Acquisition Agreement to be incomplete and disapprove the proposed transfer solely on this basis of this omission.

- (c) A detailed description of the proposed transferee's business background; including any experience in businesses similar to Your Franchised Business;
- (d) The most recent financial statements of the financial condition of the proposed transferee executed and acknowledged as to its accuracy by the proposed transferee;
- (e) The most recent financial statements of each guarantor of the proposed transferee, executed and acknowledged as to its accuracy by each guarantor;
- (f) Copies of all agreements, appraisals or evaluations relating to the proposed Transfer;
- (g) Copies of the most recent year end and monthly financial statements of Your Franchised Business certified as correct by You; and
- (h) Such additional information and documents as We shall request, including additional business, financial or tax return information regarding the proposed transfer, the transferee, You, or Your Franchised Business.

All applicable information above shall also be provided with respect to each principal of the corporation and/or each partner, owner, manager or member. The Notice of Transfer shall be effective on the date We shall have actually received, to Our satisfaction, any and all of the materials and information set forth in this Section 20.2 including any additional information and documents subsequently requested by Us hereunder (the "Notice Effective Date"). Any amendment, addendum or other modification to the Acquisition Agreement executed after the Notice Effective Date, or any additional exhibit, schedule, agreement, document or other instrument attached or to be attached to the Acquisition Agreement, delivered to Us after the Notice Effective Date, shall automatically extend and modify the Notice Effective Date to the date upon which We receive the amendment, addendum or other modification, or any additional schedule, agreement, document or other instrument. We will have sixty (60) days beginning on the first (1st) business day following the Notice Effective Date, as it may be automatically extended and modified, to approve or disapprove the proposed Transfer discussed below in Section 20.3, and to exercise Our right of first refusal as provided in Section 21; provided, however, that, subject to applicable law, We may elect to extend the sixty-day period for an additional thirty (30) days upon written notice to You prior to the expiration of the sixty-day period (the "Review Period").

- 20.3. <u>Approval of Proposed Transfer</u>. During the Review Period, We will either approve or disapprove the proposed Transfer and so notify You. During such Review Period, We may, at Our sole option, notify You of Our intent to exercise Our right of first refusal as provided in <u>Section 21</u>. Any approval by Us of the proposed Transfer shall be subject to the following conditions being satisfied prior to or on the effective date and/or closing of the proposed Transfer:
 - (a) The proposed transferee completes Our then-current form of franchise application and meets Our then-current standards and qualifications to become a franchisee. The proposed transferee must also agree to become a Franchised System franchisee for Your

Franchised Territory and/or the Location or other Locations in Your Franchised Territory that We approve;

- (b) You and any Owner execute Our then-current form of transfer, consent and release agreement, in which You and any Owner release all claims against Us, continue to be liable for all post-termination and post-expiration obligations including, but not limited to, the covenant not to compete, return of the Operations Guide and non-use of Our Marks;
- (c) You will continue to indemnify any Indemnitees (as set forth in <u>Section 24.2</u> below), for any obligations that may arise under <u>Section 24.2</u> for conduct of Your Franchised Business prior to the effective date of the Transfer;
- (d) The proposed transferee will not be, and will agree not to become at any time during the period in which transferee is a franchisee of Ours, either wholly or partially, a publicly-held or reporting entity with the Securities and Exchange Commission;
- (e) The proposed transferee will not at the time it becomes a franchisee of Ours, and will agree not to at any time during the period in which transferee is a franchisee of Ours, own, engage in, be employed by, advise, assist, lease or sublease to, invest in, franchise, lend money to, or have any other interest in, whether financial or otherwise, any other Vehicle Rental Business, except as allowed by Us, in Our sole discretion, pursuant to a franchise agreement with Us or Our Affiliates;
- (f) In the event the proposed Transfer would result in the proposed transferee owning and operating more than one Vehicle Rental Business pursuant to franchise agreements with Us or Our Affiliates (either because the proposed Transfer involves multiple Franchised Businesses or because the proposed transferee is an existing franchisee pursuant to a franchise agreement with Us or Our Affiliates), We determine, in Our sole discretion, that We will allow for the ownership and operation of multiple Vehicle Rental Businesses by the proposed transferee;
- (g) The proposed transferee executes Our then-current form of franchise agreement, granting such transferee the right to use the System in the conduct of a Franchised Business in the Franchised Territory and/or the Location or other Locations in the Franchised Territory that We approve, upon the same terms and conditions then being offered by Us under such System franchise agreement, except as to any initial fee, franchise fee, transfer fee and any other fees and assessments to be paid by such transferee to Us under such System franchise agreement, as well as the length of the term thereof, all of which shall remain within Our sole discretion; provided, however, that no transfer fee shall be payable if the proposed transferee is an Owner as indicated on Attachment C to this Agreement or any amendment to Attachment C approved by Us prior to the Transfer;
- (h) The proposed transferee executes or causes to be executed any forms of agreement ancillary to the System franchise agreement, including any personal guaranty;
- (i) You agree to pay Us any applicable transfer fee we impose as well as all expenses incurred by Us in connection with processing the Transfer, including, but not limited to any of Our out-of-pocket costs relating to processing the proposed transferee's

applications, as well as reasonable attorney's fees, such expenses to be paid by You even if such Transfer is not approved by Us or consummated by Us;

- (j) All amounts which are due and owing to Us, Our Affiliates and all other franchisees of Ours or Our Affiliates have been paid or otherwise satisfied in full; and
- (k) The Transfer to the proposed transferee must occur within a period of thirty (30) days from the date of Our written approval of the proposed Transfer upon the terms and conditions specified in the Notice of Transfer. If, however, such terms shall be changed, or if such thirty (30) day period shall have expired, We shall again have the opportunity to exercise its right of first refusal as provided in <u>Section 21</u> and the proposed Transfer shall again be subject to all procedures specified in this <u>Section 20</u>, including a new Notice of Transfer.
- 20.4. <u>Requirement to Maintain Voting Control</u>. You acknowledge and agree that it shall be a reasonable use of Our discretion to refuse to consent to a transfer in which the Owners listed on Attachment C would no longer hold a majority of each class or series of Your voting securities.
- 20.5. <u>Family Transfer</u>. With respect to any transfer by the individual Owners set forth on Attachment B of their ownership interests in You to a spouse, parent, or child, (i) Our right of first refusal described in <u>Section 201</u> shall not apply, (ii) We shall not withhold our consent to such transferee so long as such transferee meets our background screening criteria, and (iii) We shall not collect any transfer fee.

21. OUR RIGHT OF FIRST REFUSAL

If under <u>Section 20</u>, You or any Owner proposes to make a Transfer, during the Review Period, We shall have the right to exercise Our right of first refusal to purchase the interest to be transferred pursuant to the Acquisition Agreement for the same price, and upon the same terms and conditions as set forth in the Notice of Transfer and Acquisition Agreement as they relate to vehicle rental operations; and We shall have an additional sixty (60) days after the Review Period, plus any additional time as may be reasonably necessary to obtain required consents and satisfy other closing conditions, to consummate the transaction. In connection with Our right to purchase and during the Review Period, You and any Owner agree to fully cooperate with Us in Our performance of due diligence of the proposed Transfer and to provide Us with copies of any and all reports, assessments, appraisals, information or materials related to the proposed Transfer, including Your Franchised Business, upon Our request. If We exercise Our right of first refusal, We shall reimburse the proposed buyer in an amount up to the lesser of (x) five percent (5%) of the purchase price offered by the proposed buyer and (y) \$50,000 to reimburse the proposed buyer for documented and reasonable third-party expenditures for studies, diligence, reports, assessments, appraisals, information or materials performed in connection with the proposed buyer's anticipated purchase of the Franchised Business. As a condition to such reimbursement, any such studies, diligence, reports, assessments, appraisals, information or materials shall be delivered to Us and shall become Our property. Anything in this Section 21 to the contrary notwithstanding, We shall not have any obligation or commitment to abide by or comply with: (1) any term or condition of the Acquisition Agreement, which We, in Our sole discretion, determine is inconsistent with the general nature of the proposed Transfer, imprudent or commercially

impracticable including, but not limited to, related party transactions; the payment of commissions, brokers' or finders' fees; or the reimbursement of expenses incurred by either party in connection with the proposed Transfer; or (2) any other agreement executed by and among the proposed transferee and any third party or You, or any Owner, that cannot be cancelled or terminated without cause prior to the closing of the proposed Transfer. You may not enter into an agreement where the proposed closing date occurs during the Review Period. We may substitute cash for any form of payment set forth in the Notice of Transfer and Acquisition Agreement. We may also pay by offsetting amounts due and owing to Us, Our Affiliates or franchisees of Ours or Our Affiliates. Our right of first refusal described in this Section 21 shall in no way modify or diminish Our right to withhold Our consent to the Transfer under Section 20.3. We may assign Our right of first refusal in this Section 21 to Affiliates or third parties.

22. DEATH, DISABILITY OR DISSOLUTION

- 22.1. <u>Transfer Caused by Death</u>. Upon Your death or the death of any Owner, this Agreement and the franchise granted hereunder shall terminate unless We approve in writing a successor to such interest within ninety (90) days of such death.
 - (a) <u>Notice of Transfer to Proposed Successor</u>. Within thirty (30) days of death, the executor, trustee or administrator shall provide Us with a Notice of Transfer and all supporting documentation to be submitted in accordance with <u>Section 20.2</u>. The Notice of Transfer shall set forth the date of Your or an Owner's death and the name of the proposed successor ("**Designated Successor**"), which includes but is not limited to, an heir, legatee or third-party purchaser.
 - (b) <u>Transfer Provisions</u>. The provisions of <u>Sections 20</u> and <u>21</u> shall govern the Transfer to any Designated Successor in the Notice of Transfer. In the event that We exercise Our right of first refusal in circumstances where no third-party offer has been made, We and the Designated Successor shall each select an independent appraiser, experienced in business valuations, to appraise the value of Your Franchised Business. Each party shall bear the costs of the appraiser selected by it. The two appraisers shall arrive at an agreed value for Your Franchised Business or, absent such agreement, the value shall be deemed to be the average of the two appraisals. Each and every obligation or condition upon a Transfer must be completed to Our satisfaction. In the event a probate, administration or other judicial proceeding is being conducted following a death, We may require a court order approving the Transfer to the Designated Successor.
 - (c) <u>Post-Death Operations</u>. Following Your or any Owner's death, Your Franchised Business must be operated in accordance with this Agreement and the Operations Guide. Any failure to do so shall constitute a breach of this Agreement and be grounds for termination.
 - (d) <u>No Transfer Fee Payable by Family Member</u>. No transfer fee will be payable in accordance with <u>Section 20.5</u> by a Designated Successor who is a spouse, child, sibling or parent of You or any Owner.

- (e) <u>Pre-death Designated Successor</u>. Prior to death, You or an Owner may notify Us in writing of the Designated Successor and We may, in Our discretion tentatively approve such successor prior to death, subject to the requirement that the actual Transfer of all obligations or conditions to Transfer as set forth in <u>Section 20</u> will be satisfied within ninety (90) days of such death.
- 22.2. <u>Disability</u>. This Agreement and the franchise granted hereunder shall terminate if: (a) You or an Owner who is actively involved in the management or operating decisions of Your Franchised Business, becomes disabled or is otherwise impaired for a period of at least thirty (30) consecutive days or for at least forty-five (45) days during a period of seventy-five (75) consecutive days, during which time You or such Owner cannot continue to participate actively in such management decisions, and (b) this Agreement and the franchise granted hereunder is not transferred in accordance with <u>Section 20</u> within one hundred twenty (120) days of the commencement of such disabling or impairing event.
- 22.3. <u>Dissolution</u>. If You are a corporation, partnership or limited liability company, this Agreement and the franchise granted hereunder shall automatically terminate upon Your dissolution or on the date upon which Your officers, directors, partners, shareholder, managers or members determine Your existence shall cease, whichever shall first occur.

23. COVENANT NOT TO COMPETE

- 23.1. <u>Covenant Not to Compete</u>. For a period commencing upon the Effective Date and expiring twelve (12) months after (i) a Transfer permitted by <u>Section 20</u>, or (ii) the date of termination or expiration of this Agreement for any reason (including due to nonrenewal) or the date on which You cease to operate Your Franchised Business, whichever is later, You and Your Owners shall not, directly or indirectly, for Yourselves or for any other person or entity, alone or through or on behalf of others:
 - (a) Own, engage in, be employed by, advise, assist, lease or sublease to, invest in, franchise, lend money to, or have any other interest in, whether financial or otherwise, any Vehicle Rental Business (except under a franchise from Us or Our Affiliate):
 - (i) Within the Territory franchised in this Agreement;
 - (ii) Within one hundred (100) miles of the border of the Territory;
 - (iii) Within the territory of any other System franchisee;
 - (iv) Within a ten (10) mile radius of the border of the territory of any other System franchisee; or
 - (v) Within a ten (10) mile radius of any Franchised Business operated by Us or Our Affiliate; or
 - (b) Engage in a transaction that would have been a Transfer had it occurred during the term of the Agreement or is comparable to a Transfer (as a post-termination or post-expiration transaction), and is to an entity that will operate a Vehicle Rental Business.

- 23.2. <u>Injunction for Violation</u>. You acknowledge that Your violation of the terms of this <u>Section 23</u> would result in irreparable injury to Us for which no adequate remedy at law may be available, and You, accordingly, consent to the issuance of an injunction prohibiting any conduct by You in violation of the terms of this <u>Section 23</u>. We may further avail Ourselves of any other legal or equitable rights and remedies which We may have under this Agreement or otherwise.
- 23.3. <u>No Defense</u>. You expressly agree that the existence of any claim You may have against Us, whether or not arising from this Agreement, shall not constitute a defense to the enforcement by Us of the covenants in this Section 23.
- 23.4. <u>Severability</u>. It is agreed that each of the foregoing covenants and the subjects thereof shall be construed as being independent of any other covenant, subpart or provision of this Agreement. If all or any portion of a covenant in this <u>Section 23</u> is held unreasonable or unenforceable by a court or agency having valid jurisdiction in a final decision to which We are a party, You expressly agrees to be bound by any lesser covenant subsumed within the terms of such covenant that imposes the maximum duty permitted by law, as if the resulting covenant were separately stated in and made a part of this <u>Section 23</u>.
- 23.5. <u>Right to Modify</u>. You understand and acknowledge that We shall have the right, in Our sole discretion, to reduce the scope of any covenant or subpart thereof set forth in this <u>Section 23</u> without Your consent, effective immediately upon notice by Us, and You agree that You shall comply forthwith with any covenant as so modified, which shall be fully enforceable notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement.
- 23.6. <u>Applicability</u>. This <u>Section 23</u> shall not apply to any ownership by You or Your Owners of (a) less than a one percent (1%) beneficial interest of the outstanding equity securities of any publicly held corporation, or (b) any beneficial interest in a Vehicle Rental Business franchised by Us or any of Our Affiliates.
- 23.7. *Owner Commitment*. Your Owners shall execute a non-compete agreement in a form and manner approved by Us.

24. INDEPENDENT BUSINESS, INDEMNIFICATION; TAXES

24.1. <u>Independent Business</u>. You acknowledge that by executing this Agreement You are agreeing to establish and operate an independent Vehicle Rental Business, the success of which depends on, among other things, Your individual ability to operate Your business, attract and retain qualified staff, and otherwise operate all phases of an independent business over which You will have substantial control. As an independent business owner, You agree that: (i) the relationship created by this Agreement is not a relationship between principal and agent, or that it is a fiduciary relationship; (ii) You are not Our employee and will not earn any wages, nor be eligible for or receive any of the other benefits normally provided to employees, but rather Your income will solely be the profits You earn from operating Your Franchised Business; (iii) We are not the employer or co-employer of any employee that You hire; (iv) all management, personnel, and training requirements are at Your discretion and are Your responsibility; (v) You are responsible for ensuring that Your Vehicle Rental Business operates in accordance with the law of the state, county, city, and town in which You operate; (vi) You alone are permitted to contract

with Your customers and that You are required to sign all contracts and agreements, including Rental Agreements, using Your independent business name; (vii) You are free to set, without interfering with the Corporate Rate Program, the types and levels of pricing that You charge for time, mileage, and other usages, including any other fees or charges You put upon Your customers, so long as those charges comply with any and all policies We prescribe in the Operations Guide relating to maximum or minimum charges; (viii) Your independent business judgment will be used to grow and develop Your customer base within the defined Territory; and (ix) We shall not be liable for damages to any person or property arising directly, or indirectly, out of the operation of Your Franchised Business nor liable for any taxes, assessments, fines or penalties levied upon You or Your Franchised Business or arising out of Your Franchised Business.

24.2. <u>Indemnification of Franchisor</u>. You shall indemnify, defend and hold harmless Franchisor, Our Affiliates, and Our and Our Affiliates directors, officers, employees, agents and franchisees (collectively, "Indemnitees") from and against any and all judgments, liabilities, threats of liabilities, settlements, penalties, costs and expenses of every kind or nature, including fines, damages, losses, attorneys' fees, court costs and other expenses of litigation, awarded, incurred, threatened, or imposed against any Indemnitee arising out of, caused by or connected directly or indirectly with (i) the operation of Your Franchised Business, except to the extent that (and only to the extent that) it is finally determined in a binding non-appealable final arbitration or final judgment that such judgment, liability, settlement, penalty, cost or expense directly and solely resulted from gross negligence by any Indemnitee; (ii) any allegation that You are Our employee and not a franchisee operating Your independent business, We or another Indemnitee is a joint employer or otherwise responsible for Your acts or omissions relating to Your employees; or (iii) the performance or nonperformance of Your obligations hereunder, irrespective of whether such claims or suits shall be against Us solely or as a defendant with You and/or other parties, and regardless of the jurisdictions in which any such claims or suits may be brought. This indemnification obligation shall continue after the termination or expiration of this Agreement with respect to all aspects of Your Franchised Business arising prior thereto. We may, at Our sole option, voluntarily assume the defense or settlement of any of the foregoing. We have the sole discretion to choose Our own attorneys and to consent to judgment or agree to settlement, including, but not limited to, a settlement or resolution prior to the formal institution of a court action or any other legal proceeding. For the avoidance of doubt, such related attorneys' fees and other expenses of actual or threatened litigation shall be paid by You directly or otherwise reimbursed to Us from time to time at Our sole option. Further, in accordance with Section 5.7 above, We, at Our sole discretion, without limiting Section 5.7, may set off against any money owed to Us or Our Affiliate(s) to You or Your Affiliate(s) related to any and all judgments, liabilities, threats of liabilities, settlements (including settlements prior to the initiation of formal legal proceedings), penalties, costs and expenses of every kind or nature, with reasonable notice to You, but without any judicial determination of liability...

24.3. <u>Taxes</u>. You shall pay all federal, state or local franchise, real and personal property, sales and use, retailers, occupational, gross receipts, added value, net income, and any other taxes, charges, or assessments of any nature whatsoever relating directly or indirectly to the operation of Your Franchised Business, the equipment contained therein or services provided thereby, or the revenues derived therefrom, directly to the appropriate taxing authority when due (excluding payments which are disputed in good faith, provided that, at Our request, You shall, at Your sole cost and expense, place a reasonable bond for such payments). You acknowledge that You are

responsible for and shall pay to the appropriate authority any and all federal or state payroll tax, FICA, unemployment tax, state unemployment compensation contribution, disability benefit payments, insurance costs, and any other assessments or charges which relate directly or indirectly to the employment by You of employees to operate Your Franchised Business.

25. APPROVALS AND WAIVER

- 25.1. <u>Approval by Franchisor</u>. In all cases where Our prior approval is required and no other method or timing for obtaining such approval is prescribed, You shall request approval in writing, and We shall notify You in writing of Our decision within fifteen (15) business days after receiving Your written request and all complete supporting documentation. Decisions not received by You within such time period shall be deemed disapprovals. Our consent or approval shall not be valid unless it is in writing. Our approval of any act or request by You shall be effective only to the extent specifically stated.
- 25.2. <u>Waiver</u>. No waiver by Us of any breach or series of breaches of this Agreement shall constitute a waiver of any other breach or a waiver of the performance of any of Your obligations under this Agreement. Our acceptance of any payment from You, Our failure, refusal or neglect to exercise any right under this Agreement, or Our refusal or neglect to insist upon full compliance with Your obligations under this Agreement or the Operations Guide or with any other specification, standard or operating procedure or rule, shall not constitute a waiver of any provision of this Agreement. No waiver by Us of any noncompliance with or variance from the provisions of this Agreement shall be valid unless in writing and signed by Us.

26. NOTICES

All notices, communications and approvals between You and Us shall be in writing and shall be deemed to have been delivered on the earlier of:

- (a) receipt of personal delivery;
- (b) one (1) business day after being sent by overnight commercial courier service for next business day delivery; or
- (c) five (5) days after being deposited in the United States mail, for certified or registered delivery, return receipt requested, postage prepaid.

Notice to Franchisor shall sent to the address specified in <u>Attachment A</u>. Notice to You shall be addressed to the address set forth on the signature page of this Agreement. Either party may designate another address at any time by delivery of notice to the other.

27. ENTIRE AGREEMENT

Except as provided in <u>Section 11.6</u>, this Agreement constitutes the entire agreement between You and Franchisor, and supersedes all earlier oral or written agreements or understandings between You and Franchisor about this Agreement or the subject matter hereof. Notwithstanding the foregoing, nothing in this Agreement is intended to disclaim any representations We made in the Franchise Disclosure Document that We furnished to You or Your Owners. No modification or

change to this Agreement shall have any effect unless it is in writing and signed by You and Our authorized agent. THERE ARE NO UNWRITTEN AGREEMENTS BETWEEN YOU AND US.

28. SEVERABILITY AND CONSTRUCTION

- 28.1. <u>Severability</u>. Except as expressly provided to the contrary in this Agreement, each portion, section, part, term and provision of this Agreement shall be considered severable and if for any reason any portion, section, part, term or provision is determined to be invalid and contrary to, or in conflict with, any existing or future law, regulation or order of a court or agency having valid jurisdiction, this shall not impair the operation of, or have any other effect upon, the other portions, sections, parts, terms or provisions of this Agreement that may remain otherwise intelligible, and the latter shall continue to be given full force and effect and bind the parties; the invalid portions, sections, parts, terms or provisions shall be deemed not to be part of this Agreement; and there shall be automatically added such portion, section, part, term or provision as similar as possible to that which was severed which shall be valid and not contrary to or in conflict with any law, rule, regulation, or order.
- 28.2. <u>Construction</u>. All references in this Agreement to the singular shall apply to the plural where appropriate, and all references to the masculine shall include the feminine. Any use of the words "include," "includes" or "including" shall be construed to be followed by "without limitation." If any part of this Agreement is declared invalid, this decision shall not affect the validity of any other part, which shall remain in full force and effect. If any applicable law or rule requires a longer notice period than that stated in this Agreement, the notice requirements found in the applicable law or rule shall be substituted for those found in this Agreement. Time shall be considered of the essence for each provision of this Agreement.
- 28.3. <u>Use of Franchise Includes License</u>. We previously used the terms License Agreement, Licensor, Licensee, Licensed Business, Licensed Territory and licensee(s). References in this Agreement to Franchise Agreement, Franchisor, Franchisee, Franchised Territory and franchisee(s), shall be construed to include, as applicable, License Agreement, Licensor, Licensee, Licensed Business, Licensed Territory and licensee(s).
- 28.4. <u>No Third-Party Beneficiaries</u>. This Agreement is not intended to benefit any other Person except You and Us and no other Person shall be entitled to any rights under this Agreement by virtue of so-called "third party beneficiary rights" or otherwise.
- 28.5. <u>Successors</u>. Subject to the provisions of this Agreement relating to transfer, this Agreement is binding upon and inures to the benefit of the permitted successors, assigns, heirs and personal representatives of the parties.
- 28.6. <u>Survival of Obligations</u>. The obligations in this Agreement which, by their terms, require performance after the expiration or termination of this Agreement shall be enforceable notwithstanding the expiration or termination of this Agreement for any reason whatsoever.
- 28.7. <u>Events Excusing Our Performance</u>. All Our obligations under this Agreement shall be suspended to the extent and for the period that performance is prevented by any cause, whether foreseeable or unforeseeable, beyond Our reasonable control such as, by way of example but not limitation, strikes or industrial disturbances; governmental regulations; conditions arising out of

or attributable to war; riot, civil strife or insurrection; acts of God including earthquakes, storms, tornadoes, floods or other adverse weather conditions; fire or explosion; interruption or failure of power, telecommunications, data communications or other utilities; breakdowns of equipment, machinery or facilities; or any other cause whether similar or dissimilar to the foregoing.

29. DISPUTE RESOLUTION

- 29.1. <u>Costs of Enforcement</u>. If We incur costs and expenses due to Your failure to pay when due amounts owed to Us or Our Affiliates, to submit when due any reports, information, or supporting records, or otherwise comply with this Agreement or any other agreements with Us or Our Affiliates, You agree, whether or not We initiate any action or proceeding, to reimburse Us for all of the costs and expenses that We incur, including, accounting, attorneys', arbitrators' and related fees, and all costs of execution or collection of any judgment against You or any amounts You owe Us or Our Affiliates.
- 29.2. <u>Good Faith Efforts to Resolve Dispute</u>. Prior to the initiation of any arbitration proceeding set forth in <u>Section 29.3</u>, below, any dispute shall first be discussed in a face-to-face meeting between You and a corporate representative of Ours, each authorized to make binding commitments on behalf of their respective parties. This meeting shall be held in person at Our then-current headquarters and within thirty (30) days after the date of written notice given by either You or Us to the other proposing such a meeting, unless We and You agree otherwise. We and You agree that the written notice proposing such a meeting shall be subject to, and shall be dated prior to the expiration of, the limitation on the period of time in which claims shall be brought under applicable law or the one (1) year period set forth in <u>Section 29.10</u> of this Agreement, whichever expires earlier.
- 29.3. <u>Arbitration</u>. You and We agree that all controversies, disputes, or claims between Us and/or Our Affiliates (and their respective equity holders, officers, directors, agents, and/or employees) and You and/or Your affiliates (and their respective owners, officers, directors, agents, guarantors, and/or employees), if any, arising out of or related to:
 - (1) This Agreement or any other agreement between You and Us;
 - (2) Our relationship with You; or
- Us and You or any provision of such agreements (including, but not limited to, the validity and scope of the arbitration obligations under this Section, which the parties acknowledge is to be determined by an arbitrator and not a court) shall be submitted for binding arbitration, on demand of either party, to the American Arbitration Association ("AAA"). The arbitration proceedings shall be conducted by one arbitrator and, except as this Section otherwise provides, according to the then-current commercial arbitration rules of the AAA. All proceedings shall be conducted at a suitable location chosen by the arbitrator in the city where Our then-current headquarters is located. All matters relating to arbitration shall be governed by the Federal Arbitration Act (9 U.S.C. §§ 1 et seq.). Notwithstanding any other provision of this Section 29.3 to the contrary, judgment upon the arbitrator's award may be entered in any court of competent jurisdiction.

The arbitrator shall have the right to award or include in his or her award any relief which he or she deems proper including, but not limited to, money damages (with interest on unpaid amounts from the date due), specific performance, injunctive relief, and attorneys' fees and costs, provided that the arbitrator may not declare any Marks generic or otherwise invalid or, except as expressly provided in Section 29.8, below, award any punitive or exemplary damages against either party which such damages the parties hereby expressly waive to the fullest extent permitted by law.

Other than as may be required by law, the entire arbitration proceeding (including, but not limited to, any rulings, decisions or orders of the arbitrator) shall remain confidential and not be disclosed to anyone other than the parties to this Agreement.

We and You agree to be bound by the provisions of any limitation on the period of time in which claims must be brought under applicable law or this Agreement, whichever expires earlier. We and You further agree that, in any arbitration proceeding, each shall submit or file any claim which would constitute a compulsory counterclaim (as defined by Rule 13 of the Federal Rules of Civil Procedure) within the same proceeding as the claim to which it relates. Any claim which is not submitted or filed as required is forever barred. The arbitrator may not consider any settlement discussions or settlement offers that might have been made by either Us or You. We reserve the right, but have no obligation, to advance Your share of the costs of any arbitration proceeding in order for such arbitration proceeding to take place and by doing so shall not be deemed to have waived or relinquished Our right to seek the recovery of those costs in accordance with Section 29.1.

We and You agree that arbitration shall be conducted on an individual, not a class-wide, basis and that an arbitration proceeding between Us and/or Our Affiliates (and their respective equity holders, officers, directors, agents, and/or employees) and You and/or Your affiliates (and their respective owners, officers, directors, agents, guarantors, and/or employees), if any, may not be consolidated with any other arbitration proceeding between Us and any other person. Notwithstanding the foregoing or anything to the contrary in this Section, if any court or arbitrator determines that all or any part of the preceding sentence is unenforceable with respect to a dispute that otherwise would be subject to arbitration under this Section 29.3, then the parties agree that this arbitration clause shall not apply to that dispute and that such dispute shall be resolved in a judicial proceeding in accordance with this Section 29 (excluding this Section 29.3).

Despite Our and Your agreement to arbitrate, We and You shall each have the right: (1) to seek relief in a judicial proceeding in accordance with this <u>Section 29</u> for controversies, claims or disputes based on a failure to pay any fees due under this Agreement when due; and (2) to seek (in a proper case only) temporary restraining orders and temporary or preliminary injunctive relief from a court of competent jurisdiction, provided that the underlying claim is contemporaneously submitted for arbitration on the merits pursuant to this <u>Section 29.3</u>, provided further that for controversies, claims or disputes related to the Marks, the covenants at <u>Sections 11.18</u> and <u>23</u> of this Agreement or any confidentiality obligations under this Agreement neither We nor You shall be required to simultaneously submit the underlying claim for arbitration on the merits and shall have the right to seek relief (including, without limitation, temporary restraining orders, temporary, preliminary or permanent injunctive relief or other equitable remedies) from a court of competent jurisdiction.

- 29.4. <u>Beneficiaries</u>. The provisions of <u>Section 29.3</u> are intended to benefit and bind Us and/or Our Affiliates (and their respective equity holders, officers, directors, agents, and/or employees) and You and/or Your affiliates (and their respective owners, officers, directors, agents, guarantors, and/or employees), if any, and shall continue in full force and effect subsequent to and notwithstanding this Agreement's expiration or termination.
- 29.5. <u>Unfair Competition</u>. You acknowledge that Your failure to adhere to the provisions of Sections 11.7, 11.18, 17.1, 17.2, 23 and any provision of this Agreement relating to use of the Marks or exclusive dealing with Us shall constitute unfair competition. You further acknowledge and recognize that We will suffer irreparable injury in the event any unfair competition occurs and that it is impossible to accurately determine the tangible and intangible damages which We will suffer resulting from such unfair competition. Therefore, You agree to the entry without prior notice and without posting bond, to the extent that applicable notice and bond requirements may be waived, of such temporary and permanent writs, injunctions, judicial orders, decrees, or other judicial or administrative relief as may be appropriate under the law of any applicable jurisdiction against the unfair competition and that We may seek such relief in any court of competent jurisdiction. You agree to pay Us for all costs in obtaining any injunctive relief, order of specific performance or damages, including all costs of investigation and proof of facts, court costs and attorney fees.
- 29.6. Governing Law. ALL MATTERS RELATING TO ARBITRATION SHALL BE GOVERNED BY THE FEDERAL ARBITRATION ACT (9 U.S.C. §§ 1 ET SEQ.). EXCEPT TO THE EXTENT GOVERNED BY THE FEDERAL ARBITRATION ACT, THE UNITED STATES TRADEMARK ACT OF 1946 (LANHAM ACT, 15 U.S.C. SECTIONS 1051 ET SEQ.), OR OTHER FEDERAL LAW, THIS AGREEMENT, THE FRANCHISE, AND ALL CLAIMS ARISING FROM THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN US AND YOU SHALL BE GOVERNED BY, AND CONSTRUED AND ENFORCED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE LAWS OF THE STATE IN WHICH OUR THEN-CURRENT HEADQUARTERS IS LOCATED (CURRENTLY, FLORIDA), WITHOUT REGARD TO ITS CONFLICT OF LAWS RULES, EXCEPT THAT IF ANY PROVISION OF THIS AGREEMENT, INCLUDING THE COVENANTS AT SECTIONS 11.18 AND 23 OF THIS AGREEMENT, WOULD NOT BE ENFORCEABLE UNDER THE LAWS OF THE STATE IN WHICH OUR THEN-CURRENT HEADQUARTERS IS LOCATED (CURRENTLY, FLORIDA) AND YOUR FRANCHISED BUSINESS IS LOCATED OUTSIDE OF THAT STATE, THEN THAT PROVISION SHALL BE INTERPRETED AND CONSTRUED UNDER THE LAWS OF THE STATE IN WHICH YOUR FRANCHISED BUSINESS IS LOCATED. NOTHING IN THIS SECTION 29.6 IS INTENDED BY THE PARTIES TO SUBJECT THIS AGREEMENT TO ANY FRANCHISE OR SIMILAR LAW, RULE, OR REGULATION TO WHICH THIS AGREEMENT WOULD NOT OTHERWISE BE SUBJECT, AND NO SUCH LAW, RULE OR REGULATION SHALL APPLY UNLESS ITS JURISDICTIONAL, DEFINITIONAL REQUIREMENTS ARE MET INDEPENDENTLY OTHER REFERENCE TO THIS SECTION.
- 29.7. <u>Consent to Jurisdiction and Venue</u>. SUBJECT TO <u>SECTION 29.3</u> ABOVE, AND THE PROVISIONS BELOW, YOU AGREE THAT ALL ACTIONS ARISING UNDER THIS AGREEMENT OR OTHERWISE AS A RESULT OF THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN

YOU AND US MUST BE COMMENCED IN THE APPROPRIATE STATE OR FEDERAL COURT OF GENERAL JURISDICTION WITHIN THE STATE IN WHICH OUR THEN-CURRENT HEADQUARTERS IS LOCATED (CURRENTLY, FLORIDA) AND YOU IRREVOCABLY SUBMIT TO THE JURISDICTION OF THOSE COURTS AND WAIVE ANY OBJECTION YOU MIGHT HAVE TO EITHER THE JURISDICTION OF OR VENUE IN THOSE COURTS. NONETHELESS, YOU AGREE THAT WE MAY ENFORCE THIS AGREEMENT AND ANY ARBITRATION ORDERS AND AWARDS IN THE COURTS OF THE STATE OR STATES IN WHICH YOU ARE DOMICILED OR YOUR FRANCHISED BUSINESS IS LOCATED.

- 29.8. Waiver of Punitive Damage. EXCEPT FOR YOUR OBLIGATION TO INDEMNIFY US FOR THIRD PARTY CLAIMS UNDER SECTION 24.2 AND ANY CLAIMS FOR MISAPPROPRIATION OF TRADE SECRETS UNDER STATE OR FEDERAL LAW, WE AND YOU WAIVE TO THE FULLEST EXTENT PERMITTED BY LAW ANY RIGHT TO OR CLAIM FOR ANY PUNITIVE OR EXEMPLARY DAMAGES AGAINST THE OTHER AND AGREE THAT, IN THE EVENT OF A DISPUTE BETWEEN US AND YOU, EACH PARTY SHALL BE LIMITED TO EQUITABLE RELIEF AND TO RECOVERY OF ANY ACTUAL DAMAGES IT SUSTAINS.
- 29.9. <u>Waiver of Jury Trial</u>. WE AND YOU IRREVOCABLY WAIVE TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY JUDICIAL ACTION PERMITTED BY THIS <u>SECTION 29</u> WITH RESPECT TO ANY CLAIM, INCLUDING ANY COUNTERCLAIMS, WHETHER AT LAW OR IN EQUITY, BROUGHT BY EITHER OF THEM AGAINST THE OTHER, WHETHER OR NOT THERE ARE OTHER PARTIES IN SUCH JUDICIAL ACTION.
- 29.10. <u>Limitations of Claims</u>. Except for claims arising from Your non-payment or underpayment of amounts You owe Us, any and all claims and actions arising out of or relating to this Agreement brought by either party against the other, whether in an arbitration or in a legal action, shall be commenced within one (1) year from the occurrence of the facts giving rise to such claim or action, or such claim or action shall be barred; provided, however, that the one-year period for commencing an arbitration or legal action shall be tolled for a period not to exceed thirty (30) days while the parties seek to resolve the dispute under <u>Section 29.2</u> if the notice required under <u>Section 29.2</u> is given prior to the expiration of the one (1) year period referred to in this <u>Section 29.10</u>.
- 29.11. <u>Rights of Parties are Cumulative</u>. OUR AND YOUR RIGHTS UNDER THIS AGREEMENT ARE CUMULATIVE, AND OUR OR YOUR EXERCISE OR ENFORCEMENT OF ANY RIGHT OR REMEDY UNDER THIS AGREEMENT SHALL NOT PRECLUDE OUR OR YOUR ENFORCEMENT OF ANY OTHER RIGHT OR REMEDY THAT WE OR YOU ARE ENTITLED BY LAW TO ENFORCE.
- 29.12. <u>Limitation of Your Remedies</u>. Under no circumstances shall You be entitled to receive the benefits under this Agreement or any other agreement with Us or Our Affiliates unless You continue to comply with Your obligations under all such agreements.
- 29.13. <u>Additional Remedies of Franchisor</u>. In addition to the remedies expressly granted to Us by this Agreement, We also have the right to all other legal, equitable or administrative remedies, relief and recovery provided at law or in equity.

30. WHEN BINDING

This Agreement shall not become effective until signed by Our authorized representative.

[Signature Page Follows]

Signature Page

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, each of the parties has caused this Agreement to be executed by its duly authorized representative as of the date below.

[HERTZ SYSTEM, INC. / DOLLAR RENT A CAR, INC. / THRIFTY RENT-A-CAR SYSTEM, LLC]

By
Robert M. Barton Print Name
Title President
Date Signed
[FRANCHISEE NAME]
By
Print Name
Title
Date Signed

ATTACHMENT A TO FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

FRANCHISED SYSTEM, COMMERCIAL TERMS, TERRITORY AND LOCATIONS

Franchise Agreement No.:	
Agreement Issue Date:	March 30, 2023
Effective Date:	[TBD]
Expiration Date:	[5] years after Effective Date
Franchisor:	[HERTZ SYSTEM, INC. / DOLLAR RENT A CAR, INC. / THRIFTY RENT-A-CAR SYSTEM, LLC]
Franchisor Notice Address:	[HERTZ SYSTEM, INC. / DOLLAR RENT A CAR, INC. / THRIFTY RENT-A-CAR SYSTEM, LLC] Attn: Franchise Operations 8501 Williams Road Estero, FL 33928, USA
Franchisee Name:	[ENTITY NAME]
Franchisee Notice Address:	[ENTER ADDRESS FOR LEGAL NOTICES – this may or may not be one of the Locations]
Trade Name(s):	[CHOOSE AS APPROPRIATE:]
	"Thrifty" or "Thrifty Car Rental" or "Thrifty Rent-A-Car System"
	OR
	"Hertz" or "Hertz Car Rental"
	OR
	"Dollar" or "Dollar Rent A Car"
Initial Fee:	
Future Renewal Terms:	Up to three renewal terms of five (5) years each, subject to the restrictions and qualifications set forth in the Franchise Agreement.
Renewal Fee	Upon renewal the renewal fee will be equivalent to the fees and expenses of Franchisor incurred in connection with renewal, not to exceed \$5,000.

Minimum Annual Fee*	Year 1:	
	Year 2:	
	Year 3:	
	Year 4:	
	Year 5:	

* For purposes of comparing (x) the total fees paid by You to (y) the Minimum Annual Fee set forth above with respect to any Sub-Territory, fees paid during the anniversary year by You or Your Affiliates pursuant to any other franchise agreement between Us or any of its Affiliates, on the one hand, and You or any of Your Affiliates, on the other hand, to the extent based on gross receipts earned at locations operated under another vehicle rental brand in such Sub-Territory, shall be included.

The Territory(ies) and Location(s) to which the franchise granted by this Agreement applies are set forth below. Each separately numbered line item below shall be deemed a "Sub-Territory" for purposes of <u>Section 18</u> of this Agreement. References to years below are to "anniversary years" based on the Effective Date of this Agreement.

Territory	Location(s)	Location Opening Date	Fee For Airport Rental Locations	Fee For Non-Airport Rental Locations
1.			Year 1: Year 2: Year 3: Year 4: Year 5:	Year 1: Year 2: Year 3: Year 4: Year 5:
2.				
3.	•			
4.	•			
5.				

If the Franchised Territory is described as a municipal or state political subdivision, such as a city or county, the Franchised Territory shall consist of the political boundaries of that subdivision as they exist on the Effective Date of this Agreement.

If the Franchised Territory is described using streets, routes, highways or the like, the boundary of the Franchised Territory shall run to the center line of such streets, routes or highways as they exist on the Effective Date of this Agreement.

The foregoing are addresses of the Locations and/or locations to be operated by You pursuant to this Franchise Agreement and the time period within which operations must begin at each location. If operations do not begin within the time periods indicated, the Franchise Agreement is subject to

termination by Us in accordance with <u>Section 18.4(c)</u> thereof or, at Our option, the Franchised Territory shall revert to Us without notice except with respect to the area within a three (3) mile radius of any Location then being operated by You pursuant to this Franchise Agreement. For purposes of this Attachment A, as well as <u>Section 18.4(c)</u> of the Franchise Agreement, You will be considered to be operating at a Location only if You are conducting a Vehicle Rental Business from such Location.

We may determine, in Our sole discretion, that one or more additional Locations and/or locations must be opened by You in the Franchised Territory to serve customer demand. In the event We determine that You must open an additional location from which You must operate Your Franchised Business in the Franchised Territory, We will send You written notice setting forth that portion of the Franchised Territory in which You must open and operate a Location. You must provide Us with written notice of Your intent to open such Location and/or location within sixty (60) days from the date of Our written notice and commence to operate Your Franchised Business from such Location and/or location no later than one hundred eighty (180) days from the date of Our written notice. If You fail to timely provide Us written notice of Your intent to open a Location and/or location, or You fail to timely commence operations of Your Franchised Business at such Location and/or location, at Our option, that portion of the Franchised Territory shall revert to Us without notice and We may grant a franchise to others to operate a Franchised Business or We or Our Affiliates may operate a Franchised Business, in the reverted portion of the Franchised Territory.

		Initials:

ATTACHMENT B TO FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

PERFORMANCE REQUIREMENTS

(Key Performance Indicators – KPI's)

The following requirements, or such other requirements as may be set forth in the Operations Guide, shall apply during the term of the Franchise Agreement.

- You shall have consistently achieved during the term of this Agreement (ending with Your notice of election to renew) an average NPS (as defined at Section 11.26) in Your Franchised Business that is no lower than 5 percentage points below the average NPS achieved, as measured by Us or Our Affiliates, by one or more of the following, as selected by Us, in the United States during the same period: (1) Franchised Businesses operated by Us or Our Affiliates; and/or (2) Franchised Businesses operated by Our franchisees;
- You shall have demonstrated that Your Off-Airport Growth as defined in the Operations Guide was at least 90% of the Off-Airport Growth during each full calendar year of the term of this Agreement, as measured by Us or Our Affiliates, as one or more of the following, as selected by Us, in the United States during the same period: (1) Franchised Businesses operated by Us or Our Affiliates; and/or (2) Franchised Businesses operated by Our franchisees; and
- During each full calendar year of the term of this Agreement, Your market share within the Franchised Territory, as measured by published market share data and reports, shall have been the greater of: (i) 90% of the average monthly airport market share in the United States for the previous calendar year of one or more of the following, as selected by Us: (1) Franchised Businesses operated by Us or Our Affiliates; and/or (2) Franchised Businesses operated by Our franchisees; and (ii) no more than 10 percent below the airport market share for the Franchised Business at any Airports listed in Attachment A for the previous calendar year.
- You (or, as permitted by Us, your representative) shall have attended (at your expense) all mandatory conference calls, meetings, conferences, events, supplemental training programs or meetings at such location(s) as We may from time to time direct.
- You shall have spent an amount not less than 2% of your Gross Receipts of each calendar year of the term of this Agreement on local marketing or promotions; all such marketing and/or promotions must be approved in writing by Us in advance.
- Not less than 3% of your Gross Receipts of each calendar year of the term of this Agreement shall be generated from sources other than time and mileage charges.

Initials:

ATTACHMENT C TO FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

FRANCHISEE INFORMATION

	(Name o	are shown below f Franchisee)	••		
CORI	PORATIO	<u>N</u> :			
shares numb	s of commer of (vo	non voting stock issued and ting	outstanding is referred shares issued	shares; the total and outstanding is	
1.			corporation are listed	below.	
			Number of Shares	Printed Name and Home Address Stockholder	of
2.			rporation are listed bel	low:	
		Name		Address	
	The c shares numb	The corporation shares of commumber of (vor; and 1. STOCKI 2. DIRECT	shares of common voting stock issued and number of (voting/nonvoting) pr; and the total number of non-voting 1. STOCKHOLDERS All of the stockholders of Your Type of Stock (e.g., common, preferred, voting, non-voting, etc.) 2. DIRECTORS All of the Directors of Your co	The corporation is established under the laws of	The corporation is established under the laws of The total number of shares of common voting stock issued and outstanding is shares; the total number of (voting/nonvoting) preferred shares issued and outstanding is; and the total number of non-voting common shares issued and outstanding is 1. STOCKHOLDERS All of the stockholders of Your corporation are listed below. Type of Stock

	All of the Officers of Your cor	L	ow:
	Name and Office		Address
		·	
LIMITED LIA	ABILITY COMPANY:		
total number of of voting units	ability company is established usef units of interest issued and out of interest equal units units	standing areı	units; the total number
1. MEMI	BERS		
	Type of Membership Interest (e.g. voting, non-voting or other		Printed Name and Home
	classification	Number of Units	Address of Stockholder
2. MANA	AGEMENT All of Your managers (i.e. desi listed below:	gnated in Your operat	ing agreement) are

shall mai
Business
. business
business
business
business
Ini

ATTACHMENT D TO FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

VEHICLES

The following are the minimum average numbers of Vehicles per month You shall own, use or keep for use in Your Franchised Business:

(1)	Initial inventory:
(2)	First (1st) through twelfth (12th) month:
(3)	Thirteenth (13th) through twenty-fourth (24th) month:
(4)	Twenty-fifth (25th) through thirty-sixth (36th) month:
(5)	Thirty-seventh (37th) through forty-eighth (48th) month:
(6)	Forty-ninth (49th) through sixtieth (60th) month:
	r, in each calendar month during the term of this Agreement, You must own, use or or use in Your Franchised Business at least Vehicles.
	e to maintain either the minimum average numbers of Vehicles or the minimum or of Vehicles, as shown above, may result in termination of the Franchise ment.
	Initials:

ATTACHMENT E TO FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

TELEPHONE NUMBERS

Telephone Company Name:(the "Telephone Company")
The undersigned hereby irrevocably constitutes and appoints [HERTZ SYSTEM, INC. / DOLLAR RENT A CAR, INC. / THRIFTY RENT-A-CAR SYSTEM, LLC] ("Franchisor") as their full and lawful attorney-in-fact with full irrevocable power and authority in the place and stead of the undersigned and in the name of the undersigned or in the name of Franchisor to:
(a) authorize the Telephone Company to transfer all telephone numbers and directory listings used in Your Franchised Business including, without limitation, the following telephone number(s):
1
2
3
4
5
and all rollover numbers to Franchisor, and
(b) to execute any and all documents and instruments which may be necessary or desirable to accomplish this purpose.
The undersigned acknowledge and agree that they hereby relinquish all future claims to these numbers or other listings under the Franchisor name including any and all claims against Telephone Company for transfer of the numbers or the listings.
Billing Name of Releasing Customer:

ATTACHMENT F TO FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

FORM OF PERSONAL GUARANTY AGREEMENT

FOR VALUE RECEIVED, and in consideration of any financial accommodation at any time made or given to ("Debtor"), by [HERTZ SYSTEM, INC. / DOLLAR RENT A CAR, INC. / THRIFTY RENT-A-CAR SYSTEM, LLC] ("Franchisor") or an Affiliate (collectively referred to herein as "Company"), and to induce Franchisor to enter into the Franchise Agreement dated (the "Franchise Agreement") between Debtor and Franchisor, the undersigned, whether one or more, as a primary obligor hereby, jointly and severally, guarantees Debtor's full and prompt payment and performance when due of all of the following of Debtor's liabilities (collectively the "Indebtedness"): (i) all of Debtor's obligations and liabilities, now existing or later arising, of every kind and nature under the Franchise Agreement and any other present or future agreements between Debtor or its Affiliates and Company and all of their amendments, modifications, renewals and extensions (the "Agreements"); and (ii) all expenses, including but not limited to attorneys' fees and legal expenses, paid or incurred by Company in endeavoring to collect the foregoing or any part thereof and in enforcing this guaranty.

Company may at any time and from time to time, without notice to the undersigned, take any or all of the following actions without affecting or impairing the liability of the undersigned on this guaranty: (i) amend, modify or supplement any of the Agreements or the time of payment of all or any portion of any Indebtedness or the rate of interest charged on any Indebtedness, (ii) accept, substitute or release any security for any Indebtedness, (iii) accept other guarantors, and (iv) release any person primarily or secondarily liable on any Indebtedness. The liability of the undersigned under this guaranty shall in no way be affected or impaired by any failure, delay or omission in enforcing the obligations under the Agreements or this guaranty or any security for the Indebtedness or this guaranty, or in exercising any right or power in respect thereto, or by any compromise, waiver, settlement, subordination, modification or disposition of all or any part of the Indebtedness or of any security for the Indebtedness or for this guaranty.

The undersigned agree that their liability under this guaranty shall be primary and direct. In order to hold the undersigned liable hereunder for the Indebtedness as provided herein, there shall be no obligation on the part of Company, at any time, to resort for payment to Debtor or any other guarantor or to any security for the Indebtedness or this guaranty, and Company shall have the right to enforce this guaranty irrespective of whether or not other proceedings or steps are being taken against any property securing the Indebtedness or against any other guarantor or any other party primarily or secondarily liable on any of the Indebtedness.

This guaranty is an absolute, unconditional and complete guaranty of payment and performance and not of collection and shall continue to be in force and be binding upon the undersigned until the Indebtedness has been paid and performed in full. No notice of the Indebtedness to which this guaranty may apply or of any renewal or extension of the Indebtedness need be given to the undersigned and none of the foregoing acts shall release the undersigned from liability under this guaranty.

The undersigned waives presentment, protest, demand, notice of dishonor or default, notice of acceptance of this guaranty, notice of any loans made, extensions granted or other action taken in reliance on this guaranty and all demands and notices of any kind in connection with this guaranty or the Indebtedness. The undersigned forever waives and relinquishes any right of subrogation, indemnification or other recourse or claim of any type, whether contingent or matured, which the undersigned may have against Debtor. The undersigned further forever waives and relinquishes any right to enforce any remedy which the undersigned may have against the Company by reason of the undersigned's performance of their obligations hereunder, and further subordinates any liability or indebtedness of the Company now or hereafter held by the undersigned to the obligations of the Debtor pursuant to the Indebtedness and of the undersigned to the Company as described hereunder or otherwise. The undersigned also waives and relinquishes all rights and remedies accorded to the undersigned by applicable law to guarantors.

Until the Indebtedness has been paid and performed in full, the obligations of the undersigned shall not be released, in whole or in part, (i) by any action or thing which might, but for this provision of this guaranty, be deemed a legal or equitable discharge of a surety or guarantor, or (ii) by reason of any waiver, extension, modification, forbearance or delay or other act or omission of the Company or its failure to proceed promptly or otherwise, or (iii) by reason of any action taken or omitted by the Company whether or not such action or failure to act varies or increases the risk of, or affects the rights or remedies of the undersigned. No modification of any of the obligations of the Debtor or the release of any collateral or security therefore by operation of law or by the action of any third party shall affect in any way the obligations of the Debtor under this Guaranty. The undersigned hereby expressly waives and surrenders any defense to its liability hereunder based upon any of the foregoing acts, omissions, things, agreements or waivers or any of them, it being the purpose and intent of the parties to this guaranty that the Indebtedness constitute the direct and primary obligations of the undersigned and that the covenants, agreements and all obligations of the undersigned be absolute, unconditional and irrevocable.

The undersigned expressly agree that its liability and obligations under this guaranty shall not in any way be affected by the institution by or against the Debtor or any other person or entity of any bankruptcy, reorganization, arrangement, insolvency or liquidation proceedings, or any other similar proceedings for relief under any bankruptcy law or similar law for the relief of Debtor and that any discharge of any of the Indebtedness pursuant to any such bankruptcy or similar law or other law shall not discharge or otherwise affect in any way the obligations of the undersigned under this guaranty, and that upon the institution of any of the above actions, at the sole discretion of the Company, such obligations shall be enforceable against the undersigned.

The undersigned agree that on or before May 1 of each year, they shall deliver to Company an annual financial statement of the undersigned for the immediately preceding year certified by the undersigned to be true and accurate and a signed copy of the undersigned's United States Federal Income tax return for the immediately preceding year.

The undersigned shall promptly notify Franchisor of any change to the addresses noted below.

This guaranty shall bind the heirs and legal representatives of the undersigned and inure to the benefit of Company and its successors and assigns. This guaranty has been delivered at the location of Company's then-current headquarters (currently, Estero, Florida), and shall be construed in accordance with and governed by the laws of the State in which Company's then-current headquarters is located (currently, Florida) without giving effect to the conflict of laws provisions of that State.

ANY SUIT, ACTION OR PROCEEDING WITH RESPECT TO THIS GUARANTY AGREEMENT SHALL BE BROUGHT EXCLUSIVELY IN THE APPROPRIATE STATE OR FEDERAL COURT OF GENERAL JURISDICTION WITHIN THE STATE IN WHICH COMPANY'S THEN-CURRENT HEADQUARTERS IS LOCATED (CURRENTLY, FLORIDA). THE UNDERSIGNED HEREBY IRREVOCABLY WAIVE ANY OBJECTIONS WHICH THEY MAY NOW OR HEREAFTER HAVE TO THE PERSONAL JURISDICTION OR VENUE OF ANY SUIT, ACTION OR PROCEEDING, ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS GUARANTY AGREEMENT, BROUGHT IN SUCH COURTS, AND HEREBY FURTHER IRREVOCABLY WAIVE ANY CLAIM THAT SUCH SUIT, ACTION OR PROCEEDING BROUGHT IN ANY SUCH COURT HAS BEEN BROUGHT IN AN INCONVENIENT FORUM. THE PARTIES HEREBY FURTHER IRREVOCABLY WAIVE ANY RIGHT TO A JURY TRIAL IN ANY ACTION ARISING OUT OF OR IN CONNECTION WITH THIS AGREEMENT OR ANY OTHER AGREEMENT WITH US OR OUR AFFILIATES OR OTHERWISE ARISING BETWEEN US OR OUR AFFILIATES.

The undersigned represents to Company that the undersigned has received substantial and valuable consideration and benefits from the Indebtedness and that it is in the undersigned's best interest to enter into this guaranty.

This guaranty is effective immediately upon execution. The undersigned hereby waives and releases any claim that the delivery or effectiveness of this guaranty is conditional in any way.

	Dated as of	_·	
1.	Name:	Signature:	
	Home Address:	Work Address:	
2.	Name:	Signature:	
	Home Address:	Work Address:	
3.	Name:		
	Home Address:	Work Address:	
4.	Name:	Signature:	
	Home Address:		

ATTACHMENT G TO FRANCHISE AGREEMENT STATE ADDENDA

AMENDMENT TO THE [FRANCHISOR] FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FOR THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA

In recognition of the requirements of the California Franchise Investment Law, California Corporations Code §§ 31000 through 31516 ("CFIL"), and the California Franchise Relations Act, California Business and Professions Code §§ 20000 through 20044 ("CFRA"), the [FRANCHISOR], the parties to the Franchise Agreement attached hereto (the "Agreement") agree to amend the Agreement as follows (the "Amendment"). Capitalized terms not defined in this Amendment have the meanings they are assigned in the Agreement.

- 1. If any of the provisions of the Agreement concerning termination, transfer and non-renewal of a franchise are inconsistent with either the California Franchise Relations Act or with the federal bankruptcy law (11 U.S.C. §101, et seq.) (concerning termination of the Agreement on certain bankruptcy-related events), then such laws will apply.
- 2. The Agreement requires that it be governed by Florida law. This requirement may be unenforceable under California law.
- 3. The Agreement requires Franchisee to sign a general release if Franchisee renews or transfers Franchisee's franchise. California Corporations Code § 31512 voids a waiver of Franchisee's rights under CFIL. California Business and Professions Code §§ 20010 and 200015 void a waiver of Franchisee's rights under CFRA. Additionally, California Business and Professions Code § 20044 prohibits Franchisor from requiring Franchisee to sign a general release (or to modify the Agreement) in exchange for any assistance related to a declared state or federal emergency.
- 4. Franchisee and Franchisor agree to be bound by the provisions of any limitation on the period of time in which claims must be brought under applicable law or this Agreement, whichever expires earlier.
- 5. The Agreement allows Franchisor to set off against the purchase price of all inventory purchased by Franchisor from Franchisee pursuant to Section 18.6(m) upon expiration or termination of the Agreement all amounts due from Franchisee under the Agreement and the cost of appraisal of the value of such inventory. California Business and Professions Code § 20022(h) states that Franchisor may only offset against amounts owed to Franchisee thereunder any amounts owed to Franchisor, provided that Franchisee agrees to the amount owed or Franchisor has received a final adjudication of any amounts owed.
- 6. To the extent this Amendment is inconsistent with any terms or conditions of the Agreement or the Exhibits or Schedules thereto, the terms of this Amendment shall govern.
- 7. Each provision of this Amendment will be effective only to the extent, with respect to such provision, that the jurisdictional requirements of the California Franchise Investment Law and California Franchise Relations Act are met independently without reference to this Amendment.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have duly executed, sealed and delivered this California Franchise Agreement Amendment on the same date as the Franchise Agreement was executed.

[FRA]	NCHISEE]	[FRANCHISOR]	
Ву:		By:	
Name:		Name:	
Title:		Title:	

AMENDMENT TO THE [FRANCHISOR] FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FOR THE STATE OF HAWAII

In recognition of the requirements of the Hawaii Franchise Investment Law, Hawaii Rev, Stat. §§ 482E, et seq., the parties to the attached [FRANCHISOR] Franchise Agreement (the "Agreement") agree to amend the Agreement as follows (the "Amendment"). Capitalized terms not defined in this Amendment have the meanings they are assigned in the Agreement.

- 1. Sections 6.1 and 20.3 of the Agreement each contain a provision requiring a general release as a condition of renewal and transfer of the franchise. Such release will exclude claims arising under the Hawaii Franchise Investment Law
- 2. Sections 6, 19, and 20 of the Agreement as they relate to non-renewal, termination, and transfer are only applicable if they are not inconsistent with the Hawaii Franchise Investment Law. Otherwise, the Hawaii Franchise Investment Law will control.
- 3. Section 18.3 of the Agreement permits Franchisor to terminate the Agreement on the bankruptcy of Franchisee. This Section may not be enforceable under federal bankruptcy law (11 U.S.C. §101, et seq.).
- 4. To the extent this Amendment is inconsistent with any terms or conditions of the Agreement or the Exhibits or Schedules thereto, the terms of this Amendment shall govern.
- 5. Each provision of this Amendment will be effective only to the extent, with respect to such provision, that the jurisdictional requirements of the Hawaii Franchise Investment Law are met independently without reference to this Amendment.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have duly executed, sealed and delivered this Hawaii Franchise Agreement Amendment on the same date as the Franchise Agreement was executed.

	[FRANCHISEE]	[FRANCHISOR]	
Ву:	·	By:	
Name:		Name:	
Title:		Title:	

AMENDMENT TO THE [FRANCHISOR] FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FOR THE STATE OF ILLINOIS

In recognition of the requirements of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act, Ill. Comp. Stat. §§ 705/1 to 705/44, the parties to the attached [FRANCHISOR] Franchise Agreement (the "**Agreement**") agree to amend the Agreement as follows (the "**Amendment**"). Capitalized terms not defined in this Amendment have the meanings they are assigned in the Agreement.

- 1. The following Paragraph I is added to Section 6.1 of the Agreement, under the heading "Option," and will be considered an integral part of the Agreement:
 - I. If any of the provisions of this Section 6.1 are inconsistent with Section 20 of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act, the provisions of the Act will apply. If Franchisor refuses to renew this Agreement, Franchisor must compensate Franchisee if (and to the extent) such compensation is required under Section 20 of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act.
- 2. The following new paragraph is added to Section 18.2 of the Agreement, under the heading "Termination by Us," and will be considered an integral part of the Agreement:
 - F. If any of the provisions of this Section 18 concerning termination are inconsistent with Section 19 of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act, then said Illinois law shall apply.
- 3. Section 29.6 of the Agreement, under the heading "Governing Law," is replaced, in its entirety, by the following paragraph:

E. Governing Law

This Agreement takes effect upon its acceptance and execution by Franchisor, and shall be interpreted and construed exclusively under the laws of the State of Illinois (without regard to, and without giving effect to, the application of Illinois conflict-of-laws rules). Nothing in this Section 29.6 is intended by the parties to subject this Agreement to any franchise or similar law, rule, or regulation of the State of Illinois to which it would not otherwise be subject.

4. Section 29.7 of the Agreement, under the heading "Consent to Jurisdiction and Venue," is replaced, in its entirety, by the following paragraph:

F. Consent to Jurisdiction and Venue

The parties agree that any legal action brought by either party under this Agreement shall be brought within the judicial district in which Franchisor has its principal place of business at the time the action or proceeding is initiated, except with respect to claims arising under the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act. All matters relating to arbitration shall be governed by the Federal Arbitration Act (9 U.S.C. §§ 1 et seq.).

- 5. The following new paragraph is added to Section 29.2 of the Agreement, under the heading "Dispute Resolution," and will be considered an integral part of the Agreement:
 - K. Nothing contained in this Section 29.2 will constitute a condition, stipulation, or provision purporting to bind any person to waive compliance with any provision of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act or any other Illinois law (as long as the jurisdictional requirements of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act are met).
- 6. Each provision of this Amendment will be effective only to the extent, with respect to such provision, that the jurisdictional requirements of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act are met independently without reference to this Amendment.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have duly executed, sealed and delivered this Illinois Franchise Agreement Amendment on the same date as the Franchise Agreement was executed.

	[FRANCHISEE]		[FRANCHISOR]
By:		By:	
Name:		Name:	
Title:		Title:	

AMENDMENT TO THE [FRANCHISOR] FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FOR THE STATE OF INDIANA

In recognition of the requirements of the Indiana Deceptive Franchise Practices Law, Indiana Code §§ 23-2-2.7-1 through 23-2-2.7-10, and the Indiana Franchise Disclosure Law, Indiana Code §§ 23-2-2.5-1 through 23-2-2-5.5-51, the parties to the attached [FRANCHISOR] Franchise Agreement (the "Agreement") agree to amend the Agreement as follows (the "Amendment"). Capitalized terms not defined in this Amendment have the meanings they are assigned in the Agreement.

- 1. The Agreement contains a covenant not to compete that extends beyond the termination of the franchise. This provision may not be enforceable under Indiana law.
- 2. Under Section 24.2 of the Agreement, Franchisee will not be required to indemnify Franchisor for any liability imposed on Franchisor as a result of Franchisee's reliance on or use of procedures and materials which Franchisor required, if such procedures were utilized by Franchisee in the manner required by Franchisor.
- 3. Sections 6.1 and 20.3 of the Agreement each contain a provision requiring a general release as a condition of renewal and transfer of the franchise. Each provision is inapplicable under the Indiana Deceptive Franchise Practices Law, IC § 23-2-2.7-1(5).
- 4. Section 29.3 of the Agreement, under the heading "Arbitration," is amended to provide that arbitration between Franchisee and Franchisor will be conducted at a mutually agreed-on location.
- 5. Section 29.6 of the Agreement, under the heading "Governing Law," is amended to provide that in the event of a conflict of law, the Indiana Franchise Disclosure Law and the Indiana Deceptive Franchise Practices Law will prevail.
- 6. Nothing in the Agreement will abrogate or reduce any rights Franchisee has under Indiana law.
- 7. Franchisee and Franchisor agree to be bound by the provisions of any limitation on the period of time in which claims must be brought under applicable law or the Agreement, whichever expires earlier.
- 8. Each provision of this Amendment will be effective only to the extent, with respect to such provision, that the jurisdictional requirements of the Indiana Franchise Disclosure Law and the Indiana Deceptive Franchise Practices Act are met independently without reference to this Amendment.
- 9. To the extent this Amendment is inconsistent with any terms or conditions of the Agreement or the Exhibits or Schedules thereto, the terms of this Amendment shall govern.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have duly executed, sealed and delivered this Indiana Franchise Agreement Amendment on the same date as the Franchise Agreement was executed.

	[FRANCHISEE]	[FRANCHISOR]
By:	<u>.</u>	By:
Name:		Name:
Title:		Title:

AMENDMENT TO THE [FRANCHISOR] FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FOR THE STATE OF MARYLAND

In recognition of the requirements of the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law, Md. Code Bus. Reg., §§ 14-201 through 14-233, the parties to the attached [FRANCHISOR] Franchise Agreement (the "Agreement") agree to amend the Agreement as follows (the "Amendment"). Capitalized terms not defined in this Amendment have the meanings they are assigned in the Agreement.

- 1. Section 20.3(b) of the Agreement, shall be deleted in its entirety and shall have no force or effect, and the following shall be substituted in lieu thereof:
 - a. The transferor shall have executed a general release under seal, in a form satisfactory to Franchisor, of any and all claims against Franchisor and its officers, directors, shareholders and employees, in their corporate and individual capacities, excluding only such claims as the transferor may have under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law;
 - 2. Section 29.10 shall be amended by adding the following:
 - H. Any and all claims arising under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law shall be commenced within three (3) years from the grant of the franchise.
- 3. Section 29.7 of the Agreement, under the heading "Consent to Jurisdiction and Venue," is supplemented by the following:
 - F. Notwithstanding the above, a franchisee may bring a lawsuit in Maryland for claims arising under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law.
- 4. No statement, questionnaire, or acknowledgment signed or agreed to by Franchisee in connection with the commencement of the franchise relationship shall have the effect of (i) waiving any claims under any applicable state franchise law, including fraud in the inducement, or (ii) disclaiming reliance on any statement made by Franchisor, any franchise seller, or any other person acting on behalf of Franchisor. This provision supersedes any other term of any document executed in connection with the franchise.
- 5. Each provision of this Amendment shall be effective only to the extent, with respect to such provision, that the jurisdictional requirements of the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law (Md. Code Bus. Reg. §§ 14-201 through 14-233) are met independently without reference to this Amendment.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have duly executed and delivered this Maryland Franchise Agreement Amendment on the same date as the Franchise Agreement was executed.

	[FRANCHISEE]	[FRANCHISOR]
By:		By:
Name:		Name:
Title:		Title:

AMENDMENT TO THE [FRANCHISOR] FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FOR THE STATE OF MINNESOTA

In recognition of the requirements of the Minnesota Franchises Law, Minn. Stat. §§ 80C.01 through 80C.22 and of the Rules and Regulations promulgated thereunder by the Minnesota Commissioner of Commerce, Minn. Rules §§ 2860.0100 through 2860.9930, the parties to the attached [FRANCHISOR] Franchise Agreement (the "Agreement") agree to amend the Agreement as follows (the "Amendment"). Capitalized terms not defined in this Amendment have the meanings they are assigned in the Agreement.

- 1. Section 6.1 of the Agreement, under the heading "Option," shall be amended by the addition of the following new paragraph:
 - i. Pursuant to Minnesota Stat. Sec. 80C.14, Subd. 4, Franchisor is required, except in certain specified cases, to provide Franchisee with 180 days' notice of non-renewal of Franchisee's Agreement.
- 2. Section 11.13 of the Agreement, under the heading "Trade Name and Service Marks," shall be amended by the addition of the following new paragraph:

Pursuant to Minnesota Stat. Sec. 80C.12, Subd. 1(g), Franchisor is required to protect any rights Franchisee may have to Franchisor's Proprietary Marks.

- 3. Section 20.3(b) of the Agreement shall be deleted in its entirety and shall have no force or effect, and the following paragraph shall be inserted in lieu thereof:
 - (b) The transferor shall have executed a general release under seal, in a form satisfactory to Franchisor, of any and all claims against Franchisor and its officers, directors, shareholders and employees, in their corporate and individual capacities, excluding only such claims as the transferor may have under the Minnesota Franchises Law and the Rules and Regulations promulgated thereunder by the Minnesota Commissioner of Commerce.
- 4. Section 20.3 of the Agreement, under the heading "Approval of Proposed Transfer," shall be supplemented by the addition of the following new Section 20.3(1):
 - (1) Minnesota law provides franchisees with certain transfer rights. In sum, Minn. Stat. § 80C.14 (Subd. 5) currently requires that consent to the transfer of the [franchise/franchise] may not be unreasonably withheld.
- 5. Section 18 of the Agreement, under the heading "Termination," shall be supplemented by the following new Section 18.10:
 - 18.10 <u>Minnesota Law</u>. Minnesota law provides franchisees with certain termination rights. In sum, Minn. Stat. § 80C.14 (Subd. 3) currently requires, except in certain specified cases, that a franchisee be given 90 days' notice of termination (with 60 days to cure) of the Franchise Agreement.

6. Section 29.6 of the Agreement, under the heading "Governing Law," shall be deleted in their entirety and shall have no force or effect; and the following paragraphs shall be substituted in lieu thereof:

Nothing herein contained shall bar Franchisor's right to seek injunctive relief against threatened conduct that will cause it loss or obtaining specific performance, restraining orders, and preliminary injunctions.

- 7. Section 29 of the Agreement, under the heading "Dispute Resolution", shall be supplemented by the following Section 29.14, which shall be considered an integral part of the Agreement:
 - 29.14. <u>Minnesota Law</u>. Minn. Stat. § 80C.21 and Minn. Rule 2860.4400(J) prohibit Franchisor from requiring litigation to be conducted outside Minnesota, requiring waiver of a jury trial, or requiring Franchisee to consent to liquidated damages, termination penalties or judgment notes. In addition, nothing in the Franchise Disclosure Document or agreement(s) can abrogate or reduce any of Franchisee's rights as provided for in Minnesota Statutes, Chapter 80C, or Franchisee's rights to any procedure, forum, or remedies provided for by the laws of the jurisdiction.
- 8. Each provision of this Agreement shall be effective only to the extent, with respect to such provision, that the jurisdictional requirements of the Minnesota Franchises Law or the Rules and Regulations promulgated thereunder by the Minnesota Commissioner of Commerce are met independently without reference to this addendum to the Agreement.
- 9. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, in the event that a claim is brought pursuant to Minn. Stat. § 80C.17, that claim must be commenced no more than three (3) years after the cause of action accrues, pursuant to Minn. Stat. § 80C.17 (Subd. 5).

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have duly executed, and delivered this Minnesota Franchise Agreement Amendment on the same date as the Franchise Agreement was executed.

[FRAN	CHISEE]	[FRANCHISOR]	
By:		By:	
Name:		Name:	
Title:		Title:	

AMENDMENT TO THE [FRANCHISOR] FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FOR THE STATE OF NEW YORK

In recognition of the requirements of the New York General Business Law, Article 33, Sections 680 through 695, and of the regulations promulgated thereunder (N.Y. Comp. Code R. & Regs., tit. 13, §§ 200.1 through 201.16), the parties to the attached Franchise Agreement (the "Agreement") agree to amend the Agreement as follows (the "Amendment"). Capitalized terms not defined in this Amendment have the meanings they are assigned in the Agreement.

- 1. Section 20.3(b) of the Agreement shall be deleted in its entirety, and shall have no force or effect; and the following paragraph shall be substituted in lieu thereof:
 - (b). The transferor shall have executed a general release, in a form satisfactory to Franchisor, of any and all claims against Franchisor and its officers, directors, agents, and employees, in their corporate and individual capacities, including, without limitation, claims arising under federal, state, and local laws, rules, and ordinances, provided, however, that all rights enjoyed by the transferor and any causes of action arising in its favor from the provisions of New York General Business Law Sections 680-695 and the regulations issued thereunder, shall remain in force; it being the intent of this provision that the non-waiver provisions of N.Y. Gen. Bus. Law Sections 687.4 and 687.5 be satisfied;
- 2. Section 23.2 of the Agreement, under the heading "Injunction for Violation," shall be deleted in its entirety, and shall have no force or effect; and the following paragraph shall be substituted in lieu thereof:
 - 23.2. <u>Injunction for Violation</u>. Franchisee acknowledges that Franchisee's violation of the terms of this Section 23.2 would result in irreparable injury to Franchisor for which no adequate remedy at law may be available, and Franchisee accordingly agrees that Franchisor may seek an injunction prohibiting any conduct by Franchisee in violation of the terms of this Section 23.2. Franchisor may further avail itself of any other legal or equitable rights and remedies which it may have under this Agreement or otherwise.
- 3. Section 29 of the Agreement, under the heading "Dispute Resolution," shall be supplemented by the addition of the following new Section 29.14:
 - K. Nothing in this Agreement should be considered a waiver of any right conferred upon Franchisee by New York General Business Law, Sections 680-695.
- 4. There are circumstances in which an offering made by Franchisor would not fall within the scope of the New York General Business Law, Article 33, such as when the offer and acceptance occurred outside the state of New York. However, an offer or sale is deemed made in New York if Franchisee is domiciled in or the franchise will be opening in New York. Franchisor is required to furnish a New York prospectus to every prospective franchisee who is protected under the New York General Business Law, Article 33.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have duly executed and delivered this New York Franchise Agreement Amendment on the same date as the Franchise Agreement was executed.

[FRANCHISE	EE] [H	FRANCHISOR]
By:	By:	
Name:	Name:	
Title:	Title:	

AMENDMENT TO THE [FRANCHISOR] FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FOR THE STATE OF NORTH DAKOTA

In recognition of the requirements of the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law, N.D. Cent. Code, §§ 51-19-01 through 51-19-17, and the policies of the office of the State of North Dakota Securities Commission, the parties to the attached Franchise Agreement (the "Agreement") agree to amend the Agreement as follows (the "Amendment"). Capitalized terms not defined in this Amendment have the meanings they are assigned in the Agreement.

- 1. The North Dakota Securities Commissioner has held certain provisions to be unfair, unjust, or inequitable to North Dakota franchisees (Section 51-19-09, N.D.C.C.). To the extent the Agreement contains provisions that are contrary to North Dakota public policy as indicated by the following, such provisions are amended accordingly:
 - A. Restrictive Covenants: Any provision which discloses the existence of covenants restricting competition contrary to Section 9-08-06, N.D.C.C., without further disclosing that such covenants will be subject to this statute.
 - B. Situs of Arbitration Proceedings: Any provision requiring that the parties must agree to arbitrate disputes at a location that is remote from the site of the franchisee's business.
 - C. Restriction on Forum: Any provision requiring North Dakota franchisees to consent to the jurisdiction of courts outside of North Dakota.
 - D. Liquidated Damages and Termination Penalties: Any provision requiring North Dakota franchisees to consent to liquidated damages or termination penalties.
 - E. Applicable Laws: Any provision which specifies that any claims arising under the North Dakota franchise law will be governed by the laws of a state other than North Dakota.
 - F. Waiver of Trial by Jury: Any provision requiring North Dakota franchisees to consent to the waiver of a trial by jury.
 - G. Waiver of Exemplary and Punitive Damages: Any provision requiring North Dakota franchisees to consent to a waiver of exemplary and punitive damages.
 - H. General Release: Any provision requiring North Dakota franchisees to execute a general release of claims as a condition of renewal or transfer of a franchise.
- 2. This Amendment shall be effective only to the extent, with respect to such provision, that the jurisdictional requirements of the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law, N.D. Cent. Code, §§ 51 19 01 through 51 19 17, are met independently without reference to this Amendment.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have duly executed and delivered this North Dakota Franchise Agreement Amendment on the same date as the Franchise Agreement was executed.

	[FRANCHISEE]	[FRANCHISOR]
Ву:		By:
Name:		Name:
Title:		Title:

AMENDMENT TO THE [FRANCHISOR] FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FOR THE STATE OF RHODE ISLAND

In recognition of the requirements of the Rhode Island Franchise Investment Act, §§ 19-28.1-1 through 19-28.1-34, the parties to the attached Franchise Agreement (the "**Agreement**") agree to amend the Agreement as follows (the "**Amendment**"). Capitalized terms not defined in this Amendment have the meanings they are assigned in the Agreement.

- 1. Sections 6.1 and 20.3 of the Agreement each contain a provision requiring a general release as a condition of renewal and transfer of the franchise. Such release will exclude claims arising under the Rhode Island Franchise Investment Act.
- 2. This Agreement requires that it be governed by Florida law. To the extent that such law conflicts with Rhode Island Franchise Investment Act, it is void under § 19-28.1-14.
- 3. Section 29.7 of the Agreement, under the heading "Consent to Jurisdiction and Venue," will be amended by the addition of the following, which will be considered an integral part of this Agreement:
 - F. § 19-28.1-14 of the Rhode Island Franchise Investment Act provides that "a provision in a franchise agreement restricting jurisdiction or venue to a forum outside this state or requiring the application of the laws of another state is void with respect to a claim otherwise enforceable under this Act."
- 4. Franchisor and Franchisee agree to be bound by the provisions of any limitation on the period of time in which claims must be brought under applicable law or this Agreement, whichever expires earlier.
- 5. No statement, questionnaire, or acknowledgment signed or agreed to by Franchisee in connection with the commencement of the franchise relationship shall have the effect of (i) waiving any claims under any applicable state franchise law, including fraud in the inducement, or (ii) disclaiming reliance on any statement made by Franchisor, any franchise seller, or any other person acting on behalf of Franchisor. This provision supersedes any other term of any document executed in connection with the franchise.
- 6. Each provision of this Amendment will be effective only to the extent, with respect to such provision, that the jurisdictional requirements of Rhode Island Franchise Investment Act are met independently without reference to this Amendment.
- 7. To the extent this Amendment is inconsistent with any terms or conditions of the Agreement or the Exhibits or Schedules thereto, the terms of this Amendment shall govern.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have duly executed and delivered this Rhode Island Franchise Agreement Amendment on the same date as the Franchise Agreement was executed.

	[FRANCHISEE]	[FRANCHISOR]
By:	_	By:
Name:		Name:
Title:		Title:

AMENDMENT TO THE [FRANCHISOR] FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FOR THE STATE OF WASHINGTON

In recognition of the requirements of the Washington Franchise Investment Protection Act, Wash. Rev. Code §§ 19.100.010 through 19.100.940 ("WFIPA"), the parties to the attached Franchise Agreement (the "Agreement") agree to amend the Agreement as follows (the "Amendment"). Capitalized terms not defined in this Amendment have the meanings they are assigned in the Agreement.

- 1. In the event of a conflict of laws, the provisions of WFIPA will prevail.
- 2. RCW 19.100.180 may supersede the Agreement in your relationship with Franchisor including the areas of termination and renewal of your franchise. There may also be court decisions which may supersede the Agreement in your relationship with Franchisor including the areas of termination and renewal of your franchise.
- 3. In any arbitration or mediation involving a franchise purchased in Washington, the arbitration or mediation site will be either in the state of Washington, or in a place mutually agreed upon at the time of the arbitration or mediation, or as determined by the arbitrator or mediator at the time of arbitration or mediation. In addition, if litigation is not precluded by the Agreement, a franchisee may bring an action or proceeding arising out of or in connection with the sale of franchises, or a violation of WFIPA, in Washington.
- 4. A release or waiver of rights executed by a franchisee may not include rights under WFIPA or any rule or order thereunder except when executed pursuant to a negotiated settlement after the agreement is in effect and where the parties are represented by independent counsel. Provisions such as those which unreasonably restrict or limit the statute of limitations period for claims under WFIPA, or rights or remedies under WFIPA such as a right to a jury trial, may not be enforceable.
- 5. Transfer fees are collectable to the extent that they reflect Franchisor's reasonable estimated or actual costs in effecting a transfer.
- 6. Pursuant to RCW 49.62.020, a noncompetition covenant is void and unenforceable against an employee, including an employee of a franchisee, unless the employee's earnings from the party seeking enforcement, when annualized, exceed \$100,000 per year (an amount that will be adjusted annually for inflation). In addition, a noncompetition covenant is void and unenforceable against an independent contractor of a franchisee under RCW 49.62.030 unless the independent contractor's earnings from the party seeking enforcement, when annualized, exceed \$250,000 per year (an amount that will be adjusted annually for inflation). As a result, any provisions contained in the franchise agreement or elsewhere that conflict with these limitations are void and unenforceable in Washington.
- 7. RCW 49.62.060 prohibits a franchisor from restricting, restraining, or prohibiting a franchisee from (i) soliciting or hiring any employee of a franchisee of the same franchisor or (ii) soliciting or hiring any employee of the franchisor. As a result, any such provisions contained in the Agreement or elsewhere are void and unenforceable in Washington.
- 8. No statement, questionnaire, or acknowledgment signed or agreed to by Franchisee in connection with the commencement of the franchise relationship shall have the effect of (i) waiving any claims under any applicable state franchise law, including fraud in the inducement, or (ii) disclaiming reliance on any statement made by Franchisor, any franchise seller, or any other person acting on behalf of Franchisor. This provision supersedes any other term of any document executed in connection with the franchise.

9. Each provision of this Amendment shall be effective only to the extent, with respect to such provision, that the jurisdictional requirements of WFIPA are met independently without reference to this Amendment.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have duly executed and delivered this Washington Franchise Agreement Amendment on the same date as the Franchise Agreement was executed.

	[FRANCHISEE]	[FRANCHISOR]
Ву:		By:
Name:		Name:
Title:		Title:

EXHIBIT B CONFIDENTIALITY AGREEMENTS

EXHIBIT B-1 CONFIDENTIALITY AGREEMENT (PROSPECTIVE FRANCHISEES)

CONFIDENTIALITY AGREEMENT

(Prospective Franchisee)

THIS CONFIDENTIALITY AGREEMENT (this "Agreement") is entered into	on
20_ (the "Effective Date"), by and between Hertz System, Inc., a Delaware corporate	tion with its principal place
of business at 8501 Williams Road, Estero, Florida 33928 (the "Company"), and	, 8
with its principal place of business at	("Recipient").

RECITALS

- A. The Company, as a result of a significant expenditure of time, skill, effort, and money, has developed and owns a proprietary system ("**System**") for the business of renting cars without drivers using the Hertz Marks ("**Franchised Business**") and has the exclusive right to grant franchises to use the System to operate a Franchised Business:
- B. In connection with the consideration by Recipient of entering into a franchise agreement for a Franchised Business with the Company (together with any related transaction, the "**Transaction**"), Recipient wishes to be granted access to confidential information of the Company in order to evaluate the Transaction; and
- C. The Company is willing to disclose such confidential information to Recipient, subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the Company's consent to provide such confidential information to Recipient, the parties agree as follows:

- 1. For purposes of this Agreement, "Confidential Information" means: (i) any and all information, knowledge, or know-how (including, but not limited to, data, reports, analyses, compilations, studies, interpretations, forecasts, records and other materials) relating to the Company (and its affiliates), the System, the Franchised Business, or the Transaction which may be communicated to Recipient or its Representatives prior to, on, or after the Effective Date of this Agreement, whether communicated in writing, orally, electronically, by inspection, or by sample, exhibit, demonstration, or by other means; (ii) any information, report, or material prepared by Recipient which is derived from any information, knowledge, or know-how described in Section 1 (i), above; and (iii) the fact that discussions or negotiations are taking place between the Company and Recipient concerning the Transaction and all information related thereto with respect to the Transaction, including the status thereof. Confidential Information may include, but is not limited to, information relating to the development, financing, and operation of the System, the Franchised Business and the Transaction; advertising and marketing plans and materials; business plans; financial information concerning the Franchised Business, the Transaction or the Company; operating manuals; and any other financial information. The foregoing list of Confidential Information is illustrative only and does not necessarily include all matters considered confidential by the Company.
- 2. Recipient shall use the Confidential Information disclosed to it solely for the purpose of evaluating the Transaction. Recipient may share the Confidential Information only with its officers, directors, employees, agents and advisors ("Representatives") that, in the reasonable judgment of Recipient, need to know any Confidential Information for the purpose of evaluating the Transaction and are informed of the confidential nature of the Confidential Information and agree to be bound by the terms and conditions of this Agreement. Recipient shall be responsible for any action or omission on the part of any Representative which, if committed by Representative, would be a breach of this Agreement. Moreover, Recipient shall take all reasonably necessary measures to restrain its Representatives from unauthorized disclosure or use of the Confidential Information.
- 3. Recipient acknowledges that the Confidential Information disclosed by the Company to Recipient or any

Representative under this Agreement may be deemed to be material non-public information under applicable securities laws and regulations and therefore shall not be disclosed by Recipient to any other person or legal entity other than as expressly permitted by this Agreement, and Recipient agrees not to use or disclose such Confidential Information for the benefit of Recipient or any other person or legal entity in connection with the purchase or sale of the equity or debt securities of the Company's affiliates. Such Confidential Information will be deemed to be non-public until it has been disclosed to the public by the Company or an affiliate via a press release, in a public filing made with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission or is available through a news wire service or daily newspaper of wide circulation, and a sufficient amount of time has passed (e.g., at least two full business days) so that the information has had an opportunity to be digested by the marketplace.

- 4. Recipient shall not, at any time, without the prior written consent of the Company: (i) copy any Confidential Information; (ii) communicate or divulge any Confidential Information to any other person or legal entity; or (iii) use any Confidential Information for the benefit of Recipient or any other person or legal entity.
- 5. Recipient acknowledges that all Confidential Information is, and shall treat all Confidential Information as, the property of the Company, and upon the Company's request promptly shall: (i) return to the Company all documents containing such Confidential Information, including, without limitation, any and all copies thereof (regardless of whether such copies were permitted under this Agreement); and (ii) erase or destroy any of such Confidential Information contained in the computers or data storage devices under the control of Recipient (regardless of whether placement on such computers or data storage devices was permitted under this Agreement) and such destruction shall, if requested, be certified in writing to the Company by an authorized officer supervising such destruction.
- 6. Recipient acknowledges that any violation of this Agreement by Recipient or any Representative will cause irreparable harm for which no adequate remedy at law may be available. Accordingly, Recipient consents to the issuance of an injunction to prevent or to halt any such violation.
- 7. This Agreement imposes no obligation upon Recipient with respect to information that: (i) was in Recipient's possession before receipt from the Company; (ii) is or becomes publicly known without breach by Recipient; (iii) is rightfully received by Recipient from a third party without a duty of confidentiality; (iv) is disclosed by the Company to a third party without a duty of confidentiality on the third party; (v) is independently developed by Recipient; or (vi) is disclosed by Recipient with the Company's prior written approval.
- 8. In the event that Recipient becomes legally compelled to disclose any Confidential Information, Recipient shall provide the Company with prompt notice so that the Company may seek a protective order or other appropriate remedy, or both, or waive compliance with the provisions of this Agreement. In the event that the Company is unable to obtain a protective order or other appropriate remedy, or if it so directs Recipient, Recipient shall furnish only that portion of the Confidential Information that Recipient is advised by written opinion of its counsel is legally required to be furnished by it and shall exercise its reasonable best efforts to obtain reliable assurance that confidential treatment shall be accorded such Confidential Information.
- 9. Recipient acknowledges that the Company makes no representation or warranty as to the accuracy or completeness of any Confidential Information and Recipient agrees to assume full responsibility for all conclusions it derives from the Confidential Information.
- 10. Recipient understands and agrees that no contract, franchise or agreement providing for a Transaction with the Company shall be deemed to exist between Recipient and the Company unless and until a definitive Transaction agreement has been executed and delivered, and Recipient hereby waives, in advance, any claims in connection with a possible Transaction with the Company unless and until Recipient and the Company shall have entered into a definitive Transaction agreement. Recipient also agrees that unless and until a Transaction agreement between Recipient and the Company has been executed and delivered, the Company has no legal obligation whatsoever with respect to any such Transaction by virtue of this Agreement or any other written or oral expression with respect to

such Transaction except, in the case of this Agreement, for the matters specifically agreed to herein. At any time, and without notice to Recipient, the Company may cease providing Confidential Information to Recipient if the Company determines that it does not wish to proceed with the Transaction, or for any other reason.

- 11. If any part of this Agreement is held invalid by a court or agency, the rest of this Agreement shall remain enforceable, and the part held invalid shall be enforceable to the extent found reasonable by the court or agency.
- 12. This Agreement contains the entire agreement between Recipient and the Company concerning the confidentiality of the Confidential Information and related matters. This Agreement may be modified only by mutual agreement of the parties executed in writing.
- 13. The interpretation and enforcement of this Agreement shall be governed by the laws of the State in which the Company's then-current headquarters is located (currently, Florida).

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed this Agreement on the Effective Date.

RECIPIENT:	COMPANY:	
	HERTZ SYSTEM, INC.	
D	D	
By:		
Title:		

EXHIBIT B-2 CONFIDENTIALITY AND NON-COMPETITION AGREEMENT (OWNERS)

CONFIDENTIALITY AND NON-COMPETITION AGREEMENT

(Owners)

THIS CONFIDENTIALITY AND NON-	COMPETITION A	GREEMENT.	(this "Agreemer	ıt") is
entered into on, 20 (the	"Effective Date"),	by and between	en Hertz System,	Inc., a
Delaware corporation with its principal place of bu	siness at 8501 Willi	ams Road, Est	tero, Florida 3392	8 (the
"Company") and,	, a(n)	corpor	ration with its prin	ncipal
place of business at		(the	"Franchisee")	and
, a person having a direct	ct or indirect legal	or beneficial	interest in Franc	hisee,
whose address is	('Owner'') . Al	1 capitalized term	ns not
otherwise defined in this Agreement shall have	the meaning ascri	bed to such t	erms in the Fran	nchise
Agreement.				

RECITALS

- A. The Company, as a result of a significant expenditure of time, skill, effort, and money, has developed and owns a proprietary system ("**System**") for the business of renting vehicles ("**Hertz Business**") and has the exclusive right to grant franchises to use the System to operate Hertz Businesses;
- B. Company and Franchisee have executed a Hertz Franchise Agreement (the "**Franchise Agreement**") granting Franchisee the right to conduct and operate a Hertz Business in the territory described in Attachment A of the Franchise Agreement;
- C. Owner, by virtue of his or her ownership position with Franchisee, will gain access to certain of Company's Confidential Information, as defined herein, and must agree therefore to be bound by the confidentiality and non-compete obligations contained herein; and
- D. The Company is willing to have Franchisee disclose such Confidential Information to Owner, subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of Franchisee's providing such Confidential Information to Owner, the parties agree as follows:

CONFIDENTIALITY

- 1. For purposes of this Agreement, "Confidential Information" means any and all information, knowledge, or know-how (including, but not limited to, data, reports, analyses, compilations, studies, customer information, financial information, marketing, ideas, concepts, business plans, proposals, operating manuals, bulletins, records and other materials) relating to the Company (and its affiliates), Franchisee, the System, and the Hertz Business which may be communicated to Owner prior to, on, or after the Effective Date of this Agreement, whether communicated in writing, orally, electronically, by inspection, or by sample, exhibit, demonstration, or by other means. The foregoing list of Confidential Information is illustrative only and does not necessarily include all matters considered confidential by the Company.
- 2. Owner shall use the Confidential Information disclosed to it solely for the purpose of fulfillment of Owner's responsibilities on behalf of Franchisee. Owner may share the Confidential Information only with other employees and agents of Franchisee that, in the reasonable judgment of Owner, need to know such Confidential Information for the purpose fulfillment of their responsibilities on behalf of Franchisee, are informed of the confidential nature of the Confidential Information, and agree to be bound by the terms and conditions of this Agreement. Owner shall be responsible for any breach of this

Agreement by any such employee or agent. Moreover, Owner shall take all reasonably necessary measures to restrain such employees or agents from unauthorized disclosure or use of the Confidential Information.

- 3. Owner acknowledges that the Confidential Information disclosed to Owner under this Agreement may be deemed to be material non-public information under applicable securities laws and regulations and therefore shall not be disclosed by Owner to any other person or legal entity other than as expressly permitted by this Agreement, and Owner agrees not to use or disclose such Confidential Information for the benefit of Owner or any other person or legal entity in connection with the purchase or sale of the equity or debt securities of the Company's affiliates.
- 4. Owner shall not, at any time, without the prior written consent of the Company: (i) copy, duplicate, record, or otherwise reproduce any Confidential Information; (ii) store such Confidential Information in a computer retrieval or data storage device; or (iii) use any Confidential Information for the benefit of Owner or any other person or legal entity.
- 5. Owner acknowledges that all Confidential Information is, and shall treat all Confidential Information as, the property of the Company, and upon the Company's request promptly shall: (i) return to the Company all documents containing such Confidential Information, including, without limitation, any and all copies thereof (regardless of whether such copies were permitted under this Agreement); and (ii) erase or destroy any of such Confidential Information contained in the computers or data storage devices under the control of Owner (regardless of whether placement on such computers or data storage devices was permitted under this Agreement) and such destruction shall, if requested, be certified in writing to the Company by Franchisee or a person supervising such destruction.
- 6. This Agreement imposes no obligation upon Owner with respect to information that: (i) was in Owner's possession before receipt from the Company; (ii) is or becomes publicly known without breach by Owner; (iii) is rightfully received by Owner from a third party without a duty of confidentiality; (iv) is disclosed by the Company to a third party without a duty of confidentiality on the third party; (v) is independently developed by Owner without the use of the Confidential Information; or (vi) is disclosed by Owner with the Company's prior written approval.
- 7. In the event that Owner becomes legally compelled to disclose any Confidential Information, Owner shall provide the Company with prompt notice so that the Company may seek a protective order or other appropriate remedy, or both, or waive compliance with the provisions of this Agreement. In the event that the Company is unable to obtain a protective order or other appropriate remedy, or if it so directs Owner, Owner shall furnish only that portion of the Confidential Information that Owner is advised by written opinion of its counsel is legally required to be furnished and shall exercise its reasonable best efforts to obtain reliable assurance that confidential treatment shall be accorded such Confidential Information.
- 8. Owner shall be liable to Company and Franchisee for any and all damage, loss, losses, costs and expenses, including reasonable attorneys' fees, caused by the willful or negligent use or disclosure of any Confidential Information in violation of this Agreement.

NON-COMPETITION

9. <u>In-Term Non-Compete.</u> During the term of this Agreement, Owner shall not, directly or indirectly, for Owner's own or others' benefit, alone, or in conjunction with any other person or entity: (1) own, engage in, be employed by, advise, assist, lease or sublease to, invest in, franchise, lend money to, agree to sell or sell all or substantially all of Owner's interest in the assets of the Hertz Business, or have any interest in, whether financial or otherwise, any other Vehicle Rental Business, except under license

from Company or its affiliates, or (2) divert or attempt to divert any actual or prospective business or customer of the Hertz Business, or of any other Hertz Business, to any competitor, by direct or indirect inducement or otherwise.

10. <u>Post-Term Non-Compete</u>. For a period of twelve (12) months after (i) a Transfer permitted by Section 20 of the Franchise Agreement, or (ii) the date of termination or expiration of the Franchise Agreement for any reason (including, without limitation, due to nonrenewal) or the date on which Owner ceases to be an Owner in Franchisee, whichever is later, Owner shall not directly or indirectly, for Owner or for any other person or entity, alone or through or on behalf of others:

Own, engage in, be employed by, advise, assist, lease or sublease to, invest in, franchise, lend money to, agree to sell or sell all or substantially all of Owner's interest in the assets of the Hertz Business to, or have any other interest in, whether financial or otherwise, any Vehicle Rental Business, except under license from Company or its affiliates:

- (i) Within the Territory (as defined in the Franchise Agreement);
- (ii) Within one hundred (100) miles of the border of the Territory;
- (iii) Within the territory of any other franchisee of a Hertz Business;
- (iv) Within a ten (10) mile radius of the border of the territory of any other franchisee of a Hertz Business; or
- (v) Within a ten (10) miles radius of any Hertz Business operated by Company or any affiliate of Company.

MISCELLANEOUS

- 11. Owner acknowledges that any violation of this Agreement by Owner will cause irreparable harm for which no adequate remedy at law may be available. Accordingly, Owner consents to the issuance of an injunction to prevent or to halt any such violation. Owner also agrees that Company and Franchisee may each avail themselves of any other rights and remedies which they may have under this Agreement or otherwise. Further, any claim that Owner may have against Company or Franchisee, whether or not arising from this Agreement, shall not constitute a defense to the enforcement of the confidentiality and non-competition provisions in this Agreement.
- 12. Owner acknowledges and agrees that Company and Franchisee are intended third-party beneficiaries of this Agreement and that they each are independently entitled to enforce any provision of this Agreement.
- 13. If any part of this Agreement is held invalid by a court or agency, the rest of this Agreement shall remain enforceable, and the part held invalid shall be enforceable to the extent found reasonable by the court or agency.
- 14. This Agreement contains the entire agreement between Owner, the Company, and the Franchisee concerning confidentiality and non-competition, and related matters. This Agreement may be modified only by mutual agreement of the parties executed in writing.
- 15. Owner understands and agrees that this Agreement is not an employment agreement of any kind.

16. The interpretation and enforcement of this Agreement shall be governed by the laws of the state in which the Company's then-current headquarters is located (currently, Florida), except that if any provision of this Agreement would not be enforceable under the laws of the state in which Company's current headquarters is located and the Hertz Business is located outside of that state, then that provision shall be interpreted and construed under the laws of the state in which the Hertz Business is located.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed this Agreement on the Effective Date.

OWNER:	COMPANY:
	HERTZ SYSTEM, INC.
	By: Name: Title:
	FRANCHISEE:
	By: Name:
	Title:

EXHIBIT B-3 CONFIDENTIALITY AGREEMENT (MANAGERIAL EMPLOYEES)

CONFIDENTIALITY AGREEMENT

(Managerial Employees and Agents)

THIS	CONFIDENT	IALITY AC	REEME	NT (this	"Agreen	1ent '') 19	s entered	into o	n
	, 20	the "Effective	e Date")), by and be	etween E	Iertz Syst	em, Inc., a	Delawar	re
corporation with	n its principal pla	ce of business	at 8501 W	illiams Road	Estero, F	Florida 339	28 (the "Co	mpany"),
		, a(n)		corporat	ion with	its princip	al place of l	ousiness a	at
			(the "	Franchisee') and			, a	ın
employee or a	agent of Franc	hisee, whose	address	is					
("Recipient").									

RECITALS

- A. The Company, as a result of a significant expenditure of time, skill, effort, and money, has developed and owns a proprietary system ("**System**") for the business of renting vehicles ("**Hertz Business**") and has the exclusive right to grant franchises to use the System to operate Hertz Businesses;
- B. Company and Franchisee have executed a Hertz Franchise Agreement (the "**Franchise Agreement**") granting Franchisee the right to conduct and operate a Hertz Business in the territory described in Attachment A of the Franchise Agreement;
- C. Recipient, by virtue of his or her position with Franchisee, will gain access to certain of Company's Confidential Information, as defined herein, and must agree therefore to be bound by the confidentiality obligations contained herein; and
- D. The Company is willing to have Franchisee disclose such Confidential Information to Recipient, subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of Franchisee's providing such Confidential Information to Recipient, the parties agree as follows:

- 1. For purposes of this Agreement, "Confidential Information" means any and all information, knowledge, or know-how (including, but not limited to, data, reports, analyses, compilations, studies, customer information, financial information, marketing, ideas, concepts, business plans, proposals, operating manuals, bulletins, records and other materials) relating to the Company (and its affiliates), Franchisee, the System, and the Hertz Business which may be communicated to Recipient prior to, on, or after the Effective Date of this Agreement, whether communicated in writing, orally, electronically, by inspection, or by sample, exhibit, demonstration, or by other means. The foregoing list of Confidential Information is illustrative only and does not necessarily include all matters considered confidential by the Company.
- 2. Recipient shall use the Confidential Information disclosed to it solely for the purpose of fulfillment of Recipient's responsibilities on behalf of Franchisee. Recipient may share the Confidential Information only with other employees and agents of Franchisee that, in the reasonable judgment of Recipient, need to know such Confidential Information for the purpose fulfillment of their responsibilities on behalf of Franchisee, are informed of the confidential nature of the Confidential Information, and agree to be bound by the terms and conditions of this Agreement. Recipient shall be responsible for any breach of this Agreement by any such employee or agent. Moreover, Recipient shall take all reasonably necessary measures to restrain such employees or agents from unauthorized disclosure or use of the Confidential Information.

- 3. Recipient acknowledges that the Confidential Information disclosed to Recipient under this Agreement may be deemed to be material non-public information under applicable securities laws and regulations and therefore shall not be disclosed by Recipient to any other person or legal entity other than as expressly permitted by this Agreement, and Recipient agrees not to use or disclose such Confidential Information for the benefit of Recipient or any other person or legal entity in connection with the purchase or sale of the equity or debt securities of the Company's affiliates.
- 4. Recipient shall not, at any time, without the prior written consent of the Company: (i) copy, duplicate, record, or otherwise reproduce any Confidential Information; (ii) store such Confidential Information in a computer retrieval or data storage device; or (iii) use any Confidential Information for the benefit of Recipient or any other person or legal entity.
- 5. Recipient acknowledges that all Confidential Information is, and shall treat all Confidential Information as, the property of the Company, and upon the Company's request promptly shall: (i) return to the Company all documents containing such Confidential Information, including, without limitation, any and all copies thereof (regardless of whether such copies were permitted under this Agreement); and (ii) erase or destroy any of such Confidential Information contained in the computers or data storage devices under the control of Recipient (regardless of whether placement on such computers or data storage devices was permitted under this Agreement) and such destruction shall, if requested, be certified in writing to the Company by Franchisee or a person supervising such destruction.
- 6. This Agreement imposes no obligation upon Recipient with respect to information that: (i) was in Recipient's possession before receipt from the Company; (ii) is or becomes publicly known without breach by Recipient; (iii) is rightfully received by Recipient from a third party without a duty of confidentiality; (iv) is disclosed by the Company to a third party without a duty of confidentiality on the third party; (v) is independently developed by Recipient without the use of the Confidential Information; or (vi) is disclosed by Recipient with the Company's prior written approval.
- 7. In the event that Recipient becomes legally compelled to disclose any Confidential Information, Recipient shall provide the Company with prompt notice so that the Company may seek a protective order or other appropriate remedy, or both, or waive compliance with the provisions of this Agreement. In the event that the Company is unable to obtain a protective order or other appropriate remedy, or if it so directs Recipient, Recipient shall furnish only that portion of the Confidential Information that Recipient is advised by written opinion of its counsel is legally required to be furnished and shall exercise its reasonable best efforts to obtain reliable assurance that confidential treatment shall be accorded such Confidential Information.
- 8. Recipient shall be liable to Company and Franchisee for any and all damage, loss, losses, costs and expenses, including reasonable attorneys' fees, caused by the willful or negligent use or disclosure of any Confidential Information in violation of this Agreement
- 9. Recipient acknowledges that any violation of this Agreement by Recipient will cause irreparable harm for which no adequate remedy at law may be available. Accordingly, Recipient consents to the issuance of an injunction to prevent or to halt any such violation. Recipient also agrees the Company and Franchisee may each avail themselves of any other rights and remedies which they may have under this Agreement or otherwise. Further, any claim that Recipient may have against Company or Franchisee, whether or not arising from this Agreement, shall not constitute a defense to the enforcement of the confidentiality provisions in this Agreement.

- 10. Recipient acknowledges and agrees that Company and Franchisee are intended third-party beneficiaries of this Agreement and that they each are independently entitled to enforce any provision of this Agreement.
- 11. If any part of this Agreement is held invalid by a court or agency, the rest of this Agreement shall remain enforceable, and the part held invalid shall be enforceable to the extent found reasonable by the court or agency.
- 12. This Agreement contains the entire agreement between Recipient, the Company, and the Franchisee concerning confidentiality and related matters. This Agreement may be modified only by mutual agreement of the parties executed in writing.
- 13. Recipient understands and agrees that this Agreement is not an employment agreement of any kind.
- 14. The interpretation and enforcement of this Agreement shall be governed by the laws of the state in which the Company's then-current headquarters is located (currently, Florida), except that if any provision of this Agreement would not be enforceable under the laws of the state in which Company's current headquarters is located and the Hertz Business is located outside of that state, then that provision shall be interpreted and construed under the laws of the state in which the Hertz Business is located.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed this Agreement on the Effective Date.

RECIPIENT:	COMPANY:
	HERTZ SYSTEM, INC.
Name:	
Title:	By:
	Name:
	Title:
	FRANCHISEE:
	By:
	Name:
	Title:

EXHIBIT C-1 MULTIPLE BRAND FRANCHISING ADDENDUM (FOR NEW FRANCHISEES)

MULTIPLE-BRAND FRANCHISING ADDENDUM TO HERTZ SYSTEM, INC., DOLLAR RENT A CAR, INC. AND THRIFTY RENT-A-CAR SYSTEM, LLC FRANCHISE AGREEMENTS

	This Multiple-Brand	l Franchising Addendum (t	he " Addendum ") is	s made and entered in	nto this
day of _	, 20	(the "Effective Date"), by	y and between [Sele	ct Hertz, Dollar an	d/or Thrifty,
as appl	licable] [Hertz System	m, Inc. ("Hertz"), Dollar	Rent A Car, Inc.	("Dollar"), Thrifty	Rent-A-Car
System	, LLC (" Thrifty ")] at	nd	("Franchisee"	") and	,
an indiv	vidual ("Owner") (al	l referred to collectively as	s the "Parties").		

All capitalized terms not otherwise defined in this Addendum shall have the meaning ascribed to such terms in the applicable Franchise Agreement.

RECITALS

[Select Applicable Alternative(s)]

[Alternative 1, if applicable]

[WHEREAS, of even date herewith, Hertz and Franchisee have entered into a Hertz System Car Rental Franchise Agreement, with all attachments thereto (the "Hertz Franchise Agreement"), for the operation of a Franchised Business in the Franchised Territory described in Attachment A to that agreement;]

[Alternative 2, if applicable]

[WHEREAS, of even date herewith, Dollar and Franchisee have entered into a Dollar Rent A Car, Inc. Franchise Agreement, with all attachments thereto (the "**Dollar Franchise Agreement**"), for the operation of a Dollar Business in the Franchised Territory described in Attachment A to that agreement;]

[Alternative 3, if applicable]

[WHEREAS, of even date herewith, Thrifty and Franchisee have entered into a Thrifty Rent-A-Car System, LLC Franchise Agreement, with all attachments thereto (the "Thrifty Franchise Agreement"), for the operation of a Thrifty Business in the Franchised Territory described in Attachment A to that agreement;]

WHEREAS, [the Hertz Franchise Agreement, the Dollar Franchise Agreement and the Thrifty Franchise Agreement] are collectively referred to as the "**Franchise Agreements**";

[Select Hertz, Dollar and/or Thrifty, as applicable, for remainder of agreement]

WHEREAS, [Hertz, Dollar, Thrifty] and Franchisee desire to set forth certain terms and conditions for the multiple-brand operation of [a Hertz Business, a Dollar Business and a Thrifty Business] by Franchisee.

NOW, THEREFORE, the Parties to this Addendum, in consideration of each and every undertaking and commitment of each to the other set forth herein, the sufficiency of which is hereby acknowledged, mutually agree as follows:

TERMS

1. Defined Terms.

For purposes of this Addendum, the defined terms in the Franchise Agreements shall have the same meaning in this Addendum, unless specifically defined otherwise herein.

2. Territory.

The geographic territory to which this Addendum applies shall be [the Franchised Territory set forth in the Hertz Franchise Agreement, the Franchised Territory set forth in the Dollar Franchise Agreement and the Franchised Territory set forth in the Thrifty Franchise Agreement].

3. Term.

The term of this Addendum shall be co-terminus with the terms of the Franchise Agreements.

4. Fees.

Franchisee shall pay all fees, charges, costs, expenses and other amounts required under the Franchise Agreements and the Operations Guide.

5. Advertising.

Franchisee is prohibited from and shall not use [the Hertz trademark and other proprietary marks (the "Hertz Marks"), the Dollar trademark and other proprietary marks (the "Dollar Marks") and the Thrifty trademark and other proprietary marks (the "Thrifty Marks")] together, or in any combination, at any time in any form of advertising, promotion or marketing activities in any medium or in any paper or electronic directories, except as specifically authorized in the Operations Guide, or otherwise in writing by [Hertz, Dollar and Thrifty].

6. Multiple-Branding.

Franchisee is prohibited from and shall not use [the Hertz Marks, the Dollar Marks and the Thrifty Marks] together, or in any combination, at any time in the operation of [the Hertz Business, the Dollar Business and the Thrifty Business] ("Multiple-Branding"), unless specifically authorized herein, in the Operations Guide, or otherwise in writing by [Hertz, Dollar and Thrifty]. [Hertz, Dollar and Thrifty], in their sole discretion, shall determine whether the Franchisee has violated this Section. Any part or operation of [the Hertz Business, the Dollar Business or the Thrifty Business] that is or would be visible to a customer shall be specifically branded or identified using [the Hertz Marks, the Dollar Marks or the Thrifty Marks] in accordance with the applicable [Hertz Franchise Agreement, Dollar Franchise Agreement or Thrifty Franchise Agreement] and the Operations Guide. Unless otherwise authorized by [Hertz, Dollar and Thrifty], Franchisee shall not operate [the Hertz Business, the Dollar Business and the Thrifty Business], or any combination of them, from the same building in any off-airport location. Without limiting this Section 6, unless otherwise authorized by [Hertz, Dollar and Thrifty], Franchisee shall comply with the following requirements:

- A. All facilities that service customers in any manner shall be branded separately and pursuant to the applicable Franchise Agreement, and shall comply with all requirements of [the Operations Guide for displaying the Hertz Marks, Dollar Marks, or the Thrifty Marks];
- B. Franchisee shall maintain separate [Hertz, Dollar and Thrifty] rental counters in any area where there may be contact with customers or the public, so that it is clear to the public that [the Franchised Business, the Dollar Business and the Thrifty Business] are separate and distinct businesses;

- C. Franchisee shall maintain separate [Hertz, Dollar and Thrifty] telephone numbers and lines and answer such telephone lines with the applicable [Hertz, Dollar or Thrifty] announcement;
- D. Franchisee shall maintain separate [Hertz, Dollar and Thrifty] buses;
- E. Franchisee shall not share counter employees at [the Hertz, Dollar and Thrifty] counters at the same time; and
- F. Franchisee shall have separate and distinct customer employee uniforms and nametags for each of [the Franchised Business, Dollar Business and Thrifty Business], in accordance with the system standards for the corresponding businesses.

7. Confidentiality.

Franchisee is prohibited from and shall not, without the prior written consent of [Hertz, Dollar and Thrifty], share confidential and proprietary information of [the Hertz System, the Dollar System and the Thrifty System] among or between [the Hertz Business, the Dollar Business and the Thrifty Business], and shall use confidential and proprietary information of [the Hertz System (including, without limitation, the Operations Guide and other operational directives) only in the operation of the Franchised Business, confidential and proprietary information of the Dollar System (including, without limitation, the Operations Guide and other operational directives) only in the operation of the Dollar Business and confidential and proprietary information of the Thrifty System (including, without limitation, the Operations Guide and other operational directives) only in the operation of the Thrifty Business].

8. <u>Termination</u>.

The termination provisions and post termination provisions set forth in the Franchise Agreements shall remain in full force and effect; provided, however, that the following shall be in addition to the terms and conditions set forth therein:

- A. The Franchise Agreements shall be cross-defaulted, such that an event of default under one shall constitute an event of default under the other giving [Hertz the right to terminate the Hertz Franchise Agreement in the event of a default under the Dollar or Thrifty Franchise Agreements or this Addendum, Dollar the right to terminate the Dollar Franchise Agreement in the event of a default under the Hertz or Thrifty Franchise Agreements or this Addendum, and Thrifty the right to terminate the Thrifty Franchise Agreement in the event of a default under the Hertz or Dollar Franchise Agreements or this Addendum];
- B. Subject to the terms of this Addendum, in the event Franchisee gives notice to terminate the [Hertz, Dollar or Thrifty Franchise Agreements], [Hertz, Dollar or Thrifty], as applicable, shall have the right to terminate the remaining Franchise Agreements on the same date and at the same time as the Franchise Agreement terminated by the Franchisee; and
- C. The following shall constitute additional events of default, in addition to the events of default listed in the Franchise Agreements, and shall result in automatic termination of the Franchise Agreements upon written notice by [Hertz, Dollar or Thrifty], unless otherwise specified: (i) any action, operation, business practice or business use whereby [the Hertz Marks, the Dollar Marks or the Thrifty Marks]

are used in any manner together, or in any combination, in violation of the Franchise Agreements, the Operations Guide and/or this Addendum, which is not cured to the satisfaction of [Hertz, Dollar and Thrifty] in their sole discretion within twenty (20) days of receipt of written notice; (ii) any advertising, marketing or promotion whereby [the Hertz Marks, the Dollar Marks or the Thrifty Marks] are used together, or in any combination, in violation of the Franchise Agreements, the Operations Guide and/or this Addendum, which is not cured to the satisfaction of [Hertz, Dollar and Thrifty] in their sole discretion within twenty (20) days of receipt of written notice; (iii) any transfer, sale or other disposition of one or more of the Franchise Agreements without the express written consent of [Hertz, Dollar and Thrifty]; and (iv) any failure to comply with any provision of this Addendum, which is not cured to the satisfaction of [Hertz, Dollar and Thrifty] in their sole discretion within twenty (20) days of receipt of written notice.

9. Cross-Collateral.

[The Hertz Franchise Agreement, the Dollar Franchise Agreement, the Thrifty Franchise Agreement] and the Addendum shall be and are hereby cross-collateralized and cross-guaranteed, such that any and all collateral and guarantees securing obligations under one shall be collateral and guarantees securing and guaranteeing any and all of the obligations of the Franchisee under the others.

10. Unilateral Change.

Franchisee shall comply with all terms, conditions and agreements relating to operational requirements set forth in the Franchise Agreements and the Operations Guide. These standards will be published in the Operations Guide by [Hertz, Dollar and Thrifty]. [Hertz, Dollar and Thrifty] shall have the right to unilaterally modify or change the Operations Guide and any operating requirements related to the multiple-brand franchise granted herein at any time in order to change operating procedures, maintain the goodwill associated with [the Hertz Marks, the Dollar Marks and Thrifty Marks], meet customer satisfaction demands and/or meet competition. Without limiting the foregoing, [Hertz, Thrifty and Dollar] shall have the right, in their sole discretion, during the term of the Franchise Agreements and this Addendum, to limit Franchisee's access to proprietary and confidential information of other [Hertz, Dollar or Thrifty] franchisees, including, without limitation, attendance at [Hertz, Thrifty or Dollar] franchisee meetings.

11. Compliance with Franchise Agreements.

Franchisee shall comply with all terms, conditions, covenants and agreements set forth in the Franchise Agreements and the Operations Guide, unless specifically modified or amended by this Addendum.

12. General Terms.

- A. Franchisee acknowledges that it has received, read and understood this Addendum; that [Hertz, Dollar and Thrifty] have adequately explained the provisions of the Addendum to Franchisee's satisfaction; and that Franchisee has been accorded ample time and opportunity to consult with advisors of Franchisee's own choosing about the potential benefits and risks of entering into this Addendum.
- B. This Addendum, including the recitals above, contains the entire agreement between the Parties hereto with respect to the Parties' agreement to amend the Franchise Agreements. This Addendum supersedes all prior understandings and writings regarding the subject matters specified in this Addendum, and may be amended only in writing, signed by all Parties. Except to the extent specified in this Addendum,

all other provisions of the Franchise Agreements, including any agreements, addenda and amendments with respect thereto, shall remain in full force and effect according to their terms, and shall apply, as applicable, to this Addendum.

- C. The obligations in the Franchise Agreements and this Addendum, which, by their terms, require performance after the expiration or termination of the Franchise Agreements or this Addendum, shall be enforceable notwithstanding the expiration or termination of the Franchise Agreements or this Addendum for any reason whatsoever.
- D. Under no circumstances shall Franchisee or Owner be entitled to receive the benefits under the Franchise Agreements or this Addendum or any other agreement with [Hertz, Dollar or Thrifty] or their affiliates unless Franchisee and Owner continue to comply with all of their obligations under all such agreements.
- E. This Addendum may be signed in counterparts and shall become effective upon its execution by all of the Parties, but its effective date shall be the date first above-written.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have entered into this Addendum on the date and year first written above.

(Signatures Appear on Next Page)

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have entered into this Addendum on the date and year first written above.

[Select Applicable Signatories]

[HERTZ SYSTEM, INC.
By: Printed Name: Robert M. Barton
Title: President
DOLLAR RENT A CAR, INC.
By:Printed Name: Robert M. Barton
Printed Name: Robert M. Barton Title: President
THRIFTY RENT-A-CAR SYSTEM, LLC
By:Printed Name: Robert M. Barton Title: President]
FRANCHISEE
By:
Printed Name:
Title: Date:
OWNER, an individual

EXHIBIT C-2 MULTIPLE BRAND FRANCHISING ADDENDUM (FOR EXISTING FRANCHISEES)

MULTIPLE-BRAND FRANCHISING ADDENDUM TO HERTZ SYSTEM, INC., DOLLAR RENT A CAR, INC. AND THRIFTY RENT-A-CAR SYSTEM, LLC FRANCHISE AGREEMENTS

This Multiple-Brand Franchising Addendum (the "Addendum") is made and entered into this
day of, 20 (the "Effective Date"), by and between [Select Hertz, Dollar and/or Thrifty, as applicable] [Hertz System, Inc. ("Hertz"), Dollar Rent A Car, Inc. ("Dollar"), Thrifty Rent-A-
Car System, LLC ("Thrifty")] and ("Franchisee") and
, an individual ("Owner") (all referred to collectively as the "Parties").
All capitalized terms not otherwise defined in this Addendum shall have the meaning ascribed to such terms in the applicable Franchise Agreement.
RECITALS
[Select Applicable Alternative(s) for Existing Franchise Agreement(s)]
[Alternative 1, if applicable]
[WHEREAS, Hertz and Franchisee are parties to a Hertz System Car Rental Franchise Agreement, with all attachments thereto, dated (the "Hertz Franchise Agreement") for the for the operation of a Franchised Business in the Franchised Territory described in Attachment A to that agreement;]
[Alternative 2, if applicable]
[WHEREAS, Dollar and Franchisee are parties to a Dollar Rent A Car, Inc. Franchise Agreement, with all attachments thereto, dated (the " Dollar Franchise Agreement "), for the for the operation of a Dollar Business in the Franchised Territory described in Attachment A to that agreement;]
[Alternative 3, if applicable]
[WHEREAS, Thrifty and Franchisee are parties to a Thrifty Rent-A-Car System, LLC Franchise Agreement, with all attachments thereto, dated (the " Thrifty Franchise Agreement "), for the for the operation of a Thrifty Business in the Franchised Territory described in Attachment A to that agreement;]
[Select Applicable Alternative(s) for New Franchise Agreement(s)]
[Alternative 1, if applicable]

[Alternative 2, if applicable]

agreement;]

[WHEREAS, of even date herewith, Dollar and Franchisee have entered into a Dollar Rent A Car, Inc. Franchise Agreement, with all attachments thereto (the "**Dollar Franchise Agreement**"), for the operation of a Dollar Business in the Franchised Territory described in Attachment A to that agreement;]

Rental Franchise Agreement, with all attachments thereto (the "Hertz Franchise Agreement"), for the operation of a Franchised Business in the Franchised Territory described in Attachment A to that

[WHEREAS, of even date herewith, Hertz and Franchisee have entered into a Hertz System Car

[Alternative 3, if applicable]

[WHEREAS, of even date herewith, Thrifty and Franchisee have entered into a Thrifty Rent-A-Car System, LLC Franchise Agreement, with all attachments thereto (the "**Thrifty Franchise Agreement**"), for the operation of a Thrifty Business in the Franchise Territory described in Attachment A to that agreement];

WHEREAS, [the Hertz Franchise Agreement, the Dollar Franchise Agreement and the Thrifty Franchise Agreement] are collectively referred to as the "**Franchise Agreements**";

[Select Hertz, Dollar and/or Thrifty, as applicable, for remainder of agreement]

WHEREAS, [Hertz, Dollar, Thrifty] and Franchisee desire to set forth certain terms and conditions for the multiple-brand operation of [a Hertz Business, a Dollar Business and a Thrifty Business] by Franchisee.

NOW, THEREFORE, the Parties to this Addendum, in consideration of each and every undertaking and commitment of each to the other set forth herein, the sufficiency of which is hereby acknowledged, mutually agree as follows:

TERMS

1. Defined Terms.

For purposes of this Addendum, the defined terms in the Franchise Agreements shall have the same meaning in this Addendum, unless specifically defined otherwise herein.

2. <u>Territory</u>.

The geographic territory to which this Addendum applies shall be [the Franchised Territory set forth in the Hertz Franchise Agreement, the Franchised Territory set forth in the Dollar Franchise Agreement, and the Franchised Territory set forth in the Thrifty Franchise Agreement].

3. Term.

The term of this Addendum shall be co-terminus with the terms of the Franchise Agreements.

4. Fees.

Franchisee shall pay all fees, charges, costs, expenses and other amounts required under the Franchise Agreements and the Operations Guide.

5. Advertising.

Franchisee is prohibited from and shall not use [the Hertz trademark and other proprietary marks (the "Hertz Marks"), the Dollar trademark and other proprietary marks (the "Dollar Marks") and the Thrifty trademark and other proprietary marks (the "Thrifty Marks")] together, or in any combination, at any time in any form of advertising, promotion or marketing activities in any medium or in any paper or electronic directories, except as specifically authorized in the Operations Guide, or otherwise in writing by [Hertz, Dollar and Thrifty].

6. Multiple-Branding.

Franchisee is prohibited from and shall not use [the Hertz Marks, the Dollar Marks and the Thrifty Marks] together, or in any combination, at any time in the operation of [the Hertz Business, the Dollar

Business and the Thrifty Business] ("Multiple-Branding"), unless specifically authorized herein, in the Operations Guide, or otherwise in writing by [Hertz, Dollar and Thrifty]. [Hertz, Dollar and Thrifty], in their sole discretion, shall determine whether the Franchisee has violated this Section. Any part or operation of [the Hertz Business, the Dollar Business or the Thrifty Business] that is or would be visible to a customer shall be specifically branded or identified using [the Hertz Marks, the Dollar Marks or the Thrifty Marks] in accordance with the applicable [Hertz Franchise Agreement, Dollar Franchise Agreement or Thrifty Franchise Agreement] and the Operations Guide. Unless otherwise authorized by [Hertz, Dollar and Thrifty], Franchisee shall not operate [the Hertz Business, the Dollar Business and the Thrifty Business], or any combination of them, from the same building in any off-airport location. Without limiting this Section 6, unless otherwise authorized by [Hertz, Dollar and Thrifty], Franchisee shall comply with the following requirements:

- A. All facilities that service customers in any manner shall be branded separately and pursuant to the applicable Franchise Agreement, and shall comply with all requirements of the Operations Guide for displaying the Hertz Marks, Dollar Marks, or the Thrifty Marks];
- B. Franchisee shall maintain separate [Hertz, Dollar and Thrifty] rental counters in any area where there may be contact with customers or the public, so that it is clear to the public that [the Hertz Business, the Dollar Business and the Thrifty Business] are separate and distinct businesses;
- C. Franchisee shall maintain separate [Hertz, Dollar and Thrifty] telephone numbers and lines and answer such telephone lines with the applicable [Hertz, Dollar or Thrifty] announcement;
- D. Franchisee shall maintain separate [Hertz, Dollar and Thrifty] buses;
- E. Franchisee shall not share counter employees at [the Hertz, Dollar and Thrifty] counters at the same time; and
- F. Franchisee shall have separate and distinct customer employee uniforms and nametags for each of [the Hertz Business, Dollar Business and Thrifty Business], in accordance with the system standards for the corresponding businesses.

7. Confidentiality.

Franchisee is prohibited from and shall not, without the prior written consent of [Hertz, Dollar and Thrifty], share confidential and proprietary information of [the Hertz System, the Dollar System and the Thrifty System] among or between [the Hertz Business, the Dollar Business and the Thrifty Business], and shall use confidential and proprietary information of [the Hertz System (including, without limitation, the Operations Guide and other operational directives) only in the operation of the Franchised Business, confidential and proprietary information of the Dollar System (including, without limitation, the Operations Guide and other operational directives) only in the operation of the Dollar Business and confidential and proprietary information of the Thrifty System (including, without limitation, the Operations Guide and other operational directives) only in the operation of the Thrifty Business].

8. Termination.

The termination provisions and post termination provisions set forth in the Franchise Agreements shall remain in full force and effect; provided, however, that the following shall be in addition to the terms and conditions set forth therein:

- A. The Franchise Agreements shall be cross-defaulted, such that an event of default under one shall constitute an event of default under the other giving [Hertz the right to terminate the Hertz Franchise Agreement in the event of a default under the Dollar or Thrifty Franchise Agreements or this Addendum, Dollar the right to terminate the Dollar Franchise Agreement in the event of a default under the Hertz or Thrifty Franchise Agreements or this Addendum, and Thrifty the right to terminate the Thrifty Franchise Agreement in the event of a default under the Hertz or Dollar Franchise Agreements or this Addendum];
- B. Subject to the terms of this Addendum, in the event Franchisee gives notice to terminate the [Hertz, Dollar or Thrifty Franchise Agreements], [Hertz, Dollar or Thrifty], as applicable, shall have the right to terminate the remaining Franchise Agreements on the same date and at the same time as the Franchise Agreement terminated by the Franchisee; and
- C. The following shall constitute additional events of default, in addition to the events of default listed in the Franchise Agreements, and shall result in automatic termination of the Franchise Agreements upon written notice by [Hertz, Dollar or Thrifty], unless otherwise specified: (i) any action, operation, business practice or business use whereby [the Hertz Marks, the Dollar Marks or the Thrifty Marks] are used in any manner together, or in any combination, in violation of the Franchise Agreements, the Operations Guide and/or this Addendum, which is not cured to the satisfaction of [Hertz, Dollar and Thrifty] in their sole discretion within twenty (20) days of receipt of written notice; (ii) any advertising, marketing or promotion whereby [the Hertz Marks, the Dollar Marks or the Thrifty Marks] are used together, or in any combination, in violation of the Franchise Agreements, the Operations Guide and/or this Addendum, which is not cured to the satisfaction of [Hertz, Dollar and Thrifty] in their sole discretion within twenty (20) days of receipt of written notice; (iii) any transfer, sale or other disposition of one or more of the Franchise Agreements without the express written consent of [Hertz, Dollar and Thrifty]; and (iv) any failure to comply with any provision of this Addendum, which is not cured to the satisfaction of [Hertz, Dollar and Thrifty] in their sole discretion within twenty (20) days of receipt of written notice.

9. Cross-Collateral.

[The Hertz Franchise Agreement, the Dollar Franchise Agreement, the Thrifty Franchise Agreement] and the Addendum shall be and are hereby cross-collateralized and cross-guaranteed, such that any and all collateral and guarantees securing obligations under one shall be collateral and guarantees securing and guaranteeing any and all of the obligations of the Franchisee under the others.

10. Unilateral Change.

Franchisee shall comply with all terms, conditions and agreements relating to operational requirements set forth in the Franchise Agreements and the Operations Guide. These standards will be published in the Operations Guide by [Hertz, Dollar and Thrifty]. [Hertz, Dollar and Thrifty] shall have the right to unilaterally modify or change the Operations Guide and any operating requirements related to the multiple-brand franchise granted herein at any time in order to change operating procedures, maintain the goodwill associated with [the Hertz Marks, the Dollar Marks and Thrifty Marks], meet customer satisfaction demands and/or meet competition. Without limiting the foregoing, [Hertz, Thrifty and Dollar] shall have the right, in their sole discretion, during the term of the Franchise Agreements and this Addendum, to limit Franchisee's access to proprietary and confidential information

of other [Hertz, Dollar or Thrifty] franchisees, including, without limitation, attendance at [Hertz, Thrifty or Dollar] franchisee meetings.

11. Compliance with Franchise Agreements.

Franchisee shall comply with all terms, conditions, covenants and agreements set forth in the Franchise Agreements and the Operations Guide, unless specifically modified or amended by this Addendum.

12. General Terms.

- A. Franchisee acknowledges that it has received, read and understood this Addendum; that [Hertz, Dollar and Thrifty] have adequately explained the provisions of the Addendum to Franchisee's satisfaction; and that Franchisee has been accorded ample time and opportunity to consult with advisors of Franchisee's own choosing about the potential benefits and risks of entering into this Addendum.
- B. This Addendum, including the recitals above, contains the entire agreement between the Parties hereto with respect to the Parties' agreement to amend the Franchise Agreements. This Addendum supersedes all prior understandings and writings regarding the subject matters specified in this Addendum, and may be amended only in writing, signed by all Parties. Except to the extent specified in this Addendum, all other provisions of the Franchise Agreements, including any agreements, addenda and amendments with respect thereto, shall remain in full force and effect according to their terms, and shall apply, as applicable, to this Addendum.
- C. The obligations in the Franchise Agreements and this Addendum, which, by their terms, require performance after the expiration or termination of the Franchise Agreements or this Addendum, shall be enforceable notwithstanding the expiration or termination of the Franchise Agreements or this Addendum for any reason whatsoever.
- D. Under no circumstances shall Franchisee or Owner be entitled to receive the benefits under the Franchise Agreements or this Addendum or any other agreement with [Hertz, Dollar or Thrifty] or their affiliates unless Franchisee and Owner continue to comply with all of their obligations under all such agreements.
- E. This Addendum may be signed in counterparts and shall become effective upon its execution by all of the Parties, but its effective date shall be the date first above-written.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have entered into this Addendum on the date and year first written above.

(Signatures Appear on Next Page)

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have entered into this Addendum on the date and year first written above.

[Select Applicable Signatories]

[HERTZ SYSTEM, INC
By: Printed Name: Robert M. Barton Title: President
DOLLAR RENT A CAR, INC.
By: Printed Name: Robert M. Barton Title: President
THRIFTY RENT-A-CAR SYSTEM, LLC]
By:Printed Name: Robert M. Barton Title: President FRANCHISEE
By: Printed Name: Title:
OWNER, an individual

EXHIBIT D FRANCHISEE RATE MANAGEMENT SUPPORT MASTER SERVICES AGREEMENT AND ADDENDA:

Exhibit D-1	Franchisee Rate Management Support - Master Services Agreement
Exhibit D-2	Revenue Management Reporting System Software Addendum
Exhibit D-3	Automated Rate Collection Addendum
Exhibit D-4	Automated Rate Recommendation and Placement Addendum
Exhibit D-5	Analyst Support Addendum (Full Analyst Support, Partial Proactive Analyst Support,
	Partial Reactive Analyst Support)

EXHIBIT D-1 FRANCHISEE RATE MANAGEMENT SUPPORT (MASTER SERVICES AGREEMENT)

LICENSEE RATE MANAGEMENT SUPPORT MASTER SERVICES AGREEMENT

THIS LICENSEE RATE MANAGEMENT SUPPORT MASTER SERVICES AGREEMENT (together with all Service Level Addenda attached hereto, the "Agreement") is entered into as of [______], 2023 (the "Effective Date"), between The Hertz Corporation, a Delaware corporation ("Provider"), and [IF AN ENTITY:[entity name], a [state of organization] [partnership/limited liability company/corporation]]/[IF AN INDIVIDUAL: name] ("Recipient").

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, Recipient (or the owner(s) of Recipient) and certain affiliate(s) of Provider are parties to one or more license agreements pursuant to which Recipient (or the owner(s) of Recipient) has been granted a license to operate a vehicle rental business or businesses using, as applicable, the Hertz, Dollar and/or Thrifty trademarks and systems within a specified territory (each, a "**License Agreement**");

WHEREAS, Recipient has requested that Provider provide certain rate management support services in connection with Recipient's vehicle rental businesses; and

WHEREAS, the parties desire to set forth the terms and conditions pursuant to which Provider agrees to provide such services.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises and mutual covenants and agreements contained herein, and other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties agree as follows:

- 1. Rate Management Support Services. During the term of this Agreement, Provider shall provide those rate management support services set forth in the service level addenda attached hereto (collectively, the "Service Level Addenda") relating to the licensee's vehicle rental businesses at the locations set forth in such Service Level Addenda (collectively, the "Services"), on the terms and conditions set forth herein and in the Service Level Addenda (which are incorporated into this Agreement by reference).
- 2. <u>Commencement of Services</u>. The Services contemplated by any particular Service Level Addendum shall commence on the date set forth in such Service Level Addendum.
- 3. <u>Designated Representative of Recipient</u>. In addition to any information required from Recipient pursuant to any Service Level Addendum, Recipient shall designate in writing the name of one officer or employee of Recipient who shall be authorized to make all decisions on behalf of Recipient in connection with the Services. Such individual is referred to herein as the "Designated Representative." Recipient shall also designate in writing the name of one alternate officer or employee of Recipient who shall be authorized to act in lieu of the Designated Representative. Recipient shall use its best efforts to cause either the Designated

Representative or alternate contact person to be available at all times that Services are being performed. Provider shall be permitted to rely entirely on the guidance and decisions of such persons as the authorized acts of Recipient. The initial Designated Representative and alternate Designated Representative are identified on the signature page hereto. Recipient may change the Designated Representative or alternate Designated Representative upon prior written notice to Provider.

4. <u>Term.</u> The term of this Agreement shall commence on the Effective Date and shall terminate upon the expiration or earlier termination of all Service Level Addenda.

5. Termination Without Cause.

- (a) Recipient has the right to terminate any Service Level Addendum without cause by providing thirty (30) days advance written notice to the Provider and paying together with such notice the Liquidated Damages Amount with respect to such Service Level Addendum. The "Liquidated Damages Amount" for any Service Level Addendum shall be an amount equal to (i) if the effective date of the termination is prior to the ninetieth (90th) day after the Commencement Date set forth in such Service Level Addendum, fifty percent (50%) of the remaining minimum fees that would have been payable pursuant to such Service Level Addendum from the effective date of the termination until such 90th day, or (ii) if the effective date of the termination is on or after the ninetieth (90th) day after the Commencement Date set forth in such Service Level Addendum, thirty-five percent (35%) of the remaining minimum fees that would have been payable pursuant to such Service Level Addendum during the then-current term thereof.
- (b) Provider has the right to terminate any Service Level Addendum without cause by providing thirty (30) days' advance written notice to the Recipient.
- 6. <u>Termination Upon Default</u>. If an "Event of Default" (as defined below) shall occur, then the party not in default may, by giving written notice of termination to the defaulting party, immediately terminate any Service Level Addendum or all Service Level Addenda. The occurrence of any of the following shall constitute an "Event of Default":
 - (i) the material or repeated failure by a party to perform any of its duties or obligations under this Agreement or any Service Level Addendum after notice and reasonable opportunity to cure;
 - (ii) the failure by Recipient to make any payment within ten (10) days following the required payment date pursuant to **Section 7**;
 - (iii) any default by Recipient or any guarantor of the obligations of Recipient under any other agreement with Provider or its affiliates including, without limitation, any License Agreement; or
 - (iv) the occurrence of any of the following events: (a) the other party becomes insolvent or admits its inability to pay its debts generally as they come due; (b)

any sheriff, marshal, custodian, trustee or receiver is appointed by order of any court of competent jurisdiction to take charge of or sell any material portion of the other party's property; (c) a case is filed by the other party under the Bankruptcy Code or any other insolvency law; (d) a case is filed against the other party without such party's application or consent under the Bankruptcy Code or any other insolvency law and such case continues undismissed for thirty (30) days; (e) the other party makes a general assignment for the benefit of creditors; or (f) the other party is dissolved or liquidated or takes any corporate action for such purpose.

If any Service Level Addendum is terminated as a result of any Event of Default by Recipient, Provider shall be entitled to collect immediately: (a) all accrued but unpaid fees payable by Recipient as of the date of termination pursuant to such Service Level Addendum, and (b) the Liquidated Damages Amount described in **Section 5(a)** above with respect to such Service Level Addendum.

- 7. <u>Fees.</u> During the term of this Agreement, Recipient shall pay to Provider the fees set forth in all Service Level Addenda. Such fees shall be paid monthly, and any fees allocable to a month shall be due on or before the tenth (10th) day of the immediately succeeding month. Provider may change the fees payable by Recipient pursuant to any Service Level Addendum upon forty-five (45) days' prior notice to Recipient; provided, that Recipient will have the right following such notice of a fee increase to terminate such Service Level Addendum without the Liquidated Damages Amount contemplated by **Section 5** by delivering written notice of such termination to Provider no later than thirty (30) days prior to the effective date of any fee increase in such Service Level Addendum.
- 8. <u>Delegation; Recipients of Rate Management Support Services;</u> Combined Resources. By executing this Agreement, Recipient hereby acknowledges and agrees:
 - (a) Provider shall have the right to delegate its performance of any obligation hereunder (including, without limitation, the provision of any Services) to an affiliate or a third party designated by Provider to perform its obligations hereunder.
 - (b) Provider and its affiliates operate, and license others to operate, vehicle rental and leasing businesses under the Hertz, Thrifty, Dollar and Firefly brands, and may in the future operate, and license others to operate, vehicle rental and leasing businesses under other brands, which business may or may not be located in the specific territories covered by the license agreements referenced above or with respect to which Services are performed hereunder.
 - (c) Provider or its affiliates or any delegate contemplated by **Section 8(a)** may, simultaneously perform the same, similar or different rate management support services that are the same as, similar to, or different from the Services for or on behalf of any of the company-owned, company-operated or licensed businesses contemplated in **Section 8(b)** or for or on behalf of businesses owned or operated by third parties, any of which businesses may be competitive with the Recipient's businesses (collectively, "**Competing Businesses**").

- (d) Provider or its affiliates or any delegate contemplated by **Section 8(a)** shall have the right to perform any such rate management support services on a combined basis (including, without limitation, utilizing the same or shared facilities, equipment, software and personnel) or in conjunction with the performance of the same, similar or different rate management support services for or on behalf of Competing Businesses.
- (e) Provider shall have the right, in its sole discretion, to allocate costs, personnel and other resources among any combined programs.

9. Disclaimer of Warranties; No Assurances; Waiver of Claims.

(a) TO THE MAXIMUM EXTENT PERMITTED BY APPLICABLE LAW, THE SERVICES ARE PROVIDED "AS IS" WITHOUT WARRANTIES, CONDITIONS, REPRESENTATIONS OR GUARANTIES OF ANY KIND, EITHER EXPRESSED, IMPLIED, STATUTORY OR OTHERWISE, INCLUDING BUT NOT LIMITED TO, ANY **IMPLIED WARRANTIES** OR **CONDITIONS** MERCHANTABILITY, SATISFACTORY QUALITY, TITLE, NONINFRINGEMENT, FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE, OR THE ACHIEVEMENT OF ANY PARTICULAR GOALS OR PERFORMANCE STANDARDS. PROVIDER MAKES NO REPRESENTATIONS OR WARRANTIES REGARDING AND SHALL NOT BE LIABLE TO RECIPIENT, OR ANY SHAREHOLDER, MEMBER, PARTNER, DIRECTOR, OFFICER OR EMPLOYEE OF RECIPIENT, FOR OR BY REASON OF THE STAFF, ANY ANALYST OR THE SERVICES, INCLUDING BUT NOT (I) ANY RECOMMENDATIONS, REPORTS OR OTHER LIMITED TO: INFORMATION PROVIDED TO RECIPIENT, OR ANY OTHER ACT OR FAILURE TO ACT BY PROVIDER, OR (II) ANY ADVERSE EFFECTS ON RECIPIENT OR RECIPIENT'S BUSINESS. OPERATIONS OR CONDITION. FINANCIAL OR OTHERWISE, AS A RESULT OF THE SERVICES. WITHOUT LIMITING THE GENERALITY OF THE FOREGOING, RECIPIENT ACKNOWLEDGES AND THAT AGREES ANY RECOMMENDATIONS, REPORTS OR INFORMATION TO BE PROVIDED TO IT HEREUNDER MAY BE SUBJECT TO SUBSTANTIAL UNCERTAINTIES AND MAY NOT ACHIEVE THE RESULTS ANTICIPATED BY RECIPIENT. RECIPIENT REMAINS FREE TO ACCEPT, MODIFY OR REJECT ANY RECOMMENDATION, REPORT OR OTHER INFORMATION PROVIDED BY PROVIDER IN PERFORMANCE OF THE SERVICES. RECIPIENT SHALL BE SOLELY RESPONSIBLE FOR ITS ACTIONS, INCLUDING BUT NOT LIMITED TO THE DEVELOPMENT OF ANY PRICING OR RATE STRATEGY, PRICING OR RATE CHANGES, REGARDLESS OF WHETHER RECIPIENT ACCEPTS, MODIFIES OR REJECTS ANY RECOMMENDATION, REPORT OR OTHER INFORMATION PROVIDED BY PROVIDER. PROVIDER DOES NOT WARRANT THE PROVISION OF THE SERVICES WILL BE UNINTERRUPTED OR ERROR FREE. RECIPIENT BEARS THE ENTIRE RISK AS TO THE RESULTS, QUALITY AND PERFORMANCE OF THE SERVICES SHOULD THE SERVICES PROVE DEFECTIVE. NO ORAL OR WRITTEN INFORMATION OR ADVICE GIVEN BY PROVIDER OR ANY OF ITS

EMPLOYEES OR REPRESENTATIVES SHALL CREATE A WARRANTY. THIS DISCLAIMER OF WARRANTY CONSTITUTES AN ESSENTIAL PART OF THIS AGREEMENT.

- (b) Provider shall take commercially reasonable steps to maintain the confidentiality of information provided by the Recipient pursuant to this Agreement that is not otherwise publicly available or already provided to Provider or its affiliates pursuant to another agreement with Recipient ("Confidential Information"). Recipient waives the right to assert any claim against, and covenants not to sue, Provider or its affiliates related to the use of any Confidential Information except any such use resulting from Provider's gross negligence.
- 10. <u>Independent Contractors</u>. The parties do not intend and nothing in this Agreement shall be construed to create a partnership or joint venture between the parties. In performing Services under this Agreement, the parties shall act as independent contractors, and, except as contemplated by the Services, neither party shall have any authority to bind the other party.
- 11. <u>Payment of Taxes</u>. Recipient shall be responsible for payment of all taxes relating to the provision by or on behalf of Provider of the Services pursuant to this Agreement, including any state or local taxes or license fees.

12. **Miscellaneous**.

- 12.1 **Entire Agreement**. This Agreement and all Service Level Addenda attached hereto embody the entire agreement and understanding between the parties and supersedes all prior agreements and understandings whether written or oral between the parties with respect to the subject matter hereof.
- 12.2 <u>Amendment</u>. This Agreement may not be amended or modified in any manner other than by written agreement of the parties hereto signed by a duly authorized representative of each of the parties.
- 12.3 <u>Waiver of Compliance</u>. Any failure of either party to comply with any obligation, agreement or condition herein may be waived by the other party only by a written instrument signed by the party granting such waiver, but such waiver or failure to insist upon strict compliance with such obligation, agreement or condition shall not operate as a waiver of, or estoppel with respect to, any subsequent or other failure.
- 12.4 <u>Binding Effect; Assignment</u>. This Agreement and each Service Level Addendum will be binding upon and will inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and thereto and their respective successors and assigns, but neither this Agreement nor any Service Level Addendum nor any rights, interests or obligations hereunder or thereunder shall be assigned or delegated by Recipient without the prior written consent of Provider.
 - 12.5 **Notices**. All notices and other communications hereunder shall be

in writing and shall be deemed given if delivered personally or mailed by registered or certified mail (return receipt requested) to the parties at the following addresses (or at such other address for a party as shall be specified by like notice; provided that notices of a change of address shall be effective only upon receipt thereof):

If to Recipient:

[ADDRESS]
Attn: [NAME]

If to Provider:

The Hertz Corporation 5310 E. 31st Street Tulsa OK 74135

Attn: Director, Licensee Rate Management

- 12.6 <u>Severability</u>. If any term of this Agreement or the application thereof to any party or circumstance shall be held invalid or unenforceable to any extent, the remainder of this Agreement and the application of such term to the other party or circumstance shall not be affected thereby and shall be enforced to the greatest extent permitted by applicable law.
- 12.7 <u>Governing Law</u>. This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the state in which our then-current headquarters is located (currently, Florida), regardless of the laws that might otherwise govern under applicable principles of conflicts of law, as to all matters, including but not limited to matters of validity, construction, effect, performance and remedies.
- 12.8 <u>Captions</u>. The name assigned this Agreement and the section captions herein are for convenience of reference only and shall not affect the interpretation or construction hereof.
- Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original, but all of which together shall constitute one and the same instrument. The parties agree that the delivery of this Agreement, and any other agreements and documents in connection therewith, may be effected by means of an exchange of facsimile signatures or electronic delivery of signature pages, including via e-mail of PDF copies.

12.10 <u>Dispute Resolution, Jurisdiction, Venue and Waiver of Jury Trial</u>.

(a) Prior to the initiation of any arbitration proceeding pursuant to **Section 12.10(b)**, any dispute shall first be discussed in a face-to-face meeting between

representatives of Recipient and Provider, each authorized to make binding commitments on behalf of their respective parties. This meeting shall be held in person at Provider's then current headquarters and within thirty (30) days after the date of written notice given by either Provider or Recipient to the other proposing such a meeting, unless Provider and Recipient agree otherwise. Provider and Recipient agree that the written notice proposing such a meeting shall be subject to, and shall be dated prior to the expiration of, the limitation on the period of time in which claims shall be brought under applicable law.

- (b) ALL ACTIONS ARISING UNDER THIS AGREEMENT OR OTHERWISE AS A RESULT OF THE PROVISION OF THE SERVICES MUST BE COMMENCED IN THE APPROPRIATE STATE OR FEDERAL COURT OF GENERAL JURISDICTION WITHIN THE STATE IN WHICH OUR THENCURRENT HEADQUARTERS IS LOCATED (CURRENTLY, FLORIDA) AND THE PARTIES IRREVOCABLY SUBMIT TO THE JURISDICTION OF THOSE COURTS AND WAIVE ANY OBJECTION THE PARTIES MIGHT HAVE TO EITHER THE JURISDICTION OF OR VENUE IN THOSE COURTS. NONETHELESS, RECIPIENT AGREES THAT PROVIDER MAY ENFORCE THIS AGREEMENT AND ANY ORDERS AND AWARDS IN THE COURTS OF THE STATE OR STATES IN WHICH RECIPIENT IS DOMICILED. THE PARTIES IRREVOCABLY WAIVE TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY JUDICIAL ACTION PERMITTED HEREUNDER WITH RESPECT TO ANY CLAIM, INCLUDING ANY COUNTERCLAIMS, WHETHER AT LAW OR IN EQUITY, BROUGHT BY EITHER PARTY AGAINST THE OTHER, WHETHER OR NOT THERE ARE OTHER PARTIES IN SUCH JUDICIAL ACTION.
- 12.11. <u>Limitation of Damages</u>. EACH PARTY WAIVES TO THE FULLEST EXTENT PERMITTED BY LAW ANY RIGHT TO OR CLAIM FOR ANY PUNITIVE OR EXEMPLARY DAMAGES AGAINST THE OTHER PARTY OR ITS AFFILIATES AND AGREES THAT, IN THE EVENT OF A DISPUTE, EACH PARTY SHALL BE LIMITED TO EQUITABLE RELIEF AND TO RECOVERY OF ANY ACTUAL DAMAGES IT SUSTAINS. WITHOUT LIMITING THE FOREGOING, IN NO EVENT WILL PROVIDER OR ITS AFFILIATES BE LIABLE FOR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES, INCLUDING DAMAGES RESULTING FROM ANY PERCEIVED OR ACTUAL LOSS OF RENTAL REVENUE, PROFITS OR LOSS OF BUSINESS ARISING OUT OF OR IN CONNECTION WITH THIS AGREEMENT OR ANY SERVICE LEVEL ADDENDUM.
- 12.12. **Force Majeure.** Except for payments due pursuant to this Agreement, neither party shall be liable for delays in performance or failure to perform hereunder caused by acts of God, telecommunications problems, GDS, Reservation and Rate Engine system problems, acts of civil or military authority, embargoes, epidemics, war, terrorism, riots, insurrections, fires, explosions, earthquakes, floods, adverse weather conditions, unavoidable and unforeseeable labor strikes or lockouts, acts of governmental agencies or officials, changes in laws, statutes, regulations or ordinances or for any other cause beyond the control of that party. If any such force majeure condition occurs and continues for a period of more than seven (7) days, then Provider shall notify Recipient as

to the nature and anticipated extent of the delay or impairment and any monthly fee due for the Services shall be abated on a pro rata basis for each day that the event of force majeure continues.

12.13. **Recipient Indemnity.** Provider shall not be liable for and Recipient shall indemnify and hold harmless Provider, and its parent, subsidiary or affiliated companies, and their officers, directors, shareholders, employees and agents, and its and their successors and assigns, from and against any and all claims, losses, judgments, damages, taxes, levies, causes and causes of action, costs or expenses, including court costs and attorneys' fees, liabilities, debts and obligations, known or unknown, arising from or based upon or incident to the performance of the Services, including any act or failure to act (other than as set forth in **Section 9(b)** above) by Provider.

[signatures on following page]

8

IN WITNESS WHEREOF , the parties have executed this Agreement as of the date first above written.
"Provider"
THE HERTZ CORPORATION
By: Name: Title:
"Recipient"
[DELETE THIS "ENTITY" SIGNATURE BLOCK UNLESS APPLICABLE] [ENTITY NAME]
By: Name: Title:
[DELETE THIS "INDIVIDUAL" SIGNATURE BLOCK UNLESS APPLICABLE]
[Individual's Name]
* * *
DESIGNATED REPRESENTATIVE:
ALTERNATE DESIGNATED REPRESENTATIVE:

Signature Page to Licensee Rate Management Support Master Services Agreement

EXHIBIT D-2 REVENUE MANAGEMENT REPORTING SYSTEM SOFTWARE ADDENDUM

SERVICE LEVEL ADDENDUM TO LICENSEE RATE MANAGEMENT SUPPORT MASTER SERVICES AGREEMENT

Revenue Management Reporting System Software

This Service Level Addendum is executed pursuant to, and is subject to the terms and conditions contained in, the Licensee Rate Management Support Master Services Agreement dated as of [], 20[] between the undersigned (the "Master Services Agreement") Capitalized terms used but not defined herein shall have the meanings assigned thereto in the Master Services Agreement.
1. <u>Locations for Which Services Will be Provided.</u>
[LIST ALL LOCATIONS BY NAME, ADDRESS, AND LOCATION CODE IF KNOWN]
2. <u>Description of Services to be Provided</u> . Provider grants to Recipient a nonexclusive license to use the internet based software program (the " Software ") known as the "Revenue Management Reporting System" (the " RMRS "), from Recipient's principal places of business (" Principal Locations "), and all documentation relating thereto (the " Documentation ") during the term hereof which authorizes Recipient to (i) use the Software exclusively in conjunction with a compatible web-browser; and (ii) use the Documentation in support of the Software. For purposes of clarity, Recipient shall have no access to information relating to any "Market" (as defined below) not owned by Recipient.
3. <u>Fees.</u> Recipient shall pay to Provider a fee of \$150 per month for the first "Market", and \$125 per month for each additional "Market" for up to 4 users. Each additional user is \$25 per month. For purposes of calculating this fee, a " Market " shall consist of an airport location of a particular brand and/or, as applicable, corresponding non-airport locations associated with that same brand and city name.
4. Term and Termination. This Service Level Addendum shall commence on [] 20[] (the "Commencement Date") for a term ending on the one-year anniversary of the Commencement Date; provided, however, that this Service Level Addendum shall automatically renew on each anniversary of the Commencement Date for an additional term of one year, unless either party notifies the other in writing no less than thirty (30) days prior to the anniversary date of their intention to not renew or this Service Level Addendum is otherwise terminated by either party hereto as provided in the Master Services Agreement. Upon termination of this Service Level Addendum, all access to the RMRS and use of the Software shall terminate, and Recipient shall be required to return to Provider all Documentation related to the Software.
5. <u>Acknowledgments</u> . Recipient acknowledges and agrees:

Recipient has been afforded an opportunity to discuss the Services to be performed

hereunder by Provider with representatives of Provider and has received all information

reasonably requested by Recipient concerning the Services. However, Recipient acknowledges and confirms that representatives of Provider have not made, and information received from Provider does not contain, any statements, claims or projections concerning results, rental revenue, or profits which may be obtained by Recipient as a result of the performance of the Services by Provider hereunder, or any other statements, projections or claims, except as and to the extent expressly set forth herein and in the Master Services Agreement.

- (b) Provider makes no representations or warranties of any kind whatsoever concerning the ability of the Software to achieve any particular goals or performance standards and makes no assurances concerning how the RMRS will impact Recipient's results, rental revenue, or profits. Provider shall not be liable for, and Recipient shall hold Provider harmless from, any perceived or actual loss of rental revenue or profits or other losses that Recipient may seek to attribute to the use of the Software or access to RMRS pursuant to this Service Level Addendum.
- (c) The title to and ownership of the Software and Documentation and all portions and copies thereof and all upgrades, enhancements, revisions and modifications thereto are and shall remain at all times the sole and exclusive property of Provider.
- (d) Recipient shall not share or disclose the Software or Documentation to others, in whole or in part, without the prior written permission of Provider. Recipient agrees to use its good faith effort to safeguard the confidentiality of the Software and the Documentation, the concept and/or the technology embodied therein. Recipient shall require any employee, consultant or independent third party that may have a need to know such information about the Software and Documentation in connection with work they are performing for Recipient to keep such information confidential.
- (e) The Software is designed to be a web-based system. The Internet is the primary method used to access the RMRS. Except for an Internet connection or web-browser, Provider will provide reasonable technical support to Recipient necessary for access to the Software during the term of this Service Level Addendum. Recipient may request such technical support after consulting the RMRS Operating Manual by transmitting a written description of any problems to Provider via email to Andy England, Director, Licensee Rate Management at andy.england@dtag.com or andy.england@hertz.com, or to such other email address as Provider may designate from time to time. Provider agrees to use reasonable efforts to confirm upon identification by Recipient, in a timely manner, the existence of any error, malfunction or defect. Provider does not represent or warrant the service results or those errors, malfunctions or defects will be corrected.

[signatures on following page]

Addendum as		WITNESS Ye date first abo		the	parties	have	executed	this	Service	Level
"Provider"										
THE HERT	z co	RPORATIO	N							
By: Name: Title:										
"Recipient"										
[DELETE TH		ENTITY" SIG	NATURE BI	LOCI	K UNLE	SS AP	PLICABL	E]		
By: Name: Title:										
[DELETE T	HIS"	INDIVIDUAI	L" SIGNATU	RE E	BLOCK	UNLE	SS APPLI	CAB	LE]	
[Individual's	Name	<u></u>								

Signature Page to Service Level Addendum Licensee Rate Management Support Master Services Agreement (Revenue Management Reporting System Software)

EXHIBIT D-3 AUTOMATED RATE COLLECTION ADDENDUM

SERVICE LEVEL ADDENDUM TO LICENSEE RATE MANAGEMENT SUPPORT MASTER SERVICES AGREEMENT

Automated Rate Collection

This Service Level Addendum is executed pursuant to, and is subject to the terms and
conditions contained in, the Licensee Rate Management Support Master Services Agreement dated
as of [], 20[] between the undersigned (the "Master Services Agreement"). Capitalized
terms used but not defined herein shall have the meanings assigned thereto in the Master Services
Agreement.

1. <u>Locations for Which Services Will be Provided.</u>

[LIST ALL LOCATIONS BY NAME, ADDRESS AND LOCATION CODE IF KNOWN.]

- 2. <u>Information Required from Recipient.</u>
 - (a) For each of the locations identified in **Section 1** above (the "**Locations**"), Recipient shall submit a statement in writing of the specific reports requested (the "**Statement**"), using the **New Shopper Request** attached hereto, in order for Provider to have adequate information to perform the Automated Rate Collection Services.
 - (b) As applicable, Recipient may modify its Statement from time to time by submitting an updated Statement in writing sufficiently in advance of the desired implementation in order to permit Provider to process and implement the modifications.
- 3. <u>Description of Services to be Provided</u>. Provider shall deliver or caused to be delivered to Recipient the reports specified on the attached **New Shopper Request** in electronic format, outlining certain competitor rates compiled using one or more of the following (as determined by Provider): specific branded sites, online data and/or GDS data.
- 4. <u>Fees.</u> Recipient shall pay a fee of \$.035 per "Shop" for the actual number of Shops within a given month, or \$50 per month, whichever is greater. A "**Shop**" is a single pickup and return date/time combination for a single specific airport location or market that results in no more than one hundred (100) competitor / car type results. If more than one hundred (100) competitor / car type results are to be reported, this will result in multiple Shops. The total number of Shops will be equal to the number of competitors multiplied by the number of car types to be reported, divided by one hundred (100), and rounded up to the nearest whole number. For purposes of illustration, if nine (9) competitors and fifteen (15) car types are to be reported, there will be one hundred thirty-five (135) competitor / car type results, and this will result in two (2) Shops.
- 5. <u>Term.</u> This Service Level Addendum shall commence on [____], 20[__] (the "Commencement Date") for a term ending on the one-year anniversary of the Commencement Date; provided, however, that this Service Level Addendum shall automatically renew on each

anniversary of the Commencement Date for an additional term of one year, unless either party notifies the other in writing no less than thirty (30) days prior to the anniversary date of their intention to not renew or this Service Level Addendum is otherwise terminated by either party hereto as provided in the Master Services Agreement.

6. <u>Acknowledgment</u>. Recipient acknowledges that it has been afforded an opportunity to discuss the Services to be performed hereunder by Provider with representatives of Provider and has received all information reasonably requested by Recipient concerning the Services. However, Recipient acknowledges and confirms that representatives of Provider have not made, and information received from Provider does not contain, any statements, claims or projections concerning results, rental revenue, or profits which may be obtained by Recipient as a result of the performance of the Services by Provider hereunder, or any other statements, projections or claims, except as and to the extent expressly set forth herein and in the Master Services Agreement.

[signatures on following page]

Addendum as					the	parties	have	executed	this	Service	Level
"Provider"											
THE HERT	z co	RPORA	TION								
By: Name: Title:				-							
"Recipient"											
[DELETE TH			'SIGNA'	ΓURE BL	OCK	UNLE	SS AP	PLICABL	E]		
By: Name: Title:				-							
[DELETE TI	HIS "l	NDIVID	UAL" SI	GNATUF	RE B	LOCK (JNLES	SS APPLIC	CABI	Æ]	
[Individual's	Name	e]		-							

Signature Page to Service Level Addendum Licensee Rate Management Support Master Services Agreement (Automated Rate Collection)

NEW SHOPPER REQUEST					
Pickup Location Co	de:	Retu	ırn Location C	Code:	
				Only needed to	shop one-way rates
Pickup Days: SUN MON TUES	☐ THU ☐ FRI ☐ SAT	# Days to Shop:		Example: 10 day	s, 30 days, 60 days : 07/15; 08/21
☐ WED		Length of Rent:	Select	LOR	
Pickup Time:	Select Time	Return Time:	Select	Time	
Car Types: ECAR CCAR CCAR CCAR CCAR CAR CAR CAR CAR	CTAR CWMR EBAR EBMR ECMN ECMR ECMR EDAR EDAR EFAR EFAR EFAR FFAR FCMR FCMR FCMR FDMR	FFMR FPAR FPMR FRAR FVAR FVMR FWAR ICMR IDAR IDMR IDMR IDMR IFMR IFMR IFMR IFAR IFAR	IVAR IVMR IWMR LBMR LCMR LDAR LDAR LDAR LFAR LFAR LFMR LVAR LVMR MBAR MCAR MCAR MCMR MDMR	MFAR MFMN MFMR MVMR PCMR PDAR PDAR PDAR PFAR PFMR PJAR PPAR PVAR PVMR PWAR PWMR SCMR SDAR	SDMR SFMR SPAR SPAR SPMR SSAR SSTAR SVAR SWAR SWAR SWAR SWAR SWAR XXAR
Companies: Dollar Thrifty Hertz Ace Advantage Alamo Avis	☐ Budget ☐ Economy ☐ Enterprise ☐ Europecar ☐ E-Z ☐ FireFly ☐ Fox	Hotwire National NU Payless Rent4Less Sixt U-Save		Days of Week to ru	In surveys: THU FRI SAT
E-mail Addresses t	o send surveys to:			For Intern	al Use Only
				Request Date: Complete Date:	
Survey Time:	Select Time				

$\frac{\text{EXHIBIT D-4}}{\text{AUTOMATED RATE RECOMMENDATION AND PLACEMENT ADDENDUM}}$

SERVICE LEVEL ADDENDUM TO LICENSEE RATE MANAGEMENT SUPPORT MASTER SERVICES AGREEMENT

Automated Rate Recommendation and Placement

This Service Level Addendum is executed pursuant to, and is subject to the terms and conditions contained in, the Licensee Rate Management Support Master Services Agreement dated as of [____], 20[__] between the undersigned (the "Master Services Agreement"). Capitalized terms used but not defined herein shall have the meanings assigned thereto in the Master Services Agreement.

1. Locations for Which Services Will be Provided.

[LIST ALL LOCATIONS BY NAME, ADDRESS AND LOCATION CODE IF KNOWN]

- 2. <u>Information Required from Recipient.</u>
 - (a) For each of the locations identified in **Section 1** above (the "**Locations**"), Recipient shall submit a statement in writing of rate management instructions, strategy parameters and goals (the "**Statement**"), using the **New Shopper Request** and the **Rate Automation Form** attached hereto, in order for Provider to have adequate information to perform the Automated Rate Recommendation and Placement Services.
 - (b) As applicable, Recipient may modify its Statement from time to time by submitting an updated Statement in writing sufficiently in advance of the desired implementation in order to permit Provider to process and implement the modifications.
- 3. Description of Services to be Provided.
 - (a) Provider shall review the Statement and, as necessary, consult with Recipient's "Designated Representative" concerning the matters set forth on the Statement.
 - (b) Based on such review and discussions, Provider (in conjunction with the Designated Representative) shall establish a rate placement strategy for the Locations.
 - (c) To implement such strategy, Provider shall establish an automated process which collects rates for competitors in the applicable markets and updates the rates for the Locations on Provider's or its affiliates "rate engine."

4. Fees.

(a) Recipient shall pay a fee of \$.0027 per "Rate" for the actual number of Rates generated within a given month. A "Rate" is a single rate identified for a particular competitor brand, for a particular pickup and return date/time combination, for a single

EAST\123636772. 4

specific airport location or market, for a particular car type.

- (b) Recipient shall pay a fee of \$.007 per "Shop" for the actual number of Shops within a given month. A "**Shop**" is a single pickup and return date/time combination for a single specific airport location or market that results in no more than one hundred (100) competitor / car type results. If more than one hundred (100) competitor / car type results are to be reported, this will result in multiple Shops. The total number of Shops will be equal to the number of competitors multiplied by the number of car types to be reported, divided by one hundred (100), and rounded up to the nearest whole number. For purposes of illustration, if nine (9) competitors and fifteen (15) car types are to be reported, there will be one hundred thirty-five (135) competitor / car type results, and this will result in two (2) Shops.
- (c) In no event shall the monthly fees paid pursuant to this Service Level Addendum be less than Seventy Five Dollars (\$75).
- 5. <u>Term.</u> This Service Level Addendum shall commence on [_____], 20[__] (the "Commencement Date") for a term ending on the one-year anniversary of the Commencement Date; provided, however, that this Service Level Addendum shall automatically renew on each anniversary of the Commencement Date for an additional term of one year, unless either party notifies the other in writing no less than thirty (30) days prior to the anniversary date of their intention to not renew or this Service Level Addendum is otherwise terminated by either party hereto as provided in the Master Service Agreement.
- 6. <u>Acknowledgment</u>. Recipient acknowledges that it has been afforded an opportunity to discuss the Services to be performed hereunder by Provider with representatives of Provider and has received all information reasonably requested by Recipient concerning the Services. However, Recipient acknowledges and confirms that representatives of Provider have not made, and information received from Provider does not contain, any statements, claims or projections concerning results, rental revenue, or profits which may be obtained by Recipient as a result of the performance of the Services by Provider hereunder, or any other statements, projections or claims, except as and to the extent expressly set forth herein and in the Master Services Agreement.

[signatures on following page]

EAST\123636772. 4 2

AUTOMATED RATE RECOMMENDATION AND PLACEMENT

Addendum a					the	parties	have	executed	this	Service	Level
"Provider"											
THE HERT	Z CO	RPORAT	ION								
Ву:											
Name: Title:											
"Recipient"											
[DELETE T]	HIS "E	NTITY" S	SIGNAT	URE BL	OCK	UNLE	SS AP	PLICABL	E]		
ENTITY N	[AME]										
By: Name: Title:											
[DELETE T]	HIS "I	NDIVIDU	AL" SIO	GNATUF	RE BI	LOCK (JNLES	SS APPLIO	CABI	LE]	
[Individual's	s Name]									

Signature Page
to
Service Level Addendum
Licensee Rate Management Support
Master Services Agreement
(Automated Rate Recommendation and Placement)

NEW SHOPPER REQUEST						
Pickup Location Cod	le:	Retur	n Location Code:			
				Only needed to si	nop one-way rotes	
Pickup Days: SUN MON TUES WED	☐ THU ☐ FRI ☐ SAT	# Days to Shop: Dates to Shop: Length of Rent:	Select LOR	Example 10 days, Example 04/01,	30 days, 60 days	
Pickup Time:	Select Time	Return Time:	Select Time	_		
Car Types: ECAR CCAR ICAR SCAR FCAR PCAR LCAR CAR COMR COMR CDAR CDMN CDMR CFAR CFAR CFAR	CTAR CWMR EBAR EBMR ECMN ECMR ECMR EDAR EDAR EFAR EFMR EFMR EWMR EXMN EXMN EXMN FOMR FDAR FDAR FDAR	FFMR FPAR FPMR FRAR FVAR FVMR FWAR FWAR ICMR IDMR IDMR IDMR IDMR IFMR IDAR IFMR IFMR IFMR IFMR IFMR IFAR IFAR	IVAR IVMR IVMR IWMR LBMR LCMR LDAR LDAR LDAR LFAR LFMR LYAR LVAR LVAR MCMR MCAR MCMR MDMR	MFAR MFMN MFMR MVMR PCMR PDAR PDAR PDAR PFAR PFAR PYAR PVAR PVAR PVAR PVMR SCMR SDAR	SDMR SFMR SPAR SPAR SPMR SSAR STAR SVAR SVMR SWAR SWAR SWAR SWAR XXAR	
Companies: Dollar Thrifty Hertz Ace Advantage Alamo Avis	Budget Economy Enterprise Europecar E-Z FireFly Fox	☐ Hotwire ☐ National ☐ NU ☐ Payless ☐ Rent4Less ☐ Sixt ☐ U-Save	Days [[[s of Week to rui SUN MON TUES WED	n surveys: THU FRI SAT	
E-mail Addresses to	send surveys to:			For Interna	l Use Only	
				uest Date: plete Date:		
			Com	piete Date.		
Survey Time:	Select Time					

RATE AUTOMATION FORM

Pickup Location Code	e:				
Competitive Compan			# Days to S	Shop: Example:10 day	s, 30 days, 60 days
☐ Dollar	Budget	Hotwire			
☐ Thrifty ☐ Hertz	Economy	NationalNU	Longths of	Pants Samulation	24 74
☐ Ace	Enterprise		Lengths of	Rent: Example:1 day,	3 day, 7 day
Advantage	☐ Europecar ☐ E-Z	Payless Rent4Less			
Alamo	FireFly	Sixt			
☐ Avis	☐ Fox	U-Save			
Avis		o-save			
Car Types:					
ECAR	CTAR	FFMR	IVAR	MFAR	SDMR
CCAR	CWMR	FPAR	☐ IVMR	MFMN	SFMR
☐ ICAR	EBAR	FPMR	IWMR	MFMR	SPAR
SCAR	EBMR	FRAR	LBMR	MVMR	SPMR
FCAR	ECMN	FVAR	LCMR	PCMR	SSAR
PCAR	ECMR	FVMR	LDAR	PDAR	STAR
LCAR	EDAR	FWAR	LDMR	☐ PDMR	SVAR
☐ IFAR	EDMR	FXAR	LFAR	☐ PFAR	SVMR
SFAR	EFAR	ICMR	LFMR	PFMR	SWAR
MVAR	EFMR	☐ IDAR	LPAR	PJAR	SWMR
CCMR	EWMR	☐ IDMR	LVAR	☐ PPAR	SXAR
CDAR	EXMN	IFMR	LVMR	PVAR	SFAR
CDMN	EXMR	□ IJAR	MBAR	□ PVMR	XXAR
CDMR	FCMR	☐ IPAR		PWAR	
CFAR	FDAR	☐ IRAR	■ MCMR	PWMR	
CFMR	FDMR	ISAR	MDAR	SCMR	
CPAR	FFAR	☐ ITAR	MDMR	SDAR	
Action:					
Examples: Pla	ease set my rate t	o match Enterprise	or Set my rate \$1	1 below lowest comp	etitor
				For Intern	al Use Only
				Request Date:	al Use Unity
				Complete Date:	

EXHIBIT D-5

ANALYST SUPPORT ADDENDUM (FULL ANALYST SUPPORT, PARTIAL PROACTIVE ANALYST SUPPORT, PARTIAL REACTIVE ANALYST SUPPORT)

SERVICE LEVEL ADDENDUM TO LICENSEE RATE MANAGEMENT SUPPORT MASTER SERVICES AGREEMENT

Full Analyst Support

This Service Level Addendum is executed pursuant to, and is subject to the terms and conditions contained in, the Licensee Rate Management Support Master Services Agreement dated as of [____], 20[__] between the undersigned (the "Master Services Agreement"). Capitalized terms used but not defined herein shall have the meanings assigned thereto in the Master Services Agreement.

1. <u>Locations for Which Services Will be Provided.</u>

[LIST ALL LOCATIONS BY ADDRESS AND LOCATION CODE IF KNOWN]

2. Information Required from Recipient.

- (a) For each of the locations identified in **Section 1** above (the "**Locations**"), Recipient shall submit a statement in writing of rate management instructions, parameters, goals, and other requested information (the "**Statement**"), using the **Location Information Questionnaire** attached hereto, in order for Provider to have adequate means and information to perform the Full Analyst Support Services.
- (b) The Statement shall also set forth the parameters within which the Analyst may act without Recipient's prior authorization, including, without limitation, rate changes, blocks or unblocks, minimum rates, general rate positioning with competitors, and rate positioning for fleet utilization during peak and low periods, as well as requested general utilization levels to consider yielding based on market conditions.
- (c) As applicable, Recipient may modify its Statement from time to time by submitting an updated Statement in writing sufficiently in advance of the desired implementation in order to permit the Analyst to process and implement the modifications.
- (d) Recipient shall provide to the Analyst remote access to Recipient's location counter automation systems.
- (e) Recipient shall provide to the Analyst regular and timely access to the Recipient's fleet plans, local reservation activity, monthly performance data, and other information that is relevant to the execution of the Services.

3. Description of Services to be Provided.

(a) Provider shall assign a primary analyst to provide the Services to Recipient (the "Analyst"). The Analyst shall review the Statement and, as necessary, consult with the

Recipient's "Designated Representative" concerning the matters set forth on the Questionnaire.

- (b) Based on such review and discussions, the Analyst shall establish a rate strategy for the Locations.
- (c) To implement such strategy, the Analyst shall monitor Recipient's reservation builds and rates daily, Monday through Friday, excluding holidays, and make rate changes and place or remove inventory blocks as needed consistent with the established rate strategy, within previously defined parameters.
- (d) The Analyst shall communicate regularly with Recipient's Designated Representative regarding rate changes made, local activities and fleet availability.
- (e) The Analyst shall survey rates of competitors of Recipient as needed daily, Monday through Friday, excluding holidays.
- (f) The Analyst shall not make changes to reservation builds or rates that are not consistent with the established rate strategy or within the previously defined parameters as set forth pursuant to **Section 2** above, without the express authorization of the Designated Representative. Weekend or holiday coverage shall not be provided by the Analyst except through special arrangements made a reasonable period in advance with Provider.
- 4. <u>Fees.</u> During the term of this Agreement, Recipient shall pay to Provider monthly fees as follows: [INSERT FEE FOR EACH MARKET]¹. Provider shall notify Recipient in writing of any increase in the monthly fees to be applicable upon a renewal of this Service Level Addendum at least forty-five (45) days prior to the end of the then-current term of this Service Level Addendum. If Recipient does not exercise its right not to renew this Service Level Addendum as contemplated by **Section 5** below, the monthly fee for the succeeding term shall be as set forth in the written notice from Provider.
- 5. <u>Term.</u> This Service Level Addendum shall commence on [INSERT DATE] (the "Commencement Date") for a term ending on the one-year anniversary of the Commencement Date; provided, however, that this Service Level Addendum shall automatically renew on each anniversary of the Commencement Date for an additional term of one year, unless either party notifies the other in writing no less than thirty (30) days prior to the anniversary date of their intention to not renew or this Service Level Addendum is otherwise terminated by either party hereto as provided in the Master Services Agreement.
- 6. <u>Acknowledgment</u>. Recipient acknowledges that it has been afforded with an opportunity to discuss the Services to be performed hereunder by Provider with representatives of Provider and has received all information reasonably requested by Recipient concerning the Services. However, Recipient acknowledges and confirms that representatives of Provider have not made,

segments that may require our management.

¹ The fee is expected to range from \$1,750 to \$4,999 per market, per month. A market analysis will be conducted for your market to determine an exact per month base fee as it applies to your market, or markets. Factors to be considered in determining a monthly fee include, without limitation, the following: number of competitors within the market, frequency of changes by competitors within the market, number of car types required to manage within the market, number of competitive rate shops as well as automated rate updates required, number of rate segments to manage, such as retail pay on arrival, retail prepay, association, government, prepay tour, prepay opaque and any other rate

and information received from Provider does not contain, any statements, claims or projections concerning results, rental revenue, or profits which may be obtained by Recipient as a result of the performance of the Services by Provider hereunder, or any other statements, projections or claims, except as and to the extent expressly set forth herein and in the Master Services Agreement.

7. <u>Status of Analyst</u>. The Analyst shall be an employee of Provider and shall perform the Services from locations designated by Provider. Recipient shall not be, and shall have no right or duties as, an employer with respect to Analyst. Provider may replace the Analyst at any time and from time to time, either temporarily or on a permanent basis, and any such replacement analyst shall be considered the "Analyst" as defined herein. If Recipient becomes dissatisfied with the performance of the Analyst, Recipient may submit a written request to Provider that the Analyst be removed or reassigned. However, Provider shall not be obligated to do so, and all decisions as to the removal, replacement or reassignment of the Analyst shall be in Provider's sole discretion.

[signatures on following page]

Addendum as			WHEREOF, above written.	the	parties	have	executed	this	Service	Level
"Provider"										
THE HERT	z co	RPORATIO	ON							
By: Name: Title:										
"Recipient"										
[DELETE TI	HIS "I	ENTITY" SI	GNATURE BL	OCF	K UNLE	SS AP	PLICABL	E]		
[ENTITY N	AME:]								
By: Name: Title:										
[DELETE T	HIS "I	NDIVIDUA	L" SIGNATUI	RE B	LOCK U	JNLES	SS APPLIC	CABI	LE]	
[Individual's	Name	<u> </u>								

Signature Page to Service Level Addendum Licensee Rate Management Support Master Services Agreement (Full Analyst Support)

LOCATION INFORMATION QUESTIONNAIRE

(location name)

EAST\124176551.3 05/09/16

SURVEY QUESTIONS

LOCATION INFORMATION
City Name:
Contacts:
Name: Title: Licensee / Contact: Mobile #: + Telephone #: + Fax #: + Email address:
Physical location of counter:
Is there a shuttle: YES NO
How far will the customer travel to get the vehicle?
DAILY FLEET / UTILITY
Counter system used, if any?
If available, will the analyst have access to it for running utility and availability reports?

ii

EAST\124176551.3

DEMOGRAPHICS

Average renter's age?
Are underage drivers allowed?
Does your customer base lean toward business or leisure (tourist) travels?
What are your heavy leisure (tourist) renter days?
Do you do any local marketing or promotions?
Competitors
Which competitors are in your area?
Which of the company's listed above are your direct / main competitors, or the competitor you watch most often?

EAST\124176551.3 **iii**

FLEET
LUDERI

Total fleet number the Analyst will be working with
Are there additional vehicles in your fleet that are not listed below? If so, please add to the list below.

VEH. MATRIX	NO. IN FLEET
ECMR	
CCMR	
ICMR	
FCMR	
LCMR	
CFMR	

STRATEGY

What would the normal positioning of rates have been in the past? (i.e. lowest, under the lowest, third from top, etc?) Has this positioning worked in the past? Please include minimums by car class and plan (daily, weekly, etc.) below which you do not want to price. Also include generally acceptable conditions as when to block (offsell) and typical utilization when yielding rates may be considered based on market conditions.

WHAT ARE YOUR GOALS FOR BUSINESS FROM NORTH AMERICA? Increase utilization, RPU, RPD, or total revenue? Other changes wanted?

MARCH ____ APRIL _____ MAY JUNE _____ July ____ AUGUST _____ SEPTEMBER October ____

HOLIDAYS / UPCOMING EVENTS / PEAK TIMES

EAST\124176551.3

vi

November	
DECEMBER	
DECEMBER	
JANUARY	
FEBRUARY	
Any Additional Location Information/Notes/Suggestions	

EAST\124176551.3

vii

SERVICE LEVEL ADDENDUM TO LICENSEE RATE MANAGEMENT SUPPORT MASTER SERVICES AGREEMENT

Partial Proactive Analyst Support

This Service Level Addendum is executed pursuant to, and is subject to the terms and conditions contained in, the Licensee Rate Management Support Master Services Agreement dated as of [____], 20[__] between the undersigned (the "Master Services Agreement"). Capitalized terms used but not defined herein shall have the meanings assigned thereto in the Master Services Agreement.

1. <u>Locations for Which Services Will be Provided.</u>

[LIST ALL LOCATIONS BY ADDRESS AND LOCATION CODE IF KNOWN]

- 2. <u>Information Required from Recipient.</u>
 - (a) For each of the locations identified in **Section 1** above (the "**Locations**"), Recipient shall submit a statement in writing of specific shop LORs (lengths of rent) and number advance dates, if other, or in addition to those described in section 3 below.
 - (b) For each of the locations identified in **Section 1** above (the "**Locations**"), Recipient shall submit a statement in writing of strategy instructions and parameters, as it relates to changing rates relative to other brands within their market, proactively, on behalf of the Recipient.
 - (c) (a
 - goals, and other requested information (the "Statement"), using the Location Information Questionnaire attached hereto, in order for Provider to have adequate means and information to perform the Partial Analyst Support Services.
 - (b) The Statement shall also set forth the parameters within which the Analyst may act without Recipient's prior authorization, including, without limitation, rate changes, blocks or unblocks, minimum rates, general rate positioning with competitors, and rate positioning for fleet utilization during peak and low periods, as well as requested general utilization levels to consider yielding based on market conditions.
 - (c) As applicable, Recipient may modify its Statement from time to time by submitting an updated Statement in writing sufficiently in advance of the desired implementation in order to permit the Analyst to process and implement the modifications.
 - (d) Recipient shall provide to the Analyst remote access to Recipient's location counter automation systems.
 - (e) Recipient shall provide to the Analyst regular and timely access to the Recipient's fleet plans, local reservation activity, monthly performance data, and other information that

is relevant to the execution of the Services.

3. Description of Services to be Provided.

- (a) Provider shall assign a primary analyst to provide the Services to Recipient (the "Analyst"). The Analyst shall schedule 3 length of rent shops, a 3 day LOR, 7 day LOR and 30 day LOR, for a 30 day advance dates, for retail, pay on arrival rates. Where applicable, also government rates. The shopper reports will be generated once a day, Monday thru Friday. (LOR = Length of rent), plus one additional set of three LOR shops for the next peak or holiday period, once per week.
- (b) Additional or different LOR shops can be requested by the Recipient.
- (c) The Analyst will review the shops and adjust rates based on predetermined parameters provided by the Recipient set forth pursuant to **Section 2** above. The Recipient has the option of adding automated rate updates based on the predetermined strategy at \$0.06 per shop for actual number of shops used per month.
- (d) The Analyst shall survey results of automation in relation to the competitors of Recipient once a day, Monday through Friday, excluding holidays. The Analyst will provide feedback/suggestions related to their monitoring of the automation.
- (e) Reservations by Day reports (where available) will be generated for current month, plus next 2 following months, once per week.
- (f) Bookings by Source reports (where available) for bookings the past 7 days, as well as month to day and complete full month once completed, will be generated once per week.
- (g) Analyst will provide comments with the reports, and where applicable, suggestions regarding rate products, rate positioning within the market as well as reservation comments, and remit to recipient once a week with the previously generated reports.
- (h) Recipient is responsible to take any action as it relates to rate changes, and/or availability updates.
- (i) Rate updates can be provided, in writing, from the Recipient, to the Analyst, and the Analyst will enter them on behalf of the Recipient during normal department business hours of Monday thru Friday, 8am to 5pm Central Time, excluding weekends and holidays.
- (j) Any requests submitted near end of day, or after 4:30pm, that are unable to be completed by end of day, will be completed the following business day.
- (k) Analyst will be available to discuss rate strategy ideas with Recipient, as well as coordinate any new rate codes that may need to be created as a result of that discussion.
- (l) The Analyst shall not make changes to reservation builds or rates that are not consistent with the established rate strategy or within the previously defined parameters as set forth pursuant to **Section 2** above, without the express authorization of the Designated Representative. Weekend or holiday coverage shall not be provided by the Analyst except through special arrangements made a reasonable period in advance with Provider.
- (m) review the Statement and, as necessary, consult with the Recipient's "Designated Representative" concerning the matters set forth on the Questionnaire.
- (b) Based on such review and discussions, the Analyst shall establish a rate strategy for the Locations.

- (c) To implement such strategy, the Analyst shall monitor Recipient's reservation builds and rates daily, Monday through Friday, excluding holidays, and make rate changes and place or remove inventory blocks as needed consistent with the established rate strategy, within previously defined parameters.
- (d) The Analyst shall communicate regularly with Recipient's Designated Representative regarding rate changes made, local activities and fleet availability.
- (e) The Analyst shall survey rates of competitors of Recipient as needed daily, Monday through Friday, excluding holidays.
- (f) The Analyst shall not make changes to reservation builds or rates that are not consistent with the established rate strategy or within the previously defined parameters as set forth pursuant to **Section 2** above, without the express authorization of the Designated Representative. Weekend or holiday coverage shall not be provided by the Analyst except through special arrangements made a reasonable period in advance with Provider.
- 4. <u>Fees.</u> During the term of this Agreement, Recipient shall pay to Provider monthly fees as follows: [INSERT FEE FOR EACH MARKET]¹. Provider shall notify Recipient in writing of any increase in the monthly fees to be applicable upon a renewal of this Service Level Addendum at least forty-five (45) days prior to the end of the then-current term of this Service Level Addendum. If Recipient does not exercise its right not to renew this Service Level Addendum as contemplated by **Section 5** below, the monthly fee for the succeeding term shall be as set forth in the written notice from Provider.
- 5. <u>Term.</u> This Service Level Addendum shall commence on [INSERT DATE] (the "Commencement Date") for a term ending on the one-year anniversary of the Commencement Date; provided, however, that this Service Level Addendum shall automatically renew on each anniversary of the Commencement Date for an additional term of one year, unless either party notifies the other in writing no less than thirty (30) days prior to the anniversary date of their intention to not renew or this Service Level Addendum is otherwise terminated by either party hereto as provided in the Master Services Agreement.
- 6. <u>Acknowledgment</u>. Recipient acknowledges that it has been afforded with an opportunity to discuss the Services to be performed hereunder by Provider with representatives of Provider and has received all information reasonably requested by Recipient concerning the Services. However, Recipient acknowledges and confirms that representatives of Provider have not made, and information received from Provider does not contain, any statements, claims or projections concerning results, rental revenue, or profits which may be obtained by Recipient as a result of the performance of the Services by Provider hereunder, or any other statements, projections or claims, except as and to the extent expressly set forth herein and in the Master Services Agreement.

such as retail pay on arrival, retail prepay, association, government, prepay tour, prepay opaque and any other rate segments that may require our management.

¹ The fee is expected to range from \$550 to \$4,000 per market, per month. A market analysis will be conducted for your market to determine an exact per month base fee as it applies to your market, or markets. Factors to be considered in determining a monthly fee include, without limitation, the following: number of competitors within the market, frequency of changes by competitors within the market, number of car types required to manage within the market, number of competitive rate shops as well as automated rate updates required, number of rate segments to manage,

PARTIAL PROACTIVE ANALYST SUPPORT

7. <u>Status of Analyst</u>. The Analyst shall be an employee of Provider and shall perform the Services from locations designated by Provider. Recipient shall not be, and shall have no right or duties as, an employer with respect to Analyst. Provider may replace the Analyst at any time and from time to time, either temporarily or on a permanent basis, and any such replacement analyst shall be considered the "Analyst" as defined herein. If Recipient becomes dissatisfied with the performance of the Analyst, Recipient may submit a written request to Provider that the Analyst be removed or reassigned. However, Provider shall not be obligated to do so, and all decisions as to the removal, replacement or reassignment of the Analyst shall be in Provider's sole discretion.

[signatures on following page]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed this Service Level Addendum as of the date first above written.

"Provider"

THE HERTZ CORPORATION

By:
Name:
Title:

"Recipient"

[DELETE THIS "ENTITY" SIGNATURE BLOCK UNLESS APPLICABLE]

[ENTITY NAME]

By:
Name:
Title:

[DELETE THIS "INDIVIDUAL" SIGNATURE BLOCK UNLESS APPLICABLE]

Signature Page to Service Level Addendum Licensee Rate Management Support Master Services Agreement (Full Analyst Support)

[Individual's Name]

LOCATION INFORMATION QUESTIONNAIRE

(location name)

EAST\124176551.3 05/09/16

SURVEY QUESTIONS

LOCATION INFORMATION
City Name:
Contacts:
Name: Title: Licensee / Contact: Mobile #: + Telephone #: + Fax #: + Email address:
Physical location of counter:
Is there a shuttle: YES NO
How far will the customer travel to get the vehicle?
DAILY FLEET / UTILITY
Counter system used, if any?
If available, will the analyst have access to it for running utility and availability reports?

ii

EAST\124176551.3

DEMOGRAPHICS

Average renter's age?
Are underage drivers allowed?
Does your customer base lean toward business or leisure (tourist) travels?
What are your heavy leisure (tourist) renter days?
Do you do any local marketing or promotions?
Competitors
Which competitors are in your area?
Which of the company's listed above are your direct / main competitors, or the competitor you watch most often?

EAST\124176551.3 **iii**

Total fleet number the Analyst will be working with
Are there additional vehicles in your fleet that are not listed below? If so, please add to the list below.

VEH. MATRIX	NO. IN FLEET
ECMR	
CCMR	
ICMR	
FCMR	
LCMR	
CFMR	

STRATEGY

What would the normal positioning of rates have been in the past? (i.e. lowest, under the lowest, third from top, etc?) Has this positioning worked in the past? Please include minimums by car class and plan (daily, weekly, etc.) below which you do not want to price. Also include generally acceptable conditions as when to block (offsell) and typical utilization when yielding rates may be considered based on market conditions.

WHAT ARE YOUR GOALS FOR BUSINESS FROM NORTH AMERICA? Increase utilization, RPU, RPD, or total revenue? Other changes wanted?

MARCH ____ APRIL _____ MAY JUNE _____ July ____ AUGUST _____ SEPTEMBER October ____

HOLIDAYS / UPCOMING EVENTS / PEAK TIMES

EAST\124176551.3

vi

November	
DECEMBER	
DECEMBER	
JANUARY	
FEBRUARY	
Any Additional Location Information/Notes/Suggestions	

EAST\124176551.3

vii

SERVICE LEVEL ADDENDUM TO LICENSEE RATE MANAGEMENT SUPPORT MASTER SERVICES AGREEMENT

Partial Reactive Analyst Support

This Service Level Addendum is executed pursuant to, and is subject to the terms and conditions contained in, the Licensee Rate Management Support Master Services Agreement dated as of [____], 20[__] between the undersigned (the "Master Services Agreement"). Capitalized terms used but not defined herein shall have the meanings assigned thereto in the Master Services Agreement.

1. Locations for Which Services Will be Provided.

[LIST ALL LOCATIONS BY ADDRESS AND LOCATION CODE IF KNOWN]

2. Information Required from Recipient.

- (a) For each of the locations identified in **Section 1** above (the "**Locations**"), Recipient shall submit a statement in writing of specific shop LORs (lengths of rent) and number advance dates, if other, or in addition to those described in section 3 below. rate management instructions, parameters, goals, and other requested information (the "**Statement**"), using the **Location Information Questionnaire** attached hereto, in order for Provider to have adequate means and information to perform the Partial Analyst Support Services.
- (b) The Statement shall also set forth the parameters within which the Analyst may act without Recipient's prior authorization, including, without limitation, rate changes, blocks or unblocks, minimum rates, general rate positioning with competitors, and rate positioning for fleet utilization during peak and low periods, as well as requested general utilization levels to consider yielding based on market conditions.
- (c) As applicable, Recipient may modify its Statement from time to time by submitting an updated Statement in writing sufficiently in advance of the desired implementation in order to permit the Analyst to process and implement the modifications.
- (d) Recipient shall provide to the Analyst remote access to Recipient's location counter automation systems.
- (e) Recipient shall provide to the Analyst regular and timely access to the Recipient's fleet plans, local reservation activity, monthly performance data, and other information that is relevant to the execution of the Services.

3. <u>Description of Services to be Provided.</u>

- (a) Provider shall assign a primary analyst to provide the Services to Recipient (the "Analyst"). The Analyst shall schedule 3 length of rent shops, a 3 day LOR, 7 day LOR and 30 day LOR, for a 30 day advance dates, for retail, pay on arrival rates. Where applicable, also government rates. The shopper reports will be generated once a day, Monday thru Friday. (LOR = Length of rent), plus one additional set of three LOR shops for the next peak or holiday period, once per week.
- (b) Additional or different LOR shops can be requested by the Recipient.
- (c) Reservations by Day reports (where available) will be generated for current month, plus next 2 following months, once per week.
- (d) Bookings by Source reports (where available) for bookings the past 7 days, as well as month to day and complete full month once completed, will be generated once per week.
- (e) Analyst will provide comments with the reports, and where applicable, suggestions regarding rate products, rate positioning within the market as well as reservation comments, and remit to recipient once a week with the previously generated reports.
- (f) Recipient is responsible to take any action as it relates to rate changes, and/or availability updates. The Analyst will not make any changes to rates and availability without written instruction by the Recipient, nor take any other action, other than described herein.
- (g) Rate updates can be provided, in writing, from the Recipient, to the Analyst, and the Analyst will enter them on behalf of the Recipient during normal department business hours of Monday thru Friday, 8am to 5pm Central Time, excluding weekends and holidays.
- (h) Any requests submitted near end of day, or after 4:30pm, that are unable to be completed by end of day, will be completed the following business day.
- (i) Analyst will be available to discuss rate strategy ideas with Recipient, as well as coordinate any new rate codes that may need to be created as a result of that discussion.
- review the Statement and, as necessary, consult with the Recipient's "Designated Representative" concerning the matters set forth on the Questionnaire.
- (b) Based on such review and discussions, the Analyst shall establish a rate strategy for the Locations.
- (c) To implement such strategy, the Analyst shall monitor Recipient's reservation builds and rates daily, Monday through Friday, excluding holidays, and make rate changes and place or remove inventory blocks as needed consistent with the established rate strategy, within previously defined parameters.
- (d) The Analyst shall communicate regularly with Recipient's Designated Representative regarding rate changes made, local activities and fleet availability.
- (e) The Analyst shall survey rates of competitors of Recipient as needed daily, Monday through Friday, excluding holidays.
- (f) The Analyst shall not make changes to reservation builds or rates that are not consistent with the established rate strategy or within the previously defined parameters as

set forth pursuant to **Section 2** above, without the express authorization of the Designated Representative. Weekend or holiday coverage shall not be provided by the Analyst except through special arrangements made a reasonable period in advance with Provider.

- 4. <u>Fees.</u> During the term of this Agreement, Recipient shall pay to Provider monthly fees as follows: [INSERT FEE FOR EACH MARKET]¹. Provider shall notify Recipient in writing of any increase in the monthly fees to be applicable upon a renewal of this Service Level Addendum at least forty-five (45) days prior to the end of the then-current term of this Service Level Addendum. If Recipient does not exercise its right not to renew this Service Level Addendum as contemplated by **Section 5** below, the monthly fee for the succeeding term shall be as set forth in the written notice from Provider.
- 5. <u>Term.</u> This Service Level Addendum shall commence on [INSERT DATE] (the "Commencement Date") for a term ending on the one-year anniversary of the Commencement Date; provided, however, that this Service Level Addendum shall automatically renew on each anniversary of the Commencement Date for an additional term of one year, unless either party notifies the other in writing no less than thirty (30) days prior to the anniversary date of their intention to not renew or this Service Level Addendum is otherwise terminated by either party hereto as provided in the Master Services Agreement.
- 6. <u>Acknowledgment</u>. Recipient acknowledges that it has been afforded with an opportunity to discuss the Services to be performed hereunder by Provider with representatives of Provider and has received all information reasonably requested by Recipient concerning the Services. However, Recipient acknowledges and confirms that representatives of Provider have not made, and information received from Provider does not contain, any statements, claims or projections concerning results, rental revenue, or profits which may be obtained by Recipient as a result of the performance of the Services by Provider hereunder, or any other statements, projections or claims, except as and to the extent expressly set forth herein and in the Master Services Agreement.
- 7. <u>Status of Analyst</u>. The Analyst shall be an employee of Provider and shall perform the Services from locations designated by Provider. Recipient shall not be, and shall have no right or duties as, an employer with respect to Analyst. Provider may replace the Analyst at any time and from time to time, either temporarily or on a permanent basis, and any such replacement analyst shall be considered the "Analyst" as defined herein. If Recipient becomes dissatisfied with the performance of the Analyst, Recipient may submit a written request to Provider that the Analyst be removed or reassigned. However, Provider shall not be obligated to do so, and all decisions as to the removal, replacement or reassignment of the Analyst shall be in Provider's sole discretion.

[signatures on following page]

segments that may require our monitoring and commentary.

¹ The fee is expected to range from \$650 to \$4,500 per market, per month. A market analysis will be conducted for your market to determine an exact per month base fee as it applies to your market, or markets. Factors to be considered in determining a monthly fee include, without limitation, the following: number of competitors within the market, frequency of changes by competitors within the market, number of car types required to manage within the market, number of competitive rate shops as well as automated rate updates required, number of rate segments to manage, such as retail pay on arrival, retail prepay, association, government, prepay tour, prepay opaque and any other rate

Addendum as			WHEREOF, above written.	the	parties	have	executed	this	Service	Level
"Provider"										
THE HERT	z co	RPORATIO	ON							
By: Name: Title:										
"Recipient"										
[DELETE TI	HIS "I	ENTITY" SI	GNATURE BL	OCF	K UNLE	SS AP	PLICABL	E]		
[ENTITY N	AME:]								
By: Name: Title:										
[DELETE T	HIS "I	NDIVIDUA	L" SIGNATUI	RE B	LOCK U	JNLES	SS APPLIC	CABI	LE]	
[Individual's	Name	<u> </u>								

Signature Page to Service Level Addendum Licensee Rate Management Support Master Services Agreement (Full Analyst Support)

LOCATION INFORMATION QUESTIONNAIRE

(location name)

EAST\124176551.3 05/09/16

SURVEY QUESTIONS

LOCATION INFORMATION
City Name:
Contacts:
Name: Title: Licensee / Contact: Mobile #: + Telephone #: + Fax #: + Email address:
Physical location of counter:
Is there a shuttle: YES NO
How far will the customer travel to get the vehicle?
DAILY FLEET / UTILITY
Counter system used, if any?
If available, will the analyst have access to it for running utility and availability reports?

ii

EAST\124176551.3

DEMOGRAPHICS

Average renter's age?
Are underage drivers allowed?
Does your customer base lean toward business or leisure (tourist) travels?
What are your heavy leisure (tourist) renter days?
Do you do any local marketing or promotions?
Competitors
Which competitors are in your area?
Which of the company's listed above are your direct / main competitors, or the competitor you watch most often?

EAST\124176551.3 **iii**

Total fleet number the Analyst will be working with
Are there additional vehicles in your fleet that are not listed below? If so, please add to the list below.

VEH. MATRIX	NO. IN FLEET
ECMR	
CCMR	
ICMR	
FCMR	
LCMR	
CFMR	

STRATEGY

What would the normal positioning of rates have been in the past? (i.e. lowest, under the lowest, third from top, etc?) Has this positioning worked in the past? Please include minimums by car class and plan (daily, weekly, etc.) below which you do not want to price. Also include generally acceptable conditions as when to block (offsell) and typical utilization when yielding rates may be considered based on market conditions.

WHAT ARE YOUR GOALS FOR BUSINESS FROM NORTH AMERICA? Increase utilization, RPU, RPD, or total revenue? Other changes wanted?

MARCH ____ APRIL _____ MAY JUNE _____ July ____ AUGUST _____ SEPTEMBER October ____

HOLIDAYS / UPCOMING EVENTS / PEAK TIMES

EAST\124176551.3

vi

November	
DECEMBER	
DECEMBER	
JANUARY	
FEBRUARY	
Any Additional Location Information/Notes/Suggestions	

EAST\124176551.3

vii

EXHIBIT E USED VEHICLE SALES ADDENDUM

USED VEHICLE SALES ADDENDUM

This Used Vehicle Sales Addendum (this "Addendum"), made this [] day of []
[], applies to the Franchise Agreement dated [], (the "Franchise Ag	greement")
between Hertz System, Inc. ("Franchisor"), and [], a	
corporation ("Franchisee").	

In consideration of the mutual undertakings and commitments set forth herein, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties agree as follows:

1. <u>Grant and Acceptance of License.</u>

- Subject to the provisions of this Addendum and the Franchise Agreement, Franchisor hereby grants to Franchisee, and Franchisee hereby accepts, for the term of this Addendum, a right and License to utilize the Marks and business methods in connection the sale of Used Vehicles (as defined herein) using the business methods and functioning within the Franchise System or under the Marks in accordance with the terms of the Franchise Agreement, as supplemented by this Addendum, in connection with Franchisee's Vehicle Rental Business (the "Used Vehicle Sales Business"). Franchisee may not offer and sell Used Vehicles from a location other than a location approved by Us ("Approved Location"). Franchisee may offer and sell to customers without regard to the domicile of the customer, but shall not operate the Used Vehicle Sales Business in conjunction with the Marks at or from a location outside of the Licensed Territory or from any location other than the Approved Location. One location in Franchisee's Territory will be approved as an Approved Location as long as the Franchisee also rents cars from that location and as long as the Used Vehicle Sales Business is not the predominant business of the Franchisee at that location. Franchisee may not relocate the Used Vehicles Sales Business without Our express written consent, which consent may be unreasonably withheld. The term "Used Vehicle" includes any Vehicle previously used as a rental vehicle in the Franchisee's Vehicle Rental Business. Used Vehicles does not include any vehicles acquired as the result of a trade-in.
- (b) Notwithstanding the provisions of Section l(a) above, We shall have the right to use and to license others to use the Marks, or any other marks, the business methods and the trade dress in connection with the offer and sale of vehicles both within and outside the Licensed Territory, regardless of proximity to or competitive impact on Franchisee's Business without the written consent of Franchisee.
- 2. Franchisee's Covenants. Franchisee covenants that the Used Vehicle Sales Business shall comply in all respects with the Our business methods and with all instructions, directives, requirements, and standards contained from time to time in the Operations Guide, including but not limited to inventory standards as to mileage, age and source of Used Vehicles offered for sale, advertising and promotion used in connection with the sale of Used Vehicles, image and customer service standards. Franchisee shall comply with all federal, state and local laws, rules, regulations, and ordinances applicable to the sale and advertising relating to the Used Vehicle Sales Business. Each Used Vehicle sold to a purchaser at retail shall be in satisfactory operating condition with no material defects known to Franchisee but concealed from such purchaser. Each Used Vehicle shall satisfy all warranties, expressed or implied, made to the purchaser thereof. Franchisee shall maintain all Used Vehicles offered for sale by Franchisee in the conduct of its Used Vehicle Sales Business in safe, efficient, clean and presentable condition, in first class mechanical and running order, and in conformity with odometer disclosure laws and all applicable safety and operating laws, regulations, rules, and standards as may be promulgated by governmental authorities or contained in the Operations Guide. Used Vehicles shall, at a minimum, be maintained in accordance with manufacturers' recommendations. Franchisee will maintain and disclose, in writing, the existence of repair

records and provide them to the purchaser upon request. Franchisee further covenants and agrees that it will maintain insurance according to the requirements as are necessary to sell and operate Franchisee's Used Vehicle Sales Business. Furthermore, Franchisee shall not conduct any Used Vehicle Sales Business from its Approved Location, unless such location also rents Vehicles from that location and the Vehicle Rental Business is the predominant operation of such location and the Vehicle Sales business is conducted as a Used Vehicle Sales Business in accordance with the terms of this Addendum.

- 3. <u>Sales Agreements</u>. Franchisee shall identify itself at all times as the owner of the Used Vehicle Sales Business in conjunction with any use of the marks, including, sales agreements, invoices, order forms, and receipts. Franchisee shall clearly identify that the Used Vehicle is being offered by Franchisee as an independent Franchisee of Us, and not as Our subsidiary, joint venture, partner, agent, or employee, and that We make no representations, warranties, or guaranties concerning the maintenance or condition of the Used Vehicle. Franchisee shall keep all executed sales agreements for a minimum period of three (3) years after the date of transaction and, if requested, provide Us copies in the prescribed manner.
- 4. <u>Inspection by Franchisor</u>. Franchisee shall permit Us, or Our representatives, at any time during normal business hours, without prior notice, to inspect Franchisee's business premises and all parts thereof including, without limitation, all Used Vehicles, business methods, service and management and records, to ensure compliance by Franchisee with the Franchise Agreement, this Addendum, and Operations Guide.
- 5. Administrative Fees. Franchisee shall pay Us an administrative fee of One Hundred Dollars (\$100.00) for each sale of a Used Vehicle by Franchisee from the Used Vehicle Sales Business during the prior calendar month. Sales shall not include the sale of Used Vehicles by Franchisee at wholesale prices to persons or entities considered to be licensed wholesale dealers, as such term is customarily understood in the vehicle sales industry. We shall have the right to increase such maximum administrative fee from time to time to an amount greater than One Hundred Dollars (\$100.00) to reflect increases in the CPI. For purposes of this Addendum, "CPI" means the Consumer Price Index for all Urban Customers, United States, "All Items" (1967=100) published by the Bureau of Labor Statistics of the U.S. Department of Labor. If such index is discontinued or amended, then the Consumer Price Index published by the U.S. Department of Commerce shall be used (with proper adjustment), and if the Department of Commerce index is discontinued, We shall determine a reasonable substitute.
- 6. Services and Products. In addition to and separate from the administrative fee, We reserve the right to offer and charge Franchisee for products and services to Franchisee in connection with the operation, promotion and administration of Used Vehicle Sales Business established by Franchisee under the Franchise System. Such amounts shall be determined by Us based on Our costs to develop and provide such products and services, including reasonable costs of administrative overhead. Such amounts shall be due and payable within thirty (30) days after Franchisee's receipt of the invoice related to such payments.
- 7. Reports. Franchisee shall submit to Us reports related to the sales of Used Vehicles in writing in such manner and form as We may prescribe in the Operations Guide or elsewhere. Reports shall be certified as true and correct by Franchisee and state, at a minimum, the number of retail sales of Used Vehicles during the preceding month.
- 8. <u>Indemnification</u>. Franchisee represents, warrants, and agrees that it shall protect, defend, indemnify and hold harmless Franchisor, its parents, subsidiaries, affiliates, stockholders, officers, directors, agents, employees, successors and assigns, from any and all claims, demands, actions, liabilities, losses, costs or expenses (including, without limitation, reasonable attorneys' fees and court costs) arising directly or indirectly from the operation of Franchisee's Used Vehicle Sales Business.

- 9. <u>Operating Materials</u>. We, in Our sole discretion, shall provide to Franchisee from time to time, as such are developed, supplements to the Operations Guide, written procedures, other directives and materials for use in the Used Vehicle Sales Business. Franchisee recognizes and agrees that such materials are, and shall remain, Our exclusive property and shall be treated as trade secrets in accordance with the Franchise Agreement.
- 10. <u>Term of Addendum</u>. This Addendum shall remain in force and effect so long as the Franchise Agreement remains in effect unless sooner terminated by Franchisee or Franchisor. Franchisee may renew its rights to operate the Used Vehicle Sales Business under the Franchise System if at the time Franchisee is renewing the Franchise Agreement: (a) Franchisee is in compliance with the terms of this Addendum; (b) We are still permitting franchisees to operate Used Vehicle Sales Businesses under the Franchise System; and (c) Franchisee executes any amendment to the Franchise Agreement or a new Franchise Agreement as may be necessary to conform to the then-current form of such type of agreement generally being offered by Us to prospective U.S. franchisee.
- 11. <u>Termination</u>. We or Franchisee may terminate this Addendum independently, or in connection with the termination of the Franchise Agreement, in accordance with the respective procedures for termination of the Franchise Agreement as set forth therein. This Addendum shall automatically terminate upon the termination of the Franchise Agreement. In addition to those causes for termination listed in the Franchise Agreement, this Addendum independently may be terminated without affecting the term of the Franchise Agreement upon the occurrence of any of the following: (a) by Us upon notice to Franchisee in the event that Franchisee (i) defaults in a material respect with a covenant set forth in Section 2 above, (ii) fails to make timely payments of any amounts due to Us under this Addendum, including, but not limited to, any administrative fees, payments for products and services, or advertising fees, (iii) submits a report in accordance with Section 5 above containing a material misstatement of the results of operations of the Used Vehicle Sales Business (which shall include, without limitation, any understatement by more than two percent (2%) of the Gross Receipts received by Franchisee from the Used Vehicle Sales Business during any reported period), or (iv) defaults under any other provision of this Addendum and Franchisee fails to cure such default within thirty (30) days from the date Franchisee receives notice of the default and opportunity to cure such breach.
- Termination for Failure to Meet Integrity, Quality, Cleanliness. Product or Service 12. Standards. You recognize the importance of Our high standards of image, quality, cleanliness, customer service standards, products and services to the System and the goodwill associated with the System and the Marks, as well as the need to protect the System, the Marks and such goodwill from harm or diminution resulting from your failure to meet those standards. Accordingly, you agree that in lieu of or in additional to invoking the termination procedures described in this Addendum and in the Franchise Agreement, if your Used Vehicle Sales Business is in material breach of any provision of this Addendum or the Operations Guide concerning image, quality, cleanliness, customer service standards, products or service, We may, at Our option, terminate this Addendum by giving you written notice of termination describing the default at least thirty (30) days before the effective date of termination, or any longer period as applicable law may require (the "Alternative Cure Period"). You may avoid termination by immediately initiating a cure for the default and curing it to Our satisfaction within the alternative cure period. Upon completion of the cure, you must promptly provide proof satisfactory to Us that the default has been cured. If any default is not cured within the Alternative Cure Period, this Addendum will terminate without further notice to you effective immediately upon the expiration of the Alternative Cure Period. Immediately upon receipt of notice of default from Us and continuing until such default has been cured to Our satisfaction, you must take such action as We designate to cease using the Marks (including obstructing from public view all signs bearing the Marks, removing all Marks from forms and contracts, and cease using the Marks in all advertising). We shall have the right to take any action necessary to restrict or discontinue your use of the Marks as We deem appropriate, including entering the premises of your Franchised Business for such

purpose, without being guilty of trespass. We shall also have the right to remove your Franchised Business from all advertising listings conducted or created by Us (including Internet listings and national, regional or local advertising conducted by Us) or, alternatively at Our option, to indicate to the public in a form and manner which We determine, that your Used Vehicle Sales Business is not then in compliance with Our image, integrity, quality, cleanliness, customer service standards, product or services. If you fail to cease using the Marks as described above or refuse Us entry upon the premises as described above, We shall have the right to terminate this Addendum and all rights granted under this Addendum, without affording you any opportunity to cure the default, effective immediately upon notice to you.

- Obligations upon Termination. Upon termination of this Addendum, Franchisee shall (a) immediately cease and desist from further using Our business methods, or any part thereof, or using the Marks and Our trade dress or any variations or colorable imitations thereof, or any of the trade secrets, forms, slogans, variations or colorable imitations thereof, or any of the trade secrets, forms, slogans, signs, symbols, devices, special or national account customer lists or materials constituting or containing elements of Our business methods in connection with the Used Vehicle Sales Business; (b) return to Us all Operations Guides and supplements thereto, signs, advertising materials and/or other materials furnished by Us to Franchisee in connection with the Used Vehicle Sales Business, including, but not limited to, business names, corporate or company names, trading names, etc. or equivalent registration which contains any of the Marks, and shall furnish Us, within thirty (30) days after termination of this Addendum, evidence satisfactory to Us of its compliance with this obligation. Franchisee acknowledges that any breach by it of the obligations in this Section 12 shall cause irreparable injury to Us, suitable for remedy by temporary, preliminary, and permanent injunctive relief and damages, and that We shall also be entitled to recover an amount equal to the aggregate of Our costs of obtaining any such injunctive relief, order of specific performance or damages, including all costs of investigation and proof of facts, court costs and attorney fees. In addition to all of the remedies expressly granted to Us by this Addendum, We shall have the right to all other legal, equitable or administrative remedies, relief and recovery against any Person to which We are entitled at law or in equity.
- 14. <u>No Assignment</u>. This Addendum, or any interest or right therein, or in the Used Vehicle Sales Business, shall not be transferred, assigned, or sublicensed by Franchisee separate or apart from Franchisee's interest in the Franchise Agreement or the Franchised Business. All terms, conditions, and provisions contained in the Franchise Agreement pertaining to the transfer of any interest in the Franchised Business shall apply with the same force and effect to this Addendum.
- 15. <u>Construction with Franchise Agreement</u>. This Addendum is intended to supplement the Franchise Agreement and shall be fully incorporated therein. Unless otherwise defined in this Addendum, each capitalized defined term used herein shall have the same meaning as that attributed to such term in the Franchise Agreement. Whenever the terms of the Franchise Agreement or any exhibits thereto conflict with the terms of this Addendum, the terms of this Addendum shall control. All other terms and conditions of the Franchise Agreement remain in full force and effect. Without limitation of the foregoing, all terms and conditions contained in the Franchise Agreement concerning the use and protection of the Marks and Our business methods and all general provisions contained in the Franchise Agreement regarding its construction, applications, enforcement, or amendment or the giving of notices thereunder shall apply with equal force and effect to this Addendum.

Franchisee, on behalf of itself and its Owners, acknowledges that it has carefully read and understands the contents of this Addendum, the Franchise Agreement, the Operations Guide, and all other related documents to be executed concurrently or in conjunction with the execution of this Addendum, that it has had the opportunity to obtain the advice of counsel, and that it intends to comply with this Addendum and the Operations Guide and be bound thereby.

FRANCHISOR	
HERTZ SYSTEM, INC.	
By:	
Name:	
Title:	
Franchisee	
By:	
Name:	
Title:	

EXHIBIT F GUARANTEE OF PERFORMANCE

GUARANTEE OF PERFORMANCE

For value received, The Hertz Corporation, a Delaware corporation (the "Guarantor"), located at 8501 Williams Road, Estero, Florida 33928, absolutely and unconditionally guarantees to assume the duties and obligations of Hertz System, Inc., an Delaware corporation, located at 8501 Williams Road, Estero, Florida 33928 (the "Franchisor"), under its franchise registration in each state where the franchise is registered, and under its Franchise Agreement identified in its 2023 Franchise Disclosure Document, as it may be amended, and as that Franchise Agreement may be entered into with franchisees and amended, modified or extended from time to time. This guarantee continues until all such obligations of the Franchisor under its franchise registrations and the Franchise Agreement are satisfied or until the liability of the Franchisor to its franchisees under the Franchise Agreement has been completely discharged, whichever first occurs. The Guarantor is not discharged from liability if a claim by a franchisee against the Franchisor remains outstanding. Notice of acceptance is waived. The Guarantor does not waive receipt of notice of default on the part of the Franchisor. This guarantee is binding on the Guarantor and its successors and assigns.

The Guarantor signs this guarantee at Estero, Florida on March 21, 2023.

Guarantor:

The Hertz Corporation

Mark E. Johnson

Name: Mark E. Johnson

DocuSigned by:

Title: Senior Vice President & Interim

Treasurer

EXHIBIT G FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

To the Stockholder and the Board of Directors of The Hertz Corporation

Opinion on the Financial Statements

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of The Hertz Corporation and subsidiaries (the Company) as of December 31, 2022 and 2021, the related consolidated statements of operations, comprehensive income (loss), changes in stockholder's equity (deficit) and cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2022, and the related notes and financial statement schedule listed in the Index at Item 15(a) (collectively referred to as the "consolidated financial statements"). In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company at December 31, 2022 and 2021, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2022, in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles.

We also have audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States) (PCAOB), the Company's internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2022, based on criteria established in Internal Control-Integrated Framework issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (2013 framework) and our report dated February 7, 2023 expressed an unqualified opinion thereon.

Basis for Opinion

These financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the Company's financial statements based on our audits. We are a public accounting firm registered with the PCAOB and are required to be independent with respect to the Company in accordance with the U.S. federal securities laws and the applicable rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission and the PCAOB.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the PCAOB. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement, whether due to error or fraud. Our audits included performing procedures to assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to error or fraud, and performing procedures that respond to those risks. Such procedures included examining, on a test basis, evidence regarding the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. Our audits also included evaluating the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the financial statements. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

Critical Audit Matters

The critical audit matters communicated below are matters arising from the current period audit of the financial statements that were communicated or required to be communicated to the audit committee and that: (1) relate to accounts or disclosures that are material to the financial statements and (2) involved our especially challenging, subjective or complex judgments. The communication of critical audit matters does not alter in any way our opinion on the consolidated financial statements, taken as a whole, and we are not, by communicating the critical audit matters below, providing separate opinions on the critical audit matters or on the accounts or disclosures to which they relate.

Calculation of Non-Program Depreciation on Revenue Earning Vehicles in the Americas Rental Car ("RAC") Segment

Description of the Matter

For the year ended December 31, 2022, total depreciation of revenue earning vehicles and lease charges, net in the Americas RAC segment was \$553 million, including gains and losses on disposals. As discussed in Note 2 to the consolidated financial statements, depreciation rates are reviewed on a quarterly basis based on management's ongoing assessment of present and estimated future market conditions, the effect of these conditions on residual values at the expected time of disposal and the estimated holding period for the revenue earning vehicles. The Company's fleet is comprised of vehicles that are subject to and are not subject to vehicle repurchase programs ("program vehicles" and "non-program vehicles," respectively). For program vehicles, the manufacturers guarantee a specified price or depreciation rate upon disposal, versus non-program vehicles where the Company estimates the residual value of the vehicle at the expected time of disposal.

Auditing the Company's calculation of depreciation for non-program vehicles related to the Americas RAC segment was complex due to the significant estimation uncertainty and management judgment to determine the estimated residual values at the expected time of disposal. The significant estimation uncertainty was primarily due to management's assumptions related to market conditions and their effect on estimated residual values. Additionally, auditing the calculation of depreciation was challenging due to the volume of data inputs utilized in management's calculation, including historical sales data from multiple sources at varying levels of disaggregation along with additional data specific to the Company's current fleet.

How We Addressed the Matter in Our Audit We obtained an understanding, evaluated the design and tested the operating effectiveness of internal controls over the Company's measurement of depreciation expense for non-program vehicles related to the Americas RAC segment. For example, we tested controls over management's quarterly review of the depreciation rates, which included their procedures to validate the completeness and accuracy of the data used in the calculation and their assessment of significant assumptions, specifically the estimated residual values of non-program vehicles related to the Americas RAC segment.

To test the depreciation calculation for non-program vehicles, our audit procedures included, among others, testing the completeness and accuracy of the underlying data by comparing historical sales data and vehicle information used in the calculation (e.g., make, model, trim) to external sources and the Company's records. We evaluated the reasonableness of other significant assumptions, such as resale market conditions, to assess the reasonableness of the residual value estimates made by management. Additionally, we performed analytical procedures to evaluate historical gains and losses recognized upon disposal in order to retrospectively review the reasonableness of management's estimates.

Valuation of Self-insured Liabilities – Public Liability, Property Damage, and Liability Insurance Supplement

Description of the Matter

As disclosed in Notes 2 and 15 to the consolidated financial statements, the Company is self-insured for public liability, property damage, general liability, liability insurance supplement, personal accident insurance, and workers' compensation. The Company records liabilities for these matters based on actuarial analyses of historical claim activity and estimates of both reported accident claims not yet paid, and claims incurred but not yet reported. The estimated self-insured liabilities as of December 31, 2022 were \$472 million. The actuarial analyses that determine the claims incurred but not yet reported portion of the liability balances considers a variety of factors, including the frequency and severity of losses, changes in claim reporting and resolution patterns, insurance industry practices, the regulatory environment and legal precedent. The adequacy of the liabilities is regularly monitored based on evolving accident claim history and insurance related state legislation changes. If the Company's estimates change or if actual results differ from these assumptions, the amount of the recorded liabilities are adjusted to reflect these results.

Auditing the public liability, property damage, and liability insurance supplement components of the self-insured liability reserves is complex and required the involvement of our actuarial specialists due to the significant valuation uncertainty associated with the estimates, management's application of complex judgments, and the use of actuarial methods. In addition, the public liability, property damage, and liability insurance supplement self-insured liability reserve estimates are sensitive to management's assumptions related to rental volume, actuarial evaluations of historical claim experience and trends, and future projections of ultimate losses used in the computation of these self-insured liabilities.

How We Addressed the Matter in Our Audit We obtained an understanding, evaluated the design and tested the operating effectiveness of internal controls over the Company's public liability, property damage, and liability insurance supplement self-insured liability estimation process. For example, we tested controls over management's review of the assumptions outlined above that are used in these self-insured liability calculations and the completeness and accuracy of the data underlying these self-insured liabilities.

To test the valuation of the public liability, property damage, and liability insurance supplement self-insured liability reserves, we performed audit procedures that included involving our internal actuarial specialists to assist us in developing an independent range and evaluating the methods used by management and the reasonableness of assumptions used in their models (e.g., actuarial evaluations of historical claim experience and future projections of ultimate losses). We compared the Company's reserve to estimates of the liability developed by our actuarial specialists based on the underlying claims data and independently selected assumptions.

/s/ Ernst & Young LLP

We have served as the Company's auditor since 2019.

Tampa, Florida February 7, 2023

HERTZ GLOBAL HOLDINGS, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES THE HERTZ CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

ITEM 8. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SUPPLEMENTARY DATA

Index

		Page
Hertz G	Global Holdings, Inc. and Subsidiaries	
Rep	ports of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm (PCAOB ID: 42)	<u>2</u>
Con	nsolidated Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2022 and December 31, 2021	<u>10</u>
Con	nsolidated Statements of Operations for Years Ended December 31, 2022, 2021 and 2020	<u>11</u>
Con	nsolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income (Loss) for Years Ended December 31, 2022, 2021 and 2020	<u>12</u>
	nsolidated Statements of Changes in Mezzanine Equity and Stockholders' Equity for Years Ended	
	<u>sember 31, 2022, 2021 and 2020</u>	<u>13</u>
	nsolidated Statements of Cash Flows for Years Ended December 31, 2022, 2021 and 2020	<u>15</u>
	rtz Corporation and Subsidiaries	
	ports of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm (PCAOB ID: 42)	<u>6</u>
· ·	nsolidated Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2022 and December 31, 2021	<u>17</u>
	nsolidated Statements of Operations for Years Ended December 31, 2022, 2021 and 2020	<u>18</u>
	nsolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income (Loss) for Years Ended December 31, 2022, 2021 and 2020	<u>19</u>
	nsolidated Statements of Changes in Stockholder's Equity (Deficit) for Years Ended December 31, 2022, 2021	
	1 <u>2020</u>	<u>20</u>
	nsolidated Statements of Cash Flows for Years Ended December 31, 2022, 2021 and 2020	<u>21</u>
	to the Consolidated Financial Statements	00
Note		<u>23</u>
Note		<u>23</u>
Note		<u>29</u>
Note	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	<u>30</u>
Note		<u>31</u>
Note		<u>34</u>
Note	•	<u>43</u>
Note	·	<u>50</u>
Note		<u>53</u>
	e 10 Restructuring	<u>55</u>
Note	·	<u>57</u>
	e 12 Financial Instruments e 13 Fair Value Measurements	<u>61</u> <u>62</u>
	e 14 Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (Loss) e 15 Contingencies and Off-Balance Sheet Commitments	<u>64</u>
		<u>64</u>
	e 16 Related Party Transactions	<u>66</u> <u>67</u>
	e 17 Equity – Hertz Global e 18 Earnings (Loss) Per Common Share – Hertz Global	
		<u>69</u>
		<u>70</u>
Note Note	<u>e 20</u> <u>Segment Information</u> <u>e 21</u> <u>Reorganization Items, Net</u>	<u>71</u> 77
Schedu		11
	ndensed Financial Information of Registrant Hertz Global Holdings, Inc.	70
Schedu		<u>78</u>
	uation and Qualifying Accounts	92
<u>valu</u>	dation and Qualitying Accounts	<u>82</u>

HERTZ GLOBAL HOLDINGS, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

(In millions, except par value and share data)

Restricted cash and cash equivalents: 4 5 6 7 6 3 7 6 3 3 3 3 3 4 5 3 3 3 3 3 4 5 3 3 3 3 5 2	(iii iiiiiioiio, oxoopt pai valae ana enale aata)		December 31, 2022		December 31, 2021	
Restricted cash and cash equivalents Cash	ASSETS					
Where 180 180 Non-wehice 295 3 Total restricted cash and cash equivalents 1418 2,6 Receivables: 111 2,6 Receivables: 111 111 Vehicle 974 7 Total receivables, net 974 7 Prepaid expenses and other assets 1,155 1,0 Revenue earning vehicles: 14,281 10,8 Revenue earning vehicles, net 10,8 1,0 Prepaid expenses and other assets 14,281 10,8 Revenue earning vehicles, net 10,8 1,0 Total revenue earning vehicles, net 10,8 1,0 Total revenue earning vehicles, net 1,0 1,0 Total casses de requerang vehicles, net 1,0 1,0 Operating lease right-of-use assets 1,0 1,0 Total assetsin 2,0 2,0 Operating lease right-of-use assets 1,0 1,0 Total assetsin 2,0 2,0 South assets, net 2,0	Cash and cash equivalents	\$	943	\$	2,258	
Non-vehicle 295 3 Total restricted cash and cash equivalents 476 3 Total cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash and cash equivalents 476 2 Receivablis: 111 1 Vehicle 111 151 1 Total receivables, net 974 7 Prepaid expenses and other assets 1,08 6 Revenue earning vehicles: 14,281 10,8 Revenue earning vehicles, net 617,880 16,88 Total revenue earning vehicles, net 617,880 16,88 Total revenue earning vehicles, net 637 6 Total revenue earning vehicles, net 637 6 Departing lease right-of-use assets 1,887 1,582 Intangible assets, net 2,887 2,98 Goodwill 1,042 1,04 Total assets ¹⁰ 2,987 5 Non-vehicle 579 5 Accued taxes, net 10,00 1,00 Detic 2,97 2,9 Vehicle	Restricted cash and cash equivalents:					
Total restricted cash and cash equivalents 475 3 Total cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash and cash equivalents 1,418 2,6 Receivables: 1111 1 Vehicle 1111 111 Non-vehicle, net of allowance of \$45 and \$48, respectively 863 6 Total receivables, net 974 7 Prepaid expenses and other assets 1,155 1,0 Revenue earning vehicles: 14,281 10,8 Less: accumulated depreciation 10,786 16,8 Total revenue earning vehicles, net 637 6 Total revenue earning vehicles, net 22,495 9,2 Property and equipment, net 637 1,5 Operating lease right-of-use assets 1,804 1,0 Intangible assets, net 2,887 2,9 Cocoutil 1,044 1,0 Total assets ¹⁰ 578 5 Total accounts payable 578 5 Vehicle 578 5 Total debt 1,362 1,3	Vehicle		180		77	
Total cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash and cash equivalents	Non-vehicle		295		316	
Receivables: Vehicle 111 168 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 7 8 1	·		475		393	
Vehicle 111 Non-vehicle, net of allowance of \$45 and \$48, respectively 863 6 A Total receivables, net 974 7 Prepaid expenses and other assets 1,155 1,0 Revenue earning vehicles: 14,281 10,8 Less: accumulated depreciation 1,166 1,6 Total revenue earning vehicles, net 12,495 9 Property and equipment, net 637 6 Operating lease right-of-use assets 1,887 1,5 Intangible assets, net 2,887 2,9 Goodwill 1,04 1,0 Total assets ¹⁰ 1,04 1,0 Total assets ¹⁰ 2,297 2,9 Accounts payable: 87 5 Vehicle 5,79 5 Accrued taxes, net 10 1 Accrued taxes, net 10 1 Vehicle 2,97 2,9 Vehicle 1,36 1,0 Non-vehicle 2,97 2,0 Total debilities 47 1,3<	Total cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash and cash equivalents		1,418		2,651	
Non-vehicle, net of allowance of \$45 and \$48, respectively 863 6 Total receivables, net 974 7 Prepald expenses and other assets 1,155 1,0 Revenue earning vehicles 1 10,8 1,6 Uebrices 1,1281 1,0 1,1 1,0 1,1 1,0 1,1	Receivables:					
Total receivables, net 974 77 Prepaid expenses and other assets 1,155 1,0 Revenue earning vehicles: 14,281 10,8 Less: accumulated depreciation 11,485 9,2 Total revenue earning vehicles, net 12,495 9,2 Property and equipment, net 637 6 Operating lease right-of-use assets 1,887 1,5 Intangible assets, net 2,887 2,9 Goodwill 1,044 1,0 Total assets ⁽¹⁾ 2,2497 19,7 Customits payable: 2,2497 19,7 Vehicle \$ 79 \$ Non-vehicle 578 5 Total accounts payable 57 5 Accrued taxes, net 101 8 Poblicle 10,886 7,9 Non-vehicle 10,886 7,9 Total debt 10,886 7,9 Public Warrants 11,363 10,9 Total liabilities 4,72 4 Deperating lease liabilit	Vehicle		111		62	
Prepaid expenses and other assets 1,155 1,0 Revenue earning vehicles: 14,281 10,8 Vehicles 14,281 10,8 Less: accumulated depreciation 12,495 9,2 Property and equipment, net 637 6 Operating lease right-of-use assets 1,887 1,5 Intangible assets, net 2,887 2,9 Goodwill 1,1044 1,0 Total assets ⁽¹⁾ 2,2497 19,7 LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY Accounts payable 578 5 Total accounts payable 579 5 Accrued liabilities 911 8 Accrued liabilities 911 8 Accrued liabilities 10,886 7,9 Non-vehicle 10,886 7,9 Non-vehicle 10,886 7,9 Non-total debt 10,886 7,9 Total debt 10,886 7,9 Total liabilities 1,802 <td>Non-vehicle, net of allowance of \$45 and \$48, respectively</td> <td></td> <td>863</td> <td></td> <td>696</td>	Non-vehicle, net of allowance of \$45 and \$48, respectively		863		696	
Revenue earning vehicles: 4.1.281 10.8 Vehicles 14.281 10.8 Less: accumulated depreciation (1.786) (1.6 Total revenue earning vehicles, net 2.2.87 9.2 Property and equipment, net 6.37 6. Operating lease right-of-use assets 1.887 1.5 Intangible assets, net 2.2.87 2.9 Goodwill 1.0.44 1.0 Total assets ¹⁾ 2.2.497 1.0 LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY Accounts payable: Vehicle 5.78 5 Non-vehicle 5.78 5 Accrued labilities 9.1 1 Vehicle 10.886 7.9 Vehicle 2.9.7 2.9 Non-vehicle 2.9.7 2.9 Total debt 1.3.8 1.0 Sperating lease liabilities 1.9.6 1.9 Speringue diabilities 1.9 1.0 Operating lease liabilities 1.9 1.0	Total receivables, net		974		758	
Vehicles 14,281 10,8 Less accumulated depreciation (1,786) (1,68) Total revenue earring vehicles, net 12,495 9,2 Property and equipment, net 637 6 Operating lease right-of-use assets 1,887 1,5 Intangible assets, net 2,887 2,9 Goodwill 1,044 1,0 Total assets ⁽¹⁾ 2,2497 3 19,7 LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY Accounts payable: 578 5 Non-vehicle 578 5 Accrued liabilities 911 8 Accrued liabilities 911 8 Accrued liabilities 911 8 Accrued liabilities 10,86 7,9 Non-vehicle 10,86 7,9 Vehicle 10,86 7,9 Non-vehicle 2,97 2,9 Total debt 1,98 1,9 Public Warrants 1,9 1,9 Self-insured liabilities 1,9 1	Prepaid expenses and other assets		1,155		1,017	
Class accumulated depreciation 1,1786 1,186 1,186 1,2495 9,28 1,2495 9,28 1,2495 1	Revenue earning vehicles:					
Total revenue earning vehicles, net 12,495 9,2 Property and equipment, net 637 6 Operating lease right-of-use asets 1,887 1,5 Intangible assets, net 2,897 2,9 Goodwill 1,044 1,0 Total assets ⁽¹⁾ 1,044 1,0 Publicle 8 79 8 Vehicle 578 5 Non-vehicle 578 5 Accrued liabilities 911 8 Accrued liabilities 911 8 Accrued taxes, net 10,886 7,9 Non-vehicle 10,886 7,9 Total debt 1,802 1,5 Self-insured liabilities 4,72 4 Operating lease liabilities 1,802 1,5 S	Vehicles		14,281		10,836	
Property and equipment, net 637 6 Operating lease right-of-use assets 1,887 1,5 Intangible assets, net 2,887 2,9 Goodwill 1,044 1,0 Total assets ⁽¹⁾ 22,497 19,7 LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY Commiss payable: 578 5 Vehicle 578 5 Non-vehicle 578 5 Accrued liabilities 911 8 Accrued lataxes, net 170 1 Debt: 170 1 Vehicle 10,886 7,9 Non-vehicle 2,977 2,9 Total debt 13,863 10,9 Non-vehicle 2,977 2,9 Total debt 13,863 10,9 Public Warrants 617 1,3 Self-insured liabilities 472 4 Deferred income taxes, net 1,360 1,0 Total liabilities 1,360 1,0	Less: accumulated depreciation		(1,786)		(1,610)	
Operating lease right-of-use assets 1,887 1,5,5 Intangible assets, net 2,887 2,90 Goodwill 1,044 1,00 Total assets (°) 2,2479 9,00 Total assets (°) 2,2479 9,00 ***********************************	Total revenue earning vehicles, net		12,495		9,226	
Intangible assets, net 2,87 2,9 Goodwill 1,044 1,04 Total assets ⁽¹⁾ 2,24,97 1,97 LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY Accounts payables Vehicle \$ 79 \$ 5 Non-vehicle 578 5 5 Accrued liabilities 911 8 5 Accrued taxes, net 10 17 1 Debt: 8 7,9 1 1 2 2 2 2 3 1 3 1 3 1 3 1 3 1 3 1 3 1 4 2 9 4 4 2 9 5 7	Property and equipment, net		637		608	
Godwill 1,044 1,04 Total assets ⁽¹⁾ LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY Accounts payables Vehicle \$ 79 \$ Non-vehicle 577 5 Total accounts payable 657 5 Accrued labilities 911 8 Accrued taxes, net 107 1 Debt 108 7,9 Vehicle 10,86 7,9 Non-vehicle 10,86 7,9 Non-vehicle 2,97 2,9 Total debt 13,863 10,9 Public Warrants 6,17 1,3 Operating lease liabilities 41,9 1,3 Self-insured liabilities 47 4 Deferred income taxes, net 13,80 1,0 Total liabilities 47 4 Eferred secks, 90.01 par value, no shares issued and outstanding 5 1 Preferred stock, 90.01 par value, no shares issued and value, and value, and value, 478,914,062 and 477,233,278 sharesissued, respectively 3,33 4 4 </td <td>Operating lease right-of-use assets</td> <td></td> <td>1,887</td> <td></td> <td>1,566</td>	Operating lease right-of-use assets		1,887		1,566	
Total assets(1)	Intangible assets, net		2,887		2,912	
Name	Goodwill		1,044		1,045	
Name	Total assets ⁽¹⁾	\$	22,497	\$	19,783	
Vehicle \$ 79 Non-vehicle 578 5 Total accounts payable 657 5 Accrued liabilities 911 8 Accrued taxes, net 911 8 Accrued taxes, net 10,00 1 Debt: 200 2,977 2,9 Non-vehicle 10,886 7,9 Non-vehicle 2,977 2,9 Total debt 617 1,3 Operating lease liabilities 1,802 1,5 Self-insured liabilities 4,802 1,5 Self-insured liabilities 4,72 4 Deferred income taxes, net 1,360 1,0 Total liabilities ⁽¹⁾ 1,985 16,8 Commitments and contingencies 5 1,0 Stockholders' equity 5 1,0 Common stock, \$0.01 par value, no shares issued and outstanding 5 5 Preferred stock, \$0.01 par value, 478,914,062 and 477,233,278 shares issued, respectively, and 323,483,178 and 449,782,424 shares outstanding, respectively 5 6 Treasury stock, at cost	LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY					
Non-vehicle 578 5 Total accounts payable 657 5 Accrued liabilities 911 8 Accrued taxes, net 170 1 Debt: ************************************	Accounts payable:					
Total accounts payable 657 5 Accrued liabilities 911 8 Accrued taxes, net 170 1 Debt: 170 1 Vehicle 10,886 7,9 Non-vehicle 2,977 2,9 Total debt 13,863 10,9 Public Warrants 617 1,3 Operating lease liabilities 1,802 1,5 Self-insured liabilities 472 4 Deferred income taxes, net 1,360 1,0 Total liabilities(1) 19,852 16,8 Commitments and contingencies 5 16,8 Stockholders' equity: 7 7 Preferred stock, \$0.01 par value, no shares issued and outstanding — — Common stock, \$0.01 par value, v78,914,062 and 477,233,278 shares issued, respectively, and 32,3483,178 and 449,782,424 shares outstanding, respectively 5 3 Treasury stock, at cost, 155,430,884 and 27,450,854 common shares, respectively (3,136) (7 Additional paid-in capital 6,326 6,226 Retained earnings (Accu	Vehicle	\$	79	\$	56	
Accrued liabilities 911 8 Accrued taxes, net 170 1 Debt: Vehicle 10,886 7,9 Non-vehicle 2,977 2,9 Total debt 13,863 10,9 Public Warrants 617 1,3 Operating lease liabilities 1,802 1,5 Self-insured liabilities 472 4 Deferred income taxes, net 1,360 1,0 Total liabilities ⁽¹⁾ 19,852 16,8 Commitments and contingencies Stockholders' equity: Preferred stock, \$0.01 par value, no shares issued and outstanding - - Common stock, \$0.01 par value, 478,914,062 and 477,233,278 shares issued, respectively, and 323,483,178 and 449,782,424 shares outstanding, respectively 5 5 Treasury stock, at cost, 155,430,884 and 27,450,854 common shares, respectively (3,136) (7 Additional paid-in capital 6,326 6,2 Retained earnings (Accumulated deficit) (256) (2,3 Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) (294) (2 Total sto	Non-vehicle		578		516	
Accrued taxes, net 170 1 Debt: Vehicle 10,886 7,9 Non-vehicle 2,977 2,9 Total debt 13,863 10,9 Public Warrants 617 1,3 Operating lease liabilities 1,802 1,5 Self-insured liabilities 472 4 Deferred income taxes, net 1,360 1,0 Total liabilities ⁽¹⁾ 19,852 16,8 Commitments and contingencies 2 16,8 Stockholders' equity: 2 6 Preferred stock, \$0.01 par value, no shares issued and outstanding — 5 Common stock, \$0.01 par value, at 78,914,062 and 477,233,278 shares issued, respectively, and 323,483,178 and 449,782,424 shares outstanding, respectively 5 5 Treasury stock, at cost, 155,430,884 and 27,450,854 common shares, respectively (3,136) (7 Additional paid-in capital 6,326 6,2 Retained earnings (Accumulated deficit) (256) (2,3 Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) (294) (2 Total stockholders' equity <td>Total accounts payable</td> <td></td> <td>657</td> <td></td> <td>572</td>	Total accounts payable		657		572	
Debt: Vehicle 10,886 7,9 Non-vehicle 2,977 2,9 Total debt 13,863 10,9 Public Warrants 617 1,3 Operating lease liabilities 1,802 1,5 Self-insured liabilities 472 4 Deferred income taxes, net 1,360 1,0 Total liabilities ⁽¹⁾ 19,852 16,8 Commitments and contingencies 5 Commitments and contingencies - Stockholders' equity: - - Preferred stock, \$0.01 par value, no shares issued and outstanding - - Common stock, \$0.01 par value, 478,914,062 and 477,233,278 shares issued, respectively, and 323,483,178 and 449,782,424 shares outstanding, respectively 5 - Treasury stock, at cost, 155,430,884 and 27,450,854 common shares, respectively (3,136) (7 Additional paid-in capital 6,326 6,2 Retained earnings (Accumulated deficit) (256) (2,3 Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) (294) (2 Total stockholders' equity 2,645 2,9 </td <td>Accrued liabilities</td> <td></td> <td>911</td> <td></td> <td>863</td>	Accrued liabilities		911		863	
Vehicle 10,886 7,9 Non-vehicle 2,977 2,9 Total debt 13,863 10,9 Public Warrants 617 1,3 Operating lease liabilities 1,802 1,5 Self-insured liabilities 472 4 Deferred income taxes, net 1,360 1,0 Total liabilities ⁽¹⁾ 19,852 16,8 Commitments and contingencies 5 16,8 Stockholders' equity: - - Preferred stock, \$0.01 par value, no shares issued and outstanding - - Common stock, \$0.01 par value, 478,914,062 and 477,233,278 shares issued, respectively, and 323,483,178 and 449,782,424 shares outstanding, respectively 5 - Treasury stock, at cost, 155,430,884 and 27,450,854 common shares, respectively (3,136) (7 Additional paid-in capital 6,326 6,2 Retained earnings (Accumulated deficit) (256) (2,3 Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) (294) (2 Total stockholders' equity 2,645 2,9	Accrued taxes, net		170		157	
Non-vehicle 2,977 2,9 Total debt 13,863 10,9 Public Warrants 617 1,3 Operating lease liabilities 1,802 1,5 Self-insured liabilities 472 4 Deferred income taxes, net 1,360 1,0 Total liabilities ⁽¹⁾ 19,852 16,8 Commitments and contingencies 5 1,0 Stockholders' equity: - - Preferred stock, \$0.01 par value, no shares issued and outstanding - - Common stock, \$0.01 par value, 478,914,062 and 477,233,278 shares issued, respectively, and 323,483,178 and 449,782,424 shares outstanding, respectively 5 - Treasury stock, at cost, 155,430,884 and 27,450,854 common shares, respectively (3,136) (7 Additional paid-in capital 6,326 6,2 Retained earnings (Accumulated deficit) (256) (2,3 Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) (294) (2 Total stockholders' equity 2,645 2,9	Debt:					
Total debt 13,863 10,9 Public Warrants 617 1,3 Operating lease liabilities 1,802 1,5 Self-insured liabilities 472 4 Deferred income taxes, net 1,360 1,0 Total liabilities ⁽¹⁾ 19,852 16,8 Commitments and contingencies 5 1,0 Stockholders' equity: — — Preferred stock, \$0.01 par value, no shares issued and outstanding — — Common stock, \$0.01 par value, 478,914,062 and 477,233,278 shares issued, respectively, and 323,483,178 and 449,782,424 shares outstanding, respectively 3,136) (7 Additional paid-in capital 6,326 6,2 Retained earnings (Accumulated deficit) (256) (2,3 Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) (294) (2 Total stockholders' equity 2,645 2,9	Vehicle		10,886		7,921	
Public Warrants 617 1,3 Operating lease liabilities 1,802 1,5 Self-insured liabilities 472 4 Deferred income taxes, net 1,360 1,0 Total liabilities ⁽¹⁾ 19,852 16,8 Commitments and contingencies 5 1 Stockholders' equity: - - Preferred stock, \$0.01 par value, no shares issued and outstanding - - Common stock, \$0.01 par value, 478,914,062 and 477,233,278 shares issued, respectively, and 323,483,178 and 449,782,424 shares outstanding, respectively 5 - Treasury stock, at cost, 155,430,884 and 27,450,854 common shares, respectively (3,136) (7 Additional paid-in capital 6,326 6,2 Retained earnings (Accumulated deficit) (256) (2,3 Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) (294) (2 Total stockholders' equity 2,645 2,9	Non-vehicle		2,977		2,986	
Operating lease liabilities 1,802 1,5 Self-insured liabilities 472 4 Deferred income taxes, net 1,360 1,0 Total liabilities ⁽¹⁾ 19,852 16,8 Commitments and contingencies 5 1,50 1,0 Stockholders' equity:	Total debt		13,863		10,907	
Self-insured liabilities 472 4 Deferred income taxes, net 1,360 1,0 Total liabilities ⁽¹⁾ 19,852 16,8 Commitments and contingencies 5 Stockholders' equity: - - Preferred stock, \$0.01 par value, no shares issued and outstanding - - Common stock, \$0.01 par value, 478,914,062 and 477,233,278 shares issued, respectively, and 323,483,178 and 449,782,424 shares outstanding, respectively 5 - Treasury stock, at cost, 155,430,884 and 27,450,854 common shares, respectively (3,136) (7 Additional paid-in capital 6,326 6,2 Retained earnings (Accumulated deficit) (256) (2,3 Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) (294) (2 Total stockholders' equity 2,645 2,9	Public Warrants		617		1,324	
Deferred income taxes, net 1,360 1,0 Total liabilities ⁽¹⁾ 19,852 16,8 Commitments and contingencies Stockholders' equity: Preferred stock, \$0.01 par value, no shares issued and outstanding — Common stock, \$0.01 par value, 478,914,062 and 477,233,278 shares issued, respectively, and 323,483,178 and 449,782,424 shares outstanding, respectively Treasury stock, at cost, 155,430,884 and 27,450,854 common shares, respectively Additional paid-in capital 6,326 6,2 Retained earnings (Accumulated deficit) (256) (2,3 Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) (294) (2 Total stockholders' equity 2,645 2,9	Operating lease liabilities		1,802		1,510	
Total liabilities ⁽¹⁾ 19,852 16,8 Commitments and contingencies Stockholders' equity: Preferred stock, \$0.01 par value, no shares issued and outstanding Common stock, \$0.01 par value, 478,914,062 and 477,233,278 shares issued, respectively, and 323,483,178 and 449,782,424 shares outstanding, respectively Treasury stock, at cost, 155,430,884 and 27,450,854 common shares, respectively Additional paid-in capital Retained earnings (Accumulated deficit) Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) Total stockholders' equity 19,852 10,88 10,	Self-insured liabilities		472		463	
Commitments and contingencies Stockholders' equity: Preferred stock, \$0.01 par value, no shares issued and outstanding Common stock, \$0.01 par value, 478,914,062 and 477,233,278 shares issued, respectively, and 323,483,178 and 449,782,424 shares outstanding, respectively Treasury stock, at cost, 155,430,884 and 27,450,854 common shares, respectively Additional paid-in capital Retained earnings (Accumulated deficit) Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) Total stockholders' equity Common stock, \$0.01 par value, no shares issued and outstanding (3,136) (7) (3,136) (7) (256) (2,3) (256) (2,3) (256) (294) (204)	Deferred income taxes, net		1,360		1,010	
Commitments and contingencies Stockholders' equity: Preferred stock, \$0.01 par value, no shares issued and outstanding Common stock, \$0.01 par value, 478,914,062 and 477,233,278 shares issued, respectively, and 323,483,178 and 449,782,424 shares outstanding, respectively Treasury stock, at cost, 155,430,884 and 27,450,854 common shares, respectively Additional paid-in capital Retained earnings (Accumulated deficit) Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) Total stockholders' equity Common stock, \$0.01 par value, no shares issued and outstanding (3,136) (7) (3,136) (7) (256) (2,3) (256) (2,3) (256) (294) (204)	Total liabilities ⁽¹⁾		19,852		16,806	
Preferred stock, \$0.01 par value, no shares issued and outstanding Common stock, \$0.01 par value, 478,914,062 and 477,233,278 shares issued, respectively, and 323,483,178 and 449,782,424 shares outstanding, respectively Treasury stock, at cost, 155,430,884 and 27,450,854 common shares, respectively Additional paid-in capital Retained earnings (Accumulated deficit) Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) Total stockholders' equity — (3,136) (7 (3,136) (7 (256) (2,3 (256) (294) (294) (294) (294)			-,		,	
Common stock, \$0.01 par value, 478,914,062 and 477,233,278 shares issued, respectively, and 323,483,178 and 449,782,424 shares outstanding, respectively5Treasury stock, at cost, 155,430,884 and 27,450,854 common shares, respectively(3,136)(7Additional paid-in capital6,3266,2Retained earnings (Accumulated deficit)(256)(2,3Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss)(294)(2Total stockholders' equity2,6452,9	Stockholders' equity:					
323,483,178 and 449,782,424 shares outstanding, respectively 3 Treasury stock, at cost, 155,430,884 and 27,450,854 common shares, respectively (3,136) (7 Additional paid-in capital 6,326 6,2 Retained earnings (Accumulated deficit) (256) (2,3 Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) (294) (2 Total stockholders' equity 2,645 2,9	Preferred stock, \$0.01 par value, no shares issued and outstanding		_		_	
Additional paid-in capital 6,326 6,2 Retained earnings (Accumulated deficit) (256) (2,3 Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) (294) (2 Total stockholders' equity 2,645 2,9	Common stock, \$0.01 par value, 478,914,062 and 477,233,278 shares issued, respectively, and 323,483,178 and 449,782,424 shares outstanding, respectively		5		5	
Additional paid-in capital 6,326 6,2 Retained earnings (Accumulated deficit) (256) (2,3 Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) (294) (2 Total stockholders' equity 2,645 2,9	Treasury stock, at cost, 155,430,884 and 27,450,854 common shares, respectively		(3,136)		(708)	
Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) (294) (2 Total stockholders' equity 2,645 2,9					6,209	
Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) (294) (2 Total stockholders' equity 2,645 2,9	Retained earnings (Accumulated deficit)		(256)		(2,315)	
Total stockholders' equity 2,645 2,9			, ,		(214)	
	Total stockholders' equity				2,977	
lotal liabilities and stockholders' equity \$ 22.497 \$ 19.7	Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$	22,497	\$	19,783	

⁽¹⁾ Hertz Global Holdings, Inc.'s consolidated total assets as of December 31, 2022 and December 31, 2021 include total assets of variable interest entities ("VIEs") of \$1.3 billion and \$734 million, respectively, which can only be used to settle obligations of the VIEs. Hertz Global Holdings, Inc.'s consolidated total liabilities as of December 31, 2022 and December 31, 2021 include total liabilities of VIEs of \$1.3 billion and \$733 million, respectively, for which the creditors of the VIEs have no recourse to Hertz Global Holdings, Inc. See "Pledges Related to Vehicle Financing" in Note 6, "Debt," and "Termination of 767 Auto Leasing Agreement" in Note 3, "Divestitures," for further information.

HERTZ GLOBAL HOLDINGS, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

(In millions, except per share data)

	Years	led December	ber 31,		
	2022		2021	2020	
Revenues	\$ 8,685	\$	7,336	5,258	
Expenses:					
Direct vehicle and operating	4,808		3,920	3,423	
Depreciation of revenue earning vehicles and lease charges, net	701		497	2,030	
Non-vehicle depreciation and amortization	142		196	225	
Selling, general and administrative	959		688	645	
Interest expense, net:					
Vehicle	159		284	455	
Non-vehicle (excludes contractual interest of \$129 million for the year ended December 31, 2020)	169		185	153	
Interest expense, net	328		469	608	
Technology-related intangible and other asset impairments	_			213	
Other (income) expense, net	2		(21)	(9)	
Reorganization items, net	_		677	175	
(Gain) from the sale of a business	_		(400)	_	
Change in fair value of Public Warrants	 (704)		627	_	
Total expenses	6,236		6,653	7,310	
Income (loss) before income taxes	2,449		683	(2,052)	
Income tax (provision) benefit	(390)		(318)	329	
Net income (loss)	2,059		365	(1,723)	
Net (income) loss attributable to noncontrolling interests			1	9	
Net income (loss) attributable to Hertz Global	2,059		366	(1,714)	
Series A Preferred Stock deemed dividends			(450)	_	
Net income (loss) available to Hertz Global common stockholders	\$ 2,059	\$	(84)	(1,714)	
Weighted-average common shares outstanding:					
Basic	379		315	150	
Diluted	403		315	150	
Earnings (loss) per common share:					
Basic	\$ 5.43	\$	(0.27) \$	(11.44)	
Diluted	\$ 3.36	\$	(0.27) \$	(11.44)	

HERTZ GLOBAL HOLDINGS, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (LOSS)

	Years Ended December 31,					
		2022		2021		2020
Net income (loss)	\$	2,059	\$	365	\$	(1,723)
Other comprehensive income (loss):						_
Foreign currency translation adjustments		(76)		(36)		(19)
Net gain (loss) on pension and postretirement benefit plans		(17)		25		(11)
Reclassification from other comprehensive income (loss) to other (income) expense for amortization of actuarial net losses		7		15		13
Total other comprehensive income (loss) before income taxes		(86)		4		(17)
Income tax (provision) benefit related to pension and postretirement benefit plans		7		(3)		(4)
Income tax (provision) benefit related to reclassified amounts of net periodic costs on pension and postretirement benefit plans		(1)		(3)		(2)
Total other comprehensive income (loss)		(80)		(2)		(23)
Total comprehensive income (loss)		1,979		363		(1,746)
Comprehensive (income) loss attributable to noncontrolling interests				1		9
Comprehensive income (loss) attributable to Hertz Global	\$	1,979	\$	364	\$	(1,737)

HERTZ GLOBAL HOLDINGS, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN MEZZANINE EQUITY AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY (In millions)

					•	•						
		ne Equity	0	0	A -1-1:4:1	Retained	Accumulated	T	T	Stockholders'	Nam	Tatal
	Preferred Stock	Preferred Stock	Common Stock	Common Stock	Additional Paid-In	Earnings (Accumulated	Other Comprehensive	Treasury Stock	Treasury Stock	Equity Attributable to	Non- controlling	Total Stockholders'
Balance as of:	Shares	Amount	Shares	Amount	Capital	Deficit)	Income (Loss)	Shares	Amount	Hertz Global	Interests	Equity
December 31, 2019	_	\$ —	142	\$ 1	\$ 3,024	\$ (967)	\$ (189)	2	\$ (100)	\$ 1,769	\$ 119	\$ 1,888
Net income (loss)	_	_	_	_	_	(1,714)	_	_	_	(1,714)	(9)	(1,723)
Other comprehensive income (loss)	_	_	_	_	_	_	(23)	_	_	(23)	_	(23)
Net settlement on vesting of restricted stock	_	_	_	_	(3)	_	_	_	_	(3)	_	(3)
Stock-based compensation charges	_	_	_	_	(2)	_	_	_	_	(2)	_	(2)
ATM Program, net	_	_	14	1	28	_	_	_	_	29	_	29
Distributions to noncontrolling interests, net											(73)	(73)
December 31, 2020	_	_	156	2	3,047	(2,681)	(212)	2	(100)	56	37	93
Net income (loss)	_	_	_	_	_	366	_	_	_	366	(1)	365
Other comprehensive income (loss)	_	_	_	_	_	_	(2)	_	_	(2)	_	(2)
Stock-based compensation charges	_	_	_	_	10	_	_	_	_	10	_	10
Cancellation of stock-based awards	_	_	_	_	(10)	_	_	_	_	(10)	_	(10)
Cancellation of common and treasury shares in exchange for new common shares	_	_	(142)	(2)	(98)	_	_	(2)	100	_	_	_
Distributions to common stockholders	_	_	_	_	(239)	_	_	_	_	(239)	_	(239)
Contributions from Plan Sponsors	_	_	277	3	2,778	_	_	_	_	2,781	_	2,781
2021 Rights Offering, net	_	_	181	2	1,800	_	_	_	_	1,802	_	1,802
Public Warrant issuance	_	_	_	_	(800)	_	_	_	_	(800)	_	(800)
Preferred stock issuance, net	2	1,433	_	_	`_	_	_	_	_	1,433	_	1,433
Repurchase of preferred stock, net	(2)	(1,433)	_	_	(450)	_	_	_	_	(1,883)	_	(1,883)
Public Warrant exercises ⁽¹⁾			5	_	180	_	_	_	_	180	_	180
Nasdaq listing and share repurchases ⁽²⁾	_	_	(27)	_	(9)	_	_	27	(708)	(717)	_	(717)
Distributions to noncontrolling interests ⁽³⁾	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	(36)	(36)
December 31, 2021			450	5	6,209	(2,315)	(214)	27	(708)	2,977		2,977
Net income (loss)	_	_	_	_	_	2,059	` <u> </u>	_	_	2,059	_	2,059
Other comprehensive income (loss)	_	_	_	_	_	_	(80)	_	_	(80)	_	(80)
Stock-based compensation charges, net of tax	_	_	_	_	131	_	_	_	_	131	_	131
Net settlement on vesting of restricted stock	_	_	_	_	(20)	_	_	_	-	(20)	_	(20)
Public Warrant exercises	_	_	_	_	6	_	_	_	_	6	_	6
Shares repurchases			(127)					128	(2,428)	(2,428)		(2,428)
December 31, 2022		<u>\$</u>	323	\$ 5	\$ 6,326	\$ (256)	\$ (294)	155	\$ (3,136)	\$ 2,645	<u>\$</u>	\$ 2,645

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements.

Table of Contents

- (1) The amounts presented herein may be rounded to agree to amounts in the audited consolidated balance sheet. Also see Note 19, "Public Warrants Hertz Global."
- (2) See Nasdaq Listing and Share Repurchase Programs for Common Stock in Note 17, "Equity Hertz Global."
- (3) Effective October 31, 2021, the 767 lease agreement was terminated. See Note 3, "Divestitures."

HERTZ GLOBAL HOLDINGS, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

(In millions)	Years Ended December 31					31,		
		2022	5 EII	2021	ei si	2020		
Cash flows from operating activities:								
Net income (loss)	\$	2,059	\$	365	\$	(1,723)		
Adjustments to reconcile net income (loss) to net cash provided by (used in) operating activities:								
Depreciation and reserves for revenue earning vehicles, net		809		600		2,259		
Depreciation and amortization, non-vehicle		142		196		225		
Amortization of deferred financing costs and debt discount (premium)		53		122		59		
Loss on extinguishment of debt		_		8		5		
Stock-based compensation charges		130		10		(2)		
Provision for receivables allowance		57		125		94		
Deferred income taxes, net		301		270		(353)		
Technology-related intangible and other asset impairments		_		_		213		
Reorganization items, net		_		314		8		
(Gain) loss from the sale of a business		_		(400)		_		
(Gain) loss on sale of non-vehicle capital assets		(5)		(8)		(24)		
Change in fair value of Public Warrants		(704)		627		_		
(Gain) loss on financial instruments		(111)		(4)		(3)		
Other		11		(1)		8		
Changes in assets and liabilities:								
Non-vehicle receivables		(264)		(210)		195		
Prepaid expenses and other assets		(126)		(20)		92		
Operating lease right-of-use assets		280		274		366		
Non-vehicle accounts payable		43		(70)		98		
Accrued liabilities		80		(108)		(61)		
Accrued taxes, net		73		24		(52)		
Operating lease liabilities		(309)		(291)		(375)		
Self-insured liabilities		19		(17)		(76)		
Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities		2,538		1,806		953		
Cash flows from investing activities:								
Revenue earning vehicles expenditures		(10,596)		(7,154)		(5,542)		
Proceeds from disposal of revenue earning vehicles		6,498		2,818		10,098		
Non-vehicle capital asset expenditures		(150)		(71)		(98)		
Proceeds from disposal of non-vehicle capital assets		12		16		60		
Sales of marketable securities		_		_		74		
Collateral payments		_		(303)		_		
Collateral returned in exchange for letters of credit		19		280		_		
Return of (investment in) equity investments		(16)		_		_		
Proceeds from the sale of a business, net of cash sold		_		871		_		
Other		_		(1)		(1)		
Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities		(4,233)		(3,544)		4,591		
Cash flows from financing activities:								
each now from manding activities.						4 5 40		
Proceeds from issuance of vehicle debt		9,672		14,323		4,546		
		9,672 (6,639)		14,323 (12,607)		4,546 (10,751)		

HERTZ GLOBAL HOLDINGS, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (Continued)

(in millions)			0.4
	2022	s Ended December 2021	er 31, 2020
Repayments of non-vehicle debt	(20)	(6,352)	(855)
Payment of financing costs	(48)	(185)	(75)
Proceeds from Plan Sponsors	(10)	2,781	(10)
Early redemption premium payment		(85)	
Proceeds from issuance of common stock, net		(63)	28
Proceeds from exercises of Public Warrants	_		20
	3	77	_
Proceeds from the issuance of preferred stock, net	_	1,433	_
Distributions to common stockholders	_	(239)	_
Contributions from (distributions to) noncontrolling interests	_	(38)	(75)
Proceeds from 2021 Rights Offering, net	_	1,639	_
Share repurchases	(2,461)	(654)	_
Repurchase of preferred stock	_	(1,883)	_
Other	(20)	(9)	(2)
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	487	2,845	(5,372)
Effect of foreign currency exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash and cash equivalents	(25)	(34)	46
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash and cash equivalents during the period	(1,233)	1,073	218
Cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period ⁽¹⁾	2,651	1,578	1,360
Cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash and cash equivalents at end of period ⁽¹⁾	\$ 1,418	\$ 2,651	\$ 1,578
Supplemental disclosures of cash flow information:			
Cash paid during the period for:			
Interest, net of amounts capitalized:			
Vehicle	\$ 204	\$ 257	\$ 335
Non-vehicle	168	198	109
Income taxes, net of refunds	78	40	(11)
Operating lease liabilities	454	472	546
Supplemental disclosures of non-cash information: Purchases of revenue earning vehicles included in accounts payable, net of			
incentives	\$ 53	\$ 27	\$ 9
Sales of revenue earning vehicles included in vehicle receivables	85	33	144
Purchases of non-vehicle capital assets included in accounts payable	23	24	7
Revenue earning vehicles and non-vehicle capital assets acquired through finance leases	15	79	32
Purchases of non-vehicle capital assets included in liabilities subject to compromise	_	_	18
Operating lease right-of-use assets obtained in exchange for lease liabilities	614	177	152
Public Warrants issuance	_	800	_
Public Warrant exercises	3	103	_
Backstop equity issuance	_	164	_
Accrual for purchases of treasury shares	21	54	_

⁽¹⁾ Amounts include cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash and cash equivalents which were held for sale as of December 31, 2020, prior to the completion of the Donlen Sale in the first quarter of 2021, as disclosed in Note 3, "Divestitures."

CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

(In millions, except par value and share data)

	Dec	ember 31, 2022	Dec	ember 31, 2021
ASSETS				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	943	\$	2,257
Restricted cash and cash equivalents:				
Vehicle		180		77
Non-vehicle		295		316
Total restricted cash and cash equivalents		475		393
Total cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash and cash equivalents		1,418		2,650
Receivables:				
Vehicle		111		62
Non-vehicle, net of allowance of \$45 and \$48, respectively		863		695
Total receivables, net		974		757
Prepaid expenses and other assets		1,154		1,016
Revenue earning vehicles:				
Vehicles		14,281		10,836
Less: accumulated depreciation		(1,786)		(1,610)
Total revenue earning vehicles, net		12,495		9,226
Property and equipment, net		637		608
Operating lease right-of-use assets		1,887		1,566
Intangible assets, net		2,887		2,912
Goodwill		1,044		1,045
Total assets ⁽¹⁾	\$	22,496	\$	19,780
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDER'S EQUITY				
Accounts payable:				
Vehicle	\$	79	\$	56
Non-vehicle		578		516
Total accounts payable		657		572
Accrued liabilities		890		809
Accrued taxes, net		170		157
Debt:				
Vehicle		10,886		7,921
Non-vehicle		2,977		2,986
Total debt		13,863		10,907
Operating lease liabilities		1,802		1,510
Self-insured liabilities		472		463
Deferred income taxes, net		1,363		1,012
Total liabilities ⁽¹⁾		19,217		15,430
Commitments and contingencies				
Stockholder's equity:				
Common stock, \$0.01 par value, 3,000 shares authorized and 100 shares issued and outstanding		_		_
Additional paid-in capital		4,844		7,190
Retained earnings (Accumulated deficit)		(1,271)		(2,626)
Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss)		(294)		(214)
Total stockholder's equity		3,279		4,350
Total liabilities and stockholder's equity	\$	22,496	\$	19,780

⁽¹⁾ The Hertz Corporation's consolidated total assets as of December 31, 2022 and December 31, 2021 include total assets of VIEs of \$1.3 billion and \$734 million, respectively, which can only be used to settle obligations of the VIEs. The Hertz Corporation's consolidated total liabilities as of December 31, 2022 and December 31, 2021 include total liabilities of VIEs of \$1.3 billion and \$733 million, respectively, for which the creditors of the VIEs have no recourse to The Hertz Corporation. See "Pledges Related to Vehicle Financing" in Note 6, "Debt," and "Termination of 767 Auto Leasing Agreement" in Note 3, "Divestitures," for further information.

THE HERTZ CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

	Years Ended December 31,					
		2022		2021		2020
Revenues	\$	8,685	\$	7,336	\$	5,258
Expenses:						
Direct vehicle and operating		4,808		3,920		3,423
Depreciation of revenue earning vehicles and lease charges, net		701		497		2,030
Non-vehicle depreciation and amortization		142		196		225
Selling, general and administrative		959		688		645
Interest expense, net:						
Vehicle		159		284		455
Non-vehicle (excludes contractual interest of \$129 million for the year ended December 31, 2020)		169		185		151
Interest expense, net		328		469		606
Technology-related intangible and other asset impairments						213
Write-off of intercompany loan		_		_		133
Other (income) expense, net		2		(21)		(9)
Reorganization items, net		_		513		175
(Gain) from the sale of a business		_		(400)		_
Total expenses		6,940		5,862		7,441
Income (loss) before income taxes		1,745		1,474		(2,183)
Income tax (provision) benefit		(390)		(318)		328
Net income (loss)		1,355		1,156		(1,855)
Net (income) loss attributable to noncontrolling interests		_		1		9
Net income (loss) attributable to Hertz	\$	1,355	\$	1,157	\$	(1,846)

THE HERTZ CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (LOSS)

	Years Ended December 31,					
		2022		2021		2020
Net income (loss)	\$	1,355	\$	1,156	\$	(1,855)
Other comprehensive income (loss):						
Foreign currency translation adjustments		(76)		(36)		(19)
Net gain (loss) on pension and postretirement benefit plans		(17)		25		(11)
Reclassification from other comprehensive income (loss) to other (income) expense for amortization of actuarial net losses		7		15		13
Total other comprehensive income (loss) before income taxes		(86)		4		(17)
Income tax (provision) benefit related to pension and postretirement benefit plans		7		(3)		(4)
Income tax (provision) benefit related to reclassified amounts of net periodic costs on pension and postretirement benefit plans		(1)		(3)		(2)
Total other comprehensive income (loss)		(80)		(2)		(23)
Total comprehensive income (loss)		1,275		1,154		(1,878)
Comprehensive (income) loss attributable to noncontrolling interests				1		9
Comprehensive income (loss) attributable to Hertz	\$	1,275	\$	1,155	\$	(1,869)

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN STOCKHOLDER'S EQUITY (DEFICIT)

(In millions, except for share data)

Balance as of:	Common Stock Shares	Common Stock Amount	Additional Paid-In Capital	Due From Affiliate	Accumulated Deficit	Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (Loss)	Stockholder's Equity (Deficit) Attributable to Hertz	Noncontrolling Interests	Total Stockholder's Equity (Deficit)
December 31, 2019	100	_	3,955	(64)	(1,937)	(189)	1,765	119	1,884
Net income (loss)	_	_		_	(1,846)	_	(1,846)	(9)	(1,855)
Other comprehensive income (loss)	_	_	_	_	_	(23)	(23)	_	(23)
Due from Hertz Holdings	_	_		(4)	_	_	(4)	_	(4)
Liabilities subject to compromise ⁽¹⁾	_	_	_	(65)	_	_	(65)	_	(65)
Write-off of intercompany loan ⁽¹⁾	_	_	_	133	_	_	133	_	133
Stock-based compensation charges	_	_	(2)	_	_	_	(2)	_	(2)
Distributions to noncontrolling interests, net	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	(73)	(73)
December 31, 2020	100	_	3,953		(3,783)	(212)	(42)	37	(5)
Net income (loss)	_	_	_	_	1,157	_	1,157	(1)	1,156
Other comprehensive income (loss)	_	_	_	_	_	(2)	(2)	_	(2)
Non-cash distribution ⁽¹⁾	_	_	65	_	_	_	65	_	65
Stock-based compensation charges	_	_	10	_	_	_	10	_	10
Cancellation of stock-based awards	_	_	(10)	_	_	_	(10)	_	(10)
Contributions from Hertz Holdings	_	_	5,642	_	_	_	5,642	_	5,642
Dividends to Hertz Holdings	_	_	(2,470)	_	_	_	(2,470)	_	(2,470)
Distributions to noncontrolling interests ⁽²⁾	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	(36)	(36)
December 31, 2021	100	_	7,190		(2,626)	(214)	4,350		4,350
Net income (loss)	_	_	_	_	1,355	_	1,355	_	1,355
Other comprehensive income (loss)	_	_	_	_	_	(80)	(80)	_	(80)
Stock-based compensation charges, net of tax	_	_	131	_	_	_	131	_	131
Dividends to Hertz Holdings ⁽³⁾	_	_	(2,477)	_	<u> </u>	_	(2,477)		(2,477)
December 31, 2022	100	\$ —	\$ 4,844	\$ —	\$ (1,271)	\$ (294)	\$ 3,279	\$	\$ 3,279

⁽¹⁾ See Note 16, "Related Party Transactions."

⁽²⁾ Effective October 31, 2021, the 767 lease agreement was terminated. See Note 3, "Divestitures."

⁽³⁾ See "Share Repurchase Programs for Common Stock" in Note 17, "Equity – Hertz Global," for additional information.

THE HERTZ CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

		Voore	Ended Decemb	or 21	
		2022	2021	er Ji,	2020
Cash flows from operating activities:					
Net income (loss)	\$	1,355	\$ 1,156	\$	(1,855
Adjustments to reconcile net income (loss) to net cash provided by (used in) operating activities:					
Depreciation and reserves for revenue earning vehicles, net		809	600		2,259
Depreciation and amortization, non-vehicle		142	196		225
Amortization of deferred financing costs and debt discount (premium)		53	122		59
Loss on extinguishment of debt		_	8		5
Stock-based compensation charges		130	10		(2
Provision for receivables allowance		57	125		94
Deferred income taxes, net		301	270		(353
Technology-related intangible and other asset impairments		_	_		213
Write-off of intercompany loan		_	_		133
Reorganization items, net		_	150		8
(Gain) loss from the sale of a business		_	(400)		_
(Gain) loss on sale of non-vehicle capital assets		(5)	(8)		(24
(Gain) loss on financial instruments		(111)	(4)		(3
Other		11	(1)		8
Changes in assets and liabilities:					
Non-vehicle receivables		(264)	(210)		19
Prepaid expenses and other assets		(126)	(20)		94
Operating lease right-of-use assets		280	274		360
Non-vehicle accounts payable		43	(70)		98
Accrued liabilities		80	(108)		(6
Accrued taxes, net		73	24		(5:
Operating lease liabilities		(309)	(291)		(37
Self-insured liabilities		19	(17)		(70
Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities		2,538	1,806		950
Cash flows from investing activities:					
Revenue earning vehicles expenditures		(10,596)	(7,154)		(5,542
Proceeds from disposal of revenue earning vehicles		6,498	2,818		10,098
Non-vehicle capital asset expenditures		(150)	(71)		(98
Proceeds from disposal of non-vehicle capital assets		12	16		60
Sales of marketable securities		_	_		74
Collateral payments		_	(303)		_
Collateral returned in exchange for letters of credit		19	280		_
Proceeds from the sale of a business, net of cash sold		_	871		_
Return of (investment in) equity investments		(16)	_		_
Other		_	(1)		(
Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities		(4,233)	(3,544)		4,59
Cash flows from financing activities:					
Proceeds from issuance of vehicle debt		9,672	14,323		4,546
Repayments of vehicle debt		(6,639)	(12,607)		(10,75

THE HERTZ CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (Continued)

	Years	Ended December	er 31,
	2022	2021	2020
Repayments of non-vehicle debt	(20)	(6,352)	(855)
Payment of financing costs	(48)	(185)	(75)
Early redemption premium payment	_	(85)	_
Advances to Hertz Holdings	_	_	(5)
Contributions from (distributions to) noncontrolling interests	_	(38)	(75)
Dividends paid to Hertz Holdings	(2,477)	(2,470)	_
Contributions from Hertz Holdings	_	5,642	_
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	488	2,872	(5,403)
Effect of foreign currency exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash and cash equivalents	(25)	(34)	46
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash and cash equivalents during the period	(1,232)	1,100	190
Cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period ⁽¹⁾	2,650	1,550	1,360
Cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash and cash equivalents at end of period ⁽¹⁾	\$ 1,418	\$ 2,650	\$ 1,550
Supplemental disclosures of cash flow information:			
Cash paid during the period for:			
Interest, net of amounts capitalized:			
Vehicle	\$ 204	\$ 257	\$ 335
Non-vehicle	168	198	109
Income taxes, net of refunds	78	40	(11)
Operating lease liabilities	454	472	546
Supplemental disclosures of non-cash information:			
Purchases of revenue earning vehicles included in accounts payable, net of incentives	\$ 53	\$ 27	\$ 9
Sales of revenue earning vehicles included in vehicle receivables	85	33	144
Purchases of non-vehicle capital assets included in accounts payable	23	24	7
Revenue earning vehicles and non-vehicle capital assets acquired through finance leases	15	79	32
Purchases of non-vehicle capital assets included in liabilities subject to compromise	_	_	18
Operating lease right-of-use assets obtained in exchange for lease liabilities	614	177	152
Non-cash capital contribution from Hertz Holdings	_	65	_

⁽¹⁾ Amounts include cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash and cash equivalents which were held for sale as of December 31, 2020, prior to the completion of the Donlen Sale in the first quarter of 2021, as disclosed in Note 3, "Divestitures."

HERTZ GLOBAL HOLDINGS, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES THE HERTZ CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Note 1—Background

Hertz Global Holdings, Inc. was incorporated in Delaware in 2015 to serve as the top-level holding company for Rental Car Intermediate Holdings, LLC, which wholly owns The Hertz Corporation, Hertz Global's primary operating company. Hertz was incorporated in Delaware in 1967 and is a successor to corporations that have been engaged in the vehicle rental and leasing business since 1918. Hertz operates its vehicle rental business globally primarily through the Hertz, Dollar and Thrifty brands from company-operated, licensee and franchisee locations in the U.S., Africa, Asia, Australia, Canada, the Caribbean, Europe, Latin America, the Middle East and New Zealand. The Company also sells vehicles through Hertz Car Sales and operates the Firefly vehicle rental brand and Hertz 24/7 car sharing business in international markets. As disclosed in Note 3, "Divestitures," on March 30, 2021 the Company completed the Donlen Sale, a business which provided vehicle leasing and fleet management services.

On May 22, 2020, as a result of the impact from the COVID-19 global pandemic, the Debtors filed voluntary petitions for relief under Chapter 11 of the U.S. Bankruptcy Code in the Bankruptcy Court. On June 10, 2021, the Plan of Reorganization was confirmed by the Bankruptcy Court and on June 30, 2021, the Plan of Reorganization became effective and the Debtors emerged from Chapter 11.

Going Concern

The accompanying consolidated financial statements have been prepared assuming that the Company will continue as a going concern and contemplate the realization of assets and the satisfaction of liabilities in the normal course of business.

Note 2—Significant Accounting Policies

Accounting Principles

The Company's consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with U.S. GAAP.

Reclassifications

Certain prior period amounts have been reclassified to conform with current period presentation.

Principles of Consolidation

The consolidated financial statements of Hertz Global include the accounts of Hertz Global, its wholly-owned and majority owned U.S. and international subsidiaries, and its VIEs, as applicable. The consolidated financial statements of Hertz include the accounts of Hertz, its wholly-owned and majority-owned U.S. and international subsidiaries, and its VIEs, as applicable. The Company consolidates a VIE when it is deemed the primary beneficiary. The Company accounts for its investment in joint ventures using the equity method when it has significant influence but not control and is not the primary beneficiary. All significant intercompany transactions are eliminated in consolidation.

Use of Estimates and Assumptions

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with U.S. GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the amounts reported in the consolidated financial statements and footnotes. Actual results could differ materially from those estimates.

Significant estimates inherent in the preparation of the consolidated financial statements include depreciation of revenue earning vehicles, reserves for litigation and other contingencies, accounting for income taxes and related uncertain tax positions, pension and postretirement benefit costs, the recoverability of long-lived assets, useful lives and impairment of long-lived tangible and indefinite-lived intangible assets including goodwill, valuation of stock-

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

based compensation, self-insured liabilities, allowance for doubtful accounts, the retail value of loyalty points, and fair value of financial instruments, among others.

Revenue Earning Vehicles

Revenue earning vehicles are stated at cost, net of related discounts and incentives from manufacturers. Holding periods typically range from six to thirty-six months. Generally, when revenue earning vehicles are acquired outside of a vehicle repurchase program, the Company estimates the period that the Company will hold the asset, primarily based on historical measures of the amount of rental activity (e.g., automobile mileage). The Company also estimates the residual value of the applicable revenue earning vehicles at the expected time of disposal, taking into consideration factors such as make, model and options, age, physical condition, mileage, sale location, time of the year and market conditions. Depreciation is recorded over the estimated holding period. Depreciation rates are reviewed on a quarterly basis based on management's ongoing assessment of present and estimated future market conditions, their effect on residual values at the expected time of disposal and the estimated holding periods. Gains and losses on the sale of vehicles, including the costs associated with disposals, are included in depreciation of revenue earning vehicles and lease charges in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations.

For program vehicles, the manufacturers agree to repurchase the vehicles at a specified price or guarantee the depreciation rate on the vehicles during established repurchase or auction periods, subject to, among other things, certain vehicle condition, mileage and holding period requirements. Vehicle repurchase programs guarantee on an aggregate basis the residual value of the program vehicle upon sale according to certain parameters which include the holding period, mileage and condition of the vehicles.

Self-insured Liabilities

Self-insured liabilities in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets include public liability, property damage, general liability, liability insurance supplement, personal accident insurance, and workers' compensation. These represent an estimate for both reported accident claims not yet paid, and claims incurred but not yet reported and are recorded on an undiscounted basis. Reserve requirements are based on rental volume and actuarial evaluations of historical accident claim experience and trends, as well as future projections of ultimate losses, expenses and administrative costs. The adequacy of the liability is monitored quarterly based on evolving accident claim history and insurance related state legislation changes. If the Company's estimates change or if actual results differ from these assumptions, the amount of the recorded liability is adjusted to reflect these results.

Recoverability of Goodwill and Indefinite-lived Intangible Assets

The Company tests the recoverability of its goodwill and indefinite-lived intangible assets by performing an impairment analysis on an annual basis, as of October 1, and at interim periods when circumstances require as a result of a triggering event.

A goodwill impairment charge is calculated as the amount by which a reporting unit's carrying amount exceeds its fair value. For goodwill, fair value is determined using an income approach based on the discounted cash flows of each reporting unit. A reporting unit is an operating segment or a business one level below that operating segment (the component level) if discrete financial information is prepared and regularly reviewed by segment management. Components are aggregated into a single reporting unit when they have similar economic characteristics. The Company has identified two reporting units (operating segments): Americas RAC and International RAC. The fair values of the reporting units are estimated using the net present value of discounted cash flows generated by each reporting unit and incorporate various assumptions related to discount rates, growth rates, cash flow projections, tax rates and terminal value rates specific to the reporting unit to which they are applied. Discount rates are determined based on the reporting unit's WACC. The Company's discounted cash flow projections are based upon reasonable and appropriate assumptions about the underlying business activities of the Company's reporting units.

In the impairment analysis for an indefinite-lived intangible asset, the Company compares the carrying value of the asset to its estimated fair value and recognizes an impairment charge whenever the carrying amount of the asset

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

exceeds its estimated fair value. The estimated fair value for a tradename utilizes a relief-from-royalty income approach, which includes the Company's revenue projections for each asset, along with assumptions for royalty rates, tax rates and WACC.

Income Taxes

The Company accounts for income taxes under the asset and liability method, which requires the recognition of deferred tax assets and liabilities for the expected future tax consequences of events that have been included in the financial statements. Under this method, the Company determines deferred tax assets and liabilities on the basis of the differences between the financial statement and tax bases of assets and liabilities by using enacted tax rates in effect for the year in which the differences are expected to reverse. The effect of a change in tax rates on deferred tax assets and liabilities is recognized in income in the period that includes the enactment date.

The Company recognizes deferred tax assets to the extent that the Company believes that these assets are more likely than not to be realized. In making such a determination, the Company considers all available positive and negative evidence, including future reversals of existing taxable temporary differences, projected future taxable income, tax-planning strategies, carryback potential if permitted under the tax law, and results of recent operations.

The Company records uncertain tax positions in accordance with ASC 740 on the basis of a two-step process in which (1) the Company determines whether it is more likely than not that the tax positions will be sustained on the basis of the technical merits of the position and (2) for those tax positions that meet the more-likely-than-not recognition threshold, the Company recognizes the largest amount of tax benefit that is more than 50 percent likely to be realized upon ultimate settlement with the related tax authority.

The Company recognizes interest and penalties related to unrecognized tax benefits on the income tax expense line in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations. Accrued interest and penalties are included in the related tax liability line in the accompany consolidated balance sheets.

The Company has elected to record tax on global intangible low-tax income ("GILTI") on a current basis. "GILTI" is a U.S. tax on certain earnings of foreign subsidiaries that are subject to foreign tax below a certain threshold.

Revenue Recognition

The Company recognizes two types of revenue: (i) lease revenue; and (ii) revenue from contracts with customers.

The Company reports revenues for taxes or non-concession fees collected from customers on behalf of governmental authorities on a net basis.

Vehicle Rental and Rental Related Revenues

The Company recognizes revenue from its vehicle rental operations when persuasive evidence of a contract exists, the performance obligations have been satisfied, the transaction price is fixed or determinable and collection is reasonably assured. Performance obligations associated with vehicle rental transactions are satisfied over the rental period, except for the portion associated with loyalty points, as further described below. Rental periods are short term in nature. Performance obligations associated with rental related activities, such as charges to the customer for the fueling of vehicles and value-added services such as loss damage waivers, insurance products, navigation units, supplemental equipment and other consumables, are also satisfied over the rental period. Revenue from charges that are charged to the customer, such as gasoline, vehicle licensing and airport concession fees, is recorded on a gross basis with a corresponding charge to direct vehicle and operating expense. Sales commissions paid to third parties are generally expensed when incurred due to the short-term nature of the related transaction on which the commission was earned and are recorded within selling, general and administrative expense. Payments are due from customers at the completion of the rental, except for customers with negotiated payment terms, generally net 30 days or less, which are invoiced and remain as accounts receivable until collected.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Loyalty Programs - The Company offers loyalty programs, primarily Hertz Gold Plus Rewards, wherein customers are eligible to earn loyalty points that are redeemable for free rental days or can be converted to loyalty points for redemption of products and services under loyalty programs of other companies. Each transaction that generates loyalty points results in the deferral of revenue equivalent to the retail value at the date the points are earned. The associated revenue is recognized when the customer redeems the loyalty points at some point in the future. The retail value of loyalty points is estimated based on the current retail value measured as of the date the loyalty points are earned, less an estimated amount representing loyalty points that are not expected to be redeemed ("breakage"). Breakage is reviewed on a quarterly basis and includes significant assumptions such as historical breakage trends and internal Company forecasts.

Customer Rebates - The Company has business customers that rent vehicles based on terms that have been negotiated through contracts with their employers, or other entities with which they are associated ("commercial contracts"), which can differ substantially from the terms on which the Company rents vehicles to the general public. Some of the commercial contracts contain provisions which allow for rebates to the entity based on achieving a specific rental volume threshold. Rebates are treated as lease incentives and are recognized as a reduction of revenue at the time of the rental based on the rebate expected to be earned by the entity.

Licensee Revenue

The Company has franchise agreements which allow an independent entity to rent their vehicles under the Company's brands, primarily Hertz, Dollar or Thrifty, for a franchise fee. Franchise fees are earned over time for the duration of the franchise agreement and are typically based on the larger of a minimum payment or an amount representing a percentage of net sales of the franchised business. Franchise fees that relate to a future contract term, such as initial fees or renewal fees, are deferred and recognized over the term of the franchise agreement.

Ancillary Retail Vehicle Sales Revenue

Ancillary retail vehicle sales represent revenues generated from the sale of warranty contracts, financing and title fees, and other ancillary services associated with vehicles disposed of at the Company's retail outlets. These revenues are recorded at the point in time when the Company sells the product or provides the service to the customer. These revenues exclude the sale price of the vehicle which is a component of the gain or loss on the disposition and is included in depreciation of revenue earning vehicles and lease charges in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations.

Contract Balances

The Company recognizes receivables and liabilities resulting from its contracts with customers. Contract receivables primarily consist of receivables from customers for vehicle rentals. Contract liabilities primarily consist of obligations to customers for prepaid vehicle rentals and related to the Company's points-based loyalty programs.

Cash and Cash Equivalents and Restricted Cash and Cash Equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents include cash on hand and highly liquid investments with an original maturity of three months or less. The Company's cash and cash equivalents are invested in various investment grade institutional money market funds, and bank money market and interest-bearing accounts.

Restricted cash and cash equivalents include cash and cash equivalents that are not readily available for use in the Company's operating activities. Restricted cash and cash equivalents are primarily comprised of proceeds from the disposition of vehicles pledged under the terms of vehicle debt financing arrangements and are restricted for the purchase of revenue earning vehicles and other specified uses under the vehicle debt facilities, cash utilized as credit enhancement under those arrangements, proceeds from the Term Loan C which are utilized to collateralize letters of credit, and certain cash accounts supporting regulatory reserve requirements related to the Company's

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

self-insurance. These funds are primarily held in demand deposit and money market accounts or in highly rated money market funds with investments primarily in government and corporate obligations.

Deposits held at financial institutions may exceed the amount of insurance provided on such deposits. Generally, these deposits may be redeemed upon demand and are maintained with financial institutions with reputable credit and therefore bear minimal credit risk. The Company limits exposure relating to financial instruments by diversifying the financial instruments among various counterparties, which consist of major financial institutions.

Receivables, Net of Allowance

Receivables are stated net of allowances and primarily represent credit extended to vehicle manufacturers, customers that satisfy defined credit criteria, and amounts due from customers resulting from damage to rental vehicles. The estimate of the allowance for doubtful accounts is based on the Company's future expected losses and its judgement as to the likelihood of ultimate payment. Actual receivables are written-off against the allowance for doubtful accounts when the Company determines the balance will not be collected. Estimates for future credit memos are based on historical experience and are reflected as reductions to revenue, while bad debt expense is reflected as a component of direct vehicle and operating expense in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations.

Property and Equipment, Net

The Company's property and equipment, net consisted of the following:

(In millions)	December 31, 2022		ember 31, 2021
Land, buildings and leasehold improvements	\$	990	\$ 971
Service vehicles, equipment and furniture and fixtures		392	339
Less: accumulated depreciation		(745)	(702)
Total property and equipment, net	\$	637	\$ 608

Land is stated at cost and reviewed annually for impairment as further disclosed above in "Long-lived Assets, Including Finite-lived Intangible Assets."

Property and equipment are stated at cost and are depreciated utilizing the straight-line method over the estimated useful lives of the related assets. Estimated useful lives are as follows:

Buildings	1 to 50 years
Ballalingo	i to do yourd
Furniture and fixtures	1 to 5 years
Turniture and fixtures	1 to 0 years
Service vehicles and equipment	1 to 25 years
Service veriloles and equipment	i to 25 years
Leasehold improvements	The lesser of the economic life or the lease term
Leasendia improvements	

Depreciation expense for property and equipment, net for the years ended December 31, 2022, 2021 and 2020 was \$97 million, \$108 million and \$129 million, respectively.

The Company follows the practice of expensing maintenance and repair costs for service vehicles, furniture and fixtures, and equipment, including the cost of minor replacements.

Long-lived Assets, Including Finite-lived Intangible Assets

Finite-lived intangible assets include concession agreements, technology, customer relationships and other intangibles. Long-lived assets and intangible assets with finite lives, including technology-related intangibles, are amortized using the straight-line method over the estimated economic lives of the assets, which range from one to forty years and two to fifteen years, respectively. Long-lived assets and intangible assets with finite lives are

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

reviewed for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying value of such assets may not be recoverable. Determination of recoverability is based on an estimate of undiscounted future cash flows resulting from the use of the asset and its eventual disposition. Measurement of an impairment loss for long-lived assets that management expects to hold and use is based on the estimated fair value of the asset. Long-lived assets to be disposed of are reported at the lower of carrying value or estimated fair value less costs to sell.

Stock-Based Compensation

The Company measures the cost of employee services received in exchange for an award of equity instruments based on the grant date fair value of the award. That cost is to be recognized over the period during which the employee is required to provide service in exchange for the award. Forfeitures are accounted for when they occur. The Company has estimated the fair value of options issued at the date of grant using a Black-Scholes option-pricing model, which includes assumptions related to volatility, expected term, dividend yield and risk-free interest rate.

The Company accounts for restricted stock unit ("RSU") and performance stock unit ("PSU") awards when granted as equity classified awards. For RSUs the expense is based on the grant-date fair value of the stock and the number of shares that vest, recognized over the service period. For any PSUs and performance share awards ("PSAs") granted, the expense is based on the grant-date fair value of the stock, recognized over a service period depending upon the applicable performance condition. For any PSUs and PSAs, the Company re-assesses the probability of achieving the applicable performance condition quarterly and adjusts the recognition of expense accordingly. The Company includes the excess tax benefit within income tax expense in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations when realized.

Fair Value Measurements

U.S. GAAP defines fair value as the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants in the principal market or, if none exists, the most advantageous market, for the specific asset or liability at the measurement date (referred to as the "exit price"). Fair value is a market-based measurement that is determined based upon assumptions that market participants would use in pricing an asset or liability, including consideration of nonperformance risk.

The Company assesses the inputs used to measure fair value using the three-tier hierarchy promulgated under U.S. GAAP. This hierarchy indicates the extent to which inputs used in measuring fair value are observable in the market.

Level 1: Inputs that reflect quoted prices for identical assets or liabilities in active markets that are observable.

Level 2: Inputs other than quoted prices included in Level 1 that are observable either directly or indirectly, including quoted prices for similar assets or liabilities in active markets; quoted prices for identical or similar assets or liabilities in markets that are not active; or model-derived valuations in which significant inputs are observable or can be derived principally from, or corroborated by, observable market data.

Level 3: Inputs that are unobservable to the extent that observable inputs are not available for the asset or liability at the measurement date and include management's judgment about assumptions market participants would use in pricing the asset or liability.

Financial Instruments

The Company is exposed to a variety of market risks, including the effects of changes in interest rates, gasoline and diesel fuel prices and foreign currency exchange rates. The Company manages exposure to these market risks through regular operating and financing activities and, when deemed appropriate, through the use of derivative financial instruments. Financial instruments are viewed as risk management tools and have not been used for speculative or trading purposes. In addition, financial instruments are entered into with a diversified group of major

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

financial institutions in order to manage the Company's exposure to counterparty nonperformance on such instruments. The Company measures all financial instruments at their fair value and does not offset the derivative assets and liabilities in its accompanying consolidated balance sheets. As the Company does not have financial instruments that are designated and qualify as hedging instruments, the changes in their fair value are recognized currently in the Company's operating results.

Foreign Currency Translation and Transactions

Assets and liabilities of international subsidiaries whose functional currency is the local currency are translated at the rate of exchange in effect on the balance sheet date; income and expenses are translated at the average exchange rates throughout the year. The related translation adjustments are reflected in accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets. Foreign currency exchange rate gains and losses resulting from transactions are included in selling, general and administrative expense in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations.

Advertising

Advertising production costs are deferred and expensed when the advertising first takes place. Advertising communication costs are expensed as incurred. Advertising costs are reflected as a component of selling, general and administrative expenses in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations and for the years ended December 31, 2022, 2021 and 2020 were \$262 million, \$195 million and \$129 million, respectively.

Divestitures

The Company classifies long-lived assets and liabilities to be disposed of as held for sale in the period in which they are available for immediate sale in their present condition and the sale is probable and expected to be completed within one year. The Company initially measures assets and liabilities held for sale at the lower of their carrying value or fair value less costs to sell and assesses their fair value quarterly until disposed. When the divestiture represents a strategic shift that has (or will have) a major effect on the Company's operations and financial results, the disposal is presented as a discontinued operation.

Recently Issued Accounting Pronouncements

Adopted

Government Assistance

In November 2021, the FASB issued guidance that increases the transparency of government assistance transactions. The guidance requires disclosure of (1) the types of assistance, (2) an entity's accounting for the assistance, and (3) the effect of the assistance on an entity's financial statements. The guidance was effective for annual periods beginning after December 15, 2021. The Company adopted this guidance on January 1, 2022 on a prospective basis. As government assistance transactions were not material, the adoption of this guidance had no impact on the Company's financial position, results of operations or cash flows, and resulted in no associated disclosures.

Note 3—Divestitures

Donlen Sale

On March 30, 2021, the Company completed the sale of substantially all of the assets and certain liabilities of its Donlen subsidiary. For the year ended December 31, 2021, the Company recognized a pre-tax gain in its corporate operations of \$400 million, net of the impact of foreign currency adjustments, based on the difference in cash proceeds received of \$891 million less \$543 million net book value of assets sold plus a \$53 million receivable in connection with the sale where cash proceeds were received in September 2021.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Termination of 767 Auto Leasing Agreement

In January 2018, Hertz entered into a Master Motor Vehicle Lease and Management Agreement (the "767 Lease Agreement") pursuant to which Hertz granted 767 Auto Leasing LLC ("767") the option to acquire certain vehicles from Hertz at rates aligned with the rates at which Hertz sold vehicles to third parties where 767's payment obligations were guaranteed by American Entertainment Properties Corp. ("AEPC"). The 767 Lease Agreement was terminated effective October 31, 2021.

Prior to the termination of the 767 Lease Agreement, the Company determined that it was the primary beneficiary of 767 due to its power to direct the activities of 767 that most significantly impacted 767's economic performance and the Company's obligation to absorb 25% of 767's gains/losses and, accordingly, 767 was consolidated by the Company as a VIE.

During the year ended December 31, 2021, 767 distributed \$38 million to AEPC along with the return of certain vehicles, and there were no cash contributions from AEPC to 767. During the year ended December 31, 2020, 767 distributed \$75 million to AEPC and there were no cash contributions from AEPC to 767, except for certain services.

Sale of Marketable Securities

In 2020, the Company sold marketable securities for \$74 million and recognized an immaterial gain on the sale in its corporate operations, which was included in other (income) expense, net in the accompanying consolidated statement of operations for the year ended December 31, 2020.

Sale of Non-vehicle Capital Assets

In 2019, the Company completed the sale of certain non-vehicle capital assets in its Americas RAC segment. In 2020, the Company received additional cash from the sale and recognized an additional \$20 million pre-tax gain on the sale, which was included in other (income) expense, net in the accompanying consolidated statement of operations for the year ended December 31, 2020.

Note 4—Revenue Earning Vehicles

The components of revenue earning vehicles, net are as follows:

		1,		
(In millions)		2022		2021
Revenue earning vehicles	\$	13,654	\$	10,506
Less accumulated depreciation		(1,649)		(1,518)
		12,005		8,988
Revenue earning vehicles held for sale, net ⁽¹⁾		490		238
Revenue earning vehicles, net	\$	12,495	\$	9,226

⁽¹⁾ Represents the carrying amount of vehicles for sale on the Company's retail lots or actively in the process of being sold through other disposition channels.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Depreciation of revenue earning vehicles and lease charges, net includes the following:

	Years ended December 31,					
(In millions)		2022		2021		2020
Depreciation of revenue earning vehicles	\$	1,806	\$	963	\$	2,204
(Gain) loss on disposal of revenue earning vehicles		(1,125)		(502)		(213)
Rents paid for vehicles leased		20		36	\$	39
Depreciation of revenue earning vehicles and lease charges, net	\$	701	\$	497	\$	2,030

Note 5—Goodwill and Intangible Assets, Net

Recoverability of Goodwill and Indefinite-lived Intangible Assets

On an annual basis as of October 1, and at interim periods when circumstances require as a result of a triggering event as defined by ASC 350 - Intangibles, Goodwill and Other ("Topic 350"), the Company tests the recoverability of its goodwill and indefinite-lived intangible assets by performing an impairment analysis. An impairment is deemed to exist if the carrying value of goodwill or indefinite-lived intangible assets exceed their fair value as determined using level 3 inputs under the GAAP fair value hierarchy. The reviews of fair value involve judgment and estimates, including projected revenues, long-term growth rates, royalty rates and discount rates. The Company believes that its valuation techniques and assumptions are reasonable for this purpose.

The Company performed the goodwill impairment analyses using the income approach, a measurement using level 3 inputs under the U.S. GAAP fair value hierarchy. In performing the impairment analyses, the weighted-average cost of capital used in the discounted cash flow model was calculated based upon the fair value of the Company's debt and stock price with a debt-to-equity ratio comparable to the vehicle rental car industry. This present value model requires management to estimate future cash flows and forecasted EBITDA margins and capital investments of each reporting unit. The assumptions the Company used to estimate future cash flows and EBITDA margins are consistent with the assumptions that the reporting units use for internal planning purposes, which the Company believes would be generally consistent with that of a market participant. The discount rate used for each reporting unit ranged from 14.0% to 15.0%. Each of the Company's reporting units had a fair value that exceeded its respective carrying value, the lowest of which was greater than 25%.

The Company performed the intangible impairment analyses for indefinite-lived intangible assets using the relief-from-royalty income approach, a measurement using level 3 inputs under the U.S. GAAP fair value hierarchy. The Company considered consistent factors as described above related to goodwill in addition to royalty rates. The assumptions the Company uses to estimate royalty rates are consistent with the assumptions that the reporting units use for internal planning purposes, which the Company believes would be generally consistent with that of a market participant. The discount rate used for each indefinite-lived intangible ranged from 14.0% to 15.5%. All indefinite-lived intangibles were noted to have fair values that exceeded their carrying values, the lowest of which was greater than 25%.

Technology-related Intangible and Other Assets

Due to uncertainty surrounding the Company's financial ability to complete certain information technology projects as a result of COVID-19 and the filing of the Chapter 11 Cases, the Company concluded in the second quarter of 2020 that there was an impairment of such technology-related intangible assets and capitalized cloud computing implementation costs and recorded an impairment charge of \$193 million in its corporate operations representing an impairment of the carrying value of the abandoned portion of such assets as of June 30, 2020.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Goodwill

The following summarizes the changes in the Company's goodwill by segment:

(In millions)	 ericas RAC egment	AC International RAC segment		Total
Balance as of January 1, 2022				
Goodwill	\$ 1,029	\$ 236	\$	1,265
Accumulated impairment losses	 	(220)		(220)
	1,029	16		1,045
Goodwill disposal and other changes during the period	(1)			(1)
	(1)			(1)
Balance as of December 31, 2022				
Goodwill	1,028	236		1,264
Accumulated impairment losses	 	(220)		(220)
	\$ 1,028	\$ 16	\$	1,044

(In millions)	nericas segment	International RAC segment	Total ⁽¹⁾
Balance as of January 1, 2021			
Goodwill ⁽¹⁾	\$ 1,029	\$ 236	\$ 1,265
Accumulated impairment losses		(220)	(220)
	1,029	16	1,045
Goodwill disposal and other changes during the period			 _
Balance as of December 31, 2021			
Goodwill	1,029	236	1,265
Accumulated impairment losses		(220)	 (220)
	\$ 1,029	\$ 16	\$ 1,045

⁽¹⁾ Excludes goodwill of \$36 million associated with Donlen that was classified as held for sale as of December 31, 2020. See Note 3, "Divestitures," for additional information.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Intangible Assets, Net

Intangible assets, net, consists of the following major classes:

December 31, 2022				
Gross Carrying Amount		Accumulated Amortization		Net Carrying Value
\$	269	\$ (269)	\$	_
	407	(405)		2
	378	(312)		66
	43	(42)		1
	1,097	(1,028)		69
	2,794	_		2,794
	24			24
	2,818			2,818
\$	3,915	\$ (1,028)	\$	2,887
	\$ 	\$ 269 407 378 43 1,097 2,794 24 2,818	Gross Carrying Amount Accumulated Amortization \$ 269 \$ (269) 407 (405) 378 (312) 43 (42) 1,097 (1,028) 2,794 — 24 — 2,818 —	Gross Carrying Amount Accumulated Amortization \$ 269 \$ (269) \$ 407 (405) 378 (312) 43 (42) 1,097 (1,028) 2,794 — 24 — 2,818 —

	December 31, 2021				
(In millions)		Gross Carrying Amount	Accumulated Amortization		Net Carrying Value
Amortizable intangible assets:					
Customer-related	\$	269	\$ (269)	\$	_
Concession rights		408	(405)		3
Technology-related intangibles		359	(271)		88
Other ⁽¹⁾		48	(45)		3
Total		1,084	(990)		94
Indefinite-lived intangible assets:					
Tradenames ⁽²⁾		2,794	_		2,794
Other ⁽³⁾		24			24
Total		2,818			2,818
Total intangible assets, net	\$	3,902	\$ (990)	\$	2,912

⁽¹⁾ Other amortizable intangible assets primarily include reacquired franchise rights.

⁽³⁾ Other indefinite-lived intangible assets primarily consist of reacquired franchise rights.

		Years Ended December 31,							
(In millions)	20	22		2021		2020			
Amortization of intangible assets	\$	45	\$	88	\$	96			

⁽²⁾ As of December 31, 2022 and 2021, \$2.2 billion was recorded in the Company's Americas RAC segment and \$600 million in the Company's International RAC segment.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

The following table summarizes the Company's expected amortization expense based on its amortizable intangible assets as of December 31, 2022:

(In millions)	
2023	\$ 29
2024	23
2025	12
2026	2
2027	1
After 2027	2
Total expected amortization expense	\$ 69

Note 6—Debt

The Company's debt, including its available credit facilities, consists of the following (\$ in millions) as of December 31, 2022 and 2021:

<u>Facility</u>	Weighted- Average Interest Rate as of December 31, 2022	Fixed or Floating Interest Rate	Maturity	December 31, 2022	December 31, 2021
Non-Vehicle Debt					
Term B Loan	7.34%	Floating	6/2028	\$ 1,281	\$ 1,294
Term C Loan	7.34%	Floating	6/2028	245	245
Senior Notes Due 2026	4.63%	Fixed	12/2026	500	500
Senior Notes Due 2029	5.00%	Fixed	12/2029	1,000	1,000
First Lien RCF	N/A	Floating	6/2026	_	_
Other Non-Vehicle Debt ⁽¹⁾	7.81%	Fixed	Various	9	16
Unamortized Debt Issuance Costs and Net (Discount) Premium				(58)	(69)
Total Non-Vehicle Debt				2,977	2,986
Vehicle Debt					
HVF III U.S. ABS Program					
HVF III U.S. Vehicle Variable Funding	Notes				
HVF III Series 2021-A Class A ⁽²⁾	5.79%	Floating	6/2024	2,363	2,813
HVF III Series 2021-A Class B ⁽²⁾	3.65%	Fixed	6/2023	188	188
				2,551	3,001
HVF III U.S. Vehicle Medium Term No	otes				
HVF III Series 2021-1 ⁽²⁾	1.66%	Fixed	12/2024	2,000	2,000
HVF III Series 2021-2 ⁽²⁾	2.12%	Fixed	12/2026	2,000	2,000
HVF III Series 2022-1 ⁽²⁾	2.44%	Fixed	6/2025	750	_
HVF III Series 2022-2 ⁽²⁾	2.42%	Fixed	6/2027	652	_
HVF III Series 2022-3 ⁽²⁾	3.89%	Fixed	3/2024	383	_
HVF III Series 2022-4 ⁽²⁾	4.22%	Fixed	9/2025	667	_
HVF III Series 2022-5 ⁽²⁾	4.03%	Fixed	9/2027	317	_
				6,769	4,000
Vehicle Debt - Other					
Repurchase Facility	6.17%	Fixed	1/2023	86	_

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

	Weighted- Average Interest Rate as of December 31,	Fixed or Floating Interest		December 31,	December 31,
<u>Facility</u>	2022	Rate	Maturity	2022	2021
European ABS ⁽²⁾	3.21%	Floating	11/2024	811	395
Hertz Canadian Securitization ⁽²⁾	6.24%	Floating	6/2024	283	191
Australian Securitization ⁽²⁾	4.67%	Floating	4/2024	168	128
New Zealand RCF	7.12%	Floating	6/2024	54	39
U.K. Financing Facility	7.00%	Floating	1/2023-12/2026	101	98
U.K. Toyota Financing Facility	2.20%	Floating	1/2023-8/2023	49	9
Other Vehicle Debt	2.94%	Floating	1/2023-4/2025	76	93
				1,628	953
Unamortized Debt Issuance Costs and Net (Discount) Premium				(62)	(33)
Total Vehicle Debt				10,886	7,921
Total Debt				\$ 13,863	\$ 10,907

N/A - Not applicable

- (1) Other non-vehicle debt is primarily comprised of \$6 million and \$12 million in finance lease obligations as of December 31, 2022 and 2021, respectively.
- (2) Maturity reference is to the earlier "expected final maturity date" as opposed to the subsequent "legal final maturity date." The expected final maturity date is the date by which Hertz and investors in the relevant indebtedness originally expect the outstanding principal of the relevant indebtedness to be repaid in full. The legal final maturity date is the date on which the outstanding principal of the relevant indebtedness is legally due and payable in full.

Non-Vehicle Debt

First Lien Credit Agreement

Pursuant to the Plan of Reorganization, on the Effective Date, Hertz entered into the First Lien Credit Agreement that provided for the following:

- Term B Loan for term loans in an aggregate principal amount of \$1.3 billion;
- Term C Loan for term loans that are available to cash collateralize letters of credit in an aggregate principal amount of \$245 million; and
- the First Lien RCF for revolving loans and letters of credit up to an aggregate principal amount of \$1.3 billion.

Term B Loan and Term C Loan: The Term Loans bear interest based on an alternate base rate as per the First Lien Credit Agreement or adjusted LIBOR, in each case plus an applicable margin of (i) 2.25% in the case of the alternate base rate, or (ii) 3.25% in the case of the adjusted LIBOR. In each case, the margin may change depending on Hertz's consolidated total corporate leverage ratio, as defined in the First Lien Credit Agreement (the "Total Corporate Leverage Ratio"). The Term Loans include provisions for a transition to an alternative benchmark index other than LIBOR. The First Lien Credit Agreement requires the Term B Loan to be repaid in quarterly installments of \$3.3 million per quarter beginning on September 30, 2021 until maturity. The Term Loans mature on June 30, 2028.

First Lien RCF: The First Lien RCF bears interest, at a benchmark rate plus spread. Loans under the facility are available in various currencies including USD, Eurodollar, Australian dollar, Canadian dollar and Sterling. Benchmark rates for the relevant currencies include, the relevant LIBOR rate, the Prime rate, the Bank Bill Swap Reference Bid Rate for Australian dollars, Canadian prime rate, an adjusted Canadian Dollar Offered Rate ("CDOR") or the Daily Simple Sterling Overnight Index Average ("SONIA"). ABR Loans and Canadian Prime Rate Loans, as defined under the First Lien Credit Agreement, bear interest at the relevant benchmark rate plus an initial applicable margin of 2.50%. The First Lien RCF includes provisions for a transition to an alternative benchmark

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

index other than LIBOR and in March 2022, the First Lien RCF was amended to change the benchmark from USD LIBOR to the Secured Overnight Financing Rate ("SOFR") based rate. The margin for Euro currency Loans (including USD loans), SONIA loans and Canadian dollar BA Equivalent Loans, as defined in the First Lien Credit Agreement, is dependent upon the Company's Consolidated Total Corporate Leverage Ratio, as defined under the First Lien Credit Agreement. As of December 31, 2022, that margin was 3.00%. In each case, the margin may change depending on Hertz's Total Corporate Leverage Ratio. The First Lien RCF matures on June 30, 2026.

In March 2022, Hertz increased the aggregate committed amount of the First Lien RCF from \$1.3 billion to \$1.5 billion and the sublimit for letters of credit from \$1.1 billion to \$1.4 billion and amended the First Lien RCF to change the benchmark from USD LIBOR to the SOFR based rate.

In May 2022, Hertz increased the aggregate committed amount of the First Lien RCF from \$1.5 billion to \$1.7 billion and the sublimit for letters of credit from \$1.4 billion to \$1.6 billion.

In June 2022, Hertz increased the aggregate committed amount of the First Lien RCF from \$1.7 billion to \$1.9 billion and the sublimit for letters of credit from \$1.6 billion to \$1.8 billion.

In July 2022, Hertz increased the aggregate committed amount of the First Lien RCF by \$55 million where the aggregate committed amount remains at \$1.9 billion and the sublimit for letters of credit by \$55 million where the aggregate sublimit remains at \$1.8 billion.

2021 Senior Notes

In November 2021, Hertz issued \$1.5 billion of unsecured senior notes consisting of \$500 million Senior Notes Due 2026 and \$1.0 billion Senior Notes Due 2029. The Senior Notes Due 2026 and the Senior Notes Due 2029 are Hertz's senior unsecured obligations and are guaranteed by each of Hertz's direct and indirect U.S. subsidiaries that are guarantors under the First Lien Credit Agreement. Proceeds from the issuance of the Senior Notes Due 2026 and the Senior Notes Due 2029 were contributed to Hertz Global through a dividend distribution from Hertz to repurchase all outstanding shares of Hertz Global's Series A Preferred Stock. See Note 17, "Equity – Hertz Global."

Vehicle Debt

HVF III U.S. ABS Program

In June 2021, Hertz established a securitization platform, the HVF III U.S. ABS Program, to facilitate its financing activities relating to vehicles used by Hertz in the U.S. daily vehicle rental operations. HVF III, a wholly-owned, special-purpose and bankruptcy remote subsidiary of Hertz, is the issuer of variable funding notes and medium term notes under the HVF III U.S. ABS Program. HVF III entered into a base indenture that permits it to issue term and variable funding rental car asset-backed securities, secured by a collateral pool consisting primarily of the rental vehicles used in the Company's U.S. vehicle rental operations and the related incentive and repurchase program vehicle receivables. Within each series of HVF III U.S. Vehicle Medium Term Notes, the issued notes are subordinated based on class.

Pursuant to the Plan of Reorganization, in June 2021, HVF III issued Series 2021-A Variable Funding Rental Car Asset Backed Notes (the "Series 2021-A Notes"), the Series 2021-1 Fixed Rate Rental Car Asset Backed Notes (the "Series 2021-1 Notes") and the Series 2021-2 Fixed Rate Rental Car Asset Backed Notes (the "Series 2021-2 Notes" and, together with the Series 2021-A Notes and the Series 2021-1 Notes, the "HVF III Series 2021 Notes").

In June 2021, in connection with the issuance of the HVF III Series 2021 Notes, Hertz entered into a new Master Motor Vehicle Operating Lease and Servicing Agreement (the "Operating Lease") among HVF III, as lessor, Hertz, as a lessee, servicer and guarantor, DTG Operations, Inc., a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, as a lessee and other permitted lessees (together with Hertz and DTG Operations, Inc., the "Lessees"), pursuant to which HVF III will lease vehicles to the Lessees.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

References to the "HVF III U.S. ABS Program" include HVF III's U.S. Vehicle Variable Funding Notes and HVF III's U.S. Vehicle Medium Term Notes.

HVF III U.S. Vehicle Variable Funding Notes

HVF III Series 2021-A Notes: In June 2021, Hertz issued the Series 2021-A Class A Notes with an initial maximum principal amount of up to \$2.8 billion. In December 2021, Hertz issued the Series 2021-A Class B Notes with a maximum principal amount of up to \$188 million. The HVF III Series 2021- A Notes had an original maturity date of June 2023.

In March 2022, an increase to the commitments for the Series 2021-A Notes was made, increasing the maximum principal amount that may be outstanding from \$3.0 billion to \$3.2 billion.

In May 2022, an increase to the commitments for the Series 2021-A Notes was made, increasing the maximum principal amount that may be outstanding from \$3.2 billion to \$3.6 billion.

In June 2022, an increase to the commitments for the Series 2021-A Notes was made, increasing the maximum principal amount that may be outstanding from \$3.6 billion to \$3.8 billion. Additionally, the maturity date of the Series 2021-A Notes Class A Notes was extended to June 2024.

In July 2022, an increase to the commitments for the Series 2021-A Notes was made, increasing the maximum principal amount that may be outstanding from \$3.8 billion to \$3.9 billion.

HVF III U.S. Vehicle Medium Term Notes

HVF III Series 2021-1 Notes: On the Effective Date, Hertz issued the Series 2021-1 Notes in four classes (Class A, Class B, Class C and Class D) in an aggregate principal amount of \$2.0 billion.

HVF III Series 2021-2 Notes: On the Effective Date, Hertz issued the Series 2021-2 Notes in four classes (Class A, Class B, Class C and Class D) in an aggregate principal amount of \$2.0 billion.

HVF III Series 2022-1 Notes: In January 2022, Hertz issued the Series 2022-1 Notes in four classes (Class A, Class B, Class C and Class D) in an aggregate principal amount of \$750 million. At the time of issuance, Hertz, an affiliate of HVF III, purchased the Class D Notes in an aggregate principal amount of \$98 million which were subsequently sold to third parties in July and August 2022.

HVF III Series 2022-2 Notes: In January 2022, Hertz issued the Series 2022-2 Notes in four classes (Class A, Class B, Class C and Class D) in an aggregate principal amount of \$750 million. At the time of issuance, Hertz purchased the Class D Notes in an aggregate principal amount of \$98 million.

HVF III Series 2022-3 Notes: In March 2022, Hertz issued the Series 2022-3 Notes in four classes (Class A, Class B, Class C and Class D) in an aggregate principal amount of \$383 million. At the time of issuance, Hertz purchased the Class D Notes in an aggregate principal amount of \$50 million which were subsequently sold to third parties in July 2022.

HVF III Series 2022-4 Notes: In March 2022, Hertz issued the Series 2022-4 Notes in four classes (Class A, Class B, Class C and Class D) in an aggregate principal amount of \$667 million. At the time of issuance, Hertz purchased the Class D Notes in an aggregate principal amount of \$87 million which were subsequently sold to third parties in August 2022.

HVF III Series 2022-5 Notes: In March 2022, Hertz issued the Series 2022-5 Notes in four classes (Class A, Class B, Class C and Class D) in an aggregate principal amount of \$364 million. At the time of issuance, Hertz purchased the Class D Notes in an aggregate principal amount of \$47 million.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

There is subordination within each of the preceding series based on class.

HVF III Various Series 2022 Class D Notes: At the time of the respective HVF III initial offerings disclosed above, Hertz purchased the Class D Notes. Accordingly, the related principal amounts below are eliminated in consolidation as of December 31, 2022.

(In millions)	Aggregate Principal Amount
HVF III Series 2022-2 Class D Notes	98
HVF III Series 2022-5 Class D Notes	47
Total	\$ 145

Vehicle Debt-Other

Repurchase Facility

In June 2022, Hertz entered the Repurchase Facility, whereby Hertz may sell the HVF III Series 2022 Class D Notes to the Repurchase Facility counterparty and repurchase such notes from time to time. Transactions occurring under the Repurchase Facility are based on mutually agreeable terms and prevailing rates. As of December 31, 2022, transactions totaling \$86 million were outstanding under the Repurchase Facility and such transactions bear interest at a rate of SOFR plus 185 basis points and have a 30-day tenor.

European ABS

The European ABS is the primary vehicle financing facility for the Company's vehicle rental operations in France, the Netherlands, Germany and Spain. The lenders under the European ABS have been granted a security interest in the owned rental vehicles used in the Company's vehicle rental operations in these countries and certain contractual rights related to such vehicles.

In April 2021, International Fleet Financing No. 2 BV ("IFF No. 2") entered into a comprehensive restructuring of the European ABS. The terms of the restructured European ABS provide for aggregate maximum borrowings of €450 million and extend the maturity to April 2022.

In December 2021, the European ABS was amended to increase the aggregate maximum borrowings to €750 million and to extend the maturity to October 2023. In connection with the amendment, Hertz entered into a performance guarantee with respect to certain obligations of certain of its subsidiaries in their capacities as lessees, servicers and administrators under the European ABS.

In December 2022, the European ABS was amended to (i) increase the aggregate maximum borrowings to €1.1 billion, (ii) extend the maturity to November 2024, and (iii) incorporate the Italian fleet within the European ABS financing structure. In connection with the amendment, the Hertz performance guarantee was amended to accommodate certain obligations of its Italian subsidiaries in their capacities as lessees, servicers and administrators under the amended European ABS.

Hertz Canadian Securitization

In January 2021, TCL Funding Limited Partnership, a bankruptcy remote, indirect, wholly-owned, special purpose subsidiary of Hertz, entered into the Funding LP Series 2021-A Notes which provide for aggregate maximum borrowings of CAD\$350 million on a revolving basis, subject to availability under the borrowing base limitation.

In June 2022, the Hertz Canadian Securitization was amended to provide for aggregate maximum borrowings of CAD\$450 million, for a seasonal commitment period through November 2022. Following the expiration of the seasonal commitment period, aggregate maximum borrowings reverted to CAD\$350 million. Additionally, the Hertz

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Canadian Securitization was amended to extend the maturity of the aggregate maximum borrowings of CAD\$350 million to June 2024.

In December 2022, Hertz Canadian Securitization was amended to provide for aggregate maximum borrowings of CAD\$390 million, for a temporary commitment period through April 2023. Following the expiration of the temporary commitment period, aggregate maximum borrowings will revert to CAD\$350 million.

Australian Securitization

HA Fleet Pty Limited, an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of Hertz, is the issuer under the Australian Securitization. The Australian Securitization is the primary fleet financing facility for Hertz's vehicle rental operations in Australia. The lender under the Australian Securitization has been granted a security interest primarily in the owned rental vehicles used in its vehicle rental operations in Australia and certain contractual rights related to such vehicles.

In June 2021, the Australian Securitization was amended to provide for aggregate maximum borrowings of AUD\$210 million and extended the maturity to April 2022.

In January 2022, the Australian Securitization was amended to increase the aggregate maximum borrowings to AUD\$250 million and to extend the maturity to April 2024.

New Zealand RCF

Hertz New Zealand Holdings Limited, an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of Hertz, is the borrower under a credit agreement that provides for aggregate maximum borrowings on a revolving basis under an asset-based revolving credit facility (the "New Zealand RCF"). The New Zealand RCF is the primary vehicle financing facility for its vehicle rental operations in New Zealand.

In May 2021, Hertz New Zealand Holdings Limited, an indirect, wholly-owned subsidiary of Hertz, amended its credit agreement to provide for aggregate maximum borrowings of NZD\$60 million and to extend the maturity to June 2022.

In April 2022, Hertz New Zealand Holdings Limited, an indirect, wholly-owned subsidiary of Hertz, amended its credit agreement to extend the maturity to June 2024.

In October 2022, Hertz New Zealand Holdings Limited amended its credit agreement to provide for aggregate maximum borrowings up to NZD\$85 million, for a seasonal commitment period through March 2023. Following the expiration of the seasonal commitment period, aggregate maximum borrowings will revert to NZD\$60 million.

U.K. Financing Facility

In April 2021, a comprehensive restructuring of the U.K. Financing Facility was executed to provide for aggregate maximum borrowings of £100 million and to extend the maturity to April 2022.

In April 2022, Hertz U.K. Limited amended the U.K. Financing Facility to provide for aggregate maximum borrowings of up to £120 million, for a seasonal commitment period through October 2022. Following the expiration of the seasonal commitment period, aggregate maximum borrowings reverted to £100 million. Additionally, the U.K. Financing Facility was amended to extend the maturity of the aggregate maximum borrowings of £100 million to October 2023.

U.K. Toyota Financing Facility

In May 2021, Hertz U.K. Limited entered into the U.K. Toyota Financing Facility to finance the acquisition of certain motor vehicles which provides for aggregate maximum borrowings of £10 million maturing, upon extension, in June 2022.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

In March 2022, Hertz U.K. Limited amended the U.K. Toyota Financing Facility to increase aggregate maximum borrowings to £25 million and extended the maturity to October 2022.

In July 2022, Hertz U.K. Limited amended the U.K. Toyota Financing Facility to increase aggregate maximum borrowings from £25 million to £42 million and extended the maturity to June 2023.

Loss on Extinguishment of Debt

The Company incurred losses in the form of early redemption premiums and/or the write-off of deferred financing costs associated with certain redemptions, terminations and waiver agreements. Loss on extinguishment of debt is presented in interest expense, net in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations for the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2020. For the year ended December 31, 2021, loss on extinguishment of debt is presented in reorganization items, net, unless otherwise noted in the table below, in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations. There were no losses on extinguishment of debt recognized for the year ended December 31, 2022.

The following table reflects the amount of loss for each respective redemption/termination:

	Yea	rs Ended	December 31,		
Redemption/Termination (in millions)	20	21 ⁽¹⁾	2	020	
Non-Vehicle Debt					
HIL Credit Agreement ⁽²⁾	\$	8	\$		
Second HIL Credit Agreement		5		_	
Total Non-Vehicle Debt		13		_	
Non-Vehicle Debt (subject to compromise)					
Senior Term Loan		16		_	
Senior RCF		22		_	
Senior Notes		29		_	
Senior Second Priority Secured Notes		4		_	
Promissory Notes		2		_	
Alternative Letter of Credit Facility		7		_	
Letter of Credit Facility		8		_	
Total Non-Vehicle Debt (subject to compromise)		88			
Vehicle Debt					
HVF II U.S. Vehicle Variable Funding Notes		9		_	
HVF II U.S. Vehicle Medium Term Notes		39		_	
HVIF II Series 2020-1		21		_	
European Vehicle Notes		29		_	
European ABS		_		5	
Total Vehicle Debt		98		5	
Total Loss on Extinguishment of Debt	\$	199	\$	5	

⁽¹⁾ On June 10, 2021, the Plan of Reorganization was confirmed by the Bankruptcy Court and the Company emerged from Chapter 11. In accordance with the Plan of Reorganization, substantially all existing non-vehicle debt and all existing ABS facilities under the HVF II U.S. ABS Program and the HVIF U.S. ABS Program were repaid in full and cancelled.

⁽²⁾ The loss on extinguishment is recorded in non-vehicle interest expense, net in the accompanying consolidated income statement for the year ended December 31, 2021.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Maturities

As of December 31, 2022, the nominal amounts of maturities of debt for each of the years ending December 31 are as follows:

(In millions)	2	023	2024	2025	2026		 2027	Af	ter 2027
Non-Vehicle Debt	\$	20	\$ 15	\$ 13	\$	513	\$ 13	\$	2,461
Vehicle Debt		657	5,875	1,430		2,016	970		_
Total	\$	677	\$ 5,890	\$ 1,443	\$	2,529	\$ 983	\$	2,461

The Company has reviewed its debt facilities and determined that it is probable that the Company will be able, and has the intent, to refinance these facilities at such times as the Company determines appropriate prior to their respective maturities.

Borrowing Capacity and Availability

Borrowing capacity and availability comes from the Company's revolving credit facilities, which are a combination of variable funding asset-backed securitization facilities, cash-flow based revolving credit facilities, asset-based revolving credit facilities and the First Lien RCF. Creditors under each such asset-backed securitization facility and asset-based revolving credit facility have a claim on a specific pool of assets as collateral. With respect to each such asset-backed securitization facility and asset-based revolving credit facility, the Company refers to the amount of debt it can borrow given a certain pool of assets as the borrowing base.

The Company refers to "Remaining Capacity" as the maximum principal amount of debt permitted to be outstanding under the respective facility (i.e., with respect to a variable funding asset-backed securitization facility or asset-based revolving credit facility, the amount of debt the Company could borrow assuming it possessed sufficient assets as collateral) less the principal amount of debt then-outstanding under such facility and, in the case of the First Lien RCF, less any issued standby letters of credit. With respect to a variable funding asset-backed securitization facility or asset-based revolving credit facility, the Company refers to "Availability Under Borrowing Base Limitation" as the lower of Remaining Capacity or the borrowing base less the principal amount of debt then-outstanding under such facility (i.e., the amount of debt that can be borrowed given the collateral possessed at such time).

The following facilities were available to the Company as of December 31, 2022 and are presented net of any outstanding letters of credit:

(In millions)	I	Remaining Capacity	Borro	bility Under owing Base mitation
Non-Vehicle Debt				
First Lien RCF	\$	1,514	\$	1,514
Total Non-Vehicle Debt		1,514		1,514
Vehicle Debt				
HVF III Series 2021-A		1,357		_
European ABS		357		_
Hertz Canadian Securitization		4		_
U.K. Financing Facility		19		_
U.K. Toyota Financing Facility		2		_
Total Vehicle Debt		1,739		_
Total	\$	3,253	\$	1,514

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Letters of Credit

As of December 31, 2022, there were outstanding standby letters of credit totaling \$691 million comprised primarily of \$431 million issued under the First Lien RCF and \$245 million issued under the Term C Loan. As of December 31, 2022, no capacity remains to issue additional letters of credit under the Term C Loan. Such letters of credit have been issued primarily to support the Company's insurance programs and to provide credit enhancement for the Company's asset-backed securitization facilities, as well as to support the Company's vehicle rental concessions and leaseholds. As of December 31, 2022, none of the issued letters of credit have been drawn upon.

Pledges Related to Vehicle Financing

Substantially all of the Company's revenue earning vehicles and certain related assets are owned by special purpose entities or are encumbered in favor of the lenders under the various credit facilities, other secured financings or asset-backed securities programs. None of the value of such assets (including the assets owned by Hertz Vehicle Financing III LLC and various other domestic and international subsidiaries that facilitate the Company's international securitizations) will be available to satisfy the claims of unsecured creditors unless the secured creditors are paid in full.

The Company has a 25% ownership interest in IFF No. 2, whose sole purpose is to provide commitments to lend under the European ABS in various currencies subject to borrowing bases comprised of revenue earning vehicles and related assets of certain of Hertz International, Ltd.'s subsidiaries. IFF No. 2 is a VIE and the Company is the primary beneficiary, therefore, the assets, liabilities and results of operations of IFF No. 2 are included in the accompanying consolidated financial statements. As of December 31, 2022 and 2021, IFF No. 2 had total assets of \$1.3 billion and \$734 million, respectively, comprised primarily of intercompany receivables, and total liabilities of \$1.3 billion and \$733 million, respectively, comprised primarily of debt.

Covenant Compliance

The First Lien Credit Agreement requires Hertz to comply with the following financial covenant: a First Lien Ratio of less than or equal to 3.00 to 1.00 in the first and last quarters of the calendar year and 3.50 to 1.00 in the second and third quarters of the calendar year. This financial covenant was effective beginning in the third quarter of 2021. As of December 31, 2022, Hertz was in compliance with the First Lien Ratio.

In addition to the financial covenant, the First Lien Credit Agreement contains customary affirmative covenants including, among other things, the delivery of quarterly and annual financial statements and compliance certificates, and covenants related to conduct of business, maintenance of property and insurance, compliance with environmental laws and the granting of security interest for the benefit of the secured parties under that agreement on after-acquired real property, fixtures and future subsidiaries. The First Lien Credit Agreement also contains customary negative covenants, including, among other things, restrictions on the incurrence of liens, indebtedness, asset dispositions and restricted payments. As of December 31, 2022, the Company was in compliance with all covenants in the First Lien Credit Agreement.

Accrued Interest

As of December 31, 2022 and 2021, accrued interest was \$19 million and \$12 million, respectively, which is included in accrued liabilities in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets.

Restricted Net Assets

As a result of the contractual restrictions on Hertz and certain of its subsidiaries' ability to pay dividends (directly or indirectly) under various terms of its debt, as of December 31, 2022, the restricted net assets of the subsidiaries of Hertz and Hertz Global exceed 25% of their total consolidated net assets, respectively.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 7—Employee Retirement Benefits

The Company sponsors multiple domestic and international employee retirement benefit plans where benefits are based upon years of service and compensation. The Hertz Corporation Account Balance Defined Benefit Pension Plan (the "Hertz Retirement Plan") is a U.S. cash balance plan, which was amended in 2014 to permanently discontinue future benefit accruals and participation under the plan for non-union employees. The majority of union employees have since discontinued participation in the Hertz Retirement Plan as the result of collective bargaining. Some of the Company's international subsidiaries have defined benefit retirement plans or participate in various insured or multiemployer plans. In certain countries, when the subsidiaries make the required funding payments, they have no further obligations under such plans. The Company's benefit plans are generally funded, except for certain non-qualified U.S. defined benefit plans and in Germany, France and Italy, where unfunded liabilities are recorded. The Company also sponsors defined contribution plans for certain eligible U.S. and non-U.S. employees, where contributions are matched based on specific guidelines in the plans. Additionally, the Company sponsors postretirement health care and life insurance benefits for a limited number of employees with hire dates prior to January 1, 1990.

Management makes certain assumptions relating to discount rates, salary growth, long-term return on plan assets, retirement rates, mortality rates and other factors when determining amounts to be recognized. These assumptions are reviewed annually by management, assisted by the enrolled actuary, and updated as warranted. The Company uses a December 31 measurement date for all of the plans and utilizes fair value to calculate the market-related value of pension assets for purposes of determining the expected return on plan assets and accounting for asset gains and losses.

Actual results that differ from the Company's assumptions are accumulated and amortized over future periods and, therefore, significant differences in actual experience or significant changes in assumptions would affect the Company's pension costs and obligations. The Company recognizes an asset for each over-funded plan and a liability for each underfunded plan in the consolidated balance sheets. Pension plan liabilities are revalued annually based on updated assumptions and information about the individuals covered by the plan. For pension plans, if accumulated actuarial gains and losses are in excess of a 10 percent corridor, the excess is amortized on a straight-line basis over the average remaining service period of active participants. Prior service cost is amortized on a straight-line basis from the date recognized over the average remaining service period of active participants, when applicable.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

The following tables set forth the funded status and the net periodic pension cost of the Hertz Retirement Plan and other U.S. based retirement plans, other postretirement benefit plans including health care and life insurance plans covering domestic (i.e., U.S.) employees and the retirement plans for international operations ("Non-U.S."), together with amounts included in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets and statements of operations:

			Pension		Postretirement							
	U.S.				Non-	U.S		Benefits			(U.S.)	
(In millions)	 2022		2021		2022		2021		2022		2021	
Change in Benefit Obligation												
Benefit obligation as of January 1	\$ 465	\$	522	\$	307	\$	340	\$	12	\$	12	
Service cost	_		_		1		1		_		_	
Interest cost	16		12		5		4		_		1	
Plan settlements	(24)		(26)		(5)		(6)		(1)		_	
Benefits paid	(3)		(27)		(5)		(5)		(1)		(1)	
Foreign currency exchange rate translation	_		_		(27)		(7)		_		_	
Actuarial (gain) loss	(83)		(16)		(104)		(20)		(2)		_	
Benefit obligation as of December 31	\$ 371	\$	465	\$	172	\$	307	\$	8	\$	12	
Change in Plan Assets												
Fair value of plan assets as of January 1	\$ 468	\$	488	\$	255	\$	258	\$	_	\$	_	
Actual return gain on plan assets	(103)		9		(91)		4		_		_	
Company contributions	_		24		2		5		1		1	
Plan settlements	(24)		(26)		(5)		(6)		_		_	
Benefits paid	(3)		(27)		(5)		(5)		(1)		(1)	
Foreign currency exchange rate translation			_		(25)		(1)		_		_	
Fair value of plan assets as of December 31	\$ 338	\$	468	\$	131	\$	255	\$		\$	_	
Funded Status of the Plan												
Plan assets (less than) in excess of the benefit obligation	\$ (33)	\$	3	\$	(41)	\$	(52)	\$	(8)	\$	(12)	

In 2022, discount rates increased, resulting in actuarial gains for the U.S. and Non-U.S. pension and postretirement plans, partially offset by census data updates and experience.

In 2021, discount rates increased, resulting in actuarial gains for the U.S. and Non-U.S. pension and postretirement plans. In addition, the Non-U.S. pension plans were revalued on new census data in 2021 resulting in an additional gain, which was mostly offset by a loss from an increase in the inflation assumption.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

			Pension		Postretirement								
		U.	S.			Non-	-U.S		Benefits			(U.S.)	
(\$ in millions)		2022		2021		2022		2021		2022		2021	
Amounts recognized in balance sheets:													
Prepaid expenses and other assets	\$	_	\$	3	\$	12	\$	30	\$	_	\$	_	
Accrued liabilities		(33)				(53)		(82)		(8)		(12)	
Net asset (obligation) recognized in the balance sheets	\$	(33)	\$	3	\$	(41)	\$	(52)	\$	(8)	\$	(12)	
Prior service credit	\$		\$		\$	(1)	\$	(2)	\$		Φ		
	Ф		Ф	(20)	Ф	(1)	Ф	(2)	Ф	_	\$	_	
Net gain (loss)	_	(58)	_	(28)		(56)		(72)	_	2	_	_	
Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss)		(58)		(28)		(57)		(74)		2		_	
Funded/(Unfunded) accrued pension or postretirement benefit		25		31		16		22		(10)		(12)	
Net obligation recognized in the balance sheets	\$	(33)	\$	3	\$	(41)	\$	(52)	\$	(8)	\$	(12)	
							1						
Total recognized in other comprehensive (income) loss	\$	29	\$	(20)	\$	(17)	\$	(21)	\$	(2)	\$	(1)	
Total recognized in net periodic benefit cost and other comprehensive (income) loss	\$	35	\$	(14)	\$	(15)	\$	(20)	\$	(2)	\$	(1)	
Accumulated Benefit Obligation as of December 31	\$	371	\$	465	\$	171	\$	306		N/A		N/A	
Weighted-average assumptions as of December 31													
Discount rate		5.4 %		2.7 %		4.7 %		1.7 %		4.6 %		2.2 %	
Expected return on assets		6.0 %		4.5 %		5.2 %		3.0 %		N/A		N/A	
Average rate of increase in compensation		— %		4.3 %		2.1 %		2.1 %		N/A		N/A	
Interest crediting rate		3.8 %		3.8 %		N/A		N/A		N/A		N/A	
Initial health care cost trend rate		N/A		N/A		N/A		N/A		6.1 %		5.6 %	
Ultimate health care cost trend rate		N/A		N/A		N/A		N/A		4.0 %		4.0 %	
Number of years to ultimate trend rate		N/A		N/A		N/A		N/A		24		25	
N/A Not applicable													

N/A - Not applicable

The discount rate used to determine the December 31, 2022 and 2021 benefit obligations for U.S. pension plans was based on the rate from the Mercer Pension Discount Curve-Above Mean Yield that is appropriate for the duration of the Company's plan liabilities. For its plans outside the U.S., the discount rate reflected the market rates for an optimized subset of high-quality corporate bonds currently available with the discount rate in a country determined based on a yield curve constructed from high quality corporate bonds in that country. The rate selected from the yield curve has a duration that matches its plan.

The expected return on plan assets for each funded plan is based on expected future investment returns considering the target investment mix of plan assets.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

The following table sets forth the net periodic pension and postretirement (including health care, life insurance and auto) expense charged to net income (loss). The components of net periodic pension expense (benefit), other than service cost, were included in other (income) expense, net in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations.

			Pension		Postretirement					
		U.S.			Non-U.S.			enefits (U.S		
				Years E	nded Decer	mber 31,				
(\$ in millions)	2022	2021	2020	2022	2021	2020	2022	2021	2020	
Components of Net Periodic Pension and Postretirement Expense (Benefit)										
Service cost	\$ —	\$ —	\$ —	\$ 1	\$ 1	\$ 1	\$ —	\$ —	\$ —	
Interest cost	16	12	15	5	4	5	_	1	_	
Expected return on plan assets	(14)	(18)	(20)	(7)	(7)	(7)	_	_	_	
Net amortizations	_	_	2	1	2	1	_	_	_	
Settlement loss	4	12	9	2	1	2	(1)	_	_	
Net pension and postretirement expense (benefit)	\$ 6	\$ 6	\$ 6	\$ 2	\$ 1	\$ 2	\$ (1)	\$ 1	\$ —	
Weighted-average discount rate for expense (January 1)	2.7 %	2.2 %	3.1 %	1.7 %	1.4 %	1.9 %	2.2 %	1.9 %	3.2 %	
Weighted-average assumed long-term rate of return on assets (January 1)	4.5 %	4.5 %	4.8 %	3.0 %	3.0 %	3.2 %	N/A	N/A	N/A	
Weighted-average interest crediting rate for expense	3.8 %	3.8 %	3.8 %	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	
Initial health care cost trend rate	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	5.6 %	5.5 %	5.8 %	
Ultimate health care cost trend rate (rate to which cost trend is expected to decline)	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	4.0 %	4.5 %	4.5 %	
Number of years to ultimate trend rate	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	24	25	18	
A1/A A1 / P 11										

N/A - Not applicable

The net of tax loss in accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) as of December 31, 2022 and 2021 relating to pension benefits of the Hertz Retirement Plan was \$92 million and \$88 million, respectively.

The provisions charged to net income (loss) for the years ended December 31, 2022, 2021 and 2020 for all other pension plans were approximately \$6 million, \$5 million, respectively.

The provisions charged to net income (loss) for the years ended December 31, 2022, 2021 and 2020 for the defined contribution plans were approximately \$20 million, \$16 million and \$11 million, respectively.

Plan Assets

The Company has a long-term investment outlook for the assets held in the Company sponsored plans, which is consistent with the long-term nature of each plan's respective liabilities. The Company has two major plans which reside in the U.S. and the United Kingdom.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

The U.S. Plan

The U.S. Plan (the "Plan") has a target asset allocation mix of 70% in investments intended to hedge the impact of capital market movements ("Immunizing Portfolio Investments"), comprised primarily of fixed income securities, and 30% in investments intended to earn more than the pension liability growth over the long-term ("Growth Portfolio Investments"). The Growth Portfolio Investments are primarily invested in passively managed equity funds, international and emerging market funds that are actively managed and non-investment grade fixed income funds. The overall strategy and the Immunizing Portfolio Investments are managed by professional investment managers. The investments within these asset classes are diversified in order to minimize the risk of large losses. The Plan assumes a 6.0% expected long-term annual weighted-average rate of return on assets.

The fair value measurements of the Company's U.S. pension plan assets are based upon inputs that reflect quoted prices for identical assets or liabilities in active markets that are observable (Level 1) and significant observable inputs (Level 2) that reflect quoted prices for similar assets or liabilities in active markets. The fair value measurements of the U.S. pension plan assets relate to common collective trusts and other pooled investment vehicles consisting of the following asset categories:

(In millions)	December 31, 2022					December 31, 2021						
Asset Category			Measured at NAV ⁽¹⁾	Level 1	Level 2	Measured at NAV ⁽¹⁾						
Cash	\$	8	\$		\$ —	\$ 5	\$ —	\$ —				
Short Term Investments		_		31	_	_	27	_				
Equity Funds ⁽²⁾ :												
U.S. Large Cap		_		40	_	_	59	_				
U.S. Small Cap		_		5	_	_	7	_				
International Large Cap		_		19	_	_	28	_				
International Small Cap		_		4	_	_	5	_				
International Emerging Markets		_		5	4	_	6	6				
Fixed Income Securities:												
U.S. Treasuries		_		_	_	_	24	_				
Corporate Bonds		_		161	29	_	247	_				
Government Bonds		_		4	_	_	12	_				
Municipal Bonds		_		6	_	_	10	_				
Derivatives - Interest Rate		_		1	_	3	2	_				
Non-Investment Grade Fixed Income ⁽²⁾		_		21	_		27	_				
Total fair value of pension plan assets	\$	8	\$	297	\$ 33	\$ 8	\$ 454	\$ 6				

⁽¹⁾ Includes certain investments where the fair value measurement utilizes the net asset value ("NAV") and as such, are not classified in the fair value levels above.

The U.K. Plan

The Company's United Kingdom defined benefit pension plan (the "U.K. Plan") has a target allocation of 25% actively managed diversified growth and multi-asset credit funds, 8% passive equity funds and 67% protection portfolio that consists of liability driven investments, Sterling liquidity fund and United Kingdom corporate bonds. The actively managed diversified growth and multi-asset credit funds are intended to deliver a long-term equity-like return but with reduced levels of volatility. The protection portfolio is designed to partially hedge the interest rate and inflation expectation exposure of the liabilities which are measured on a local regulatory basis. The amount that is required to be invested in each fund to maintain target hedge ratios will vary over time as the value of the liabilities

⁽²⁾ The Level 2 investments relate to investment funds that publish daily NAV per unit. The daily NAV is available to participants in the funds and redemptions can be made daily at the current NAV. The fair value and units are determined and published and are the basis for current transactions. The investments are not eligible for the NAV practical expedient. However, they are measured at the published NAV because the quoted NAV per unit represents the price at which the investment would be sold in a transaction between independent market participants.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

change and the allocations within the protection portfolio will be allowed to vary accordingly. All of the invested assets of the U.K. Plan are held via pooled funds managed by professional investment managers. The U.K. Plan assumes a 5.2% expected long-term weighted-average rate of return on assets for the Plan in total.

The Company's U.K. Plan comprises \$126 million of the \$131 million in fair value of Non-U.S. plan assets as of December 31, 2022 and comprises \$248 million of the \$255 million in fair value of Non-U.S. plan assets as of December 31, 2021. The fair value measurements of the Company's U.K. Plan assets are based upon inputs that reflect quoted prices for identical assets or liabilities in active markets that are observable (Level 1) and significant observable inputs that reflect quoted prices for similar assets or liabilities in active markets (Level 2). The fair value measurements of the U.K. Plan assets relate to common collective trusts and other pooled investment vehicles consisting of the following asset categories:

	December 31, 2022						December 31, 2021						
Level 1		Level 2		Measured at NAV ⁽¹⁾		Level 1		Level 2					
\$	11	\$	_	\$	_	\$	_	\$	37	\$	_		
	_		_		21		_		_		38		
	4		_		_		_		12		_		
	5		_		_		_		14		_		
	4		_		_		_		27		_		
	76		_		_		_		96		_		
	5						24		_				
\$	105	\$		\$	21	\$	24	\$ 1	86	\$	38		
		\$ 11 4 5 4 76 5	\$ 11 \$ — 4 5 4 76 5	Level 1 Level 2 \$ 11 \$ — — — 4 — 5 — 4 — 76 — 5 —	Level 1 Level 2 Mean at least 1 \$ 11 \$ — \$ 4 5 76 5	Level 1 Level 2 Measured at NAV ⁽¹⁾ \$ 11 \$ — — — — 21 4 — — 5 — — 76 — — 5 — —	Level 1 Level 2 Measured at NAV ⁽¹⁾ Level 2 \$ 11 \$ — \$ — \$ — — 21 — — 4 — — — — 5 — — — — — 76 — — — — — — 5 —	Level 1 Level 2 Measured at NAV ⁽¹⁾ Level 1 \$ 11 \$ — \$ — \$ — — — 21 — 4 — — — 5 — — — 76 — — — 5 — — 24	Level 1 Level 2 Measured at NAV ⁽¹⁾ Level 1 Level 2 \$ 11 \$ — \$ — \$ — \$ — — — 21 — — 4 — — — — 5 — — — — 76 — — 24	Level 1 Level 2 Measured at NAV ⁽¹⁾ Level 1 Level 2 \$ 11 \$ — \$ — \$ 37 — — 21 — — 4 — — — 12 5 — — — 14 4 — — — 27 76 — — 96 5 — — 24 —	Level 1 Level 2 Measured at NAV(1) Level 1 Level 2 Meas at NAV(2) \$ 11 \$ — \$ — \$ — \$ 37 \$ — — — — — — — 4 — — — 12 5 — — — 14 4 — — — 96 5 — — 24 —		

- (1) Includes certain investments where the fair value measurement utilizes NAV and as such, are not classified in the fair value levels above.
- (2) The Level 2 investments relate to investment funds that publish daily NAV per unit. The daily NAV is available to participants in the funds and redemptions can be made daily at the current NAV. The fair value and units are determined and published and are the basis for current transactions. The investments are not eligible for the NAV practical expedient. However, they are measured at the published NAV because the quoted NAV per unit represents the price at which the investment would be sold in a transaction between independent market participants.

Contributions

The Company's policy for funded plans is to contribute annually, at a minimum, amounts required by applicable laws, regulations and union agreements. From time to time, the Company makes contributions beyond those legally required. In 2022 and 2021, the Company did not make any cash contributions to its U.S. qualified pension plan.

In 2022, the Company made no contributions to its U.S. non-qualified pension plans. In 2021, the Company made \$24 million of contributions to its U.S. non-qualified pension plans. In 2022, the Company made no discretionary contributions to its U.K. Plan. In 2021, the Company made discretionary contributions of \$3 million to its U.K. Plan.

The Company does not anticipate contributing to the U.S. qualified pension plan during 2023. The Company anticipates contributing approximately \$1 million to the U.K. Plan and approximately \$2 million to its other international plans during 2023. The level of 2023 and future contributions will vary, and is dependent on a number of factors including investment returns, interest rate fluctuations, plan demographics, funding regulations and the results of the final actuarial valuation.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Estimated Future Benefit Payments

The following table presents estimated future benefit payments:

(In millions)	Pension	Benefits	Postreti Benefits	
2023	\$	32	\$	1
2024		34		1
2025		36		1
2026		39		1
2027		40		1
2027 to 2031		213		2
	\$	394	\$	7

Multiemployer Pension Plans

The Company contributes to several multiemployer defined benefit pension plans under collective bargaining agreements that cover certain of its union-represented employees. The risks of participating in such plans are different from the risks of a single-employer plan, in the following respects:

- Assets contributed to a multiemployer plan by one employer may be used to provide benefits to employees of other participating employers.
- b) If a participating employer ceases to contribute to the plan, the unfunded obligations of the plan may be borne by the remaining participating employers.
- c) If the Company ceases to have an obligation to contribute to the multiemployer plan in which the Company had been a contributing employer, the Company may be required to pay to the plan an amount based on the underfunded status of the plan and on the history of its participation in the plan prior to the cessation of its obligation to contribute. The amount that an employer that has ceased to have an obligation to contribute to a multiemployer plan is required to pay to the plan is referred to as a withdrawal liability.

Amounts accrued for benefit payments under the Company's multiemployer pension plans of \$20 million represent the net present value of projected liabilities as of December 31, 2022. The Company's participation in multiemployer plans is outlined in the table below. For plans that are not individually significant to the Company, the total amount of contributions is presented in the aggregate.

	EIN /Pension	Protect	sion ion Act Status	FIP / RP Status Pending /				orp	orati	on	Surcharge	Expiration Dates of Collective Bargaining				
Pension Fund	Plan Number	2022	2021	Implemented ⁽¹⁾	20	2022		2022		2022		21	2020		Imposed	Agreements
Western Conference of Teamsters	91-6145047	Green	Green	N/A	\$	5	\$	4	\$	5	N/A	09/30/2024				
Other Plans						_		1		2						
Total Contributions					\$	5	\$	5	\$	7						

N/A Not applicable

(1) Indicates whether a Funding Improvement Plan, as required under the Code to be adopted by plans in the "yellow" zone, or a Rehabilitation Plan, as required under the Code to be adopted by plans in the "red" zone, is pending or has been implemented as of the end of the plan year that ended in 2022.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 8—Stock-Based Compensation

The stock-based compensation expense associated with the Hertz Holdings stock-based compensation plans is pushed down from Hertz Global and recorded on the books at the Hertz level.

2021 Omnibus Incentive Plan

During 2021, Hertz Global's Board approved the Hertz Global Holdings, Inc. 2021 Omnibus Incentive Plan (the "2021 Omnibus Plan"). The Company initially authorized 62,250,055 shares of its common stock pursuant to awards granted under the 2021 Omnibus Plan. In addition, beginning on June 30, 2022, and ending on June 20, 2031 (an "Evergreen Date"), the total authorized shares under the 2021 Omnibus Plan will automatically increase by a number of shares equal to 2% of the total number of shares of the Company's common stock outstanding on the June 29th immediately preceding the applicable Evergreen Date. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Company's Board may act prior to the Evergreen Date of a given year to provide that there will be no automatic increase for such year, or that the increase for such year will be a lesser number of shares. As of December 31, 2022, 41,866,495 shares of the Company's common stock are authorized and remain available for future grants under the 2021 Omnibus Plan.

A summary of the total compensation expense and related income tax benefits recognized for grants made under the 2021 Omnibus Plan is as follows:

	 Years Ended	Decemb	er 31,
(In millions)	 2022		2021
Compensation expense	\$ 129	\$	7
Income tax benefit	 (7)		(2)
Total	\$ 122	\$	5

As of December 31, 2022, there was \$214 million of total unrecognized compensation cost expected to be recognized over the remaining 2.2 years, on a weighted average basis, of the requisite service period that began on the grant dates.

The 2021 Omnibus Plan provides for the award of stock options, stock appreciation rights ("SARs"), performance stock, PSUs, performance units ("PUs"), restricted stock, RSUs, share awards and deferred stock units to eligible recipients. Under the 2021 Omnibus Plan, the Compensation Committee of the Board (the "Compensation Committee") has the authority to determine the eligible recipients to whom awards may be granted, the types of awards and their terms or conditions.

Stock Options and SARs

The 2021 Omnibus Plan provides that stock option grants may be either incentive stock options or non-statutory stock options, however, the Company may not grant incentive stock options until such time as the plan has been approved by the Company's stockholders. Except in the case of replacement awards, stock options will have an exercise price per share that is no less than fair market value of the Company's common stock on the stock option grant date.

SARs may be granted to participants in tandem with stock options or on their own. Unless otherwise determined by the Compensation Committee at or after the grant date, tandem SARs will have substantially similar terms as the stock options with which they are granted. Generally, each SAR will entitle the participant upon exercise to an amount (in cash, shares or a combination of cash and shares, as determined by the Compensation Committee) equal to the product of (i) the excess of (A) the fair market value on the exercise date of one share of common stock, over (B) the strike price per share, times (ii) the number of shares of common stock covered by the SAR.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

The Company accounts for stock options as equity-classified awards and recognizes compensation cost on a straight-line basis over the vesting period. The value of each stock option award is estimated on the grant date using a Black-Scholes option valuation model that incorporates the assumptions noted in the following table.

The Company calculates the expected volatility based on the historical movement of its stock price.

	Grants
Assumption	2021
Expected volatility	75%
Expected dividend yield	—%
Expected term (years)	6
Risk-free interest rate	1.19%
Weighted-average grant date fair value	\$17.12

A summary of stock option activity under the 2021 Omnibus Plan as of December 31, 2022 is presented below:

<u>Options</u>	Shares	Weighted Average Exercise Price	Weighted- Average Remaining Contractual Term (years)	Aggregate Intrinsic Value (In millions)
Outstanding as of January 1, 2022	3,678,855	\$ 26.17	9.9	\$ —
Granted	_	_	_	_
Exercised	_	_	_	_
Forfeited or Expired	(533,872)	26.17	_	_
Outstanding as of December 31, 2022	3,144,983	_	8.2	_
Exercisable as of December 31, 2022	(1,400,077)	26.17	7.5	_
Non-vested as of December 31, 2022	1,744,906			

Performance Stock Awards, Performance Stock Units and Performance Units

PSAs, PSUs and PUs granted under the 2021 Omnibus Plan will vest based on the achievement of predetermined performance goals over performance periods determined by the Compensation Committee or upon the occurrence of certain events, as determined by the Compensation Committee. PSAs are awards of common stock that are subject to forfeiture until predetermined performance conditions have been achieved. A PSU is a contractual right to receive a stated number of shares of common stock, or if provided by the Compensation Committee on or after the grant date, cash equal to the fair market value of such shares of common stock or any combination of shares of common stock and cash having an aggregate fair market value equal to such stated number of shares of common stock, which right is forfeitable until the achievement of predetermined performance conditions. PUs represent the right to receive a cash denominated award, payable in cash or shares of common stock or a combination thereof, and are forfeitable until the achievement of predetermined performance conditions.

A summary of the PSU activity as of December 31, 2022 under the 2021 Omnibus Plan is presented below:

	Shares	Weighted- Average Fair Value	Aggregate Intrinsic Value (In millions)
Outstanding as of January 1, 2022	_	\$ —	\$
Granted ⁽¹⁾	10,005,537	17.72	_
Vested	(560,518)	18.56	_
Forfeited or Expired	(152,270)	21.08	_
Outstanding as of December 31, 2022	9,292,749	17.62	143

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(1) Presented assuming the issuance at the original target award amount (100%).

Compensation expense for PSUs is based on the grant date fair value. For grants issued in 2022, vesting eligibility is based on market, performance and service conditions of one to five years. Accordingly, the number of shares issued at the end of the performance period could range between 0% and 200% of the original target award amount (100%) disclosed in the table above. Certain of these PSUs were valued on the grant date using a Monte Carlo simulation model that incorporates the assumptions noted in the following table:

Assumption

68 %
— %
5
1.71 %
\$ 17.61
\$

As of December 31, 2022, there were no issued or outstanding grants of PSAs or PUs under the 2021 Omnibus Plan.

Restricted Stock and Restricted Stock Units

Restricted stock and RSUs granted under the 2021 Omnibus Plan vest based on a minimum period of service or the occurrence of events specified by the Compensation Committee. Restricted stock and RSUs are subject to forfeiture until vested. Compensation expense for RSUs is based on the grant date fair value, and is recognized ratably over the vesting period. RSU grants issued in 2022 vest over a period of two to four years. For grants issued in 2021, the vesting period is three years except for 500,000 shares that vested in the first half of 2022.

A summary of RSU activity as of and for the year ended December 31, 2022 under the 2021 Omnibus Plan is presented below:

	Shares	Weighted- Average Fair Value	Aggre Intrir Value (In ı	isic
Outstanding as of January 1, 2022	1,726,286	\$ 26.17	\$	43
Granted	4,040,059	19.94		_
Vested	(2,121,074)	23.08		_
Forfeited or Expired	(232,508)	24.53		_
Outstanding as of December 31, 2022	3,412,763	20.82		53

Additional information pertaining to RSU activity under the 2021 Omnibus Plan was as follows:

	Years Ended December 31,					
		2022		2021		
Total fair value of awards that vested (in millions)	\$	49	\$	_		
Weighted-average grant-date fair value of awards granted	\$	19.94	\$	26.17		

Deferred Stock Units

Each deferred stock unit granted under the 2021 Omnibus Plan represents a contractual right to receive a stated number of shares of common stock of the Company or if provided by the Compensation Committee in accordance with the 2021 Omnibus Plan on or after the grant date, cash equal to the fair value of such shares of common stock or any combination of shares of common stock and cash having an aggregate fair market value equal to such stated number of shares of common stock, on a specified future date. As of December 31, 2022 and 2021, there were

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

approximately 68,000 and 24,000 outstanding shares, respectively, of deferred stock units under the 2021 Omnibus Plan.

Note 9—Leases

The Company enters into certain agreements as a lessor under which it rents vehicles and leases fleets to customers. The Company enters into certain agreements as a lessee to rent real estate, vehicles and other equipment and to conduct its vehicle rental operations under concession agreements. If any of the following criteria are met, the Company classifies the lease as a financing lease (as a lessee) or as a direct financing or sales-type lease (both as a lessor):

- The lease transfers ownership of the underlying asset to the lessee by the end of the lease term;
- The lease grants the lessee an option to purchase the underlying asset that the Company is reasonably certain to exercise;
- The lease term is for 75% or more of the remaining economic life of the underlying asset, unless the commencement date falls within the last 25% of the economic life of the underlying asset;
- The present value of the sum of the lease payments equals or exceeds 90% of the fair value of the underlying asset; or
- The underlying asset is of such a specialized nature that it is expected to have no alternative use to the lessor at the end of the lease term.

Leases that do not meet any of the above criteria are accounted for as operating leases.

The Company combines lease and non-lease components in its contracts under ASC 842, *Lease Accounting* ("Topic 842"), when permissible.

The following further describes the Company's leasing transactions.

Lessor

The Company's operating leases for vehicle rentals have rental periods that are typically short term (e.g., daily or weekly) and can generally be extended for up to one month or terminated at the customer's discretion. Rental charges are computed on a limited or unlimited mileage rate, or on a time rate plus a mileage charge. In connection with the vehicle rental, the Company offers supplemental equipment rentals (e.g., child seats and ski racks) which are deemed lease components. The Company also offers value-added services in connection with the vehicle rental, which are deemed non-lease components, such as loss or collision damage waiver, theft protection, liability and personal accident/effects insurance coverage, premium emergency roadside service and satellite radio. Additionally, the Company charges for variable services primarily consisting of tolls, refueling and recharging during the rental period, and for fees associated with the early or late termination of the vehicle lease. The Company mitigates residual value risk of its revenue earning vehicles by utilizing manufacturer repurchase and guaranteed depreciation programs, using sophisticated vehicle diagnostic and repair equipment to maintain the condition of its vehicles and through periodic reviews of vehicle depreciation rates based on management's ongoing assessment of present and estimated future market conditions.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

The following table summarizes the amount of operating lease income and other income included in total revenues in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations for the years ended December 31, 2022, 2021 and 2020:

(In millions)	2022		2022		2022 2021		2020	
Operating lease income from vehicle rentals	\$	8,243	\$	6,885	\$	4,320		
Operating lease income from fleet leasing		_		149		639		
Variable operating lease income		212		131		30		
Revenue accounted for under Topic 842		8,455		7,165		4,989		
Revenue accounted for under Topic 606		230		171		269		
Total revenues	\$	8,685	\$	7,336	\$	5,258		

Lessee

As a lessee, the Company has the following types of operating leases:

- Concession agreements which grant the Company the right to conduct its vehicle rental operations at airports, hotels and train stations and to use building space such as terminal counters and parking garages;
- Real estate leases for its off airport vehicle rental locations and other premises;
- · Revenue earning vehicle leases; and
- · Other equipment leases.

The Company's lease terms generally range from one month to thirty-five years and a number of agreements contain escalation clauses, which increase the payment obligation based on a fixed or variable rate and renewal options. The length of renewals vary and may result in different payment terms. Payment terms are based on fixed rates explicit in the lease, including guaranteed minimums and/or variable rates based on:

- Operating expenses, such as common area charges, real estate taxes and insurance;
- A percentage of revenues or sales arising at the relevant premises; and/or
- · Periodic inflation adjustments.

The Company recognizes a right-of-use asset and lease liability in its accompanying consolidated balance sheets for leases with a term greater than twelve months. Options to extend or terminate a lease are included in the Company's right-of-use asset and lease liability when it is reasonably certain that such options will be exercised. The Company does not recognize right-of-use assets or lease liabilities for short-term leases (i.e., those with a term of twelve months or less) and recognizes lease expense on a straight-line basis over the lease term, as applicable.

To determine the present value of its lease payments, the Company utilizes the interest rate implicit in the lease agreement. If the implicit interest rate cannot be determined in the lease agreement, the Company utilizes the Company's collateralized incremental borrowing rate as of January 1, 2019, the adoption date of Topic 842, or the commencement date of the lease, whichever is later.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

The following table summarizes the amount of lease costs incurred by the Company for the years ended December 31, 2022, 2021 and 2020:

	Years ended December 31,					
(In millions)	2022 2021			2020		
Minimum fixed lease costs:						
Short-term lease costs	\$	142	\$	171	\$	142
Operating lease costs		438		449		527
Total	'	580		620	\$	669
Variable lease costs		334		165		23
Total lease costs	\$	914	\$	785	\$	692

The following summarizes the weighted-average remaining lease term and weighted-average discount rate for the Company's operating leases as a lessee as of December 31, 2022:

Weighted-average remaining lease term (in years)	11.4
Weighted-average discount rate	9.5 %

The following table summarizes the Company's minimum fixed lease obligations under existing agreements as a lessee, excluding variable concession obligations in excess of minimum annual guarantees and short-term leases, as of December 31, 2022:

(In millions)	
2023	\$ 471
2024	386
2025	307
2026	251
2027	215
After 2027	1,313
Total lease payments	2,943
Interest	(1,141)
Operating lease liabilities as of December 31, 2022	\$ 1,802

Note 10—Restructuring

Europe Restructuring

Due to the impact from COVID-19 and reductions in European government support, the Company initiated a restructuring program in March 2021 in its International RAC segment. The total number of employees affected for the year ended December 31, 2021 was approximately 900. The program was substantially completed in 2021.

U.S. Restructuring

Due to the impact from COVID-19, the Company initiated a restructuring program beginning in April 2020, affecting approximately 11,000 U.S. employees in its Americas RAC segment and corporate operations. This program was substantially completed in the third quarter of 2020.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Restructuring Charges

Restructuring charges under these programs are as follows:

Years ended December 31,			
2	021	2020	
\$	27	\$	37
\$	3		_
	2		_
\$	32	\$	37
	\$	\$ 27 \$ 3 2	\$ 27 \$ \$ 3 2

	Ye	er 31,		
(In millions)		21	:	2020
By Caption:				
Direct vehicle and operating	\$	16	\$	25
Selling, general and administrative		16		12
Total	\$	32	\$	37

	Y	Years ended December 31,			
(In millions)	20	021	2020		
By Segment:					
Americas RAC segment	\$	— \$	34		
International RAC segment		32	_		
Corporate		_	3		
Total	\$	32 \$	37		

The tables above do not include pension-related settlement charges incurred during the year ended December 31, 2020.

The following table summarizes the activity affecting the restructuring accrual, which is recorded in accrued liabilities in the accompanying consolidated balance sheet.

(In millions)	 ination nefits	Other		Total
Balance as of January 1, 2021	\$ 	\$	\$	_
Charges incurred	27	5		32
Cash payments	(32)			(32)
Other non-cash reductions	_	(3)	(3)
Reclassified from liabilities subject to compromise ⁽¹⁾	7			7
Balance as of December 31, 2021	\$ 2	\$ 2	\$	4

⁽¹⁾ As a result of filing the Chapter 11 Cases, the Company classified \$7 million of restructuring charges to liabilities subject to compromise during 2020. On the Effective Date, in connection with the Plan of Reorganization, the Company reclassified \$7 million of accrued and unpaid restructuring charges from liabilities subject to compromise.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 11—Income Tax (Provision) Benefit

The components of income (loss) before income taxes for the Company's domestic and foreign operations are as follows:

Hertz Global

	 As of December 31,				
(In millions)	2022		2021		2020
Domestic	\$ 2,120	\$	710	\$	(1,692)
Foreign	 329		(27)		(360)
Total income (loss) before income taxes	\$ 2,449	\$	683	\$	(2,052)

Hertz

	 As of December 31,				
(In millions)	2022 2021		2021	2020	
Domestic	\$ 1,416	\$	1,501	\$	(1,823)
Foreign	 329		(27)		(360)
Total income (loss) before income taxes	\$ 1,745	\$	1,474	\$	(2,183)

The total income tax provision (benefit) consists of the following:

Hertz Global and Hertz

	As of December 31,			
(In millions)		2022	2021	2020
Current:				
Federal	\$	_	\$ —	\$ _
Foreign		41	24	18
State and local		32	21	 4
Total current		73	45	22
Deferred:				
Federal		338	252	(356)
Foreign		42	19	35
State and local		(63)	2	 (30)
Total deferred		317	273	(351)
Total provision (benefit) - Hertz Global		390	318	(329)
Federal deferred tax (provision) benefit applicable to Hertz Holdings				1
Total provision (benefit) - Hertz	\$	390	\$ 318	\$ (328)

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

The principal items of the U.S. and foreign net deferred tax assets and liabilities are as follows:

Hertz Global and Hertz

	As of December 31,		
(In millions)	2022 2021		
Deferred tax assets:			
Employee benefit plans	\$ 18	\$ 14	
Net operating loss carry forwards	1,737	1,321	
Capital loss carryforwards	194	167	
Federal and state tax credit carry forwards	81	64	
Deferred interest expense	70	10	
Accrued and prepaid expenses	147	185	
Operating lease liabilities	430	390	
Total deferred tax assets	2,677	2,151	
Less: valuation allowance	(511) (690)	
Total net deferred tax assets	2,166	1,461	
Deferred tax liabilities:			
Depreciation on tangible assets	(2,297) (1,342)	
Intangible assets	(714) (711)	
Operating lease right-of-use assets	(456)(408)	
Total deferred tax liabilities	(3,467	(2,461)	
Net deferred tax liability - Hertz Global	(1,301	(1,000)	
Deferred tax asset - net operating loss applicable to Hertz Holdings	(3	(3)	
Net deferred tax liability - Hertz	\$ (1,304	\$ (1,003)	

Hertz Global and Hertz

In determining valuation allowances, an assessment of positive and negative evidence was performed regarding realization of the deferred tax assets. This assessment included the evaluation of cumulative earnings and losses in recent years, scheduled reversals of deferred tax liabilities, the availability of carryforwards and the remaining period of the respective carry forward, future taxable income and any applicable tax-planning strategies that are available.

As of December 31, 2022, the Company has approximately \$1.3 billion of tax-effected U.S. federal net operating loss carryforwards ("Federal NOLs"), which have an indefinite carryforward period and may offset 80% of taxable income generate in any future year. The Company has approximately \$45 million of federal tax credits which begin expiring in 2025. The Company has approximately \$50 million of tax-effected federal deferred interest expense which has an indefinite carryforward period. The Company has not recorded a valuation allowance on its Federal NOLs, federal credits, or deferred interest expense as there were adequate U.S. deferred tax liabilities that could be realized within the carry forward periods.

As of December 31, 2022, the Company has approximately \$164 million of tax-effected U.S. federal capital loss carryforwards of which a valuation allowance of approximately \$162 million has been recorded.

As of December 31, 2022, the Company has approximately \$194 million of tax-effected state net operating loss carryforwards. Some of these net operating losses have an indefinite carryforward period, and those that do not will begin to expire in 2023 if not utilized. These net operating losses are offset, in part, by a valuation allowance totaling \$63 million. The Company has approximately \$37 million in state tax credits for which a full valuation allowance is recorded. The state tax credits expire over various years beginning in 2023 depending upon the period when they

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

were generated and the particular jurisdiction. The Company has approximately \$19 million of tax-effected deferred interest expense which has an indefinite carryforward period. The Company has approximately \$27 million of tax effected state capital losses that are fully offset by a valuation allowance. The tax effected amounts for all state tax attributes are net of federal benefit.

As of December 31, 2022, the Company has approximately \$243 million of tax-effected foreign net operating loss carry forwards. Some of the net operating losses have an indefinite carryforward period, and those that do not will begin to expire in 2031 if not utilized. These net operating losses are offset, in part, by a valuation allowance totaling \$187 million. The Company has no tax credits in foreign jurisdictions. The Company has approximately \$2 million of tax-effected foreign deferred interest which has an indefinite carryforward period. The Company has approximately \$3 million of tax-effected foreign capital loss carryforwards which a full valuation allowance has been recorded.

The Company recorded a valuation allowance against most of our deferred tax assets for several European operations as of both December 31, 2022, and December 31, 2021. We intend to continue maintaining a full valuation allowance on our deferred tax assets until there is sufficient evidence to support the reversal of all or some portion of these allowances. However, given our current earnings and anticipated future earnings, we believe that there is a reasonable possibility that within the next 12 months, sufficient positive evidence may become available to allow us to reach a conclusion that a portion of the valuation allowance will no longer be needed. Release of the valuation allowance would result in the recognition of certain deferred tax assets and a decrease to income tax expense for the period the release is recorded. However, the exact timing and amount of the valuation allowance release are subject to change on the basis of the level of profitability that we are able to actually achieve.

Due to the ownership changes before and upon emergence from Chapter 11, the utilization of the Company's Federal, State and Foreign NOLs may be subject to limitations. Estimates of these limitations have been reflected in the tax provision.

The significant items in the reconciliation of the statutory and effective income tax rates consists of the following items in the table below. Percentages are calculated from the underlying numbers in thousands, and as a result, may not agree to the amount when calculated in millions.

Hertz Global and Hertz

	Years Ended December 31,			
	2022	2021	2020	
Statutory federal tax rate	21 %	21 %	21 %	
State and local income taxes, net of federal effect	4	7	5	
Change in state rates, net of federal effect	_	2	1	
Change in foreign statutory rates	_	(2)	_	
Federal and foreign permanent differences	2	1	_	
Tax credits	(1)	(1)	_	
Withholding taxes	1	1	_	
Valuation allowance	(6)	11	(11)	
Change in fair value of public warrants	(7)	22	_	
Non-deductible bankruptcy expenses	_	15	_	
European reorganization	_	(46)	_	
Uncertain tax positions	_	12	_	
U.S. tax on foreign earnings	1	2	_	
Other	1	2	_	
Effective tax rate - Hertz Global	16	47	16	
Hertz Holdings exclusive items	6	(25)	(1)	
Effective tax rate - Hertz	22 %	22 %	15 %	

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

The change in tax provision in 2022 compared to 2021 is driven by improvements in financial performance in 2022, as well as the non-taxable change in fair value of Public Warrants, the tax benefits associated with the restructuring in Europe recognized in 2021, the impact of changes to state and foreign valuation allowances, and non-deductible bankruptcy costs incurred in 2021. Hertz Holdings exclusive items are comprised of transactions specific to Hertz Holdings only.

The Company recorded a tax provision in 2021 compared to a tax benefit in 2020. The change was primarily driven by improvements in the Company's financial performance in 2021, changes in the mix of earnings and losses in jurisdictions for which no tax benefit can be recognized, non-deductible bankruptcy expenses, and reduced by the tax benefits of the European reorganization.

A reconciliation of the beginning and ending amount of unrecognized tax benefits is as follows:

Hertz Global and Hertz

		Years	s Ende	ed Decemb	er 31	,
(In millions)	2	2022		2021		2020
Balance as of January 1	\$	106	\$	53	\$	48
Increase (decrease) attributable to tax positions taken during prior periods		184		65		5
Increase (decrease) attributable to tax positions taken during the current year		9		19		1
Decrease attributable to settlements with taxing authorities		(1)		(31)		(1)
Balance as of December 31	\$	298	\$	106	\$	53

The total amount of unrecognized tax benefits that, if recognized, would favorably impact the effective tax rate is \$200 million. Net, after-tax interest and penalties related to tax liabilities are classified as a component of income tax in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations which were not significant for the years ended December 31, 2022, 2021 and 2020. Net, after-tax interest and penalties were accrued as a component of tax in the Company's consolidated balance sheet in the amount of \$7 million and \$7 million as of December 31, 2022 and 2021, respectively.

During 2021 as part of a restructuring of European operations, we generated a tax loss of approximately \$1.3 billion, which was characterized as a capital loss in the 2021 provision. The Company is in the process of obtaining a prefiling agreement with the Internal Revenue Services to determine whether the capital loss qualifies as an ordinary loss. It is reasonably possible that the total amounts of unrecognized tax benefits will significantly decrease by approximately \$190 million within 12 months of our reporting date if the IRS confirms that the loss we generated is ordinary in nature.

The Company is subject to examination by taxing authorities throughout the world. The tax years that are open for examination span from 2010 to 2022. Additionally, the Company is under audit in several U.S. states and other foreign jurisdictions, and it is reasonably possible that the amount of unrecognized tax benefits may change as the result of the completion of ongoing examinations, the expiration of the statute of limitations or other unforeseen circumstances.

During 2020, the IRS proposed transfer pricing adjustments to the Company's 2014 and 2015 tax years, for which the company is pursuing competent authority relief.

The Company's assumptions and estimates pertaining to uncertain tax positions require significant judgment. It is possible that the tax authorities could challenge the Company's estimates and assumptions used to assess the tax benefits, and the actual amount of the tax benefits related to uncertain tax positions may differ materially from these estimates.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

The Company has provided for deferred taxes on undistributed earnings of foreign subsidiaries. However, it is not practicable to estimate the deferred taxes on other differences on investments in foreign subsidiaries.

Note 12—Financial Instruments

The Company employs established risk management policies and procedures, and, under the terms of our ABS facilities, may be required to enter into interest rate derivatives, which seek to reduce the Company's commercial risk exposure to fluctuations in interest rates and currency exchange rates. Although the instruments utilized involve varying degrees of credit, market and interest risk, the Company contracts with multiple counterparties to mitigate concentrations of risk and the counterparties to the agreements are expected to perform fully under the terms of the agreements. The Company monitors counterparty credit risk, including lenders, on a regular basis, but cannot be certain that all risks will be discerned or that its risk management policies and procedures will always be effective. Additionally, upon the occurrence of an event of default under the Company's International Swaps and Derivatives Association ("ISDA") master derivative agreements, the non-defaulting party generally has the right, but not the obligation, to set-off any early termination amounts under any such agreements against any other amounts owed with regard to any other agreements between the parties to each such agreement.

None of the Company's financial instruments have been designated as hedging instruments as of December 31, 2022 and 2021.

Interest Rate Risk

The Company uses a combination of interest rate caps and swaps to manage its exposure to interest rate movements and to manage its mix of floating and fixed-rate debt.

Currency Exchange Rate Risk

The Company uses foreign currency exchange rate derivative financial instruments to manage its currency exposure resulting from intercompany transactions and other cross currency obligations.

Fair Value

The following table summarizes the estimated fair value of financial instruments:

	Fair Value of Financial Instruments									
		Asset De	rivative	s ⁽¹⁾		Liability De	erivati	ves ⁽¹⁾		
		Decem	ber 31	ı		Decem	ber 31	l,		
(In millions)	:	2022		2021		2022		2021		
Interest rate instruments	\$	140	\$	12	\$	_	\$	_		
Foreign currency forward contracts		1		1		2		2		
Total	\$	141	\$	13	\$	2	\$	2		

⁽¹⁾ All asset derivatives are recorded in prepaid expenses and other assets and all liability derivatives are recorded in accrued liabilities in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

The following table summarizes the gains or (losses) on financial instruments for the period indicated:

	Location of Gain (Loss) Recognized on Derivatives	Amount of Inco		າ (Loss) Re on Derivat		
		Years	Enc	led Decemi	oer 3	81,
(In millions)		 2022		2021		2020
Interest rate instruments	Vehicle interest expense, net(1)(2)	\$ 127	\$	3	\$	12
Foreign currency forward contracts	Other (income) expense, net(2)	(2)		2		(3)
Total		\$ 125	\$	5	\$	9

⁽¹⁾ In 2021, \$6 million of gains on interest rate instruments were recorded in other (income) expense, net, offset by \$3 million of losses on interest rate instruments which were recorded in selling, general and administrative expense.

The Company's foreign currency forward contracts and certain interest rate instruments are subject to enforceable master netting agreements with their counterparties. The Company does not offset such derivative assets and liabilities in its consolidated balance sheets, and the potential effect of the Company's use of the master netting arrangements is not material.

Note 13—Fair Value Measurements

Under U.S. GAAP, entities are allowed to measure certain financial instruments and other items at fair value. The Company has not elected the fair value measurement option for any of its assets or liabilities that meet the criteria for this option. Irrespective of the fair value option previously described, U.S. GAAP requires certain financial and non-financial assets and liabilities of the Company to be measured on either a recurring basis or on a nonrecurring basis.

Fair Value Disclosures

The fair value of cash, restricted cash, accounts receivable, accounts payable and accrued liabilities, to the extent the underlying liability will be settled in cash, approximates the carrying values because of the short-term nature of these instruments.

Debt Obligations

The fair value of the debt facilities is estimated based on quoted market rates as well as borrowing rates currently available to the Company for loans with similar terms and average maturities (i.e., Level 2 inputs).

	December 31, 2022 December 31, 20						, 2021	
(In millions)		ninal Unpaid cipal Balance		Aggregate Fair Value		ninal Unpaid cipal Balance		Aggregate Fair Value
Non-Vehicle Debt	\$	3,035	\$	2,685	\$	3,055	\$	3,065
Vehicle Debt		10,948		10,304		7,954		7,908
Total	\$	13,983	\$	12,989	\$	11,009	\$	10,973

⁽²⁾ In 2020, all gains (losses) on financial instruments were recorded in selling, general and administrative expense.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Assets and Liabilities Measured at Fair Value on a Recurring Basis

The following table summarizes the Company's cash equivalents, restricted cash equivalents and Public Warrants that are measured at fair value on a recurring basis and are categorized using the fair value hierarchy as follows:

			D	ecembe	r 31, 2	2022			D	ecembe	r 31, 2	2021	
(In millions)	Le	evel 1	Le	evel 2	Le	vel 3	Total	Level 1	Le	evel 2	Le	vel 3	Total
Assets:													
Cash equivalents and restricted cash equivalents	\$	443	\$	_	\$	_	\$ 443	\$ 1,678	\$	_	\$	_	\$ 1,678
Liabilities:													
Public Warrants	\$	617	\$	_	\$	_	\$ 617	\$ 1,324	\$	_	\$	_	\$ 1,324

Cash Equivalents and Restricted Cash Equivalents

The Company's cash equivalents and restricted cash equivalents primarily consist of investments in money market funds and bank money market and interest-bearing accounts. The Company determines the fair value of cash equivalents and restricted cash equivalents using a market approach based on quoted prices in active markets (i.e., Level 1 inputs).

Public Warrants

Hertz Global's Public Warrants are classified as liabilities and recorded at fair value in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets as of December 31, 2022 and 2021 in accordance with the provisions of ASC 480, *Distinguishing Liabilities from Equity* ("Topic 480"). See Note 19, "Public Warrants - Hertz Global," for further details. Upon issuance on the Effective Date, the initial fair value of the Public Warrants was \$800 million. The Company calculates the fair value based on the end-of-day quoted market price, a Level 1 input of the fair value hierarchy. For the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021, the fair value adjustments resulted in a gain of \$704 million and a loss of \$627 million, respectively, and were recorded in change in fair value of Public Warrants in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations for Hertz Global for the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021.

Financial Instruments

The fair value of the Company's financial instruments as of December 31, 2022 and 2021 are disclosed in Note 12, "Financial Instruments." The Company's financial instruments are classified as Level 2 assets and liabilities and are priced using quoted market prices for similar assets or liabilities in active markets.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Note 14—Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (Loss)

Changes in the accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) balance by component (net of tax) is as follows:

Unrealized

(In millions)	Othe Empl	ion and er Post- loyment nefits	oreign ency Items	Los Tra Adj on T	nrealized sees from surrency anslation justments ferminated Investment Hedges	Com	umulated Other prehensive me (Loss)
Balance as of January 1, 2022	\$	(88)	\$ (107)	\$	(19)	\$	(214)
Other comprehensive income (loss) before reclassification		(10)	(76)		_		(86)
Amounts reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive income (loss)		6					6
Balance as of December 31, 2022	\$	(92)	\$ (183)	\$	(19)	\$	(294)

(In millions)	Oth Emp	sion and er Post- oloyment enefits	Foreign ency Items	Ti Ac on Net	sses from Currency ranslation ljustments Terminated Investment Hedges	Cor	ocumulated Other nprehensive come (Loss)
Balance as of January 1, 2021	\$	(122)	\$ (71)	\$	(19)	\$	(212)
Other comprehensive income (loss) before reclassification		22	(36)		_		(14)
Amounts reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive income (loss)		12	_		_		12
Balance as of December 31, 2021	\$	(88)	\$ (107)	\$	(19)	\$	(214)
	-						

Note 15—Contingencies and Off-Balance Sheet Commitments

Legal Proceedings

Self-Insured Liabilities

The Company is currently a defendant in numerous actions and has received numerous claims on which actions have not yet commenced for self-insured liabilities arising from the operation of motor vehicles rented from the Company. The obligation for self-insured liabilities on self-insured U.S. and international vehicles, as stated in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets, represents an estimate for both reported accident claims not yet paid and claims incurred but not yet reported. The related liabilities are recorded on an undiscounted basis and are based on rental volume and actuarial evaluations of historical accident claim experience and trends, as well as future projections of ultimate losses, expenses, premiums and administrative costs. As of December 31, 2022 and 2021, the Company's liability recorded for self-insured liabilities was \$472 million and \$463 million, respectively. The Company believes that its analysis is based on the most relevant information available, combined with reasonable assumptions. The liability is subject to significant uncertainties. The adequacy of the liability is regularly monitored based on evolving accident claim history and insurance related state legislation changes. If the Company's estimates change or if actual results differ from these assumptions, the amount of the recorded liability is adjusted to reflect these results.

Loss Contingencies

From time to time the Company is a party to various legal proceedings, typically involving operational issues common to the vehicle rental business. The Company has summarized below the material legal proceedings to

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

which the Company was a party during the year ended December 31, 2022 or the period after December 31, 2022, but before the filing of this 2022 Annual Report.

Make-Whole and Post-Petition Interest Claims - On July 1, 2021, Wells Fargo Bank, N.A., in its capacity as indenture trustee of (1) 6.250% Unsecured Notes due 2022 (the "2022 Notes"), (2) 5.500% Unsecured Notes due 2024 (the "2024 Notes"), (3) 7.125% Unsecured Notes due 2026 (the "2026 Notes"), and (4) 6.000% Unsecured Notes due 2028 (the "2028 Notes") issued by The Hertz Corporation (collectively, the "Notes"), filed a complaint (the "Complaint") against The Hertz Corporation and multiple direct and indirect subsidiaries thereof (collectively referred to in this summary as "Defendants"). The filing of the Complaint initiated the adversary proceeding captioned Wells Fargo Bank, National Association v. The Hertz Corporation, et al. in the United States Bankruptcy Court for the District of Delaware, Adv. Pro. No. 21-50995 (MFW). The Complaint seeks a declaratory judgment that the holders of the Unsecured Notes are entitled to payment of certain redemption premiums and post-petition interest that they assert total approximately \$272 million or, in the alternative, are entitled to payment of post-petition interest at a contractual rate that they assert total approximately \$125 million. The Complaint also asserts the right to prejudgment interest from July 1, 2021, to the date of any judgment. On December 22, 2021, the Bankruptcy Court dismissed Wells Fargo's claims with respect to (i) the redemption premium allegedly owed on the 2022 and 2024 Notes and (ii) post-petition interest at the contract rate. On November 9, 2022, the Bankruptcy Court ruled that the make-whole premium is the same as unmatured interest and is disallowed under the U.S. Bankruptcy Code, granting summary judgment in the Defendants' favor. The Bankruptcy Court certified the matter directly to the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Third Circuit (the "Third Circuit") and, on January 25, 2023, the Third Circuit accepted Wells Fargo's appeal. The Defendants intend to continue to vigorously defend against the claims in this matter through the appellate process. The Company cannot predict the ultimate outcome or timing of this litigation.

Claims Related to Alleged False Arrests - A group of claims involving allegations that the police detained or arrested individuals in error after the Company reported rental cars as stolen have been advanced against the Company. These claims first arose from actions allegedly taken by the Company prior to its emergence from bankruptcy reorganization; some claims allege post-emergence behavior by the Company. These claims have been the subject of press coverage and the Company has received inquiries on the matter from certain members of government. The Company has policies to help ensure the proper treatment of its customers and to seek to protect itself against the theft of its services or assets, and has taken significant steps to modernize and update those policies. In December 2022, the Company entered into settlement agreements with 364 claimants in full and final resolutions of their claims for an aggregated amount of approximately \$168 million (the "Settlement"), all of which amount was paid by the Company during December 2022. The Settlement resolved nearly all of the false arrest-related claims being advanced in the U.S. Bankruptcy Court for the District of Delaware, Adv. Pro. No. 20-11247 (MFW) and state court in Delaware (captioned Flannery, et al. v. Hertz Global Holdings, Inc., et al., C.A. No. N22C-07-100 and Okoasia, et al. v. Hertz Global Holdings, Inc., et al., C.A. No. N22C-09-531). Also as a result of the Settlements, state court matters pending in Pennsylvania, captioned Lovelace, et al. v. Hertz Global Holdings, Inc., et al., Case No. 220801729, and in Florida, captioned Lizasoain, et al. v. Hertz Global Holdings, Inc., et al., Case No. 2022-015316-CA-1, were dismissed with prejudice. In the small number of claims remaining, the Company continues to vigorously defend itself and believes that the ultimate resolution of such remaining claims will not have a material adverse effect on the Company's business, financial condition, results of operations or cash flows. Relatedly, in May 2022, the Company filed a complaint against several of its insurers seeking a determination of its rights under its commercial general liability, and directors and officers liability, insurance policies for these alleged claims in a declaratory judgment action pending in Delaware Superior Court, Hertz Global Holdings, Inc., et al. v. ACE American Insurance Co., et al., C.A. No. N22C-05-130 MMJ (CCLD). The Company believes that a meaningful portion of the amount being paid for the Settlements will ultimately be recovered from its insurance carriers.

The Company has established reserves for matters where the Company believes that losses are probable and can be reasonably estimated. Other than the aggregate reserve established for claims for self-insured liabilities, none of those reserves are material. For matters where the Company has not established a reserve, the ultimate outcome or resolution cannot be predicted at this time, or the amount of ultimate loss, if any, cannot be reasonably estimated. These matters are subject to many uncertainties and the outcome of the individual litigated matters is not predictable with assurance. It is possible that certain of the actions, claims, inquiries or proceedings could be decided unfavorably to the Company or any of its subsidiaries involved. Accordingly, it is possible that an adverse

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

outcome from such a proceeding could exceed the amount accrued in an amount that could be material to the Company's consolidated financial condition, results of operations or cash flows in any particular reporting period.

Other Proceedings

Litigation Against Former Executives - The Company filed litigation in the U.S. District Court for the District of New Jersey against former executives Mark Frissora, Elyse Douglas and John Jefferey Zimmerman on March 25, 2019, and in state court in Florida against former executive Scott Sider on March 28, 2019. The complaints predominantly alleged breach of contract and sought repayment of incentive-based compensation received by the defendants in connection with restatements included in the former Hertz Global Holdings, Inc. ("Old Hertz Holdings") Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014 and related accounting for prior periods. The complaints also sought recovery for the costs of an SEC investigation that resulted in an administrative order on December 31, 2018 with respect to events generally involving the restatements included in Old Hertz Holdings Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014 and other damages resulting from the necessity of the restatements. The Company is pursuing these legal proceedings in accordance with its clawback policy and contractual rights. In October 2019, the Company entered into a confidential settlement agreement with Elyse Douglas and, on April 14, 2021, the Bankruptcy Court approved a Settlement Agreement between the Company and Scott Sider, closing the Florida action. Additionally, on December 29, 2021, the Company entered into a confidential settlement agreement with Jeff Zimmerman, leaving Mark Frissora as the sole remaining defendant in the New Jersey action. Fact and expert discovery have been completed and competing dispositive motions were fully briefed as of October 26, 2022. Pursuant to the agreements governing the separation of Herc Holdings Inc. from Hertz Global that occurred on June 30, 2016, Herc Holdings Inc. is entitled to 15% of the net proceeds of any repayment or recovery from these cases.

Indemnification Obligations

In the ordinary course of business, the Company has executed contracts involving indemnification obligations customary in the relevant industry and indemnifications specific to a transaction such as the sale of a business. These indemnification obligations might include claims relating to the following: environmental matters; intellectual property rights; governmental regulations and employment-related matters; customer, supplier and other commercial contractual relationships and financial matters. Specifically, the Company has indemnified various parties for the costs associated with remediating numerous hazardous substance storage, recycling or disposal sites in many states and, in some instances, for natural resource damages. The amount of any such expenses or related natural resource damages for which the Company may be held responsible could be substantial. In addition, Hertz entered into customary indemnification agreements with Hertz Holdings and certain of the Company's stockholders and their affiliates pursuant to which Hertz Holdings and Hertz will indemnify those entities and their respective affiliates, directors, officers, partners, members, employees, agents, representatives and controlling persons, against certain liabilities arising out of performance of a consulting agreement with Hertz Holdings and each of such entities and certain other claims and liabilities, including liabilities arising out of financing arrangements or securities offerings. The Company has entered into customary indemnification agreements with each of its directors and certain of its officers. Performance under these indemnification obligations would generally be triggered by a breach of terms of the contract or by a third-party claim. In connection with the separation of the car rental business in 2016, the Company executed an agreement with Herc Holdings Inc. that contains mutual indemnification clauses and a customary indemnification provision with respect to liability arising out of or resulting from assumed legal matters. The Company regularly evaluates the probability of having to incur costs associated with these indemnification obligations and has accrued for expected losses that are probable and estimable.

Note 16—Related Party Transactions

Transactions and Agreements between Hertz Holdings and Hertz

In June 2019, Hertz entered into a master loan agreement with Hertz Holdings for a facility size of \$425 million with an expiration in June 2020 (the "2019 Master Loan"). As a result of the Chapter 11 Cases, the full amount outstanding under the 2019 Master Loan was deemed uncollectible, resulting in a charge of \$133 million during the second quarter of 2020. Additionally, the loan due to an affiliate, which represented a tax-related liability from Hertz

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

to Hertz Holdings, in the amount of \$65 million was subsequently settled via a non-cash distribution from Hertz to Hertz Holdings in 2021.

Other Relationships

In connection with its vehicle rental businesses, the Company enters into millions of rental transactions every year involving millions of customers. In order to conduct those businesses, the Company also procures goods and services from thousands of vendors. Some of those customers and vendors may be affiliated with members of the Company's Board. The Company believes that all such rental and procurement transactions involved terms no less favorable to the Company than those that it believes would have been obtained in the absence of such affiliation. The Company's Audit Committee oversees compliance through our Standards of Business Conduct, reviews conflicts of interest involving directors and determines whether to approve each transaction that involves the Company or any of its affiliates, on one hand, and (directly or indirectly) a director or member of his or her family or any entity managed by any such person, on the other hand.

767 Auto Leasing LLC

In January 2018, Hertz entered into the 767 Lease Agreement pursuant to which Hertz granted 767, an entity affiliated with a related party until May 2020, the option to acquire certain vehicles from Hertz. The 767 Lease Agreement was terminated effective October 31, 2021 as disclosed in Note 3, "Divestitures."

Note 17—Equity - Hertz Global

Emergence from Bankruptcy

In connection with the emergence from Chapter 11, all of Hertz Global's existing authorized, issued, and outstanding common and preferred stock were cancelled. As of the Effective Date, there were 1,000,000,000 shares of reorganized Hertz Global common stock and 100,000,000 shares of reorganized Hertz Global preferred stock authorized for issuance.

As of the Effective Date, 471,102,462 shares of reorganized Hertz Global common stock and 1,500,000 shares of reorganized Hertz Global preferred stock were issued and outstanding. As of December 31, 2021, all 1,500,000 shares of preferred stock were repurchased and retired.

Common Stock

Under reorganized Hertz Global's revised articles of incorporation, 1,000,000,000 shares of reorganized Hertz Global common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, have been authorized for issuance. Each share represents one vote on matters presented to the voting stockholders of reorganized Hertz Global. The consideration received by reorganized Hertz Global upon the issuance of common stock that exceeded the par value was recorded in additional paid-in capital in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of Hertz Global as of December 31, 2022 and 2021. The reorganized Hertz Global common stock is not convertible and does not accrue dividends. Dividends, if any, are paid only upon a valid declaration by the Board of reorganized Hertz Global, and such declarations are subject to customary legal and regulatory restrictions, restrictions related to any issued and outstanding preferred stock, and applicable debt covenants.

2021 Rights Offering

In accordance with the Plan of Reorganization, approximately 35% of reorganized Hertz Global common stock was offered pursuant to the 2021 Rights Offering for an aggregate purchase price of \$1.6 billion of shares of reorganized Hertz Global common stock at a purchase price of \$10.00 per share. The final expiration date for the 2021 Rights Offering occurred on June 15, 2021. Hertz Global closed the offering upon emergence from the Chapter 11 Cases on the Effective Date with eligible existing Hertz Global stockholders subscribing to purchase 127,362,114 shares of reorganized Hertz Global common stock for gross proceeds of approximately \$1.3 billion. The unsubscribed portion

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

of the 2021 Rights Offering was backstopped by certain parties (the "Backstop Parties") resulting in the issuance of 36,137,887 shares of reorganized Hertz Global common stock for gross proceeds of \$361 million. The Backstop Parties were compensated a backstop fee of \$164 million in reorganized Hertz Global common stock valued at \$10.00 per share which is included in the 2021 Rights Offering in the accompanying Consolidated Statements of Changes in Mezzanine Equity and Stockholders' Equity. During the third quarter of 2021, reorganized Hertz Global issued additional shares pursuant to the rounding provisions of the 2021 Rights Offering for cash proceeds of approximately \$4 million at a purchase price of \$10.00 per share.

Public Warrants

On the Effective Date, in accordance with the Plan of Reorganization, reorganized Hertz Global issued 89,049,029 Public Warrants. See Note 19, "Public Warrants - Hertz Global," for attributes of the Public Warrants, which are classified at fair value as a liability for financial reporting purposes under U.S. GAAP.

Mezzanine Equity - Preferred Stock

In accordance with the revised articles of incorporation of reorganized Hertz Global, 100,000,000 shares of preferred stock, par value \$0.01 per share, have been authorized for issuance.

Series A Preferred Stock

In connection with the Plan of Reorganization, reorganized Hertz Global issued 1,500,000 shares of preferred stock on the Effective Date, with an initial stated value of \$1,000 per share, to Apollo, on behalf of one or more investment funds, separate accounts, and other entities owned, controlled, managed, and/or advised by Apollo or its affiliates, for \$1.5 billion, less a 2% upfront discount and stock issuance fees.

On December 21, 2021, all shares of the Series A Preferred Stock were repurchased at a price of \$1,250 per share for aggregate payments by Hertz Global of \$1.9 billion. Hertz Global funded such share repurchases with available cash, including proceeds from the offering of the Senior Notes Due 2026 and Senior Notes Due 2029 which were contributed to Hertz Global through a dividend distribution from Hertz. The repurchased shares of Series A Preferred Stock were simultaneously retired.

The difference between the carrying value of the Series A Preferred Stock and the redemption value paid by Hertz Global, including approximately \$7 million in certain fees, of \$450 million was recorded in Hertz Global's additional paid in capital as of December 31, 2021, and accordingly, was subtracted from net income available to common stockholders of Hertz Global for purposes of calculating basic and diluted earnings per share for the year ended December 31, 2021.

Nasdaq Listing

On November 8, 2021, reorganized Hertz Global successfully completed its Nasdaq listing, in which shares of its new common stock were registered with the SEC for a public offering by certain selling stockholders. On November 9, 2021, reorganized Hertz Global's common stock and Public Warrants began trading on Nasdaq under the trading symbols "HTZ" and "HTZWW," respectively. In conjunction with the registration of Hertz Global's common stock in the Nasdaq listing, certain selling stockholders offered and sold 44,520,000 shares of Hertz Global's common stock to the public. Of these shares, Hertz Global repurchased from the underwriters 10,344,828 shares for an aggregate purchase price of \$300 million which is included in treasury stock in the accompanying Hertz Global consolidated balance sheets as of December 31, 2022 and 2021.

Share Repurchase Programs for Common Stock

On November 29, 2021, Hertz Global's Board approved the 2021 Share Repurchase Program that authorized the repurchase of up to \$2.0 billion worth of shares of Hertz Global's outstanding common stock. Between the inception of the 2021 Share Repurchase Program and December 31, 2021, a total of 17,106,026 shares of Hertz Global's

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

common stock were repurchased by Hertz Global at an average share price of \$23.83, resulting in an aggregate purchase price of \$408 million. In 2022, the Company completed the 2021 Share Repurchase Program by repurchasing 80,677,021 shares of Hertz Global's common stock during the first and second quarters of 2022 at an average share price of \$19.74 for an aggregate purchase price of \$1.6 billion. Under the completed 2021 Share Repurchase Program, a total of 97,783,047 shares of Hertz Global common stock were repurchased for an aggregate purchase price of \$2.0 billion.

In June 2022, Hertz Global's Board of Directors approved the 2022 Share Repurchase Program that authorized additional repurchases of up to an incremental \$2.0 billion worth of shares of Hertz Global's outstanding common stock. Between the inception and December 31, 2022, a total of 47,303,009 shares of Hertz Global's common stock were repurchased under the 2022 Share Repurchase Program at an average share price of \$17.64 for an aggregate purchase price of \$835 million.

Between January 1, 2023 and January 26, 2023, a total of 1,079,647 shares of Hertz Global's common stock were repurchased under the 2022 Share Repurchase Program at an average share price of \$16.51 resulting in an aggregate purchase price of \$18 million.

Common shares repurchased are included in treasury stock in the accompanying Hertz Global consolidated balance sheets as of December 31, 2022 and 2021. Hertz Global funded the share repurchases with available cash and dividend distributions from Hertz.

Any repurchases will be made at the discretion of Hertz Global's management through a variety of methods, such as open-market transactions (including pre-set trading plans pursuant to Rule 10b5-1 of the Exchange Act), privately negotiated transactions, accelerated share repurchases, and other transactions in accordance with applicable securities laws. The share repurchase authorization has no initial time limit, does not obligate Hertz Global to acquire any particular amount of common stock, and can be discontinued at any time. There can be no assurance as to the timing or number of shares of any repurchases.

Note 18—Earnings (Loss) Per Common Share – Hertz Global

Basic earnings (loss) per common share has been computed based upon the weighted-average number of common shares outstanding. Diluted earnings (loss) per common share has been computed based upon the weighted-average number of common shares outstanding plus the effect of all potentially dilutive common stock equivalents, including Public Warrants, except when the effect would be anti-dilutive.

For the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021, the diluted weighted-average shares outstanding included the dilutive impact of Public Warrants where the Company assumed share settlement of the Public Warrants as of the beginning of the reporting period. Additionally, the Company removes the change in fair value of Public Warrants when computing diluted earnings (loss) per common share, when the impact of Public Warrants is dilutive.

As disclosed in Note 17, "Equity – Hertz Global," in December 2021 all shares of the Series A Preferred Stock were repurchased by Hertz Global. The difference between the carrying value of the Series A Preferred Stock and the redemption value paid by Hertz Global was deemed a dividend to the holders of Hertz Global's Series A Preferred Stock, along with certain fees for purposes of computing basic and diluted earnings per share below. As dividends represent earnings that were not available to the holders of Hertz Global's common stock when computing basic and diluted earnings (loss) per common share, they are reflected as an adjustment to net income (loss) available to common stockholders when computing basic and diluted earnings (loss) per common share for Hertz Global for the year ended December 31, 2021.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

The following table sets forth the computation of basic and diluted earnings (loss) per common share:

	Years	End	ed December	r 31,
(In millions, except per share data)	2022		2021	2020
Numerator:				
Net income (loss) attributable to Hertz Global	\$ 2,059	\$	366	(1,714)
Series A Preferred Stock deemed dividends ⁽¹⁾			(450)	
Net income (loss) available to Hertz Global common stockholders, basic	2,059		(84)	(1,714)
Change in fair value of Public Warrants	(704)		_	_
Net income (loss) available to Hertz Global common stockholders, diluted	\$ 1,355	\$	(84)	(1,714)
Denominator:				
Basic weighted-average common shares outstanding	379		315	150
Dilutive effect of stock options, RSUs and PUs	1		_	_
Dilutive effect of Public Warrants	23		_	_
Diluted weighted-average common shares outstanding ⁽²⁾	403		315	150
Antidilutive Public Warrants			14	_
Antidilutive stock options, RSUs and PSUs	6		1	2
Total antidilutive	6		15	2
Earnings (loss) per common share:				
Basic	\$ 5.43	\$	(0.27)	(11.44)
Diluted	\$ 3.36	\$	(0.27)	(11.44)

⁽¹⁾ Reflects the difference between the carrying value of the Series A Preferred Stock and the redemption value paid by Hertz Global, including approximately \$7 million in certain fees.

Note 19—Public Warrants - Hertz Global

On the Effective Date, in accordance with the Plan of Reorganization and the Public Warrant Agreement, reorganized Hertz Global issued 89,049,029 Public Warrants with an initial exercise price of \$13.80 per Public Warrant, subject to certain conditions. The Public Warrants allow the holders to purchase up to 18% of the aggregate number of reorganized Hertz Global common interests issued and outstanding as of the Effective Date. Each Public Warrant will entitle the holders to receive one share of reorganized Hertz Global common stock. The Public Warrants have a 30-year term and are exercisable from the date of issuance until June 30, 2051, at which time any unexercised Public Warrants will expire, and the rights of the holders to purchase reorganized Hertz Global common stock will terminate. The exercise price of the Public Warrants is subject to adjustment from time to time upon any payment of cash dividends relating to reorganized Hertz Global's common stock and the occurrence of certain dilutive events as described in the Public Warrant Agreement. As of December 31, 2022, the exercise price remains \$13.80.

Between the Effective Date and December 31, 2021, 6,040,280 Public Warrants were exercised, of which 428,102 were cashless exercises and 5,612,178 were exercised for \$13.80 per share. During the year ended December 31, 2022, 245,959 Public Warrants were exercised, of which 60,661 were cashless exercises and 185,298 were exercised for \$13.80 per share.

The Public Warrants are freely transferable, subject only to applicable securities laws and the restrictions on transfers and sales of Public Warrants and reorganized Hertz Global's common stock. On November 9, 2021, the

⁽²⁾ Under the Plan of Reorganization approved by the Bankruptcy Court, the 2021 Rights Offering subscription was made available to eligible existing stockholders on a pro rata basis to their existing common stock interests; therefore diluted earnings (loss) per common share have not been retrospectively adjusted for reporting periods prior to the Effective Date for the 2021 Rights Offering.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Public Warrants began trading on Nasdaq under the trading symbol "HTZWW." The Public Warrants previously traded on the over-the-counter market.

The Company accounts for the Public Warrants in accordance with the provisions of Topic 480, under which the Public Warrants meet the definition of a freestanding financial instrument. Although these are publicly traded warrants, they are classified as liabilities due to certain settlement provisions that are only applicable in the event of change of control (as defined by the Public Warrant Agreement). The Public Warrants are recorded at fair value in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets as of December 31, 2022 and 2021. See Note 13, "Fair Value Measurements."

Note 20—Segment Information

The Company's chief operating decision maker assesses performance and allocates resources based upon the financial information for the Company's reportable segments. The Company has identified two reportable segments, which are consistent with its operating segments and organized based on the products and services provided and the geographic areas in which business is conducted, as follows:

- Americas RAC Rental of vehicles, as well as sales of value-added services, in the U.S., Canada, Latin America and the Caribbean; and
- International RAC Rental of vehicles, as well as sales of value-added services, in locations other than the U.S., Canada, Latin America and the Caribbean.

In the second quarter of 2021, as a result of the Donlen Sale, as disclosed in Note 3, "Divestitures," the All Other Operations reportable segment, which consisted primarily of the Company's former Donlen business, was no longer deemed a reportable segment.

In addition to its reportable segments and other operating activities, the Company has corporate operations ("Corporate") which includes general corporate assets and expenses and certain interest expense (including net interest on non-vehicle debt). Corporate includes other items necessary to reconcile the reportable segments to the Company's total amounts.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

The following tables provide significant statement of operations and balance sheet information by reportable segment for each of Hertz Global and Hertz, as well as Adjusted EBITDA, the measure used to determine segment profitability.

		Years	s End	ed Decemb	er 31	,
(In millions)		2022		2021		2020
Revenues						
Americas RAC	\$	7,280	\$	6,215	\$	3,756
International RAC		1,405		985		872
Total reportable segments		8,685		7,200		4,628
All other operations ⁽¹⁾				136		630
Total Hertz Global and Hertz	\$	8,685	\$	7,336	\$	5,258
Depreciation of revenue earning vehicles and lease charges, net						
Americas RAC	\$	553	\$	343	\$	1,352
International RAC		148		154		243
Total reportable segments		701		497		1,595
All other operations ⁽¹⁾						435
Total Hertz Global and Hertz	\$	701	\$	497	\$	2,030
Depreciation and amortization, non-vehicle assets	-					
Americas RAC	\$	114	\$	166	\$	182
International RAC		13		16		19
Total reportable segments		127		182		201
All other operations ⁽¹⁾		_		2		10
Corporate		15		12		14
Total Hertz Global and Hertz	\$	142	\$	196	\$	225
Interest expense, net						
Americas RAC	\$	60	\$	198	\$	259
International RAC		19		62		80
Total reportable segments		79		260		339
All other operations ⁽¹⁾		_		13		40
Corporate		249		196		229
Total Hertz Global		328		469		608
Hertz interest income from loan to Hertz Global		_		_		(2)
Total - Hertz	\$	328	\$	469	\$	606
Adjusted EBITDA						
Americas RAC	\$	2,292	\$	2,173	\$	(810)
International RAC		350		90		(229)
Total reportable segments		2,642		2,263		(1,039)
All other operations ⁽¹⁾		_		13		93
Corporate		(337)		(146)		(49)
		<u> </u>		. ,		. ,

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

		As of Dec	emb	er 31,
(In millions)		2022		2021
Revenue earning vehicles, net				
Americas RAC	\$	10,813	\$	7,897
International RAC		1,682		1,329
Total reportable segments		12,495		9,226
Total Hertz Global and Hertz	\$	12,495	\$	9,226
Property and equipment, net				
Americas RAC	\$	482	\$	449
International RAC		64		67
Total reportable segments	_	546		516
Corporate		91		92
Total Hertz Global and Hertz	\$	637	\$	608
Total assets				
Americas RAC	\$	17,645	\$	14,352
International RAC		3,638		2,978
Total reportable segments		21,283		17,330
Corporate		1,214		2,453
Total Hertz Global ⁽²⁾	_	22,497		19,783
Corporate - Hertz		(1)		(3)
Total Hertz ⁽²⁾	\$	22,496	\$	19,780

⁽¹⁾ Substantially comprised of the Company's Donlen business, which was sold on March 30, 2021.

⁽²⁾ The consolidated total assets of Hertz Global and Hertz as of December 31, 2022 and 2021 included total assets of VIEs of \$1.3 billion and \$734 million, respectively, which can only be used to settle obligations of the VIEs. See "Pledges Related to Vehicle Financing" in Note 6, "Debt," and "Termination of 767 Auto Leasing Agreement" in Note 3, "Divestitures," for further information.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

	 Years	s En	ded Decembe	er 31,		
(In millions)	2022		2021		2020	
Revenue earning vehicles and non-vehicle capital assets						
Americas RAC:						
Expenditures	\$ (9,352)	\$	(5,935)	\$	(4,059)	
Proceeds from disposals	5,768		2,137		7,965	
Net expenditures - Hertz Global and Hertz	\$ (3,584)	\$	(3,798)	\$	3,906	
International RAC:						
Expenditures	\$ (1,379)	\$	(1,123)	\$	(930)	
Proceeds from disposals	741		626		1,855	
Net expenditures - Hertz Global and Hertz	\$ (638)	\$	(497)	\$	925	
All other operations:						
Expenditures	\$ _	\$	(155)	\$	(615)	
Proceeds from disposals	_		70		335	
Net expenditures - Hertz Global and Hertz	\$ _	\$	(85)	\$	(280)	
Corporate:						
Expenditures	\$ (15)	\$	(12)	\$	(36)	
Proceeds from disposals	1		1		3	
Net expenditures - Hertz Global and Hertz	\$ (14)	\$	(11)	\$	(33)	
		_		_		

The Company operates in the U.S. and in international countries. International operations are substantially in Europe. The operations within major geographic areas for each of Hertz Global and Hertz are summarized below:

	 Years Ended December 31,									
(In millions)	 2022		2021		2020					
Revenues										
U.S.	\$ 6,985	\$	6,186	\$	4,271					
International	1,700		1,150		987					
Total Hertz Global and Hertz	\$ 8,685	\$	7,336	\$	5,258					

	As of December 31,				
(In millions)	2022		2021		
Revenue earning vehicles, net					
U.S.	\$	10,427	\$	7,639	
International	_	2,068		1,587	
Total Hertz Global and Hertz	\$	12,495	\$	9,226	
Property and equipment, net					
U.S.	\$	558	\$	527	
International	_	79		81	
Total Hertz Global and Hertz	\$	637	\$	608	

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

	 As of December 31,				
(In millions)	2022	2021			
Total assets					
U.S.	\$ 18,149	\$	16,174		
International	 4,348		3,609		
Total Hertz Global	22,497		19,783		
U.S Hertz	 (1)		(3)		
Total Hertz	\$ 22,496	\$	19,780		

Reconciliations of Adjusted EBITDA by reportable segment to consolidated amounts are summarized below:

Hertz Global

	Years Ended December 31,					
(In millions)		2022	2021			2020
Adjusted EBITDA:						
Americas RAC	\$	2,292	\$ 2,	173	\$	(810)
International RAC		350		90		(229)
Total reportable segments		2,642	2,2	263		(1,039)
All other operations ⁽¹⁾		_		13		93
Corporate ⁽²⁾		(337)	('	146)		(49)
Total Hertz Global		2,305	2,	130		(995)
Adjustments:						
Non-vehicle depreciation and amortization		(142)	('	196)		(225)
Non-vehicle debt interest, net ⁽³⁾		(169)	('	185)		(153)
Vehicle debt-related charges ⁽⁴⁾		(35)		(72)		(55)
Restructuring and restructuring related charges ⁽⁵⁾		(45)		(76)		(64)
Technology-related intangible and other asset impairments ⁽⁶⁾		_		_		(213)
Reorganization items, net ⁽⁷⁾		_	(6	377)		(175)
Pre-reorganization charges and non-debtor financing charges ⁽⁸⁾		_		(42)		(109)
Gain from the Donlen Sale ⁽⁹⁾		_	4	100		_
Change in fair value of Public Warrants ⁽¹⁰⁾		704	(6	327)		_
Unrealized gains (losses) on financial instruments ⁽¹¹⁾		111		4		3
Litigation settlements ⁽¹²⁾		(168)		_		_
Other items ⁽¹³⁾		(112)		24		(66)
Income (loss) before income taxes	\$	2,449	\$ 6	83	\$	(2,052)

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Hertz

	Years Ended December 31,					
(In millions)		2022		2021		2020
Adjusted EBITDA:						
Americas RAC	\$	2,292	\$	2,173	\$	(810)
International RAC		350		90		(229)
Total reportable segments		2,642		2,263		(1,039)
All other operations ⁽¹⁾		_		13		93
Corporate ⁽²⁾		(337)		(146)		(49)
Total Hertz		2,305		2,130		(995)
Adjustments:						
Non-vehicle depreciation and amortization		(142)		(196)		(225)
Non-vehicle debt interest, net ⁽³⁾		(169)		(185)		(151)
Vehicle debt-related charges ⁽⁴⁾		(35)		(72)		(55)
Restructuring and restructuring related charges ⁽⁵⁾		(45)		(76)		(64)
Technology-related intangible and other asset impairments ⁽⁶⁾		_		_		(213)
Reorganization items, net ⁽⁷⁾		_		(513)		(175)
Pre-reorganization charges and non-debtor financing charges ⁽⁸⁾		_		(42)		(109)
Gain from the Donlen Sale ⁽⁹⁾		_		400		_
Unrealized gains (losses) on financial instruments ⁽¹¹⁾		111		4		3
Litigation settlements ⁽¹²⁾		(168)		_		_
Other items ⁽¹³⁾		(112)		24		(66)
Write-off of intercompany loan ⁽¹⁴⁾		_		_		(133)
Income (loss) before income taxes	\$	1,745	\$	1,474	\$	(2,183)

- (1) Substantially comprised of the Company's Donlen business, which was sold on March 30, 2021 as disclosed in Note 3, "Divestitures."
- (2) Represents other reconciling items primarily consisting of general corporate expenses and non-vehicle interest expense, as well as other business activities.
- (3) In 2021, includes \$8 million of loss on extinguishment of debt associated with the payoff and termination of the HIL Credit Agreement resulting from the implementation of the Plan of Reorganization.
- (4) Represents vehicle debt-related charges relating to the amortization of deferred financing costs and debt discounts and premiums.
- (5) Represents charges incurred under restructuring actions as defined in U.S. GAAP. See Note 10, "Restructuring," for further information. Also includes restructuring related charges such as incremental costs incurred directly supporting business transformation initiatives.
- (6) For 2020, represents a \$193 million impairment of technology-related intangible assets and capitalized cloud computing implementations costs and a \$20 million impairment of the Hertz tradename, as disclosed in Note 5, "Goodwill and Intangible Assets, Net."
- (7) Represents charges incurred associated with the filing of and the emergence from the Chapter 11 Cases, as disclosed in Note 21, "Reorganization Items, Net."
- (8) Represents charges incurred prior to the filing of the Chapter 11 Cases comprised of preparation charges for the reorganization, such as professional fees. Also, includes certain non-debtor financing and professional fee charges.
- (9) Represents the net gain from the sale of the Company's Donlen business on March 30, 2021 as disclosed in Note 3, "Divestitures."
- (10) Represents the change in fair value during the reporting period for Hertz Global's outstanding Public Warrants.
- (11) Represents unrealized gains (losses) on derivative financial instruments. See Note 12, "Financial Instruments."
- (12) Represents payments made for the settlement of certain claims related to alleged false arrests. See Note 15, "Contingencies and Off-Balance Sheet Commitments."
- (13) Represents miscellaneous items. For 2022, primarily includes certain bankruptcy claims, certain professional fees and charges related to the settlement of bankruptcy claims and certain non-cash stock-based compensation charges. For 2021, primarily includes \$100 million associated with the suspension of depreciation during the first quarter for the Donlen business while classified as held for sale, partially offset by \$17 million for certain professional fees, \$14 million of charges related to the settlement of bankruptcy claims, charges for a multiemployer pension plan withdrawal liability and letter of credit fees. For 2020, primarily includes \$16 million associated with the Donlen Sale, partially offset by charges of \$18 million for losses associated with certain vehicle damages which were recorded in the second quarter, costs associated with the Company's information technology and finance transformation programs, partially offset by a \$20 million gain on the sale of non-vehicle capital assets, which was recorded in the first quarter.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(14) For 2020, represents the write-off of the 2019 Master Loan between Hertz and Hertz Holdings, as disclosed in Note 16, "Related Party Transactions."

Note 21—Reorganization Items, Net

The Debtors incurred incremental costs as a result of the Chapter 11 Cases and settlement of liabilities under the Plan of Reorganization which were recorded as reorganization items, net in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations for the years ended December 31, 2021 and 2020.

The following tables summarize reorganization items, net:

Hertz Global

	 Years Ended	December	r 31,
(In millions)	2021	2	.020
Professional fees and other bankruptcy related costs	\$ 257	\$	175
Loss on extinguishment of debt ⁽¹⁾	191		_
Backstop fee	164		_
Breakup fee ⁽²⁾	77		_
Contract settlements	25		_
Cancellation of share-based compensation grants ⁽³⁾	(10)		_
Net gain on settlement of liabilities subject to compromise	(22)		_
Other, net	 (5)		
Reorganization items, net	\$ 677	\$	175

Hertz

	,	Years Ended	Decemb	er 31,		
(In millions)		2021		2020		
Professional fees and other bankruptcy related costs	\$	257	\$	175		
Loss on extinguishment of debt ⁽¹⁾		191		_		
Breakup fee ⁽²⁾		77		_		
Contract settlements		25		_		
Cancellation of share-based compensation grants ⁽³⁾		(10)		_		
Net gain on settlement of liabilities subject to compromise		(22)		_		
Other, net		(5)		_		
Reorganization items, net	\$	513	\$	175		

- (1) Includes loss on extinguishment of debt resulting from the implementation of the Plan of Reorganization on the Effective Date. Primarily composed of write-offs of unamortized deferred loan origination costs and early termination fees associated with terminated debt agreements. See Note 6, "Debt," for further information.
- (2) Breakup fee paid to prior plan sponsors and certain of their respective affiliates and holders of certain notes upon emergence from Chapter 11 in accordance with an equity purchase and commitment agreement entered into on April 3, 2021, which was subsequently terminated.
- (3) See Note 8, "Stock-Based Compensation," for further details.

Cash payments during the year ended December 31, 2021 totaled \$485 million. As of December 31, 2021, \$25 million was recorded in accounts payable in the accompanying consolidated balance sheet, which was paid through the claim settlement process during the first half of 2022.

SCHEDULE I

CONDENSED FINANCIAL INFORMATION OF REGISTRANT HERTZ GLOBAL HOLDINGS, INC.

PARENT COMPANY BALANCE SHEETS (In millions, except par value)

December 31, 2022 2021 **ASSETS** \$ \$ Cash and cash equivalents 1 Restricted cash and cash equivalents Total cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash and cash equivalents 1 Non-vehicle receivables, net of allowance 1 1 Prepaid expenses and other assets 1 4.350 Investments in subsidiaries, net 3.279 Deferred income taxes, net 3 2 Total assets \$ 3,283 4,355 LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY Accrued liabilities \$ 21 \$ 54 **Public Warrants** 1.324 617 638 1,378 Total liabilities Stockholders' equity: Preferred stock, \$0.01 par value, no shares issued and outstanding Common stock, \$0.01 par value, 478,914,062 and 477,233,278 shares issued, respectively and 323,483,178 and 449,782,424 shares outstanding, 5 respectively 5 6,326 6,209 Additional paid-in capital Retained earnings (Accumulated deficit) (256)(2,315)Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) (294)(214)Equity before treasury stock 5,781 3,685 Treasury stock, at cost, 155,430,884 and 27,450,854 common shares as of December 31, 2022 and 2021, respectively (708)(3,136)2,645 2,977 Total stockholders' equity Total liabilities and stockholders' equity \$ 3,283 4,355

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements.

SCHEDULE I (Continued)

CONDENSED FINANCIAL INFORMATION OF REGISTRANT HERTZ GLOBAL HOLDINGS, INC.

PARENT COMPANY STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS (In millions)

	Years Ended December 31,					
	2	2022	20	21		2020
Total Revenues	\$		\$		\$	_
Expenses:		_				
Interest expense, net		_		_		2
Write-off of intercompany loan		_		_		(133)
Reorganization items, net		_		164		_
Change in fair value of Public Warrants		(704)		627		_
Total expenses		(704)		791		(131)
Income (loss) before income taxes and equity in earnings (losses) of subsidiaries		704		(791)		131
Income tax (provision) benefit		_		_		1
Equity in earnings (losses) of subsidiaries, net of tax		1,355		1,157		(1,846)
Net income (loss)		2,059		366		(1,714)
Series A Preferred Stock deemed dividends		_		(450)		_
Net income (loss) available to Hertz Holdings common stockholders	\$	2,059	\$	(84)	\$	(1,714)

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements.

SCHEDULE I (Continued)

CONDENSED FINANCIAL INFORMATION OF REGISTRANT HERTZ GLOBAL HOLDINGS, INC.

PARENT COMPANY STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (LOSS) (In millions)

	Years Ended December 31,						
		2022 2021			2020		
Net income (loss)	\$	2,059	\$	366	\$	(1,714)	
Total other comprehensive income (loss)		(80)		(2)	(23)		
Total comprehensive income (loss)	\$	1,979	\$	364	\$	(1,737)	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements.

PARENT COMPANY STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (In millions)

	Years Ended December 31,						
		2022		2021	2	020	
Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities	\$	_	\$		\$	(3)	
Cash flows from financing activities:							
Proceeds from loans with Hertz		_		_		5	
Proceeds from Plan Sponsors		_		2,781		_	
Proceeds from 2021 Rights Offering, net		_		1,639		_	
Contributions to Hertz		_		(5,642)		_	
Proceeds from exercises of Public Warrants		3		77		_	
Proceeds from issuance of preferred stock, net		_		1,433		_	
Distributions to common stockholders		_		(239)		_	
Share repurchases		(2,461)		(654)		_	
Repurchase of preferred stock		_		(1,883)		_	
Dividends from Hertz		2,477		2,470		_	
Proceeds from issuance of stock, net		_		_		28	
Other		(20)		(9)		(2)	
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities		(1)		(27)		31	
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash and cash equivalents during the period		(1)		(27)		28	
Cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period		1		28		_	
Cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash and cash equivalents at end of period	\$		\$	1	\$	28	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements.

SCHEDULE I (Continued) HERTZ GLOBAL HOLDINGS, INC.

NOTES TO PARENT COMPANY FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Note 1—Background and Basis of Presentation

Hertz Global Holdings, Inc. was incorporated in Delaware in 2015 and wholly owns Rental Car Intermediate Holdings, LLC which wholly owns Hertz, Hertz Global's primary operating company.

On May 22, 2020, Hertz Global, Hertz and certain of their direct and indirect subsidiaries in the U.S. and Canada filed voluntary petitions for relief under Chapter 11 of the Bankruptcy Code in the U.S. Bankruptcy Court for the District of Delaware. On June 30, 2021, these entities emerged from bankruptcy.

These condensed parent company financial statements reflect the activity of Hertz Holdings as the parent company to Hertz and have been prepared in accordance with Rule 12-04, Schedule 1 of Regulation S-X, as the restricted net assets of Hertz exceed 25% of the consolidated net assets of Hertz Holdings. This information should be read in conjunction with the consolidated financial statements of Hertz Global included in this 2022 Annual Report under the caption Item 8, "Financial Statements and Supplementary Data."

Note 2—Contingencies

For a discussion of the commitments and contingencies of Hertz Holdings, refer to the section below included in Note 15, "Contingencies and Off-Balance Sheet Commitments," to the Notes to its consolidated financial statements included in this 2022 Annual Report under the caption Item 8, "Financial Statements and Supplementary Data."

Litigation Against Former Executives

The remaining sections of Note 15, "Contingencies and Off-Balance Sheet Commitments," and Note 9, "Leases," to the Notes to its consolidated financial statements included in this 2022 Annual Report under the caption Item 8, "Financial Statements and Supplementary Data," describe the commitments and contingencies of Hertz Holdings, including its subsidiaries.

Note 3—Dividends

In 2022, \$2.5 billion in cash dividends were paid to Hertz Holdings to fund common stock repurchases and in 2021, \$2.5 billion in cash dividends were paid by Hertz to Hertz Holdings to fund preferred stock and common stock share repurchases, as further disclosed in Note 17, "Equity – Hertz Global" to the Notes to its consolidated financial statements in this 2022 Annual Report under the caption Item 8, "Financial Statements and Supplementary Data." Additionally, in December 2021, a \$65 million tax-related liability for a loan due from Hertz to Hertz Holdings was settled via a non-cash distribution as further disclosed in Note 16, "Related Party Transactions," to the Notes to its consolidated financial statements in this 2022 Annual Report under the caption Item 8, "Financial Statements and Supplementary Data." There were no non-cash dividends paid by Hertz in 2022, 2021 or 2020.

Note 4—Share Repurchases

For a discussion of the share repurchase programs of Hertz Holdings, refer to Note 17, "Equity – Hertz Global" to the Notes to its consolidated financial statements in this 2022 Annual Report under the caption Item 8, "Financial Statements and Supplementary Data." In 2022 and 2021, Hertz Holdings repurchased 127,980,030 shares and 27,450,854 shares, respectively, for \$2.4 billion and \$708 million, respectively. These amounts are included in treasury stock in the accompanying parent-only balance sheets of Hertz Holdings as of December 31, 2022 and 2021.

Between January 1, 2023 and January 26, 2023, Hertz Holdings repurchased a total of 1,079,647 shares for \$18 million.

SCHEDULE II

VALUATION AND QUALIFYING ACCOUNTS

HERTZ GLOBAL HOLDINGS, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES THE HERTZ CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES (In millions)

	Balance	e at	Ad	ditic	ns					
	Beginnir Perio	ng of	rged to pense			slation tments	Dedu	ctions	Balan End of	
Receivables allowances:										
Year ended December 31, 2022	\$	50	\$ 57		\$	_	\$	(62) ⁽¹⁾	\$	45
Year ended December 31, 2021		46	125			_		(121) ⁽¹⁾		50
Year ended December 31, 2020		35	94	(2)		_		(83) (1)(2)		46
Tax valuation allowances:										
Year ended December 31, 2022	\$	690	\$ _		\$	(33)	\$	(146) ⁽³⁾	\$	511
Year ended December 31, 2021		651	78			(39)		_		690
Year ended December 31, 2020		396	218			37		_		651

⁽¹⁾ Amounts written off, net of recoveries.

⁽²⁾ Activity includes allowances associated with Donlen while classified as held for sale prior to completion of the Donlen Sale on March 30, 2021, as disclosed in Note 3, "Divestitures," to the notes to the Company's consolidated financial statements in this 2022 Annual Report under the caption Item 8, "Financial Statements and Supplementary Data."

⁽³⁾ Activity represents the release of a valuation allowance.

EXHIBIT H LIST OF CURRENT AND FORMER FRANCHISEES

[EXHIBIT H]

List of Current Franchisees

City	State	Licensee Name	Company Name	Address	Phone
Aberdeen	SD	Mark Caven	Aberdeen Flying Service	4740 Se 6th Ave	(605) 225-4163
Medford	OR	Shirley Anderson	Atlast Capital, LLC	1101 Fisher Ave, Unit A	(541) 773-4293
Omaha	NE	Vergil & Molly Flodman	Auto Rental Services, LLC	2571 S. 171st Ct.	(402) 699-8542
Otay, CA	CA	Mario Cervara	AVASA, Inc	2745 Otay Pacific Drive	(844) 705-8085
Queensbury	NY	Matthew Barrett	Barrett Transportation Services, Inc.	437 Dix Avenue, Unit 1	(518) 792-8525
Monroe	LA	William D. Hardy, Jr.	Bill Hardy's, Inc.	1824 Tower Drive	(318) 812-1493
Ithaca	NY	David Blakeslee	Blakeslee Enterprises, LLC	1 Culligan Drive	(607) 257-8677
Farmington	NM	Clifford W. Booton	Booton, Inc.	1260 W. Navajo St	(505) 327-6093
Melbourne	FL	Saad Ahmad & Majed Soboh	Brevard Capital Group, Inc.	1 Air Terminal Pkwy	(321) 727-8484
Green Bay	WI	David Cuene	Broadway Rental Cars, Inc.	2740 West Mason Street	(920) 498-7733
Kearney	NE	Darin Brown	Buck Enterprises, Inc.	806 Central Avenue	(308) 224-9611
				4600 International	
Columbus	OH	Blaine Byers	Byers Car Rentals, LLC	Gateway	(614) 239-1084
Bentonville Ap	AR	Carl Corley	Carco Carriage Corp.	1 Airport Blvd Suite 106	(479) 205-0388
Steubenville	OH	Clyde & Kelly Larsen	Clykel Inc	1534 Sunset Blvd	(740) 283-2886
Dothan	AL	BJ Fuller	Consolidated Auto Rental Services, Inc.	4123 Ross Clark Circle	(334) 673-3556
North Platte	NE	Chris Brown	CP West Rental Co., LLC.	5400 East Lee Bird Drive	308 5323765
T (OTTIT T TALLE	112	Vince Wasik Garrett	er west remarcos, ale.	5 100 East Ecc Bita Bilve	200 222702
Huntsville	AL	Stonehouse	Eagle Automotive, LLC	1000 Glenn Hearn Blvd	(256) 772-9331
Jackson	TN	Tracy Fettig	Fettig Rental Company, Inc.	266 Grady Montgomery Dr. 4940 West International	(731) 984-7440
Anchorage	AK	Craig Floyd	Floyd & Sons, Inc.	Airport Road	(907) 248-5338
C		<u> </u>	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	891 Suite J Patton	,
Asheville	NC	Estate of Jeff Schoepfel	GSP Transportation, Inc	Avenue Ste J	(828) 225-1776
Lancaster	PA	Tim Schwartz	H.R.A.C., Inc.	1209 Marshall Avenue	(717) 396-0000
Brigham City	UT	Byron W. Hansen	Hansen Chevrolet Company, Inc.	1175 S. Commerce Way	(435) 723-5255
Tupelo	MS	Joseph Marshall	Hoft, LLC.	2763 West Jackson	(662) 680-9482

[EXHIBIT H]

City	State	Licensee Name	Company Name	Address	Phone
Johnstown	PA	Robert Gardill	JR&L Industries	479 Airport Road	(814) 536-8755
Garden City	KS	Jenna Shook	LAG Rentals LLC	2225 Air Service Rd.	(620) 275-8934
Worcester	MA	Ed Bresnehan	Middleboro Auto Disc Center	375 Airport Drive	(508) 325-2900
Columbus	MS	W. L. Stroup, III	Mississippi Auto Rental Services, LLC	1900 Airport Road	(662) 327-5121
Belgrade-		_		850 Gallatin Field Road,	
Bozeman	MT	Jerry Petersen	Overland West, Inc	Suite 8	(406) 388-6939
Paducah	KY	Edward C. Narozniak, Jr.	Paducah Rent A Car, Inc.	2901 Fisher Road	(270) 744-6000
			Passaic-Clifton Driv-Ur-Self System,		
Passaic	NJ	Andy Kanter	Inc	275 Main Avenue	(973) 777-1879
Butte	MT	Ryan Brown	Pegasus II, LLC.	111 Airport Rd	(406) 491-7318
Athens	GA	Richard Sinda	R.E.S. Enterprises, Inc.	1020 Ben Epps Dr.	(706) 543-5984
Mansfield	OH	Michael Wise	Renco Rentals, Inc.	1197 W. 4th Street	(419) 529-4995
				295 Aviation Pkwy Suite	
Brunswick	GA	David Benjamin	Rental Karz, LLC	203	(912) 265-3645
Fairbanks	AK	Peter Lundquist	Rental Services, LLC	6450 Airport Way	(907) 451-4360
Kalispell	MT	Dale Duff	Rocky Mountain Transportation, Inc.	4170 Hwy. 2 East	(406) 758-2220
Redding	CA	Randy J. Denham	S.J. Denham, Inc.	773 N Market St	(530) 241-2257
San Luis Obispo	CA	Paige Eckhaus	SLOCAL, INC	945 Airport Drive	(805) 781-3383
Missoula	MT	Gerald B. Woodahl	Western Rentals, Inc.	5225 Highway 10 West	(406) 549-9511

List of Former Franchisees

State	City	Licensee Name	Company Name	Address	Phone
AK	Seward	Tom Tougas	Alaska Transportation Company	600 Port Ave.	(907) 224-4378
AL	Decatur	MR. T.E. Dobbs	Decatur Transit	2410 Beltline Rd	(406) 761-6641
AZ	Nogales	Norma Castillo	Norma Castillo	11 Access Way	(973) 777-1879
CA	Mammoth Lakes	Thomas Cage	Mammoth Car Rental, LLC	1200 Airport Dr.	(270) 247-9000
MN	Winona	John Cunningham	Cunningham Rentals, Inc.	1777 West Service Dr.	(507) 454-2888
MO	Columbia	Frank Cerini	Cerini Investments	11200 S. Airport Rd	(573) 449-0077
WI	Appleton	Jim Foytik	Red Top Cab Company	N255 Ares Drive	(920) 734-2032
WV	Elkins	L.H. Phares, Jr	Parsco, Inc.	400 Airport Rd. Suite 1	(307) 733-9224
MI	Marquette	Sharon Dunn	SR & D Enterprises Inc	225 Airport Rd	(906) 346-4355

EXHIBIT I SAMPLE OF GENERAL RELEASE LANGUAGE

The following is our current general release language that we expect to include in a release that a franchisee may sign as a part of an approved transfer, upon renewal, or other transaction. We may, in our sole discretion, periodically modify the release.

[EXHIBIT I]

EXHIBIT I GENERAL RELEASE

The following is our current general release language that we expect to include in a release that a franchisee may sign as part of an approved transfer, upon renewal, or other transaction. We may, in our sole discretion, periodically modify the release.

GENERAL RELEASE

THIS GENERAL RELEASE (the "General Release") is made by the undersigned (hereinafte "Franchisee") for the benefit of Hertz System, Inc., a Delaware corporation (hereinafter, "Franchisor") on this day of, 20
RECITALS:
WHEREAS , Franchisee is a Hertz franchisee and operates a Vehicle Renting Business using the Hertz Marks (the " Franchised Business ") pursuant to that certain franchise agreement (the " Franchise Agreement ") dated;
WHEREAS, Franchisee desires to [renew/transfer/other] its franchise with Franchisor or desire

Franchisor's consent to [renew/transfer/other] in connection with the Franchise Agreement; and

NOW THEREFORE for good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which

NOW, THEREFORE, for good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which is hereby acknowledged, and intending to be legally bound, Franchisee hereby agrees, covenants and promises as follows:

1. Franchisee, its officers and directors, its owners, and their respective agents, heirs, administrators, successors, and assigns (the "Franchisee Group"), hereby forever release and discharge, and forever hold harmless Franchisor, its current and former affiliates and predecessors, and their respective shareholders, partners, members, directors, officers, agents, representatives, heirs, administrators, successors, and assigns (the "Franchisor Group"), from any and all claims, demands, debts, liabilities, actions or causes of action, costs, agreements, promises, and expenses of every kind and nature whatsoever, at law or in equity, whether known or unknown, foreseen and unforeseen, liquidated or unliquidated, which the Franchisee Group and/or its owners had, have, or may have against any member of the Franchisor Group, including, without limitation, any claims or causes of action arising from, in connection with or in any way related or pertaining, directly or indirectly, to the Franchise Agreement, the relationship created by the Franchise Agreement, or the development, ownership, or operation of the Franchised Business. The Franchisee Group further indemnifies and holds the Franchisor Group harmless against, and agrees to reimburse them for any loss, liability, expense, or damages (actual or consequential) including, without limitation, reasonable attorneys', accountants', and expert witness fees, costs of investigation and proof of facts, court costs, and other litigation and travel and living expenses, which any member of the Franchisor Group may suffer with respect to any claims or causes of action which any customer, creditor, or other third party now has, ever had, or hereafter would or could have, as a result of, arising from, or under the Franchise Agreement or the Franchised Business. The Franchisee Group and its owners represent and warrant that they have not made an assignment or any other transfer of any interest in the claims, causes of action, suits, debts, agreements, or promises described herein (other than the transfer that is taking place).

2. General Terms.

- 2.1. This Release shall be binding upon, and inure to the benefit of, each party's respective heirs, representatives, successors, and assigns.
- 2.2. This Release shall take effect upon its acceptance and execution by each of the parties hereto.
- 2.3. This Release may be executed in counterparts, with signatures exchanged electronically, and each such counterpart, when taken together with all other identical copies of this Release also signed in counterpart, shall be considered as one Release.
- 2.4. The captions in this Release are for the sake of convenience only and shall neither amend nor modify the terms hereof.
- 2.5. This Release constitutes the entire, full, and complete agreement between the parties concerning the subject matter hereof, and supersedes all prior agreements and communications concerning the subject matter hereof. No other representations have induced the parties to execute this Release. The parties agree that they have not relied upon anything other than the words of this Release in deciding whether to enter into this Release.
- 2.6. No amendment, change, or variance from this Release shall be binding on either party unless in writing, and agreed to by all of the parties hereto.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have duly signed and delivered this Release in duplicate on the day and year first above written.

HERTZ SYSTEM, INC.	[FRANCHISEE]
By:	By:
Name:	Name:
Title:	Title:

$\frac{\text{EXHIBIT J}}{\text{LIST OF ADMINISTRATORS}}$

In the following table are the state administrators responsible for the review, registration, and oversight of franchises in pertinent states:

CALIFORNIA	NEW YORK
Commissioner of the Department of Financial	New York State Department of Law
Protection and Innovation	Investor Protection Bureau, Franchise Section
Department of Financial Protection and	28 Liberty Street, 21st Floor
Innovation	New York, New York 10005
320 West Fourth Street, Suite 750	(212) 416-8236
Los Angeles, California 90013-2344	(212) 410 0230
(213) 876-7500	
Toll Free: (866) 275-2677	
HAWAII	NORTH DAKOTA
Department of Commerce & Consumer Affairs	North Dakota Securities Department
Business Registration Division	600 Boulevard Avenue, State Capitol
Commissioner of Securities	Bismarck, North Dakota 58505-0510
King Kalakaua Building	(701) 328-4712
335 Merchant Street, Room 205	(701) 320-4712
Honolulu, Hawaii 96813	
(808) 586-2744	
ILLINOIS	RHODE ISLAND
Chief, Franchise Bureau	Department of Business Regulation
Attorney General's Office	Securities Division — Franchise Section
500 South Second Street	1511 Pontiac Avenue, Bldg. 69-2
Springfield, Illinois 62701	Cranston, Rhode Island 02920
(217) 782-4465	(401) 462-9500
INDIANA	SOUTH DAKOTA
Secretary of State	Division of Insurance - Securities Regulation
Securities Division	Department of Labor & Regulation
302 West Washington, Room E111	124 S. Euclid Avenue, 2nd Floor
Indianapolis, Indiana 46204	Pierre, South Dakota 57501
(317) 232-6681	(605) 773-3563
MARYLAND	VIRGINIA
Office of the Attorney General	State Corporation Commission
Securities Division	Division of Securities and Retail Franchising
200 St. Paul Place	1300 East Main Street, 9th Floor
Baltimore, Maryland 21202-2020	Richmond, Virginia 23219
(410) 576-6360	(804) 371-9051
MICHIGAN	WASHINGTON
Department of Attorney General	Department of Financial Institutions
Franchise Section	Division of Securities
G. Mennen Williams Building	P.O. Box 41200
525 W. Ottawa Street	Olympia, Washington 98504-1200
P.O. Box 30736	(360) 902-8760
Lansing, Michigan 48909	
(517) 335-7622	

MINNESOTA

Department of Commerce Securities Section 85 7th Place East, Suite 280 St. Paul, Minnesota 55101 (651) 539-1638

WISCONSIN

Department of Financial Institutions Division of Securities 4822 Madison Yards Way, North Tower Madison, Wisconsin 53705 (608) 266-0448

EXHIBIT K AGENTS FOR SERVICE OF PROCESS

The following officials or state agencies are designated as our agent for service of process in accordance with the applicable state laws. We may register in one or more of these states.

CALIFORNIA	NEW YORK	
Commissioner of the Department of Financial	Secretary of State	
Protection and Innovation	Department of State	
Department of Financial Protection and	123 William Street	
Innovation	New York, New York 10038-3804	
320 West Fourth Street, Suite 750		
Los Angeles, California 90013-2344		
HAWAII	NORTH DAKOTA	
Department of Commerce & Consumer Affairs	Securities Commissioner	
Business Registration Division	North Dakota Securities Department	
Commissioner of Securities	600 East Boulevard Avenue	
King Kalakaua Building	State Capitol, Fourteenth Floor	
335 Merchant Street, Room 205	Bismarck, North Dakota 58505-0510	
Honolulu, Hawaii 96813 ILLINOIS	RHODE ISLAND	
Attorney General 500 South Second Street	Director, Department of Business Regulation Securities Division — Franchise Section	
Springfield, Illinois 62701	1511 Pontiac Avenue, Bldg. 69-2	
INDIANA	Cranston, Rhode Island 02920 SOUTH DAKOTA	
Secretary of State	Director, Division of Insurance	
Securities Division, Franchise Section	Department of Labor & Regulation	
302 West Washington, Room E111	124 S. Euclid Avenue, 2nd Floor	
Indianapolis, Indiana 46204 MARYLAND	Pierre, South Dakota 57501	
	VIRGINIA	
Securities Commissioner	Clerk, State Corporation Commission	
Office of the Attorney General	1300 East Main Street	
Securities Division	Richmond, Virginia 23219	
200 St. Paul Place		
Baltimore, Maryland 21202 MICHIGAN	WASHINGTON	
Department of Licensing and Regulatory Affairs	Director of Financial Institutions	
	Department of Financial Institutions P.O. Box 41200	
Director of the Corporations, Securities &		
Commercial Licensing Bureau	Olympia, Washington 98504-1200	
2407 N. Grand River Avenue		
Lansing, Michigan 48906	WICCONCIN	
MINNESOTA Commissioner of Commerce	WISCONSIN Administrator Division of Securities	
	Administrator, Division of Securities	
Department of Commerce	Department of Financial Institutions	
85 7 th Place East, Suite 280	4822 Madison Yards Way, North Tower	
St. Paul, Minnesota 55101	Madison, Wisconsin 53705	

<u>EXHIBIT L</u> STATE-SPECIFIC DISCLOSURE ADDENDA

ADDENDUM TO HERTZ SYSTEM, INC. DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT FOR THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA

In recognition of the requirements of the California Franchise Investment Law, Cal. Corp. Code §§ 31000-31516, and the California Franchise Relations Act, Cal. Bus. & Prof. Code §§ 20000-20044, the Franchise Disclosure Document for HERTZ SYSTEM, INC. in connection with the offer and sale of franchises for use in the State of California shall be amended to include the following:

- 1. Our website, www.HERTZ.com, has not been reviewed or approved by the California Department of Financial Protection and Innovation. Any complaints concerning the content of the website may be directed to the California Department of Financial Protection and Innovation at www.dfpi.ca.gov.
- 2. THE CALIFORNIA FRANCHISE INVESTMENT LAW REQUIRES THAT A COPY OF ALL PROPOSED AGREEMENTS RELATING TO THE SALE OF THE FRANCHISE BE DELIVERED TOGETHER WITH THE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT.
- 3. SECTION 31125 OF THE CALIFORNIA CORPORATIONS CODE REQUIRES US TO GIVE YOU A DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT, IN A FORM CONTAINING THE INFORMATION THAT THE COMMISSIONER MAY BY RULE OR ORDER REQUIRE, BEFORE A SOLICITATION OF A PROPOSED MATERIAL MODIFICATION OF AN EXISTING FRANCHISE.
- 4. YOU MUST SIGN A GENERAL RELEASE IF YOU RENEW OR TRANSFER YOUR FRANCHISE. CALIFORNIA CORPORATIONS CODE § 31512 VOIDS A WAIVER OF YOUR RIGHTS UNDER THE FRANCHISE INVESTMENT LAW (CALIFORNIA CORPORATIONS CODE §§ 31000 THROUGH 31516). CALIFORNIA BUSINESS AND PROFESSIONS CODE §§ 20010 and 20015 VOID A WAIVER OF YOUR RIGHTS UNDER THE FRANCHISE RELATIONS ACT (BUSINESS AND PROFESSIONS CODE §§ 20000 THROUGH 20044).
 - 5. In Item 3, "Litigation," shall be amended by the addition of the following paragraphs:

Pursuant to California law, this Item does not include any information regarding the arrest of any person(s) that did not result in a conviction or plea of nolo contendere.

Neither we, nor any person identified in Item 2 above, is subject to any currently effective order of any national securities association or national securities exchange (as defined in the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934, 15 U.S.C. § 78a, et seq.) suspending or expelling such person from membership in such association or exchange.

6. Item 17, "Renewal, Termination, Transfer and Dispute Resolution," shall be amended by the addition of the following paragraph(s) at the conclusion of the Item:

The following notice is required to be inserted in this Disclosure Document by the state of California whenever an applicable provision is included in a Franchise Agreement. We reserve the right to attempt to enforce all of the provisions listed below in which we indicate that "this provision may not be enforceable under California law."

[EXHIBIT L]

California Business and Professions Code Sections 20000 through 20044 provide rights to the franchisee concerning termination, transfer or non-renewal of a franchise. If the Franchise Agreement contains a provision that is inconsistent with the law, the law will control.

Upon termination or nonrenewal of the franchise, the Franchise Agreement allows us to offset any amounts you owe us against any amounts we may owe you under the California Franchise Relations Act for the required repurchase of inventory, supplies, equipment, fixtures, and furnishings or our voluntary repurchase of your remaining inventory containing the Marks pursuant to the express terms of the Franchise Agreement. Under California law, we may only offset up to an amount which you agree that you owe us or for which we have received a final adjudication of amounts owed us by you.

The Franchise Agreement provides for termination upon bankruptcy. This provision may not be enforceable under federal bankruptcy law (11 U.S.C. § 101, et seq.).

The Franchise Agreement contains a covenant not to compete which extends beyond the termination of the franchise. This provision may not be enforceable under California law.

The Franchise Agreement contains a provision that may be interpreted as a liquidated damages clause. Under California Civil Code Section 1671, certain liquidated damages clauses are unenforceable.

The Franchise Agreement contains provisions that may be interpreted as allowing us to modify the Franchise Agreement or to require you to execute a general release in exchange for assistance related to a declared state or federal emergency. Such provisions may not be enforceable under California law.

The Franchise Agreement requires binding arbitration. The arbitration will occur at a suitable location chosen by the arbitrator in the city where Franchisor's thencurrent headquarters (presently in Estero, Florida) is located with the costs being equally borne by each party. Prospective franchisees are encouraged to consult private legal counsel to determine the applicability of California and federal laws (such as Business and Professions Code Section 20040.5, Code of Civil Procedure Section 1281, and the Federal Arbitration Act) to any provisions of a franchise agreement restricting venue to a forum outside the State of California.

The Franchise Agreement requires application of the laws of Florida. This provision may not be enforceable under California law.

No statement, questionnaire, or acknowledgment signed or agreed to by a you in connection with the commencement of the franchise relationship shall have the effect of (i) waiving any claims under any applicable state franchise law, including the California Franchise Investment Law or the California Franchise Relations Act, including fraud in the inducement, or (ii) disclaiming reliance on any statement or representation made by us, any of our employees or agents, any franchise seller, or other person acting on our behalf, including any statement or representation made

[EXHIBIT L]

in this Disclosure Document and any exhibit hereto. This provision supersedes any other term of any document executed in connection with the franchise.

- 7. Notwithstanding anything in the Disclosure Document or the Franchise Agreement to the contrary, if you are applying to purchase an existing franchise, we must notify you in writing of our approval or disapproval within sixty (60) days of your providing us your name and address; all agreements related to the sale, assignment, or transfer of the franchise, the assets of the franchise business, or the interest in the franchise business; and an application for our approval of such transfer, including all forms, financial disclosures, and related information required by us in reviewing prospective franchisees; as well as any information or documentation we may have additionally requested pursuant to our rights under the California Franchise Investment Law. If your application is not approved, we must include in our notice disapproving your application a statement setting forth the reasons for our disapproval.
- 8. Each provision of this Addendum to the Disclosure Document shall be effective only to the extent, with respect to such provision, that the jurisdictional requirements of the California Franchise Investment Law, California Corporations Code §§ 31000 31516, and the California Franchise Relations Act, Cal Business & Professions Code §§ 20000 20044, are met independently without reference to this Addendum to the Disclosure Document.

ADDENDUM TO HERTZ SYSTEM, INC. DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT FOR THE STATE OF HAWAII

In recognition of the requirements of the Hawaii Franchise Investment Law, Hawaii Rev. Stat. §§ 428E-1, et seq., the Franchise Disclosure Document for HERTZ SYSTEM, INC. for use in the State of Hawaii shall be amended as follows:

THESE FRANCHISES WILL BE/HAVE BEEN FILED UNDER THE FRANCHISE INVESTMENT LAW OF THE STATE OF HAWAII. FILING DOES NOT CONSTITUTE APPROVAL, RECOMMENDATION OR ENDORSEMENT BY THE DIRECTOR OF COMMERCE AND CONSUMER AFFAIRS OR A FINDING BY THE DIRECTOR OF COMMERCE AND CONSUMER AFFAIRS THAT THE INFORMATION PROVIDED HEREIN IS TRUE, COMPLETE AND NOT MISLEADING.

THE FRANCHISE INVESTMENT LAW MAKES IT UNLAWFUL TO OFFER OR SELL ANY FRANCHISE IN THIS STATE WITHOUT FIRST PROVIDING TO THE PROSPECTIVE FRANCHISEE, OR SUBFRANCHISOR, AT LEAST SEVEN DAYS PRIOR TO THE EXECUTION BY THE PROSPECTIVE FRANCHISEE OF ANY BINDING FRANCHISE OR OTHER AGREEMENT, OR AT LEAST SEVEN DAYS PRIOR TO THE PAYMENT OF ANY CONSIDERATION BY THE FRANCHISEE, OR SUBFRANCHISOR, WHICHEVER OCCURS FIRST, A COPY OF THE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT, TOGETHER WITH A COPY OF ALL PROPOSED AGREEMENTS RELATING TO THE SALE OF THE FRANCHISE.

THIS DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT CONTAINS A SUMMARY ONLY OF CERTAIN MATERIAL PROVISIONS OF THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT. THE CONTRACT OR AGREEMENT SHOULD BE REFERRED TO FOR A STATEMENT OF ALL RIGHTS, CONDITIONS RESTRICTIONS AND OBLIGATIONS OF BOTH THE FRANCHISOR AND THE FRANCHISEE.

Each provision of this Addendum shall be effective only to the extent, with respect to such provision, that the jurisdictional requirements of the Hawaii Franchise Investment Law are met independently without reference to this Addendum to the Disclosure Document.

ADDENDUM TO HERTZ SYSTEM, INC. DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT FOR THE STATE OF ILLINOIS

In recognition of the requirements of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act, Ill. Comp. Stat. §§ 705/1 to 705/44 the Franchise Disclosure Document for HERTZ SYSTEM, INC. for use in the State of Illinois is amended as follows:

1. The following language is added to the "Summary" section of Item 17(v) ("Choice of Forum"):

However, any provision in the Franchise Agreement that designates jurisdiction or venue in a forum outside of the State of Illinois is void under section 4 of the current Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act, although the Franchise Agreement may provide for arbitration in a forum outside of the State of Illinois.

2. The following language is added to the "Summary" section of Item 17(w) ("Choice of Law"):

However, except for federal law, Illinois law applies if the jurisdiction requirements of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act of 1987 (as amended) are met.

- 3. In conformance with section 41 of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act, any condition, stipulation or provision purporting to bind any person acquiring any franchise to waive compliance with the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act or any other law of Illinois is void.
- 4. Your rights upon Termination and Non-Renewal are set forth in sections 19 and 20 of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act.
- 5. Each provision of this Addendum will be effective only to the extent, with respect to such provision, that the jurisdictional requirements of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act are met independently, without reference to this addendum.

ADDENDUM TO HERTZ SYSTEM, INC. DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT FOR THE STATE OF INDIANA

In recognition of the requirements of the Indiana Franchise Disclosure Law, Indiana Code §§ 23-2-2.5-1 to 23-2-2.5-51, and the Indiana Deceptive Franchise Practices Act, Indiana Code §§ 23-2-2.7-1 to 23-2-2.7-10, the Franchise Disclosure Document for HERTZ SYSTEM, INC.for use in the State of Indiana shall be amended as follows:

1. Item 8, "Restrictions on Sources of Products and Services," shall be amended by the addition of the following language:

Any benefits derived as a result of a transaction with suppliers for Indiana franchisees will be kept by us as compensation for locating suppliers and negotiating prices for you.

2. Item 12, "Territory," shall be amended by the addition of the following paragraph:

We will not compete unfairly with you within a reasonable area.

3. Item 17, "Renewal, Termination, Transfer and Dispute Resolution," shall be amended by the addition of the following paragraphs at the end of the Item:

The Indiana Deceptive Franchise Practices Act requires that any release executed by a Franchisee or transferor must not include any claims arising under the Indiana Franchise Disclosure Law or the Indiana Deceptive Franchise Practices Act.

The Indiana Deceptive Franchise Practices Act requires that Indiana law govern any cause of action which arises under the Indiana Franchise Disclosure Law or the Indiana Deceptive Franchise Practices Act.

- 4. No release language set forth in the Disclosure Document or the Franchise Agreement shall relieve us or any other person directly or indirectly form liability imposed by the laws concerning franchising of the State of Indiana.
- 5. Each provision of this Addendum to the Disclosure Document shall be effective only to the extent, with respect to such provision, that the jurisdictional requirements of the Indiana Franchise Disclosure Law, Indiana Code §§ 23-2-2.5-1 to 23-2-2.5-51, and the Indiana Deceptive Franchise Practices Act, Indiana Code §§ 23-2-2.7-1 to 23-2-2.7-10, are met independently without reference to this Addendum to the Disclosure Document.

ADDENDUM TO HERTZ SYSTEM, INC. DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT FOR THE STATE OF MARYLAND

The Franchise Disclosure Document for HERTZ SYSTEM, INC. for use in the State of Maryland shall be amended as follows:

1. Item 11, "Franchisor's Assistance, Advertising, Computer Systems, and Training," under the subheading <u>Advertising Fund</u>, the second sentence of the seventh paragraph shall be replaced by the following:

We will, however, provide you with an accounting of the advertising fund, upon request.

2. Item 17, "Renewal, Termination, Transfer and Dispute Resolution," shall be amended by the addition of the following language:

The general releases required for renewal or transfer will not apply with respect to any claim you may have which arises under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law.

You may bring a lawsuit in Maryland with respect to claims arising under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law.

Any claims arising under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law must be brought within 3 years after the grant of the franchise.

The Franchisee may sue in Maryland for claims arising under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law.

3. Item 17, "Renewal, Termination, Transfer and Dispute Resolution," shall be amended by the addition of the following language to the summary of Provision "h":

Termination upon bankruptcy may not be enforceable under federal bankruptcy law, 11 U.S.C. Section 101 et seq.

4. Section "c." of the table within Item 17, "Renewal, Termination, Transfer and Dispute Resolution" shall be amended by replacing, within the Summary Column, the item listed as "(5)" with the following:

Provision	Section in franchise or other agreement	Summary
c. Requirements for you to renew or extend	¶ II of Franchise Agreement	(5) execute a general release, in a form satisfactory to us (this general release shall not apply to any liability under the Maryland Franchise and Disclosure Law;

5. Sections "v." and "w." of the table within Item 17, "Renewal, Termination, Transfer and Dispute Resolution," shall be replaced with the following:

Provision	Section in franchise or other agreement	Summary
v. Choice of forum	¶ XXII.C and E of Franchise Agreement.	Arbitration will be held in the state where our headquarters is then located (currently, Florida), except for claims arising under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law. For matters not covered by arbitration, litigation will be held in the state where our headquarters is then located (currently, Florida), except for claims arising under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law.

6. No statement, questionnaire, or acknowledgment signed or agreed to by you in connection with the commencement of the franchise relationship shall have the effect of (i) waiving any claims under any applicable state franchise law, including fraud in the inducement, or (ii) disclaiming reliance on any statement made by us, any franchise seller, or any other person acting on our behalf. This provision supersedes any other term of any document executed in connection with the franchise.

ADDENDUM TO HERTZ SYSTEM, INC. DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT FOR THE STATE OF MINNESOTA

In recognition of the requirements of the Minnesota Franchises Law, Minn. Stat. §§ 80C.01 through 80C.22, and of the Rules and Regulations promulgated thereunder by the Minnesota Commissioner of Commerce, Minn. Rules §§ 2860.0100 through 2860.9930, the Franchise Disclosure Document for HERTZ SYSTEM, INC. for use in the State of Minnesota shall be amended to include the following:

1. Item 13, "Trademarks," shall be amended by the addition of the following paragraph at the end of the Item:

Pursuant to Minnesota Stat. Sec. 80C.12, Subd. 1(g), we are required to protect any rights which you have to use our proprietary marks.

2. Item 17, "Renewal, Termination, Transfer and Dispute Resolution," shall be amended by the addition of the following paragraphs:

With respect to franchisees governed by Minnesota law, we will comply with Minn. Stat. Sec. 80C.14, Subds. 3, 4, and 5 which require, except in certain specified cases, that a franchisee be given 90 days' notice of termination (with 60 days to cure) and 180 days' notice of non-renewal of the Franchise Agreement, and that consent to the transfer of the franchise not be unreasonably withheld.

Pursuant to Minn. Rule 2860.4400D, any general release of claims that you or a transferor may have against us or our shareholders, directors, employees and agents, including without limitation claims arising under federal, state, and local laws and regulations shall exclude claims you or a transferor may have under the Minnesota Franchise Law and the Rules and Regulations promulgated thereunder by the Commissioner of Commerce.

Minn. Stat. § 80C.21 and Minn. Rule 2860.4400(J) prohibit us from requiring litigation to be conducted outside Minnesota, requiring waiver of a jury trial, or requiring you to consent to liquidated damages, termination penalties or judgment notes. In addition, nothing in the Franchise Disclosure Document or agreement(s) can abrogate or reduce any of your rights as provided for in Minnesota Statutes, Chapter 80C, or your rights to any procedure, forum, or remedies provided for by the laws of the jurisdiction.

- 3. The Franchise Agreement contains a provision that may be interpreted as a liquidated damages clause under Minnesota law. Certain liquidated damages clauses are unenforceable.
- 4. No release language set forth in the Franchise Agreement shall relieve us or any other person directly or indirectly from liability imposed by the laws concerning franchising in the State of Minnesota.
- 5. Each provision of this addendum shall be effective only to the extent, with respect to such provision, that the jurisdictional requirements of the Minnesota Franchises Law or the Rules and Regulations promulgated thereunder by the Minnesota Commission of Commerce are met independently without reference to this addendum to the Disclosure Document.

ADDENDUM TO HERTZ SYSTEM, INC. DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT FOR THE STATE OF NEW YORK

ADDITIONAL RISK FACTORS:

INFORMATION COMPARING FRANCHISORS IS AVAILABLE. CALL THE STATE ADMINISTRATORS LISTED IN <u>EXHIBIT J</u> OR YOUR PUBLIC LIBRARY FOR SOURCES OF INFORMATION. REGISTRATION OF THIS FRANCHISE BY NEW YORK STATE DOES NOT MEAN THAT NEW YORK STATE RECOMMENDS IT OR HAS VERIFIED THE INFORMATION IN THIS DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT. IF YOU LEARN THAT ANYTHING IN THE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT IS UNTRUE, CONTACT THE FEDERAL TRADE COMMISSION AND NEW YORK STATE DEPARTMENT OF LAW, BUREAU OF INVESTOR PROTECTION AND SECURITIES, 120 BROADWAY, 23RD FLOOR, NEW YORK, NEW YORK 10271.

THE FRANCHISOR MAY, IF IT CHOOSES, NEGOTIATE WITH YOU ABOUT ITEMS COVERED IN THE PROSPECTUS. HOWEVER, THE FRANCHISOR CANNOT USE THE NEGOTIATING PROCESS TO PREVAIL UPON A PROSPECTIVE FRANCHISEE TO ACCEPT TERMS WHICH ARE LESS FAVORABLE THAN THOSE SET FORTH IN THIS PROSPECTUS.

In recognition of the requirements of the New York General Business Law, Article 33, Sections 680 through 695, and of the regulations promulgated thereunder (N.Y. Comp. Code R. & Regs. tit. 13, §§ 200.1 through 201.16), the Franchise Disclosure Document for HERTZ SYSTEM, INC. for use in the State of New York shall be amended as follows:

1. Item 3, "Litigation," shall be supplemented by the addition of the following at the beginning of the Item:

Except as described below, neither we, nor any of our predecessors, nor any person identified in Item 2 above, nor any affiliate offering franchises under our trademark, has an administrative, criminal or civil action pending against that person alleging: a felony; a violation of a franchise, antitrust or securities law; fraud, embezzlement, fraudulent conversion, misappropriation of property; unfair or deceptive practices or comparable civil or misdemeanor allegations.

Except as described below, neither we, nor any of our predecessors, nor any person identified in Item 2 above, nor any affiliate offering franchises under our trademark, has been convicted of a felony or pleaded nolo contendere to a felony charge or, within the ten-year period immediately preceding the application for registration, has been convicted of or pleaded nolo contendere to a misdemeanor charge or has been the subject of a civil action alleging: violation of a franchise, antifraud or securities law; fraud, embezzlement, fraudulent conversion or misappropriation of property, or unfair or deceptive practices or comparable allegations.

Except as described below, neither we, nor any of our predecessors, nor any person identified in Item 2 above, nor any affiliate offering franchises under our trademark, is subject to a currently effective injunctive or restrictive order or decree relating to the franchise, or under a federal, State or Canadian franchise, securities, antitrust, trade regulation or trade practice law, resulting from a

concluded or pending action or proceeding brought by a public agency; or is subject to any currently effective order of any national securities association or national securities exchange, as defined in the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934, suspending or expelling such person from membership in such association or exchange; or is subject to a currently effective injunctive or restrictive order relating to any other business activity as a result of an action brought by a public agency or department, including, without limitation, actions affecting a franchise as a real estate broker or sales agent.

Other than those actions described below, no litigation is required to be disclosed in this Disclosure Document.

2. Item 4, "Bankruptcy" shall be deleted in its entirety, and the following Item 4 shall be substituted in lieu thereof:

Neither we, nor our predecessor or affiliate, nor any of our or their officers or general partners, during the 10-year period immediately before the date of the Disclosure Document: (a) filed as debtor (or had filed against it) a petition to start an action under the U.S. Bankruptcy Code; (b) obtained a discharge of its debts under the bankruptcy code; or (c) was a principal officer of a company or a general partner in a partnership that either filed as a debtor (or had filed against it) a petition to start an action under the U.S. Bankruptcy Code or that obtained a discharge of its debts under the U.S. Bankruptcy Code during or within 1 year after the officer or general partner of the franchisor held this position in the company or partnership.

3. Item 17, "Renewal, Termination, Transfer and Dispute Resolution," shall be amended by deleting "d", "j", "w" and the following new "d", "j", "w" shall be substituted in lieu thereof:

Provision	Selection in	Summary
	Franchise	
d. Termination by you	Agreement None	Pursuant to New York General Business Law, the Franchisee may terminate the Agreement upon any grounds available by
		law.
j. Assignment of contract by us	XII.A	XII.A. No assignment will be made except to an assignee who, in Franchisor's judgment, is willing and able to assume the Franchisor's obligation under the Franchise Agreement.
w. Choice of law	XXII.A	XXII.A. The foregoing choice of law should not be considered as a waiver of any right conferred upon the Franchisor or the Franchisee by the General Business Law of the State of New York, Article 33.
	(EVUIDIT I 1	1.0 1011, 1111010 00.

[EXHIBIT L]

Hertz System, Inc. Franchise Disclosure Document - 2023

- 4. There are circumstances in which an offering made by us would not fall within the scope of the New York General Business Law, Article 33, such as when the offer and acceptance occurred outside the state of New York. However, an offer or sale is deemed made in New York if the franchisee is domiciled in or the franchise will be opened in New York. We are required to furnish a New York prospectus to every prospective franchisee who is protected under the New York General Business Law, Article 33.
- 5. Modifications that we make to our Manual as permitted by the Franchise Agreement will not impose an unreasonable economic burden on you.
- 6. Provisions of general releases are mentioned in this Disclosure Document and specified in the Franchise Agreement. These releases are limited by the following: all rights enjoyed by you and any cause of action arising in your favor from the provisions of Article 33 of the General Business Law of the State of New York and regulations issued under this law shall remain in force, it being the intent that the non-waiver provisions of the General Business Law of the State of New York, Sections 687.4 and 687.5 be satisfied.

STATEMENT OF DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT ACCURACY

THE FRANCHISOR REPRESENTS THAT THIS DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT DOES NOT KNOWINGLY OMIT ANY MATERIAL FACT OR CONTAIN ANY UNTRUE STATEMENT OF A MATERIAL FACT.

ADDENDUM TO HERTZ SYSTEM, INC. DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT FOR THE STATE OF NORTH DAKOTA

In recognition of the requirements of the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law, N.D. Cent. Code, §§ 51-19-01 through 51-19-17, and the policies of the office of the State of North Dakota Securities Commission, the Franchise Disclosure Document for HERTZ SYSTEM, INC. shall be amended by the addition of the following language:

- 1. The North Dakota Securities Commissioner has held the following to be unfair, unjust, or inequitable to North Dakota franchisees (Section 51-19-09, N.D.C.C.):
 - A. Restrictive Covenants: Franchise Disclosure Documents which disclose the existence of covenants restricting competition contrary to Section 9-08-06, N.D.C.C., without further disclosing that such covenants will be subject to this statute.
 - B. Situs of Arbitration Proceedings: Franchise agreements providing that the parties must agree to arbitrate disputes at a location that is remote from the site of the franchisee's business.
 - C. Restriction on Forum: Requiring North Dakota franchisees to consent to the jurisdiction of courts outside of North Dakota.
 - D. Liquidated Damages and Termination Penalties: Requiring North Dakota franchisees to consent to liquidated damages or termination penalties.
 - E. Applicable Laws: Franchise agreements which specify that any claims arising under the North Dakota franchise law will be governed by the laws of a state other than North Dakota.
 - F. Waiver of Trial by Jury: Requiring North Dakota franchisees to consent to the waiver of a trial by jury.
 - G. Waiver of Exemplary and Punitive Damages: Requiring North Dakota franchisees to consent to a waiver of exemplary and punitive damages.
 - H. General Release: Requiring North Dakota franchisees to execute a general release of claims as a condition of renewal or transfer of a franchise.
- 2. Each provision of this Addendum to the Disclosure Document shall be effective only to the extent, with respect to such provision, that the jurisdictional requirements of the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law, N.D. Cent. Code, §§ 51-19-1 through 51-19-17, are met independently without reference to this Addendum to the Disclosure Document.

ADDENDUM TO HERTZ SYSTEM, INC. DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT FOR THE STATE OF RHODE ISLAND

In recognition of the requirements of the Rhode Island Franchise Investment Act, §§ 19-28.1-1 through 19-28.1-34, the Franchise Disclosure Document for HERTZ SYSTEM, INC. for use in the State of Rhode Island shall be amended as follows:

- 1. Item 17, "Renewal, Termination, Transfer and Dispute Resolution," shall be amended by the addition of the following paragraph at the end of the Item:
 - § 19-28.1-14 of the Rhode Island Franchise Investment Act provides that "A provision in a franchise agreement restricting jurisdiction or venue to a forum outside this state or requiring the application of the laws of another state is void with respect to a claim otherwise enforceable under this Act."
- 2. No statement, questionnaire, or acknowledgment signed or agreed to by you in connection with the commencement of the franchise relationship shall have the effect of (i) waiving any claims under any applicable state franchise law, including fraud in the inducement, or (ii) disclaiming reliance on any statement made by us, any franchise seller, or any other person acting on our behalf. This provision supersedes any other term of any document executed in connection with the franchise.
- 3. Each provision of this Addendum shall be effective only to the extent, with respect to such provision, that the jurisdictional requirements of the Rhode Island Franchise Investment Act §§ 19-28.1-1 through 19-28.1-34, are met independently without reference to this Addendum to the Disclosure Document.

ADDENDUM TO HERTZ SYSTEM, INC. DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT FOR THE STATE OF VIRGINIA

In recognition of the requirements of the Virginia Retail Franchising Act, Va. Code Ann. § 13.1-564, the Franchise Disclosure Document for HERTZ SYSTEM, INC. for use in the State of Virginia shall be amended as follows:

Pursuant to Section 13.1-564 of the Virginia Retail Franchising Act, it is unlawful for a franchisor to use undue influence to induce a franchisee to surrender any right given to him/her under the franchise. If any provision of the Franchise Agreement involves the use of undue influence by the franchisor to induce a franchisee to surrender any rights given to him/her under the franchise, that provision may not be enforceable.

AMENDMENT TO THE HERTZ SYSTEM, INC. DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT FOR THE STATE OF WASHINGTON

In recognition of the requirements of the Washington Franchise Investment Protection Act, Wash. Rev. Code §§ 19.100.010 through 19.100.940 ("WFIPA"), the Franchise Disclosure Document Agreement for HERTZ SYSTEM, INC. for use in the State of Washington shall be amended as follows:

- 1. In the event of a conflict of laws, the provisions of WFIPA will prevail.
- 2. RCW 19.100.180 may supersede the franchise agreement in your relationship with us including the areas of termination and renewal of your franchise. There may also be court decisions which may supersede the franchise agreement in your relationship with us including the areas of termination and renewal of your franchise.
- 3. In any arbitration or mediation involving a franchise purchased in Washington, the arbitration or mediation site will be either in the state of Washington, or in a place mutually agreed upon at the time of the arbitration or mediation, or as determined by the arbitrator or mediator at the time of arbitration or mediation. In addition, if litigation is not precluded by the franchise agreement, a franchisee may bring an action or proceeding arising out of or in connection with the sale of franchises, or a violation of WFIPA, in Washington.
- 4. A release or waiver of rights executed by a franchisee may not include rights under WFIPA or any rule or order thereunder except when executed pursuant to a negotiated settlement after the agreement is in effect and where the parties are represented by independent counsel. Provisions such as those which unreasonably restrict or limit the statute of limitations period for claims under WFIPA, or rights or remedies under WFIPA such as a right to a jury trial, may not be enforceable.
- 5. Transfer fees are collectable to the extent that they reflect our reasonable estimated or actual costs in effecting a transfer.
- 6. Pursuant to RCW 49.62.020, a noncompetition covenant is void and unenforceable against an employee, including an employee of a franchisee, unless the employee's earnings from the party seeking enforcement, when annualized, exceed \$100,000 per year (an amount that will be adjusted annually for inflation). In addition, a noncompetition covenant is void and unenforceable against an independent contractor of a franchisee under RCW 49.62.030 unless the independent contractor's earnings from the party seeking enforcement, when annualized, exceed \$250,000 per year (an amount that will be adjusted annually for inflation). As a result, any provisions contained in the franchise agreement or elsewhere that conflict with these limitations are void and unenforceable in Washington.
- 7. RCW 49.62.060 prohibits a franchisor from restricting, restraining, or prohibiting a franchisee from (i) soliciting or hiring any employee of a franchisee of the same franchisor or (ii) soliciting or hiring any employee of the franchisor. As a result, any such provisions contained in the franchise agreement or elsewhere are void and unenforceable in Washington.
- 8. No statement, questionnaire, or acknowledgment signed or agreed to by you in connection with the commencement of the franchise relationship shall have the effect of (i) waiving any claims under any applicable state franchise law, including fraud in the inducement, or (ii) disclaiming reliance on any statement made by us, any franchise seller, or any other person acting on our behalf. This provision supersedes any other term of any document executed in connection with the franchise.

9. Each provision of this Amendment shall be effective only to the extent, with respect to such provision, that the jurisdictional requirements of WFIPA are met independently without reference to this Amendment.

EXHIBIT M STATE EFFECTIVE DATES

The following states have franchise laws that require that the Franchise Disclosure Document be registered or filed with the state, or be exempt from registration: California, Hawaii, Illinois, Indiana, Maryland, Michigan, Minnesota, New York, North Dakota, Rhode Island, South Dakota, Virginia, Washington, and Wisconsin.

This document is effective and may be used in the following states, where the document is filed, registered, or exempt from registration, as of the Effective Date stated below:

STATE	EFFECTIVE DATE
California	TBD
Hawaii	TBD
Illinois	TBD
Indiana	TBD
Maryland	TBD
Michigan	TBD
Minnesota	TBD
New York	TBD
North Dakota	TBD
Rhode Island	TBD
South Dakota	TBD
Virginia	TBD
Washington	TBD
Wisconsin	TBD

In all other states, the effective date of this Disclosure Document is the issuance date of March 30, 2023.

Other states may require registration, filing, or exemption of a franchise under other laws, such as those that regulate the offer and sale of business opportunities or seller-assisted marketing plans.

EXHIBIT N RECEIPTS

RECEIPT

This Disclosure Document summarizes certain provisions of the franchise agreement and other information in plain language. Read this Disclosure Document and all agreements carefully.

If Hertz offers you a franchise, it must provide this Disclosure Document to you 14 calendar-days before you sign a binding agreement with, or make a payment to, the franchisor or an affiliate in connection with the proposed franchise sale.

New York requires that we give you this Disclosure Document at the earlier of the first personal meeting held to discuss the franchise sale or at least 10 business days before the execution of the franchise or other agreement, or the payment of any consideration that relates to the franchise relationship.

Michigan requires that we give you this Disclosure Document at least 10 business days before the execution of any binding franchise or other agreement or the payment of any consideration, whichever occurs first.

If Hertz does not deliver this Disclosure Document on time or if it contains a false or misleading statement, or a material omission, a violation of federal law and state law may have occurred and should be reported to the Federal Trade Commission, Washington, D.C. 20580 and your state agency.

The name, principal business address, and telephone number of each franchise seller is as follows: Robert M. Barton, Senior Vice President, Global Franchise Operations, The Hertz Corporation, at 8501 Williams Road, Estero, Florida 33928, Robert.Barton@hertz.com, (239) 301-7718.

Issuance Date: March 30, 2023

We authorize the agents listed in Exhibit K to receive service of process for us.

I have received a Disclosure Document dated March 30, 2023, that included the following Exhibits and other Attachments:

Exhibit A: Franchise Agreement

Exhibit B: Confidentiality Agreements

Exhibit B-1: Confidentiality Agreement (Prospective Franchisees)

Exhibit B-2: Confidentiality Agreement and Non-Competition Agreement (Owners)

Exhibit B-3: Confidentiality Agreement (Managerial Employees and Agents)

Exhibit C: Multiple Brand Franchising Addendum for New Franchisees

Exhibit C-2: Multiple Brand Franchising Addendum for Existing Franchisees

Exhibit D: Franchisee Rate Management Support – Master Services Agreement and Addenda

Exhibit D-1: Franchisee Rate Management Support – Master Services Agreement

Exhibit D-2: Revenue Management Reporting System Software Addendum

Exhibit D-3 Automated Rate Collection Addendum

Exhibit D-4 Automated Rate Recommendation and Placement Addendum

Exhibit D-5 Analyst Support Addendum (Full Analyst Support, Partial Proactive Analyst Support, Partial Reactive Analyst Support)

Exhibit E Used Vehicle Sales Addendum

Exhibit F Guarantee of Performance

Exhibit G: Financial Statements

Exhibit H: List of Current and Former Franchisees

Exhibit I: Sample General Release Language

Exhibit J: List of Administrators

Exhibit K: Agents for Service of Process

Exhibit L: State-Specific Disclosure Addenda Exhibit M: State Effective Dates Exhibit N: Receipts	
Date Received	Prospective Franchisee
	Name (please print)
	Address:

(RETURN THIS COPY TO US)

RECEIPT

This Disclosure Document summarizes certain provisions of the franchise agreement and other information in plain language. Read this Disclosure Document and all agreements carefully.

If Hertz offers you a franchise, it must provide this Disclosure Document to you 14 calendar-days before you sign a binding agreement with, or make a payment to, the franchisor or an affiliate in connection with the proposed franchise sale.

New York requires that we give you this Disclosure Document at the earlier of the first personal meeting held to discuss the franchise sale or at least 10 business days before the execution of the franchise or other agreement, or the payment of any consideration that relates to the franchise relationship.

Michigan requires that we give you this Disclosure Document at least 10 business days before the execution of any binding franchise or other agreement or the payment of any consideration, whichever occurs first.

If Hertz does not deliver this Disclosure Document on time or if it contains a false or misleading statement, or a material omission, a violation of federal law and state law may have occurred and should be reported to the Federal Trade Commission, Washington, D.C. 20580 and your state agency.

The name, principal business address, and telephone number of each franchise seller is as follows: Robert M. Barton, Senior Vice President, Global Franchise Operations, The Hertz Corporation, at 8501 Williams Road, Estero, Florida 33928, Robert.Barton@hertz.com, (239) 301-7718.

Issuance Date: March 30, 2023

We authorize the agents listed in Exhibit K to receive service of process for us.

I have received a Disclosure Document dated March 30, 2023, that included the following Exhibits and other Attachments:

Exhibit A: Franchise Agreement

Exhibit B: Confidentiality Agreements

Exhibit B-1: Confidentiality Agreement (Prospective Franchisees)

Exhibit B-2: Confidentiality Agreement and Non-Competition Agreement (Owners)

Exhibit B-3: Confidentiality Agreement (Managerial Employees and Agents)

Exhibit C: Multiple Brand Franchising Addendum for New Franchisees

Exhibit C-2: Multiple Brand Franchising Addendum for Existing Franchisees

Exhibit D: Franchisee Rate Management Support – Master Services Agreement and Addenda

Exhibit D-1: Franchisee Rate Management Support – Master Services Agreement

Exhibit D-2: Revenue Management Reporting System Software Addendum

Exhibit D-3 Automated Rate Collection Addendum

Exhibit D-4 Automated Rate Recommendation and Placement Addendum

Exhibit D-5 Analyst Support Addendum (Full Analyst Support, Partial Proactive Analyst Support, Partial Reactive Analyst Support)

Exhibit E Used Vehicle Sales Addendum

Exhibit F Guarantee of Performance

Exhibit G: Financial Statements

Exhibit H: List of Current and Former Franchisees

Exhibit I: Sample General Release Language

Exhibit J: List of Administrators

Exhibit K: Agents for Service of Process

Exhibit L: State-Specific Disclosure Addenda Exhibit M: State Effective Dates Exhibit N: Receipts	
Date Received	Prospective Franchisee
	Name (please print)
	Address:

(RETAIN THIS COPY FOR YOUR RECORDS)